# DEVELOPING AND EVALUATING RESEARCH-BASED LEARNING TOOLS FOR QUANTUM MECHANICS

by

## Christof Kühbach Keebaugh

B. S., Mathematics, Shippensburg University, 2004

B. S., Physics, Shippensburg University, 2009

M. S., Physics, University of Louisville, 2011

M. S., Mathematics, University of North Carolina Wilmington, 2012

Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of

the Kenneth P. Dietrich School of Arts and Sciences in partial

fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree of

# Doctor of Philosophy

University of Pittsburgh

2018

# UNIVERSITY OF PITTSBURGH KENNETH P. DIETRICH SCHOOL OF ARTS AND SCIENCES

This dissertation was presented

by

Christof Kühbach Keebaugh

It was defended on

July 19th 2018

and approved by

Dr. Chandralekha Singh, Professor, Department of Physics and Astronomy

Dr. Robert Devaty, Associate Professor, Department of Physics and Astronomy

Dr. Arthur Kosowsky, Professor, Department of Physics and Astronomy

Dr. Russell Clark, Senior Lecturer, Department of Physics and Astronomy

Dr. Larry Shuman, Professor, Department of Industrial Engineering

Dissertation Director: Dr. Chandralekha Singh, Professor, Department of Physics and

Astronomy

### DEVELOPING AND EVALUATING RESEARCH-BASED LEARNING TOOLS FOR QUANTUM MECHANICS

Christof Kühbach Keebaugh, PhD

University of Pittsburgh, 2018

Here I present my work on developing and evaluating research-based learning tools for quantum mechanics. In particular, I will discuss the development and evaluation of two Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorials (QuILTs) focusing on Degenerate Perturbation Theory (DPT) and a System of Identical Particles. The QuILTs are guided by several learning theories from cognitive science and strive to help students develop a more robust understanding of the concepts covered. The investigation was carried out in advanced quantum mechanics courses by administering free-response and multiple-choice questions and conducting individual interviews with students. It was found that students share many common difficulties related to relevant physics concepts. They had difficulty with mathematical sense-making and applying linear algebra and combinatorics concepts correctly in this novel context of quantum mechanics. I describe how the research on student difficulties was used as a guide to develop and evaluate the QuILTs, which strives to help students develop a functional understanding of concepts necessary for DPT and a system of identical particles. I also discuss the development and validation of the DPT QuILT focusing on these issues and its in-class evaluation in the undergraduate and graduate courses that focused on these issues.

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

PRE	FACE	XXV	iii		
1.0	INTF	RODUCTION	1		
	1.1	Frameworks for Learning that Inspired my Research	2		
		1.1.1 Cognitive Apprenticeship Model	2		
		1.1.2 Zone of Proximal Development	3		
		1.1.3 Assimilation, Accomodation and Optimal Mismatch	3		
		1.1.4 Preparation for Future Learning	4		
	1.2	Memory and Cognitive Load	4		
	1.3	Semantic Network	5		
	1.4	Bounded Rationality	5		
	1.5	Mathematical Sensemaking in Physics			
	Chapt	ter References	8		
2.0	DEV	ELOPING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM			
	INTE	ERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON DEGENERATE PER-			
	TUR	BATION THEORY: BASIC FOR DEGENERATE PERTURBA-			
	TION	<b>THEORY</b> 1	13		
	2.1	Introduction	13		
	2.2	Basics for DPT	14		
	2.3	Methodology for Investigating Student Difficulties	15		
	2.4	Student Difficulties	17		
		2.4.1 Difficulty realizing that a <i>good</i> basis is required for corrections to			
		the energies	19		

		2.4.2	Difficulty identifying $\hat{H}'$ in the degenerate subspace of $\hat{H}^0$	19
		2.4.3	Difficulty determining whether the initially chosen basis is a $good$	
			basis	20
		2.4.4	Difficulty understanding why diagonalizing the entire $\hat{H}'$ matrix	
			is problematic	23
		2.4.5	Difficulty understanding why it is always possible to diagonalize	
			$\hat{H}'$ in each degenerate subspace of $\hat{H}^0$	23
	2.5	Method	dology for the Development of the Quantum Interactive Learning	
		Tutoria	d (QuILT)	24
		2.5.1	Development and Validation of the QuILT $\hdots \hdots \h$	24
		2.5.2	Structure of the QuILT	26
		2.5.3	Addressing Student Difficulties	27
	2.6	Evaluat	tion of the QuILT	35
	2.7	Summa	ary	42
	2.8	Acknow	vledgements	43
	Chap	ter Refer	rences	44
3.0	DEV	ELOPI	NG AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM	
	INT	ERACT	TIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON DEGENERATE PER-	
	TUF	RBATIO	N THEORY: DETERMINING A BASIS IN WHICH AN	
	OPE	RATO	R IS DIAGONAL	48
	3.1	Introdu	action	48
	3.2	Backgr	ound	50
		3.2.1	Background for DPT	50
		3.2.2	Background for DPT involving the Zeeman effect in the hydrogen	
			atom	51
	3.3	Method	lology	54
	3.4	Studen	t Difficulties	57
		3.4.1	Difficulty calculating matrix elements when the basis did not	
			consist of a complete set of eigenstates of the given operator $% f(x)=f(x)$ .	58

	3.4.2	Claiming that a basis in which an operator is diagonal is depen-	
		dent on the symbols used to represent the operator $\ldots$ .	61
	3.4.3	Difficulty identifying that, in general, a linear combination of	
		eigenstates of an operator is not an eigenstate of that operator	62
	3.4.4	Difficulty recognizing that if an operator is spherically symmet-	
		ric, then the operator matrix will be diagonal for each $n$ if any	
		complete set of orthogonal states consisting of the product states	
		of the orbital and spin angular momenta with a fixed $n$ and $l$ is	
		chosen as the angular basis	63
	3.4.5	Difficulty recognizing that a state in the uncoupled represen-	
		tation is a special linear combination of states in the coupled	
		representation, and vice versa	64
	3.4.6	Difficulty recognizing that if any arbitrary complete orthonor-	
		mal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the	
		coupled representation is correct, then any arbitrary complete or-	
		thonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states	
		in the uncoupled representation must also be correct $\ldots$ .	65
	3.4.7	Difficulty recognizing that the coupled representation is one spe-	
		cial set of linear combinations of states in the coupled represen-	
		tation	65
3.5	Method	ology for the Development and Validation of the QuILT $\ldots$	66
	3.5.1	Development and Validation of the QuILT	66
	3.5.2	Structure of the QuILT	68
	3.5.3	Addressing Student Difficulties Via Guided Learning Sequences	
		in the QuILT	69
3.6	Evaluat	ion of the QuILT	73
3.7	Summa	ry	77
3.8	ACKNO	OWLEDGEMENTS	81
Chapt	er Refere	ences	82

<b>4.0</b>	DEVELOPING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM					
	INT	ERACI	TIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON DEGENERATE PER-			
	TURBATION THEORY: FINE STRUCTURE					
	4.1	Introd	uction	87		
	4.2	Background				
		4.2.1	Background for DPT	88		
		4.2.2	Background for DPT involving the hydrogen atom	89		
	4.3	Investi	gating Student Difficulties	91		
	4.4	Studen	nt Difficulties	94		
		4.4.1	Not realizing that DPT must be used to find the perturbative			
			corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates of the hydrogen			
			atom	97		
		4.4.2	Using DPT to find corrections to the wavefunction but not using			
			DPT to find the first-order corrections to the energies	98		
		4.4.3	Not focusing on BOTH $\hat{H}^0$ and $\hat{H}'$ when finding a $good$ basis .	98		
	4.5	Metho	dology for the Development and Validation of the QuILT $\ldots$	101		
		4.5.1	Development and Validation of the QuILT	101		
		4.5.2	Overview of the QuILT	102		
		4.5.3	Addressing Student Difficulties	103		
	4.6	Evalua	tion of the QuILT	107		
	4.7	Summa	ary	109		
	4.8	Acknow	wledgements	111		
	Chap	oter Refe	rences	112		
5.0	DEV	/ELOPI	ING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM			
	INT	ERACI	<b>FIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON DEGENERATE PER-</b>			
	TUI	RBATIC	ON THEORY: INTERMEDIATE FIELD ZEEMAN EF-			
	FEC	<b>CT</b>		117		
	5.1	Introdu	uction $\ldots$	117		
	5.2	Backgr	round	119		
		521	Basics for DPT	120		

		5.2.2	Background for DPT involving the Zeeman effect $\ldots$	121
	5.3	Method	lology for Investigating Student Difficulties	123
	5.4	Student	t Difficulties	125
		5.4.1	Difficulty understanding why diagonalizing the entire $\hat{H}'$ matrix	
			is problematic	127
		5.4.2	Incorrectly claiming that BOTH a basis consisting of states in	
			the coupled representation and a basis consisting of states in the	
			uncoupled representation are $good$ bases for the intermediate field	
			Zeeman effect	127
		5.4.3	Incorrectly claiming that a good basis does not exist for the Zee-	
			man effect	128
		5.4.4	Incorrectly claiming that the choice of the initial basis affects	
			corrections to the energy spectrum	129
		5.4.5	Making computational mistakes while attempting to diagonalize	
			the entire 8-dimensional $\hat{H}'$ matrix instead of diagonalizing the	
			two separate $2 \times 2$ submatrices of the block diagonal matrix $\hat{H}' =$	
			$\hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$	130
	5.5	Method	lology for the Development and Validation of the QuILT	132
		5.5.1	Development and Validation of the QuILT	132
		5.5.2	Structure of the QuILT	134
		5.5.3	Addressing Student Difficulties via Guided Learning Sequences	
			in the QuILT	134
	5.6	Evaluat	tion of the QuILT	139
	5.7	Summa	ary	141
	5.8	Acknow	vledgments	142
	Chap	ter Refer	ences	143
6.0	DEV	ELOPI	NG AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM	
	INTI	ERACT	IVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON DEGENERATE PER-	
	TUR	BATIO	N THEORY: LIMITING CASES OF THE STRONG	
	AND	) WEAF	K FIELD ZEEMAN EFFECT	148

	6.1 Introduction			
	6.2	Backgr	ound	150
		6.2.1	Basics for DPT	150
		6.2.2	Background for DPT involving the limiting cases of the Zeeman	
			effect	151
	6.3	Metho	dology	156
	6.4	Studen	t Difficulties	158
	6.5	Metho	dology for the Development of the QuILT	165
		6.5.1	Development and Validation of the QuILT	165
		6.5.2	Structure of the QuILT	168
		6.5.3	Addressing Student Difficulties Via Guided Learning Sequences	
			in the QuILT	169
	6.6	Evalua	tion of the QuILT	175
	6.7	Summa	ary	178
	6.8	Acknow	wledgements	179
	Chap	ter Refe	rences	180
7.0	DEV	ELOPI	ING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM	
	INT	ERACI	TIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON A SYSTEM OF	
	IDE	NTICA	L PARTICLES: BASICS FOR A SYSTEM OF IDENTI-	
	CAL	PART	ICLES	187
	7.1	Introdu	uction	187
	7.2	Backgr	ound	188
	7.3	Investi	gating Student Difficulties	192
		7.3.1	Difficulty realizing that the Hamiltonian for a system of $N$ non-	
			interacting identical particles in the product-space should be	
			written in terms of the sum of the single-particle Hamiltonians	193
		7.3.2	Difficulty realizing that each indistinguishable particle should	
			have its own unique coordinate	195

	7.3.3	Difficulty realizing that the many-particle wavefunction must be	
		written in terms of the product (NOT the SUM) of the single-	
		particle wavefunctions	196
	7.3.4	Difficulty realizing how each term in a many-particle Hamiltoni-	
		ans would act on a many-particle state consisting of a product	
		of single-particle states	199
	7.3.5	Incorrectly determining the symmetry based on the appearance	
		of a $+/-$ sign in the many-particle wavefunction $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	200
	7.3.6	Difficulty realizing that a linear combination of the product of	
		single-particle wavefunctions can be a many-particle stationary	
		state wavefunction	201
7.4	Method	lology for the Development and Validation of the QuILT $\ldots$	206
	7.4.1	Development and Validation of the QuILT	206
	7.4.2	Structure of the QuILT	207
	7.4.3	Addressing Student Difficulties	208
7.5	Evaluat	ion of the QuILT	215
7.6	Summa	ry	218
7.7	Acknow	vledgments	218
Chap	ter Refer	ences	219
DEV	ELOPI	NG AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM	
INT	ERACT	IVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON A SYSTEM OF	
IDE	NTICAI	<b>D</b> PARTICLES: WRITING THE MANY-PARTICLE	
STA	TIONAI	RY STATE WAVEFUNCTION (IGNORING SPIN)	223
8.1	Introdu	$\operatorname{ction}$	223
8.2	Backgro	ound	224
8.3	Method	lology for Investigating Student Difficulties	226
8.4	Student	Difficulties	231
	8.4.1	Difficulty accounting for the indistinguishability of the particles	
		when constructing a many-particle stationary state wavefunction	
		for a system of identical fermions or bosons	232

8.0

	8.4.2	Difficulty realizing that no wavefunction exists for a system in	
		which two or more fermions occupy the same single-particle state	234
	8.4.3	Difficulty with the symmetrization requirement for the many-	
		particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical	
		fermions or bosons	237
	8.4.4	Difficulty generating a completely symmetric/antisymmetric	
		wavefunction	241
	8.4.5	Difficulty using the Slater determinant to write the many-particle	
		stationary state wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable	
		fermions	245
8.5	Method	dology for the Development and Validation of the QuILT $\ldots$	246
	8.5.1	Development and Validation of the QuILT	246
	8.5.2	Structure of the QuILT	249
	8.5.3	Addressing Student Difficulties	250
8.6	Evalua	tion of the QuILT	254
8.7	Summa	ary	257
8.8	Acknow	vledgements	258
Chap	oter Refei	rences	259
DEV	<b>ELOPI</b>	NG AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM	
INT	ERACT	IVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON A SYSTEM OF	
IDE	NTICA	L PARTICLES: WRITING THE MANY-PARTICLE	
STA	TIONA	RY STATE WAVEFUNCTION (INCLUDING SPIN) .	263
9.1	Introdu	action	263
9.2	Backgr	ound	264
9.3	Metho	lology for Investigating Student Difficulties	270
9.4	Studen	t Difficulties	275
	9.4.1	Difficulty applying Pauli's exclusion principle correctly for a sys-	
		tem of identical fermions	276

9.0

		9.4.2	Difficulty with the symmetrization requirements for the overall	
			many-particle stationary state wavefunction due to the fact that	
			it is the product of the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction	277
		9.4.3	Difficulty writing the spin part of the many-particle stationary	
			state wavefunction taking into account the symmetrization re-	
			quirement	280
	9.5	Method	lology for the Development and Validation of the QuILT $\ldots$	282
		9.5.1	Development and Validation of the QuILT	282
		9.5.2	Overview of the QuILT	283
		9.5.3	Addressing Student Difficulties	284
	9.6	Evaluat	tion of the QuILT	292
	9.7	Summa	ary	294
	9.8	Acknow	vledgements	295
	Chapt	ter Refer	ences	300
10.0	DEV	ELOPI	NG AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM	
	INTE	ERACT	IVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON A SYSTEM OF	
	IDEN	NTICAI	L PARTICLES: COUNTING THE NUMBER OF DIS-	
	TINC	CT MA	NY-PARTICLE STATES FOR A SYSTEM WITH	
	A FI	XED N	UMBER OF AVAILABLE SINGLE-PARTICLE STATES	304
	10.1	Introdu	ction	304
	10.2	Backgro	ound	305
	10.3	Method	lology for Investigating Student Difficulties	307
	10.4	Student	t Difficulties	309
		10.4.1	Conceptual difficulties with indistinguishability pertaining to a	
			system of identical particles	310
		10.4.2	Reliance on memorized formulas	313
		10.4.3	Difficulties with procedural knowledge	317
		10.4.4	Difficulty with mathematical sense-making in the context of de-	
			termining the number of distinct many-particle states	320
	10.5	Method	lology for the Development and Validation of the QuILT	322

		10.5.1 Development and Validation of the QuILT	322
		10.5.2 Structure of the QuILT	323
		10.5.3 Addressing Student Difficulties	324
	10.6	Evaluation of the QuILT	331
	10.7	Summary	333
	10.8	Acknowledgments	334
	Chapt	ter References	335
11.0	DEV	ELOPING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM	
	INTE	ERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON A SYSTEM OF	
	IDEN	NTICAL PARTICLES: COUNTING THE NUMBER OF DIS-	
	TINC	CT MANY-PARTICLE STATES FOR A SYSTEM WITH A	
	FIXE	ED TOTAL ENERGY	339
	11.1	Introduction	339
	11.2	Background	340
	11.3	Methodology for Investigating Student Difficulties	344
	11.4	Student Difficulties	348
		11.4.1 Difficulty determining the number of distinct many-particle	
		states for a system of identical particles	349
		11.4.2 Difficulty correctly identifying possible outcomes of energy mea-	
		surements	351
		11.4.3 Difficulty realizing that two fermions cannot occupy the same	
		single-particle state	352
		11.4.4 Difficulty determining the probability of obtaining a specific en-	
		ergy when the energy of one particle is measured at random $% \mathcal{A}$ .	353
	11.5	Methodology for the Development and Validation of the QuILT	355
		11.5.1 Development and Validation of the QuILT	355
		11.5.2 Overview of the QuILT	356
		11.5.3 Addressing Student Difficulties	357
	11.6	Evaluation of the QuILT	362
	11.7	Summary	366

	11.8	Acknow	vledgments	367		
	Chapt	ter Refer	rences	368		
12.0	DEV	ELOPI	NG AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM			
	INT	ERACT	IVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON A SYSTEM OF			
	IDENTICAL PARTICLES: COUNTING THE NUMBER OF D					
	TIN	CT MA	NY-PARTICLE STATES FOR A SYSTEM WITH DE-			
	GENERACY IN THE SINGLE-PARTICLE ENERGY SPECTRUM					
DIFFERENT SINGLE-PARTICLE STATES						
	12.1	Introdu	iction	372		
	12.2	Backgr	ound	373		
	12.3	Method	lology for Investigating Student Difficulties	377		
	12.4	Student	t Difficulties	380		
		12.4.1	Difficulty recognizing that it is not possible for a system to have			
			more fermions than available single-particle states	380		
		12.4.2	Difficulty determining the degeneracy of the many-particle states	384		
		12.4.3	Incorrectly adding (as opposed to multiplying) the number of			
			ways to arrange the particles in the states with a given energy			
			to the number of ways to arrange the particles in various single-			
			particle energy states with a different energy	386		
		12.4.4	Not taking into account the constraints on the many-particle			
			system	387		
		12.4.5	Memorization of formulas rather than using systematic reasoning	388		
		12.4.6	Difficulty accounting for the indistinguishability of the identical			
			particles	388		
	12.5	Method	lology for the Development and Validation of the QuILT	390		
		12.5.1	Development and Validation of the QuILT	390		
		12.5.2	Structure of the QuILT	392		
		12.5.3	Addressing Student Difficulties	393		
	12.6	Evaluat	tion of the QuILT	396		

	12.7	Summar	ry	398
	12.8	Acknow	ledgments	399
	Chapt	ter Refere	ences	400
13.0	FUT	URE O	UTLOOK	405
APP	END	X A. D	EGENERATE PERTURBATION THEORY	
	QUA	NTUM	INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL	406
	A.1	Degener	rate Perturbation Theory Pretest/Posttest	406
	A.2	Basics of	of Degenerate Perturbation Theory - Finite Dimensional Spaces	
		Tutorial		423
	A.3	Definitio	n	423
	A.4	Notes fo	or this tutorial on Degenerate Perturbation Theory:	423
	A.5	Objectiv	ves	425
	A.6	Review	of Non-Degenerate Perturbation Theory	427
	A.7	Degener	rate Perturbation Theory	427
		A.7.1	Degeneracy in the Eigenvalue Spectrum of $\hat{H}^0$ Requires Finding	
			a	
			"GOOD" Basis to Determine Corrections to the Energies and	
			Energy Eigenstates	427
		A.7.2	Checkpoint	431
		A.7.3	Checkpoint	441
		A.7.4	Checkpoint	445
		A.7.5	Ensuring a "good" basis and determining corrections to the en-	
			ergies and energy eigenstates	448
		A.7.6	Checkpoint - Finding a "good" basis for Case 1	453
		A.7.7	Checkpoint - Finding a "good" basis for Case 2	474
		A.7.8	Checkpoint	479
		A.7.9	Checkpoint	480
		A.7.10	Practice	484

APPE	NDI	X B. FINDING THE SPLITTING IN THE HYDROGEN	
A	TO	M ENERGY SPECTRUM DUE TO AN EXTERNAL MAG-	
Ν	IETI	IC FIELD (ZEEMAN EFFECT) TUTORIAL - PART I	497
]	B.1	Definition	497
]	B.2	Notes for this tutorial:	498
]	B.3	Physical Constants	500
]	B.4	Objectives:	501
]	B.5	The Hydrogen Atom Placed in an External Magnetic Field	504
]	B.6	Unperturbed Hamiltonian for Hydrogen Atom (only accounts for the in-	
		teraction of the electron with the nucleus via Coulomb attraction) $\ .$ .	504
		B.6.1 Degeneracy of the Unperturbed Hamiltonian $\hat{H}^0$	504
]	B.7	Perturbation Theory for the Hydrogen Atom in an External Magnetic	
		Field	511
		B.7.1 Relativistic Correction	512
		B.7.2 Spin-Orbit Interaction	514
		B.7.3 Zeeman Effect	525
]	B.8	Choosing a "Good" Basis	535
APPE	NDI	X C. FINDING THE SPLITTING IN THE HYDROGEN	
A	TO	M ENERGY SPECTRUM DUE TO AN EXTERNAL MAG-	
Ν	IETI	IC FIELD (ZEEMAN EFFECT) TUTORIAL- PART II	542
(	C.1	Definition	542
(	C.2	Notes for this tutorial:	543
(	C.3	Physical Constants	545
(	C.4	Objectives:	546
(	C.5	The Hydrogen Atom Placed in an External Magnetic Field	547
(	C.6	Perturbation Theory	547
		C.6.1 The Hydrogen Atom in an External Magnetic Field	549
		C.6.2 Finding a "GOOD" Basis for the Relativistic Correction Term	
		as a Perturbation for the Hydrogen Atom	552

		C.6.3	First Order Corrections to the Energy Spectrum of the Hydrogen	
			Atom Due to the Relativistic Correction Term Using Perturba-	
			tion Theory	555
		C.6.4	Finding a "GOOD" Angular Basis for the Spin-orbit Interaction	
			Correction to the Energy Spectrum of the Hydrogen Atom in	
			Perturbation Theory	558
		C.6.5	First Order Corrections to the Energy Spectrum of the Hydrogen	
			Atom in Perturbation Theory Due to the Spin-orbit Interaction	560
		C.6.6	Finding a "Good" Angular Basis for the Fine Structure Correc-	
			tion Term to the Energy Spectrum of the Hydrogen Atom in	
			Perturbation Theory	563
		C.6.7	First Order Corrections to the Energy Spectrum of the Hydrogen	
			Atom in Perturbation Theory Due to the Fine Structure	563
		C.6.8	Finding a "GOOD" Angular Basis for the Zeeman term as a	
			Perturbation for the Hydrogen Atom	566
		C.6.9	First Order Corrections to the Energy Spectrum of the Hydrogen	
			Atom in Perturbation Theory Due to the Zeeman Term	568
		C.6.10	Finding a "Good" Angular Basis for the Intermediate Field Zee-	
			man Effect	572
		C.6.11	First Order Corrections to the Energy Spectrum of the Hydrogen	
			Atom in Perturbation Theory for the Intermediate Field Zeeman	
			Effect	577
		C.6.12	Limiting Cases	580
	C.7	Finding	First Order Energy Corrections for the Intermediate Field Zee-	
		man Eff	ect Continued	615
APPI	ENDI	X D. SY	YSTEM OF IDENTICAL PARTICLES QUANTUM IN-	
I	TER	ACTIVI	E LEARNING TUTORIAL	621
	D.1	System	of Identical Particles Pretest	621
	D.2	System	of Identical Particles Pretest	633
	D.3	System	of Identical Particles Tutorial	645

D.4	Notes f	or this tutorial:	645
D.5	Object	tives	647
D.6	Basics :	for a System of $N$ Non-Interacting Particles $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	649
	D.6.1	Hamiltonian for a System of Non-interacting Particles	649
	D.6.2	Determining Whether the Basis States in the Product Space for a	
		System of $N$ Non-Interacting Identical Particles Should be Writ-	
		ten in Terms of the Sum or Product of the Single-Particle Sta-	
		tionary State Wavefunctions	653
	D.6.3	Stationary State Wavefunction for a System of $N$ Identical Par-	
		ticles which are Indistinguishable	664
D.7	Examp	les of Finding Many-Particle Stationary State Wavefunctions and	
	Energie	25	706
	D.7.1	One-Dimensional Infinite Square Well (Ignoring spin)	706
D.8	Countin	ng the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States	712
	D.8.1	Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States for	
		INDISTINGUISHABLE FERMIONS (no constraints on the to-	
		tal energy of the many-particle system)	713
	D.8.2	Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States for	
		INDISTINGUISHABLE BOSONS (no constraints on the total	
		energy of the many-particle system)	720
	D.8.3	Hypothetical Case: Determining the Number of Distinct Many-	
		Particle States for IDENTICAL PARTICLES IF THEY COULD	
		BE	
		TREATED AS DISTINGUISHABLE (no constraints on the to-	
		tal energy of the many-particle system)	729
	D.8.4	Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States for	
		Three INDISTINGUISHABLE FERMIONS in a One-	
		Dimensional Infinite Square Well with a Fixed Total Energy for	
		the Many-Particle System	742

	D.8.5	Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States for	
		Three INDISTINGUISHABLE BOSONS in a One-	
		Dimensional Infinite Square Well with a Fixed Total Energy for	
		the Many-Particle System (Ignore Spin)	746
	D.8.6	Hypothetical Case: Determining the Number of Distinct Many-	
		Particle States for Three IDENTICAL PARTICLES IF THEY	
		COULD BE TREATED AS DISTINGUISHABLE in a One-	
		Dimensional Infinite Square Well with a Fixed Total Energy for	
		the Many-Particle System (Ignore spin)	749
D.9	Determ	ining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States when the To-	
	tal Ene	rgy of the Many-Particle System is Fixed and the Single-Particle	
	States I	Have Degeneracy	760
D.10	Station	ary State Wavefunction for a System of $N$ Non-Interacting Parti-	
	cles (In	cluding Spin)	777
D.11	Exampl	les of Finding the Many-Particle Stationary State Wavefunctions	
	and En	ergies (including spin)	790
	D.11.1	One-Dimensional Harmonic Oscillator - Two Spin- $1/2$ Fermions	790
	D.11.2	One-Dimensional Harmonic Oscillator - Two Spin-1 Bosons .	796
D.12	Limitin	g Case: When Identical Particles Can Be Treated as Distinguish-	
	able .		805

### LIST OF TABLES

1	Average pretest and posttest scores, gains $(G)$ and normalized gains $(g)$ for	
	undergraduate students (number of students ${\cal N}=11$ in Year 1 , ${\cal N}=12$ in	
	Year 2, $N = 12$ in Year 3) and graduate students (number of students $N = 19$	
	in Year 1 and $N = 19$ in Year 2). Also, the average score of the undergraduates	
	is given for two problems that were given on the final exam six weeks later.	39
2	Percentages of undergraduate and graduate students who selected all of the	
	possible correct representations in which a given operator is diagonal in the	
	$n = 2$ degenerate subspace of $\hat{H}^0$ in Q2.	58
3	Percentages of undergraduate (U) $(N = 32)$ and graduate (G) students $(N =$	
	42) not selecting both options iii and iv for the unperturbed Hamiltonian $\hat{H}^0$	
	or relativistic correction $\hat{H}'_r$ in Q2.	64
4	Percentages of undergraduate (U) $(N = 32)$ and graduate (G) students $(N =$	
	42) who selected option iii but did not also select options i, ii, or iv and who	
	selected option iv but did not also select options i, ii, or iii in Q2 for at least	
	one of the four operators.	64
5	Average pretest and posttest scores for Q1 for undergraduate students	74
6	The percentage of students who chose all the possible correct representations	
	to diagonalize the listed operator $\hat{H}'$ in the $n=2$ degenerate subspace of $\hat{H}^0$	
	in Q2 on the pretest and posttest for undergraduates and graduate students.	76

7	The percentage of students displaying difficulties C-G for at least one of the	
	listed operators on the pretest and posttest for undergraduates (number of	
	students $N = 32$ for the pretest and $N = 31$ for the posttest) and graduate	
	students $(N = 42)$ .	77
8	Average pretest and posttest scores for Q2, gains $(G)$ and normalized gains $(g)$	
	for undergraduate students (number of students $N = 32$ for the pretest and	
	N = 31 for the posttest) and graduate students ( $N = 42$ )	78
9	Percentages of undergraduate and graduate students who selected all of the	
	correct representations in which a given operator is diagonal in Q1 after tra-	
	ditional instruction.	94
10	The percentage of students who chose all of the possible correct representations	
	that form a good basis for the listed perturbation $\hat{H}'$ and the unperturbed	
	Hamiltonian $\hat{H}^0$ in Q2 on the pretest for undergraduates (number of students	
	N = 32) and graduate students ( $N = 42$ ).	96
11	The percentage of students who chose states in the coupled representation as	
	a good basis for the listed perturbation $\hat{H}'$ and the unperturbed Hamiltonian	
	$\hat{H}^0$ in Q2 on the pretest for undergraduates (number of students $N = 32$ ) and	
	graduate students $(N = 42)$	97
12	The percentage of students who chose all the possible correct representations	
	to form a good basis for the listed perturbation $\hat{H}'$ and the unperturbed Hamil-	
	tonian $\hat{H}^0$ in Q2 on the pretest and posttest for undergraduates (number of	
	students $N = 32$ for the pretest and $N = 31$ for the posttest) and graduate	
	students $(N = 42)$ .	108
13	The percentage of students who answered question Q2 consistently with ques-	
	tion Q1 and correctly for either $\hat{H}'_r$ or $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ on the pretest and posttest for	
	undergraduates and graduate students.	109

14	The percentage of students who chose the listed angular representations as	
	those that form a good angular basis for the unperturbed Hamiltonian $\hat{H}^0$	
	and the perturbation $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ and the percentage of students who	
	did not select any option in Q1 after traditional lecture-based instruction for	
	undergraduates (number of students $N = 32$ ) and graduate students ( $N = 42$ ).	
		126
15	The percentage of students who chose the listed options as representations to	
	form a good basis for the perturbation $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ and the unperturbed	
	Hamiltonian $\hat{H}^0$ and the percentage of students who did not select any op-	
	tion in Q1 on the pretest and posttest for graduate students $(N = 42)$ and	
	undergraduate students $(N = 32)$	140
16	Percentages of undergraduate (U) $(N = 32)$ and Ph. D. level students (P)	
	(N = 42) who answered Q1 correctly	159
17	Energy Levels in the Intermediate Field Zeeman Effect $(n = 2)$	175
18	The percentage of students who answered the multiple-choice portion of Q1 cor-	
	rectly for the strong and weak field Zeeman effects on the pretest and posttest	
	for undergraduates (number of students $N = 32$ for the pretest and $N = 31$	
	for the posttest) and Ph. D. level students $(N = 42)$	176
19	Average pretest and posttest scores for Q1 (including reasoning), gains $(G)$ and	
	normalized gains $(g)$ for undergraduate students (number of students $N = 32$	
	for the pretest and $N = 31$ for the posttest) and Ph. D. level students ( $N =$	
	42)	178
20	The percentage of undergraduate (N=25) and graduate students (N=30) who	
	displayed the given difficulty in Q2 after traditional instruction	196
21	The percentage of students who expressed the Hamiltonian for a system of non-	
	interacting identical particles as the sum of the Hamiltonians for the individual	
	particles for the undergraduate (number of students $N = 25$ ) and graduate	
	students $(N = 30)$	214

22	The percentage of students who gave unique coordinates to each particle in	
	Q2 for the undergraduate (number of students $N = 25$ ) and graduate students	
	(N = 30)	215
23	The percentage of students who expressed the many-particle stationary state	
	wavefunction as a sum or direct product in Q2 on the pretest and posttest for	
	undergraduates (number of students $N = 25$ ) and graduate students ( $N = 30$ ).	
		216
24	The percentage of students who expressed the many-particle stationary state	
	wavefunctions in Q2 for a system of indistinguishable fermions as an antisym-	
	metric linear combination of the products of the single-particle state wavefunc-	
	tions and a system of indistinguishable bosons as a symmetric linear combi-	
	nation of the products of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions on	
	the pretest and posttest for undergraduates (number of students $N = 25$ ) and	
	graduate students $(N = 30)$ .	217
25	The percentages of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who	
	correctly answered question Q1 for the given system of indistinguishable par-	
	ticles after traditional lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts. $\ldots$	231
26	The percentages of graduate $(N=30)$ and undergraduate $(N=25)$ students who	
	correctly answered question Q2 for the given system of indistinguishable par-	
	ticles after traditional lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts. $\ldots$ .	231
27	The percentages of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who	
	wrote the same many-particle wavefunction for the given system of identical	
	particles as for a system of distinguishable particles for Q1 and Q2 on the	
	pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts. $\ . \ .$	233
28	The percentages of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who	
	wrote the same many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable	
	fermions as for a system of indistinguishable bosons for Q1 and Q2 on the	
	pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts. $\ldots$	238

29	The percentages of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who	
	wrote a many-particle wavefunction that was neither completely symmetric	
	nor completely antisymmetric for a system of three indistinguishable fermions	
	or bosons for Q1 on the pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction in	
	relevant concepts.	238
30	The percentages of students who correctly answered questions $Q1$ and $Q2$ for	
	the given system on the pretest and posttest for graduate students $(N = 30)$	
	and undergraduates (number of students $N = 25$ )	255
31	Average pretest and posttest scores, gains $(G)$ and normalized gains $(g)$ for	
	graduate students (number of students $N = 30$ ) and undergraduate students	
	(number of students $N = 25$ )	256
32	The product states for spin degrees of freedom in the coupled representation	
	$ s, m_s \rangle$ (left) are given in terms of linear combinations of product states in	
	the uncoupled representation $ s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle_1  s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle_1$ (right) using the Clebsch-	
	Gordon table for the case $s_1 = 1 \otimes s_2 = 1$	296
33	The percentages of graduate $(N = 30)$ and undergraduate $(N = 25)$ students	
	who correctly answered questions $Q1$ and $Q2$ for the given system of indistin-	
	guishable particles for the pretest.	297
34	The percentages of graduate $(N = 30)$ and undergraduate $(N = 25)$ students	
	who provided a symmetric spatial part of the wavefunction in Q1 and an	
	antisymmetric spin part of the wavefunction in Q2 for the given system of	
	indistinguishable particles for the pretest	297
35	All the possible combinations of the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunc-	
	tion to yield an overall many-particle stationary state wavefunction with the	
	appropriate symmetrization requirement.	297
36	The percentages of graduate $(N = 30)$ and undergraduate $(N = 12$ in Year 1	
	and $N = 13$ in Year 2) students who provided a part of the wavefunction with	
	the correct symmetry in Q1 and Q2 on the pretest and Q3, Q4, and Q9 on the	
	posttest.	298

37	The percentages of students who answered questions Q1 and Q2 correctly for	
	the given system on the pretest and Q3, Q4, and Q9 correctly for the given	
	system on the posttest for graduate students $(N = 30)$ and undergraduates	
	(N = 12  in Year  1  and  N = 13  in Year  2).	298
38	The average student score on questions $Q1$ and $Q2$ for the given system on the	
	pretest and Q3, Q4 and Q9 for the given system on the posttest for graduate	
	students $(N = 30)$ and undergraduates $(N = 12$ in Year 1 and $N = 13$ in Year	
	2)	299
39	The percentages of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who	
	correctly answered question Q1 for the given system of indistinguishable par-	
	ticles after traditional instruction.	310
40	The percentages of graduate $(N=30)$ and undergraduate $(N=25)$ students who	
	incorrectly answered question Q1 the same for the given system of indistin-	
	guishable particles as for a system of identical particles that can be treated as	
	distinguishable	312
41	Average pretest and posttest scores for Q1 and Q2 for the given system on	
	the pretest and posttest for undergraduates (number of students $N = 25$ ) and	
	graduate students $(N = 30)$	332
42	The percentages of undergraduate students who answered questions Q1(a) and	
	Q1(b) correctly for the given system on the midterm examination four weeks	
	after completing the Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorial (number of stu-	
	dents $N = 12$ ).	333
43	The percentage of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who	
	correctly determined the energies and their probabilities in question Q1 for the	
	given system of indistinguishable particles after traditional instruction	349
44	The percentage of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who	
	incorrectly determined the possible outcomes of an energy measurement as	
	$7E_1$ , $17E_1$ , or $13E_1$ for all three systems of identical particles in question Q1	
	after traditional lecture-based instruction.	350

45	Average pretest and posttest scores for Q1 and Q6 for the given system for	
	graduate students $(N = 30)$ .	365
46	Average pretest and posttest scores for Q1, Q6, Q7 for the given system for	
	undergraduates (number of students $N = 25$ , in Year 1 $N = 12$ and in Year 2	
	N = 13).	366
47	Average pretest and posttest scores for Q2 and Q3 for the given system on	
	the pretest and posttest for undergraduates (number of students $N = 25$ ) and	
	graduate students $(N = 30)$	397
48	Energy Levels in the Intermediate Field Zeeman Effect $(n = 2)$	617

### LIST OF FIGURES

1	Written student response from an undergraduate student on the posttest to	
	question QIII	40

#### PREFACE

I am very thankful for all the support bestowed upon me by my family. I would like to thank my wife, Kayla, for all of her sacrifices and continued support during this very rewarding but also very challenging endeavor. I would like to thank my daughters, Abigail and Gwendolyn, for the inspiration to see this goal all the way through to the end. I would like to thank my parents for instilling in me the value of hardwork, the importance of education, and the desire to help others achieve their goals.

I am thankful to my Committee members for their incredibily helpful feedback and valuable time they were willing to dedicate to my projects.

I would also like to thank the members of the Department of Physics and Astronomy at the University of Pittsburgh who were willing to provide feedback on my projects that was incredibly helpful in improving the quality the QuILTs. I would also like to thank those instructors who were willing to incorporate the QuILTs in their courses. Additionally, I would like to thank all the students who helped with the investigation including those who were interviewed.

I am thankful to the National Science Foundation for their financial support of my research through the award PHY-1505460.

I am especially grateful for the guidance and support provided by Dr. Emily Marshman.

Last, but certainly not least, I would like to thank Dr. Chandralekh Singh. I am truly grateful for all her unwavering support and guidance, her encouragement and passion for my future, and her understanding and flexibility to help me balance my responsibilities as a father, husband, and student.

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

Quantum mechanics (QM) is a particularly challenging subject for upper-level undergraduate and graduate students in physics [1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14]. There have been a number of research studies aimed at investigating student reasoning in QM [15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 24] and improving student understanding of QM [25, 26, 27, 28, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33. However, there have been relatively few investigations into student difficulties with fundamental concepts involving degenerate perturbation theory (DPT) or a system of identical particles. Through researching students' understanding and reasoning about DPT or a system of identical particles, I have found many common student difficulties that may hinder their development of a consistent and coherent knowledge structure pertaining to this topic. These common student difficulties were then used as a guide to help develop a research-based learning tool, i.e., a Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorial (QuILT) [34, 35, 36, 37, 38, 39. I describe the methodology for investigating these student difficulties along with the development and evaluation of the corresponding research-based QuILT that strives to help students develop a functional understanding of the fundamental concepts involved in constructing the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles.

The QuILT incorporates guided inquiry-based learning sequences which consist of a set of questions, each building upon the previous question(s) that require the students to take a stand and actively engage in the learning process. The QuILT also includes hypothetical student conversations in which the students must analyze each hypothetical student's statement to determine whether they are correct and explain why they agree or disagree with each student. Many of the common student difficulties were used as a guide when constructing these hypothetical conversations and inquiry-based sequences with the goal being that students would identify an inconsistency in their reasoning and then use the provided support to reconcile these inconsistencies. For example, there are a number of hypothetical student conversations in which one or more students make statements reflecting these common difficulties and provide incorrect reasoning mirroring those given by actual students. Other students in these hypothetical conversations disagree with their incorrect reasoning and provide correct reasoning and often note an issue with the incorrect statement(s). As the students work through the QuILT, they must consider each student's argument and reflect upon their own reasoning in order to determine which student(s) are correct. Similarly, the guided inquiry-based sequences often include excerpts that strive to present the students with a contradiction between the answer to the questions in the sequence and their prior knowledge that they must then reconcile. Checkpoints are provided at the end of each section that allow the students to go back and reconcile any remaining difference between the correct reasoning and their own reasoning before moving on the next section.

#### 1.1 FRAMEWORKS FOR LEARNING THAT INSPIRED MY RESEARCH

#### 1.1.1 Cognitive Apprenticeship Model

The Cognitive Apprenticeship Model describes how the traditional apprenticeship model, which has been a primary instructional method for centuries, can be applied in the context of formal education [40]. Collins, Brown, and Newman state that the learning environment is most effective when it includes the following elements: modeling, coaching, and fading of the scaffolding support. In modeling, the instructor demonstrates approaches to critical thinking, problem-solving, and metacognition from an expert perspective. The coaching step is where the instructor provides scaffolding support to the students. This is a very important step that is often missing in traditional, lecture-based instruction. The final step involves slowly removing the scaffolding support until the students are able to complete the desired task on their own.

#### 1.1.2 Zone of Proximal Development

Vygotsky's Zone of Proximal Development (ZPD) states that the level of instruction should be aimed just beyond the students' current knowledge state [41]. The ZPD focuses on the aspects of learning necessary for scaffolding support required to move individuals from an initial knowledge state to the desired final knowledge state. As the students learn and move towards the desire final state, the level of instruction continually changes to be just beyond the students' current level. It is the instructors' responsibility to choose the appropriate level of instruction and to create an environment in which the students receive the scaffolding support necessary to move to the desired final knowledge state. This scaffolding support can come from the instructor or from peers. It is often said that one goal of focusing on the ZPD is to ensure that what an individuals are able to do today with help, they are able to do tomorrow on their own.

#### 1.1.3 Assimilation, Accomodation and Optimal Mismatch

Piaget stated that when one is faced with a new situation or an inconsistency in their knowledge structure, they may be motivated to adapt [42]. According to Piaget, it is during this adaptation that the learning process is taking place. This adaptation can be achieved by either assimilation or accomodation or both. In assimilation, an individual is able to use their existing knowledge structures (or schema) to make sense of the new situation and correct the inconsistencies. Accomodation occurs when one's current knowledge structures are not sufficient and need to be changed in order to fully understand the concepts. Piaget's "optimal mismatch" is one technique used to provide guidance and promote the adaptation in the learning process. The key idea behind Piaget's "optimal mismatch" framework is to allow students to discover their mistakes on their own and allow them to correct the inconsistencies in their own knowledge structures. One method to achieve this is to scaffold student learning using a guided inquiry-based approach which focuses on the necessary skills and concepts students should learn and strives to help the students develop a functional understanding of the underlying concepts.

#### 1.1.4 Preparation for Future Learning

Additionally, the QuILT strives to incorporate Bransford and Schwartz's Preparation for Future Learning (PFL) framework with a special focus on instruction that incorporates elements of both innovation and efficiency [43]. In the PFL framework, innovation and efficiency can be viewed as two orthogonal components of instructional design that must be balanced for effective learning outcomes. One interpretation of this framework in this context is that innovation refers to presenting students with novel tasks that are just beyond students' current understanding that allows them to grow and strive for more robust knowledge. Efficiency can be viewed as a characteristic of instruction that allows the students to practice what they are learning and become skilled at a particular type of task. The framework suggests that instruction should attend to both these aspects. The concern is that if instruction only focuses on one of these aspects there is danger that the students will become frustrated when instruction is too innovative beyond their current knowledge state (the instruction is too innovative without allowing for efficiency) or when the instruction focuses too much on rote learning and procedural redundancy (the instruction is too efficient without the creative aspects associated with innovation).

#### 1.2 MEMORY AND COGNITIVE LOAD

At a coarse-grained level, the human information processing system can be classified as consisting of two types of memory: long-term memory and short-term (or "working") memory [44]. Long-term memory encompasses all that an individual has learned and that can be recalled at a given instance. There appears to be no limit to the amount of information that can be stored in the long-term memory. Working memory, on the other hand, is where information is processed while solving a problem or performing a task before it can be stored in the long-term memory is also responsible for synthesizing new information with prior knowledge to form new knowledge structures in a given domain. In general, an individual's working memory is restricted to  $7 \pm 2$  "slots" or "chunks" available to dedicate to a given task [45]. If more slots are required in working memory than is available to perform a task or solve a problem, one may experience cognitive overload and may no longer have cognitive resources available to process the information appropriately or engage in metacognition to ensure one's reasoning is consistent and correct. As one gains expertise in a given domain, one is able to make connections between different concepts and combine individual concepts into larger chunks each of which occupy a single slot in the working memory.

#### **1.3 SEMANTIC NETWORK**

A semantic network has been used as a method to visualize an individual's knowledge structures. A semantic network consists of nodes representing individual concepts and links between these nodes that represents a connection between different concepts [46]. As one gains expertise in a given domain, one reorganizes their knowledge structures and it becomes more hierarchical. One is able to make connection between concepts important in that domain and the more important concepts are moved to the top of the hierarchical network.

#### 1.4 BOUNDED RATIONALITY

Since human working memory while solving a problem is restricted to a limited number of "chunks" and the size of a chunk in the working memory depends on the expertise of the individual who is solving the problem, Simon's framework of "bounded rationality" and "satisficing" posits that an individual will make decisions while solving problems based upon their current level of expertise, which may not be optimal [47]. When faced with a decision in problem-solving tasks, individuals can be categorized as either satisficers or maximizers. Satisficers are interested in what is referred to as satisficing and often only look for a solution that is satisfactory to them in which they see no inconsistencies rather than searching for additional pathways in the problem space which may be more optimal. Satisficers often only make decisions that are sub-optimal and do not discuss the need to consider alternative pathways in the problem space which may yield more optimal solutions. In other cases, they may realize that there are additional pathways in the problem space that may be more optimal but choose not explore these pathways for the more optimal solution. Maximizers are those who are motivated to look for the optimal solution pathways among all of the infinitely many possible pathways in the problem space. However, if the individual's level of expertise is not sufficient and they are not provided with appropriate scaffolding support, they may experience cognitive overload and may not be able to obtain the optimal solutions [48]. Many of the student difficulties discussed here may be attributed in part to students' bounded rationality and satisficing in that they may be satisfied with a sub-optimal solution that does not cause cognitive overload and may not search for optimal solution pathways in the problem space that may yield the correction solution. Resorting to satisficing may sometimes amount to sense-making which is commensurate with students' current level of expertise and inappropriate integration of mathematical and physical concepts to solve problems may occur due to students' evolving expertise. Since the paradigm of QM is novel, these issues of satisficing become critical in the work presented in this thesis.

#### 1.5 MATHEMATICAL SENSEMAKING IN PHYSICS

Prior research suggests that students often have difficulty applying mathematical concepts in the context of a concrete physical problem. In particular, students have difficulty connecting and applying mathematics correctly in physics contexts (e.g., see Refs. [49, 50, 51, 52, 53]). Mathematical sense-making in the context of solving physics problems can often be more difficult than when solving equivalent mathematics problems without the physics context [49, 50, 51, 52, 53]. Since working memory is constrained to a limited number of chunks and students' knowledge chunks pertaining to a concept are small when they are learning and developing expertise in physics, use of mathematics in physics can increase the cognitive load during problem solving especially if students are not proficient in mathematics [48] and they may struggle to integrate physics and mathematics concepts. Thus, mathematical sense-making while focusing on solving a physics problem is often challenging and students sometimes make mathematical mistakes that they otherwise would not make if the physics context was absent [49, 50, 51, 52, 53].

#### **Chapter References**

- [1] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 69, 885 (2001).
- [2] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics at the beginning of graduate instruction, Am. J. Phys. 76, 277 (2008).
- [3] D. Zollman, N. S. Rebello, and K. Hogg, Quantum mechanics for everyone: hands-on activities integrated with technology, Am. J. Phys. 70, 252 (2002).
- [4] A. Maries, R. Sayer, and C. Singh, Investigating transfer of learning in advanced quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD, edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015), pp. 207-210, http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.047.
- [5] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Analogous patterns of student reasoning difficulties in introductory physics and upper-level quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR, edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, and D. Jones (2014), pp. 46-49, (http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.inv.010).
- [6] A. Kohnle et al., A new introductory quantum mechanics curriculum, Eur. J. Phys. 35, 015001 (2014).
- [7] A. Kohnle et al., Developing and evaluating animations for teaching quantum mechanics concepts, Eur. J. Phys. 31, 1441 (2010).
- [8] P. Jolly, D. Zollman, S. Rebello and A. Dimitrova, Visualizing potential energy diagrams, Am. J. Phys. 66, 57 (1998).
- [9] S. Siddiqui and C. Singh, Surveying instructors' attitudes and approaches to teaching quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 297 (2010).
- [10] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics in one spatial dimension, Am. J. Phys. 80, 252 (2012).
- [11] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 301 (2010).
- [12] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Cognitive issues in learning advanced physics: An example from quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1179, 63 (2009).
- [13] S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Categorization of quantum mechanics problems by professors and students, Euro. J. Phys. 31, 57 (2010).
- [14] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Framework for understanding the patterns of student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020119 (2015).
- [15] M. Wittmann, R. Steinberg, and E. Redish, Investigating student understanding of quantum physics: Spontaneous models of conductivity, Am.J. Phys. 70, 218 (2002).
- [16] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum states while translating state vectors in Dirac notation to wave functions in position and momentum representations, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015) pp. 211-214 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.048.
- [17] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating student difficulties with time dependence of expectation values in quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2014) pp. 245 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.049.
- [18] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Students' Understanding of Stern Gerlach Experiment, AIP Conference Proceedings 1179, 309 (2009) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3266744.
- [19] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Review of student difficulties in upper-level quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020117 (2015).
- [20] C. Singh, Transfer of learning in quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 790, 23 (2005) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.2084692.
- [21] C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum mechanics formalism, AIP Conference Proceedings 883, 185 (2007).
- [22] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, The effect of giving explicit incentives to correct mistakes on subsequent problem solving in quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015) pp. 67-70 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.012.
- [23] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Investigating student difficulties with Dirac notation, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2014) pp. 345-348, http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.074.
- [24] A. J. Mason and C. Singh, Do advanced students learn from their mistakes without explicit intervention?, Am. J. Phys. 78, 760 (2010).

- [25] C. Singh, M. Belloni, and W. Christian, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics, Physics Today 59, 43 (2006).
- [26] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics via the Stern-Gerlach experiment, Am. J. Phys. 79, 499 (2011).
- [27] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: I. Investigation of difficulties, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8, 010117 (2012).
- [28] G. Zhu and C.Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: II. Development of research-based learning tools, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8, 010118 (2012).
- [29] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving student understanding of addition of angular momentum in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER **9**, 010101 (2013).
- [30] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics by using peer instruction tools, AIP Conference Proceedings 1413, 77 (2012), http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3679998.
- [31] C. Singh, Assessing and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 818, 69 (2006), http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.22177025.
- [32] C. Singh, Helping students learn quantum mechanics for quantum computing, AIP Conference Proceedings 883, 42 (2007), http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.2508687.
- [33] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, Improving performance in quantum mechanics with explicit incentives to correct mistakes, Phys. Rev. PER **12**, 010121 (2016).
- [34] C. Singh, Interactive learning tutorials on quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 76, 400 (2008).
- [35] S. DeVore and C. Singh, Development of an interactive tutorial on quantum key distribution, Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference, Minneapolis, MN 59-62 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.011.
- [36] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Developing an Interactive Tutorial on a Mach-Zehnder Interferometer with Single Photons, Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference, Minneapolis, MN 59-62 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.056.
- [37] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Interactive tutorial to improve student understanding of single photon experiments involving a Mach-Zehnder Interferometer, Eur. J. Phys. 37, 024001 (2016);
- [38] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Developing an Interactive Tutorial on a Quantum Eraser, Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference, Minneapolis, MN 345-348 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.040.

- [39] R. Sayer, A. Maries, and C. Singh, Developing and evaluating a tutorial on the doubleslit experiment, Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference, College Park, MD 299-302 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.070.
- [40] A. Collins, J. S. Brown and S. E. Newman, Cognitive Apprenticeship: Teaching the crafts of reading, writing and apprenticeship. Knowing, Learning and Instruction: Essays in Honor of R. Glaser and L. Resnick (Lawrence Earlbaum, Hillsdale, NJ, 1989) pp. 453-494.
- [41] L.S. Vygotsky, Mind in society: The development of higher psychological processes. (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 1978)
- [42] J. Piaget, Success and Understanding. (Harvard University Press, Cambridge, 1978).
- [43] D. Schwartz, J. Bransford, and D. Sears, Efficiency and innovation in transfer, in *Trans-fer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age, Greenwich, 2005), pp.1-51.
- [44] J. R. Anderson, *Learning and Memory* (Wiley, New York, 1995).
- [45] G. Miller, The magical number seven, plus or minus two: Some limits on our capacity for processing information, Psychol. Rev. **63** (2), 81-97 (1956).
- [46] K. Patterson, P. Nestor, and T. Rogers, Where do you know what you know? The representation of semantic knowledge in the human brain, Nature Reviews Neuroscience 8, 976-987 (2007).
- [47] H. Simon, Bounded rationality and organizational learning, Organization Science 2 (1), 125–134 (1991).
- [48] J. Sweller. Cognitive load theory, learning difficulty, and instructional design. Learning and Instruction Vol. 4, pp. 295-312 (1994).
- [49] J. Tuminaro and E. Redish, Elements of a cognitive model of physics problem solving: Epistemic games. *Phys. Rev. PER* 3, 020101 (2007).
- [50] D. Hammer, A. Elby, R.E. Scherr, and E. F. Redish, Resources, framing, and transfer, in *Transfer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age Publishing, Greenwich, 2005), pp. 89–120.
- [51] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin, and C. Singh, The impact of students' epistemological framing on a task requiring representational consistency, in *Proceedings of the 2016 Physics Education Research Conference*, Sacramento, CA, edited by D. Jones, L. Ding, and A. Traxler (2016) pp. 212-215 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2016.pr.048.
- [52] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Challenges in designing appropriate scaffolding to improve students' representational consistency: The case of a Gauss's law problem, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 020103 (2017).

[53] J. Li and C. Singh, Students' difficulties with equations involving circuit elements, AIP Conference Proceedings **1413**, 243 (2012).

# 2.0 DEVELOPING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON DEGENERATE PERTURBATION THEORY: BASIC FOR DEGENERATE PERTURBATION THEORY

## 2.1 INTRODUCTION

Quantum mechanics (QM) is a particularly challenging subject for upper-level undergraduate and graduate students in physics. Prior investigations suggest that many students struggle to develop intuition with quantum mechanical phenomena due to the abstract nature of the subject matter and pedagogical approaches such as tutorials and visualization tools can improve student learning [1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13]. Our group has also conducted a number of studies aimed at investigating student reasoning in QM [14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21] and improving student understanding of QM [22, 23, 24, 25]. For example, some of the studies from our group have focused on helping students learn about Dirac notation, quantum measurements, expectation values and their time dependence [26, 27, 28, 29, 30]. Guided by research studies conducted to identify student difficulties with QM and findings of cognitive research, we have been developing a set of research-based learning tools including the Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorials (QuILTs) [31, 32, 33, 34, 35, 36].

There has been relatively little research conducted into student understanding of advanced topics in quantum mechanics, e.g., degenerate perturbation theory (DPT) [37, 38]. Here, we discuss an investigation of student difficulties with DPT and the development and evaluation of a research-based Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorial (QuILT) that makes use of student difficulties as resources to help them develop a solid grasp of DPT. We first summarize the basics of DPT that students should learn. Then, we describe the methodology for investigating student difficulties and the common student difficulties found. We describe how the difficulties were used as a guide to develop the QuILT and its in-class evaluation in undergraduate and graduate QM courses.

## 2.2 BASICS FOR DPT

Perturbation theory is a powerful approximation method for finding the energies and the energy eigenstates for a system for which the Time-Independent Schrödinger Equation (TISE) is not exactly solvable. The Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}$  for the system can be expressed as the sum of two terms, the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$ , i.e.,  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'$ . The TISE for the unperturbed Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}^0 \psi_n^0 = E_n^0 \psi_n^0$ , is assumed to be exactly solvable where  $\psi_n^0$  is the  $n^{th}$  unperturbed energy eigenstate and  $E_n^0$  the unperturbed energy. Perturbation theory builds on the solutions of the TISE for the unperturbed case. Using perturbation theory, the energies can be approximated as  $E_n = E_n^0 + E_n^1 + E_n^2 + \cdots$  where  $E_n^i$  for i = 1, 2, 3. is the  $i^{th}$  order corrections to the  $n^{th}$  energy of the system. The energy eigenstates can be approximated as  $\psi_n = \psi_n^0 + \psi_n^1 + \psi_n^2 + \cdots$  where  $\psi_n^i$  is the  $i^{th}$  order correction to the first order perturbative corrections to the energy eigenstate. We focus on the first order perturbative corrections. In nondegenerate perturbation theory, the first order corrections to the energies are

$$E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle, \qquad (2.1)$$

and the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates are

$$|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{(E_n^0 - E_m^0)} |\psi_m^0\rangle.$$
(2.2)

In Eqs. 6.1 and 6.2,  $\{|\psi_n^0\rangle\}$  is a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

When the eigenvalue spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$  has degeneracy (i.e., two or more eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  have the same energy and two or more diagonal elements of  $\hat{H}^0$  are equal), Eqs. 6.1 and 6.2 from nondegenerate perturbation theory are still valid provided one uses a *good* basis. For a

given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , we define a good basis as consisting of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Therefore, the terms  $\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle$  in Eq. 6.2 for the wavefunction are zero when  $m \neq n$  so that the expression for the corrections to the wavefunction in Eq. 6.2 does not have terms that diverge when  $E_m^0 = E_n^0$ . Only if a good basis is chosen, Eq. 6.1 is valid for finding the first order corrections to the energies (which are the diagonal elements of the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix as given by Eq. 6.1). Since  $\hat{H}^0$  is the dominant term and  $\hat{H}'$  provides only small corrections to the energies, we must ensure that the basis states used to determine the perturbative corrections to the energies in Eq. 6.1 are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

If  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  commute, it is possible to diagonalize  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  simultaneously to find a complete set of simultaneous eigenstates and the exact results are obtained. However, if a complete set of simultaneous eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  cannot easily be identified, because  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  have degeneracy, then it is useful to recognize that diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  only in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  produces a *good* basis and both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  become diagonal in that basis. In this case, the first order corrections in DPT (the diagonal elements of  $\hat{H}'$ ) are exact results. If  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute, perturbation theory must be used and a *good* basis is found by diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  only in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

## 2.3 METHODOLOGY FOR INVESTIGATING STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

As can be seen from the brief review in the previous section, there are many concepts that students must consider when applying DPT correctly. It is not surprising that students struggle to develop a consistent and coherent knowledge structure and a functional understanding of DPT. Student difficulties with finding the corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates using DPT were first investigated using five years of data involving responses to open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional instruction in relevant concepts to 64 upper-level undergraduates in a second-semester junior/senior level QM course and 42 first-year physics graduate students in the second-semester of the graduate core QM course. Additional insight was gained concerning these difficulties via responses of 13 students (graduate and undergraduate students) during a total of 45 hours of individual interviews. A "think aloud" protocol was used during the interviews in which students were asked to think aloud as they answered the questions posed without being disturbed [39]. Once the students had answered each question to the best of their ability, we asked them to clarify their reasoning and probed deeper into certain difficulties. The interviews were generally conducted in one sitting, but there were two interviews that took place over the course of two days.

In all the questions discussed here, students worked through examples involving DPT that are restricted to a three-dimensional Hilbert space (with a two-fold degeneracy in  $\hat{H}^0$ ). The purpose for restricting the problem solving to three dimensions was to ensure that students focus on the fundamental concepts instead of working through cumbersome calculations that may detract from the focus on why it is important to determine if the initial basis is a good basis to find perturbative corrections. In all the questions discussed, the Hamiltonian operator was given in matrix form and we will refer to the basis used to generate these initial matrix representations of the Hamiltonian operator as the initially chosen basis.

To probe student understanding of a good basis for finding perturbative corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates, we posed questions regarding the following four systems (given by the Hamiltonians **H1-H4**) in which the Hilbert space is three dimensional and  $\epsilon$ is a small parameter ( $\epsilon \ll 1$ ). For each system, the normalized basis states are  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ , respectively, in which

$$|\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \text{and} \qquad |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix}. \tag{2.3}$$

H1.

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \epsilon & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 0 & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & \epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(2.4)

H2.

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 5 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & -4\epsilon \\ 0 & 2\epsilon & \epsilon \\ -4\epsilon & \epsilon & 2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
(2.5)

H3.

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} -\epsilon & 2\epsilon & 0 \\ 2\epsilon & 0 & 3\epsilon \\ 0 & 3\epsilon & -2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
(2.6)

H4.

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 5 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & -4\epsilon \\ 0 & 2\epsilon & 0 \\ -4\epsilon & 0 & 2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
(2.7)

The basis given in Eq. A.11 is a not good basis for the Hamiltonians H1 and H2 as each  $\hat{H}'$  matrix is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of the corresponding  $\hat{H}^0$ . The basis given in Eq. A.11 is a good basis for the Hamiltonians H3 and H4 since each  $\hat{H}'$  matrix is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of the corresponding  $\hat{H}^0$ .

## 2.4 STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

Throughout our analysis of student responses to the multiple choice and open-ended questions, we found that many students struggled to determine a good basis and the corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates. It was often the case that students had difficulty even starting some of the open-ended problems after traditional lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts. We conducted individual think-aloud interviews to gain a better understanding of student difficulties. Below, we discuss some of the common student difficulties with DPT found via interviews in the context of a three-dimensional Hilbert space with a two-fold degeneracy in  $\hat{H}^0$ . It was not possible to discern the underlying cognitive mechanism and reasoning for student responses via the students' written responses to multiple-choice or open-ended questions. It was during the interviews that we probed further into the students' reasoning and were able to uncover reasoning for some of the common student difficulties with DPT. When possible, in the discussion below, we will give the percentage of the interviewed students who displayed a given difficulty. We note that certain student responses generated further probing and so those probing questions may not have been asked to all of the interviewed students. Therefore, we will only report the percentage of difficulties for interviewed students for questions that were common to all the interviewed students. In the results section, we present in-class student performance data that suggest that students gained a better understanding of the concepts related to DPT after working through the QuILT.

Interviews suggest that many of the following difficulties may partly be a result of the students' overloaded working memory [40, 41, 42, 43] and the fact that they did not have a strong background in linear algebra or they struggled to apply linear algebra concepts correctly in the context of DPT. In DPT, students must integrate a number of different concepts to solve a single problem and some students struggled to incorporate these concepts coherently to solve problems involving degeneracy. For example, one cannot simply focus on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  or the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$ , but one must consider both  $\hat{H}^0$ and  $\hat{H}'$  when determining a good basis and the first order corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates. The unperturbed Hamiltonian dictates whether one should use DPT and the perturbating Hamitonian  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  determines whether the initial basis is a *good* basis. It is often difficult for students who are still developing expertise in the context of DPT to apply all these concepts correctly. Additionally, DPT problems require the application of linear algebra concepts in the context of QM. It is not enough to simply diagonalize a matrix, which is a familiar task for many students from their mathematics courses. In DPT, one must be able to identify whether a basis is a good basis, whether a matrix must be diagonalized, what needs to be diagonalized ( $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ), and also understand that the degeneracy in the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$  is what allows us to diagonalized  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ while keeping  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal everywhere. The difficulties found are consistent with many prior studies focusing on student difficulties in connecting the mathematics and physics concepts and how constraints on working memory can negatively impact student performance in areas in which their expertise is still evolving [40, 41, 42, 43].

# 2.4.1 Difficulty realizing that a *good* basis is required for corrections to the energies

Most of the interviewed students (85% of the interviewed students) realized that the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates  $|\psi_n^1\rangle$  are not valid unless we choose a good basis. When examining Eq. 6.2, they identified that there will be terms in which the denominator is zero due to the degeneracy in the energy spectrum. However, many of these same students (38%) thought that Eq. 6.1 is still valid to find the first order corrections to the energies since no divergent terms appear in Eq. 6.1. They claimed that any basis which consists of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  is a *qood* basis for finding the first order corrections to the energies, but that this same basis may not be a good basis for finding the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates. These students did not realize that if a basis is not a *qood* basis for finding the corrections to the energy eigenstates, then that same basis cannot be a *good* basis for finding the corrections to the energies. When calculating the first order corrections to the energies, students with this difficulty used the diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  as the first order corrections to the energies whether the initially chosen basis was a good basis or not (whether  $\hat{H}'$  in that basis was a diagonal matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  or not). For example, when given the system with Hamiltonian H1 in Eq. 2.4, students with this difficulty incorrectly claimed that the initially chosen basis was a *good* basis for finding the first order corrections to the energies. They incorrectly stated that the first order corrections to the energies are all zero. However, when diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in Eq. 4, one finds that the first order corrections to the energies are  $\epsilon V_0$ ,  $-\epsilon V_0$ , and 0, respectively.

## 2.4.2 Difficulty identifying $\hat{H}'$ in the degenerate subspace of $\hat{H}^0$

Many students had difficulty identifying the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}$  for the system was provided in a matrix form. In particular, students had difficulty with the fact that, in order to determine  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , they should start by identifying whether there is any degeneracy in the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$ . In fact, we found that some students (31% of the interviewed students) incorrectly focused on the diagonal elements of the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  to determine whether there was "degeneracy" in  $\hat{H}'$  and whether they should use DPT. For example, students were given the Hamiltonian in **H2** in Eq. 2.5 and were asked in a multiple choice format to identify  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Some interviewed students incorrectly identified  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  as  $\begin{pmatrix} 2\epsilon & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$  because  $2\epsilon$  appears twice as a diagonal matrix element of  $\hat{H}'$ . However, the same diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  has nothing to do with whether one should use DPT.

Additionally, many students (38% of the interviewed students) were unable to identify  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  given the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}$  in the matrix form if the degenerate basis states were not in adjacent rows/columns. For example, in the system given by the Hamiltonian H3 in Eq. A.19, students were asked to identify  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . In this system, the degenerate states are  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ . Thus,  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  is  $\begin{pmatrix} -\epsilon & 0 \\ 0 & -2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$ , which is diagonal. The initially chosen basis is a good basis. Several students (38% of the interviewed students) who correctly identified the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}^0$  corresponding to the degenerate unperturbed energies were unable to correctly identify  $\hat{H}'$  in that degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  because the degenerate states are not in adjacent rows/columns. Some of the interviewed students (31% of the interviewed students) with this difficulty would then look for "degeneracy" in the diagonal elements of  $\hat{H}'$  and determine if the initially chosen basis was a good basis based upon whether  $\hat{H}'$  had same diagonal elements (in other words, they looked for the "degenerate" subspace of  $\hat{H}'$  as opposed to the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ).

## 2.4.3 Difficulty determining whether the initially chosen basis is a good basis

A good basis is one that keeps the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal while diagonalizing the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . However, many students had difficulty determining whether the basis in which the Hamiltonian was given in matrix form was a good basis. For example, students were given the system with the Hamiltonian **H2** in Eq. 2.5 and were asked if the initially chosen basis is a good basis. In this case,  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  is  $\begin{pmatrix} 2\epsilon & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$ , which is not diagonal. Therefore, the initially chosen basis is not a *good* basis. However, some students (15% of the interviewed students) incorrectly stated that the initially chosen basis is a *good* basis because it consists of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  ( $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal in the initial basis) without considering whether  $\hat{H}^0$  had any degeneracy and the implications of the degeneracy in  $\hat{H}^0$  for finding a *good* basis. These students did not consider the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix before determining whether the initial basis was a *good* basis for finding the perturbative corrections.

Other students only examined the basis in a general manner and did not focus on either  $\hat{H}^0$  or  $\hat{H}'$ . For example, one student incorrectly stated that the basis is a *good* basis if "it forms a complete Hilbert space." Another student incorrectly claimed that the only condition to have a *good* basis is that "the basis vectors are orthogonal," regardless of the fact that the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  had degeneracy in the situation provided.

Another common difficulty students had with identifying a good basis was considering only  $\hat{H}^0$  or  $\hat{H}'$  when determining whether a basis was a good basis. For example, students were asked to consider the system with the Hamiltonian H4 in Eq. 2.7 and asked if the basis in which the Hamiltonian is written in the matrix form is a good basis. Since  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  is  $\begin{pmatrix} 2\epsilon & 0 \\ 0 & 2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$ , which is diagonal, the initially chosen basis is a *qood* basis. However, many students (46%) of the interviewed students) had a tendency to focus on either  $\hat{H}^0$  or  $\hat{H}'$ , but not both, as is necessary to correctly answer the question. For example, during the interview, one student said, " $\hat{H}'$  must be diagonal (everywhere) in the *qood* basis". Equivalently, another student incorrectly claimed that the basis was not a good basis "since  $\hat{H}'$  has off-diagonal terms in this basis." These types of incorrect responses suggest that students have difficulty with the fact that a *qood* basis is one in which  $\hat{H}'$  need only be diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Students with these types of responses often focused on diagonalizing the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix (rather than diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$ in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ). They did not realize that if  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute,  $\hat{H}^0$  will become non-diagonal in a basis that diagonalizes the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix, which is inappropriate since we are finding small corrections in perturbation theory.

Moreover, some students (31% of the interviewed students) had difficulty with the fact that even when the initially chosen basis is not a good basis, it may include some states that are good states that can be used to find the first order corrections to the energies using Eq. 6.1. For example, when asked to consider the system with the Hamiltonian **H2** in Eq. 2.5, many students claimed that none of the three basis states in Eq. A.11 are good basis states. However, the state  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  corresponding to the non-degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  is a good state and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$  are not good basis states for the Hamiltonian **H2** in Eq. 2.5. Roughly one-third of the students were unable to correctly identify whether each state in the initially chosen basis is a good basis state or not. For example, during the interview, one student said, "We cannot trust nondegenerate basis states for finding corrections to the energy. We must adjust all the basis states since we can't guarantee any will be the same." This student and others with this type of response assumed that if the unperturbed Hamiltonian has degeneracy, none of the initially chosen basis states are good states. However, any state belonging to the nondegenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  is a good state.

Other students struggled with the fact that if  $\hat{H}'$  is already diagonal in a degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the initially chosen basis is a *good* basis and Eq. 6.1 can be used to determine the perturbative corrections without additional work to diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the subspace. For example, students were given the system with **H4** in Eq. 2.7 and were asked to find the first order corrections to the energies. Some students (15% of the interviewed students) with this difficulty attempted to diagonalize the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Since the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  is  $\begin{pmatrix} 2\epsilon & 0\\ 0 & 2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$ , these students attempted to diagonalize a matrix that was already diagonal. They appeared to have memorized a procedure for finding the first order corrections and often made mistakes when diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Interviews corroborated the fact that students with this type of response did not have a functional understanding of DPT partly because of difficulties with linear algebra and also not thinking globally about the problem.

## 2.4.4 Difficulty understanding why diagonalizing the entire $\hat{H}'$ matrix is problematic

Many students (45% of the students after traditional lecture-based instruction) did not realize that when the initially chosen basis is not a *qood* basis and the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute, they must diagonalize the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix only in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . For example, students were given the system with Hamiltonian H4 in Eq. 2.7 on a written test and asked to determine the first order corrections to the energies. In the Hamiltonian H4,  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute. In this situation, 45% of the students diagonalized the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix instead of diagonalizing the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix only in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . When presented with a similar system and asked to determine the first order corrections to the energies, one interviewed student who attempted to diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix justified his reasoning by incorrectly stating, "We must find the simultaneous eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ ." This student, and others with similar difficulties, did not realize that when  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute, we cannot simultaneously diagonalize  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  since they do not share a complete set of eigenstates. Students struggled with the fact that if  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute, diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  produces a basis in which  $\hat{H}^0$  is not diagonal. Since  $\hat{H}^0$  is the dominant term and  $\hat{H}'$  provides only small corrections, we must ensure that the basis states used to determine the perturbative corrections in Eqs. 6.1 and 6.2 remain eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

## 2.4.5 Difficulty understanding why it is always possible to diagonalize $\hat{H}'$ in each degenerate subspace of $\hat{H}^0$

Some students (23% of the interviewed students) did not realize that  $\hat{H}'$  can be diagonalized in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  while keeping  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal even when  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute. For example, when considering the Hamiltonian **H4** in Eq. 2.7 in which  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute, one student in the interview stated, "We cannot diagonalize a part of  $\hat{H}'$ , we must diagonalize the whole thing." In general, students had great difficulty with the fact that the degeneracy in the eigenvalue spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$  provides flexibility in the choice of basis in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  so that  $\hat{H}'$  can be diagonalized in that subspace (even if  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute) while keeping  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal. For example, if we consider the case in which  $\hat{H}^0$  has a two-fold degeneracy, then  $\hat{H}^0\psi_a^0 = E^0\psi_a^0$ ,  $\hat{H}^0\psi_b^0 = E^0\psi_b^0$ , and  $\langle \psi_a^0|\psi_b^0\rangle = 0$ where  $\psi_a^0$  and  $\psi_b^0$  are normalized degenerate eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Any linear superposition of these two states, e.g.  $\psi^0 = \alpha\psi_a^0 + \beta\psi_b^0$  with  $|\alpha|^2 + |\beta|^2 = 1$ , must remain an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0$  with the same energy  $E^0$ . Many students (31% of the interviewed students) did not realize that since any linear superposition of the initial basis states that correspond to the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  remains an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0$ , one can choose a special linear superposition of the initial basis states which diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

## 2.5 METHODOLOGY FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE QUANTUM INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL (QUILT)

## 2.5.1 Development and Validation of the QuILT

The difficulties described show that many students struggle in determining a good basis for finding corrections to the energies in the context of degenerate perturbation theory (DPT). Therefore, we developed a QuILT that takes into account these difficulties. The development of the DPT QuILT started by investigating of student difficulties via open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional instruction to advanced undergraduate and graduate students and conducting a cognitive task analysis of the requisite knowledge from an expert perspective [44]. The QuILT strives to help students build on their prior knowledge and addresses common difficulties found via research, some of which were discussed in the previous section.

The QuILT is inspired by Piaget's "optimal mismatch" framework [45] as well as the preparation for future learning framework of Bransford and Schwartz [46]. In Piaget's "optimal mismatch" framework, students are intentionally placed in a situation in which their current knowledge structure of relevant concepts is inadequate and they are then given the opportunity and support to reorganize their existing knowledge structures or develop new

structures to reconcile this conflict. Bransford and Schwartz's preparation for future learning framework emphasizes that learning occurs when elements of innovation and efficiency are both present. Although there are many interpretations of the framework, in one interpretation, innovation and efficiency describe two orthogonal components of instructional design. Innovation describes aspects that are new to students, such as new concepts or new problemsolving skills. Efficiency is a measure of the structure and organization of the instructional design and learning tools, as well as how proficient the student is with the instructional design and learning tools. Instructional design that incorporates only one of these elements leads to students becoming disengaged. If instruction is too innovative, students cannot connect what they are learning with their prior knowledge and may become frustrated. When the instruction is too efficient, students may become disengaged with the repetitious material that is too easy and that does not provide intellectual stimulation.

In the QuILT, innovation is incorporated by presenting students with novel tasks. Whether by examples, hypothetical conversations, or quantitative reasoning, the QuILT strives to help students develop a deeper understanding by actively working through the guided inquiry-based sequences. Student difficulties are incorporated in these questions to create a cognitive conflict after which the students are provided scaffolding support designed to resolve these issues and develop a robust knowledge structure. Efficiency is addressed in the QuILT in several ways. First, the QuILT follows a guided inquiry-based learning sequence laid out in the cognitive task analysis. It is organized to build on the students' prior knowledge and each guided inquiry-based sequence in the QuILT builds upon the previous guided inquiry-based sequences. This organization strives to help students build their own knowledge structures in a coherent manner. Second, students are provided scaffolding support to help address common difficulties, thus resolving the cognitive conflicts. Third, the QuILT progressively reduces the scaffolding support so that students develop self-reliance and are able to solve the problems without any assistance. Finally, as the students work through the different tasks, they develop proficiency in applying the concepts in diverse contexts.

The development of the QuILT went through a cyclic, iterative process. The preliminary version was developed based upon the task analysis and knowledge of common student difficulties. Next, the QuILT underwent many iterations among the three physics education researchers and then was iterated several times with three physics faculty members to ensure that they agreed with the content and wording. It was also administered to graduate and advanced undergraduate students in individual think-aloud interviews to ensure that the guided approach was effective, the questions were unambiguously interpreted, and to better understand the rationale for student responses. The next step involved evaluating student responses during the interviews and their corresponding posttest responses to determine the impact of the QuILT on student learning and whether difficulties remained. Finally, modifications and improvements were made based upon the student and faculty feedback before it was administered to students in various courses.

## 2.5.2 Structure of the QuILT

The QuILT uses a guided inquiry-based approach to learning and actively engages students in the learning process. It includes a pretest to be administered in class after traditional instruction in DPT. Next, students engage with the tutorial in small groups in class (or alone when using it as a self-paced learning tool in homework), and then a posttest is administered in class. As students work through the tutorial, they are asked to predict what should happen in a given situation. Then, the tutorial strives to provide scaffolding and feedback as needed to bridge the gap between their initial knowledge and the level of understanding that is desired. Students are also provided checkpoints to reflect upon what they have learned and to make explicit the connections between what they are learning and their prior knowledge. They are given opportunities to reconcile differences between their predictions and the guidance provided in the checkpoints before proceeding further.

The DPT QuILT uses a blend of qualitative and quantitative reasoning to improve students' understanding. For example, the QuILT requires qualitative understanding while students respond to the hypothetical conversations and quantitative reasoning to determine the first order corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates. In addition, students are asked to verify predictions about the validity of the statements in hypothetical conversations via quantitative reasoning by working through problems. The QuILT strives to help students with linear algebra difficulties relevant for DPT by incorporating a combination of quantitative and qualitative questions in the guided inquiry-based sequences. Students are asked to reflect upon their answers and reasoning and then provided checkpoints to reconcile their initial reasoning with the correct reasoning.

#### 2.5.3 Addressing Student Difficulties

In the QuILT, students actively engage with examples involving DPT that are restricted to a three-dimensional Hilbert space (with two-fold degeneracy in  $\hat{H}^0$ ). In this manner, students focus on the concept of a good basis in DPT without working through complex calculations. In particular, for a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , when there is degeneracy in the eigenvalue spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$ , students learn about why some bases are not good even though they may consist of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ . The QuILT strives to help students develop a functional understanding of whether the basis is a good basis and how to change the basis to one which is good (if the initial basis is not good for a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ ) so that Eqs. 6.1 and 6.2 can be used to find the first order corrections. Below, we discuss how the QuILT addresses student difficulties and strives to help students learn about a good basis for finding perturbative corrections.

Helping students realize that a good basis is required even for finding first order corrections to the energies: By engaging with the QuILT, students learn to reason about why a basis that is not a good basis for Eq. 6.2 cannot be a good basis for Eq. 6.1. There are several questions in which students must identify that  $\hat{H}'$  is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and therefore is not a good basis. For example, students consider the following system and are asked to determine whether the basis is a good basis:

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} -3\epsilon & 2\epsilon & 0 \\ 2\epsilon & 0 & \epsilon \\ 0 & \epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

The terms  $\langle \psi_1^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_2^0 \rangle$  and  $\langle \psi_2^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_1^0 \rangle$  are not zero so that Eq. 6.2 contains divergent terms since  $E_1 = E_2$ . Thus, it is not a *good* basis for finding perturbative corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates. The following is an excerpt from a hypothetical student conversation in which the students must consider each hypothetical student's statement and explain why they agree or disagree with each statement. The conversation strives to help students reflect upon the fact that the same basis cannot be a *good* basis for Eq. 6.1 while at the same time NOT be a *good* basis for Eq. 6.2.

STUDENT 2: WE CANNOT USE EQUATION (6.2) WHEN THE UNPERTURBED ENERGIES ARE DEGENERATE WITH  $E_1^0 = E_2^0 = V_0$  AND IN THE DEGENERATE SUBSPACE OF  $\hat{H}^0$ , THE PERTURBING HAMILTONIAN  $\hat{H}'$  IS  $V_0\begin{pmatrix} -3\epsilon & 2\epsilon \\ 2\epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix}$ . THE FIRST ORDER CORRECTIONS TO THE ENERGY EIGENSTATES  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  AND  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  "BLOW UP" BECAUSE THE DENOMINATORS GO TO ZERO! BUT WE CAN USE EQ. 6.1 FOR CORRECTIONS TO THE ENERGIES SINCE NOTHING "BLOWS UP" IN THAT EQUATION.

<u>Student 3:</u> If  $\hat{H}'$  is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , we can neither use equation (6.1) nor (6.2) in the initially chosen basis  $\{|\psi_1^0\rangle, |\psi_2^0\rangle, |\psi_3^0\rangle\}$ . The initially chosen basis is not a *GOOD* basis. We need to find a *GOOD* basis in order to use equations (6.1) and (6.2).

After the students work through the question and consider the validity of each statement in the hypothetical conversation, they are provided further scaffolding. They are then asked to summarize when Eqs. 6.1 and 6.2 are valid if there is degeneracy in the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$  and are provided opportunities to reconcile any differences between their initial understanding and the correct understanding via the checkpoints. The QuILT strives to help students learn that care must be taken to determine a *good* basis to ensure Eqs. 6.1 and 6.2 are valid.

Helping students identify that if  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , it is a good basis: In the QuILT, students work through different examples in which the same unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  is provided with different perturbations  $\hat{H}'$  and are asked to identify whether the initially chosen basis is a good basis for a given  $\hat{H}'$ . In the initial examples in the QuILT, they are given opportunities to reflect upon situations in which  $\hat{H}'$  is already diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the basis provided and

therefore the initial basis is a good basis. For example, students work through the following guided inquiry sequence aimed at helping those who have difficulty identifying  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  given the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'$  and who have difficulty determining if the basis is a good basis.

Q1(A). Consider the following example, in which the Hilbert space is three dimensional and  $\epsilon$  is a small parameter ( $\epsilon \ll 1$ ) and answer the following questions:

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \text{ AND } \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} \epsilon & 2\epsilon & 0 \\ 2\epsilon & \epsilon & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 3\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$

$$\text{IN WHICH THE NORMALIZED BASIS STATES ARE } |\psi_{1}^{0}\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, |\psi_{2}^{0}\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ AND } |\psi_{3}^{0}\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

All of the basis states  $|\psi_1^0
angle, |\psi_2^0
angle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0
angle$  are eigenstates of

- (I)  $\hat{H}^0$  only
- (II)  $\hat{H}'$  only
- (II) Both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$
- (IV) Neither  $\hat{H}^0$  nor  $\hat{H}'$

EXPLAIN YOUR REASONING.

In question Q1(A), students must identify that since  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal in the initially chosen basis, the basis consists of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Thus, the initially chosen basis satisfies one of the conditions for a *good* basis.

The next question Q1(B) asks students to identify whether there is degeneracy in the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$  so that DPT must be used. Students must identify  $2V_0$  as the twofold degenerate unperturbed energy in order to correctly identify the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

The subsequent question in the guided inquiry-based sequence asks students to identify  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  after identifying the degeneracy in  $\hat{H}^0$  in question Q1(B) as follows:

Q1(C). Choose one of the following options to fill in the blank. In the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the matrix representation of  $\hat{H}'$  is \_\_\_\_\_\_\_

AND THE MATRIX REPRESENTATION OF  $\hat{H}^0$  is \_\_\_\_\_, RESPECTIVELY.

$$(I) V_0 \begin{pmatrix} \epsilon & 2\epsilon \\ 2\epsilon & \epsilon \end{pmatrix}, V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}$$
$$(II) V_0 \begin{pmatrix} \epsilon & 0 \\ 0 & 3\epsilon \end{pmatrix}, V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 2 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}$$
$$(III) V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}, V_0 \begin{pmatrix} \epsilon & 2\epsilon \\ 2\epsilon & \epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
$$(IV) V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 2 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}, V_0 \begin{pmatrix} \epsilon & 0 \\ 0 & 3\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$

Option (ii) is the correct answer to Q1(C). Students must correctly identify the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and identify  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  for question Q1(C). Option (i) is given as a distractor because students often incorrectly focused on the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  when determining the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . In option (i), the matrix representation of  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  is incorrectly given as the matrix representation of  $\hat{H}'$  in the "degenerate" subspace of  $\hat{H}'$ .

The final part to this inquiry-based sequence asks the following:

## Q1(D). Do the basis states $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ , $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ form a *GOOD* basis? Explain.

In Q1(D), the initially chosen basis is a good basis since it consists of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  (probed in Q1(A)), and  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  (probed in Q1(C)). However, students who had difficulty identifying whether the initially

chosen basis is a good basis for finding the perturbative corrections often selected option (i) in Q1(C) and they determined that the initially chosen basis is NOT a good basis as  $\hat{H}'$  in option (i) is not diagonal in the given subspace. Scaffolding is provided after this question in the form of student conversations and checkpoints to help students reconcile the differences between their initial responses and correct ideas.

After students work through several examples to determine whether the initially chosen basis is a *good* basis when the degenerate states are in adjacent rows/columns of  $\hat{H}^0$ , students are also given an example to help them identify  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when the degenerate states are not in adjacent rows/columns.

Helping students identify that if  $\hat{H}'$  is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , it is not a good basis for finding the perturbative corrections: In other examples in the QuILT, students learn that if  $\hat{H}'$  is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , it is not a good basis for finding the perturbative corrections. For example, the following is an excerpt from a guided inquiry-based sequence in the QuILT

Q2(A). Consider the following example, in which  $\epsilon$  is a small parameter  $(\epsilon \ll 1)$ , and answer the following questions:

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{AND} \quad \hat{H'} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} -3\epsilon & 2\epsilon & 0 \\ 2\epsilon & 0 & \epsilon \\ 0 & \epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(2.8)

The normalized basis states are

$$|\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \text{AND} \quad |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

CHOOSE ONE OF THE FOLLOWING OPTIONS TO FILL IN THE BLANK. IN THE DEGENER-ATE SUBSPACE OF  $\hat{H}^0$ , THE MATRIX REPRESENTATION OF  $\hat{H}'$  IS \_\_\_\_\_\_ AND THE MATRIX REPRESENTATION OF  $\hat{H}^0$  IS \_\_\_\_\_\_, RESPECTIVELY.

(I) 
$$V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
,  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}$ 

(II) 
$$V_0 \begin{pmatrix} -3\epsilon & 2\epsilon \\ 2\epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
,  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$   
(III)  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$ ,  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} -3\epsilon & 2\epsilon \\ 2\epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix}$   
(IV)  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}$ ,  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix}$   
**Q2(B).** Do the basis states  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$  form a *GOOD* basis? Explain.

This example and other guided inquiry-based sequences strive to help students with difficulties identifying whether the initially chosen basis is a good basis for finding the perturbative corrections. In particular, to help students identify that the initially chosen basis is not a good basis, students are asked the same questions as in Q1, but in these examples they identify that the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Therefore, the initially chosen basis is not a good basis. The tutorial includes several examples in which the initially chosen basis is a good basis and several examples in which it is not a good basis. After students engage with each example, they are asked to reflect upon and summarize in their own words why the initial basis is a good basis or not in each situation.

Helping students understand why diagonalizing the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix is problematic when  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute: In the QuILT, students focus on why it is inappropriate to diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix if  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute. For example, the following is an excerpt taken from a hypothetical student conversation which is designed to present the students with a cognitive conflict:

<u>Student 1:</u> We should not diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix, but rather only the part of  $\hat{H}'$  that corresponds to the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . <u>Student 2:</u> I disagree. If we diagonalize part of the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix then we cannot guarantee that it will give us a *GOOD* basis. We must diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix.

<u>Student 3:</u> Actually, it is equally valid to diagonalize either the entire  $\hat{H}'$ matrix or only the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . We usually CHOOSE TO DIAGONALIZE  $\hat{H}'$  IN THE DEGENERATE SUBSPACE OF  $\hat{H}^0$  SIMPLY BECAUSE IT REQUIRES LESS WORK TO DIAGONALIZE A MATRIX WITH A LOWER DIMENSION.

After students contemplate which hypothetical student is correct (which is Student 1 and possibly agree with the wrong student due to the common difficulty mentioned earlier), they check their responses to Q3 via quantitative reasoning as follows.

Q3. Let's see what happens when we diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix. Consider the example

$$\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}' = V_0 \begin{bmatrix} 5 & \epsilon & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 1 & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & \epsilon & 1 \end{bmatrix}, \qquad (\epsilon \ll 1).$$
(2.9)

Due to the degeneracy in the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}'$ , the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$ are not unique. One possible set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  is

$$|\phi_{1}^{0}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} \begin{pmatrix} 1\\ 1\\ 1 \end{pmatrix}, |\phi_{2}^{0}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} -1\\ 1\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, |\phi_{3}^{0}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} -1\\ 0\\ 1 \end{pmatrix}$$
(2.10)

WRITTEN IN TERMS OF THE BASIS STATES USED TO WRITE EQUATION (A.21). IF WE USE THE EIGENSTATES OF  $\hat{H}'$  as the basis states, the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix becomes

$$\hat{H}^{0} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{7}{3} & -\frac{4}{\sqrt{6}} & -\frac{4}{\sqrt{6}} \\ -\frac{4}{\sqrt{6}} & 3 & \frac{5}{2} \\ -\frac{4}{\sqrt{6}} & \frac{5}{2} & 3 \end{bmatrix}.$$
(2.11)

Can this basis be used for finding the corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates in perturbation theory for the Hamiltonian in equation (A.21)? Explain.

This guided inquiry-based sequence strives to help students learn that when  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute, we cannot simultaneously diagonalize  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ . Therefore, diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$ results in a basis in which  $\hat{H}^0$  is NOT diagonal. The objective is to have students examine the effect that diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  has on  $\hat{H}^0$ . Therefore, rather than having the students work through all the steps to diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix and then express the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix in the basis of the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  (as opposed to eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ), they are provided the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix when the basis is chosen to be the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$ . They can now focus on making sense of the fact that  $\hat{H}^0$  is not diagonal if the basis is chosen to be a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  (and therefore,  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the basis). They are then guided to reason about the fact that when  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute, it is impossible to simultaneously diagonalize them. They are also guided to make sense of the fact that, in a *good* basis,  $\hat{H}^0$ must be diagonal since the basis states must be eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  (the dominant term in the Hamiltonian) since we are finding small corrections to the energy in DPT.

Helping students understand why it is always possible to diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  (even when  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute): In the QuILT, students reason about why it is possible to diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  while still keeping  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal. For example, the following excerpt from an inquiry-based sequence in the QuILT strives to help students understand why it is always possible to diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  (i.e., even when  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute):

Q4(A). Consider the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'$  in which

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \text{ AND } \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \epsilon & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 0 & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & \epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix} \quad (\epsilon \ll 1)$$
(2.12)

AND THE NORMALIZED EIGENSTATES OF  $\hat{H}^0$  Given by  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ , respectively, are

$$|\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \text{AND} \quad |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix}. \tag{2.13}$$

FILL IN THE BLANKS USING EQUATIONS (A.14) and (A.15).

- (I)  $\hat{H}^{0}|\psi_{1}^{0}\rangle =$ \_\_\_\_\_\_
- (II)  $\hat{H}^0 |\psi_2^0\rangle =$
- (III)  $\hat{H}^0(a |\psi_1^0\rangle + b |\psi_2^0\rangle) =$ \_\_\_\_\_\_

Q4(B). Is  $a |\psi_1^0\rangle + b |\psi_2^0\rangle$  a normalized eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0$ , where a and b are any arbitrary complex numbers that satisfy  $|a|^2 + |b|^2 = 1$ ? Explain.

**Q4(C)**. Can  $\hat{H}^0$  still be diagonal if  $a |\psi_1^0\rangle + b |\psi_2^0\rangle$  and  $c |\psi_1^0\rangle + d |\psi_2^0\rangle$  are used as new basis states instead of  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  and a, b, c and d are chosen such that  $a |\psi_1^0\rangle + b |\psi_2^0\rangle$  and  $c |\psi_1^0\rangle + d |\psi_2^0\rangle$  are orthonormal and  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ? Explain.

Students are then asked to find values of a, b, c, and d that diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

In parts (a) and (b) of question Q4, students verify that the linear combination of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  from the same degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  is an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Q4(C) strives to help students learn that we can find a particular linear combination that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$ in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  while keeping  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal to find a *good* basis for DPT. Students are given the opportunity to check their answer in Q4 via quantitative reasoning.

#### 2.6 EVALUATION OF THE QUILT

Once the researchers determined that the QuILT was successful in one-on-one implementation using a think-aloud protocol, it was administered in graduate and upper-level undergraduate QM classes. Both undergraduate and graduate students were given a pretest after traditional instruction in relevant concepts in DPT but before working through the tutorial. The pretests were never returned to the students. After working through and submitting the completed tutorial, both groups were given the posttest in class. Students were given enough time in class to work through the pretest and posttest. The posttest was similar to the pretest with minor changes to the degenerate subspaces. The pretest, tutorial, and posttest each counted as components of the students' course grades. The pretest was scored for completeness for both groups. The posttest was scored for correctness for the undergraduates in all three years. However, the posttest was scored differently for the graduate students in the two different years. In Year 1, the graduate students' posttest was scored for completeness while in Year 2 it was scored for correctness. For the undergraduate students, the QuILT (including pretest, tutorial, and posttest) contributed to roughly 2.5% of their course grade in Year 1 and Year 2. In Year 3, for the undergraduate students, it contributed to roughly 7% of their course grade. For the graduate students, roughly 1% of the course grade was associated with the QuILT. Regardless of how the pretest and posttest counted towards the students' course grade, each was scored for correctness to investigate the effectiveness of the QuILT for research purposes. These scores are the scores that are reported here.

The entire pretest and posttest each consist of 10 questions related to DPT. We will present the results from the three questions that focused on finding a *good* basis and first order corrections to the energy for a system restricted to a three-dimensional Hilbert space. To probe student understanding of DPT in the context of three dimensional Hilbert space, the following questions QI-QIII were administered on the QuILT pretest and/or the QuILT posttest. All the questions were asked on both the pretest and posttest in Years 1 and 3. In Year 2, question QI(B) was posed only on the pretest and question QI(A) was posed only on the posttest.

**QI.** CONSIDER THE UNPERTURBED HAMILTONIAN 
$$\hat{H}^0 = V_0 \begin{bmatrix} 3 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 3 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 7 \end{bmatrix}$$

(A) WRITE AN EXAMPLE OF A PERTURBING HAMILTONIAN  $\hat{H}'$  in the same basis as  $\hat{H}^0$  such that for that  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , this basis forms a good basis (so that one can use the same expressions that one uses in non-DPT for perturbative corrections). Use  $\epsilon$  as a small parameter.

(B) WRITE AN EXAMPLE OF A PERTURBING HAMILTONIAN  $\hat{H}'$  in the same basis as  $\hat{H}^0$  such that for that  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , this basis does NOT form a *good* basis (so that we cannot use the basis for perturbative corrections using Eq. 6.1).

Use  $\epsilon$  as a small parameter.

**QII.** GIVEN 
$$\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \epsilon \hat{H}' = V_0 \begin{bmatrix} 5 & 0 & -4\epsilon \\ 0 & 1 - 4\epsilon & 0 \\ -4\epsilon & 0 & 1 + 6\epsilon \end{bmatrix}$$
 WITH  $\epsilon \ll 1$ , determine the

FIRST ORDER CORRECTIONS TO THE ENERGIES. YOU MUST SHOW YOUR WORK.

**QIII.** GIVEN 
$$\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \epsilon \hat{H}' = V_0 \begin{vmatrix} 2 & \epsilon & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 2 & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & \epsilon & 3 \end{vmatrix}$$
, WITH

 $\epsilon \ll 1,$  determine the first order corrections to the energies. You must show your work.

In order to answer QI correctly, students must first identify the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Since  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal in the given basis, a *good* basis is one in which  $\hat{H}'$  is also diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Therefore, in part QI(A), students must provide an  $\hat{H}'$  matrix that is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and in part QI(B), students must provide an  $\hat{H}'$  matrix that is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

For QII, students must first identify  $\hat{H}'$  and  $\hat{H}^0$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Once they identify  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , they must determine whether the initially chosen basis is a *good* basis. In particular, they must realize that in QII,  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and therefore the initial basis is a *good* basis. The diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  are the first order corrections to the energies.

In QIII, students must first identify  $\hat{H}'$  and  $\hat{H}^0$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Once they identify  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , they must determine whether the initially chosen basis is a *good* basis. In QIII,  $\hat{H}'$  is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Thus, the initial basis is not a *good* basis and students first must determine a *good* basis in order to find the perturbative corrections. Since  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute, students must diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  only in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . In a *good* basis, the diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  are the first order corrections to the energies.

The open-ended questions were graded using rubrics which were developed by the researchers together. A subset of questions was graded separately by them. After comparing the grading, they discussed any disagreements and resolved them with a final inter-rater reliability of better than 95%. Table 1 shows the performance of undergraduate and graduate students on the pretest and posttest. Table 1 also includes the average gain, G, and normalized gain [47], g. The normalized gain is defined as the (posttest percent - pretest percent)/(100 - pretest percent). The undergraduate students had the same instructor (Instructor 1) in Year 1 and Year 2. The instructor (Instructor 3) for the graduate level course was the same in Year 1 and Year 2 (it was a different instructor than the undergraduate course). Performance on questions QII and QIII on pretest were comparable in Years 1 and 2 and were combined into a single percentage in Table 1. Similarly, the posttest scores for the undergraduate and graduate students on QII and QIII in Years 1 and Years 2 were comparable and were combined. Both the undergraduate and graduate instructors in Years 1 and 2 used a traditional lecture-based approach. Instructor 2 for the undergraduate students in Year 3 used active-engagement teaching involving in-class clicker questions with peer discussion. The performance of the undergraduates on the pretest in Year 3 is significantly better than that of the performance of the undergraduate students on the pretest in Years 1 and 2. However, after engaging with the QuILT, there is no statistically significant difference in the performance of the undergraduate students on the postest based upon instructor and all classes performed well regardless of the instructor. These results are encouraging and suggest that the QuILT is effective at reducing the gap between courses taught with traditional lecture-based instruction and those that incorporate active engagement activities while also achieving a high normalized gain for the students regardless of their performance on the pretest. The posttest scores are significantly better than the pretest scores on all of these questions for both undergraduate and graduate students with the exception of Q1(B)in Year 3 (in which the active learning instructor's students performed well on both the pretest and the posttest).

To investigate retention of learning, the undergraduates in Year 1 were given questions QI(A) and QI(B) again as part of their final exam. The final exam was six weeks after students engaged with the tutorial. The average score on QI(A) was 97.8% and on QI(B) was 91.0%. In QI(A), all 11 students provided an  $\hat{H}'$  matrix that was diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . In QI(B), 10 out of 11 students provided an  $\hat{H}'$  matrix that was

Table 1: Average pretest and posttest scores, gains (G) and normalized gains (g) for undergraduate students (number of students N = 11 in Year 1, N = 12 in Year 2, N = 12 in Year 3) and graduate students (number of students N = 19 in Year 1 and N = 19 in Year 2). Also, the average score of the undergraduates is given for two problems that were given on the final exam six weeks later.

	Undergraduate Students							Graduate Students					
	Undergraduate Students							Graduate Students					
Question	Instructor	N	Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$	G (%)	g	Final (%)	Instructor	Ν	Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$	G (%)	g
QI(A)	1	11	23.1	100	+76.9	1.00	97.8	3	19	67.5	88.2	+20.7	0.64
	1	12	-	97.9	-	-	-	3	19	-	93.4	-	-
	2	12	69.8	91.7	+21.9	0.73	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	1	11	15.4	100	+84.6	1.00	91.0	3	19	51.3	73.7	+22.4	0.46
QI(B)	1	12	43.8	-	-	-	-	3	19	36.8	-	-	-
	2	12	89.6	92.8	+3.2	0.31	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	1	23	19.8	92.7	+72.9	0.91	-	3	19	25.0	90.8	+65.8	0.88
QII	2	12	33.3	94.4	+61.1	0.92	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	1	23	1.2	91.3	+90.0	0.91	-	3	19	12.9	83.0	+70.1	0.80
QIII	2	12	33.3	95.0	+61.7	0.93	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Table 1 shows that the performance of the undergraduate students on all the questions in the posttest was exceptional. However, as can be seen from the pretest scores in Table 1, traditional lecture-based instruction was not particularly effective at developing a functional understanding of these topics. We also note that this second semester upper-level undergraduate QM course is an elective honors physics course that majority of the students take in preparation for graduate school to pursue a Ph.D. They are highly motivated to learn the material if appropriate guidance and support is provided (which the QuILT, that uses research on student difficulties as a guide, strived to do). This may help to explain why the undergraduate students did so well on the posttest after engaging with researchvalidated guided inquiry-based learning tutorial. The majority of these honors students are high achieving undergraduate students and a large fraction go on to graduate school at top universities. In addition, we note that while many students were able to answer Questions QI-QIII correctly, it is encouraging that most students provided correct reasoning along with their work on the posttest questions. Students' written reasoning indicated that they had developed a good understanding of how to determine a good basis and the first order corrections to the energy rather than simply memorizing an algorithm. Figure 1 shows a written response from an undergraduate student on the posttest in Year 1 to question QIII. The student began by expressing the Hamiltonian as the sum of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ and the perturbating Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$ . He then boxed the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Next, he noted that  $\hat{H}'$  is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and proceeded to diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Then he correctly identified the first order corrections to the energies as 0 and  $\pm \epsilon V_0$ . Many students provided similar solutions that clearly justified their reasoning and demonstrated a correct problem-solving approach to questions QI-QIII.

$$\begin{split} \hat{H}_{1}^{U} = \psi \begin{bmatrix} 2 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 \end{bmatrix} \in \hat{H}_{1}^{U} = \psi \begin{bmatrix} 0 & \varepsilon & \varepsilon \\ \varepsilon & 0 & \varepsilon \\ \varepsilon & \varepsilon & 0 \end{bmatrix} \\ \hat{H}_{1}^{U} \text{ is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace so} \\ \text{we use a new basis} \quad & & & & \\ \hat{\xi} \neq 1 & &$$

Figure 1: Written student response from an undergraduate student on the posttest to question QIII

We also note that this investigation was part of a larger study of student understanding of DPT. The QuILT focusing on DPT in a 3-dimensional Hilbert space was one of a series of QuILTs developed to help improve student understanding of DPT. The QuILT discussed here was developed to help students gain a functional understanding of fundamental concepts in DPT in the context of a 3-dimensional Hilbert space which are necessary for understanding more complex applications of DPT. For example, we have developed a QuILT that builds on the QuILT discussed here and strives to help students find a good basis and the first order corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom placed in an external magnetic field. In this situation, students must determine a good basis and find the first order corrections to the energies for principal quantum number n = 2 in an eight-dimensional subspace. We note that in these more complex situations involving the hydrogen atom, the students do not perform as well on the posttest as they do on the posttest described in this paper that focused on DPT in a 3-dimensional Hilbert space. However, they still show a dramatic improvement over their pretest scores after traditional lecture-based instruction only. We plan to discuss these investigations in future work.

As can be seen in Table 7, the graduate students generally performed better than the undergraduates on the pretest. However, the undergraduates outperformed the graduate students on the posttest on most questions (see Table 7). One possible explanation for the undergraduates outperforming the graduate students on the posttest could be the grade incentive associated with the QuILT. As discussed earlier, the QuILT accounted for a larger percent of the undergraduates overall course grade and the components of the QuILT were accounted for differently for the course grade for the two groups of students. In particular, the posttest for the undergraduate students was graded for correctness in all three years while the posttest for the graduate students was graded for completeness in Year 1 and for correctness in Year 2. Additionally, the undergraduate students knew that the material from the QuILT could appear on their examinations while the graduate students were told but the graduate instructor that this material was a review of the undergraduate quantum mechanics and that no material from the QuILT would appear on their examinations, instead, more complex problems on the DPT would appear on the exams. The fact that the graduate students were given very small grade incentive to learn the material in the QuILT may have decreased their motivation to engage as deeply with the QuILT as the undergraduates and may explain why the graduate students did not perform as well as the undergraduate students on the posttest. We also note that prior studies in the context of introductory physics suggest that more time on task does not improve student understanding and students need to engage with research-based approaches in a meaningful way for them to develop a good grasp of concepts [48].

## 2.7 SUMMARY

We developed and evaluated a research-based QuILT which focuses on helping students reason about and find perturbative corrections to the energies using DPT. We found that the advanced physics students who are still developing expertise in QM had difficulty after traditional lecture-based instruction in reasoning about the DPT concepts while solving problems. This difficulty is in part due to the fact that students' working memory can get overloaded by the demands of the DPT problems (partly due to the fact that the paradigm of quantum mechanics is novel and partly due to the difficulty with mathematical sense making in a physics context involving degeneracy). One major cause of the difficulties is the fact that DPT relies heavily on applying linear algebra in the context of QM and many students struggled to apply these mathematical concepts correctly in the context of DPT. In particular, a majority of students were not able to integrate all the different concepts coherently to solve a given problem after traditional lecture-based instruction. We used the common difficulties of advanced students with DPT found via research as resources in order to develop and validate the QuILT. The research-validated QuILT strives to provide appropriate scaffolding and feedback using a guided inquiry-based approach to help students develop a functional understanding of DPT. The preliminary evaluation shows that the QuILT is effective in improving undergraduate and graduate students' understanding of a *qood* basis in the context of DPT. Future investigations will focus on evaluating the effectiveness of the QuILT at other universities where the student in this type of undergraduate QM course are not so selective.

## 2.8 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the NSF for award PHY-1505460. We are also thankful to members of the Department of Physics and Astronomy at the University of Pittsburgh (especially R. P. Devaty). Additionally, we thank the students who volunteered to be interviewed to help improve the QuILT and our understanding of student difficulties.

## **Chapter References**

- G. Ireson, A multivariate analysis of undergraduate physics students' conceptions of quantum phenomena, Eur. J. Phys. 20, 193 (1999).
- [2] R. Muller and H. Wiesner, Teaching quantum mechanics on an introductory level, Am. J. Phys. 70, 200 (2002).
- [3] M. Wittmann, R. Steinberg, and E. Redish, Investigating student understanding of quantum physics: Spontaneous models of conductivity, Am.J. Phys. **70**, 218 (2002).
- [4] D. Zollman, S. Rebello and K. Hogg, Quantum mechanics for everyone: hands-on activities integrated with technology, Am. J. Phys. 70, 252 (2002).
- [5] D. Domert, C. Linder, and A. Ingerman, Probability as a conceptual hurdle to understanding one-dimensional quantum scattering and tunnelling, Eur. J. Phys. 26, 47 (2004).
- [6] A. Kohnle et al., A new introductory quantum mechanics curriculum, Eur. J. Phys. 35, 015001 (2014).
- [7] A. Kohnle et al., Developing and evaluating animations for teaching quantum mechanics concepts, Eur. J. Phys. 31, 1441 (2010).
- [8] V. Dini and D. Hammer, Case study of a successful learner's epistemological framings of quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. Phys. Educ. Res. 13, 010124 (2017).
- [9] A. Johansson, Undergraduate quantum mechanics: lost opportunities for engaging motivated students?, Eur. J. Phys. 39, 3 025705 (2018).
- [10] F. M. Toyana and Y. Nogami, Comment on overcoming misconceptions in quantum mechanics with the time evolution operator, Eur. J. Phys. **34**, L73-5 (2013).
- [11] L. M. Arevalo Aguilar, F. Velasco Luna, C. Robledo-Sanchez and M. L. Arroyo-Carrasco, The infinite square well potential and the evolution operator method for the purpose of overcoming misconceptions in quantum mechanics, Eur. J. Phys. 35, 025001 (2014).
- [12] S. Sharma and P. K. Ahluwalia, Diagnosing alternative conceptions of Fermi energy among undergraduate students, Eur. J. Phys. 33, 883 (2012).
- [13] E. Gire and C. Manogue, Making sense of operators, eigenstates, and quantum measurements Proc. Phys. Educ. Research Conf. (2011) (http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3680028)
- [14] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 69, 885 (2001).
- [15] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics at the beginning of graduate instruction, Am. J. Phys. 76, 277 (2008).
- [16] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics in one spatial dimension, Am. J. Phys. 80, 252 (2012).
- [17] S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Categorization of quantum mechanics problems by professors and students, Euro. J. Phys. 31, 57 (2010).
- [18] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Framework for understanding the patterns of student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020119 (2015).
- [19] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Review of student difficulties in upper-level quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020117 (2015).
- [20] A. J. Mason and C. Singh, Do advanced students learn from their mistakes without explicit intervention?, Am. J. Phys. 78, 760 (2010).
- [21] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, Improving performance in quantum mechanics with explicit incentives to correct mistakes, Phys. Rev. PER **12**, 010121 (2016).
- [22] C. Singh, M. Belloni, and W. Christian, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics, Physics Today 59, 43 (2006).
- [23] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics via the Stern-Gerlach experiment, Am. J. Phys. 79, 499 (2011).
- [24] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: II. Development of research-based learning tools, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8, 010118 (2012).
- [25] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving student understanding of addition of angular momentum in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 9, 010101 (2013).
- [26] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Investigating student difficulties with Dirac notation, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2014) pp. 345-348, http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.074.
- [27] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Student difficulties with representations of quantum operators corresponding to observables, in *Proceedings of the 2016 Physics Education Re*search Conference, Sacramento, CA, edited by D. Jones, L. Ding, and A. Traxler (2016) http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2016.pr.049.

- [28] E. Marshman and C. Singh Investigating student difficulties with time dependence of expectation values in quantum mechanics, Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference http://dx.doi.org/1119/perc.2013.pr.049.
- [29] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement, Proceedings of the 2010 Physics Education Research Conference http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3515241
- [30] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: I. Investigation of difficulties *Phys. Rev. ST PER* 8 010117 (2012).
- [31] C. Singh, Interactive learning tutorials on quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 76, 400 (2008).
- [32] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Interactive tutorial to improve student understanding of single photon experiments involving a Mach-Zehnder Interferometer, Eur. J. Phys. 37, 024001 (2016).
- [33] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the probability distributions for measuring physical observables in quantum mechanics, Eur. J. Phys. 38, 025705 (2017).
- [34] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics in the context of single photon interference, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 010117 (2017).
- [35] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the expectation values of observables in quantum mechanics, Eur. J. Phys. **38**, 045701 (2017).
- [36] R. Sayer, A. Maries, and C. Singh, Quantum interactive learning tutorial on the doubleslit experiment to improve student understanding of quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 010123 (2017).
- [37] C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Developing and evaluating an interactive tutorial on degenerate perturbation theory, in *Proceedings of the 2016 Physics Education Research Conference*, Sacramento, CA, edited by D. Jones, L. Ding, and A. Traxler (2016) http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2016.pr.041
- [38] C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom for the strong and weak field Zeeman effect, Euro. J. Phys. **39**, 045701 (2018).
- [39] M. Chi, *Thinking aloud, in the think aloud method: a practical guide to modeling cognitive processes* (New York: Academic Press, 1994).
- [40] D. Hammer, A. Elby, R.E. Scherr, and E. F. Redish, Resources, framing, and transfer, in *Transfer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age Publishing, Greenwich, 2005), pp. 89–120.

- [41] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin, and C. Singh, The impact of students' epistemological framing on a task requiring representational consistency, in *Proceedings of the 2016 Physics Education Research Conference*, Sacramento, CA, edited by D. Jones, L. Ding, and A. Traxler (2016) pp. 212-215 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2016.pr.048.
- [42] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Challenges in designing appropriate scaffolding to improve students' representational consistency: The case of a Gauss's law problem, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 020103 (2017).
- [43] J. Li and C. Singh, Students' difficulties with equations involving circuit elements, AIP Conference Proceedings 1413, 243 (2012).
- [44] C. Wieman, Comparative cognitive task analyses of experimental science and instructional laboratory courses, The Physics Teacher 53, 349 (2015).
- [45] J. Piaget, Success and Understanding. (Harvard University Press, Cambridge, 1978).
- [46] D. Schwartz, J. Bransford, and D. Sears, Efficiency and innovation in transfer, in *Trans-fer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age, Greenwich, 2005), pp.1-51.
- [47] R. Hake, Interactive engagement versus traditional methods: A six-thousand student survey of mechanics test data for introductory physics courses, Am. J. Phys. 66, 64 (1998).
- [48] E. F. Redish, J. Saul, and R. Steinberg, On the Effectiveness of Active-Engagement Microcomputer-Based Laboratories, Am. J. Phys. 65 45 (1997).

# 3.0 DEVELOPING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON DEGENERATE PERTURBATION THEORY: DETERMINING A BASIS IN WHICH AN OPERATOR IS DIAGONAL

#### 3.1 INTRODUCTION

Quantum Mechanics (QM) is a challenging subject for upper-level undergraduate and graduate students in physics (e.g., see Refs. [1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11]). There have been a number of research studies aimed at investigating student reasoning in QM [12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23] and improving student understanding of QM [24, 25, 26, 27, 28, 29, 30, 31, 32]. Guided by research studies conducted to identify student difficulties with QM and findings of cognitive research, we have been developing a set of research-based learning tools including the Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorials (QuILTs) which strive to help students develop a solid grasp of QM [33, 34, 35, 36, 37, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 44].

Students' ability to apply linear algebra concepts in various QM contexts and interpret the physical results appropriately depends on whether they have developed a robust knowledge structure and a functional understanding of relevant upper-level QM concepts. Moreover, in the context of degenerate perturbation theory (DPT), the degeneracy makes it even more important that students have a deep understanding of linear algebra concepts and procedures in order to apply them appropriately to solve quantum physics problems involving DPT.

Since human working memory while solving a problem is restricted to a limited number of "chunks" and the size of a chunk in the working memory depends on the expertise of the individual who is solving the problem, Simon's framework of "bounded rationality and satisficing" posits that an individual will make decisions while solving problems based upon their current level of expertise, which may not be optimal [45]. While solving a problem, satisficers are often interested in what is referred to as "satisficing" and only look for a solution consistent with their current level of expertise that is satisfactory to them in which they see no inconsistencies rather than searching for additional pathways in the problem space which may yield a more optimal solution [45]. In some of these cases, satisficers are content with their efforts in solving the problem and see no reason to consider whether there are alternative pathways in the problem space. In other cases, they may realize that their satisficing may not yield an optimal solution and there may be more productive pathways in the problem space but choose not to explore those additional pathways for a more optimal solution due to the increased mental effort required in this process [45]. Other students may be motivated to find an optimal solution to the problem by searching for many possible pathways in the problem space. However, if their level of expertise is not sufficient to solve the problem on their own and they have not been provided with appropriate guidance and scaffolding support, they may experience cognitive overload and may not be able to determine an optimal solution to the problem posed |45, 46|.

Many of the student difficulties discussed here in the context of DPT may be attributed in part to students' bounded rationality and satisficing while sense-making in that they may be satisfied with a sub-optimal solution that does not cause cognitive overload and may not search for optimal solution pathways in the problem space that may yield the correct solution [45, 46]. Those students who resort to satisficing are, in general, satisfied to engage in sensemaking which is commensurate with their current level of expertise and their integration of mathematical and physical concepts to solve the problem may not be appropriate for the problem solving task since they are still developing expertise in these areas [45]. Since the paradigm of QM is novel, these issues related to satisficing and difficulty in sense-making become critical when students solve problems in this non-intuitive abstract context unless they are provided appropriate guidance and scaffolding support to engage in productive sense-making.

Here, we discuss an investigation of student difficulties with the representations in which

an operator is diagonal in the context of DPT involving the Zeeman effect in a hydrogen atom and how that research was used as a guide in the development, validation, and in-class evaluation of a research-based QuILT that makes use of student difficulties as a guide and strives to help students develop a good grasp of relevant concepts.

# 3.2 BACKGROUND

# 3.2.1 Background for DPT

Perturbation theory (PT) is a powerful approximation method for finding the energies and the energy eigenstates of a system for which the Time-Independent Schrödinger Equation (TISE) is not exactly solvable. The Hamiltonian H for the system can be expressed as the sum of two terms, the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$ , i.e.,  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}^0$  $\hat{H}'$ . The TISE for the unperturbed Hamiltonian is  $\hat{H}^0\psi_n^0 = E_n^0\psi_n^0$ .  $\psi_n^0$ , the  $n^{th}$  unperturbed energy eigenstate, and  $E_n^0$ , the  $n^{th}$  unperturbed energy, are exactly solvable. PT builds on the solutions of the TISE for the unperturbed case. Using PT, the energies can be approximated as  $E_n = E_n^0 + E_n^1 + E_n^2 + \cdots$  where  $E_n^i$  for i = 1, 2, 3. are the  $i^{\text{th}}$  order corrections to the  $n^{th}$  energy of the system. The energy eigenstate can be approximated as  $\psi_n = \psi_n^0 + \psi_n^1 + \psi_n^2 + \cdots$  where  $\psi_n^i$  are the *i*<sup>th</sup> order corrections to the *n*<sup>th</sup> energy eigenstate. We focus on the first order perturbative corrections to the energies since they are usually the dominant corrections. In nondegenerate perturbation theory (NDPT), the first order correction to the  $n^{th}$  energy is  $E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle$  and the first order correction to the  $n^{th}$ energy eigenstate is  $|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{(E_n^0 - E_m^0)} |\psi_m^0\rangle$ . When the eigenvalue spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$  has degeneracy (two or more eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  have the same energy, i.e., two or more diagonal elements of  $\hat{H}^0$  are equal in the basis consisting of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ), the equations for the first order corrections to the energies and energy eignestates from NDPT are still valid provided one uses a good basis. For a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , we define a good basis as consisting of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . In a *qood* basis,  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  so that the divergent terms do not appear in the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates and expressions for the corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates in NDPT are valid.

#### 3.2.2 Background for DPT involving the Zeeman effect in the hydrogen atom

One application of DPT that students learn about in upper-level undergraduate and graduate QM courses involves a hydrogen atom placed in an external magnetic field (known as the Zeeman effect). Using standard notations, the Hamiltonian of a hydrogen atom placed in an external magnetic field is  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'$  in which the unperturbed Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}^0 = \frac{\hat{p}^2}{2m} - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0}\frac{1}{r}$ , accounts only for the interaction of the electron with the nucleus via Coulomb attraction and the perturbation is  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_{Z}$ , in which  $\hat{H}'_{Z}$  is the Zeeman term and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is the fine structure term. The Zeeman term accounts for the potential energy of the magnetic moments due to the orbital and spin angular momenta in the external magnetic field along the  $\hat{z}$ -direction,  $\mu_B$  is the Bohr magneton and  $\hat{L}_z$  and  $\hat{S}_z$  are the operators corresponding to the z component of the orbital and spin angular momenta, respectively. The fine structure term includes a relativistic correction and the spin-orbit coupling for the kinetic energy and is expressed as  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ . Here,  $\hat{H}'_r = -\frac{\hat{p}^4}{8m^3c^2}$  is the relativistic correction term and  $\hat{H}'_{SO} = \frac{e^2}{8\pi\epsilon_0} \frac{1}{m^2c^2r^3}\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  is the spin-orbit interaction term (all notations are standard).

For each subspace corresponding to the principal quantum number n, the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$  is  $2n^2$ -fold degenerate. Therefore, a good basis for finding the perturbative corrections consisting of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  must also diagonalize the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  in the  $2n^2$  dimensional subspace corresponding to each n. We note that the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  is spherically symmetric since  $[\hat{H}^0, \hat{\vec{L}}] = 0$ . Therefore, for a fixed n,  $\hat{H}^0$  for the hydrogen atom is diagonal when any complete set of orthogonal states is chosen for the angular part of the basis (consisting of the product states of orbital and spin angular momenta). Thus, so long as the radial part of the basis is always chosen to be a stationary state wavefunction  $R_{nl}(r)$  for the hydrogen atom (for a given principal quantum number n and azimuthal quantum number l), which we will assume throughout, the choice of a good

basis amounts to choosing the angular part of the basis (or angular basis) appropriately, i.e., ensuring that the perturbation is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Therefore, we focus on the angular basis to find a *good* basis and the corrections to the energies for the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  corresponding to the intermediate field Zeeman effect in the hydrogen atom. Below, we individually consider the operators  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  representing perturbations on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  since we probed student understanding of a basis in which a perturbation Hamiltonian is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  for each of these cases.

We note that, similar to  $\hat{H}^0$ , the relativistic correction term  $\hat{H}'_r$  is also spherically symmetric but the corresponding energies depend on n and l. Thus,  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal and  $\hat{H}'_r$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if any complete set of orthogonal states consisting of the product states of orbital and spin angular momenta with a fixed n and l is chosen for the angular basis. Therefore, in DPT, for a given n, any complete set of orthogonal states with the same l forms a good angular basis for finding the corrections to the energies of a hydrogen atom due to the relativistic correction term  $\hat{H}'_r$ .

In order to determine a good angular basis for the spin-orbit interaction term  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , we must determine the angular basis which makes the operator  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . A basis in the "coupled representation" consists of a complete set of states  $|n, l, s, j, m_j\rangle$  (which are eigenstates of  $\hat{J}^2$  and  $\hat{J}_z$ ) in which the total angular momentum is the sum of the orbital and spin angular momenta such that  $\vec{J} = \vec{L} + \vec{S}$  and for each quantum number j, the quantum numbers corresponding to the z component are given by  $m_j = -j, -(j-1), \ldots, j-1, j$  (all notations are standard). A basis in the "uncoupled representation" consists of a complete set of states  $|n, l, s, m_l, m_s\rangle$  which are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}_z$  and  $\hat{S}_z$  (all notations are standard). Students were given the following equations that are useful when reasoning about the representation in which the matrix  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  (all of the notations are standard):

$$\begin{split} \hat{H}_{SO}' &= \frac{e^2}{8\pi\epsilon_0} \frac{1}{r^3} \vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}, \\ \vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} &= \frac{1}{2} (\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2) = \frac{1}{2} (\hat{L}_+ \hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_- \hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z \hat{S}_z, \\ \hat{J}^2 |n, \ l, \ s, \ j, \ m_j \rangle &= \hbar^2 j (j+1) |n, \ l, \ s, \ j, \ m_j \rangle, \\ \hat{L}^2 |n, \ l, \ s, \ j, \ m_j \rangle &= \hbar^2 l (l+1) |n, \ l, \ s, \ j, \ m_j \rangle, \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} \hat{S}^2 |n, l, s, j, m_j \rangle &= \hbar^2 s(s+1) |n, l, s, j, m_j \rangle, \\ \hat{L}^2 |n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle &= \hbar^2 l(l+1) |n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle \\ \hat{L}_z |n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle &= \hbar m_l |n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle \\ \hat{S}^2 |n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle &= \hbar^2 s(s+1) |n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle \\ \hat{S}_z |n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle &= \hbar m_s |n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle \\ \hat{S}_{\pm} |n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle &= \hbar \sqrt{s(s+1) - m_s(m_s \pm 1))} |n, l, s, m_l, m_s \pm 1 \rangle, \\ \hat{L}_{\pm} |n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle &= \hbar \sqrt{l(l+1) - m_l(m_l \pm 1))} |n, l, s, m_l \pm 1, m_s \rangle. \end{split}$$

Focusing on the expression for  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  in which  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  is proportional to  $\frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)$ , one can infer that the product states in the "coupled" representation  $|n, l, s, j, m_j\rangle$ , which are eigenstates of the operators  $\hat{J}^2$ ,  $\hat{L}^2$ , and  $\hat{S}^2$ , diagonalize  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Thus, the coupled representation is a *good* angular basis for finding the corrections to the energies using DPT. However, it is NOT the case that  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if any linear combination of states in the coupled representation is chosen as the angular basis. From the expression in which  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is proportional to  $\frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_+\hat{S}_-+\hat{L}_-\hat{S}_+)+\hat{L}_z\hat{S}_z$ , one can infer that the product states in the "uncoupled" representation  $|n, l, s, m_l, m_s\rangle$ (notations are standard) are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}_Z$  and  $\hat{S}_Z$  (and also  $\hat{L}^2$  and  $\hat{S}^2$ ), but are not eigenstates of the operators  $\hat{S}_{\pm}$  and  $\hat{L}_{\pm}$ . Thus,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation is chosen as the angular basis. Since  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation is chosen as the angular basis. Since  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation is chosen as the angular basis. Since  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation is chosen as the angular basis,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  cannot be diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if a basis consisting of any linear combination of states in the uncoupled representation is chosen as the angular basis.

Lastly, we consider the perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . The following equations are useful when reasoning about the representation in which the perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal (all notations are standard):  $\hat{H}'_Z = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z), \hat{L}_z | n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle = \hbar m_l | n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle$ , and  $\hat{S}_z | n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle = \hbar m_s | n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle$ . Thus, the product states in the uncoupled representation,  $|n, l, s, m_l, m_s \rangle$ , are eigenstates of both the operators  $\hat{L}_z$  and  $\hat{S}_z$  and are, threefore, eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . Thus, an angular basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation will make the  $\hat{H}'_Z$  operator diagonal and such a basis will be a good basis for finding the corrections to the energies using DPT with  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  (in that case, if  $\hat{H}'_Z$ 

was the only perturbation, the perturbative corrections to first order PT give exact results, correct to all orders).

# 3.3 METHODOLOGY

Student difficulties with the representation in which a perturbation Hamiltonian is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the context of DPT were first investigated using five years of data involving responses to open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional, lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts from 64 upper-level undergraduates in a second-semester junior/senior level QM course and 42 first-year physics graduate students in the second-semester of the graduate core QM course. Additional insight was gained concerning these difficulties via responses of 13 students during a total of 45 hours of individual interviews using a "think aloud" protocol in which they answered the questions posed without being disturbed [47]. At the end of the interview, they were asked to clarify any additional issues they had not made clear themselves.

In all questions asked in the investigation, students were given that the radial part of the basis for PT is always chosen to be stationary state wavefunctions  $R_{nl}(r)$  for the hydrogen atom (for a given principal quantum number n and azimuthal quantum number l). Thus, students must only focus on the angular basis in order to find a good basis for DPT for a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  for a hydrogen atom placed in an external magnetic field. Additionally, in all questions, students were asked to consider the n = 2 subspace for which the unperturbed energy  $E_2^0 = -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{4}$  is 8-fold degenerate. Students were provided with all of the relevant equations discussed in the background section and had learned about the coupled and uncoupled representations via traditional, lecture-based instruction.

After analyzing responses of 32 undergraduates on questions about DPT administered in two previous years, we posed the following questions to 45 undergraduate and 42 graduate students in the following four years as part of an in-class quiz after traditional lecture-based instruction. We discuss student facility with both conceptual and procedural knowledge relevant in this case. In particular, students were asked probing questions that focused on concepts as well as evaluation of matrix elements of relevant operators in different representations in various situations.

To probe whether students were able to determine the matrix elements of an operator that may be relevant for determining if an angular basis (e.g., coupled representation, uncoupled representation, etc.) is *good* for the perturbations  $\hat{H}'_Z$  and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , the following are two examples of questions that were posed:

Q1(a). Evaluate the following matrix element useful for  $\hat{H}'_Z$  for n = 2, in which the states are written in the coupled representation  $|n, l, s, j, m_j\rangle$ . In order to receive credit, you must show your work or explain your reasoning.

$$\left\langle 2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2} \middle| (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) \middle| 2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2} \right\rangle$$

Q1(b-d). Evaluate the following matrix elements useful for  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  for n = 2, in which the states are written in the uncoupled representation  $|n, l, s, m_l, m_s\rangle$ . In order to receive credit, you must show your work or explain your reasoning.

- (b)  $\langle 2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{1}{2} | (\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}) | 2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, -1, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$
- (c)  $\langle 2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{1}{2} | (\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}) | 2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$
- (d)  $\langle 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ 0 \ \frac{1}{2} | (\vec{S} \cdot \vec{L}) | 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ 1 \ -\frac{1}{2} \rangle$

Students were provided a table which contained relevant states in the coupled representation written in terms of a linear combination of states in the uncoupled representation. One method for answering Q1(a) is to write the state  $|n, l, s, j, m_j\rangle = |2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\rangle$  in the uncoupled representation as  $|n, l, s, m_l, m_s\rangle = |2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ . Since the states in the uncoupled representation  $|n, l, s, m_l, m_s\rangle$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}_z$  and  $\hat{S}_z$  with eigenvalues  $m_l\hbar$ and  $m_s\hbar$ , respectively, the answer to Q1(a) is  $[1 + 2(1/2)]\hbar = 2\hbar$ .

Students were provided the equations  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2) = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_+\hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_-\hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z\hat{S}_z$ as well as the relevant eigenvalue equations and the equations for the raising and lowering operators  $\hat{L}_{\pm}$  and  $\hat{S}_{\pm}$  acting on states in the uncoupled representation that are helpful in answering Q1(b). Since  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is proportional to  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$ , the student must choose which equation is appropriate to calculate the matrix elements for a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation. For a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation, the equation  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_{+}\hat{S}_{-} + \hat{L}_{-}\hat{S}_{+}) + \hat{L}_{z}\hat{S}_{z}$  is more useful as states in the uncoupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}_{z}$  and  $\hat{S}_{z}$  and equations for the raising and lowering operators  $\hat{L}_{\pm}$  and  $\hat{S}_{\pm}$  acting on states in the uncoupled representation were provided to the students. For Q1(b), after acting with the operator  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  on the ket state  $|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$  in the uncoupled representation, the resulting states are orthogonal to the bra state  $\langle 2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{1}{2}|$ . Therefore, the answer to Q1(b) is zero. For Q1(c),  $\langle 2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{1}{2}|(\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S})|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle = \langle 2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{1}{2}|\hat{L}_{z}\hat{S}_{z}|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle = \frac{\hbar^{2}}{2}$ . For Q1(d),  $\langle 2 1 \frac{1}{2} 0 \frac{1}{2}|(\vec{S} \cdot \vec{L})|2 1 \frac{1}{2} 1 - \frac{1}{2}\rangle = \langle 2 1 \frac{1}{2} 0 \frac{1}{2}|\hat{L}_{-}\hat{S}_{+}|2 1 \frac{1}{2} 1 - \frac{1}{2}\rangle = \frac{\sqrt{2}\hbar^{2}}{2}$ .

In Q2, students were asked to identify the representations that make each of the operators  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0$ ,  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  (that make up the different parts of the Hamiltonian for the Zeeman effect) diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  to probe the common difficulties.

**Q2.** Circle <u>ALL</u> of the angular bases which make the Hamiltonian operator  $\hat{H}$  diagonal in the n = 2 subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and explain your reasoning. Assume that for all cases, the principal quantum number n = 2.

*i.* Coupled representation,

ii. Uncoupled representation,

*iii.* Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),

iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),

v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation.

In Q2, the operator  $\hat{H}$  is a proxy for  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  listed individually in four separate questions. Since  $\hat{H}^0$  for a hydrogen atom is spherically symmetric with eigenvalues  $E_n = -\frac{13.6eV}{n^2}$  and is diagonal when any complete set of orthogonal states with a fixed n is chosen for the angular basis, options i, ii, iii, and iv are all correct for the operator  $\hat{H}^0$  in Q2. The operator  $\hat{H}'_r$  is also spherically symmetric with eigenvalues depending on n and l and is diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if the options i, ii, iii, or iv in Q2 are chosen as the angular basis. The operator  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in the n = 2 subspace if the angular basis consists of states in the coupled representation (option i only) in Q2. The operator  $\hat{H}'_Z$ is diagonal if the angular basis consists of states in the uncoupled representation (option ii only) in Q2.

#### 3.4 STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

We find that when students were asked to determine the angular part of the basis states for a good basis in order to find the perturbative corrections for the Zeeman effect, many struggled with the representation in which a particular Hamiltonian matrix is diagonal. Students also struggled to evaluate the matrix elements relevant for various Hamiltonians in different representations. Some students admitted to memorizing the representation to choose for the angular basis in a given situation (for a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ ) rather than using systematic reasoning. For example, one interviewed student noted: "I was always confused with coupled and uncoupled representation. I just memorized when to use which." Memorization of which representation to use in different situations often masked the fact that students did not have a functional understanding of the relevant linear algebra concepts in order to apply them in this QM context.

In question Q2, students were asked to determine which bases in various options make each individual Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  diagonal in the n = 2 subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Table 2 shows the percentages of students who correctly answered Q2. Furthermore, 40% of the graduate students and 34% of the undergraduates did not choose a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation in order to diagonalize the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . Also, 33% of the graduate students and 34% of the undergraduates did not choose the coupled representation as a basis to diagonalize the spin-orbit interaction term  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  in the n = 2subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Below, we discuss specific difficulties with choosing a basis that makes an operator diagonal in the n = 2 subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Table 2: Percentages of undergraduate and graduate students who selected all of the possible correct representations in which a given operator is diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in Q2.

Operator	Correct	Une	dergraduate	Graduate		
	Answer	N (%)		Ν	(%)	
$\hat{H}^0$	i, ii, iii, iv	32	34	42	33	
$\hat{H}'_r$	i, ii, iii, iv	32	22	42	21	
$\hat{H}'_{SO}$	i	32	34	42	36	
$\hat{H}'_{fs}$	i	12	33	-	_	
$\hat{H}'_Z$	ii	32	38	32	33	

# 3.4.1 Difficulty calculating matrix elements when the basis did not consist of a complete set of eigenstates of the given operator

Being able to calculate the matrix elements of the perturbation is crucial to determining the first-order corrections to the energy spectrum for the intermediate field Zeeman effect. In a good basis, the off-diagonal elements of the perturbation matrix  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  must be zero in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Also, in a good basis, the diagonal elements of the perturbation matrix  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  are the first order corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom for the Zeeman effect. The off-diagonal elements of the perturbation matrix  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  in a good basis are needed to determine the higher order corrections to the energy spectrum and energy eigenstates. Therefore, to ensure meaningful calculations of the corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates, one must be able to calculate the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  correctly. For example, in order to determine a good basis for the intermediate field Zeeman effect for finding perturbative corrections, one can initially choose a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation or a basis consisting of states is uspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . This requires students to be able to calculate the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ , e.g., in a basis consisting of the states in the uncoupled representation or a basis

consisting of the states in the coupled representation. Many students struggled to determine both the diagonal and off-diagonal matrix elements particularly when the basis did not consist of a complete set of eigenstates of the given operator.

For example, in Q1(a), students were asked to calculate the matrix elements of  $\dot{H}'_Z$ if the coupled representation  $|n, l, s, j, m_j\rangle$  is chosen as the basis. One method for calculating these matrix elements of  $\hat{L}_Z + 2\hat{S}_Z$  is to write the basis states in the coupled representation in terms of a linear combination of states in the uncoupled representation  $|n, l, s, m_l, m_s\rangle$ , for which relevant tables for such transformations were provided. Many students who incorrectly answered Q1(a) did not write the given state in terms of a linear combination of states in the uncoupled representation and instead answered Q1(a) as though the given states in the coupled representation were eigenstates of  $\hat{L}_Z + 2\hat{S}_Z$ . These students often incorrectly applied the given eigenvalue equations  $\hat{S}_z|n, l, s, m_l, m_s\rangle = \hbar m_s|n, l, s, m_l, m_s\rangle$  and  $\hat{L}_z|n, l, s, m_l, m_s\rangle = \hbar m_l|n, l, s, m_l, m_s\rangle$ for states in the uncoupled representation. For example, in Q1, some students incorrectly evaluated the expression as  $(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\rangle = [\frac{3}{2} + 2(\frac{3}{2})]\hbar|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\rangle = \frac{9}{2}\hbar|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\rangle$ . Interviews suggest that these students often incorrectly used the expression  $(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)|n, l, s, j, m_j\rangle = (j + 2m_j)\hbar|n, l, s, j, m_j\rangle$ . However, states in the coupled representation are not eigenstates of either  $\hat{L}_z$  or  $\hat{S}_z$ .

In Q1(b), students were asked to calculate the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  if the basis was chosen in the uncoupled representation. In the operator  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ ,  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  can equivalently be expressed as  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2) = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_+\hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_-\hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z\hat{S}_z$ . For a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation, the expression  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_+\hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_-\hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z\hat{S}_z$ is best suited to calculate the matrix element. Instead, some students chose the expression  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)$  even though a matrix element in the uncoupled representation is to be calculated and incorrectly calculated the matrix elements as though states in the uncoupled representation were eigenstates of  $\hat{J}^2$ .

For Q1(a) and Q1(b), some students only focused on the operator acting on the ket state and failed to consider the inner product of the bra and ket states. Since basis states in the coupled representation are orthonormal (and similarly in the uncoupled representation), the inner product of two states is zero unless the bra and ket states correspond to the same

state. For example, the following is one student's response taken from the pretest for Q1(b):  

$$(\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S})|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle = \left[\frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_{+}\hat{S}_{-} + \hat{L}_{-}\hat{S}_{+}) + \hat{L}_{z}\hat{S}_{z}\right]|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$$
  
 $= \frac{1}{2}[\hbar^{2}\sqrt{2}\sqrt{1}]|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle + (-1)(\frac{1}{2})\hbar^{2}|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$   
 $= \frac{\hbar^{2}\sqrt{2}}{2}|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle - \frac{\hbar^{2}}{2}|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle.$ 

After taking the inner product with the bra state  $\langle 2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{1}{2} |$ , the student's final answer for Q1(b) was  $\hbar^2 \left[\frac{\sqrt{2}}{2} - \frac{1}{2}\right]$ . All the steps in the above calculation are correct before taking the inner product. However, when taking the inner product with the bra state, both terms in the above expression are zero as the inner product  $\langle 2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{1}{2} | 2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 0, -\frac{1}{2} \rangle = 0$  and  $\langle 2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{1}{2} | 2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, -1, \frac{1}{2} \rangle = 0$ . Thus, the correct answer is that the matrix element is zero. This student and others who made similar mistakes did not take the inner product between the bra and ket states.

This type of difficulty is particularly problematic in that many of the interviewed students resorted to explicitly evaluating matrix elements when asked to determine whether a given operator is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in various representation. However, many of them were unable to evaluate these matrix elements correctly. In contrast, when asked to determine whether a given operator is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in various representations, an expert is more likely to use qualitative arguments in his/her reasoning and not necessarily explicitly calculate various matrix elements to convince themselves whether a matrix is diagonal or not in a given representation. For example, when considering the operator  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)$ , an expert would use the fact that a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation forms a complete set of eigenstates for the operators  $\hat{J}^2$ ,  $\hat{S}^2$ , and  $\hat{L}^2$  and that an operator is diagonal when the basis is chosen to be a complete set of eigenstates of that operator to determine that  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  is diagonal in the coupled representation. Using similar considerations, basis states in the uncoupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}^2$  and  $\hat{L}^2$ , but not  $\hat{J}^2$  and therefore, are not eigenstates for the operator  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$ . Thus,  $\vec{S} \cdot \vec{L}$  is not diagonal if the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis. A student who is developing expertise in this area will have difficulty in reasoning in this manner without resorting to explicit calculations of matrix elements in different representations. Since solving a problem using qualitative reasoning is often more challenging for students than solving an equivalent problem using quantitative manipulations [48], this type of difficulty with qualitative reasoning without reliance on explicit quantitative manipulation has been observed even for introductory physics students [48].

# 3.4.2 Claiming that a basis in which an operator is diagonal is dependent on the symbols used to represent the operator

Often students incorrectly selected a basis and claimed that, for a fixed n, a Hamiltonian operator is diagonal in that basis based upon certain symbols for various operators that were explicitly given in the expression for the operator. For example, if an operator explicitly involving the symbol J in any form was present  $(\hat{J}, \hat{J}^2, \hat{J}_z, \text{ or } \vec{J})$ , many students incorrectly claimed that the states in the coupled representation must make that operator diagonal. If the symbol J was not explicitly present in the expression for the operator, then they incorrectly claimed that the states in the coupled representation cannot make the operator diagonal (without realizing that it is possible to express an operator in terms of J even if the operator is NOT diagonal in the coupled representation). Similarly, if terms explicitly involving  $L(\hat{L}, \hat{L}^2, \hat{L}_{\pm}, \hat{L}_z, \text{ or } \vec{L})$  and/or  $S(\hat{S}, \hat{S}^2, \hat{S}_{\pm}, \hat{S}_z, \text{ or } \vec{S})$  were present, many students incorrectly claimed that the states in the uncoupled representation must definitely form the basis in which that operator is diagonal. Conversely, if there were no terms in the operator explicitly written in terms of the symbols L or S, then these students claimed that the basis consisting of the states in the uncoupled representation would not make the operator diagonal.

Based upon this type of reasoning, students often incorrectly claimed that the spin-orbit interaction term,  $\hat{H}'_{SO} = \frac{e^2}{8\pi\epsilon_0} \frac{1}{m^2 c^2 r^3} \vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$ , is diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis due to the presence of  $\vec{L}$ and  $\vec{S}$  in the expression for  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ . These same students often also incorrectly claimed that the operator  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is not diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if the coupled representation is chosen as the basis since there is no term involving the symbol J in the expression. Moreover, some students used the expression  $\hat{H}'_{SO} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_+\hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_-\hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z\hat{S}_z$  and, since this expression also involves the symbols L and S, they incorrectly claimed that the spin-orbit coupling Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis. Some students who used the expression  $\hat{H}'_{SO} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_+\hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_-\hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z\hat{S}_z$  when determining the basis that makes  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  stated that the states in the uncoupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}_z$ ,  $\hat{S}_z$ ,  $\hat{L}_{\pm}$  and  $\hat{S}_{\pm}$ . While it is true that states in the uncoupled representation are eigenstates of the operators  $\hat{L}_z$  and  $\hat{S}_z$ , these states are not eigenstates of the operators  $\hat{L}_{\pm}$  and  $\hat{S}_{\pm}$ . These students did not realize that when the raising and lowering operators act on a state in the uncoupled representation, they do not return a constant times the same state and, therefore, states in the uncoupled representation cannot be eigenstates of  $\hat{L}_{\pm}$  or  $\hat{S}_{\pm}$ . Thus, they struggled with the fact that  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is not diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the uncoupled representation.

Other students incorrectly claimed that both the coupled and uncoupled representations will make  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . For example, one student claimed that "since  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2) = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_+\hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_-\hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z\hat{S}_z$ , we could use either coupled or uncoupled (to find the perturbative corrections to the energy spectrum)."

# 3.4.3 Difficulty identifying that, in general, a linear combination of eigenstates of an operator is not an eigenstate of that operator

Many students incorrectly chose both options i and iii or ii and iv on Q2. For example, the operator  $\hat{H}'_Z = (\mu_B B_{ext}/\hbar)(\hat{L}_Z + 2\hat{S}_Z)$  is diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the uncoupled representation so that option ii is the correct answer to question Q2. However, many students selected both options ii and iv. During an interview, one student who selected options ii and iv for  $\hat{H}'_Z$  incorrectly stated: "If the uncoupled [states] are eigenstates [of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ ] then so is their linear combination." In general, it is not true that linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation will remain eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'_Z$  (although certain special linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation remain eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'_Z$  due to the degeneracy). The percentages of students who selected options i and iii or options ii and iv for at least one operator were 38% for graduate students and 60% for undergraduates.

A similar difficulty has been found in prior investigations [11] when students were asked to consider two stationary states,  $\psi_1$  and  $\psi_2$ , for the TISE  $\hat{H}\psi = E\psi$ , such that  $\hat{H}\psi_1 = E_1\psi_1$ and  $\hat{H}\psi_2 = E_2\psi_2$ . Many students had a tendency to overgeneralize the TISE  $\hat{H}\psi = E\psi$  and claimed that if  $\psi_1$  and  $\psi_2$  are stationary states, then their linear combination  $\psi_1 + \psi_2$  will also be a stationary state. However,  $\hat{H}(\psi_1 + \psi_2) = E_1\psi_1 + E_2\psi_2 \neq E(\psi_1 + \psi_2)$  unless there is degeneracy in the energy spectrum so that  $E = E_1 = E_2$ .

# 3.4.4 Difficulty recognizing that if an operator is spherically symmetric, then the operator matrix will be diagonal for each n if any complete set of orthogonal states consisting of the product states of the orbital and spin angular momenta with a fixed n and l is chosen as the angular basis

In order for an operator to be diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  for all angular bases with a fixed n and l (see options iii and iv on question Q2), the operator must be spherically symmetric. Students did not realize that since both  $\hat{H}^0$  (corresponding energy spectrum depends on n) and  $\hat{H}'_r$  (corresponding energy spectrum depends on n and l) are spherically symmetric, they will be diagonal matrices in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ when any complete set of orthonormal states consisting of the product states of the orbital and spin angular momenta with a fixed n and l form the basis. They struggled with the fact that these spherically symmetric operators are represented by diagonal matrices in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in both the coupled and uncoupled representations because the angular part of the matrix elements of the spherically symmetric operators for each fixed n and l will involve  $\langle n, l, s, j, m_j | n, l, s, j', m'_j \rangle = \delta_{j,j'} \delta_{m_j,m'_j}$  if we choose the coupled representation or  $\langle n, l, s, m_l, m_s | n, l, s, m'_l, m'_s \rangle = \delta_{m_l,m'_l} \delta_{m_s,m'_s}$  if we choose the uncoupled representation and the off-diagonal matrix elements will be zero due to the Kronecker deltas in either case. Table 3 summarizes the percentages of students with this difficulty on question Q2.

Table 3: Percentages of undergraduate (U) (N = 32) and graduate (G) students (N = 42) not selecting both options iii and iv for the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  or relativistic correction  $\hat{H}'_r$  in Q2.

Operator	U (%)	G (%)
$\hat{H}^0$	59	62
$\hat{H}'_r$	78	79

Table 4: Percentages of undergraduate (U) (N = 32) and graduate (G) students (N = 42) who selected option iii but did not also select options i, ii, or iv and who selected option iv but did not also select options i, ii, or iii in Q2 for at least one of the four operators.

Option Selected	Selected Option Not Selected		
	i	31	36
iii	ii	56	60
	iv	47	57
	i	47	67
iv	ii	19	36
	iii	38	64

# 3.4.5 Difficulty recognizing that a state in the uncoupled representation is a special linear combination of states in the coupled representation, and vice versa

In Q2, if an operator is diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  for any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation (option iv), then one such linear combination would be states in the coupled representation and therefore, option i in question Q2 should also be correct. By the same reasoning, performing the necessary change of basis, students can rationalize that the states in the coupled representation can be expressed as linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation. Therefore, if option iii is correct in question Q2, then option ii is also correct since the uncoupled representation is special set of linear combinations of states in the coupled representation. Table 4 shows the percentage of students not selecting option i despite having selected option iv or not selecting option ii despite having selected option iii for at least one of the four operators in Q2. We note that students were given a table with states in the n = 2 subspace in the coupled representation and the corresponding linear combinations of the same states in the uncoupled representation using the Clebsch-Gordon table. Having this table did not help them recognize that states in the coupled representation could be expressed as linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation (and vice versa).

3.4.6 Difficulty recognizing that if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation is correct, then any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation must also be correct

In question Q2, some students did not realize that option iii is equivalent to choosing any complete set of orthogonal states for the angular basis for a fixed n and l. They also struggled with the fact that since option iv in question Q2 is also any complete set of orthogonal states for the angular basis, options iii and iv are equivalent. Table 4 shows the percentages of students not selecting option iii despite having selected option iv or not selecting option iv despite having selected option iii.

# 3.4.7 Difficulty recognizing that the coupled representation is one special set of linear combinations of states in the coupled representation

Another common difficulty displayed by students on question Q2 was selecting option iii but not selecting option i. Students did not realize that if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with fixed n and l (option iii) is correct, then the coupled representation (option i) is also correct since the coupled representation is one particular set of linear combinations of states in the coupled representation. Similarly, students did not realize that if option iv (any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with fixed n and l) is correct, option ii (uncoupled representation) is also correct since the uncoupled representation is one particular set of linear combinations of states who displayed this type of difficulty in question Q2.

# 3.5 METHODOLOGY FOR THE DEVELOPMENT AND VALIDATION OF THE QUILT

#### 3.5.1 Development and Validation of the QuILT

The difficulties described show that many students struggle in determining a representation in which an operator is diagonal. Therefore, we developed a QuILT that takes into account these difficulties and strives to help them build a robust knowledge structure of these concepts. The development of the DPT QuILT started with an investigation of student difficulties via open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional instruction to advanced undergraduate and graduate students and conducting a cognitive task analysis from an expert perspective of the requisite knowledge [49]. The QuILT strives to help students build on their prior knowledge and addresses common difficulties found via research, some of which were discussed in the preceding section.

The QuILT is inspired by Piaget's "optimal mismatch" as well as the preparation for future learning framework of Bransford and Schwartz. In Piaget's "optimal mismatch" framework, students are intentionally placed in a situation in which their current knowledge structures are inadequate and they are then forced to reorganize existing structures or develop new structures to reconcile this conflict [50]. Bransford and Schwartz's preparation for future learning emphasizes that learning occurs when elements of innovation and efficiency are both present [51]. Innovation and efficiency describe two orthogonal components of instruction. Innovation describes aspects that are new to students, such as new concepts or new problem solving skills. Efficiency is a measure of the structure and organization of the material, as well as how proficient the student is with the material. Instruction that incorporates only one of these elements leads to students becoming disengaged. If instruction is too innovative, students cannot connect the material with their prior knowledge and become frustrated. When the instruction is too efficient, students interact with repetitious material that does not provide intellectual stimulation and may become routine experts. They will not be able to transfer their learning to new situations.

In the QuILT, students are presented with innovative tasks. Whether it be examples, hypothetical conversations, or calculations, the QuILT strives to help students develop a robust understanding by actively working through the inquiry-based learning sequences. Student difficulties are incorporated in these examples and conversations to create a cognitive conflict in which the students are then guided through subsequent tasks designed to resolve these issues. Efficiency is addressed in the QuILT in several ways. First, the QuILT follows the sequence laid out in the cognitive task analysis. It is organized in a manner which attempts to build on the students' prior knowledge, and each section in the QuILT builds upon the previous section. Second, students are provided scaffolding designed to help address common difficulties, thus reducing the cognitive conflict. Third, the QuILT progressively reduces the scaffolding such that the students are able to solve the problems without any assistance. Finally, as the students work through the different tasks, they develop more proficiency at identifying the concepts and answering the questions.

The development of the QuILT went through a cyclic, iterative process. The preliminary version was developed based upon the cognitive task analysis and knowledge of common student difficulties. Next, the QuILT underwent many iterations among the three researchers and then was iterated several times with three physics faculty members to ensure that they agreed with the content and wording. It was also administered to graduate and advanced undergraduate students in individual think-aloud interviews to ensure that the guided approach was effective, the questions were unambiguously interpreted, and to better understand the rationale for student responses. During these semi-structured interviews, students were asked to "think aloud" while answering the questions. Students first read the questions on their own and answered them without interruptions except that they were prompted to think aloud if they were quiet for a long time. After students had finished answering a particular question to the best of their ability, they were asked to further clarify and elaborate on issues that they had not clearly addressed earlier. The next step involved evaluating the impact of the QuILT on student learning and determining if the difficulties remained. Finally, modifications and improvements were made based upon the student and faculty feedback before it was administered to students in various courses.

#### 3.5.2 Structure of the QuILT

The QuILT uses a guided inquiry-based approach to learning and actively engages students in the learning process. It includes a pretest to be administered in class after traditional instruction in DPT. Then, students engage with the tutorial in small groups in class (or alone when using it as a self-paced learning tool in homework), and then a posttest is administered in class. As students work through the tutorial, they are asked to predict what should happen in a given situation. Then, the tutorial strives to provide scaffolding and feedback as needed to bridge the gap between their initial knowledge and the level of understanding that is desired. Students are also provided checkpoints to reflect upon what they have learned and make explicit connections between what they are learning and their prior knowledge. They are given opportunities to reconcile differences between their predictions and the guidance provided in the checkpoints before proceeding further.

The DPT QuILT uses a blend of qualitative and quantitative reasoning to improve students' understanding. For example, the QuILT requires qualitative reasoning while responding to the hypothetical conversations, and quantitative reasoning to determine the matrix elements of the operators  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_{Z}$  in the coupled and uncoupled representations. Students explain whether they agree or disagree with statements in hypothetical conversations via both quantitative and qualitative reasoning.

# 3.5.3 Addressing Student Difficulties Via Guided Learning Sequences in the QuILT

The QuILT strives to help students develop a functional understanding of bases that make a given perturbation operator diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Working through the qualitative and quantitative examples, students learn to reason about how to determine bases which make each of the operators  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and how to find a good basis for DPT. In particular, students engage with guided inquiry-based sequences that begin by asking the students to explicitly calculate matrix elements of relevant operators in different representations followed by scaffolding support that strives to help students evaluate the matrix elements correctly as well as develop qualitative reasoning regarding whether an operator is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when a given representation is chosen as the basis. One goal is to have students develop facility with different representations by first performing the necessary calculations involved in evaluating the matrix elements and then using the calculations as scaffolding in developing conceptual knowledge structures. Next, we provide some examples.

Helping students learn to calculate matrix elements in the coupled and uncoupled representations: In the guided inquiry-based learning sequences involving the operators  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , students first calculate several diagonal and off-diagonal matrix elements when the coupled or uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis. In DPT, when the basis chosen is a good basis, the diagonal matrix elements of the perturbation are the first-order corrections to the energies and the off-diagonal matrix elements are zero in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Focusing on the off-diagonal matrix elements for some of the operators, students are asked to interpret why  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the uncoupled representation and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the uncoupled representation but not vice versa. For example, questions similar to Q1 are part of the guided inquiry-based learning sequence in which students determine the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  in both the coupled and uncoupled representations. Since the matrix elements in question Q1 are not zero in the situation posed, the students determine that in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  matrix is not diagonal in the uncoupled representation and the  $\hat{H}'_Z$  matrix is not diagonal in the coupled representation.

Helping students learn that  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_r$  are spherically symmetric and are diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  for any complete set of orthogonal angular basis states for fixed n and l: To help students with difficulties determining a basis in which the operators  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_r$  are diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , students are asked to consider the spherically symmetric nature of the operators  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_r$ and guided to learn that both are diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when any complete set of orthonormal states with the same n and l is chosen. Through explicit examples calculating matrix elements of the operator matrices and several hypothetical conversations, students determine that  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_r$  are diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  for all of the choices in Q2 (in the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled or uncoupled representation for the same l). These examples and conversations also address students' difficulty C, i.e., identifying that if an operator is spherically symmetric, then the operator matrix will be diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if any complete set of orthogonal states (consisting of the product states of the orbital and spin angular momenta) with the same n and l is chosen as the basis. For example, students are given the 8-dimensional  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix in the n = 2 subspace with the eight-fold degenerate unperturbed energy  $E_2^0 = -\frac{13.6 \text{eV}}{4}$  appearing as the diagonal matrix elements (and all off-diagonal matrix elements being zero). They are asked to determine whether states in the coupled or uncoupled representation were chosen as the basis to write  $\hat{H}^0$  in this n = 2 subspace. To answer correctly, students must reason that the unperturbed energy only depends on the quantum number n and therefore the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix will be diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ if any complete set of orthogonal basis states is chosen for the angular basis. Similarly, the QuILT strives to help students learn that since eigenvalues of  $\hat{H}'_r$  depend only on n and l,  $\hat{H}'_r$ will be diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if any complete set of orthogonal basis states is chosen for the angular basis with fixed l. Thus, both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_r$  will be diagonal matrices in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if angular basis states are chosen as in options i, ii, iii, and iv in question Q2.

Helping students identify that any linear combination of eigenstates of an operator is not, in general, an eigenstate of that operator: Many students had difficulty identifying that, in general, a linear combination of eigenstates of an operator is not an eigenstate (difficulty B). In a guided inquiry-based learning sequence in the QuILT, they were asked to analyze the following hypothetical conversation regarding whether the  $\hat{H}'_Z$  matrix is a diagonal matrix if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states is chosen as the basis for a fixed n. Students then contemplate which student they agree with and explain their reasoning.

**Student 1:** Since states in the uncoupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , any linear combination of states in the uncoupled representation must also be an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . Thus,  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in the uncoupled representation and also when any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis is constructed with linear combinations of a complete set of the uncoupled states.

Student 2: I disagree with Student 1. If we consider  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , which is proportional to  $(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$ , then states in the uncoupled representation  $|n \ l \ s \ m_l \ m_s\rangle$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . However, in general, linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation are NOT eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . For example, if we consider the states  $|\psi_1\rangle = |2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2\rangle = |2, 0, \frac{1}{2}, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ :  $(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)|\psi_1\rangle = (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle = |2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ and  $(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)|\psi_2\rangle = (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle = -|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ . But a linear combination of  $|\psi_1\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2\rangle$  is not an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ :  $(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)(|\psi_1\rangle + |\psi_2\rangle) =$  $(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)(|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle + |2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle) = |2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle - |2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle =$  $|\psi_1\rangle - |\psi_2\rangle \neq Constant(|\psi_1\rangle + |\psi_2\rangle).$ 

In this case, students are given an explicit example and asked to reflect upon the fact that a linear combination of two eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is not an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . Student 2's calculation strives to provide guidance to students in their reflection upon the fact that a linear combination of eigenstates of an operator, in general, is not an eigenstate. Later, students work on other examples and reflect upon their findings to solidify these concepts. Checkpoints are provided at the conclusion of each section that allow the students to go back and reconcile any remaining difference between the correct reasoning and their own reasoning before moving on to the next section. Helping students realize that if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation is correct then the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, and any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation are also correct: The following is one example of a conversation that strives to help students with difficulties D-G. Students are asked to consider the following excerpt from a hypothetical student conversation regarding whether the  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  matrix is a diagonal matrix in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states is chosen as the angular part of the basis. They are asked to choose which student(s) they agree with and explain their reasoning for agreeing or disagreeing with each student.

**Student 1:** Since  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the coupled representation,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  must also be diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled states is chosen as the basis.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. For example, the states in the uncoupled representation can be constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation. Therefore, if  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  were to be diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled states is chosen as the basis, then  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  would also be diagonal if the uncoupled representation were chosen as the basis. However, this is not the case because  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is not diagonal for the uncoupled representation in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. Also, if an operator matrix is diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the **coupled states** is chosen as the angular part of the basis, then that matrix must also be diagonal when any complete orthogonal angular basis is chosen. Therefore, the operator matrix must also be diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the value of the operator matrix must also be diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the

uncoupled states is chosen as the basis.

Student 2's claim that the states in the uncoupled representation can be constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation focuses on difficulty D. Students are also provided a table of states in the n = 2 subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the coupled representation and the corresponding linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation. Student 3's statement focuses on helping students reflect on difficulty E, in that if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled states with fixed n and l (option iii) is chosen as a basis to make an operator diagonal, then any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of a complete set of the uncoupled states with fixed n and l (option iv) chosen as the basis also makes the operator diagonal.

Additionally, students engage with guided inquiry-based learning sequences and reflect upon the validity of hypothetical student conversations about the spherically symmetric nature of  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_r$  (so that any angular basis with fixed *n* and *l* form a *good* basis) and those that are designed to elaborate on the equivalence of options iii and iv.

After developing facility with determining whether the operators  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  are diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in a given basis, they are prepared to identify a *good* basis for finding the perturbative corrections using DPT.

# 3.6 EVALUATION OF THE QUILT

Once the researchers determined that the QuILT was successful in one-on-one implementation using a think-aloud protocol, it was administered in graduate and upper-level undergraduate classes. Both undergraduate and graduate students were given a pretest after traditional instruction in relevant concepts in DPT but before working through the tutorial. The pretests were not returned to the students after grading. The undergraduates worked through the tutorial in class for two days and were asked to work on the remainder of the tutorial as homework. The graduate students were given the tutorial as their only homework assignment for the week. After working through and submitting the completed tutorial, both

Question	Ν	Pre (%)	Ν	Post $(\%)$
Q1(a)	13	3	32	80
Q1(b)	20	56	-	-
Q1(c)	-		13	92
Q1(d)	-		13	60

Table 5: Average pretest and posttest scores for Q1 for undergraduate students.

groups were given the posttest in class. Students were given enough time in class to work through the pretest and posttest. There were 46 undergraduates and 42 graduate students enrolled in the respective QM courses over a four-year period. One undergraduate student in the first year dropped the course in the time between the pretest and the posttest and therefore 45 undergraduate students took the posttest.

For the undergraduate students, Q1(b) was asked on the pretest in the first two years of the study. Q1(a) was asked on the posttest in the first three years of the study. In the fourth year, the undergraduates were asked Q1(a) on the pretest and Q1(c) and Q1(d) on the posttest.

Q1 was graded using a rubric which was developed by the researchers together. Each question was worth two points. For example, when grading Q1(b), students were given one point for correctly choosing the appropriate form of the operator  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_+\hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_-\hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z\hat{S}_z$  for the basis states in the uncoupled representation and one point for correctly evaluating the matrix element. A subset of student responses (roughly 50%) were graded separately by the researchers with a final inter-rater reliability of nearly 100%. Table 5 shows the performance of the undergraduate students on the pretest and posttest.

The percentages of students who answered Q2 correctly on the pretest and posttest are given in Table 6. In particular, over 75% of the graduate students identified all the options in Q2 for which the given operators are diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  on the posttest. For the undergraduate students, over 85% correctly identified all the options in Q2 for which the operators  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_r$  are diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  on the posttest. Roughly 75% of the undergraduate and graduate students correctly identified all the options in Q2 for which the operator  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . For both groups of students, 81% correctly identified all the options in Q2 for which the operator  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Table 7 shows the percentages of undergraduates and graduate students who displayed the given difficulty for at least one of the listed operators on the pretest and posttest. After working through the QuILT, the percentage of students displaying these difficulties was greatly reduced. While the number of students who displayed the difficulty that any linear combination of eigenstates is an eigenstate (difficulty C) decreased, Table 7 shows that students selecting linear combinations of eigenstates of an operator as an eigenstate was a particularly persistent difficulty. The implications of choosing any arbitrary set of orthonormal linear combinations of states in either the coupled or uncoupled representation proved to be a challenging connection for many students to make. As seen in Table 7, the number of students who correctly chose option iii/iv and also chose options i/ii (difficulty G), ii/iii (difficulty E), and iv/iii (difficulty F) increased after working though the QuILT. However, there is still a high percentage of students who did not realize that if any arbitrary complete set of orthonormal linear combinations of states in either the coupled or uncoupled representation with fixed l (option iii or iv) makes an operator diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , then the coupled representation (option i), uncoupled representation (option ii) or any arbitrary complete set of orthonormal linear combination of states in the uncoupled or coupled representation with fixed l (option is or iii) must also make the operator diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . This is an area to improve upon in future refinements and implementations of the QuILT to address these difficulties more effectively.

Since there can be more than one correct option for the four multiple-choice questions posed in Q2, it was graded using a rubric which was developed by the researchers together. Each question was worth four points. For example, when grading Q2 for the operator  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , students were given four points for correctly choosing only the coupled representation (option i). If they chose the coupled representation (option i) and any arbitrary complete set of orthonormal linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with fixed l (iii), they we given two out of four points. We found that some interviewed students

Table 6: The percentage of students who chose all the possible correct representations to diagonalize the listed operator  $\hat{H}'$  in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in Q2 on the pretest and posttest for undergraduates and graduate students.

$\hat{H}'$ Operator	Correct Answer	Undergraduate				Graduate			
		Students(%)				Students(%)			
		N	Pre	N	Post	Ν	Pre	N	Post
$\hat{H}^0$	i, ii, iii, iv	32	34	31	94	42	33	42	83
$\hat{H}'_r$	i, ii, iii, iv	32	22	31	87	42	21	42	83
$\hat{H}'_{SO}$	i	32	34	31	74	42	36	42	76
$\hat{H}'_{fs}$	i	12		33	100	-	-	-	-
$\hat{H}'_Z$	ii	32	38	31	81	42	33	42	81

correctly reasoned that the degeneracy in the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}_{SO}'$  allowed for linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same n, l, and j (but different  $m_i$ ) to diagonalize  $\dot{H}'_{SO}$ . However, it is not the case that any linear combination of states in the coupled representation with fixed l diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  in the n=2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . While these students did not show entirely correct reasoning, they were correctly thinking about issues caused by the degeneracy in the energy spectrum but incorrectly overgeneralized these concepts to reason that any complete set of linear combination of states in the coupled representation with fixed l diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Students were given one out of four points if they chose both the coupled and uncoupled representation (options i and ii) as a basis that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  in the n = 2 subspace. As mentioned in the student difficulties section (Section IV), some students incorrectly claimed that the operator  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in the n = 2 subspace in both the coupled and uncoupled representations because  $\hat{H}'_{SO} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2) = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_+ \hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_- \hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z \hat{S}_z$ . Although states in the coupled representation are eigenstates of the operators  $\hat{J}^2$ ,  $\hat{L}^2$ , and  $\hat{S}^2$ , states in the uncoupled representation are eignestates of  $\hat{L}_Z$  and  $\hat{S}_Z$  but they are not eigenstates of the operators  $\hat{L}_{\pm}$  and  $\hat{S}_{\pm}$ . Therefore, in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal

Table 7: The percentage of students displaying difficulties C-G for at least one of the listed operators on the pretest and posttest for undergraduates (number of students N = 32 for the pretest and N = 31 for the posttest) and graduate students (N = 42).

Difficulty	Onenator	Undergra	duate Students	Graduate Students		
	Operator	Pre (%)	Post (%)	Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$	
С	$\hat{H}_{SO}^{\prime},\hat{H}_{Z}^{\prime}$	50	19	38	19	
D	$\hat{H}^0,~\hat{H}'_r$	75	7	60	10	
Е	$\hat{H}^{0},  \hat{H}'_{r},  \hat{H}'_{SO},  \hat{H}'_{Z}$	66	22	74	29	
F	$\hat{H}^{0},  \hat{H}'_{r},  \hat{H}'_{SO},  \hat{H}'_{Z}$	59	18	48	29	
G	$\hat{H}^{0},  \hat{H}'_{r},  \hat{H}'_{SO},  \hat{H}'_{Z}$	28	7	40	10	

in the coupled representation but not diagonal in the uncoupled representation. This type of response shows some correct reasoning ( $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in the n = 2 subspace in the coupled representation) and was awarded partial credit. No points were awarded for any other combination of answers for the operator  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  in Q2.

A subset of student responses was graded separately by the researchers with a final inter-rater reliability of nearly 100%. Table 8 shows the performance of undergraduate and graduate students on the pretest and posttest. Table 8 also includes the average gain, G, and normalized gain [52], g. The normalized gain is defined as the (posttest percent - pretest percent)/(100 - pretest percent). Both undergraduate and graduate students struggled with this topic as can be seen by the scores on the pretest. However, both groups showed significant improvement after working through the QuILT.

#### 3.7 SUMMARY

Many of the difficulties described here are consistent with the patterns of student reasoning found in other areas of quantum mechanics [53]. In order to develop a functional understanding of DPT, one must be able to synergistically apply several appropriate concepts to solve

Table 8: Average pretest and posttest scores for Q2, gains (G) and normalized gains (g) for undergraduate students (number of students N = 32 for the pretest and N = 31 for the posttest) and graduate students (N = 42).

	Undergraduate Students				Graduate Students			
Operator	Pre	Post	G	g	Pre	Post	G	g
$\hat{H}^0$	55	98	+43	0.96	50	87	+37	0.74
$\hat{H}'_r$	42	94	+52	0.90	38	88	+50	0.81
$\hat{H}'_{SO}$	50	89	+39	0.78	56	86	+30	0.68
$\hat{H}'_{fs}$	29	100	+71	1.00	-	_	-	-
$\hat{H}'_Z$	54	92	+38	0.83	49	90	+41	0.80

a DPT problem. Moreover, using DPT to find approximate solutions to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom placed in an external magnetic field requires students to apply advanced mathematical concepts in the context of a concrete physical QM problem. Prior research studies have found that students have difficulty connecting and applying mathematics concepts correctly in introductory physics contexts, (e.g., see Refs. [55, 56, 57, 54]). Many of the difficulties advanced students had with DPT stem from students' lack of deep understanding of the linear algebra concepts and procedures and the difficulties in connecting the mathematical and quantum mechanical concepts.

The student difficulties discussed here can be interpreted using Simon's bounded rationality and satisficing framework (in that students are limited in their cognitive resources when solving these types of QM problems so they may resort to satisficing [45]) and Sweller's cognitive load framework (in that if appropriate scaffolding support commensurate with students' current level of expertise is not provided, they will experience cognitive overload [46]). In satisficing while solving the QM problems posed in this study, students often only looked for a solution that was satisfactory to them in which they saw no inconsistencies (even though there were inconsistencies based upon expert cognitive task analysis of the problems) rather than searching for additional pathways in the problem space and to determine an optimal solution. In other words, students who satisficed while solving the problem posed (e.g., about the calculation of various matrix elements in a particular representation relevant for determining whether a basis was good or not for finding the corrections to the energies) were satisfied with their sub-optimal solution commensurate with their current level of expertise and did not search for more optimal approaches to solving problems. Resorting to satisficing for students who are still developing expertise in this novel QM context often amounted to novice-like sense-making and inappropriate integration of mathematical and physical concepts to solve problems. For example, students struggled to identify that basis states in the coupled representation comprise one special arbitrary orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation (or one special arbitrary orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation). This type of difficulty illustrates the difference between novice and expert sense-making and reasoning when solving a DPT problem since it is central to being able to find a good basis for corrections to the energy spectrum. It is also possible that some students in this investigation recognized that their solution may not be optimal but, without sufficient guidance and scaffolding support, cognitive overload in this novel domain in which they are still developing expertise prevented them from contemplating optimal pathways in the problem space to solve the problem correctly [45, 46].

Using the common difficulties of advanced students in QM courses with determining bases in which an operator is diagonal as a guide, we developed and evaluated a research-based QuILT which strives to provide appropriate guidance and scaffolding support and focuses on helping students reason about and find bases that diagonalize the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  completely and diagonalize the perturbations  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . In order to accomplish this goal, students should be able to evaluate the matrix elements of different Hamiltonians in different representations (e.g., the coupled and uncoupled representations). This is an important skill to have when determining a good basis for finding the perturbative corrections using DPT for a hydrogen atom placed in an external magnetic field. For example, one can determine that the angular basis in the coupled representation diagonalizes  $\hat{H}^0$  and also diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'_r$  and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and therefore forms a good basis for finding the perturbative corrections to the energies for fine structure  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ , in which the diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_r$  and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  are the first order corrections to the energies. For the perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$ , one can determine that the angular basis in the uncoupled representation diagonalizes  $\hat{H}^0$  and also diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'_Z$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . However, the uncoupled representation does not diagonalize  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Thus, the uncoupled representation is not a good basis for  $\hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$ . One can determine that the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if the coupled representation is chosen as the angular basis. In order to find a good basis for the pertrubation  $\hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$ , one is free to choose either the coupled or uncoupled representation and then diagonalize  $\hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

The QuILT strives to provide scaffolding support and feedback using a guided inquirybased learning approach to help students develop a functional understanding of the concepts relevant for DPT. In addition to helping students develop knowledge structures, students are also guided to develop procedural skills in evaluating the matrix elements of different Hamiltonians in different representations (e.g., the coupled and uncoupled representations). The QuILT strives to have students build upon this procedural knowledge and use these explict calculations as additional scaffolding support to solidify conceptual knowledge structures.

The evaluation shows that the QuILT is effective in improving students' understanding of the bases that make an operator diagonal in the context of DPT. In particular, a majority of graduate and undergraduate students were able to correctly identify all of the possible correct representations that diagonalize  $\hat{H}^0$  and diagonalize  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . These students were able to correctly identify all of the given representations in which the operator is a diagonal matrix in the n = 2 subspace and were able to build upon this knowledge to help identify a complete set of states in the given representations that form a *good* basis in the context of the DPT for a hydrogen atom placed in an external magnetic field.
# 3.8 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the NSF for award PHY-1505460. We are also thankful to members of the Department of Physics and Astronomy at the University of Pittsburgh especially R. P. Devaty. Additionally, we thank the students who helped with the investigation, including those who were interviewed.

## **Chapter References**

- [1] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 69, 885 (2001).
- [2] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics at the beginning of graduate instruction, Am. J. Phys. 76, 277 (2008).
- [3] D. Zollman, N. S. Rebello, and K. Hogg. Quantum mechanics for everyone: hands-on activities integrated with technology. Am. J. Phys. 70, 252 (2002).
- [4] A. Maries, R. Sayer, and C. Singh, Investigating transfer of learning in advanced quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD, edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015), pp. 207-210, http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.047.
- [5] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Analogous Patterns of Student Reasoning Difficulties in Introductory Physics and Upper- Level Quantum Mechanics, Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference, Portland, OR 46-49 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.inv.010.
- [6] S. Siddiqui and C. Singh, Surveying Instructors' Attitudes and Approaches to Teaching Quantum Mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 297 (2010) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3515227.
- [7] Zhu and Singh, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics by using peer instruction tools, Am. J. Phys. 80, 252 (2012).
- [8] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Surveying Students' Understanding of Quantum Mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 301 (2010) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3515229.
- [9] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Cognitive Issues in Learning Advanced Physics: An Example from Quantum Mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1179, 63 (2009) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3266755.
- [10] S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Categorization of quantum mechanics problems by professors and students, Euro. J. Phys. **31**, 57 (2010).
- [11] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Framework for understanding the patterns of student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020119 (2015).

- [12] M. Wittmann, E. Redish, and R. Steinberg, Investigating student understanding of quantum physics: spontaneous models of conductivity, Am.J. Phys. 70, 218 (2002).
- [13] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum states while translating state vectors in Dirac notation to wave functions in position and momentum representations, Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference, College Park, MD 211-214 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.048.
- [14] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating Student Difficulties with Time dependence of Expectation Values in Quantum Mechanics, Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference, Portland, OR 245-248 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.049.
- [15] C. Singh and E. Marshman. Student difficulties with the probability distribution for measuring energy and position in quantum mechanics, Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference, College Park, MD, http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.048.
- [16] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Students' Understanding of Stern Gerlach Experiment, AIP Conference Proceedings 1179, 309 (2009) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.326674.
- [17] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving Students' Understanding of Quantum Measurement, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 345 (2010) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3515241.
- [18] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Review of student difficulties in upper-level quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020117 (2015).
- [19] C. Singh, Transfer of learning in quantum mechanics, AIP Conf. Proc., Melville, NY 790, 23 (2005).
- [20] C. Singh, Student Difficulties with Quantum Mechanics Formalism, AIP Conference Proceedings 883, 185 (2006) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.2508723.
- [21] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, The effect of giving explicit incentives to correct mistakes on subsequent problem solving in quantum mechanics, Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference, College Park, MD 67-70 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.012.
- [22] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Investigating Student Difficulties with Dirac Notation, Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference, Portland, OR 345-348 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.074.
- [23] A. J. Mason and C. Singh, Do advanced students learn from their mistakes without explicit intervention?, Am. J. Phys. 78, 760 (2010).
- [24] C. Singh, M. Belloni, W. Christian, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics, Physics Today 59 (8), 43 (2006).

- [25] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics via the Stern-Gerlach experiment, Am. J. Phys. 79, 499 (2011).
- [26] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: I. Investigation of difficulties, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8, 010117 (2012).
- [27] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: II. Development of research-based learning tools, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8, 010118 (2012).
- [28] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving student understanding of addition of angular momentum in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 9, 010101 (2013).
- [29] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Improving Students' Understanding of Quantum Mechanics by Using Peer Instruction Tools, AIP Conference Proceedings 1413, 77 (2012) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3679998.
- [30] C. Singh, Assessing and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 818, 69 (2006) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.22177025.
- [31] C. Singh, Helping Students Learn Quantum Mechanics for Quantum Computing, AIP Conference Proceedings 883, 42 (2007) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.2508687.
- [32] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, Improving performance in quantum mechanics with explicit incentives to correct mistakes, Phys. Rev. PER **12**, 010121 (2016).
- [33] C. Singh, Interactive learning tutorials on quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 76, 400 (2008).
- [34] S. DeVore and C. Singh, Development of an interactive tutorial on quantum key distribution, Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference, Minneapolis, MN 59-62 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.011.
- [35] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Developing an Interactive Tutorial on a Mach-Zehnder Interferometer with Single Photons, Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference, Minneapolis, MN. 59-62 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.056.
- [36] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Interactive tutorial to improve student understanding of single photon experiments involving a Mach-Zehnder Interferometer, Eur. J. Phys. 37, 024001 (2016).
- [37] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Developing an Interactive Tutorial on a Quantum Eraser, Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference, Minneapolis, MN 345-348 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.040.
- [38] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement, AIP Conference Proceedings **1289**, 345 (2010) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3515241.

- [39] B. Brown and C. Singh, Development and evaluation of a quantum interactive learning tutorial on Larmor Precession of spin, Proceedings of the 2014 Phys. Ed. Res. Conference, Minneapolis, MN 47-50 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.008.
- [40] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the probability distributions for measuring physical observables in quantum mechanics, Euro. J. Phys. 38, 025705 (2017).
- [41] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics in the context of single photon interference, Phys. Rev. PER 13 010117 (2017).
- [42] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the expectation values of observables in quantum mechanics, Euro. J. Phys. 38, 045701 (2017).
- [43] R. Sayer, A. Maries and C. Singh, A quantum interactive learning tutorial on the doubleslit experiment to improve student understanding of quantum mechanics, Phys Rev PER 13, 010123 (2017).
- [44] C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom for the strong and weak field Zeeman effect *Eur. J. Phys.* **39**, 045701 (2018); C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with a good basis for finding perturbative corrections in the context of degenerate perturbation theory, *Eur. J. Phys.* **39**, 055701 (2018).
- [45] H. Simon, Bounded rationality and organizational learning, Organization Science 2, 125 (1991).
- [46] J. Sweller, Cognitive load theory, learning difficulty, and instructional design, *Learning* and Instruction Vol. 4, 295 (1994).
- [47] M. Chi, Thinking aloud, in The Think Aloud Method: A Practical Guide to Modeling Cognitive Processes, (London, Academic Press, 1994).
- [48] J. Li and C. Singh, Students' common difficulties and approaches while solving conceptual problems with non-identical light bulbs in series and parallel, Eur. J. Phys. 37 (6), 065708 (2016).
- [49] A Guide to Task Analysis, edited by B. Kirwan and L. K. Ainsworth, (CRC Press, London, 1992).
- [50] J. Piaget, Success and Understanding. Harvard University Press, Cambridge, MA (1978).
- [51] D. Schwartz, J. Bransford, and D. Sears, Efficiency and innovation in transfer, in Transfer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age, 2005) pp.1-51.

- [52] R. Hake, Interactive-engagement versus traditional methods: A six-thousand-student survey of mechanics test data for introductory physics courses, Am. J. Phys. 66, 64 (1998).
- [53] E. Marshman and C. Singh, A Framework for Understanding the Patterns of Student Reasoning Difficulties in Quantum Mechanics, Phys Rev PER **11**, 020119 (2015).
- [54] D. Hammer, A. Elby, R.E. Scherr, and E. F. Redish, *Resources, framing, and transfer*. In J. Mestre (Ed.), Transfer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective (Greenwich, CT: Information Age Publishing, 2005) pp. 89–120.
- [55] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin, and C. Singh, The impact of students' epistemological framing on a task requiring representational consistency, Proceedings of the 2016 Physics Education Research Conference, Sacramento, CA, 212-215 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2016.pr.048.
- [56] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Challenges in designing appropriate scaffolding to improve students' representational consistency: The case of a Gauss's law problem, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 020103 (2017).
- [57] J. Li and C. Singh, Students' difficulties with equations involving circuit elements, Proceedings of the 2011 Physics Education Research Conference, Omaha, NE, AIP Conference Proceedings 1413, 243 (2012). http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3680040.

# 4.0 DEVELOPING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON DEGENERATE PERTURBATION THEORY: FINE STRUCTURE

# 4.1 INTRODUCTION

The hydrogen atom has played a significant role in the development of quantum mechanics (QM). Specifically, the discrete energy levels observed by the spectroscopists for the hydrogen atom led Bohr to propose his model with quantized energy levels. Later, the Schrödinger Equation was successful in explaining many aspects of the hydrogen atom that were experimentally observed.

The fine structure term in the Hamiltonian causes shifts in the unperturbed energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom. The fine structure of the hydrogen atom is the combined effect of the relativistic correction and the spin-orbit interaction (interaction between the spin and orbital angular momenta) since the two components produce the same order of magnitude corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom. These corrections are smaller by a factor of the fine structure constant ( $\alpha \approx 1/137$ ) squared compared to the unperturbed energies of the hydrogen atom.

The Time-Independent Schrödinger Equation (TISE) for the hydrogen atom with the fine structure corrections cannot be solved exactly. Nevertheless, since energies corresponding to the fine structure term are significantly smaller than the unperturbed energies, perturbation theory is an excellent method for determining the approximate solutions to the TISE for finding the corrections to the unperturbed energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom due to fine structure. Moreover, due to the degeneracy in the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom, degenerate perturbation theory (DPT) must be used to find the perturbative corrections due to fine structure.

It is important to help students develop a functional understanding of DPT in order to find the fine structure corrections. However, QM is a challenging subject for upper-level undergraduate and graduate students in physics (e.g., see Refs. [1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12]). There have been a number of research studies aimed at investigating student reasoning in QM [13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23] and improving student understanding of QM [24, 25, 26, 27, 28, 29, 30, 31, 32]. Here, we discuss an investigation of student difficulties with finding the first-order perturbative corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom due to fine structure and the development and evaluation of a research-based Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorial (QuILT) that makes use of the student difficulties as resources [33, 34, 35, 36, 37, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43].

### 4.2 BACKGROUND

Below we discuss the background of DPT and what students should be able to do after working through the QuILT. One goal is to help students be able to identify a *good* basis for finding the corrections to the energies due to the fine structure of the hydrogen atom and then be able to find the first order corrections due to fine structure. For a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , we define a *good* basis as consisting of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

#### 4.2.1 Background for DPT

Perturbation theory is a powerful approximation method for finding the energies and the energy eigenstates of a system for which the Time-Independent Schrödinger Equation (TISE) is not exactly solvable. The Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}$  for the system can be expressed as the sum of two terms, the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$ , i.e.,  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'$ . The TISE for the unperturbed Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}^0 \psi_n^0 = E_n^0 \psi_n^0$ , is exactly solvable, where  $\psi_n^0$  is the  $n^{th}$  unperturbed energy eigenstate and  $E_n^0$  the unperturbed energy. Perturbation theory builds on the solutions of the TISE for the unperturbed case. Using perturbation theory, the energies can be approximated as  $E_n = E_n^0 + E_n^1 + E_n^2 + \cdots$  where  $E_n^i$  for i = 1, 2, 3.

are the  $i^{th}$  order corrections to the  $n^{th}$  energy of the system. Here we focus on the firstorder perturbative corrections to the energy spectrum since they are usually the dominant corrections. In perturbation theory, the first-order corrections to the energies are

$$E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle, \tag{4.1}$$

and the first-order corrections to the unperturbed energy eigenstates are

$$|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{(E_n^0 - E_m^0)} |\psi_m^0\rangle.$$
(4.2)

In Eqs. 6.1 and 6.2,  $\{|\psi_n^0\rangle\}$  is a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ . When the eigenvalue spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$  has degeneracy (i.e., two or more eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  have the same energy and two or more diagonal elements of  $\hat{H}^0$  are equal), Eq. 6.1 from nondegenerate perturbation theory is still valid provided one uses a *good* basis.

## 4.2.2 Background for DPT involving the hydrogen atom

Using standard notation, the Hamiltonian of a hydrogen atom with fine structure is  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  in which the unperturbed Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}^0 = \frac{\hat{p}^2}{2m} - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0} \left(\frac{1}{r}\right)$ , accounts only for the interaction of the electron with the nucleus via Coulomb attraction and the fine structure perturbation is  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ . Here,  $\hat{H}'_r = -\frac{\hat{p}^4}{8m^3c^2}$  is the relativistic correction term and  $\hat{H}'_{SO} = \left(\frac{e^2}{8\pi\epsilon_0}\right) \frac{1}{m^2c^2r^3} (\vec{L}\cdot\vec{S})$  is the spin-orbit interaction term. Since the relativistic correction term and the spin-orbit term are of the same order of magnitude, they are combined as the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ .

The solution of the TISE for the hydrogen atom with Coulomb potential energy gives the unpertubed energies  $E_n^0 = -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{n^2}$ , where *n* is the principal quantum number. As mentioned in the previous section, in DPT, a good basis diagonalizes  $\hat{H}^0$  and also diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Since for the hydrogen atom, for each subspace corresponding to a particular principal quantum number *n*, the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$  is  $2n^2$ -fold degenerate, a good basis for finding the perturbative corrections must diagonalize  $\hat{H}^0$  completely (basis states must be eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ) and must also diagonalize  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in the  $2n^2$  dimensional subspace corresponding to each *n*.

The angular part of the basis or angular basis refers to the part of the basis that combines both the spin and orbital angular momenta. Since, in order to find a good basis, the focus is on each degenerate subspace of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and whether  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , we can restrict our discussion to one value of the principal quantum number n. Thus, in this entire discussion below, we will focus only on the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Also, in the questions that students were asked about the fine structure corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom using the DPT, they were asked to fix the value of the principal quantum number to n = 2.

We note that  $\hat{H}^0$  for the hydrogen atom is spherically symmetric (since  $[\hat{H}^0, \hat{\vec{L}}] = 0$ ) and the unperturbed energies only depend on n. Thus, for a fixed n,  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal when any complete set of orthonormal states is chosen for the angular basis. Thus, so long as the radial part of the wavefunctions  $R_{nl}(r)$  (for a given principal quantum number n and azimuthal quantum number l) corresponding to the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  are chosen as the basis (which we will assume throughout here), the choice of a good basis for DPT amounts to choosing the angular basis appropriately for a given perturbation (ensuring that the perturbation matrix is a diagonal matrix in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ). Thus, our focus here is on choosing a good angular basis.

Below, we consider each part of the perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$  separately and then together in order to reason about how to determine a good angular basis. The operator  $\hat{H}'_r$ is spherically symmetric (since  $[\hat{H}'_r, \hat{L}] = 0$ ) and the eigenvalues of  $\hat{H}'_r$  depend on quantum numbers n and l. Thus, for both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_r$ , for n = 2 (which is the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  we will focus on throughout our discussion), any complete set of orthonormal states can be chosen for the angular basis so long as we take linear superpositions of states with the same values of l. Therefore, with fixed n and l, any complete set of orthonormal states forms a good angular basis for finding the corrections to the energy spectrum of a hydrogen atom due to the relativistic correction term  $\hat{H}'_r$  only. On the other hand, since  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is proportional to  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)$ , it is useful to note that the product states in the coupled representation  $|n, l, j, m_j\rangle$  are eigenstates of the operator  $\frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)$  (in which all operators, e.g.,  $\vec{J} = \vec{L} + \vec{S}$ , and the quantum numbers l, j and  $m_j$  are in standard notations and s has been suppressed from the states  $|n, l, j, m_j\rangle$  since s=1/2 for the electron is a fixed value for a hydrogen atom). Thus,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the coupled representation and an angular basis consisting of states in the coupled representation is a good angular basis for  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  for DPT. Therefore, combining the relativistic and spin-orbit interaction contributions, a good angular basis for  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is the coupled representation.

The uncoupled representation is another convenient angular basis. For each n, the states in the uncoupled representation  $|n, l, s, m_l, m_s\rangle$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}^2$ ,  $\hat{S}_z$ ,  $\hat{L}^2$ , and  $\hat{L}_z$ .  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the uncoupled representation and therefore, an angular basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation is not a *good* angular basis for  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  for DPT.

## 4.3 INVESTIGATING STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

Student difficulties with finding the corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom due to fine structure using DPT were investigated using five years of data involving responses to open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional instruction in relevant concepts to 64 upper-level undergraduates in a second-semester junior/senior level QM course and 42 first-year physics graduate students in the second-semester of the graduate core QM course. Additional insight was gained concerning these difficulties via responses of 13 students during a total of 45 hours of individual interviews using the "think aloud" protocol in which they were asked to answer the questions aloud that were posed without being disturbed [44]. Only at the end, they were asked to clarify any issues.

Moreover, after the development and validation of the QuILT, it was administered to 32 upper-level undergraduates in a second-semester junior/senior level QM course and 42 first-year physics graduate students in the second-semester of the graduate core QM course. The QuILT included the pretest, the tutorial, and the posttest. Students were given the pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction on DPT. Students began working on the tutorial in class and completed the tutorial as their weekly homework assignment. The posttest was administered after the students submitted the tutorial. Student responses on the pretest,

tutorial, and posttest were analyzed to gain insight on their understanding of corrections to the unperturbed energies of the hydrogen atom due to fine structure in the context of DPT. If new difficulties were discovered during the interviews or on the pretest, tutorial, or posttest, the difficulties were addressed in later versions of the QuILT.

We will use student responses to the following two questions to discuss some common difficulties students had with the fine structure corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom in the context of DPT. In both questions, students were told that the radial part of the wavefunctions  $R_{nl}(r)$  corresponding to the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  are chosen as the basis (Q1 and Q2 are questions posed on both the pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction on relevant concepts and posttest after students had worked on the QuILT.)

**Q1.** Circle <u>ALL</u> of the bases which make the Hamiltonian operator  $\hat{H}$  diagonal in the n = 2 subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and explain your reasoning. Assume that for all cases, the principal quantum number n = 2.

*i.* Coupled representation,

ii. Uncoupled representation,

*iii.* Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),

iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),

v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation.

In Q1, the operator  $\hat{H}$  is a proxy for the operators  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  listed individually in four separate questions.

In Q1, for a fixed n = 2, since the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix is diagonal when any complete set of orthogonal states is chosen for the angular basis, options i, ii, iii, and iv are all correct for the operator  $\hat{H}^0$ . The operator  $\hat{H}'_r$  is diagonal for a fixed n if the options i, ii, iii, or iv in Q1 are chosen as the angular basis. On the other hand, the operator  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal for a fixed n if the angular basis consists of states in the coupled representation (option i) in Q1. Since  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ , the operator  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal for a fixed n if the angular basis consists of states in the coupled representation (option i).

**Q2.** A perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  acts on a hydrogen atom with the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0}\left(\frac{1}{r}\right)$ . For the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}$ , circle <u>ALL</u> of the representations that can be chosen as the angular part of a "good" basis and explain your reasoning. Assume that for all cases, the principal quantum number is restricted to n = 2.

*i.* Coupled representation,

ii. Uncoupled representation,

*iii.* Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),

iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),

v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation. In Q2, the operator  $\hat{H}'$  is a proxy for the operators  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  listed individually in three separate questions. We note that options iii and iv were given without the condition of the same l for operators  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in some years of the study and that there was no difference in student performance based upon whether the wording of the question included the same l or not for  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ .

In Q2, for a fixed n (in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ), since  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_r$  are diagonal in any angular basis consisting of a complete set of orthogonal states with fixed l, options i, ii, iii, and iv are all correct for a good basis for finding the perturbative corrections for  $\hat{H}'_r$ as the perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$ . In each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the spin orbit interaction term  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal if an angular basis consisting of states in the coupled representation is chosen. Thus, a good angular basis for finding the perturbative correction for  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  as the perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$  is given by option i. For the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ , a good angular basis for finding the perturbative correction is a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation since the coupled representation forms a good angular basis for both  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_r$ . Therefore, option i is correct for the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ .

Below, we discuss some common difficulties with the fine structure corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom found via research that interfere with students choosing Table 9: Percentages of undergraduate and graduate students who selected all of the correct representations in which a given operator is diagonal in Q1 after traditional instruction.

Operator	Correct	Undergraduate		Graduate	
	Answer	Ν	(%)	Ν	(%)
$\hat{H}^0$	i, ii, iii, iv	32	34	42	33
$\hat{H}'_r$	i, ii, iii, iv	32	22	42	21
$\hat{H}'_{SO}$	i	32	34	42	36
$\hat{H}'_{fs}$	i	12	33	-	_

a *good* basis and using DPT correctly in this context before discussing how those difficulties were used as a guide in developing the DPT QuILT to help students find the fine structure corrections.

### 4.4 STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

We find that when students are asked to determine a "good" basis for finding the perturbative fine structure corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom using DPT, difficulties result from not realizing that DPT should be used. Moreover, even if students realize that DPT should be used, they may not have a functional understanding of the bases that make a perturbation Hamiltonian operator diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ and how this knowledge can help determine a *good* basis for finding the fine structure corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom in the context of DPT. In Q1, many students struggled to correctly identify all sets of the angular basis states for which an operator is diagonal in the n = 2 subspace. Table 9 summarizes the percentages of students who selected all of the possible correct representations in which an operator is diagonal in Q1 for n = 2. It is important that students identify the bases in which  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal since a *good* basis must consist of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ . However, only around one-third of undergraduate and graduate students correctly identified all the angular bases in Q1 in which  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal. Many students struggled with the fact that the operator  $\hat{p}^2$  in the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  is spherically symmetric (since  $[\hat{p}^2, \hat{\vec{L}}] = 0$ ) and the term 1/rin the Coulomb potential energy is spherically symmetric since  $[1/r, \hat{\vec{L}}] = 0$  and hence,  $\hat{H}^0$  is spherically symmetric  $([\hat{H}^0, \hat{\vec{L}}] = 0)$ . Thus, the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal for a fixed n if the coupled representation, uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled/uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis. Many of these students attempted to explicitly determine whether states in the coupled or uncoupled representation were eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ . They began by letting  $\hat{H}^0$  act on states in the coupled or uncoupled representations (e.g.  $\hat{H}^0|n, l, m_l, m_s\rangle$ ) but were not able to evaluate these expressions correctly. For example, one interviewed student who attempted to evaluate  $\hat{H}^0|n, l, m_l, m_s\rangle$  proceeded to write the  $\hat{p}^2$ operator in  $\hat{H}^0$  in terms of  $\hat{p}_r$ ,  $\hat{p}_{\theta}$ , and  $\hat{p}_{\phi}$  and acted on the generic state  $|n, l, m_l, m_s\rangle$  in the uncoupled representation. This is where he stopped, saying "I don't know how to find these (the components of the momentum squared operator acting on the state  $|n, l, m_l, m_s\rangle$ )." Many of these same students also had difficulty realizing that  $[\hat{H}'_r, \hat{\vec{L}}] = 0$  implies that the perturbation  $\hat{H}'_r$  is spherically symmetric and hence  $\hat{H}'_r$  is diagonal for a fixed n if the coupled representation, uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal set constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled /uncoupled representation with a fixed l is chosen as the basis. They tried to determine the angular representations in which the perturbation  $\hat{H}'_r$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0$  and often attempted to determine whether states in the coupled or uncoupled representation were eigenstates of  $\hat{p}^4$ . However, these students struggled when they attempted to explicitly evaluate  $\hat{p}^4$  acting on the states in the coupled and uncoupled representation (e.g.,  $\hat{p}^4 | n, l, m_l, m_s \rangle$ ) and could not determine whether states in the coupled and uncoupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{p}^4$  (they had similar difficulties in Q2 with any arbitrary complete set of linear combinations of states in the coupled or uncoupled representation with the same n and l). During the interviews, many students admitted to memorizing the representation to choose for a good angular basis in a given situation (for a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ ) rather than using systematic reasoning. An explicit example is the following statement from an interviewed student, "I was always confused with coupled and uncoupled representation. I just memorized when to use which." Memorization of which basis to use often masks the fact that students did not Table 10: The percentage of students who chose all of the possible correct representations that form a good basis for the listed perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  and the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ in Q2 on the pretest for undergraduates (number of students N = 32) and graduate students (N = 42).

$\hat{H}'$ Operator	Correct Answer	Undergraduate	Graduate	
		$\mathrm{Students}(\%)$	Students(%)	
$\hat{H}'_r$	i, ii, iii, iv	16	17	
$\hat{H}'_{SO}$	i	34	38	
$\hat{H}'_{fs}$	i	22	29	

have a functional understanding of DPT for the fine structure corrections to the energy of the hydrogen atom. Furthermore, some of these students recognized at least one representation that makes the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal and makes the fine structure perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , but they did not realize that this representation was a good basis for  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ .

On Q2, students struggled to determine a good angular basis for each perturbation  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  on  $\hat{H}^0$ . The results are summarized in Table 10. For Q2, it is important that students identify that the coupled representation is a good basis for both  $\hat{H}'_r$  and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and the coupled representation is the only option given in Q2 that forms a good basis for the fine structure perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ . The percentage of students who chose the coupled representation as a good basis for  $\hat{H}^0$  and each of the perturbations  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is given in Table 11. The percentages in Table 11 included student who correctly selected the coupled representation and may have also selected at least one additional incorrect representation as a good basis for  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  or may not have selected all the bases that form a good basis for  $\hat{H}'_r$ .

Below, we discuss some difficulties found regarding the fine structure corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom in the context of DPT that hinder students' ability to select the representations that form a *good* basis in Q2. In this section, we focus on the

Table 11: The percentage of students who chose states in the coupled representation as a good basis for the listed perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  and the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  in Q2 on the pretest for undergraduates (number of students N = 32) and graduate students (N = 42).

$\hat{H}'$ Operator	Undergraduate	Graduate		
	$\mathrm{Students}(\%)$	Students(%)		
$\hat{H}'_r$	53	33		
$\hat{H}'_{SO}$	44	64		
$\hat{H}'_{fs}$	31	45		

qualitative results found primarily from student responses during the think aloud interviews. Later, in the Evaluation of the QuILT section (section VI), we will discuss more quantitative results given by the percentage of students that displayed these difficulties on the pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction on relevant concepts and the posttest after engaging with the QuILT.

# 4.4.1 Not realizing that DPT must be used to find the perturbative corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates of the hydrogen atom

The unperturbed energies for the hydrogen atom only depend on the principal quantum number n. As noted, for each value of n, there are  $2n^2$  degenerate states corresponding to all the possible values of l,  $m_l$  and  $m_s$  (degeneracy due to the spin degrees of freedom). Therefore, in order to find the perturbative fine structure corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom, one must use DPT. However, many students did not realize that they had to use DPT, and instead, used non-degenerate perturbation theory to find the first-order perturbative corrections to the energies. These students did not consider the degeneracy in the energy spectrum of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  before using Eqs. 6.1 and 6.2. Some of these students only considered whether the given basis forms a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  and gave no consideration to the perturbations  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ . They did not realize that a good basis is one that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}^0$  and also diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

# 4.4.2 Using DPT to find corrections to the wavefunction but not using DPT to find the first-order corrections to the energies

Even in the cases in which students realized that DPT must be used to find the fine structure corrections to the unperturbed energy eigenstates of the hydrogen atom, some students did not first determine a *good* basis before calculating the first-order perturbative corrections to the energies. In written responses and interviews, these students often identified the potential issue that the degeneracy in the unperturbed energies of the hydrogen atom creates for Eq. 6.2 when a given basis is not a *good* basis. They recognized that, due to the degeneracy in the unperturbed energy eigenstates are invalid. However, they assumed that any basis could be used to determine the first-order corrections to the energy spectrum since they did not see any potentially divergent terms in Eq. 6.1. They did not realize that a *good* basis is required to find the perturbative corrections to the energy spectrum even in first-order for the hydrogen atom involving fine structure (otherwise, their first-order corrections would be incorrect).

Some students with this type of difficulty thought that any angular basis would form a *good* basis in Q2 for finding the corrections to the energy spectrum since they did not see any potentially divergent terms in Eq. 6.1 for the energy correction. They often chose options i, ii, iii, and iv for all the perturbations in Q2 since they did not have a functional understanding of DPT.

# 4.4.3 Not focusing on BOTH $\hat{H}^0$ and $\hat{H}'$ when finding a *good* basis

To probe students' understanding of the angular bases that make a perturbation Hamiltonian diagonal in a degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , Q1 was posed (both after the traditional instruction and after students had engaged with the QUILT) for each of the operators  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $\hat{H}'_r$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  (that make up the different components of the Hamiltonian of the hydrogen atom including the fine structure perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ ). Many strudents struggled to correctly

identify all the representations in which the operators  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $\hat{H}'_r$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  are diagonal in Q1 in the n = 2 subspace. Sometimes students with this type of difficulty struggled with determining a representation that forms a *good* basis for DPT in Q2.

Some students did not realize that a basis that makes  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal and  $\hat{H}'$  diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  is a good basis for DPT. They often answered Q1 correctly by identifying a basis that makes each operator  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  diagonal in the n = 2 subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  separately, but then they incorrectly answered Q2 and did not choose a good basis as the one that makes  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal and  $\hat{H}'$  diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . For example, one student correctly chose options i, ii, iii, and iv as the representations that make  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal and option i as the representation that makes  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  diagonal in n = 2subpsace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in Q1. This same student then incorrectly chose options i, ii, iii and iv as the representations that form a good basis in Q2 despite not choosing options ii, iii, and iv as the representations that make  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Below we discuss two types of student difficulties that involved students only focusing on  $\hat{H}^0$  or  $\hat{H}'$  (but not both) when finding a *good* basis.

Only focusing on  $\hat{H}^0$  to determine a good basis: One difficulty that prevented students from choosing the representation that forms a good angular basis (e.g., in response to Q2) was focusing only on  $\hat{H}^0$  and not on  $\hat{H}'$  when finding a good angular basis. In response to Q2, students with this type of difficulty focused on the bases that make  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal but did not take  $\hat{H}'$  into consideration when finding a good basis. For example, on question Q1, some students incorrectly selected only the uncoupled representation (option ii) as the basis that would make the operator  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal and then incorrectly chose the uncoupled representation as a good basis for  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  in Q2. In their explanation on the pretest, they noted that states in the uncoupled representation were eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ , but they did not consider the fact that  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when states in the uncoupled representation are chosen as the basis.

Similarly, some students chose a good basis based only upon the representation that makes  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal without considering whether the operator  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  was diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in that basis. For example, in interviews, some students claimed that the uncoupled representation was a basis that would make the operator  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal, and they then incorrectly chose the uncoupled representation as a good angular basis for the fine structure corrections. In their explanations, they correctly noted that states in the uncoupled representation were eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ , but they did not consider the fact that  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when states in the uncoupled representation are chosen as the angular basis. For example, in the n = 2 subspace, the  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ matrix is given below when the basis states are chosen in the uncoupled representation as  $|n, l, m_l, m_s\rangle$  (the notations are standard and quantum numbers  $m_l$  and  $m_s$  correspond to the z component of the orbital and spin angular momenta, respectively) in the order  $|2, 0, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|2, 0, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|2, 1, 1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|2, 1, 1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|2, 1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|2, 1, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , and  $|2, 1, -1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$  (where  $\alpha$  is the fine structure constant):

$$\hat{H}_{fs}' = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} \begin{bmatrix} 15 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 15 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 3 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 11 & 4\sqrt{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 4\sqrt{2} & 7 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 7 & 4\sqrt{2} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 4\sqrt{2} & 11 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 3 \end{bmatrix}.$$
(4.3)

Since many students only focused on the representation in which  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal to determine a good basis, in the interviews, students were explicitly asked about the role of the perturbation term in the Hamiltonian in the choice of a good basis. They were asked to calculate some of the off-diagonal matrix elements of the  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  matrix or at least reason conceptually about whether some of the off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  would be non-zero in the uncoupled representation in the n = 2 degenerate subprace of  $\hat{H}^0$  (see Eq. 4.3). We find that the interviewed students often struggled to calculate or reason conceptually that the fine structure perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  shown in Eq. 4.3 is not diagonal in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the uncoupled representation and that the uncoupled representation cannot be a good angular basis for finding the fine structure corrections.

Only focusing on  $\hat{H}'$  to determine a good basis: Some students chose a good basis based upon the representations that make  $\hat{H}'$  diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  without consideration of whether the operator  $\hat{H}^0$  was diagonal in that basis. For example, some students in Q1 incorrectly selected only the uncoupled representation (option ii) as the basis that would make  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal but incorrectly selected the coupled representation (option i) as the only basis that would make  $\hat{H}'_r$  diagonal in the n = 2 subspace. These students then incorrectly chose the coupled representation as the only good basis for  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_r$  in Q2. While it is correct that states in the coupled representation form a good basis, they used incorrect reasoning to formulate their answer and also did not identify that all the options i, ii, iii, and iv are correct for  $\hat{H}'_r$  in Q2.

# 4.5 METHODOLOGY FOR THE DEVELOPMENT AND VALIDATION OF THE QUILT

# 4.5.1 Development and Validation of the QuILT

The difficulties described show that students struggle in determining a representation in which an operator is diagonal. Therefore, we developed a QuILT that takes into account these difficulties. The development of the DPT QuILT started with an investigation of student difficulties via open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional instruction to advanced undergraduate and graduate students and conducting a cognitive task analysis from an expert perspective of the requisite knowledge [45]. The QuILT strives to help students build on their prior knowledge and addresses common difficulties found via research, some of which were discussed in the previous section.

In the QuILT, students are presented with novel tasks. Whether it be examples, hypothetical conversation, or calculations, students develop a deeper understanding by actively working through the inquiry-based QuILT. Student difficulties are incorporated in these examples and conversations to create a cognitive conflict and the students are then guided through additional tasks designed to resolve these issues. The QuILT follows a guided inquiry-based learning sequence laid out in the cognitive task analysis. It is organized to build on the students' prior knowledge and each section in the QuILT builds upon the previous section. This organization helps the students build their own knowledge structures in a coherent manner. Students are provided scaffolding to help address common difficulties, thus reducing the cognitive conflict. The QuILT progressively reduces the scaffolding to the point students are able to solve the problems without any assistance.

The development of the QuILT went through a cyclic iterative process. The preliminary version was developed based upon the cognitive task analysis and knowledge of common student difficulties. Next, the QuILT underwent many iterations among the three researchers and then was iterated several times with three physics faculty members to ensure that they agreed with the content and wording. It was also administered to graduate and advanced undergraduate students in individual think-aloud interviews to ensure that the guided approach was effective, the questions were unambiguously interpreted, and to better understand the rationale for student responses. During these semi-structured interviews, students were asked to "think aloud" while answering the questions. Students first read the questions on their own and answered them without interruptions except that they were prompted to think aloud if they were quiet for a long time. After students had finished answering a particular question to the best of their ability, they were asked to further clarify and elaborate on issues that they had not clearly addressed earlier. The next step involved evaluating the QuILT's impact on student learning and determining if the difficulties remained. Finally, modifications and improvements were made based upon the student and faculty feedback before it was administered to students in various courses.

## 4.5.2 Overview of the QuILT

The QuILT uses an inquiry-based approach to learning and actively engages students in the learning process. It includes a pretest to be administered in class after traditional instruction in DPT. Then students engage with the tutorial in small groups in class or use it as a guide for class discussions (or alone when using it as a self-paced learning tool in homework), and then they are administered a posttest in class. As students work through the tutorial, they are asked to predict what should happen in a given situation. Then, the tutorial strives to provide scaffolding and feedback as needed to bridge the gap between their initial knowledge and the level of understanding that is desired. Students are also provided checkpoints to reflect upon what they have learned and to make explicit the connections between what they are learning and their prior knowledge. They are given an opportunity to reconcile differences between their predictions and the guidance provided in the checkpoints before proceeding further. The DPT QuILT uses a blend of qualitative and quantitative reasoning to improve students' understanding. For example, the QuILT requires qualitative understanding while responding to the hypothetical conversations and quantitative reasoning to determine the matrix elements of the operators  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$  in the coupled and uncoupled representations. Students verify statements in hypothetical conversations via quantitative reasoning.

## 4.5.3 Addressing Student Difficulties

In the QuILT, students begin by engaging with examples applying DPT in the context of a three-dimensional Hilbert space before considering the infinite-dimensional Hilbert space of the hydrogen atom. These three-dimensional examples strive to help students learn why DPT must be used when there is degeneracy in the unperturbed energy spectrum. Next, the students engage with examples involving DPT in which they consider the terms  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  as the perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$ . Students focus on concepts related to determining a good basis for the fine structure corrections to the energy of the hydrogen atom. In particular, for the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the fine structure perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ , students learn about (1) why DPT must be used, (2) why care must be taken to choose a good basis even for the first order correction to the energy spectrum even though the expression does not "blow up", and (3) how to choose a good basis that keeps  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal and diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Below, we discuss how the QuILT strives to address student difficulties and help them learn about fine structure corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom in the context of DPT.

Helping students realize that DPT must be used to find the perturbative corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates of the hydrogen atom: In the QuILT, students are given the unperturbed Hamiltonian

$$\hat{H}^{0} = \frac{\hat{p}^{2}}{2m} + V(r) = -\frac{\hbar^{2}}{2m}\nabla^{2} - \frac{e^{2}}{4\pi\epsilon_{0}}\frac{1}{r}.$$
(4.4)

They work through several guided inquiry-based learning sequences, such as the following, aimed at helping them reflect upon the fact that there is degeneracy in the unperturbed energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom:

Q4(a). What is one complete set of quantum numbers that describe the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ 

given by equation (B.2) (include spin degree of freedom)?

**Q4(b)**. What is the unperturbed energy corresponding to  $\hat{H}^0$  in equation (B.2) in terms of the principal quantum number n?

Q4(c). Based upon your answers to the two preceding questions, should there be a degeneracy in the unperturbed spectrum of a hydrogen atom given by equation (B.2)? Explain.

**Q4(d)**. What is the degeneracy of an energy level with energy  $E_n$  for a given n (including degeneracy due to spin degrees of freedom)?

This sequence of questions strives to help students be able to identify that there is degeneracy in the unperturbed energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom. In particular, in answering Q4(c), students reflect upon the fact that the unperturbed energy spectrum only depends on the principal quantum number n and that states with different angular quantum numbers  $(l, m_l, s, m_s \text{ or } l, s, j, m_j)$  with the same principal quantum number n are all eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  with the same unperturbed energy. Therefore, the answer to Q4(d) is the degeneracy of an energy level with energy  $E_n$ , given by  $2\sum_{l=0}^{n-1}(2l+1) = 2n^2$ , since for each n, there are (2l+1) values of  $m_l$  and the factor of 2 corresponds to the spin degeneracy. Having explicitly considered the degeneracy that arises due to the symmetry of the unperturbed Hamiltonian of the hydrogen atom in Q4, the QuILT strives to help students identify that DPT must be used to find the fine structure corrections to the unperturbed energies of the hydrogen atom.

Helping students realize that a good basis is required even for finding the first-order corrections to the energies: In the QuILT, students are asked to determine a good basis for finding the first-order corrections to the energies involving  $\hat{H}^0$  and each of the individual perturbations  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ . After each question that asks the students to determine a good basis for finding the first-order corrections to the energy spectrum, students are provided scaffolding in the form of quantitative questions as well as conversations requiring qualitative reasoning. Additionally, students are provided checkpoints that give them an opportunity to reconcile any differences between their reasoning and the correct reasoning. Working through these questions and conversations allows the students to realize that care must be taken to ensure that a good basis is chosen even for finding the first-order corrections to the energies.

Helping students with the fact that the basis that diagonalizes a Hamiltonian in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  may not be unique: The following is part of a hypothetical conversation that strives to help students reflect upon the fact that in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the spherical symmetry of  $\hat{H}^0$  (with unperturbed energies only dependent on n) allows for any angular basis consisting of a complete set of orthogonal basis states to keep the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix diagonal.

**Q5.** Consider the following conversation regarding whether the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal if the coupled or the uncoupled representation is chosen as the angular basis.

**Student 1:** Angular basis states in both the coupled and the uncoupled representations are the angular part of the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  since  $\hat{H}^0$  is spherically symmetric with unperturbed energies only dependent on n. Furthermore, for a fixed n, any arbitrary complete orthogonal basis constructed using linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states can also be chosen as the angular part of the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 2:** The unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  is identical in both the coupled and uncoupled representations. In fact,  $\hat{H}^0$  is identical so long as, for a fixed n, we choose any arbitrary complete orthonormal angular basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled or uncoupled representation.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

In Q5, Student 1 correctly notes that  $\hat{H}^0$  is a diagonal matrix in both the coupled and the uncoupled representations and Student 2 adds the fact that for a fixed n, the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix is diagonal and identical as long as the angular basis states are chosen to consist of any orthonormal complete set of states in either the coupled or uncoupled representations. In a later conversation, students focus on the fact that since  $[\hat{H}^0, \hat{\vec{L}}] = 0$ , the unperturbed Hamiltonian is spherically symmetric and that the angular basis can be chosen to consisting of any complete set of orthogonal states.

After students have considered bases that diagonalize the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix, they are asked to consider  $\hat{H}'_r$  and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  separately as perturbations before considering the fine structure term as a perturbation. In particular, students work through guided inquiry-based learning sequences that strive to help them learn that the relativistic correction  $\hat{H}'_r$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when any complete set of orthogonal angular basis states that do not involve linear combinations of different n and l is chosen, so that type of basis forms a *good* basis for finding the perturbative corrections.

In the QuILT, students actively engage with examples involving the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and each of the perturbations  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ . For all of the examples, students are scaffolded with guided inquiry-based learning sequences and conversations that strive to help them identify angular bases that keep  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal and diagonalize each of the perturbations  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Helping students with the fact that BOTH  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  must be considered when finding a good basis: To help students who had difficulty with determining angular bases that keep the operator  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal while diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , students work through several guided inquiry-based sequences in the QuILT.

For the operator  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , students first calculate several diagonal and off-diagonal matrix elements when the coupled or uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis. If the basis is chosen to consist of states in the coupled representation, the off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  are zero in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and therefore the coupled representation forms a good basis for finding the perturbative corrections due to the spin-orbit interaction  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ . Therefore, the diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  are the first order corrections to the energies if basis states are chosen in the coupled representation.

Students also work through several guided inquiry-based sequences that strive to help them learn that the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  is spherically symmetric with the unperturbed energy spectrum only dependent on n and  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal if any complete set of orthogonal angular basis states is chosen as the basis for a fixed n. An angular basis consisting of states in the coupled representation is one such complete set. The following excerpt taken from a hypothetical student conversation in the QuILT strives to help students reflect upon the fact that the  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  operator is also diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if states in the coupled representation are chosen as the angular basis states.

**Q6.** Consider the following conversation about finding a "good" angular basis for the hydrogen atom with the spin-orbit interaction term as the perturbation.

**Student 1:**  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  is diagonal in the coupled representation because  $J^2 = (\vec{L} + \vec{S}) \cdot (\vec{L} + \vec{S}) =$ 

 $\hat{L}^2 + \hat{S}^2 + 2\vec{L}\cdot\vec{S}$  which implies  $\vec{L}\cdot\vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)$ . The basis states in the coupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{J}^2$ ,  $\hat{S}^2$ , and  $\hat{L}^2$  and hence eigenstates of  $\vec{L}\cdot\vec{S}$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1.  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when the coupled representation is chosen as the basis, but not when the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis. The coupled representation forms a "good" basis for the given unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

In question Q6, both Student 1 and Student 2 are correct. Since basis states in the coupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{J}^2$ ,  $\hat{S}^2$ , and  $\hat{L}^2$ , states in the coupled representation form a good basis for  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ . The two conversations in questions Q5 and Q6 provide scaffolding to help students reflect upon the fact that states in the coupled representation form a good basis for  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ .

Questions Q5, Q6, and similar hypothetical conversations focusing on the perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  strive to help students develop a deep understanding of the bases that make the  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  operators diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and why one must consider both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  when determining a *good* basis. Additionally, the QuILT strives to help students learn that considering both the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  and understanding of the good bases that make the perturbation operator  $\hat{H}'$  diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and perturbation are critical for finding the fine structure corrections to the hydrogen atom.

### 4.6 EVALUATION OF THE QUILT

Once the researchers determined that the QuILT was successful in one-on-one implementation using a think-aloud protocol, it was administered in graduate and upper-level undergraduate classes. Both undergraduate and graduate students were given a pretest after traditional instruction in relevant concepts in DPT but before working through the tutorial. The pretests were not returned to the students after grading. The undergraduates worked through the tutorial in class for two days and were asked to work on the remainder of the tutorial as homework. The graduate students were given the tutorial as their only homework

Table 12: The percentage of students who chose all the possible correct representations to form a good basis for the listed perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  and the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  in Q2 on the pretest and posttest for undergraduates (number of students N = 32 for the pretest and N = 31 for the posttest) and graduate students (N = 42).

		Undergraduate		Graduate	
$\hat{H}'$ Operator	Correct Answer	Stu	Students(%)Students(%)PrePostPrePost		
		Pre	Post	Pre	Post
$\hat{H}'_r$	i, ii, iii, iv	16	87	17	79
$\hat{H}'_{SO}$	i	34	94	38	74
$\hat{H}'_{fs}$	i	22	81	29	86

assignment for the week. After working through and submitting the completed tutorial, both groups were given the posttest in class. Students were given enough time in class to work through the pretest and posttest. The results for the pre/posttest are summarized in Tables 12 and 13, and suggest that working on the QuILT was helpful in reducing student difficulties with these concepts. In particular, over 74% of graduate students and 81% of undergraduate students were able to correctly identify all the possible correct representations that form a good basis for the perturbations  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  or  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$  and the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  after engaging with the QuILT. These students were able to correctly identify all of the given representations in which an operator is a diagonal matrix in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and build upon this knowledge to select all of the representations that form a good basis for a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ .

As can be seen in Table 12, the graduate students and undergraduate students generally performed at about the same level on Q2 on the pretest. However, the undergraduates outperformed the graduate students on the posttest in identifying all the options in Q2 that form a *good* basis. One possible explanation for the undergraduates outperforming the graduate students on the posttest could be the grade incentive associated with the QuILT. The QuILT accounted for a larger percentage of the undergraduate students' overall course

Table 13: The percentage of students who answered question Q2 consistently with question Q1 and correctly for either  $\hat{H}'_r$  or  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  on the pretest and posttest for undergraduates and graduate students.

	Undergraduate Students%			Gra	Graduate Students %			
$\hat{H}'$	Ν	Pre	N	Post	Ν	Pre	N	Post
$\hat{H}'_r$	32	9	31	84	42	17	42	76
$\hat{H}'_{SO}$	28	15	31	71	42	31	42	74

grade and the components of the QuILT were accounted for differently for the course grade for the two groups of students. In particular, the posttest for the undergraduate students was graded for correctness in both years while the posttest for the graduate students was graded for completeness in Year 1 and for correctness in Year 2. Additionally, the undergraduate students knew that the material from the QuILT could appear on their examinations while the graduate students were told by the graduate instructor that this material was a review of the undergraduate quantum mechanics and that no material from the QuILT would appear on their examinations; instead, more complex problems on the DPT would appear on the exams. The fact that the graduate students were given very small grade incentive to learn the material in the QuILT may have decreased their motivation to engage as deeply with the QuILT as the undergraduates and may explain why the graduate students did not perform as well as the undergraduate students on the posttest.

# 4.7 SUMMARY

Using the common difficulties of advanced students with fine structure corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom in the context of DPT as resources, we developed and evaluated a research-based QuILT which focuses on helping students reason about and find bases which form a *good* bases for the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the perturbations  $\hat{H}'_r$  and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  separately or the fine structure perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ . Having a deep

understanding of the angular bases for which each of these operators is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  is a prerequisite to helping students determine a good basis for finding the perturbative corrections using DPT for a hydrogen atom when the fine structure is treated as perturbation. In order to have a functional understanding of DPT, one must be able to synergistically apply several appropriate concepts from physics and mathematics to solve a DPT problem. This can lead to cognitive overload and students may resort to memorizing procedures rather than understanding the concepts involved and learning the process of applying those concepts appropriately [46] unless appropriate scaffolding support and feedback is provided. Additionally, our research suggests that students often did not realize that they were providing inconsistent responses within the same problem or across several closely related problems on the same quiz or test. When students are developing expertise, students' working memory may be occupied with several different aspects of a given problem and few resources may be available for metacognition, e.g., making sure that the approach is coherent and checking whether an answer makes sense and is consistent with the previous answers [46].

Solving DPT problems requires students to apply advanced mathematical concepts in the context of a concrete physical problem. Moreover, the fact that the quantum physics paradigm is novel exacerabates student difficulties [12]. Prior research studies have found that students have difficulty connecting and applying mathematical concepts correctly in introductory physics contexts (e.g., see Refs. [48, 49, 50, 47]) and they sometimes make mathematical mistakes that they would otherwise not make if the physics concept was not present. Many of the common difficulties students had with DPT were intimately entangled with students' lack of robust understanding of the underlying linear algebra concepts and difficulties connecting these mathematical and quantum mechanical concepts. For example, in order to be able to identify bases that make an operator diagonal in each degenerate subspace of the unperturbed Hamiltonian, one must have a strong background in linear algebra and be able to apply it in the context of solving a physics problem.

The QuILT strives to provide appropriate scaffolding and feedback using a guided inquiry-based approach to help students develop a functional understanding of the concepts relevant for DPT in the context of the fine structure corrections to the hydrogen atom.

# 4.8 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the NSF for award PHY-1505460. We are also thankful to members of the Department of Physics and Astronomy at the University of Pittsburgh, especially R. P. Devaty. Additionally, we thank the students who helped with the investigation including those who were interviewed.

## **Chapter References**

- C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 69 (8), 885-895 (2001).
- [2] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics at the beginning of graduate instruction, Am. J. Phys. 76 (3), 277-287 (2008).
- [3] D. Zollman, N. S. Rebello, and K. Hogg, Quantum mechanics for everyone: Hands-on activities integrated with technology, Am. J. Phys. **70** (3), 252-259 (2002).
- [4] A. Maries, R. Sayer, and C. Singh, Investigating transfer of learning in advanced quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD, edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015), pp. 207-210 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.047.
- [5] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Analogous patterns of student reasoning difficulties in introductory physics and upper-level quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR, edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, and D. Jones (2014), pp. 46-49 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.inv.010.
- [6] G. Passante, P. Emigh, and P. Shaffer, Examining student ideas about energy measurements on quantum states across undergraduate and graduate levels, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020111 (2015).
- [7] S. Siddiqui and C. Singh, Surveying instructors' attitudes and approaches to teaching quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 297-300 (2010).
- [8] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics in one spatial dimension, Am. J. Phys. 80 (3), 252-259 (2012).
- [9] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 301-304 (2010).
- [10] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Cognitive issues in learning advanced physics: An example from quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1179, 63-66 (2009)
- [11] S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Categorization of quantum mechanics problems by professors and students, Euro. J. Phys. 31, 57-68 (2010).

- [12] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Framework for understanding the patterns of student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER **11**, 020119 (2015).
- [13] M. Wittmann, R. Steinberg, and E. Redish, Investigating student understanding of quantum physics: Spontaneous models of conductivity, Am.J. Phys. 70 (3), 218-226 (2002).
- [14] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum states while translating state vectors in Dirac notation to wave functions in position and momentum representations, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015) pp. 211-214 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.048.
- [15] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating student difficulties with time dependence of expectation values in quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2014) pp. 245-248 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.049.
- [16] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Students' Understanding of Stern-Gerlach experiment, AIP Conference Proceedings 1179, 309-312 (2009).
- [17] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 345-348 (2010).
- [18] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Review of student difficulties in upper-level quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020117 (2015).
- [19] C. Singh, Transfer of learning in quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 790, 23-26 (2005).
- [20] C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum mechanics formalism, AIP Conference Proceedings 883, 185-188 (2007).
- [21] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, The effect of giving explicit incentives to correct mistakes on subsequent problem solving in quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015) pp. 67-70 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.012.
- [22] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Investigating student difficulties with Dirac notation, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2014) pp. 345-348 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.074.
- [23] A. J. Mason and C. Singh, Do advanced students learn from their mistakes without explicit intervention?, Am. J. Phys. 78, 760-767 (2010) http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/1.3318805

- [24] C. Singh, M. Belloni, and W. Christian, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics, Physics Today 59 (8), 43-49 (2006).
- [25] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics via the Stern-Gerlach experiment, Am. J. Phys. 79 (5), 499-507 (2011).
- [26] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: I. Investigation of difficulties, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8 (1), 010117 (2012).
- [27] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: II. Development of research-based learning tools, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8 (1), 010118 (2012).
- [28] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving student understanding of addition of angular momentum in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER **9**, 010101 (2013).
- [29] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics by using peer instruction tools, AIP Conference Proceedings 1413, 77-80 (2012).
- [30] C. Singh, Assessing and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 818, 69-72 (2006).
- [31] C. Singh, Helping students learn quantum mechanics for quantum computing, AIP Conference Proceedings 883, 42-45 (2007).
- [32] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, Improving performance in quantum mechanics with explicit incentives to correct mistakes, Phys. Rev. PER **12**, 010121 (2016).
- [33] C. Singh, Interactive learning tutorials on quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 76 (4), 400-405 (2008).
- [34] S. DeVore and C. Singh, Development of an interactive tutorial on quantum key distribution, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference*, Minneapolis, MN edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2015) pp. 59-62 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.011.
- [35] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Developing an interactive tutorial on a Mach-Zehnder interferometer with single photons, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference*, Minneapolis, MN edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2015) pp. 59-62 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.056.
- [36] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Interactive tutorial to improve student understanding of single photon experiments involving a Mach-Zehnder interferometer, Eur. J. Phys. 37, 024001 (2016).
- [37] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Developing an interactive tutorial on a quantum eraser, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference*, Minneapolis, MN edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2015) pp. 345-348 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.040.

- [38] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement, AIP Conference Proceedings. **1289**, 345-348 (2010).
- [39] B. Brown and C. Singh, Development and evaluation of a quantum interactive learning tutorial on Larmor Precession of spin, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Phys. Ed. Res. Conference*, Minneapolis, MN edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2015) pp. 47-50 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.008.
- [40] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the probability distributions for measuring physical observables in quantum mechanics, Euro. J. Phys. 38, 025705 (2017).
- [41] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics in the context of single photon interference, Phys. Rev. PER 13 010117 (2017).
- [42] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the expectation values of observables in quantum mechanics, Euro. J. Phys. 38, 045701 (2017).
- [43] R. Sayer, A. Maries and C. Singh, A quantum interactive learning tutorial on the doubleslit experiment to improve student understanding of quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 010123 (2017).
- [44] M. T. H. Chi, in *The Think Aloud Method: A Practical Guide to Modeling Cognitive Processes*, edited by Maarten W. van Someren, Yvonne F. Barnard, and Jacobijn A. C. Sandberg (Academic Press, London, 1994), pp. 1-12.
- [45] A Guide to Task Analysis, edited by B. Kirwan and L. K. Ainsworth, (CRC Press, London, 1992).
- [46] J. Sweller, Cognitive load theory, learning difficulty, and instructional design, in *Learning and Instruction* Vol. 4 (1994), pp. 295-312.
- [47] D. Hammer, A. Elby, R.E. Scherr, and E. F. Redish, Resources, framing, and transfer, in *Transfer of Learning from a Modern Multidisciplinary Perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age Publishing, Greenwich, 2005), pp. 89-120.
- [48] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin, and C. Singh, The impact of students' epistemological framing on a task requiring representational consistency, in *Proceedings of the 2016 Physics Education Research Conference*, Sacramento, CA, edited by D. Jones, L. Ding, and A. Traxler (2016) pp. 212-215 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2016.pr.048
- [49] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Challenges in designing appropriate scaffolding to improve students' representational consistency: The case of a Gauss's law problem, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 020103 (2017).

[50] J. Li and C. Singh, Students' difficulties with equations involving circuit elements, AIP Conference Proceedings 1413, 243-246 (2012) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3680040.
## 5.0 DEVELOPING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON DEGENERATE PERTURBATION THEORY: INTERMEDIATE FIELD ZEEMAN EFFECT

#### 5.1 INTRODUCTION

Quantum mechanics (QM) is challenging even for upper-level undergraduate and graduate students, and students often struggle to make connections between mathematics and QM concepts in this abstract, non-intuitive and novel context (e.g., see Refs. [1, 2, 3, 6, 4, 5, 7, [8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15]). There have been a number of prior research studies aimed at investigating student reasoning in QM [16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 24, 25] and using the findings as resources for improving student understanding [26, 27, 28, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 34]. Guided by research studies conducted to identify student difficulties with QM and findings of cognitive research, we have been developing a set of research-based learning tools including the Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorials (QuILTs), which strive to help students develop a solid grasp of QM [35, 36, 37, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 44, 45]. However, there has been relatively little research that focuses on student understanding of advanced topics in quantum mechanics, e.g., degenerate perturbation theory (DPT) [46]. Here we discuss an investigation of student difficulties with mathematical sense-making in a physical situation in the context of DPT involving the intermediate field Zeeman effect for the hydrogen atom. We also describe the development and validation of the research-based QuILT that uses student difficulties as resources and strives to help students learn to apply mathematical concepts in linear algebra correctly to find the corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom for the Zeeman effect.

Prior research suggests that students often have difficulty applying mathematical con-

cepts in the context of a concrete physical problem. In particular, students have difficulty connecting and applying mathematics correctly in physics contexts (e.g., see Refs. [47, 48, 49, 50, 51]). Mathematical sense-making in the context of solving physics problems can often be more difficult than when solving equivalent mathematics problems without the physics context [47, 48, 49, 50, 51]. Since working memory is constrained to a limited number of chunks and students' knowledge chunks pertaining to a concept are small when they are learning and developing expertise in physics, use of mathematics in physics can increase the cognitive load during problem solving, especially if students are not preficient in mathematics [52], and students may struggle to integrate mathematical and physical concepts. Thus, sense-making while focusing on solving a physics problem is often challenging and students sometimes make mathematical mistakes that they otherwise would not make if the physics context was absent [47, 48, 49, 50, 51].

One QM concept that involves mathematical sense-making in a physical situation is degenerate perturbation theory (DPT) in the context of the Zeeman effect for the hydrogen atom. We investigated student difficulties with finding the first-order corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom for the Zeeman effect using DPT and used the research as a guide to develop learning tools to improve student understanding.

The hydrogen atom has played a significant role in the development of quantum mechanics (QM). Specifically, the discrete energy levels observed by spectroscopists for the hydrogen atom led Bohr to propose his model with quantized energy levels. Schrödinger proposed the wave model of particles involving the Schrödinger equation which explains features of the hydrogen atom well. The fine structure of the hydrogen atom is the combined effect of the relativistic correction and the spin-orbit interaction since the two components produce the same order of magnitude corrections to the energies compared to the unperturbed energies of the hydrogen atom. These fine structure corrections to the energies are smaller by a factor of  $\alpha \approx 1/137$  squared, where  $\alpha$  is the fine structure constant. The Zeeman effect represents the shift in the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom due to the presence of a magnetic field. The shift in the energy spectrum due to the Zeeman effect, which we will call the general case of the Zeeman effect (since it is more general than the strong or weak field Zeeman effect), is the focus here. It is the case in which the corrections to the energy spectrum due to the fine structure and Zeeman terms are comparable. While the Bohr model accurately explained the observed unperturbed energy levels of the hydrogen atom, it cannot explain or describe the observed energy shifts due to fine structure and Zeeman terms. Only the quantum mechanical treatment using the Schrödinger equation explains that the observed shifts are due to the fine structure and Zeeman terms. Spectroscopists can also identify the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom under different conditions, e.g., in an external magnetic or electric field. Generally speaking, the interactions of the hydrogen atom with the external magnetic or electric field create shifts and splitting in the energy spectrum.

Here, we focus on the approximate solutions to the Time-Independent Schrödinger Equation (TISE) for the intermediate field Zeeman effect using perturbation theory. While the solution for the TISE for the hydrogen atom with Coulomb potential energy can be solved exactly, the TISE for the hydrogen atom involving the Zeeman effect must include the fine structure correction term and cannot be solved exactly. The solution for the TISE for the hydrogen atom with Coulomb potential energy gives the unperturbed energies  $E_n^0 = -\frac{13.6 \text{eV}}{n^2}$ , where *n* is the principal quantum number. Since the fine-structure term and, in general, the Zeeman term are significantly smaller than the unperturbed term in the Hamiltonian, perturbation theory is an excellent method for computing the corrections to the energies and comparing the theoretical results with experiments. The high degree of symmetry of the potential energy of the unperturbed Hamiltonian for the hydrogen atom leads to degeneracy in the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom and DPT must be used to find the perturbative corrections for the Zeeman effect.

#### 5.2 BACKGROUND

Below, we discuss the basics of DPT with which many students struggled and the development and validation of the QuILT, which strives to help students learn about DPT in the context of the Zeeman effect. Via the QuILT, students are provided guidance and support to determine a *good* basis for finding the perturbative corrections to the energies for the Zeeman effect, which includes corrections due to both the fine structure and Zeeman terms, and to calculate the perturbative corrections using that basis.

#### 5.2.1 Basics for DPT

Perturbation theory is a useful approximation method for finding the energies and the energy eigenstates for a system for which the TISE is not exactly solvable. The Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}$  for the system can be expressed as the sum of two terms, the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$ , i.e.,  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'$ . The TISE for the unperturbed Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}^0 \psi_n^0 = E_n^0 \psi_n^0$ , (where  $\psi_n^0$  is the  $n^{th}$  unperturbed energy eigenstate and  $E_n^0$  is the  $n^{th}$  unperturbed energy), is exactly solvable. The energies can be approximated as  $E_n = E_n^0 + E_n^1 + E_n^2 + \dots$ where  $E_n^i$  for i = 1, 2, 3.. are the  $i^{th}$  order corrections to the  $n^{th}$  energy of the system. In PT, the first-order correction to the  $n^{th}$  energy is

$$E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle \tag{5.1}$$

and the first-order correction to the  $n^{th}$  unperturbed energy eigenstate is

$$|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{(E_n^0 - E_m^0)} |\psi_m^0\rangle$$
(5.2)

in which  $\{|\psi_n^0\rangle\}$  is a complete set of eigenstates of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ . If the eigenvalue spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$  has degeneracy, the corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates are only valid provided one uses a *good* basis. For a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , a *good* basis consists of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

#### 5.2.2 Background for DPT involving the Zeeman effect

For a hydrogen atom in an external magnetic field, one can use the DPT to find the corrections to the energy spectrum. Using standard notations, the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  of a hydrogen atom is  $\hat{H}^0 = \frac{\hat{p}^2}{2m} - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0}\frac{1}{r}$ , which accounts only for the interaction of the electron with the nucleus via Coulomb attraction. The solution for the TISE for the hydrogen atom with Coulomb potential energy gives the unperturbed energies  $E_n^0 = -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{n^2}$ , where *n* is the principal quantum number. The perturbation is  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_{Z}$ , in which  $\hat{H}'_{Z}$  is the Zeeman term and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is the fine structure term. The Zeeman term accounts for the potential energy of the magnetic moments due to the orbital and spin angular momenta in the external magnetic field. The Zeeman term is given by  $\hat{H}'_{Z} = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{h}(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$  in which  $\vec{B}_{ext} = B_{ext}\hat{z}$  is a uniform, time independent external magnetic field along the  $\hat{z}$ -direction,  $\mu_B$  is the Bohr magneton and  $\hat{L}_z$  and  $\hat{S}_z$  are the operators corresponding to the *z*-component of the orbital and spin angular momenta, respectively. The fine structure term includes a relativistic correction for the kinetic energy and the spin-orbit coupling, and is expressed as  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ . Here,  $\hat{H}'_r = -\frac{\hat{p}^4}{8m^3c^2}$  is the relativistic correction term and  $\hat{H}'_{SO} = \frac{e^2}{8\pi\epsilon_0}\frac{1}{m^2c^2r^3}\vec{L}\cdot\vec{S}$  is the spin-orbit interaction term (all notations are standard).

We note that the unperturbed Hamiltonian is spherically symmetric since  $[\hat{H}^0, \hat{\vec{L}}] = 0$ . Therefore, for a fixed n,  $\hat{H}^0$  for the hydrogen atom is diagonal when any complete set of orthogonal states is chosen for the angular part of the basis (consisting of the product states of orbital and spin angular momenta). Thus, so long as the radial part of the basis is always chosen to be a stationary state wavefunction  $R_{nl}(r)$  for the unperturbed hydrogen atom (for a given principal quantum number n and azimuthal quantum number l), which we will assume throughout, the choice of a *good* basis amounts to choosing the angular part of the basis appropriately, i.e., ensuring that the perturbation is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Therefore, we focus on the angular part of the basis (or angular basis) to find a *good* basis and the corrections to the energies for the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  corresponding to the intermediate field Zeeman effect in the hydrogen atom. For the angular basis for each n, states in the "coupled" representation  $|n, l, j, m_j\rangle$  are labeled by the quantum numbers l, s, j, and  $m_j$  (in additional to n) and the total angular momentum is defined as  $\vec{J} = \vec{L} + \vec{S}$  (all notations are standard and *s* has been suppressed from the states  $|n, l, j, m_j\rangle$ since s = 1/2 for the electron is a fixed value for a hydrogen atom). States in the coupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}^2$ ,  $\hat{S}^2$ ,  $\hat{J}^2$ , and  $\hat{J}_Z$ . On the other hand, for each *n*, states in the "uncoupled" representation  $|n, l, m_l, m_s\rangle$  are labeled by the quantum numbers  $l, m_l$ , and  $m_s$  (in addition to *n*), in which all notations are standard. States in the uncoupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}^2$ ,  $\hat{S}^2$ ,  $\hat{L}_Z$ , and  $\hat{S}_Z$ .

An angular basis consisting of states in the coupled representation forms a *qood* basis for the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  since with this choice of the angular basis,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . On the other hand, a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation forms a good angular basis for the Zeeman perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  (in this case, first order PT yields the exact result since  $[\hat{H}^0, \hat{H}'_Z] = 0$ ). Therefore, for the intermediate field Zeeman effect, in which  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  are treated on equal footing ( we will use the notation  $\hat{H}'_{fs} \approx \hat{H}'_Z$  to denote that the energy corrections corresponding to  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  are comparable to  $\hat{H}'_{Z}$ ), neither a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation nor a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation forms a good angular basis to find perturbative corrections for the hydrogen atom placed in an external magnetic field. The following procedure describes how to determine a *good* angular basis and find the first order corrections to the energy spectrum for the Zeeman effect: (1) choose an initial basis consisting of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  (e.g., one is free to choose an angular basis consisting of states in the coupled representation or a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation or any other basis), (2) write the  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  matrices in the chosen basis, (3) identify  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , (4) diagonalize the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  to determine a *qood* basis, and (5) identify that the firstorder corrections to the energy spectrum are the diagonal matrix elements of the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix as given by Eq. 6.1 in the *qood* basis.

#### 5.3 METHODOLOGY FOR INVESTIGATING STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

Student difficulties with the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom for the Zeeman effect using DPT were investigated using five years of data involving responses from 64 upper-level undergraduate students and 42 first-year graduate students to open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional instruction in relevant concepts. The undergraduates were in an upper-level undergraduate QM course, and graduate students were in a graduate-level QM course. Additional insight was gained concerning these difficulties via responses of 13 students during a total of 45 hours of individual interviews using the "think aloud" protocol in which they were asked to answer the questions aloud that were posed without being disturbed [53]. Only at the end, they were asked to clarify any issues. Students were provided with all relevant information discussed in the introduction and background section and had lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts. Similar percentages of undergraduate and graduate students displayed difficulties with DPT.

We first analyzed responses of 32 undergraduates on questions related to DPT in the context of the Zeeman effect for hydrogen atom administered in two previous years. Then, we examined the difficulties that 32 undergraduate and 42 graduate students had with identifying a good basis for the Zeeman effect in the following three years as part of an in-class quiz after traditional lecture-based instruction. In all questions, students were told that the radial part of the basis is chosen to be the stationary state wavefunction  $R_{nl}(r)$ . The following question is representative of a series of questions that were posed after traditional lecturebased instruction on relevant concepts and after students had engaged with the QuILT (the operator  $\hat{H}'$ , in Q1, is a proxy for the operators  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ ,  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  that were listed individually in three separate questions on the pretest after traditional, lecture-based instruction and posttest after engaging with the QuILT):

**Q1.** A perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  acts on a hydrogen atom with the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0}\left(\frac{1}{r}\right)$ . For the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}$ , circle <u>ALL</u> of the representations that can be chosen as the angular part of a "good" basis and explain your reasoning. Assume that for all cases, the principal quantum number is restricted to n = 2.

*i.* Coupled representation,

*ii.* Uncoupled representation,

*iii.* Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),

iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),

#### v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation.

We note that options iii and iv were given without the condition of the same l in one year of the study and that there was no difference in student performance based upon whether the wording of the question included the same l or not for  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ .

In order to find the first-order corrections to the energies, one must first choose a good basis. Q1 focuses on the bases that form a good basis for the perturbation Hamiltonian for the intermediate field Zeeman effect with  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_{Z}$ , as well as the operators  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  and  $\hat{H}'_{Z}$  individually. Knowledge of the bases that form a good angular basis for the individual perturbation operators  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  and  $\hat{H}'_{Z}$  can be helpful when determining a good basis for the intermediate field Zeeman effect with the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_{Z}$ .

The unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  is spherically symmetric with unperturbed energies only dependent on n and therefore options i, ii, iii, and iv in Q1 all form a complete set of angular part of the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Therefore, one must consider which set of angular basis states in Q1 also diagonalizes the given  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Since the given degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  corresponds to n = 2, a good angular basis is one in which the perturbation matrix is also diagonal in that subspace.

In each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal if the basis is chosen to consist of states in the coupled representation (option i in Q1) and the Zeeman term is diagonal if the basis is chosen to consist of states in the uncoupled representation (option ii in Q1), but not vice versa. Therefore, for the intermediate field Zeeman effect, in which the perturbation is  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ , neither a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation nor a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation forms a good basis and option v in Q1 is the correct answer. In order to determine a good basis for the intermediate field Zeeman effect, one may first choose an initial basis consisting of states in either the coupled or uncoupled representation and then diagonalize the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_{Z}$  in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Thus, students must first express either the  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  or  $\hat{H}'_{Z}$  matrix in an initial basis in which it is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Then, they must be able to diagonalize the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_{Z}$ in the degenerate n = 2 subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and be able to find the corrections to the energy spectrum.

Below, we discuss some common difficulties with corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom for the Zeeman effect found via research that interfere with students choosing a *good* basis and using DPT correctly in this context. We then discuss how the difficulties were used as a guide in the DPT QuILT to help students find the corrections to the energy spectrum due to the intermediate field Zeeman effect.

#### 5.4 STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

Students had some difficulties with DPT in general (not restricted to the context of the Zeeman effect only). For example, when students were asked to determine a *good* basis for finding the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom, many students did not even realize that DPT should be used. Other students knew that they had to use DPT to find the corrections to the wavefunction, but they did not use DPT to find the first-order corrections to the energies. These students often incorrectly claimed that they did not need to use DPT since no terms in  $E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle$ ) "blow up".

In the context of the intermediate field Zeeman effect, some students only focused on the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  when asked to determine a *good* basis for finding the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom. In particular, they did not take into account the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  (omitted it altogether) and focused only on the Zeeman term as the perturbation. If the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is neglected, then one can determine the exact energies for  $\hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  and there is no need for perturbation theory since  $[\hat{H}^0, \hat{H}'_Z] = 0$ . However, the fine structure term should be considered when determining the corrections to the unperturbed Table 14: The percentage of students who chose the listed angular representations as those that form a good angular basis for the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  and the percentage of students who did not select any option in Q1 after traditional lecture-based instruction for undergraduates (number of students N = 32) and graduate students (N = 42).

Option	Undergraduate	Graduate	
	$\mathrm{Students}(\%)$	Students(%)	
i	28	29	
ii	22	17	
iii	16	12	
iv	13	12	
v	44	33	
Blank	16	17	

energy spectrum.

As noted, to probe students' understanding of a good basis for the corrections to the energy spectrum due to the intermediate field Zeeman effect, students were asked question Q1. In the context of the intermediate field Zeeman effect, in which the perturbation is  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ , students struggled to realize that neither a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation nor a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation forms a good basis for the perturbative corrections to the hydrogen atom placed in an external magnetic field. The results are summarized in Table 14. Table 14 shows that only 44% of undergraduate students and 33% of graduate students correctly identified that option v in Q1 is the correct answer for the Zeeman effect. Additionally, 16% of undergraduate and 17% of graduate students did not provide any answer to the multiple-choice question Q1 after traditional lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts.

Below, we discuss student difficulties that hinder their ability to select the representation that forms a *good* angular basis in Q1 and find the corrections to the energy spectrum. In this section, we focus on the qualitative results found primarily from student responses during the think aloud interviews.

## 5.4.1 Difficulty understanding why diagonalizing the entire $\hat{H}'$ matrix is problematic

Many students did not realize that when the initially chosen basis is not a good basis and the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  do not commute, they must diagonalize the  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  matrix only in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . When presented with a similar system and asked to determine the first order corrections to the energies, one interviewed student who attempted to diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix justified his reasoning by incorrectly stating, "We must find the simultaneous eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ ." This student, and many others, did not realize that when  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ do not commute, we cannot simultaneously diagonalize  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  since they do not share a complete set of eigenstates. Students struggled with the fact that if  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  do not commute, diagonalizing  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  produces a basis in which  $\hat{H}^0$  is not diagonal. Also, since  $\hat{H}^0$  is the dominant term and  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  provides only small corrections, we must ensure that the basis states used to determine the perturbative corrections in Eqs. 6.1 and 6.2 remain eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

# 5.4.2 Incorrectly claiming that BOTH a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation and a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation are *qood* bases for the intermediate field Zeeman effect

Many students had difficulty identifying a good basis for perturbative corrections for the intermediate field Zeeman effect. For example, in Q1, many students correctly identified that the good angular basis for the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation (option i) and also correctly identified that the good angular basis for the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation (option ii in Q1). However, after correctly identifying the good angular basis for the two perturbations individually, some students did not realize that neither the coupled nor the

uncoupled representation (option v in Q1) forms a good angular basis for the Zeeman effect in which the perturbation is  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ . One interviewed student incorrectly claimed that "the coupled are a good basis for  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  and uncoupled are a good basis for  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , so both coupled and uncoupled form a good basis for  $\hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ ." This student and others with this type of response incorrectly thought that since a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation (option i in Q1) forms a good basis for the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  and a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation (option ii in Q1) forms a good angular basis for the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , a good basis for the perturbation consisting of the sum of these two perturbations is either a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation.

#### 5.4.3 Incorrectly claiming that a good basis does not exist for the Zeeman effect

In Q1, some students who correctly identified that the good angular basis for the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation and also correctly identified that a good angular basis for the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation correctly chose that neither the coupled nor the uncoupled representation forms a good basis for the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  (option v in Q1) but then used incorrect reasoning to do so. Two common examples are as follows:

Some students incorrectly argued that since neither an angular basis consisting of states in the coupled representation nor a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation forms a *good* basis, a *good* basis does not exist for this case. They struggled to realize that the coupled representation or the uncoupled representation were not the only two possibilities for the angular part of the basis. One interviewed student with this type of reasoning had difficulty understanding the meaning of options iii and iv in Q1, stating: "I don't know what a linear combination of coupled or uncoupled states is. I thought there were just coupled states or uncoupled states." This student and others with this type of reasoning did not realize that a good basis could be constructed from a linear combination of states in the coupled representation (or equivalently a linear combination of states in the uncoupled representation). Some students had difficulty realizing that any linear combination of states from the same degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  are also eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ . For example, one student who correctly identified that neither the coupled nor the uncoupled representation forms a *good* basis for the Zeeman effect argued that "no *good* basis exists since we cannot diagonalize a part of the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix ( $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ) without affecting the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix." This student and others who provided similar incorrect reasoning claimed that by diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix would no longer be diagonal. However, due to the degeneracy, ANY linear combination of states from the same degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Therefore, diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the

## 5.4.4 Incorrectly claiming that the choice of the initial basis affects corrections to the energy spectrum

Of the students who correctly identified that a *good* basis for the Zeeman effect will consist of a special linear combination of states in the coupled representation (or, equivalently, a special linear combination of states in the uncoupled representation), many did not realize that the first order corrections to the energy spectrum would be the same regardless of the initial choice of the basis. Since neither a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation nor a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation forms a *qood* basis, a *qood* basis cannot easily be identified at the onset. In order to determine a *qood* basis and the first order corrections to the energy spectrum due to the Zeeman effect, one can initially choose a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation and then diagonalize  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . However, one could also initially choose a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation and then diagonalize  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  to determine a *good* basis and the first order corrections to the energy spectrum due to the Zeeman effect. Regardless of the choice of the initial basis, after diagonalizing  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the first order corrections to the energy spectrum due to the Zeeman effect will be the same in any good basis. Many students thought that the first order corrections to the energies depended on the initial choice of basis. Therefore, if one chooses a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation then the first order corrections in this case would be different than those obtained had a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation been chosen as the initial basis. However, it does not make sense experimentally that the observed perturbative corrections would depend upon the choice of basis. Lack of appropriate connection between physics and mathematics in the context of DPT for the Zeeman effect sheds light on the difficulty students have in mathematical sense-making in QM. It also sheds light on the physics epistemology pertaining to whether one should get the same perturbative corrections in experiments regardless of the choice of initial basis or whether the initial choice of basis should impact what is experimentally measured values of energies.

# 5.4.5 Making computational mistakes while attempting to diagonalize the entire 8-dimensional $\hat{H}'$ matrix instead of diagonalizing the two separate $2 \times 2$ submatrices of the block diagonal matrix $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$

When asked to determine the first order corrections to the energies for the intermediate field Zeeman effect for the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , some students correctly identified that one can initially choose either a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation or a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation and then diagonalize  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_{Z}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . For example, in a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation  $(|n, l, j m_j\rangle)$ , the perturbation matrix  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{Z} + \hat{H}'_{fs}$ corresponding to the n = 2 subspace is given below (in which  $\gamma = \left(\frac{\alpha}{8}\right)^2 13.6$  eV,  $\alpha = \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0 hc}$ ,  $\beta = \mu_B B_{ext}$  and the basis states are chosen in the order  $|2, 0, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|2, 0, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|2, 1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|2, 1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{3}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|2, 1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|2, 1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , and  $|2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ):

-								-	_
	$5\gamma - \beta$	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	0	$5\gamma + \beta$	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	0	0	$\gamma-2\beta$	0	0	0	0	0	
<i>Ĥ</i> ′	0	0	0	$\gamma+2\beta$	0	0	0	0	
11 —	0	0	0	0	$\gamma - \frac{2}{3}\beta$	$\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta$	0	0	.
	0	0	0	0	$\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta$	$5\gamma - \frac{1}{3}\beta$	0	0	
	0	0	0	0	0	0	$\gamma + \frac{2}{3}\beta$	$\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta$	
	0	0	0	0	0	0	$\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta$	$5\gamma + \frac{1}{3}\beta$	

 $3\gamma + \frac{1}{3}\beta$ L However, when finding the corrections to the energy spectrum, some students attempted to diagonalize the entire  $8 \times 8 \hat{H}'$  matrix in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . While this approach is correct, it is easier to diagonalize the  $8 \times 8 \hat{H}'$  matrix by diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  only in the block diagonal subspaces with smaller dimensions than the initial  $8 \times 8 \hat{H}'$  matrix, i.e., the two separate  $2 \times 2$  matrices  $\begin{bmatrix} \gamma - \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta \\ \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 5\gamma - \frac{1}{3}\beta \end{bmatrix}$  and  $\begin{bmatrix} \gamma + \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta \\ \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 5\gamma + \frac{1}{3}\beta \end{bmatrix}$ . In general, an expert-like approach to diagonalizing the H' matrix involves diagonalizing  $\dot{H}'$  in the block diagonal subspaces with smaller dimensions and mathematical mistakes are less likely using this approach. However, many students did not realize that in order to determine a *qood* basis, one can diagonalize these block diagonal subspaces in order to diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . In other words, they struggled with the fact that to diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , one can diagonalize the two separate  $2 \times 2$  matrices instead of diagonalizing the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the n = 2 subpsace and obtain the linear combination of the states in the coupled representation that forms a *qood* basis for finding the perturbative corrections for the Zeeman effect.

## 5.5 METHODOLOGY FOR THE DEVELOPMENT AND VALIDATION OF THE QUILT

#### 5.5.1 Development and Validation of the QuILT

The difficulties described show that many students struggle in determining a *good* basis for finding the corrections to the energy spectrum for the Zeeman effect. Therefore, we developed a QuILT that takes into account these difficulties and strives to help students build a robust knowledge structure of these concepts. The development of the DPT QuILT started with an investigation of student difficulties via open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional instruction to advanced undergraduate and graduate students and conducting a cognitive task analysis from an expert perspective of the requisite knowledge [54]. The QuILT strives to help students build on their prior knowledge and addresses common difficulties found via research, some of which were discussed in the previous section.

The QuILT is inspired by Piaget's "optimal mismatch" framework as well as the preparation for future learning framework of Bransford and Schwartz. In Piaget's "optimal mismatch" framework, students are intentionally placed in a situation in which their current knowledge structures are inadequate and the students are required to reorganize existing structures or develop new structures to reconcile this conflict [55]. Bransford and Schwartz's preparation for future learning framework emphasizes that learning occurs when elements of innovation and efficiency are both present [56]. Innovation and efficiency describe two orthogonal components of instruction. Innovation describes aspects that are new to students, such as new concepts or new problem-solving skills. Efficiency is a measure of the structure and organization of the material, as well as how proficient the student is with the material. Instruction that incorporates only one of these elements leads to students becoming disengaged. If instruction is too innovative, students cannot connect the material with their prior knowledge and become frustrated. When the instruction is too efficient, students interact with repetitious material that does not provide intellectual stimulation and may become routine experts. However, they will not be able to transfer their learning to new situations.

In the QuILT, students are presented with innovative tasks. Whether it be examples,

hypothetical conversations, or calculations, the QuILT strives to help students develop a deeper understanding by actively working through the inquiry-based learning sequences. Student difficulties are incorporated in these examples and conversations to create a cognitive conflict in which the students are then guided through additional tasks designed to resolve these issues. Efficiency is addressed in the QuILT in several ways. First, the QuILT follows the sequence laid out in the cognitive task analysis. It is organized in a manner which attempts to build on the students' prior knowledge, and each section in the QuILT builds upon the previous section. Second, students are provided scaffolding designed to help address common difficulties, thus reducing the cognitive conflict. Third, the QuILT progressively reduces the scaffolding to help students solve problems without any assistance. Finally, as the students work through the different tasks, they develop more proficiency at identifying the concepts and answering the questions.

The development of the QuILT went through a cyclic, iterative process. The preliminary version was developed based upon the cognitive task analysis and knowledge of common student difficulties. Next, the QuILT underwent many iterations among the three researchers and then was iterated several times with three physics faculty members to ensure that they agreed with the content and wording. It was also administered to graduate and advanced undergraduate students in individual think-aloud interviews to ensure that the guided approach was effective, the questions were unambiguously interpreted, and to better understand the rationale for student responses. During these semi-structured interviews, students were asked to "think aloud" while answering the questions. Students first read the questions on their own and answered them without interruptions except that they were prompted to think aloud if they were quiet for a long time. After students had finished answering a particular question to the best of their ability, they were asked to further clarify and elaborate on issues that they had not clearly addressed earlier. The next step involved evaluating the impact of the QuILT on student learning and determining if the difficulties remained. Finally, modifications and improvements were made based upon the student and faculty feedback before it was administered to students in various QM courses.

#### 5.5.2 Structure of the QuILT

The QuILT uses a guided inquiry-based approach to learning and actively engages students in the learning process. It includes a pretest to be administered in class after traditional instruction in DPT. Then, students engage with the tutorial in small groups in class (or alone when using it as a self-paced learning tool in homework), and finally a posttest is administered in class. As students work through the tutorial, they are asked to predict what should happen in a given situation. Then, the tutorial strives to provide scaffolding and feedback as needed to bridge the gap between their initial knowledge and the level of understanding that is desired. Students are also provided checkpoints to reflect upon what they have learned and make explicit connections between what they are learning and their prior knowledge. They are given an opportunity in the checkpoints to reconcile differences between their predictions and the guidance provided before proceeding further.

The DPT QuILT uses a blend of guided inquiry-based learning sequences involving both qualitative and quantitative reasoning to improve students' understanding. For example, the QuILT requires qualitative reasoning while students reason about hypothetical student conversations and quantitative reasoning to determine the matrix elements of the perturbations  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  in the coupled and uncoupled representations.

### 5.5.3 Addressing Student Difficulties via Guided Learning Sequences in the QuILT

In the guided inquiry-based learning sequences in the QuILT, students actively engage with examples involving DPT in which they consider the perturbations  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ ,  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ as the perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$ . In this manner, students focus on the concepts involved in determining a good basis for the fine structure and Zeeman corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom separately before considering  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ . For the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ , students learn about (1) why DPT must be used (2) why care must be taken to choose a good basis for the Zeeman effect and (3) how to find perturbative corrections to the energy spectrum. Below, we discuss how the QuILT strives to address student difficulties and help them learn about the perturbative corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom due to the Zeeman effect using DPT.

Students first work through a warm-up for the tutorial that strives to help them identify the bases that consist of a complete set of eigenstates of operator  $\hat{H}^0$  and the bases in which the operators  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  and  $\hat{H}'_{Z}$  are diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . In addition, students also work through examples in which they must determine the matrix elements of the operators  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  or  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . For example, they calculate several diagonal and off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}_{SO}'$  and  $\hat{H}_{Z}'$  in both a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation and a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation. Students were asked to focus on calculating the matrix elements of the operator  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  in order to help them determine whether a basis consisting of states in the coupled or uncoupled representation forms a good basis for the fine structure perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ . Since the fine structure term is  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ , one must consider both  $\hat{H}'_r$  and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  when determining a good basis. However, the relativistic term  $\hat{H}'_r$  is spherically symmetric with energy depending on n and l and so  $\hat{H}'_r$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  for a basis consisting of states in the coupled or uncoupled representation for each fixed n and l. Students were asked to focus on the angular part of the basis that makes  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . The warmup strives to help students learn the prerequisites for finding a good basis for the hydrogen atom for the Zeeman effect in the context of DPT.

Helping students identify a good basis for the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ , the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , and  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ : The QuILT strives to help students learn that neither a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation nor a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation forms a good basis for the intermediate field Zeeman effect. As part of a guided inquiry-based sequence, students are asked to evaluate the validity of the following two statements in a hypothetical student conversation in the QuILT designed to scaffold students' learning:

**Student 1:** Since the coupled representation is a good basis for the fine structure term and the uncoupled representation is a good basis for the Zeeman term, both the coupled and uncoupled representation form good bases and are equally appropriate to find the first order corrections to the energies for  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ .

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. You cannot consider different bases for different parts of  $\hat{H}'$ . If we choose the coupled representation,  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  since  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is not diagonal in the coupled representation. Similarly, if we choose the uncoupled representation,  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ , is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  since  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is not diagonal in the uncoupled representation. Neither of these representations form a good basis.

#### Explain why you agree or disagree with Student 1 or Student 2.

Following this conversation, further scaffolding is provided through inquiry-based learning sequences which strive to help students reconcile that Student 2 is correct.

Students are also given scaffolding support to help them determine a good basis and first-order corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom for the Zeeman effect. The guided inquiry-based sequences in the QuILT strive to help students learn that neither a basis consisting of states in the coupled or uncoupled representation form a good basis. After diagonalizing  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_{Z}$  in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , a good basis is obtained which consists of a linear combination of states in the coupled (or, equivalently, the uncoupled) representation. Students are provided checkpoints that allow them to reconcile any differences between their initial reasoning and the correct reasoning.

Helping students realize that the initial choice of basis cannot affect the corrections to the energy spectrum: The QuILT strives to help students learn that one is free to choose either an initial basis consisting of states in the coupled representation or a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation and then diagonalize the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_{Z}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in order to determine a good basis (and the first order corrections to the energies due to the Zeeman effect). The following statements from a hypothetical student conversation from a guided inquiry-based sequence in the QuILT strive to help students learn that the initial choice of basis cannot change the first order corrections to the energy spectrum due to the Zeeman effect once a good basis has been found.

**Student 1:** Since the diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  will depend on the choice of initial basis, a different choice of the initial basis in which we diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate

subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  will change the first order corrections to the energies.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. After diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H^0}$ , a good basis is obtained and the first order correction to the energy will be the same regardless of which basis, e.g., the coupled or uncoupled representation, you had initially chosen. In a good basis, you will end up with the same diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  which are the first order corrections to the energies.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Students are provided additional scaffolding support to help them reconcile that Student 2 is correct in the preceding conversation. In a *good* basis, the diagonal matrix elements of the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  are the first order corrections to the energies regardless of the choice of the initial basis.

Helping students reflect upon the fact that diagonalizing the two separate  $2 \times 2$  submatrices of the block diagonal matrix  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$ in the n = 2 subspace: In the QuILT, when basis states are chosen to be states in the coupled representation in an appropriate order, the  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  matrix is block diagonal. Students are provided scaffolding support to help them realize that one is free to choose the initial angular basis states in any order to construct the matrices without affecting the first order corrections to the energy spectrum and that choosing basis states in a certain order may make determining the first order corrections to the energy spectrum easier to calculate. In particular, the QuILT strives to help students learn that in order to determine a good basis for the Zeeman effect in the n = 2 subspace, one can diagonalize the block diagonal matrix  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  by diagonalizing the two separate  $2 \times 2$  submatrices of the block diagonal  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  matrix rather than diagonalizing the entire  $8 \times 8 \hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  matrix if the basis states are chosen in the order given earlier. The following student conversation regarding diagonalizing the  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  matrix in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  for the Zeeman effect is part of a guided inquiry-based sequence in which students must reason about and explain whether each hypothetical student's statement is correct:

**Student 1:** In the case of n = 2,  $\hat{H}^0$  possesses an eight-fold degeneracy, which means that in order to find a good basis for the correction to the n = 2 energy spectrum, we must diagonalize the entire 8 x 8  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . **Student 2:** We must make an effort to diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  only in those block diagonal subspaces with smaller dimensions in order to diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  to obtain the good basis set. When I calculate the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix for n = 2 in the coupled representation and the angular basis states are chosen in the order  $|\psi_1\rangle = |2, 0, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2\rangle = |2, 0, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_3\rangle = |2, 1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\rangle, |\psi_4\rangle = |2, 1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{3}{2}\rangle, |\psi_5\rangle = |2, 1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle,$  $|\psi_6\rangle = |2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_7\rangle = |2, 1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, and |\psi_8\rangle = |2, 1, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, I get the block diagonal$  $matrix <math>\hat{H}'$  below

	$5\gamma - \beta$	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
$\hat{H'} =$	0	$5\gamma + \beta$	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	0	0	$\gamma-2\beta$	0	0	0	0	0	
	0	0	0	$\gamma+2\beta$	0	0	0	0	
	0	0	0	0	$\gamma - \frac{2}{3}\beta$	$\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta$	0	0	
	0	0	0	0	$\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta$	$5\gamma - \frac{1}{3}\beta$	0	0	
	0	0	0	0	0	0	$\gamma + \frac{2}{3}\beta$	$\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta$	
	0	0	0	0	0	0	$\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta$	$5\gamma + \frac{1}{3}\beta$	
					Г	$2 \rho \sqrt{2}$			

We will only need to diagonalize the 2 × 2 matrices  $\begin{vmatrix} \gamma - \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta \\ \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 5\gamma - \frac{1}{3}\beta \end{vmatrix}$  and

 $\begin{bmatrix} \gamma + \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta \\ \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 5\gamma + \frac{1}{3}\beta \end{bmatrix}$  to obtain the good basis. Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

The QuILT strives to help students learn that Student 1's approach is valid, but Student 2 uses a more efficient approach that is less prone to errors in obtaining a *good* basis. Students are asked to summarize in words how to determine a *good* basis and the first-order corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom for the Zeeman effect. Students are then asked to calculate a *good* basis and the first-order corrections to the energy spectrum for the n = 2 subspace. They are provided checkpoints that allow them to reconcile any differences between their initial reasoning and the correct reasoning provided in the checkpoints.

#### 5.6 EVALUATION OF THE QUILT

Once the researchers determined that the QuILT was successful in one-on-one implementation using a think-aloud protocol, it was administered in graduate and upper-level undergraduate classes. Both undergraduate and graduate students were given a pretest after traditional instruction in relevant concepts in DPT but before working through the tutorial. The pretests were not returned to the students after grading. The undergraduates worked through the tutorial in class for two days and were asked to work on the remainder of the tutorial as homework. The graduate students were given the tutorial as their only homework assignment for the week. After working through and submitting the completed tutorial, both groups were given the posttest in class. Students were given enough time in class to work through the pretest and posttest.

The pre/posttest results for Q1 are summarized in Table 15 and suggest that the QuILT was helpful in reducing student difficulties with these concepts. In particular, 83% of the graduate students and 97% of the undergraduate students correctly identified that a good basis for the intermediate field Zeeman effect is option v in Q1. All of these students chose option v in Q1 as the only correct answer. In addition, many students correctly explained their reasoning for why they chose option v in Q1. For example, the following was a written response in the posttest, "Neither (coupled representation or uncoupled representation) work. We must diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace to find a (basis consisting of a) linear combination of states (in the coupled/uncoupled representation)." After engaging with the QuILT, the majority of the students correctly chose that neither a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation form a good basis and displayed correct reasoning for their answer on the posttest.

As can be seen in Table 18, the graduate students and undergraduate students generally performed at about the same level on Q1 on the pretest. However, the undergraduates outperformed the graduate students on the posttest in identifying the options in Q1 that form a *good* basis. One possible explanation for the undergraduates outperforming the graduate students on the posttest could be the grade incentive associated with the QuILT. The QuILT accounted for a larger percent of the undergraduates' overall course grade and

Table 15: The percentage of students who chose the listed options as representations to form a good basis for the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  and the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the percentage of students who did not select any option in Q1 on the pretest and posttest for graduate students (N = 42) and undergraduate students (N = 32).

	Graduate	e Students	Undergraduate Students		
Option	Pretest (%)	Posttest (%)	Pretest (%)	Posttest $(\%)$	
i	29	17	28	3	
ii	17	17	22	0	
iii	12	10	16	3	
iv	12	10	13	0	
V	33	83	44	97	
Blank	17	0	16	0	

the components of the QuILT were accounted for differently for the course grade for the two groups of students. In particular, the posttest for the undergraduate students was graded for correctness in both years while the posttest for the graduate students was graded for completeness in Year 1 and for correctness in Year 2. Additionally, the undergraduate students knew that the material from the QuILT could appear on their examinations while the graduate students were told by the graduate instructor that this material was a review of the undergraduate quantum mechanics and that no material from the QuILT would appear on their examinations. But rather, more complex problems on the DPT would appear on the exams. The fact that the graduate students were given very small grade incentive to learn the material in the QuILT may have decreased their motivation to engage as deeply with the QuILT as the undergraduates and may explain why the graduate students did not perform as well as the undergraduate students on the posttest.

#### 5.7 SUMMARY

Both upper-level undergraduate and graduate students struggled with finding perturbative corrections to the hydrogen atom energy spectrum for the intermediate field Zeeman effect using DPT. Interviewed students' responses suggested that some of them held epistemological beliefs inconsistent with the framework of QM and struggled with mathematical sense-making in the context of QM in which the paradigm is novel [15]. After traditional instruction, some students claimed that different initial choice of the basis before a good basis has been found will yield different corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom for the Zeeman effect. These students had difficulty in connecting experimental observations with quantum theory and in correctly reasoning that since the corrections to the energy spectrum can be measured experimentally, different choices of the initial basis cannot yield different physically observable corrections to the energy spectrum. Since students are still developing expertise in QM and the DPT requires appropriate integration of mathematical and physical concepts, cognitive overload can be high while reasoning about these problems [52]. Advanced students found it challenging to do metacognition [52] in this context of QM and provided responses that were not consistent with each other.

Using the common difficulties of advanced students with the corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom for the intermediate field Zeeman effect, we developed and evaluated a research-based QuILT which focuses on helping students reason about and find a *good* basis for the Zeeman effect. Since the DPT requires students to apply advanced mathematical concepts in the context of a concrete physical problem, students often struggled to connect and apply mathematics correctly in the physics context. For example, in order to be able to determine a *good* basis and corrections to the energies for the Zeeman effect, one must have a strong background in linear algebra and be able to apply it in the context of solving quantum physics problem involving DPT for the intermediate field Zeeman effect. Since students' working memory while solving these problems involving the Zeeman effect is constrained to a limited number of "chunks", cognitive load may become high and it may become challenging for many students to be able to do sufficient metacognition without appropriate guidance and scaffolding support.

The QuILT strives to provide appropriate scaffolding and feedback using a guided inquiry-based approach to help students develop a functional understanding of relevant concepts. The evaluation shows that the QuILT is effective in improving students' understanding of the perturbative corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom for the Zeeman effect. In particular, both on the written posttest and during interviews, student responses afforded opportunity to probe their reasoning. We find that the QuILT helped students reason about DPT more consistently and be able to reason about why neither a basis consisting of states in the coupled nor the uncoupled representation forms a *good* basis for the Zeeman effect.

#### 5.8 ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the NSF for award PHY-1505460. We are also thankful to members of the Department of Physics and Astronomy at the University of Pittsburgh (especially R. P. Devaty). Additionally, we thank the students who interviewed to help improve the QuILT and our understanding of student difficulties.

#### **Chapter References**

- [1] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 69, 885 (2001).
- [2] A. Kohnle et al., A new introductory quantum mechanics curriculum, Eur. J. Phys. 35, 015001 (2014).
- [3] A. Kohnle et al., Developing and evaluating animations for teaching quantum mechanics concepts, Eur. J. Phys. 31, 1441 (2010).
- [4] D. Domert, C. Linder, and A. Ingerman, Probability as a conceptual hurdle to understanding one-dimensional quantum scattering and tunnelling, Eur. J. Phys. 26, 47 (2004).
- [5] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics at the beginning of graduate instruction, Am. J. Phys. 76, 277 (2008).
- [6] R. Muller and H. Wiesner, Teaching quantum mechanics on an introductory level, Am. J. Phys. 70, 200 (2002).
- [7] D. Zollman, N. S. Rebello, and K. Hogg, Quantum mechanics for everyone: Hands-on activities integrated with technology, Am. J. Phys. 70, 252 (2002).
- [8] A. Maries, R. Sayer, and C. Singh, Investigating transfer of learning in advanced quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD, edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015), pp. 207-210 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.047.
- [9] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Analogous patterns of student reasoning difficulties in introductory physics and upper-level quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR, edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, and D. Jones (2014), pp. 46-49 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.inv.010.
- [10] S. Siddiqui and C. Singh, Surveying instructors' attitudes and approaches to teaching quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 297 (2010).
- [11] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics in one spatial dimension, Am. J. Phys. 80, 252 (2012).

- [12] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 301 (2010).
- [13] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Cognitive issues in learning advanced physics: An example from quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1179, 63 (2009).
- [14] S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Categorization of quantum mechanics problems by professors and students, Euro. J. Phys. 31, 57 (2010).
- [15] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Framework for understanding the patterns of student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020119 (2015).
- [16] M. Wittmann, R. Steinberg, and E. Redish, Investigating student understanding of quantum physics: Spontaneous models of conductivity, Am. J. Phys. **70**, 218 (2002).
- [17] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum states while translating state vectors in Dirac notation to wave functions in position and momentum representations, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015) pp. 211-214 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.048.
- [18] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating student difficulties with time dependence of expectation values in quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2014) pp. 245 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.049.
- [19] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Students' understanding of Stern-Gerlach experiment, AIP Conference Proceedings 1179, 309 (2009) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3266744.
- [20] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Review of student difficulties in upper-level quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020117 (2015).
- [21] C. Singh, Transfer of learning in quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 790, 23 (2005) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.2084692.
- [22] C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum mechanics formalism, AIP Conference Proceedings 883, 185 (2007).
- [23] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, The effect of giving explicit incentives to correct mistakes on subsequent problem solving in quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015) pp. 67-70 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.012.
- [24] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Investigating student difficulties with Dirac notation, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2014) pp. 345-348 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.074.

- [25] A. J. Mason and C. Singh, Do advanced students learn from their mistakes without explicit intervention?, Am. J. Phys. **78**, 760 (2010).
- [26] C. Singh, M. Belloni, and W. Christian, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics, Physics Today 59, 43 (2006).
- [27] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics via the Stern-Gerlach experiment, Am. J. Phys. 79, 499 (2011).
- [28] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: I. Investigation of difficulties, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8, 010117 (2012).
- [29] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: II. Development of research-based learning tools, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8, 010118 (2012).
- [30] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving student understanding of addition of angular momentum in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER **9**, 010101 (2013).
- [31] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics by using peer instruction tools, AIP Conference Proceedings 1413, 77 (2012) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3679998.
- [32] C. Singh, Assessing and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 818, 69 (2006) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.22177025.
- [33] C. Singh, Helping students learn quantum mechanics for quantum computing, AIP Conference Proceedings 883, 42 (2007) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.2508687.
- [34] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, Improving performance in quantum mechanics with explicit incentives to correct mistakes, Phys. Rev. PER **12**, 010121 (2016).
- [35] C. Singh, Interactive learning tutorials on quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 76, 400 (2008).
- [36] S. DeVore and C. Singh, Development of an interactive tutorial on quantum key distribution, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference*, Minneapolis, MN edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2015) pp. 59-62 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.011.
- [37] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Developing an interactive tutorial on a Mach-Zehnder interferometer with single photons, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference*, Minneapolis, MN edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2015) pp. 59-62 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.056.
- [38] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Interactive tutorial to improve student understanding of single photon experiments involving a Mach-Zehnder interferometer, Eur. J. Phys. 37, 024001 (2016).

- [39] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Developing an interactive tutorial on a quantum eraser, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference*, Minneapolis, MN edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2015) pp. 345-348 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.040.
- [40] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement, AIP Conference Proceedings. 1289, 345 (2010) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3515241.
- [41] B. Brown and C. Singh, Development and evaluation of a quantum interactive learning tutorial on Larmor Precession of spin, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Phys. Ed. Res. Conference*, Minneapolis, MN edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2015) pp. 47-50 http://dx.doi.org//10.1119/perc.2014.pr.008.
- [42] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the probability distributions for measuring physical observables in quantum mechanics, Euro. J. Phys. 38, 025705 (2017).
- [43] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics in the context of single photon interference, Phys. Rev. PER 13 010117 (2017).
- [44] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the expectation values of observables in quantum mechanics," Euro. J. Phys. 38, 045701 (2017).
- [45] R. Sayer, A. Maries and C. Singh, A quantum interactive learning tutorial on the doubleslit experiment to improve student understanding of quantum mechanics, Phys Rev PER 13, 010123 (2017).
- [46] C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman, and C. Singh, Developing and evaluating an interactive tutorial on degenerate perturbation theory, in *Proceedings of the 2016 Physics Education Conference*, Sacramento, CA edited by D. Jones, L. Ding, and A. Traxler (2016) pp.184-187 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2016.pr.041.
- [47] J. Tuminaro and E. Redish, Elements of a cognitive model of physics problem solving: Epistemic games. *Phys. Rev. PER* 3, 020101 (2007).
- [48] D. Hammer, A. Elby, R.E. Scherr, and E. F. Redish, Resources, framing, and transfer, in *Transfer of Learning from a Modern Multidisciplinary Perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age Publishing, Greenwich, 2005), pp. 89-120.
- [49] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin, and C. Singh, The impact of students' epistemological framing on a task requiring representational consistency, in *Proceedings of the 2016 Physics Education Research Conference*, Sacramento, CA, edited by D. Jones, L. Ding, and A. Traxler (2016) pp. 212-215 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2016.pr.048.

- [50] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Challenges in designing appropriate scaffolding to improve students' representational consistency: The case of a Gauss's law problem, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 020103 (2017).
- [51] J. Li and C. Singh, Students' difficulties with equations involving circuit elements, AIP Conference Proceedings **1413**, 243 (2012).
- [52] J. Sweller, "Cognitive load theory, learning difficulty, and instructional design," in *Learn-ing and Instruction* Vol. 4 (1994), pp. 295-312.
- [53] M. T. H. Chi, in *The Think Aloud Method: A Practical Guide to Modeling Cognitive Processes*, edited by Maarten W. van Someren, Yvonne F. Barnard, and Jacobijn A. C. Sandberg (Academic Press, London, 1994), pp. 1-12.
- [54] A Guide to Task Analysis, edited by B. Kirwan and L. K. Ainsworth, (CRC Press, London, 1992).
- [55] J. Piaget, Success and Understanding (Harvard University Press, Cambridge, 1978).
- [56] D. Schwartz, J. Bransford, and D. Sears, "Efficiency and innovation in transfer," in *Transfer of Learning from a Modern Multidisciplinary Perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age, Greenwich, 2005), pp. 1-51.

# 6.0 DEVELOPING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON DEGENERATE PERTURBATION THEORY: LIMITING CASES OF THE STRONG AND WEAK FIELD ZEEMAN EFFECT

#### 6.1 INTRODUCTION

A major goal of physics courses, especially those for the physics majors, is to help students learn to think like a physicist [1]. In many physics courses, in addition to helping students learn physics content, there is emphasis on helping them develop problem-solving, reasoning, and metacognitive skills [2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 24, 25, 26]. In physics, problem-solving, reasoning, and metacognitive skills can involve, for example, planning a solution to a problem, monitoring one's problem solving, considering limiting cases appropriately and evaluating the final answer. In particular, physicists often utilize limiting cases when appropriate to simplify the problem-solving process and to check whether the results in those limits make sense. Students often learn about limiting cases throughout the physics curriculum, from introductory physics to advanced undergraduate and graduate level courses. We have been developing several Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorials (QuILTs) that strive to help students develop problem-solving, reasoning, and metacognitive skills including learning to use limiting cases and understanding their utility and applicability [27].

Here we discuss student understanding of limiting cases in the context of degenerate perturbation theory for finding the corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom for the Zeeman effect and the development and validation of a research-based QuILT to improve student understanding. The origin of the Zeeman term in the hydrogen atom involves the potential energy of the magnetic moments due to the orbital and spin angular momentum in an external magnetic field. The Zeeman effect is the shift in the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom due to the presence of an external magnetic field, and it is proportional to the strength of the external magnetic field. In addition, the fine structure term in the hydrogen atom includes corrections due to the spin-orbit coupling and a relativistic correction for the kinetic energy. We focus on two limiting cases: the strong and weak field Zeeman effects. The strong field Zeeman effect occurs when the corrections to the energies due to the Zeeman term are much greater than the corrections to the energies due to the fine structure term. The weak field Zeeman effect occurs when the corrections to the energies due to the fine structure term are much greater than the corrections to the energies due to the fine structure term are much greater than the corrections to the energies due to the fine structure term are much greater than the corrections to the energies due to the fine structure term are much greater than the corrections to the energies due to the Zeeman term.

The Time-Independent Schrödinger Equation (TISE) for the Hamiltonian with the fine structure and Zeeman corrections cannot be solved exactly. Nevertheless, since the finestructure term and, in general, the Zeeman term are significantly smaller than the unperturbed Hamiltonian, perturbation theory (PT) is an excellent method for determining the approximate solutions to the TISE and the corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom. Due to the degeneracy in the hydrogen atom energy spectrum, degenerate perturbation theory (DPT) must be used to find the corrections for the strong and weak field Zeeman effect.

It is important to help students develop a functional understanding of DPT in order to find the corrections to the energies for the strong and weak field Zeeman effects. However, quantum mechanics (QM) is challenging for upper-level undergraduate and Ph. D. level students (e.g., see Refs. [28, 29, 30, 33, 31, 32, 34, 35, 36, 37, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 44, 45, 46, 47, 48]). Since advanced students often struggle with the DPT for the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effect, we investigated student difficulties with finding the first-order corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom for the strong and weak field Zeeman effects using DPT.

There have been a number of prior research studies aimed at investigating student reasoning in QM [49, 50, 51, 52, 53, 54, 55, 56, 57, 58, 59] and using the findings as resources for improving student understanding [60, 61, 62, 63, 64, 65, 66, 67]. However, there have

been relaitively few studies investigating student understanding of DPT [68]. We have been developing a set of research-based learning tools that are inspired by research studies conducted to identify student difficulties with QM and findings of cognitive research. One such research-based tool is the Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorial (QuILT) which strives to help students develop a solid grasp of QM [69, 70, 71, 72, 73, 74, 75, 76, 77, 78, 79]. In this paper we describe the development and validation of the research-based QuILT focusing on DPT that uses student difficulties as resources. The QuILT strives to help students learn to find the corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom for the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effect.

#### 6.2 BACKGROUND

We first discuss the requisite knowledge students must have to use DPT in general and in the limiting contexts of the strong and weak field Zeeman effects in particular.

#### 6.2.1 Basics for DPT

PT is a useful approximation method for finding the energies and the energy eigenstates for a system for which the TISE is not exactly solvable. The Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}$  for the system can be expressed as the sum of two terms, the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$ , i.e.,  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'$ . The TISE for the unperturbed Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}^0 \psi_n^0 = E_n^0 \psi_n^0$ , (where  $\psi_n^0$  is the  $n^{th}$  unperturbed energy eigenstate and  $E_n^0$  is the  $n^{th}$  unperturbed energy), is exactly solvable. The energies can be approximated as  $E_n = E_n^0 + E_n^1 + E_n^2 + \ldots$  where  $E_n^i$  for i = 1, 2, 3. are the  $i^{th}$  order corrections to the  $n^{th}$  energy of the system.

In non-degenerate PT, the first-order correction to the  $n^{th}$  energy is

$$E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle \tag{6.1}$$

and the first-order correction to the  $n^{th}$  unperturbed energy eigenstate is

$$|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{(E_n^0 - E_m^0)} |\psi_m^0\rangle, \tag{6.2}$$

in which  $\{|\psi_n^0\rangle\}$  is a complete set of eigenstates of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ . When the eigenvalue spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$  has degeneracy (i.e., two or more eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  have the same energy so that two or more diagonal elements of  $\hat{H}^0$  are equal), Eqs. 6.1 and 6.2 from nondegenerate perturbation theory are still valid provided one uses a good basis. For a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , we define a good basis as consisting of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . In a good basis,  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Therefore, the terms  $\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle$  in Eq. 6.2 for the wavefunction are zero when  $m \neq n$  so that the expression for the corrections to the wavefunction in Eq. 6.2 does not have terms that diverge. In a good basis, Eq. 6.1 is also valid for finding the first order corrections to the energies (which are the diagonal elements of the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix as given by Eq. 6.1).

#### 6.2.2 Background for DPT involving the limiting cases of the Zeeman effect

For a hydrogen atom in an external magnetic field, one can use DPT to find the corrections to the energy spectrum. Using standard notations, the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  of a hydrogen atom is  $\hat{H}^0 = \frac{\hat{p}^2}{2m} - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0} \left(\frac{1}{r}\right)$ , where *m* is the reduced mass and *r* is the radial distance between the proton and electron which accounts only for the interaction of the electron with the nucleus via Coulomb attraction (other symbols also have their usual meaning). The solution for the TISE for the hydrogen atom with Coulomb potential energy gives the unperturbed energies  $E_n^0 = -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{n^2}$ , where *n* is the principal quantum number. The perturbation is  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$ , in which  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is the Zeeman term and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is the fine structure term. The Zeeman term accounts for the potential energy of the magnetic moments due to the orbital and spin angular momenta in the external magnetic field. The Zeeman term is given by  $\hat{H}'_Z = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$  in which  $\hat{B}_{ext} = B_{ext}\hat{z}$  is a uniform, time independent external magnetic field along the  $\hat{z}$ -direction,  $\mu_B$  is the Bohr magneton and  $\hat{L}_z$  and  $\hat{S}_z$  are the operators corresponding to the z component of the orbital and spin angular momenta, respectively. The fine structure term includes the spin-orbit coupling and a relativistic correction for the kinetic energy and is expressed as  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ . Here,  $\hat{H}'_r = -\frac{\hat{p}^4}{8m^3c^2}$  is the relativistic correction term and  $\hat{H}'_{SO} = \left(\frac{e^2}{8\pi\epsilon_0}\right) \frac{1}{m^2c^2r^3}(\vec{L}\cdot\vec{S})$  is the spin-orbit interaction term (all notations are standard).

We note that  $\hat{H}^0$  for the hydrogen atom is diagonal when ANY complete set of orthogonal states with the same n is chosen for the angular part of the basis (consisting of the product states of orbital and spin angular momenta). Thus, so long as the radial part of the basis is always chosen to be stationary state wavefunctions  $R_{nl}$  for the hydrogen atom (for a given principle quantum number n and azimuthal quantum number l), the choice of a *good* basis amounts to choosing the angular part of the basis (the part of the basis that involves the product states of the orbital and spin angular momenta) appropriately. Therefore, we focus on the angular part of the basis for the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  to find a *good* basis and the corrections to the energies for the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  corresponding to the limiting cases of the Zeeman corrections to the hydrogen atom. The total angular momentum is defined as  $\vec{J} = \vec{L} + \vec{S}$ . For the angular part of the basis, states in the coupled representation  $|l,j, m_j\rangle$  are labeled by the quantum numbers l, s, j, and  $m_j$  where l is the azimuthal quantum number, s is the spin quantum number, j is the total angular momentum number, and  $m_j$  is the z component of the total angular momentum quantum number (all notations are standard and s = 1/2 has been suppressed from the states  $|l, j, m_j\rangle$  since s = 1/2 is a fixed value for a neutral hydrogen atom). On the other hand, states in the uncoupled representation  $|l, m_l, m_s\rangle$  are labeled by the quantum numbers  $l, m_l$ , and  $m_s$  (the quantum numbers  $m_l$  and  $m_s$  correspond to the z component of the orbital and spin angular momenta, respectively).

In the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effect, the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  can be separated into two terms  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{strong} + \hat{H}'_{weak}$ , in which  $\hat{H}'_{strong}$  is the stronger perturbation and  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  is the weaker perturbation. The corrections to the energies due to the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{strong}$  are larger than the corrections due to the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$ . In these limiting cases, in order to find the corrections to the energies, one useful approach is to use DPT via a two-step approximation. In the first step, the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{strong}$  is treated as the only perturbation. A good basis for step 1 is one that diagonalizes
the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and also diagonalizes the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{strong}$ in each degenerate subspace of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ . After a good basis has been identified for step 1, the first order corrections for the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{strong}$ are determined. In the second step of the two-step approximation,  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$ is the new unperturbed Hamiltonian and the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  is treated as the perturbation. For step 2, a good basis is one that diagonalizes the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$  and also diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$ . Once a good basis for step 2 has been identified, the first order corrections to the energies due to the weaker perturbation can be determined. The total first-order corrections to the energies are the sum of the corrections from steps 1 and 2.

As an example of one limiting case, the following steps describe how to determine a good basis and the first order corrections to the energies for the strong field Zeeman effect. (1)Treat the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  as the only perturbation on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ . Identify that a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation forms a good basis for the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  (since both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  are diagonal in uncoupled representation,  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the uncoupled representation). Determine the first-order corrections to the energies due to the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . After step 1, the first-order corrections to the energies break some of the degeneracy that is present from only considering  $\hat{H}^0$ . (2) Treat the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  as the perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$ . Identify that a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation forms a good basis for the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_Z^0$  and the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  (since  $\hat{H}_Z^0$  is diagonal in the uncoupled representation and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$  in the uncoupled representation). Determine the first-order corrections to the energies due to the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ . (3) The sum of the first-order corrections obtained in steps 1 and 2 is the first-order corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom.

In step 1, when the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is treated as the only perturbation on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ , basis states in the uncoupled representation  $(|l, m_l, m_s\rangle)$ diagonalize both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . For the n = 2 subspace, if l = 1 then  $m_l = -1, 0, 1$  or if l = 0then  $m_l = 0$  and for  $s = \frac{1}{2}$ , we have  $m_s = -\frac{1}{2}$  or  $\frac{1}{2}$ . By taking all the combinations of  $l, m_l$ , s, and  $m_s$  one finds that the n = 2 subspace is eight-dimensional with basis states in the uncoupled representation  $(|l, m_l, m_s\rangle)$  given by  $|0, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|0, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|1, 1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|1, 1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|1, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , and  $|1, -1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ . The matrices for the operators  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  are given below which correspond to the n = 2 subspace in which the basis states are chosen in the uncoupled representation in the order  $|0, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|1, 1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|1, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|1, 1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , and  $|1, -1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ :

Since  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in the uncoupled representation, it is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and basis states chosen in the uncoupled representation form a good basis for step 1. In fact, since the basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation simultaneously diagonalizes  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , the energies including the first-order corrections to the energies obtained after step 1 are the exact result for the energies. In step 2, the new unperturbed Hamiltonian is  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  and the weaker perturbation is  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ . Basis states chosen in the uncoupled representation also form a good basis for step 2 for the strong field Zeeman effect because  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  has lower degeneracy than  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_{weak} = \hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}_Z^0$ . Below are the matrices for the n = 2 subspace in which basis states are chosen in the same order as the earlier matrix above ( $\beta = \mu_B B_{ext}$ and  $\alpha$  is the fine structure constant):

	$E_2 + \mu_B B_{ext}$	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	0	$E_2 + \mu_B B_{ext}$	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	0	0	$E_2 - \mu_B B_{ext}$	0	0	0	0	0	
H9 -	0	0	0	$E_2 - \mu_B B_{ext}$	0	0	0	0	
- 4	0	0	0	0	$E_2$	0	0	0	
	0	0	0	0	0	$E_2$	0	0	
	0	0	0	0	0	0	$E_2 + 2 \mu_B B_{ext}$	0	
	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	$E_2 - 2\mu_B B_{ext}$	

$\hat{I}_{f_2} = \frac{(-13.6eV)\alpha^2}{192}$	15 0 0 0 0 0 0	$0 \\ 7 \\ 0 \\ 4\sqrt{2} \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ $	0 0 15 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 7 0 4√2 0 0	$0 \\ 4\sqrt{2} \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 11 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ $	$0 \\ 0 \\ 4\sqrt{2} \\ 0 \\ 11 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ $	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	
	l "	0	0		0	0	U		

J

All of the unperturbed energy eigenvalues in the n = 2 subpsace have energy  $E_2 = \frac{-13.6\text{eV}}{4}$ , as given by the diagonal matrix elements in Eq. B.2. States in the uncoupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'_Z$  with energy  $\mu_B B_{ext}(m_l + 2m_s)$ . For example, the state with l = 1,  $m_l = -1$ , and  $m_s = \frac{1}{2}$  has energy  $\mu_B B_{ext}(-1 + 2(\frac{1}{2})) = 0$  (see Eq. 4). Thus, in step 1, the corrections to the unperturbed energies due to the Zeeman term in the strong field Zeeman limit are the diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_Z$  in Eq. C.16 in this case, it is the exact result since  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  commute and both are diagonal in the uncoupled representation). Moreover, even though the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is not diagonal if basis states are chosen in the uncoupled representation,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z =$  $\hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  as noted by the boxed matrix elements for n = 2 (see Eq. 6). Therefore, a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation is a good basis for both step 1 and step 2 for the strong field Zeeman effect. In step 2, the diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in the uncoupled representation, which are the fine-structure corrections in the strong field Zeeman limit, are given by  $\frac{(13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{n^3} \left\{ \frac{3}{4n} - 1 \right\}$  for l = 0 and  $\frac{(13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{n^3} \left\{ \frac{3}{4n} - \left[ \frac{l(l+1)-m_lm_s}{l(l+1/2)(l+1)} \right] \right\}$  for l = 1[80].

On the other hand, for the weak field Zeeman effect, the dominant fine structure term is the only perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$  in step 1 and the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is the perturbation on the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  in step 2. In the weak field Zeeman effect, the coupled representation forms a good basis for both steps 1 and 2.

# 6.3 METHODOLOGY

Student difficulties with the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom for the strong and weak field Zeeman effects using DPT were investigated using five years of data involving responses from 64 upper-level undergraduate students and 42 first-year Ph. D. level students to open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional, lecturebased instruction in relevant concepts. The undergraduates were enrolled in an upper-level, undergraduate QM course. Most Ph. D. students enrolled in the Ph.D. level course had already learned this material in an undergraduate quantum mechanics course but this was the first exposure beyond the undergraduate level. The Ph.D. level course was a required core course for the enrolled Ph.D. student who were in their first year of physics Ph.D. program (the completion of six core courses including two courses in quantum mechanics is mandatory for Ph.D. students to obtain a masters' degree while pursuing Ph.D. and advance to candidacy for the Ph.D. research-note that most research universities in the US do not admit students only for a masters in physics so students enroll in Ph.D. program and take Ph.D. core courses such as the quantum mechanics course discussed here in their first year after finishing their undergraduate degree). Traditional instruction was used in both the undergraduate and Ph.D. level courses and consisted of lecture style instruction along with traditional textbook homework problems. The textbook used in the undergraduate course was authored by Townsend [81], and the textbook used in the Ph.D. course was authored by Sakurai [82]. For the majority of the classes, students listened to lectures and took notes (except in the undergraduate course when students engaged with the QuILT). The instructor for the undergraduate course was the same in both years, and the instructor for the Ph.D. level course was the same in both years. Additional insight about the difficulties was gained from 13 individual think-aloud interviews (a total of 45 hours). Interviewed students were provided with all relevant information discussed in the introduction and background sections and had traditional, lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts. Similar percentages of undergraduate and Ph.D. level students displayed difficulties with DPT.

After analyzing responses of 32 undergraduates on similar questions administered in two previous years, we posed the following question to 20 undergraduate and 42 Ph.D. level students in the following two years as part of an in-class quiz after traditional lecture-based instruction to examine student difficulties. Question Q1 was posed to identify whether students were able to determine a *good* basis for the limiting case of the strong field Zeeman effect (in which the limiting cases of the strong field and weak field Zeeman effects were listed individually in two separate questions). Students selected all the representations that form a *good* basis for strong field Zeeman effect in the multiple-choice question and were then asked to provide explanation for the options they chose in Q1:

**Q1.** A perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_{Z}$  acts on a hydrogen atom with the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0}\left(\frac{1}{r}\right)$ . For the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_{Z}$ , circle <u>ALL</u> of the representations that form a good basis for the strong field Zeeman effect and explain your reasoning. Assume that for all cases the principal quantum number n = 2.

*i.* Coupled representation,

*ii.* Uncoupled representation,

*iii.* **ANY** arbitrary orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation,

iv. **ANY** arbitrary orthonormal basis constructed with a linear combination of states in the uncoupled representation,

v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation.

Students were also asked to determine a good basis for the limiting case of the weak field

Zeeman effect (in a question identical to Q1 except that the phrase "strong field Zeeman effect" was replaced by "weak field Zeeman effect"). The correct answer for the strong field Zeeman effect is the uncoupled representation (option ii) and the correct answer for the weak field Zeeman effect is the coupled representation (option i). Below, we discuss difficulties with corrections to the energies due to the strong and weak field Zeeman effects.

# 6.4 STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

Students had several difficulties with DPT in general (i.e., not restricted to the limiting context of the strong and weak field Zeeman effects only). For example, when students were asked to determine a good basis for finding the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom due to fine structure, many students did not even realize that DPT should be used. Other students knew that they had to use DPT to find corrections to the wavefunction, but they did not use DPT to find the first-order corrections to the energies. These students incorrectly claimed that they did not need to use DPT since no terms in  $E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle$ "blow up". Some students only focused on the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  when asked to determine a *qood* basis for finding the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom in the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effect. In particular, they ignored the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  altogether and focused on the Zeeman term as the only term in the perturbation. Moreover, even if students realized that DPT should be used for the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effects, many of them admitted that they had memorized which representation was a good basis in a given situation. Memorization of which basis to use often masked the fact that students did not have a deep understanding of DPT. Table 16 shows that many students struggled to identify a good basis for finding the corrections to the energy spectrum due to the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effects. Below, we discuss some specific student difficulties:

A. Not focusing on both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  when determining a good basis: Students with this type of difficulty typically focused on the bases that make  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal but did not give consideration to  $\hat{H}'$  when finding a good basis. For example, in the first step of the

Table 16: Percentages of undergraduate (U) (N = 32) and Ph. D. level students (P) (N = 42) who answered Q1 correctly.

Limiting Case	U	Р
Strong Field	41%	29%
Weak Field	31%	31%

two-step approximation for the weak field Zeeman effect, some students incorrectly claimed that the uncoupled representation forms a good basis because it diagonalizes the operator  $\hat{H}^0$ . Interviews suggest that these students often did not realize that  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis and the corrections to the energies using this representation will yield incorrect values inconsistent with experiments.

B. Focusing on the degeneracy in the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  instead of the degeneracy in the unperturbed Hamiltonian when determining a good basis in step 1 or step 2: When determining whether DPT should be used and whether a basis is a good basis, some students incorrectly focused on the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}'$  instead of  $\hat{H}^0$ . For example, when students were asked to find the energy corrections in the first step of the two-step approximation, some students incorrectly focused on the degeneracy in the stronger perturbation,  $\hat{H}'_{strong}$ , to determine whether DPT should be used and whether the basis provided was good. In particular, they focused on whether the degenerate subspaces in  $\hat{H}'_{strong}$  were diagonal to determine if the basis was good (instead of whether  $\hat{H}'_{strong}$  was diagonal in the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0$ ). An analogous student difficulty was also prevalent in step 2 of the two-step approximation. In particular, in order to determine whether a basis is a good basis for the strong or weak field Zeeman effect in step 2, students must identify the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$  and determine whether or not the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$ . However, many students incorrectly focused on the degeneracy and degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$ instead of the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$  to determine whether DPT should be used and if the basis provided was good.

For example, during the portion of the interview regarding the strong field Zeeman effect, in step 2, students were given the strong field Zeeman Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  from step 1 and the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in matrix form in the uncoupled representation for n = 2(since the uncoupled representation is a *good* basis for step 1 of the two-step approximation method). The students were then asked to identify the  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  matrix in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  and explain whether or not the uncoupled representation forms a *good* basis in step 2 of the 2-step approximation method. In the n = 2 subspace with  $s = \frac{1}{2}$ , the  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  matrix provided to students to probe their understanding is the following in which the basis states are chosen in the uncoupled representation  $(|l, m_l, m_s\rangle)$  in the order  $|0, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |0, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |1, 1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |1, 1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |1, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |1, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , and  $|1, -1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ :



The basis states were chosen in a different order to probe whether students were able to identify the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}_Z^0$  when basis states with the same energies are not in the adjacent rows/columns.

The  $\hat{H}_Z^0$  matrix has three separate two-fold degeneracies for the energies  $E_2 + \beta$ ,  $E_2 - \beta$ , and  $E_2$  as indicated by the boxed, underlined, and circled matrix elements of  $\hat{H}_Z^0$  above. In order to determine whether a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation forms a good basis,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  must be diagonal in each of these three degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}_Z^0$ . The  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  matrix in the n = 2 subspace in which the basis states are chosen in the same order as they were for the  $\hat{H}_Z^0$  matrix above is as follows:

From the boxed matrix elements,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$  for the degenerate energy  $E_2 + \beta$  is  $\frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} \begin{bmatrix} 15 & 0 \\ 0 & 7 \end{bmatrix}$ . Similarly, as given by the underlined matrix elements,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$  for the degenerate energy  $E_2 - \beta$  is

$$\hat{H}_{fs}^{*} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^{2}}{192} \begin{bmatrix} \frac{15}{0} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 15 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 3 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 11 & 4\sqrt{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 4\sqrt{2} & \overline{7} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 7 & 4\sqrt{2} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 4\sqrt{2} & 11 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 3 \end{bmatrix}$$

 $\frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} \begin{bmatrix} 15 & 0 \\ 0 & 7 \end{bmatrix} \text{ and from the circled matrix elements, } \hat{H}'_{fs} \text{ in the degenerate subspace}$ of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$  for the degenerate energy  $E_2$  is  $\frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} \begin{bmatrix} 11 & 0 \\ 0 & 11 \end{bmatrix}$ .

However, students often did not realize that they should focus on the degeneracy of the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  and instead they focused on the degeneracy of the weak perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  by examining the diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  that were equal. In particular, they incorrectly focused on whether the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  were diagonal in order to determine whether a given basis is a *good* basis. For example, they focused on the degenerate subspace  $\frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} \begin{bmatrix} 15 & 0\\ 0 & 15 \end{bmatrix}$  in  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ . However, the degeneracy of the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is not relevant to determining a *good* basis. Instead, one should identify the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  and determine if the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  and determine if the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  and determine if the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  to decide whether a given basis is a *good* basis in step 2 of the two-step process.

C. Incorrectly claiming that  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  must be diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  (instead of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$ ) in a good basis when using the two-step approximation: Many students incorrectly claimed that, in a good basis for step 2 of the two-step approximation,  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  must be diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  as opposed to the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$ . They did not realize that when using the two-step approximation in the limiting cases in step 2, the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  need only be diagonal in each degenerate subspace of the stronger Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$  obtained after step 1 (as opposed to each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ). In the strong field Zeeman effect, a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation forms a good basis. The matrices to be considered in step 2 for the new unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0_Z$  and the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  are given below for the n = 2 subspace, in which basis states are chosen

in	the	uncoupled	representation	$( l, m_l,$	$m_s\rangle)$ in	the order	0, 0,	$\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , $ 1,0,$	$\frac{1}{2}\rangle,  0,0,\rangle$	$-\frac{1}{2}\rangle$
1,	0,	$-\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , $ 1, 1, 1\rangle$	$-\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , $ 1, -1,$	$\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , $ 1, 1,$	$\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , and	1, -1, -1	$-\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ :			

	$E_2 + \mu_B B_{ext}$	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	0	$E_2 + \mu_B B_{ext}$	0	0	0	0	0	0	l
	0	0	$E_2 - \mu_B B_{ext}$	0	0	0	0	0	l
<u>H</u> 9 -	0	0	0	$E_2 - \mu_B B_{ext}$	0	0	0	0	
	0	0	0	0	$E_2$	0	0	0	
	0	0	0	0	0	$E_2$	0	0	
	0	0	0	0	0	0	$E_2 + 2 \mu_B B_{ext}$	0	
	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	$E_2 - 2\mu_B B_{ext}$	l

$(-12.6eV)a^3$ 0 0 0 $\sqrt{2}$ 0 0 0 0 $\sqrt{2}$ 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	)
$(-13.6 \text{eV}) \alpha^2$ 0 0 15 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	
$(-13.6 \circ V) \alpha^2 = 0 = 0 = 7 = 0 = 4\sqrt{2} = 0 = 0$	
$192$ 0 $4\sqrt{2}$ 0 0 11 0 0 0	
$0  0  0  4\sqrt{2}  0  11  0  0$	1
0 0 0 0 0 0 3 0	
0 0 0 0 0 0 0 3	

In step 2, despite the fact that the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{weak} = \hat{H}'_{fs}$  is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  (as seen by the matrix elements  $4\sqrt{2}$  above for the n = 2subspace) when the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis, the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  after accounting for the splitting of the energy levels due to the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  (as seen by the boxed subspaces in the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ ). Many students struggled with the fact that the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  must only be diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$ in step 2. For example, one interviewed student claimed "the uncoupled is not a good basis (for strong field Zeeman effect) since  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is not diagonal in the uncoupled representation. So we will have off-diagonal (matrix) elements (in  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ )." Thus, many students had difficulty with the two-step approximation involving the limiting cases (strong or weak field Zeeman effect). They struggled to identify when it was valid to use the two-step approximation and in connecting these limiting cases with the intermediate field Zeeman effect in the appropriate limit.

D. Not realizing that some of the degeneracy is broken after taking into account the stronger perturbation, allowing  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  to be diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$ : Many students struggled with the fact that the utility of the two-step approximation for the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effects lies in the fact that some of the degeneracy is broken in step 1 of the two-step approximation when the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}_{strong}'$  is treated as the only perturbation on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ . They did not realize that, in general, after taking into account the stronger perturbation in step 1, the dimension of some of the degenerate subspaces is reduced. Therefore, in step 2, when  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$  is treated as the new unperturbed Hamiltonian, the degeneracy of energy spectrum  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$  is less than the degeneracy of  $\hat{H}^0$ , making it possible for the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  to be diagonal in the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$ . For example, in the strong field Zeeman effect, a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation forms a good basis for  $\hat{H}^0$ and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  in step 1 and also in step 2 for  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$  and  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$ . However, students often did not realize that for n = 2, the degeneracy in the new unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$ is reduced to three separate two-fold degeneracies and two energies with degeneracy of one (instead of an 8-fold degeneracy in the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ ). In particular, they did not realize that in step 2, in the uncoupled representation, the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}_{fs}'$ is diagonal in each of these 2 × 2 subspaces of the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  so that the uncoupled representation is a good basis for finding the corrections.

In interviews, students often argued that *neither* a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation nor a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation is a *good* basis even in the limiting cases since neither is a *good* basis for both the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  and the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ . They claimed that even in the limiting cases, one must find a basis that diagonalizes *both* the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  and the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ . Further probing suggests that they often did not realize that in the limiting cases, some of the degeneracy is lifted after step 1 in the two-step process so that the basis chosen in step 1 remains a good basis in step 2.

E. Difficulty connecting the first order corrections to the energy spectrum in the intermediate field Zeeman effect with the two-step approximation in the **appropriate limit:** Prior to considering the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effect during the interview, students worked through examples involving the intermediate field Zeeman effect (in which  $\hat{H}'_Z \approx \hat{H}'_{fs}$ ). For the intermediate field Zeeman effect, the Zeeman term and the fine structure term are on equal footing and must be treated simultaneously as the perturbation on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ . Since neither a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation nor a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation form a good basis for the intermediate field Zeeman effect, students must choose an initial basis (either the coupled or uncoupled representation) and then diagonalize  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in order to determine a good basis and find the first-order corrections to the energy spectrum.

After working through examples involving the intermediate field Zeeman effect in the interview, students considered the two limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effects. For the intermediate field Zeeman effect, one obtains first order corrections to the energies in which both the Zeeman term,  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , and the fine structure term,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ , are treated as perturbations simultaneously on the unperturbed Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}^0$ . However, in the limit that the energy corrections due to one of these two perturbations are much larger than the other, one can use the expressions for the energy corrections for the intermediate field Zeeman effect and perform a Taylor series expansion about the small parameter that accounts for the smaller correction. The results obtained by the two-step approximation method in the limiting cases (strong and weak field Zeeman effects) yield the same corrections to the energy spectrum as those obtained by the Taylor series expansion of the corrections to the energy spectrum in the intermediate field Zeeman effect when retaining terms of the same order. Many students struggled to connect these limiting cases to the intermediate field Zeeman effect. They did not realize that under the appropriate limits, the first-order corrections to the intermediate field Zeeman effect for the hydrogen atom are consistent with the first order corrections in the strong and weak field Zeeman effects when using the two-step approximation method. In fact, interviews suggest that some students viewed the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effect as entirely separate problems and did not think of these limiting cases as related at all to their previous work on the intermediate field Zeeman effect.

Other students had difficulty correctly expressing a Taylor-series expansion of the general case (intermediate field Zeeman effect) in order to determine the first-order corrections to the energy spectrum for the limiting cases in the strong and weak field Zeeman effects. For example, one interviewed student claimed that in order to obtain the results for the weak field Zeeman effect, "for the Taylor expansion (of the intermediate field Zeeman corrections to the first order energies), we can set  $B_{ext} = 0$  and all the terms for the magnetic field drop out." Another interviewed student claimed that in order to obtain the results for the strong field Zeeman effect from the general case, we should simply "let  $B_{ext}$  go to infinity" in the expression for the energy corrections for the intermediate field Zeeman effect. When asked what the first-order corrections to the energies would be if we let  $B_{ext}$  go to infinity, the student responded, "Well, they would go to infinity. Wait that's not right, is it? I think I need to go back and review how to do a Taylor series expansion."

It is important that students realize that the first-order corrections to the energy spectrum in the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effects match those obtained in the intermediate field Zeeman effect when taking the appropriate limits. This realization would help students make sense of the use of the two-step approximation method for the limiting cases and recognize that the errors in the two-step approximation are comparable to those obtained by retaining terms of a certain order in a Taylor series expansion.

# 6.5 METHODOLOGY FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE QUILT

#### 6.5.1 Development and Validation of the QuILT

The difficulties described show that many students struggle in determining a *good* basis for finding the corrections to the energies in the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effects. Therefore, we developed a QuILT that takes into account these difficulties and strives to help students build a robust knowledge structure of these concepts. The development of the DPT QuILT started with an investigation of student difficulties via openended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional instruction to advanced undergraduate and Ph. D. level students and conducting a cognitive task analysis from an expert perspective [83]. The cognitive task analysis was conducted by three physics education researchers together and discussed with members of the physics faculty who teach (or had taught) QM. It described not only the requisite knowledge and skills one would need in order to have a functional understanding of DPT, but also the order in which the material should be presented to help ensure that the material in each section built upon that in previous sections. The investigation of student difficulties also informed the cognitive task analysis in that we were able to fill in any "gaps" (due to expert blind spots) in the expert cognitive task analysis based upon students' perspectives. The QuILT strives to help students build on their prior knowledge and addresses common difficulties found via research, some of which were discussed in the previous section.

The QuILT is inspired by Piaget's "optimal mismatch" framework as well as the preparation for future learning framework of Bransford and Schwartz. In Piaget's "optimal mismatch" framework, students are intentionally placed in a situation in which their current knowledge structures are inadequate and the students are required to reorganize existing structures or develop new structures to reconcile this conflict [84]. Bransford and Schwartz's preparation for future learning framework emphasizes that learning occurs when elements of innovation and efficiency are both present [85]. Innovation and efficiency describe two orthogonal components of instruction. Innovation describes aspects that are new to students, such as new concepts or new problem-solving skills. Efficiency is a measure of the structure and organization of the material, as well as how proficient the student is with the material. Instruction that incorporates only one of these elements leads to students becoming disengaged. If instruction is too innovative, students cannot connect the material with their prior knowledge and become frustrated. When the instruction is too efficient, students interact with repetitious material that does not provide intellectual stimulation and may become routine experts. However, they will not be able to transfer their learning to new situations.

In the QuILT, students are presented with innovative tasks that strive to create a cognitive conflict. The QuILT then provides scaffolding aimed at resolving their cognitive conflict. For example, students are asked to consider conversations between hypothetical students in which one student makes an incorrect statement involving a common difficulty while other students make statements that illuminate inconsistencies in the incorrect statement. They must decide which hypothetical students are correct and explain their reasoning. The goal is to create a cognitive conflict and have students realize that there is some inconsistency between their thoughts and the correct reasoning. After this when students want to resolve the conflict, further scaffolding is provided in order to resolve the inconsistencies and to help students reconcile their initial reasoning with the correct reasoning. Whether it be examples, hypothetical conversations, or calculations, the QuILT strives to help students develop a deeper understanding by actively working through the inquiry-based learning sequences. Student difficulties are incorporated in these examples and conversations to create a cognitive conflict in which they are then guided through future tasks designed to resolve these issues. Efficiency is addressed in the QuILT in several ways. First, the QuILT follows the sequence laid out in the cognitive task analysis. It is organized in a manner which attempts to build on the students' prior knowledge, and each section in the QuILT builds upon the previous section. Second, students are provided scaffolding designed to help address common difficulties, thus reducing the cognitive conflict. Third, the QuILT progressively reduces the scaffolding to help students solve problems without any assistance. Finally, as the students work through the different tasks, they develop more proficiency at identifying the concepts and answering the questions.

The development of the QuILT went through a cyclic, iterative process. The preliminary version was developed based upon the cognitive task analysis and knowledge of common student difficulties. Next, the QuILT underwent many iterations among the three researchers and then was iterated several times with three physics faculty members to ensure that they agreed with the content and wording. It was also administered to graduate and advanced undergraduate students in individual think-aloud interviews to ensure that the guided approach was effective, the questions were unambiguously interpreted, and to better understand the rationale for student responses. During these semi-structured interviews, students were asked to "think aloud" while answering the questions [86]. Students first read the questions on their own and answered them without interruptions except that they were prompted to think aloud if they were quiet for a long time (in order to not disrupt their thought processes). After students had finished answering a particular question to the best of their ability, they

were asked to further clarify and elaborate on issues that they had not clearly addressed earlier. The next step involved evaluating the impact of the QuILT on student learning and determining if the difficulties remained. Finally, modifications and improvements were made based upon the student and faculty feedback before it was administered to students in various QM courses.

#### 6.5.2 Structure of the QuILT

The QuILT uses a guided inquiry-based approach to learning and actively engages students in the learning process. In an inquiry-based approach, students take an active role by answering questions throughout the task which requires that they work through problems and reflect upon the underlying concepts. A guided inquiry-based approach has these same features, but it also incorporates scaffolding based upon the expert and novice cognitive task analyses that provides students with support to help ensure they develop robust understanding while working on the task. It includes a pretest to be administered in class after traditional instruction in DPT. Then, students engage with the tutorial in small groups in class (or alone when using it as a self-paced learning tool in homework), and then a posttest is administered in class. As students work through the tutorial, they are asked to predict what should happen in a given situation. Then, the tutorial strives to provide scaffolding and feedback as needed to bridge the gap between their initial knowledge and the level of understanding that is desired. Students are also provided checkpoints to reflect upon what they have learned and make explicit connections between what they are learning and their prior knowledge. They are given an opportunity to reconcile differences between their predictions and the guidance provided in the checkpoints of the QuILT before proceeding further.

The DPT QuILT uses a blend of guided inquiry-based learning sequences involving both qualitative and quantitative reasoning to improve students' understanding. For example, the QuILT requires qualitative reasoning while students reason about hypothetical student conversations and quantitative reasoning to determine the matrix elements of the operators  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_{Z}$  in the coupled and uncoupled representations. The QuILT can be accessed via the link in ref. [27].

# 6.5.3 Addressing Student Difficulties Via Guided Learning Sequences in the QuILT

In the guided inquiry-based learning sequences in the QuILT, students actively engage with examples involving DPT in which they consider the terms  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ ,  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , and  $\hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ as perturbations on  $\hat{H}^0$  ( $\hat{H}'_r$  is the relativistic correction term and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is the spin-orbit interaction term). In this manner, students focus on the fundamental concepts for determining a good basis for the fine structure and Zeeman corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom. In particular, for the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ , students learn about (1) why DPT must be used, (2) why care must be taken to choose a good basis, and (3) how to determine a good basis using the two-step approximation method for the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effects. Below, we discuss how the QuILT strives to address student difficulties and help them learn about the perturbative corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom due to the strong and weak field Zeeman effects using the DPT.

Students first work through a warm-up for the tutorial that strives to help them identify the angular bases that diagonalize each of the operators  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $\hat{H}'_r$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ ,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ , and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  for a given n. In addition, students also work through examples in which they must determine the matrix elements of each of the operators  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  or  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . For example, they calculate several diagonal and off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}_Z$  in both a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation and a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation for a fixed n. The warmup strives to help students learn the prerequisites for finding a good basis for the hydrogen atom in the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effect in the context of DPT.

Helping students identify  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$ : In the QuILT, students are provided scaffolding that strives to help them develop systematic reasoning and build upon their prior knowledge for each step in the two-step approximation method of the DPT for the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effects. In particular, students work through several guided inquiry-based sequences in which they must determine a *good* basis for step 1 and the corresponding first-order corrections to the energies.

Next, they are provided guidance and asked to identify a good basis for step 2. Students are then provided the matrices for the operators  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$  and  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  which allow them to identify degeneracy in the new unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$  and also identify  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$ . They can reconcile whether their initial choice of a good basis is correct and also determine the first-order corrections to the energy spectrum for step 2 if the given basis is a good basis.

For example, students work through a guided inquiry-based sequence for the strong field Zeeman effect in which they start by determining a good basis for the first step when the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is treated as the only perturbation on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  (in this case the answer is exact for the first order correction since  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  commute and if the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis, they are simultaneous eigenstates of both). Once the students identify a good basis for step 1, they engage with an inquirybased sequence to identify  $\hat{H}'_{weak} = \hat{H}'_{fs}$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$ . The following is an example of a guided inquiry-based sequence students work through for the two-step approximation method in the context of the strong field Zeeman effect.

### Q4. <u>STEP 1:</u>

For the case  $E'_Z \gg E'_{fs}$ , we treat only  $\hat{H}'_Z$  as the perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Q4(a) For the case  $E'_Z \gg E'_{fs}$ , what is a good basis for step 1 when we ignore  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ ? Explain.

Q4(b) Write an expression for the first order corrections to the energies due to only the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  acting on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  (once you have found a good basis). Here the first order corrections are the exact results for the energies after STEP 1.

# Q5. STEP 2:

In the strong field Zeeman effect when  $E'_Z \gg E'_{fs}$ , in step 2, the unperturbed Hamiltonian includes the Zeeman term and becomes

$$\hat{H}_{Z}^{0} = \hat{H}^{0} + \hat{H}_{Z}' = -\frac{\hbar^{2}}{2m}\nabla^{2} - \frac{e^{2}}{4\pi\epsilon_{0}r} + \frac{e}{2m}B_{ext}(\hat{L}_{z} + 2\hat{S}_{z}).$$
(6.5)

Is the  $\hat{H}_Z^0$  matrix a diagonal matrix if the coupled representation or the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis? Explain your reasoning.

**Q6.** Now for the n = 2 subspace, take a look at the  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  and  $\hat{H}_{fs}'$  matrices given below in which  $E_2 = -\frac{13.6eV}{4}$  and the basis vectors are chosen in the **uncoupled representation**  $(|l, m_l, m_s\rangle)$  in the order  $|\psi_1\rangle = |0, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2\rangle = |0, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_3\rangle = |1, 1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_4\rangle = |1, 1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_5\rangle = |1, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_6\rangle = |1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_7\rangle = |1, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_8\rangle = |1, -1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ . Then answer questions Q6(a)-Q6(c) for the Strong field Zeeman effect.

$$\hat{H}_{Z}^{0} = \begin{bmatrix} E_{2} + \beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & E_{2} - \beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & E_{2} + 2\beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & E_{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & E_{2} - \beta & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & E_{2} - 2\beta \end{bmatrix}$$
(6.6)  
$$\hat{H}_{fs}^{\prime} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^{2}}{192} \begin{bmatrix} 15 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 15 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 11 & 4\sqrt{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 4\sqrt{2} & 7 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 4\sqrt{2} & 11 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 3 \end{bmatrix}$$
(6.7)

Q6(a) Determine the degeneracy of the energy eigenvalues of the new unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  after accounting for the stronger perturbation and circle the corresponding degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  (for n = 2 subspace) in the preceding

matrix representation.

**Q6(b)** Circle  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  and determine if  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in any of these subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$  is diagonal.

**Q6(c)** Determine whether the uncoupled representation chosen as the basis in question Q5 is a good basis for the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  and the perturbation  $\hat{H}_{fs}'$ . Explain how you made the determination.

This guided inquiry-based sequence is designed to help students focus on the necessary requirements for a good basis in step 1 and step 2. For example, Q6(a) strives to help students realize that some of the degeneracy has been lifted after step 1 and that one needs to focus on the degeneracy of  $\hat{H}_Z^0$ . To determine whether a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation is a good basis for step 2, the students work to identify whether  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}_Z^0$  in Q6(b). In Q6(c), the students are asked to describe whether a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation forms a good basis. Based upon their answers to Q6(a) and Q6(b), the QuILT strives to help students identify  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}_Z^0$  and find that a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation is a good basis for the strong field Zeeman effect. Students work through a similar guided inquiry-based sequence for the weak field Zeeman effect.

Helping students realize that some of the degeneracy is broken after step 1 and that  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  need only be diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$ : It is also important that students realize that the utility of the two-step approximation lies in the fact that some of the degeneracy is broken in the first step, which allows for the weaker perturbation to be diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$  in step 2. In the QuILT, students consider the following hypothetical students' statements in the context of the strong field Zeeman effect that are intended to help students realize that some of the degeneracy is broken after the first step and that in step 2, the weaker perturbation is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$ :

**Student 1:** In step 1, when we only consider  $\hat{H}'_Z$  as the perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$ , we choose the uncoupled representation as the good basis. Once the uncoupled representation is chosen as the good basis, we are guaranteed to have off-diagonal matrix elements in the weaker fine

structure perturbation matrix  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ . Thus the uncoupled representation is not a good basis in step 2.

Student 2: Actually, once we treat the stronger Zeeman perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  in the first step, we lift some of the degeneracy in the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$ . There is still degeneracy in the energy spectrum  $E_n^0 = E_n + \mu_B B_{ext}(m_l + 2m_s)$  after the first step, but now the degeneracy is present in smaller subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0$ . For example, for the n = 2 subspace in step 2,  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  is



In the uncoupled representation,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is not diagonal in the entire n = 2 subspace, but it is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$ . In the  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  matrix below, the elements in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$  corresponding to the degenerate energy  $E_2 + \beta$  are boxed. We see  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in the 2 × 2 subspace corresponding to the degenerate energy  $E_2 + \beta$ .

$$\hat{H}_{fs} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} \begin{bmatrix} 15 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 15 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 3 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 11 & 4\sqrt{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 4\sqrt{2} & 7 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 7 & 4\sqrt{2} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 4\sqrt{2} & 11 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 3 \end{bmatrix}$$
(6.8)

Similarly,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$  for the degenerate energies  $E_2$ and  $E_2 - \beta$ . Therefore, the uncoupled representation does form a good basis in this two-step process. In the preceding hypothetical conversation, Student 1 is correct in that the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  will have off-diagonal matrix elements if a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation is chosen. However, Student 1 does not realize that when using the two-step approximation method for the strong field Zeeman effect,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  need only be diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$ . Student 2's statement is designed to have students reflect upon the fact that some of the degeneracy is lifted after step 1 and as a result, the off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  are not in any of the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$ . Thus, a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation is a *good* basis for the strong field Zeeman effect.

Helping to connect the first order corrections to the energies in the intermediate field Zeeman effect to those found in the limiting cases using the two-step approximation method: The QuILT strives to help students identify a *good* basis and determine the first-order corrections to the energy spectrum in the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effects. Additionally, the QuILT strives to help students learn that the resulting first-order corrections to the energies in the two limiting cases are consistent with the first-order corrections to the energies in the intermediate field Zeeman effect when one takes the appropriate limit. In an effort to help students make these connections, the QuILT asks the following question:

Q7. The splitting of the energy levels for the n = 2 states of the hydrogen atom in the intermediate field Zeeman effect are given in Table 48 below. Use the appropriate Taylor series expansion to check that the corrections to the energies in the intermediate field Zeeman effect are consistent with the corrections found in the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effects earlier.  $(E_2 = \frac{-13.6\text{eV}}{4}, \gamma = (\frac{\alpha}{8})^2 13.6 \text{ eV}, \alpha = \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0\hbar c}, \beta = \mu_B B_{ext}$  were defined previously in the QuILT.)

For example, in the strong field limit  $(\gamma \ll \beta)$ , we have  $\sqrt{4\gamma^2 \pm \frac{2}{3}\gamma\beta + \frac{1}{4}\beta^2} \approx \frac{1}{2}\beta \pm \frac{2}{3}\gamma$ . Using the Taylor series expansion of the energy levels in the intermediate field Zeeman effect (see Table II) and taking the appropriate limit for the strong field Zeeman effect, one can show that the energy levels match those found using the two-step approximation method.

Students are also given an opportunity to make sense of a graph depicting the relationship

Table 17: Energy Levels in the Intermediate Field Zeeman Effect (n = 2)

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \epsilon_{1} & = & E_{2} - 5\gamma + \beta \\ \epsilon_{2} & = & E_{2} - 5\gamma - \beta \\ \epsilon_{3} & = & E_{2} - \gamma + 2\beta \\ \epsilon_{4} & = & E_{2} - \gamma - 2\beta \\ \epsilon_{5} & = & E_{2} - 3\gamma + \beta/2 + \sqrt{4\gamma^{2} + (2/3)\gamma\beta + \beta^{2}/4} \\ \epsilon_{6} & = & E_{2} - 3\gamma + \beta/2 - \sqrt{4\gamma^{2} + (2/3)\gamma\beta + \beta^{2}/4} \\ \epsilon_{7} & = & E_{2} - 3\gamma - \beta/2 + \sqrt{4\gamma^{2} - (2/3)\gamma\beta + \beta^{2}/4} \\ \epsilon_{8} & = & E_{2} - 3\gamma - \beta/2 - \sqrt{4\gamma^{2} - (2/3)\gamma\beta + \beta^{2}/4} \end{array}$$

between the splitting of the energy levels and strength of the external magnetic field. They are asked to compare the results they obtained for the intermediate field Zeeman effect and the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effect and discuss whether their results are consistent with the graph and whether the intermediate field expression yields the limiting values in the appropriate limits.

# 6.6 EVALUATION OF THE QUILT

Once the researchers determined that the QuILT was successful in one-on-one implementation using a think-aloud protocol, it was administered in Ph.D. level and upper-level undergraduate quantum mechanics courses. Students in both Ph. D. level and upper-level undergraduate courses were given a pretest after traditional instruction in relevant concepts in DPT but before working through the tutorial. The pretests were not returned to the students after grading. The undergraduates worked through the tutorial in class for two days and were asked to work on the remainder of the tutorial as homework. The Ph. D. level students were given the tutorial as their only homework assignment for the week. After Table 18: The percentage of students who answered the multiple-choice portion of Q1 correctly for the strong and weak field Zeeman effects on the pretest and posttest for undergraduates (number of students N = 32 for the pretest and N = 31 for the posttest) and Ph. D. level students (N = 42).

	Underg	graduate	Ph. D. level		
	Stude	nts (%)	Stude	nts (%)	
Limiting Case	Pretest	Posttest	Pretest	Posttest	
Strong Field	41	84	39	83	
Weak Field	31	87	33	81	

working through and submitting the completed tutorial, both groups were given the posttest in class. Students were given enough time in class to work through the pretest and posttest.

The pre/posttest results for Q1 (as shown in Section III) are summarized in Table 18 and suggest that the QuILT was helpful in reducing student difficulties with these concepts. In particular, over 80% of Ph. D. level students and undergraduate students were able to correctly identify that a basis consisting of states in the uncoupled representation is a good basis for the strong field Zeeman effect and a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation is a good basis for the weak field Zeeman effect.

Table 19 shows the performance of undergraduate and Ph. D. level students on the pretest and posttest. The average score includes both the answer for the multiple-choice question and the students' explanation for Q1. Table 19 also includes the average gain, G, and normalized gain [87], g. The normalized gain is defined as the (posttest percent - pretest percent)/(100 - pretest percent). Both undergraduate and Ph. D. level students struggled with this topic as can be seen by the scores on the pretest. However, both groups showed significant improvement after working through the QuILT.

Q1 was graded using a rubric which was developed by the researchers together. Each question was worth six points. A maximum of four points were awarded for the multiplechoice portion of Q1 and two points were awarded for their explanation. For example, when

grading the multiple-choice portion of Q1 for the weak field Zeeman effect, students were given four points for correctly choosing only the coupled representation (option i). If they chose the coupled representation (option i) and any arbitrary complete orthonormal linear combination of states in the coupled representation (option iii), they were given two out of four points for the multiple-choice portion of Q1. We found that some interviewed students correctly reasoned that the degeneracy in the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  allowed for linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same n, l, and j to diagonalize  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ . However, it is not the case that ANY linear combination of states in the coupled representation diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ . in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  While these students did not show entirely correct reasoning, they were correctly thinking about issues caused by the degeneracy in the energy spectrum but incorrectly overgeneralized these concepts to reason that ANY linear combination of states in the coupled representation diagonalizes  $\hat{H}_{fs}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Students were given one out of four points if they chose both the coupled and uncoupled representation (options i and ii) as a basis that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ . Some students incorrectly claimed that the operator  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in both the coupled and uncoupled representations because  $\hat{H}'_{SO} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2) =$  $\frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_{+}\hat{S}_{-}+\hat{L}_{-}\hat{S}_{+})+\hat{L}_{z}\hat{S}_{z}$ . Although states in the coupled representation are eigenstates of the operators  $\hat{J}^2$ ,  $\hat{L}^2$ , and  $\hat{S}^2$ , states in the uncoupled representation are eignestates of  $\hat{L}_Z$ and  $\hat{S}_Z$  but they are not eigenstates of the operators  $\hat{L}_{\pm}$  and  $\hat{S}_{\pm}$ . Therefore,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in the coupled representation but not diagonal in the uncoupled representation. Thus,  $H'_{SO}$ is diagonal in the coupled representation in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  but not diagonal in the uncoupled representation. This type of response shows some correct reasoning  $(\hat{H}'_{fs})$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the coupled representation) and was awarded partial credit. No points were awarded for any other combination of answers for the weak field Zeeman effect in Q1. The explanations that provided correct reasoning were awarded two points, responses with mostly correct reasoning were awarded one point, and responses with little or no correct reasoning were given zero points.

A subset of questions was graded separately by the researchers with a final inter-rater reliability of nearly 100%.

The following are written responses to Q1 for the weak field Zeeman effect  $(\hat{H}'_Z \ll \hat{H}'_{fs})$ 

Table 19: Average pretest and posttest scores for Q1 (including reasoning), gains (G) and normalized gains (g) for undergraduate students (number of students N = 32 for the pretest and N = 31 for the posttest) and Ph. D. level students (N = 42).

	Unde	ergradu	ate St	udents	Ph.	D. lev	el Stud	lents
Limit	Pre	Post	G	g	Pre	Post	G	g
	(%)	(%)	(%)		(%)	(%)	(%)	
Strong Field	31	82	+51	0.74	27	75	+48	0.66
Weak Field	26	85	+59	0.80	25	76	+51	0.68

taken from two students' posttests who correctly chose a basis consisting of states in the coupled representation as a good basis: "Neither really form a good basis, but we can use a 2-step process. 1st considering only the  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  perturbation then some of the degeneracy is lifted. Then solve a simplified problem with  $\hat{H}'_{Z}$  as a perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$ ." "2 step process:  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal (in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ) in coupled representation.  $\hat{H}'_{Z}$  diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{fs}$  (lifted degeneracy)." Student responses on the posttests were analogous in the context of the strong field Zeeman effect. These types of responses by students on the posttest demonstrate that they had learned to reason about how to find a good basis in the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effect.

# 6.7 SUMMARY

Using the common difficulties of advanced students with finding the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom in the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effects, we developed and evaluated a research-based QuILT which strives to help students learn to reason about and find a *good* basis for these limiting cases. In particular, the QuILT strives to help students learn that when the corrections to the energies due to either the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  or the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  are much larger than the other, one can perform

DPT using a two-step approximation. The QuILT strives to help students learn about these limiting cases to determine when it is appropriate to use this two-step approximation and be able to reason that these results in the limiting cases are consistent with the corrections to the energies in the intermediate field Zeeman effect in the appropriate regimes. Students learn to reason that not only are the results in various limits consistent with the general case, but there is a benefit to using the two-step approximation method in that a good basis can be determined without explicitly diagonalizing the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  by "brute force". The QuILT uses these limiting case examples to help students develop expert-like reasoning skills and help them learn to think like a physicist. In particular, learning to use limiting cases and understanding why the limits can be obtained from the general case (i.e., intermediate field Zeeman effect) can be useful for developing the problem-solving and meta-cognitive skills of an expert physicist. The QuILT strives to provide appropriate scaffolding and feedback using a guided inquiry-based approach to help students develop a functional understanding of relevant concepts. The evaluation shows that the QuILT is effective in improving students' understanding of the perturbative corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom placed in an external magnetic field in the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effect in the context of DPT.

# 6.8 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the NSF for award PHY-1505460. We are also thankful to members of the Department of Physics and Astronomy at the University of Pittsburgh (especially R. P. Devaty). Additionally, we thank the students whom we interviewed to help improve the QuILT and our understanding of student difficulties.

# **Chapter References**

- B. Eylon and F. Reif, Effects of knowledge organization on task performance, Cognition Instruct, 1,(1) 5 (1984).
- [2] F. Reif, Millikan Lecture 1994: Understanding and teaching important scientific thought processes, Am. J. Phys. 63, 17 (1995).
- [3] F. De Mul, C. Batalle, I. De Bruijn and K. Rinzema, How to encourage university students to solve physics problems requiring mathematical skills: the 'adventurous problem solving' approach, Eur. J. Phys. 25, 51 (2003).
- [4] M. Marušić, N. Erceg and J. Sliško, Partially specified physics problems: university students' attitudes and performance, Eur. J. Phys. 32 711 (2011).
- [5] J. Bolton and S. Ross. Developing students' physics problem-solving skills, Phys. Education 32, 176 (1997).
- [6] S. Singh, P. Pathak and V. A. Singh, Approximate approaches to the one-dimensional finite potential well, Eur. J. Phys. 32, (6) (2011).
- [7] V. Barsan, Understanding quantum phenomena without solving the Schrödinger equation: the case of the finite square well, Eur. J. Phys. 36, 065009 (2015).
- [8] C. Singh, When physical intuition fails, Am. J. Phys. 70, 1103 (2002).
- C. Singh, Assessing student expertise in introductory physics with isomorphic problems.
   I. Performance on a non-intuitive problem pair from introductory physics, Phys. Rev. ST Phys. Educ. Res. 4, 010104 (2008).
- [10] C. Singh, Assessing student expertise in introductory physics with isomorphic problems.
   II. Effect of some potential factors on problem solving and transfer, Phys. Rev. ST Phys.
   Educ. Res. 4, 010105 (2008).
- [11] A. Mason and C. Singh, Assessing expertise in introductory physics using categorization task, Phys. Rev. ST Phys. Educ. Res. 7, 020110 (2011).
- [12] A. Mason and C. Singh, Helping students learn effective problem solving strategies by reflecting with peers, Am. J. Phys. 78, 748 (2010).

- [13] S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Challenges in using analogies, Phys. Teach. 49, 512 (2011).
- [14] S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Using isomorphic problems to learn introductory physics, Phys. Rev. ST Phys. Educ. Res. 7, 020104 (2011).
- [15] S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Using an isomorphic problem pair to learn introductory physics: Transferring from a two-step problem to a three-step problem, Phys. Rev. ST Phys. Educ. Res. 9, 020114 (2013).
- [16] A. Maries and C. Singh, To use or not to use diagrams: The effect of drawing a diagram in solving introductory physics problems, AIP Conf. Proc. 1513, 282 (2013) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.4789707.
- [17] A. Maries and C. Singh, A good diagram is valuable despite the choice of a mathematical approach to problem solving, Proceedings of the Physics Education Research Conference 2013, Portland, OR, edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, and D. Jones (2014), pp. 31–34 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.inv.006.
- [18] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Challenges in designing appropriate scaffolding to improve students' representational consistency: The case of a Gauss's law problem, Phys. Rev. Phys. Educ. Res. 13, 020103 (2017).
- [19] A. Maries and C. Singh, Do students benefit from drawing productive diagrams themselves while solving introductory physics problems? The case of two electrostatics problems, Euro. J. Phys 39, 015703 (2018).
- [20] A. Maries and C. Singh, Case of two electrostatics problems: Can providing a diagram adversely impact introductory physics students' problem solving performance? Phys Rev PER 14, 010114 (2018).
- [21] A. Mason and C. Singh, Reflection and self-monitoring in quantum mechanics, Proceedings of the 2009 Phys. Ed. Res. Conference, Ann Arbor, MI, (M. Sabella, C. Henderson and C. Singh Eds.), AIP Conf. Proc., Melville, New York 1179, 197-200 (2009) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3266713
- [22] E. Yerushalmi, E. Cohen, A. Mason and C. Singh, What do students do when asked to diagnose their mistakes? Does it help them? I. An atypical quiz context, Phys. Rev. ST Phys. Educ. Res. 8 (2), 020109 (2012).
- [23] E. Yerushalmi, E. Cohen, A. Mason and C. Singh, What do students do when asked to diagnose their mistakes? Does it help them? II. A more typical quiz context, Phys. Rev. Special Topics Phys. Educ. Res. 8 (2), 020110 (2012).
- [24] C. Singh, Coupling conceptual and quantitative problems to develop expertise in introductory physics, Proceedings of the 2008 Phys. Ed. Res. Conference, Edmonton, Canada, (C. Henderson, M. Sabella, L. Hsu Eds.), AIP Conf. Proc., Melville New York 1064, 199-202, (2008) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3021253

- [25] A. Maries and C. Singh, Case of two electrostatics problems: Can providing a diagram adversely impact introductory physics students' problem solving performance? Phys Rev PER 14, 010114 (2018).
- [26] G. Schraw, K. Crippen and K. Hartley, Promoting Self-Regulation in Science Education: Metacognition as Part of a Broader Perspective on Learning in Research in Science Eduction (Springer, 2006).
- [27] The DPT QuILT is available on https://sites.google.com/site/quiltbeta/
- [28] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 69, 885 (2001).
- [29] A. Kohnle et al., A new introductory quantum mechanics curriculum, Eur. J. Phys. 35, 015001 (2014).
- [30] A. Kohnle et al., Developing and evaluating animations for teaching quantum mechanics concepts, Eur. J. Phys. **31**, 1441 (2010).
- [31] D. Domert, C. Linder, and A. Ingerman, Probability as a conceptual hurdle to understanding one-dimensional quantum scattering and tunnelling, Eur. J. Phys. 26, 47 (2004).
- [32] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics at the beginning of graduate instruction, Am. J. Phys. **76**, 277 (2008).
- [33] R. Müller and H. Wiesner, Teaching quantum mechanics on an introductory level, Am. J. Phys. 70, 200 (2002).
- [34] Zollman D, Rebello S and Hogg K 2002 Quantum mechanics for everyone: hands-on activities integrated with technology. Am. J. Phys. **70** 252.
- [35] G. Ireson, A multivariate analysis of undergraduate physics students' conceptions of quantum phenomena, Eur. J. Phys. 20, 193 (1999).
- [36] P. C. Garcia Quijas and L. M. Arevala Aguilar, Overcoming misconceptions in quantum mechanics with the time evolution operator, Eur. J. Phys. 28, 147 (2007).
- [37] A. Maries, R. Sayer and C. Singh, Investigating transfer of learning in advanced quantum mechanics, in Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.047.
- [38] S. Sharma and P. K. Ahluwalia, Diagnosing alternative conceptions of Fermi energy among undergraduate students Eur. J. Phys. **33**, 883 (2012).
- [39] M. Wittmann, R. Steinberg, and E. Redish, Investigating student understanding of quantum physics: Spontaneous models of conductivity, Am.J. Phys. **70**, 218 (2002).

- [40] M. Chhabra and R. Das, Quantum mechanical wavefunction: visualization at undergraduate level, Eur. J. Phys. 38 015404 (2017).
- [41] P. Jolly, D. Zollman, S. Rebello and A. Dimitrova, Visualizing potential energy diagrams, Am. J. Phys. 66, 57 (1998).
- [42] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Analogous patterns of student reasoning difficulties in introductory physics and upper- level quantum mechanics, in Proceeding of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.inv.010.
- [43] S. Siddiqui and C. Singh, Surveying instructors' attitudes and approaches to teaching quantum mechanics, in Proceedings of the 2010 Physics Education Research Conference http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3515227.
- [44] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics in one spatial dimension, Am. J. Phys. 80, 252 (2012).
- [45] C. Singh and G. Zhu Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics, AIP Conf. Proc. 1289, 301-304S (2010) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3515229.
- [46] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Cognitive issues in learning advanced physics: an example from quantum mechanics, AIP Conf. Proc. **1**179 63 (2009) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3266755.
- [47] S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Categorization of quantum mechanics problems by professors and students, Euro. J. Phys. 31, 57 (2010).
- [48] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Framework for understanding student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev ST PER 11, 020119 (2015).
- [49] M. Wittmann, R. Steinberg, and E. Redish, Investigating student understanding of quantum physics: Spontaneous models of conductivity, Am.J. Phys. 70, 218 (2002).
- [50] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum states while translating state vectors in Dirac notation to wave functions in position and momentum representations, in Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.048).
- [51] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating student difficulties with time dependence of expectation values in quantum mechanics, in Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.049.
- [52] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Student difficulties with the probability distribution for measuring energy and position in quantum mechanics, in Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference arXiv:1509.04081.

- [53] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Students' understanding of Stern Gerlach experiment, in Proceedings of the 2009 Physics Education Research Conference http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3266744.
- [54] C. Singh and E. Marshman. Review of student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020117 (2015).
- [55] C. Singh, Transfer of learning in quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 790, 23 (2005) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.2084692.
- [56] C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum mechanics formalism, AIP Conference Proceedings 883, 185 (2007).
- [57] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, Improving performance in quantum mechanics with explicit incentives to correct mistakes, Phys. Rev. PER 12, 010121 (2016).
- [58] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Investigating student difficulties with Dirac notation, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2014) pp. 345-348 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.074.
- [59] A. J. Mason and C. Singh, Do advanced students learn from their mistakes without explicit intervention?, Am. J. Phys. **78**, 760 (2010).
- [60] C. Singh, M. Belloni, and W. Christian, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics, Physics Today 59, 43 (2006).
- [61] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics via the Stern-Gerlach experiment, Am. J. Phys. 79, 499 (2011).
- [62] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: I. Investigation of difficulties *Phys. Rev. ST PER* 8 010117 (2012).
- [63] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: II. Development of research-based learning tools, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8, 010118 (2012).
- [64] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving student understanding of addition of angular momentum in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 9, 010101 (2013).
- [65] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics by using peer instruction tools, in Proceedings of the 2012 Physics Education Research Conference http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3679998.
- [66] C. Singh, Assessing and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics, AIP Conf. Proc. 818, 69 (2006) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.22177025.
- [67] C. Singh, Helping students learn quantum mechanics for quantum computing, AIP. Conf. Proc. 883, 42 (2007) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.2508687.

- [68] C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Developing and evaluating an interactive tutorial on degenerate perturbation theory, in *Proceedings of the 2016 Physics Education Research Conference*, Sacramento, CA, edited by D. Jones, L. Ding, and A. Traxler (2016) http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2016.pr.041
- [69] C. Singh, Interactive learning tutorials on quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 76, 400 (2008).
- [70] S. DeVore and C. Singh, Development of an interactive tutorial on quantum key distribution in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference* http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.011.
- [71] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Developing an interactive tutorial on a Mach-Zehnder interferometer with single photons, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference* http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.056.
- [72] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Interactive tutorial to improve student understanding of single photon experiments involving a Mach-Zehnder Interferometer, Eur. J. Phys. 37, 024001 (2016).
- [73] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Developing an interactive tutorial on a quantum eraser, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference* http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.040.
- [74] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement, in *Proceedings of the 2010 Physics Education Research Conference* http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3515241.
- [75] B. Brown and C. Singh, Development and evaluation of a quantum interactive learning tutorial on Larmor precession of spin, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference* http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.008.
- [76] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the probability distributions for measuring physical observables in quantum mechanics, Eur. J. Phys. 38, 025705 (2017).
- [77] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics in the context of single photon interference, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 010117 (2017).
- [78] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the expectation values of observables in quantum mechanics, Eur. J. Phys. **38**, 045701 (2017).
- [79] R. Sayer, A. Maries, and C. Singh, Quantum interactive learning tutorial on the doubleslit experiment to improve student understanding of quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 010123 (2017).

- [80] D. Griffiths, Introduction to quantum mechanics (Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall, 2005).
- [81] J. Townsend, A modern approach to quantum mechanics (Mill Valley, CA: University Science Books, 2000).
- [82] J. Sakurai and J. Napolitano, Modern quantum mechanics (Boston, MA: Addison-Wesley, 2011).
- [83] C. Wieman, Comparative cognitive task analyses of experimental science and instructional laboratory courses, The Physics Teacher 53, 349 (2015).
- [84] J. Piaget, Success and Understanding. (Harvard University Press, Cambridge, 1978).
- [85] D. Schwartz, J. Bransford, and D. Sears, Efficiency and innovation in transfer, in *Trans-fer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age, Greenwich, 2005), pp.1-51.
- [86] M. Chi, Thinking aloud, in the think aloud method: a practical guide to modeling cognitive processes (New York: Academic Press, 1994).
- [87] R. Hake, Interactive engagement versus traditional methods: A six-thousand student survey of mechanics test data for introductory physics courses, Am. J. Phys. 66, 64 (1998).

# 7.0 DEVELOPING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON A SYSTEM OF IDENTICAL PARTICLES: BASICS FOR A SYSTEM OF IDENTICAL PARTICLES

# 7.1 INTRODUCTION

Quantum mechanics (QM) is a particularly challenging subject for upper-level undergraduate and graduate students in physics [1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13]. There have been a number of research studies aimed at investigating student reasoning in QM [14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21] and improving student understanding of QM [22, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27]. For example, our group has focused on using the common student difficulties as a guide to develop research-based learning tools which include Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorials (QuILTs) [28, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 34, 35] which strive to improve student understanding of different QM concepts. However, there have been few investigations into student difficulties with fundamental concepts involving a system of identical particles.

Here, we discuss an investigation of student difficulties with fundamentals of a system of non-interacting identical particles and how that research was used as a guide in the development, validation, and in-class evaluation of a QuILT that strives to help students develop a good grasp of relevant concepts. Through researching students' understanding of and reasoning about a system of identical particles, we found common student difficulties that can hinder their development of a consistent and coherent knowledge structure pertaining to these concepts.

Below, we start with a brief background of relevant concepts and then describe the methodology for the investigation of student difficulties followed by the common difficulties found. Then, we describe the methodology for the development, validation and in-class evaluation of the corresponding research-based QuILT that strives to help students develop a functional understanding of the fundamental concepts involving a system of identical particles.

# 7.2 BACKGROUND

In nature, there are two general types of fundamental or composite particles: fermions with a half-integer spin quantum number (e.g., electrons and protons) and bosons with an integer spin quantum number (e.g., photons and mesons). A system of N identical particles consists of N particles of the same type (e.g., electrons). For a system of identical particles in classical mechanics (e.g., five identical tennis balls), each particle can be distinguished from all the other particles. In contrast, in QM, identical particles are indistinguishable and there is no measurement that can be performed to distinguish these particles from one another. For example, if the coordinates of two identical particles are interchanged, there is no physical observable that would reflect this interchange. To account for the indistinguishability of these identical particles and make the properties of fermions and bosons consistent with observations, the wavefunction for a system of identical fermions must be completely antisymmetric and the wavefunction for a system of identical bosons must be completely symmetric with respect to exchange of two particles. Furthermore, one property that distinguishes these two types of particles is that two or more bosons can occupy the same single-particle state, but two or more fermions can never occupy the same single-particle state. The restriction for fermions is known as the Pauli exclusion principle and is consistent with a system of identical fermions having a completely antisymmetric wavefunction [80].

Here we focus on the many-particle Hamiltonian and stationary state wavefunctions that are solutions to the Time-Independent Schrödinger Equation (TISE) for a system of noninteracting identical particles. Unless otherwise stated, here we will refer to the stationary state wavefunction as the wavefunction. For a system of N non-interacting identical particles,
the Hilbert space  $(\mathscr{H})$  for the N-particle system in  $M^N$  dimensions is

$$\mathscr{H} = \mathscr{H}_1 \otimes \mathscr{H}_2 \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathscr{H}_N \tag{7.1}$$

which is the direct product of the *M*-dimensional Hilbert space for each particle  $\mathscr{H}_i$ . The many-particle Hamiltonian for the system of *N* non-interacting identical particles in the product space is

$$\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{H}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \hat{I}_3 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_N + \hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{H}_2 \otimes \hat{I}_3 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_N 
+ \dots + \hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \cdots \hat{I}_{N-2} \otimes \hat{H}_{N-1} \otimes \hat{I}_N + \hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_{N-1} \otimes \hat{H}_N,$$
(7.2)

where the single-particle Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}_i$ , and the identity operator,  $\hat{I}_i$ , for the  $i^{th}$  particle are in the *M*-dimensional Hilbert space  $\mathscr{H}_i$ .

We will use the following shorthand notation for the many-particle Hamiltonian

$$\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \sum_{i} \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{i} = \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{3} + \dots + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{N}.$$
(7.3)

in which  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i = \hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_{i-1} \otimes \hat{H}_i \otimes \hat{I}_{i+1} \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_N$  is the Hamiltonian of the  $i^{th}$  particle in the  $M^N$  dimensional product space. Thus, in the rest of this paper, all the boldface Hamiltonians are in the product space.

In order to determine the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical particles, one must first solve the single-particle TISE. The single-particle stationary state wavefunctions are solutions to the single-particle TISE, i.e.,  $\hat{H}_i\psi_{n_j}(x_i) = E_{n_j}\psi_{n_j}(x_i)$  for the  $i^{th}$  particle in the state  $\psi_{n_j}(x_i)$ . Next, one should construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable as the product of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions (these product states can be used as basis states to construct the manyparticle stationary state wavefunction for identical fermions or bosons). The basis states can be determined from all the permutations of the labels for the states or the coordinates in the products of the single-particle states as "basis states", regardless of their symmetry under exchange. Please note that for identical fermions, only completely antisymmetric linear combinations of these basis states are allowed, while for bosons only completely symmetric linear combinations are allowed. For distinguishable particles, all basis states are allowed. The final step is to appropriately symmetrize the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical fermions or bosons using the basis states in the product space.

If we have a system of two non-interacting electrons in which one electron is in the singleparticle state denoted by  $\psi_{n_1}$  and the other electron is in the single-particle state denoted by  $\psi_{n_2}$ , then the wavefunction for the system of two electrons must be completely antisymmetric. Assuming  $n_1 \neq n_2$  and ignoring spin, this normalized two-particle wavefunction in position representation is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \right].$$
(7.4)

in which  $x_1$  denotes the coordinate of the first electron and  $x_2$  denotes the coordinate of the second electron. This completely antisymmetric wavefunction reflects the fact that one electron is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$  and the other electron is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_2}$ , but we cannot say which electron is in which single-particle state. It is consistent with Pauli's exclusion principle. For example, for a system of two fermions both in the same single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$ , the antisymmetric wavefunction (ignoring the spin) would be

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \right] = 0.$$
(7.5)

Thus, there is no wavefunction for a system of two fermions in the same single-particle state and such a state is not possible.

The completely symmetric wavefunction (ignoring the spin) for two bosons in which one boson is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$  and the other boson is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_2}$  is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \right].$$
(7.6)

The two bosons can be in the same single-particle state. For example, the completely symmetric wavefunction for two bosons in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$  is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2). \tag{7.7}$$

When considering the spin part of the wavefunction for a single-particle, we will use the notation  $|s_i, m_{s_i}\rangle$  (in which  $s_i$  and  $m_{s_i}$  are the quantum numbers corresponding to the total spin and z-component of the spin for the  $i^{th}$  particle, respectively). The states  $|s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}_1^2$  and  $\hat{S}_{1z}$  and the states  $|s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}_2^2$  and  $\hat{S}_{2z}$ . We will use the following abbreviated notation for a spin-1/2 particle:  $|\uparrow\rangle_1 = |s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle = |1/2, 1/2\rangle_1$  and  $|\downarrow\rangle_1 = |s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle = |1/2, -1/2\rangle_1$  for electron 1 in the "spin up" and "spin down" state, respectively, and  $|\uparrow\rangle_2 = |s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle = |1/2, 1/2\rangle_2$ , and  $|\downarrow\rangle_2 = |s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle = |1/2, -1/2\rangle_2$  for electron 2 in the "spin up" and "spin down" state, respectively.

When considering the spin part of the wavefunction for the two spin-1/2 particles in the "uncoupled" representation in the product space, we will use the notation  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ , and  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  for the basis states. We will also use the notation  $|s, m_s\rangle$  for states in the "coupled" representation (in which the quantum numbers s and  $m_s$  correspond to the total spin angular momentum and the z component of the total spin angular momentum including both spins, respectively). The states  $|s, m_s\rangle$  in the coupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}^2$  and  $\hat{S}_z$  where  $\vec{S} = \vec{S}_1 + \vec{S}_2$ . For a system of two spin-1/2 particles ( $s_1 = 1/2, s_2 = 1/2$ ), the quantum number  $s = s_1 + s_2 = 1/2 + 1/2 = 1$ or  $s = |s_1 - s_2| = |1/2 - 1/2| = 0$ . If the total spin quantum number is s = 1 then the corresonding  $m_s = -1, 0, 1$ . If s = 0 then the corresponding  $m_s = 0$ . A complete set of states in the coupled representation for  $1/2 \otimes 1/2$  is given by  $|s, m_s\rangle = \{|1, 1\rangle, |1, 0\rangle, |1, -1\rangle, |0, 0\rangle\}$ . We will use the following abbreviated notation for a complete set of normalized states for a system of two spin-1/2 particles in the coupled representation  $|s, m_s\rangle$  written in terms of states in the uncoupled representation ( $|s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle|s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle$ ):

$$|1, 1\rangle = |\uparrow\rangle_{1}|\uparrow\rangle_{2} = |\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$$

$$|1, -1\rangle = |\downarrow\rangle_{1}|\downarrow\rangle_{2} = |\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$$

$$|1, 0\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\rangle_{1}|\downarrow\rangle_{2} + |\downarrow\rangle_{1}|\uparrow\rangle_{2}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$$

$$|0, 0\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\rangle_{1}|\downarrow\rangle_{2} - |\downarrow\rangle_{1}|\uparrow\rangle_{2}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle).$$
(7.8)

One feature of the coupled basis states for two identical spin angular momenta, e.g.,  $|1, 1\rangle$ ,  $|1, 0\rangle$ ,  $|1, -1\rangle$ ,  $|0, 0\rangle$ , for two spin-1/2 particles in the coupled representation, is that they are either completely symmetric or completely antisymmetric with respect to exchange

of particles. For example,  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$ ,  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$ ,  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  are completely symmetric spin states for the two fermions and often refered to as the "triplet" states. It is important to note that any linear combination of these three symmetric spin states is also a completely symmetric spin state (i.e.,  $C_1|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle + C_2|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle + C_3(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  is a completely symmetric normalized spin state in which  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$ , and  $C_3$  are constants such that  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 = 1$ ). The state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  is the completely antisymmetric normalized spin state for the two fermions and often referred to as the "singlet" state.

#### 7.3 INVESTIGATING STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

Student difficulties with fundamental concepts involving a system of N identical particles were first investigated using three years of data involving responses to open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional instruction in relevant concepts from 57 upper-level undergraduate students in a junior/senior level QM course and 30 graduate students in the second semester of the graduate core QM course. Additional insight was gained concerning these difficulties from responses of 14 students during a total of 81 hours of individual interviews. A "think aloud" protocol was used during the interviews in which students were asked to think aloud as they answered the questions posed without being disturbed [86]. Once the students had answered each question to the best of their ability, we asked them to clarify their reasoning and probed deeper into certain difficulties to gain a better understanding of the cognitive mechanisms behind these difficulties. Moreover, after the development and validation of the QuILT, it was administered to 25 upper-level undergraduates and 30 first-year physics graduate students in their respective QM courses. The QuILT included a pretest, the tutorial, and a posttest. Students were given the pretest after traditional, lecture-based instruction on identical particles. The pretests were not returned to the students. Students began working on the tutorial in class and completed the tutorial as their weekly homework assignment. The posttest was administered after the students submitted the tutorial. Student responses on the pretest, tutorial, and posttest were analyzed for understanding of fundamental concepts involving a system of identical particles. If new difficulties were discovered during the interviews or on the pretest, tutorial, or posttest, the difficulties were addressed in later versions of the QuILT.

In all the questions in our investigation, the identical particles were restricted to one spatial dimension for convenience. Initially, students were asked to consider the wavefunction of the many-particle system ignoring the spin part of the wavefunction. Later, students considered the completely symmetrized many-particle wavefunction consisting of both the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction. In order to familiarize the students with the notation, in the QuILT, they were given that  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  are the single-particle wavefunctions for particles in states  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  and with coordinates  $x_1$  and  $x_2$ , respectively.

Below, we discuss student difficulties in response to questions that were posed either during individual interviews or as in-class clicker questions, open-ended questions on quizzes or exams, or as questions on the pretest of the QuILT. Additional insight into these difficulties was gleaned during the individual think-aloud interviews in which students were asked questions pertaining to these issues.

# 7.3.1 Difficulty realizing that the Hamiltonian for a system of N non-interacting identical particles in the product-space should be written in terms of the sum of the single-particle Hamiltonians

To investigate students' understanding of the Hamiltonian for a system of N non-interacting identical particles, question Q1 below was asked on both the pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction on relevant concepts and posttest after engaging with the QuILT. In particular, Q1 is intended to determine whether students could identify that the Hamiltonian for a system of non-interacting identical particles is expressed as the sum of the individual Hamiltonians in the product space as in Eq. (7.3):

**Q1.** Write the Hamiltonian for a system of N <u>non-interacting</u> identical particles in terms of the Hamiltonians for the  $i^{th}$  particle (i = 1, 2, ..., N).

Below, we discuss two types of common difficulties students had writing the many-particle

Hamiltonian for a system of N non-interacting identical particles.

Incorrectly writing the many-particle Hamiltonian as the sum of the singleparticle Hamiltonians  $\hat{H}_i$  in which  $\hat{H}_i$  is in the Hilbert space of individual particles: The Hamiltonian for a system of N non-interacting identical particles is the sum of the  $M^N$ -dimensional individual Hamiltonians  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$  for each particle *i* as in Eq. 7.3. Interviews suggest that many students struggled to correctly reason about the dimension of the manyparticle Hamiltonian. In response to Q1, some interviewed students incorrectly claimed that the Hamiltonian for the system of N non-interacting identical particles was  $\sum \hat{H}_i$  (as opposed to  $\sum \hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$ ). They did not realize that each term in the sum must be an element in the  $M^N$  dimensional product space (instead of an *M*-dimensional Hilbert space). They had difficulty identifying that the single-particle Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_i$  only acts on the subspace of the  $i^{th}$  particle and that the many-particle Hamiltonian  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$  must have the dimensionality of the product space and contain identity operators in the subspaces of the N-1 other particles as in Eq 7.2. For example, the Hamiltonian for a spin-1/2 particle can be represented as a  $2 \times 2$ matrix in a given basis; and the Hamiltonian for a system of two identical spin-1/2 particles can be represented as a  $4 \times 4$  matrix in the product space. However, students with this type of difficulty often claimed that the Hamiltonian for the two non-interacting spin-1/2particles is a  $2 \times 2$  matrix resulting from adding the two  $2 \times 2$  matrices for each spin-1/2 particle since the particles are non-interacting. This type of difficulty in determining the dimensionality of an operator in the product space has been documented in other contexts [64, 54].

Incorrectly writing the many-particle Hamiltonian as the direct product of the single-particle Hamiltonians: Other students incorrectly claimed that the answer to Q1 is that the Hamiltonian for non-interacting particles is the direct product of the  $M^N$ -dimensional single-particle Hamiltonians. Some students incorrectly claimed that the many-particle Hamiltonian was  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 \otimes \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2 \otimes \hat{\mathbf{H}}_3 \otimes \ldots \otimes \hat{\mathbf{H}}_N$ . Students with this type of difficulty did not realize that each single-particle Hamiltonian  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$  is  $M^N$ -dimensional, and that the direct product produces a  $(M^N)^N$ -dimensional many-particle Hamiltonian. Other students incorrectly claimed that the many-particle Hamiltonian for the non-interacting particles is  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{H}_1 \otimes \hat{H}_2 \otimes \hat{H}_3 \otimes \ldots \otimes \hat{H}_N$ . One interviewed student stated that "since the wavefunction of the many-particle system is the product of the single-particle wavefunctions, then the Hamiltonian for the system of N non-interacting identical particles is also a product of the individual Hamiltonians." This student correctly claimed that the many-particle wavefunction for non-interacting particles is written in terms of the direct product of the single-particle wavefunctions, but incorrectly inferred that the Hamiltonian for the system of non-interacting particles is also written as the direct product (as opposed to the sum) of the individual single-particle Hamiltonians in the product space. This student and others with this type of response did not realize that for a system of non-interacting identical particles there is no entanglement between the single particle Hamiltonians  $\hat{H}_i$ .

# 7.3.2 Difficulty realizing that each indistinguishable particle should have its own unique coordinate

Many students had difficulty with the fact that each quantum particle in a system of identical particles is indistinguishable but each particle is still expressed with a unique coordinate. For example, for the many-particle wavefunction for a system of N indistinguishable particles, the coordinates  $x_1, x_2, x_3, \ldots, x_N$  can be used to label the particles. The symmetrization requirement of the many-particle wavefunction ensures indistinguishability and accounts for the fact that there is no way to determine which particle is in which single-particle state. To probe whether students are able to identify that each identical particle has a unique coordinate in the product making up one of the terms, question Q2 was posed on both the pretest and posttest for the QuILT:

Q2. For a system of three non-interacting identical particles, write a three-particle wavefunction in position representation for which <u>all three particles are in different sin-</u><u>gle-particle states</u> for the following three cases: indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and identical particles treated as distinguishable. If there is no possible three-particle wavefunction for the given system of three particles, state the reason. Ignore the spin of the particles and only consider the spatial part of the wavefunction.

Table 20: The percentage of undergraduate (N=25) and graduate students (N=30) who displayed the given difficulty in Q2 after traditional instruction.

Difficulty	Undergraduate	Graduate
	Students $(\%)$	Students $(\%)$
Did not use unique coordinates for each particle	32	43
Wrote the wavefunction as the sum of the single-particle wavefunctions	16	10

Regardless of the type of particle, there should be a unique coordinate for each identical particle in the three-particle wavefunction. However, many students with this type of difficulty claimed that since there is no way to determine which particle is in which single-particle state, there is no way to assign a distinct coordinate to each indistinguishable particle. For example, one interviewed student incorrectly claimed that "we must use the coordinate x for all the indistinguishable particles since we don't know where each particle is." This student went on to claim that the many-particle wavefunction for a system of three indistinguishable particles in which one of the particles is in each of the single-particle stationary states labeled  $\psi_{n_1}(x)$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}(x)$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}(x)$  is  $\psi_{n_1}(x)\psi_{n_2}(x)\psi_{n_3}(x)$ . This type of reasoning was common among students. Table 20 summarizes the number of students who displayed this type of difficulty in question Q2 after traditional lecture-based instruction.

# 7.3.3 Difficulty realizing that the many-particle wavefunction must be written in terms of the product (NOT the SUM) of the single-particle wavefunctions

Many students struggled to write the basis states for the many-particle wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical particles in terms of the product of the single-particle wavefunctions. Question Q2 was intended to probe whether students were able to identify that the wavefunction for a system of identical particles must be expressed in terms of the direct product (as opposed to the sum) of the single-particle wavefunctions since these form possible basis states for a many-particle system.

Regardless of the type of particle, the three-particle wavefunction for a system of identical particles in Q2 must be expressed in terms of the direct product of the single-particle wavefunction. For example, the three-particle wavefunction for a system of three fermions (assuming  $n_1 \neq n_2 \neq n_3$ ) is

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) - \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) \\ + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) + \psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) - \psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)].$$

In order to satisfy the symmetrization requirements, the three-particle wavefunction for a system of three fermions consists of six terms. However, each term is expressed as the direct product of the single-particle wavefunctions.

Some students with this type of difficulty incorrectly expressed the many-particle wavefunction in question Q2 in terms of the sum (as opposed to the direct product) of the single-particle wavefunctions, such as  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_3}(x_3)$ . For example, one interviewed student considered this issue before deciding that the many-particle wavefunction must be written in terms of the sum. This student incorrectly stated that "since the particles do not interact, the wavefunction will just be the sum of the (single-particle stationary state) wavefunctions." This student was later asked whether the wavefunction for a system of identical particles is always expressed as the sum he had written down or whether there are any situations in which the many-particle wavefunction must be written in terms of the direct product of the single-particle wavefunctions. After a moment of hesitation, the student stated that only "if the particles were interacting, then the many-particle wavefunction could be expressed as the product (of the single-particle) wavefunctions." However, regardless of whether the particles are interacting or non-interacting, the many-particle wavefunction can always be expressed in terms of the direct product of the single-particle wavefunction since the many-particle wavefunctions obtained from the product of the single-particle wavefunctions form a basis for the Hilbert space for a many-particle system. Table 20 shows the percentages of students who expressed the many-particle wavefunction as a sum of the single-particle wavefunctions (as opposed to terms involving the product of the single-particle wavefunctions) for question Q2.

The next question, Q3, involves both the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction. The question considers the ground state of the Helium atom which has two "non-interacting" electrons (i.e., two identical spin-1/2 particles with  $s_1 = 1/2$  and  $s_2 = 1/2$  in which  $s_i$  is the spin quantum number for the  $i^{th}$  electron). Q3 probed students' proficiency at identifying the spatial part of the wavefunction that corresponds to the ground state of Helium and whether it is symmetric or anti-symmetric (students were asked to assume that the two electrons in the Helium atom are non-interacting) and also probed their understanding that the spin state of the two electrons must be such that the overall wavefunction is antisymmetric.

**Q3.** If the electrons in a Helium atom are in the ground state, write down the spin state of the two electrons,  $|s, m_s\rangle$ .

In Q3, the spatial part of the wavefunction for a system of two electrons in a Helium atom in the ground state is symmetric, and therefore, the spin part of the wavefunction must be antisymmetric. The spin part of the wavefunction is

$$|s, m_s\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2 - |\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2).$$

When asked to write the spin part of the wavefunction for a system of two electrons in the ground state of a Helium atom in Q3, some students expressed the spin part of the wavefunction as the sum of spin states of the two electrons. For example, one student with this type of difficulty wrote the spin part of the wavefunction as

$$|s, m_s\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\uparrow + \uparrow).$$

This student and others with similar difficulties often incorrectly claimed that each electron was in the "spin up" state and also incorrectly claimed that the spin part of the two-particle wavefunction is the sum of the two spin states for each electron. Using the notation described earlier to identify the first electron as  $|\uparrow\rangle_1$  and the second electron as  $|\uparrow\rangle_2$ , students with this type of difficulty wrote that the spin part of the wavefunction takes the form  $|s, m_s\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\rangle_1 + |\uparrow_2)$ , which is not a valid spin state in the product space.

In summary, we find that many students had difficulty realizing that the many-particle wavefunction should be expressed in terms of a direct product of the single-particle wavefunctions. This type of difficulty was found for both the spatial part and spin part of the wavefunction.

# 7.3.4 Difficulty realizing how each term in a many-particle Hamiltonians would act on a many-particle state consisting of a product of single-particle states

The Hamiltonian for a system of non-interacting identical particles is expressed as the sum of the Hamiltonian for the individual particles. For example, for a system of three noninteracting, identical particles, the many-particle Hamiltonian is  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_3 =$  $\hat{H}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \hat{I}_3 + \hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{H}_2 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \hat{I}_3 + \hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \hat{H}_3$ , in which  $\hat{I}_i$  is the identity operator in the Hilbert space for the wavefunction of the  $i^{th}$  particle. Some students struggled to identify how each term in the Hamiltonian would act on a state consisting of a product of single-particle states. In particular, they had difficulty recognizing in the many-particle product state in the uncoupled representation that the operators in the Hilbert space of a given particle act only on the single-particle states of that particle. For example, students were asked to evaluate the following expression:  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)]$  in which  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1$  is the Hamiltonian for particle 1 in the two-particle system and the single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}$  and  $\psi_{n_2}$  are stationary states for particles 1 and 2, respectively (i.e.,  $\hat{H}_i \psi_{n_j}(x_i) = E_{n_j} \psi_{n_j}(x_i)$ ) with energy  $E_{n_1}$  and  $E_{n_2}$ , respectively. One interviewed student incorrectly claimed that " $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)] = 0$ , because  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1$  only acts on  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  and  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1\psi_{n_2}(x_2) = 0$ ". This student and others who provided similar responses struggled to realize that the operator  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1$  is equivalent to  $\hat{H}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2$ , in which  $\hat{H}_1$  acts on the subset of the Hilbert space corresponding to particle 1 and the identity operator  $\hat{I}_2$  acts on the subset of the Hilbert space corresponding to particle 2. Thus, the correct answer to the above question is  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)] = E_{n_1}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2).$ 

## 7.3.5 Incorrectly determining the symmetry based on the appearance of a +/sign in the many-particle wavefunction

Nature demands that the many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable bosons be completely symmetric and the many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions be completely antisymmetric. Therefore, in order to recognize and generate a many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable particles, students must be able to determine a completely symmetric/antisymmetric wavefunction involving both spatial and spin degrees of freedom.

Question Q4 was posed during the think aloud interviews to investigate students' proficiency at identifying whether the spin part of a wavefunction is a symmetric or antisymmetric wavefunction. Students were given Eq. (9.1) before this question and were familar with the shorthand notation used in Q4.

**Q4.** For the spin part of the wavefunction of a two-particle system given below, identify whether the spin state is symmetric, antisymmetric, or neither symmetric nor antisymmetric with respect to exchange of the two particles. Explain your reasoning.

- (a)  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$
- (b)  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$
- (c)  $|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle$
- (d)  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left( | \uparrow \downarrow \rangle + | \downarrow \uparrow \rangle \right)$
- (e)  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left( | \uparrow \downarrow \rangle | \downarrow \uparrow \rangle \right)$

In Q4, options (a), (b), and (d) are symmetric spin states (triplet states) since exchanging the two particles results in the same wavefunction. Option (e) in Q4 is an antisymmetric spin state (singlet state) since exchanging the two particles results in the original wavefunction multiplied by -1. Option (c) in Q4 is neither a symmetric nor an antisymmetric spin state.

Some students incorrectly applied a heuristic by which they claimed that a wavefunction is symmetric if it is written in terms of a sum. These students simply looked for all "+" signs to determine that a wavefunction is symmetric. They claimed that any wavefunction written as terms added together is a symmetric wavefunction. By a similar logic, these same students looked for a "-" sign to determine whether a given wavefunction is antisymmetric. Some claimed that any wavefunction that has at least one negative sign is antisymmetric. In particular, their determination of whether the wavefunction is antisymmetric did not depend on a complete antisymmetrization requirement and the number of terms that had a negative sign in the wavefunction (which is a necessary but not sufficient condition). They merely looked for the presence of at least one minus sign in the wavefunction to determine that the wavefunction is antisymmetric. For example, in response to question Q4(a) and (b), one interviewed student incorrectly claimed that the spin part of the wavefunction given by  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$  or  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$  is neither symmetric nor antisymmetric as "the wavefunction is not a sum so it can't be symmetric and there is not a minus sign, so it can't be antisymmetric." However, the spin part of the wavefunction given by  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$  or  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$  is completely symmetric as the exchange of the two particles results in the same wavefunction, thus there need not be a plus sign in order for a wavefunction to be symmetric. Other students with this type of response used similar reasoning when determining the symmetry of a wavefunction.

# 7.3.6 Difficulty realizing that a linear combination of the product of singleparticle wavefunctions can be a many-particle stationary state wavefunction

The many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions must be completely antisymmetric and the many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable bosons must be completely symmetric. In general, when expressing the many-particle wavefunction in terms of the single-particle wavefunctions, one must satisfy the symmetrization requirement through a linear combination of the direct products of the single-particle wavefunctions for each particle. However, many students struggled with the fact that the completely symmetric/antisymmetric wavefunction consisting of an appropriately chosen linear combination of the products of single-particle wavefunctions (with the coordinates permuted) is a many-particle stationary state wavefunction.

Question Q5 was posed during the think aloud interviews to probe students' proficiency in determining whether the following completely symmetric and antisymmetric wavefunctions are stationary state wavefunctions for a system of two non-interacting identical particles (bosons and fermions, respectively, for  $Q_5(a)$  and  $Q_5(b)$ ). Students were asked to rewrite the following expressions on the right-hand side without any operators, i.e., perform the operations:

Q5. Answer the following questions for a system of two non-interacting identical particles, whose single-particle wavefunctions satisfy the Time Independent Schrödinger Equation (TISE),  $\hat{H}_i \psi_{n_i}(x_i) = E_{n_i} \psi_{n_i}(x_i)$  for the *i*<sup>th</sup> particle with coordinate  $x_i$ . Assume  $n_1 \neq n_2$ 

(a)  $(\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2)[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)] =$ (b)  $(\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2)[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)] =$ 

The correct answer to Q5(a) is

$$\begin{aligned} (\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2})[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \\ &= E_{n_{1}}\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) + E_{n_{2}}\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2}) + E_{n_{2}}\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) + E_{n_{1}}\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2}) \\ &= (E_{n_{1}} + E_{n_{2}})[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \\ &= E[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})], \end{aligned}$$

in which  $E = E_{n_1} + E_{n_2}$  is the total energy of the two particle system. Thus, ignoring spin, the completely symmetric wavefunction given in  $Q_5(a)$  is a stationary state wavefunction for the two-particle system (e.g., two spinless bosons). Similarly, the completely antisymmetric wavefunction in Q5(b) is a stationary state wavefunction with total energy  $E = E_{n_1} + E_{n_2}$  for the system of two non-interacting particles (e.g., two spinless fermions). Below, we discuss some student difficulties with Q5 related to the linear combination of the products of the single-particle states.

Overgeneralizing a system with no degeneracy to incorrectly claim that a linear combination of many particle stationary states can not be an energy eigenstate for the many-particle system: Many students struggled with the fact that each of the two terms in the wavefunction (products of single particle states) that are added or subtracted in parts (a) and (b) of Q5 have the same total energy for the two-particle Hamiltonian  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2$  and hence the wavefunctions in parts (a) and (b) of Q5 satisfy the TISE for the two-particle system. One interviewed student correctly stated that "a linear combination of the ground state and first excited state for a one-dimensional infinite square well is not a stationary state". Then he incorrectly stated that "any linear combination (of stationary states) cannot be a stationary state" and hence the wavefunctions in parts (a) and (b) in Q5 do not satisfy the TISE when answering Q5 for the system of two non-interacting particles. However, this student was incorrectly overgeneralizing the behavior of a one-particle system in which there is no degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum to a case in which it is not applicable. For systems that possess degeneracy in their energy spectrum, any linear combination of energy eigenstates (stationary states) with the same energy is also an energy eigenstate.

This student and others with this difficulty struggled to recognize that an appropriately chosen linear combination of the products of the single-particle wavefunctions, e.g., those in Q5, are valid two-particle stationary state wavefunctions. For example, each term in the symmetric or antisymmetric many-particle stationary state wavefunction in Q5 (consisting of products of the single particle wavefunctions) has the same energy  $E_{n_1} + E_{n_2}$  and therefore, their linear combination is an appropriately symmetrized two-particle stationary state with the same energy. However, each term in the two-particle state in Q5 (which is a basis state in the product space) is not itself a two-particle stationary state wavefunction for fermions or bosons since the two-particle stationary state wavefunction in these cases must also satisfy the symmetrization requirement for the given system of identical particles. In general, a many-particle stationary state wavefunction for bosons or fermions consists of a linear combination of the products of single-particle stationary state wavefunctions which are appropriately symmetrized for the given case.

Making computational mistakes and not identifying the inconsistency: Many students struggled to show that an appropriately chosen linear combination as in Q5 is the stationary state wavefunction for the many-particle system and satisfies the many-particle TISE. For example, for question Q5, some students had difficulty realizing that the twoparticle wavefunction  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  is a unnormalized two-particle stationary state wavefunction for the system of two non-interacting fermions with Hamiltonian  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2$  due to computational mistakes and how they interpreted their mistakes. For example, the following is a student's written response to part (b) of question Q5:

$$\begin{aligned} (\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2})[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \\ &= \hat{H}_{1}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] + \hat{H}_{2}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \\ &= (E_{n_{1}} - E_{n_{2}})[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \\ &+ (E_{n_{2}} - E_{n_{1}})[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \\ &= 0. \end{aligned}$$

$$(7.9)$$

This was a very common mistake and led to incorrect inferences by students. Below, we discuss incorrect reasoning related to interpretation of the computational mistake in Eq. 7.9.

Total energy of the system is zero even if the single-particle energies are not zero: Some students struggled to reconcile that the total energy for a system of non-interacting identical particles is the sum of the energies of all the individual particles. For example, if two identical particles are in the symmetrized state given in Q5 (b), then the total energy must be  $E_{n_1} + E_{n_2}$ , which cannot be zero unless  $E_{n_1} + E_{n_2} = 0$ . Students with this type of difficulty claimed that the total energy is zero according to Eq. 7.9. Other students making this type of computational mistake (as in Eq. 7.9) who stated that the total energy in the state in  $Q_5(b)$  is zero, initially questioned whether they had made a mistake as they had doubts that the expression in  $Q_5(b)$  yields zero. However, they often chose to trust their mathematical manipulation rather than their intuition and claimed that obtaining zero in Q5 (b) implies that the energy of the two-particle system is zero. This type of over-reliance on the results of mathematical manipulation when a student's answer does not match his/her intuition has also been observed among introductory physics students [38]. The students with this type of difficulty often did not reflect on whether they had made a mathematical mistake. In other words, they did not engage in sufficient metacognition to evaluate the reasonability and consistency of their answer after arriving at the result in Eq. 7.9.

Incorrectly claiming that if the energy of the many-particle system is zero than the wavefunction is not a many-particle stationary state wavefunction: Some interviewed students who made the computational mistake described in Eq. 7.9 for Q5(b) by incorrectly stating that  $(\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2)[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)] = 0$  then incorrectly claimed that since  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2$  acting on the state yields zero then the state  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  cannot be a many-particle stationary state wavefunction because the energy of the system cannot be zero. However, the value of the energy of the many-particle system as determined by the many-particle TISE in Eq. 7.9 does not dictate whether the given wavefunction is or is not a stationary state wavefunction. In particular, a total energy of zero for the many-particle system simply means the sum of single-particle energies is zero and does not mean that the wavefunction is not a many-particle stationary state wavefunction.

Incorrectly claiming that an antisymmetric many-particle wavefunction cannot be a many-particle stationary state wavefunction: Some students who obtained zero as in Eq. 7.9 incorrectly concluded that a symmetric linear combination of products of single particle states is a valid many-particle stationary state wavefunction but that an antisymmetric linear combination is not a valid many-particle stationary state wavefunction. For example, some students who made the computational mistake in Eq. 7.9 in the context of solving Q5(b)and obtained a zero on the right hand side correctly calculated the right hand side in Q5(a). These students determined the energy of the two-particle system to be  $2(E_{n_1} + E_{n_2})$  for the symmetric linear combination  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ . They correctly stated that the symmetric linear combination in Q5(a) is a many-particle stationary state wavefunction. However, when they incorrectly determined that the right-hand side of the expression in  $Q_5(b)$  is zero, they then incorrectly claimed that this meant that the antisymmetric linear combination  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  is not a possible stationary state wavefunction. Some of these students then went on to incorrectly generalize their result in Eq. 7.9 and claim that a linear combination of the products of single-particle wavefunction is a stationary state wavefunction if the linear combination produces a completely symmetric wavefunction, but is not a stationary state wavefunction if it produces a completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of identical particles. Some of the confusion after obtaining zero on the right-hand-side was due to the fact that students had learned that two fermions cannot be in the same single particle state, consistent with Pauli's exclusion principle (due to the fact that the overall fermionic wavefunction is completely antisymmetric). In particular, if one tries to put two identical fermions in the same single particle state, one obtains zero for the wavefunction, which is not possible consistent with Pauli's exclusion principle. Some students overgeneralized this fact to conclude that two fermions cannot have an antisymmetric wavefunction such as that in Q5(b) (even if they are in different single particles states) when they obtained zero on the right hand side in Q5(b) due to algebraic mistakes.

## 7.4 METHODOLOGY FOR THE DEVELOPMENT AND VALIDATION OF THE QUILT

#### 7.4.1 Development and Validation of the QuILT

Based upon our research of student difficulties with fundamental concepts involving systems of identical particles, we developed a QuILT that strives to build a consistent and coherent knowledge structure while at the same time addressing the common student difficulties. The development of the QuILT was guided by a cognitive task analysis [?] from both a physics expert perspective and a novice (or student) perspective which consisted of the requisite knowledge and skills necessary for a functional understanding of a system of identical particles. The initial analysis was conducted from an expert perspective in which the authors outlined the required knowledge and skills and the order in which they are useful in solving problems. This was iterated with members of the physics faculty at the University of Pittsburgh. However, in an effort of determine if there are additional areas student may struggle with that are not predicted by the experts (due to expert blindspot), we conducted individual student interviews.

The QuILT was iterated many times among the three researchers and at several points during the development it was iterated with three physics faculty members at the University of Pittsburgh to ensure that the content was appropriate and they agreed with the wording. During this cyclical iterative process, faculty members provided feedback regarding the current version of the QuILT that was incorporated in the next version of the QuILT. Once it was agreed upon by the faculty that the content was clear and correct, the QuILT was administered to 14 graduate students in "think aloud" interviews to ensure that the wording was unambiguous, the scaffolding was effective, and to further investigate any student difficulties. During these semi-structured interviews, the students worked through the QuILT and provided their rationale for each question in the pretest, the guided inquiry-based tutorial, and the posttest. The students were not interrupted as they answered the questions and worked through the tutorial. They were asked follow up questions or asked to clarify any unclear statements only upon completion of the pretest, the entire section of the tutorial focusing on these issues discussed here, or the posttest. After each interview, the student's responses were analyzed to measure the effectiveness of the tutorial and to determine whether there were any changes that needed to be made to the QuILT. These changes were incorporated in subsequent versions of the QuILT and in subsequent interviews. During each step in the cyclically iterative process, the QuILT was adjusted to incorporate the faculty suggestions as well as the students' feedback to help with the common difficulties. After it was deemed successful by faculty and students (who performed well in the posttest after engaging with the QuILT in one-on-one administration), the QuILT was then administered to students in various advanced quantum mechanics courses.

#### 7.4.2 Structure of the QuILT

The QuILT strives to help students engage with active learning tasks by employing an inquiry-based approach which requires students to build their own knowledge structure by answering questions, analyzing the validity of given statements, and reflecting upon what they have learned. It consists of three parts: the pretest, a guided inquiry-based tutorial, and the posttest. The pretest is administered to the students after traditional, lecture-based instruction covering systems of identical particles. The pretest is administered in class during which the students completed it individually with no additional resources other than what is provided in the pretest itself. After completing the pretest, the students are given the tutorial and encouraged to work together in small groups in class. The tutorial can be used to guide in-class discussion. The tutorial can also be administered as a self-paced learning tool that the students work on as part of their weekly homework assignment. Upon completion, students submit the tutorial for grading and are then given the posttest (similar to the pretest). The posttest is administered in class as an individual assessment in which the students are not permitted any additional resources beyond what is provided in the posttest.

The QuILT incorporates guided inquiry-based learning sequences which consist of sev-

eral questions, each building upon the previous question(s), that require students to take a stand and actively engage with the them in the learning process. The QuILT also includes hypothetical student conversations in which they must analyze each hypothetical student's statement to determine whether they are correct and explain why they agree or disagree with each student. Many of the common student difficulties were used as a guide when constructing these hypothetical conversations and inquiry-based sequences with the goal being that students would identify any inconsistencies in their reasoning and then use the provided support to reconcile these inconsistencies. For example, there are a number of hypothetical student conversations in which one or more students make statements reflecting these common difficulties and provide incorrect reasoning mirroring those given by actual students. Other students in these hypothetical conversations disagree with their incorrect reasoning and provide correct reasoning and often note an issue with the incorrect statement(s). As the students work through the guided learning sequences in the QuILT, they must consider each student's argument and reflect upon their own reasoning in order to determine which student(s) are correct. Similarly, the guided inquiry-based sequences often include portions that strive to present the students with a contradiction between the answers to the questions in the sequence and their prior knowledge that they must then reconcile. Checkpoints are provided at the end of each section that allow the students to go back to reconcile any remaining difference between the correct reasoning and their own reasoning before moving on to the next section.

#### 7.4.3 Addressing Student Difficulties

In the guided inquiry-based learning sequences in the QuILT, students actively engage with examples focusing on fundamental concepts for a system of identical particles regarding the form of the Hamiltonian and many-particle wavefunction and identifying and generating appropriate symmetric/antisymmetric wavefunctions in a given situation. Below are examples from the QuILT of scaffolding support intended to help students with these concepts and address some of the common difficulties.

#### Helping students realize that the Hamiltonian for a system of non-interacting

identical particles should be expressed as a sum of operators that act on states in the product space: In a guided inquiry-based learning sequence in the QuILT, the students are asked to consider the following hypothetical student conversation regarding the form of the Hamiltonian. After considering each hypothetical students' statement, they are asked whether they agree or disagree with each statement and to provide their reasoning for doing so.

**Student 1:** In an infinite square well, we are only permitted to have one-particle in the well. If the system has two non-interacting identical particles, we MUST have two infinite square wells in order to place each particle.

**Student 2:** I disagree. We can have two non-interacting identical particles in the same infinite square well. If the particles are non-interacting and confined to a well of width a, the Hamiltonian for each particle in the product space will be  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i = \frac{\hat{p}_i^2}{2m} + V(x_i)$ , in which

$$V(x_i) = \begin{cases} 0 & if \quad 0 \le x_i \le a \\ \infty & otherwise \end{cases} \qquad (i = 1, 2)$$

The Hamiltonian for the system of two non-interacting identical particles in the same well in the product space is  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2 = \hat{H}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 + \hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{H}_2$ , where  $\hat{H}_1$  and  $\hat{H}_2$  are the Hamiltonians in the subspaces for the individual particles.

Student 1 is incorrect and Student 2 is correct in the preceding conversation. By using an explicit example that is familiar to the students and via additional scaffolding, the QuILT strives to help students learn that the Hamiltonian for a system of non-interacting identical particles should be expressed as a sum in the product space as in Eq. 7.2.

Helping students realize that each identical particle should have its own unique coordinate: The QuILT strives to help students realize that each identical particle should have its own unique coordinate even though each particle is indistinguishable from all the other particles in the system. The following is an excerpt from a hypothetical student conversation in the QuILT regarding whether the single-particle wavefunctions in a product should have the same or different coordinates to properly specify a three-particle wavefunction for a system of three non-interacting identical particles. The students must state which hypothetical student they agree with and why. **Student 1:** We must assign a different coordinate to each identical particle. The wavefunction will have terms such as  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$ .

**Student 2:** No. I disagree with Student 1. When the particles are indistinguishable, we can't possibly distinguish their individual coordinates. So the wavefunction will have terms such as  $\psi_{n_1}(x)\psi_{n_2}(x)\psi_{n_3}(x)$ 

Student 1 is correct and Student 2 is incorrect in the preceding conversation. A unique coordinate should be assigned to each identical particle. Follow-up guided inquiry-based learning sequences in the QuILT strive to help students focus on the fact that the symmetry requirement for the many-particle wavefunction is due to the indistinguishability of the particles and that the indistinguishability is not represented by all particles having the same coordinate (but by how the many-particle wavefunction is written). The students are later asked to construct symmetric and antisymmetric many-particle wavefunctions for various systems of identical particles with different coordinates for each particle and are asked to reflect upon how those wavefunctions take into account the indistinguishability of the particles.

Helping students realize that each term in the many-particle stationary state wavefunction should be expressed in terms of a direct product of single-particle wavefunctions: In the QuILT, students are asked to construct many-particle stationary state wavefunctions for different systems and provided scaffolding support to help them realize that the many-particle stationary state wavefunction should be expressed in terms of the direct product of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions. For example, they are asked to construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of three indistinguishable particles (identical fermions, identical bosons, and identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable) in which the particles are in three different single particle stationary states (as in Q2). They are also asked to construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system in which two of the three indistinguishable particles are in the same single particle stationary state.

Additionally, students are asked to explicitly show that the wavefunction  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  cannot be a two-particle stationary state wavefunction for the Hamiltonian  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2$  for a system of two non-interacting identical particles. Students reflect on whether the wavefunction given as the sum of the two single-particle wave-

functions satisfies the time-independent Schrödinger equation for a many-particle system  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}\Psi(x_1, x_2) = E\Psi(x_1, x_2)$ . Q6 is an excerpt from a guided inquiry-based learning sequence in the QuILT in which the students consider whether a wavefunction expressed as the sum or the product of the single-particle states satisfies the TISE for a two-particle system. In particular, Q6 below asks students to write the right hand side without any operator, if possible, in each case Q6(a)-Q6(f) and reason whether the wavefunction given in each case can be a possible basis state for the many-particle stationary state wavefunction (i.e., symmetrization of the wavefunction for fermions and bosons has not been accounted for in Q6):

**Q6.** Write the right-hand side without operators, if possible, in the following questions for a system of two non-interacting identical particles, whose single-particle wavefunctions satisfy the Time Independent Schrödinger Equation (TISE),  $\hat{H}_i\psi_{n_j}(x_i) = E_{n_j}\psi_{n_j}(x_i)$  for the *i*<sup>th</sup> particle with coordinate  $x_i$  in the single-particle state given by  $n_j$ . Assume  $n_1 \neq n_2$ . If it is not possible to write the right-hand side without operators and without encountering difficulties or inconsistencies, explain why.

 $(a) \ \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] = \\(b) \ \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] = \\(c) \ (\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2})[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] = \\(d) \ \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] = \\(e) \ \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] = \\(f) \ (\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) = \\ \end{aligned}$ 

Based upon your response, explain which of the wavefunctions in Q6 (a)-(f) can be used as a basis state for the product space of a two-particle system.

If the wavefunction is expressed as the sum of the single-particle wavefunctions as in Q6(a)-Q6(c), then it is not a possible basis state for writing a two-particle wavefunction since the sum of the single-particle states is not a two-particle state in the product space. For example, in Q6(a), in the term  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , the single-particle Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_1$  can only act on the wavefunction in the part of the Hilbert space corresponding to particle one, but the wavefunction corresponding to particle one is "1." However, "1" is not a possible wavefunction since it is not normalizable. There are similar inconsistencies in Q6(b) and Q6(c) when the sum of the two single-particle stationary states is considered.

However, each of the wavefunctions expressed as the product of the single-particle wavefunctions in Q6 (d)-(f), satisfy the TISE for the two-particle system and these states can be used as basis states for a two-particle system. For example, in Q6(f), the correct answer is

$$\begin{aligned} \hat{\mathbf{H}}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) &= (\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= \hat{\mathbf{H}}_1\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= (\hat{H}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + (\hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{H}_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= (\hat{H}_1\psi_{n_1}(x_1))(\hat{I}_2\psi_{n_2}(x_2)) + (\hat{I}_1\psi_{n_1}(x_1))(\hat{H}_2\psi_{n_2}(x_2)) \\ &= E_{n_1}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)E_{n_2}\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= E_{n_1}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + E_{n_2}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= (E_{n_1} + E_{n_2})\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= E\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2).\end{aligned}$$

In the next guided inquiry-based learning sequence, students are asked to reflect upon two hypothetical student conversations regarding which of the wavefunctions in Q6 are possible basis states for two-particle wavefunctions. For example, below are excerpts from a hypothetical student conversation regarding whether the basis states for the two-particle stationary state wavefunction can be written in terms of the sum of the single-particle wavefunctions. The students must agree or disagree with each hypothetical student and explain their reasoning for doing so:

**Student 1:** The basis state that can be used to construct the two-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting identical particles can be written in terms of the sum of the single-particle wavefunctions,  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ .

**Student 2:** I disagree. The sum of the single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  is not in the Hilbert space of the two-particle system. When the two-particle Hamiltonian  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2$ acts on the state  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , there are inconsistencies. Consider terms of the type  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  when  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2$  acts on  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ .

Student 1: *Isn't*  $H_1\psi_{n_2}(x_2) = 0$ ?

**Student 2:** No. The single-particle Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_1$  only acts on the wavefunction corresponding to particle one but for this wavefunction  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2) = 1 \cdot \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , the wavefunction

corresponding to particle one is "1", which is not normalizable.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. The sum of the single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  cannot be a basis state for a two-particle system.

Students 2 and 3 are correct while Student 1 is incorrect in the preceding conversation. Below is the subsequent hypothetical student conversation in which students are asked to reflect upon whether the basis states for the two-particle stationary state wavefunction can be written in terms of the product of the single-particle wavefunctions.

**Student 1:** The basis states used to construct the two-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a system of two non-interacting identical particles can be written in terms of the product of the single-particle wavefunctions, such as  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. Also, if we consider terms of the type  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ in the wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting identical particles, then it satisfies the TISE, as follows:

$$\begin{aligned} \hat{\mathbf{H}}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) &= (\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= (\hat{H}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + (\hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{H}_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= [\hat{H}_1\psi_{n_1}(x_1)][\hat{I}_2\psi_{n_2}(x_2)] + [\hat{I}_1\psi_{n_1}(x_1)][\hat{H}_2\psi_{n_2}(x_2)] \\ &= [\hat{H}_1\psi_{n_1}(x_1)]\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)[\hat{H}_2\psi_{n_1}(x_1)] \\ &= E_{n_1}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)E_{n_2}\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= E_{n_1}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + E_{n_2}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= (E_{n_1} + E_{n_2})\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= E\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2), \end{aligned}$$

in which  $E = E_{n_1} + E_{n_2}$ .

Both Student 1 and Student 2 are correct in the preceding conversation. After working through the inquiry-based learning sequences and hypothetical conversations, students are provided checkpoints to help them reconcile their initial ideas with the correct reasoning. One goal is to have students reflect upon their own responses to Q6 to determine that basis states for a many-particle stationary state wavefunction cannot be expressed as the sum of the single-particle wavefunctions as in Q6 (a)-(c). On the other hand, a many-particle

Table 21: The percentage of students who expressed the Hamiltonian for a system of noninteracting identical particles as the sum of the Hamiltonians for the individual particles for the undergraduate (number of students N = 25) and graduate students (N = 30).

Hamiltonian as	Undergraduate		Graduate	
Sum/	Students(%)		Students(%)	
Direct Product	Pre	Post	Pre	Post
Sum	88	100	83	90
Direct Product	0	0	10	3

wavefunction expressed as a product of the single-particle wavefunctions (e.g., with the basis states in Q6(d) and Q6(f)) satisfy the TISE and are possible basis states for writing a manyparticle wavefunction. Students are provided further scaffolding support that strives to help them identify the form of the possible basis states for writing the many-particle wavefunction, e.g., that the basis states for the many-particle wavefunction must be expressed in terms of the product and not the sum of the single-particle wavefunctions.

Helping students identify and generate symmetric/antisymmetric wavefunctions for systems of identical bosons or fermions: The students work through several guided inquiry-based sequences in which they are asked to generate symmetric wavefunctions for a system of identical bosons and antisymmetric wavefunctions for a system of identical fermions. They initially reflect upon cases in which they must only consider the spatial part of the wavefunction (ignore spin part of the wavefunction completely) in order to help them focus on the appropriate symmetrization requirements for fermions and bosons. Then, they are asked to identify and construct both the spatial and spin parts of the many-particle wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical bosons or fermions. Students are provided checkpoints at the end of each section to allow them to reconcile any discrepancies between their initial reasoning and the correct reasoning.

Helping students realize that certain linear combinations of the products of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions can be possible many-particle Table 22: The percentage of students who gave unique coordinates to each particle in Q2 for the undergraduate (number of students N = 25) and graduate students (N = 30).

	Pre	Post
Undergraduate	68	100
Graduate	57	90

stationary state wavefunctions: In the QuILT, students are asked to explicitly show that an appropriately chosen linear combination of the products of single-particle stationary state wavefunctions is a many-particle stationary state wavefunction. For example, as a follow up question to Q6 in the inquiry-based sequence, students are asked to determine whether an appropriately chosen linear combination of products of single-particle stationary states is a possible many-particle stationary state wavefunction as in Q5. They are asked to explicitly show that in a properly symmetrized wavefunction, a linear combination of the products of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions satisfies the TISE with the many-particle Hamiltonian. The goal is to have students use their responses to questions Q6(d) and Q6(e) to help them evaluate and reflect upon linear combinations of the products of the singleparticle states in this context (i.e., reflect upon an appropriately symmetrized wavefunction for identical fermions or bosons). Students are asked to summarize in their own words what they learned from these examples and are then provided with checkpoints which allow them to compare their initial reasoning to the correct reasoning and reconcile any differences.

#### 7.5 EVALUATION OF THE QUILT

Once the researchers determined that the QuILT was successful in one-on-one implementation using a think-aloud protocol, it was administered in graduate and upper-level undergraduate classes. Both undergraduate and graduate students were given a pretest after traditional, lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts in DPT but before working through the

Table 23: The percentage of students who expressed the many-particle stationary state wavefunction as a sum or direct product in Q2 on the pretest and posttest for undergraduates (number of students N = 25) and graduate students (N = 30).

Wavefunction as	Undergraduate		Graduate	
Sum/	Students(%)		Students(%)	
Direct Product	Pre	Post	Pre	Post
Sum	16	0	10	0
Direct Product	76	100	73	100

tutorial. The pretests were not returned to the students after grading. The undergraduates worked through the tutorial in class for two days and were asked to work on the remainder of the tutorial as homework. The graduate students were given the tutorial as their only homework assignment for the week. After working through and submitting the completed tutorial, both groups were given the posttest in class. Students were given enough time in class to work through the pretest and posttest.

Table 21 shows the precentage of students in response to Q1 who expressed the Hamiltonian for a system of non-interacting identical particles as the sum of the Hamiltonians  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$  of the  $i^{th}$  particle (i = 1, 2, ..., N). All of the undergraduate students and nearly all of the graduate students answered Q1 correctly. These results are encouraging and suggest that the QuILT is effective in addressing the difficulty students had with the form of the Hamiltonian for the system of identical particles.

Table 22 shows the precentage of students in response to Q2 who labeled each particle with its own unique coordinate. These results are encouraging and suggest that the QuILT is effective at addressing the difficulty students had with incorrectly associating the indistinguishability of the particles with the same coordinate for all the particles.

Table 23 summarizes the pre/posttest results for Q2 and suggests that the QuILT was helpful in determining that the many-particle wavefunction should be expressed as a sum of the direct products (as opposed to a sum) of the single particle wavefunctions. SpecifiTable 24: The percentage of students who expressed the many-particle stationary state wavefunctions in Q2 for a system of indistinguishable fermions as an antisymmetric linear combination of the products of the single-particle state wavefunctions and a system of indistinguishable bosons as a symmetric linear combination of the products of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions on the pretest and posttest for undergraduates (number of students N = 25) and graduate students (N = 30).

System	Unde	ergraduate	Graduate	
	Students(%)		Students(%)	
	Pre	Post	Pre	Post
Fermions	60	100	60	87
Bosons	56	96	57	97

cally, every student stated that the many-particle stationary state wavefunction is expressed as the sum over permutation of the direct products of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions.

Table e shows the percentage of students who expressed the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical fermions as an antisymmetric linear combination of the products of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions in response to Q2 on the pretest and posttest. Table e also shows the percentage of students who expressed the manyparticle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical bosons as a symmetric linear combination of the products of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions in response to Q2 on the pretest and posttest. These results suggests that the QuILT helped students in constructing the many-particle stationary state wavefunctions for fermions and bosons as linear combinations of the products of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions that satisfy appropriate symmetrization requirements. Specifically, over 87% of the graduate students and 96% of the undergraduate students expressed the many-particle stationary state wavefunctions in Q2 as terms in an appropriately symmetrized linear combination of products of the single-particle wavefunctions.

#### 7.6 SUMMARY

Investigation of students' understanding of the basics of a system of identical particles helped to uncover many common student difficulties that were used a guide to develop and validate a QuILT. The QuILT strives to help students develop a coherent understanding of fundamental concepts for a system of non-interacting identical particles, e.g., the form of the Hamiltonian and the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles and how to generate many-particle stationary state wavefunctions that satisfy a given symmetrization requirement. It strives to help students learn that the Hamiltonian for a system of non-interacting identical particles can be expressed as a sum in the product space and the many-particle stationary state wavefunction is expressed in terms of the sum of direct products of the single particle stationary state wavefunctions in which each indistinguishable particle should have its own unique coordinate. The QuILT strives to help students determine the completely symmetric/antisymmetric many-particle stationary state wavefunction by using all the permutations of the labels for the states or the coordinates in the products of the single-particle states with the appropriate symmetrization requirement. The QuILT strives to place the students in the role of active learners while providing an appropriate level of scaffolding through a guided inquiry-based approach. The findings suggest that the QuILT is effective in improving students' understanding of the fundamental concepts necessary for a functional understanding of the basics for a system of identical particles.

#### 7.7 ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the NSF for award PHY-1505460. We are also thankful to members of the Department of Physics and Astronomy at the University of Pittsburgh, especially R. P. Devaty. Additionally, we thank the students who helped with the investigation, including those who were interviewed.

#### Chapter References

- G. Ireson, A multivariate analysis of undergraduate physics students' conceptions of quantum phenomena, Eur. J. Phys., 20, 193 (1999).
- [2] R. Muller and H. Wiesner Teaching quantum mechanics on an introductory level, Am. J. Phys. 70, 200 (2002).
- [3] M. Wittmann, R. Steinberg, and E. Redish, Investigating student understanding of quantum physics: Spontaneous models of conductivity," Am. J. Phys., **70**, 218 (2002).
- [4] D. Zollman, S. Rebello, and K. Hogg, Quantum mechanics for everyone: hands-on activities integrated with technology, Am. J. Phys., **70**, 252 (2002).
- [5] D. Domert, C. Linder, and A. Ingerman, Probability as a conceptual hurdle to understanding one-dimensional quantum scattering and tunnelling, Eur. J. Phys., 26, 47 (2004).
- [6] A. Kohnle et al. New introductory quantum mechanics curriculum, Eur. J. Phys., 35, 015001 (2014).
- [7] A. Kohnle et al. Developing and evaluating animations for teaching quantum mechanics concepts, Eur. J. Phys., 31, 1441 (2010).
- [8] V. Dini and D. Hammer, Case study of a successful learner's epistemological framings of quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. Phys. Educ. Res., 13, 010124 (2017).
- [9] A. Johansson, Undergraduate quantum mechanics: lost opportunities for engaging motivated students?, Eur. J. Phys., 39, 3 025705 (2018).
- [10] F. M. Toyana and Y. Nogami, Comment on overcoming misconceptions in quantum mechanics with the time evolution operator, Eur. J. Phys., 34, L73-5 (2013).
- [11] L. M. Arevalo Aguilar, F. Velasco Luna, C. Robledo-Sanchez, and M. L. Arroyo-Carrasco, The infinite square well potential and the evolution operator method for the purpose of overcoming misconceptions in quantum mechanics, Eur. J. Phys., 35, 025001 (2014).

- [12] S. Sharma and P. K. Ahluwalia, Diagnosing alternative conceptions of Fermi energy among undergraduate students, Eur. J. Phys., 33, 883 (2012).
- [13] E. Gire and C. Manogue, Making sense of operators, eigenstates, and quantum measurements, Proc. Phys. Educ. Research Conf. http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3680028, (2011).
- [14] C.Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys., 69, 885 (2001).
- [15] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics at the beginning of graduate instruction, Am. J. Phys., 76, 277 (2008).
- [16] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics by using peer instruction tools, Am. J. Phys., 80, 252 (2012).
- [17] S. Lin and C. Singh, Categorization of quantum mechanics problems by professors and students, Euro. J. Phys., 31, 57 (2010).
- [18] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Framework for understanding student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER, 11, 020119 (2015).
- [19] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Review of student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER, 11, 020117 (2015).
- [20] A. Mason and C. Singh, Do advanced students learn from their mistakes without explicit intervention?, Am. J. Phys., 78(7), 760 (2010).
- [21] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, Improving performance in quantum mechanics with explicit incentives to correct mistakes, Phys Rev ST PER, **12**, 010121 (2016).
- [22] C. Singh, M. Belloni, and W. Christian, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics, Physics Today, 59 (8), 43 (2006).
- [23] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics via the Stern-Gerlach experiment, Am. J. Phys., 79, 499 (2011).
- [24] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: II. Development of research-based learning tools, Phys. Rev. ST PER, 8, 010118 (2012).
- [25] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving student understanding of addition of angular momentum in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER, 9, 010101 (2013).
- [26] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: I. Investigation of difficulties, Phys. Rev. ST PER, 8, 010117 (2012).
- [27] E. Benitez Rodriguez, L. M. Arevalo Aguilar, and E. Piceno Martinez. A full quantum analysis of the Stern–Gerlach experiment using the evolution operator method: analyzing current issues in teaching quantum mechanics. *Eur. J. Phys.* **38** (2017).

- [28] C. Singh, Interactive learning tutorials on quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys., 76, 400 (2008).
- [29] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Interactive tutorial to improve student understanding of single photon experiments involving a Mach-Zehnder Interferometer, Eur. J. Phys., 37, 024001 (2016).
- [30] Marshman and Singh, Interactive tutorial to improve student understanding of single photon experiments involving a Mach-Zehnder Interferometer, Eur. J. Phys. 37, 024001 (2016).
- [31] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the probability distributions for measuring physical observables in quantum mechanics, Euro. J. Phys. 38, 025705 (2017).
- [32] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics in the context of single photon interference, Phys. Rev. PER 13 010117 (2017).
- [33] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the expectation values of observables in quantum mechanics, Euro. J. Phys. 38, 045701 (2017).
- [34] R. Sayer, A. Maries and C. Singh, A quantum interactive learning tutorial on the doubleslit experiment to improve student understanding of quantum mechanics, Phys Rev PER 13, 010123 (2017).
- [35] C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom for the strong and weak field Zeeman effect Eur. J. Phys. **39**, 045701 (2018); C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with a good basis for finding perturbative corrections in the context of degenerate perturbation theory, Eur. J. Phys. **39**, 055701 (2018).
- [36] D. Griffiths, *Introduction to quantum mechanics* (Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall, 2005).
- [37] M. T. H. Chi, in *The Think Aloud Method: A Practical Guide to Modeling Cognitive Processes*, edited by Maarten W. van Someren, Yvonne F. Barnard, and Jacobijn A. C. Sandberg (Academic Press, London, 1994), pp. 1-12.
- [38] A. Maries, S. Lin, and C. Singh, Challenges in designing appropriate scaffolding to improve students' representational consistency: The case of a Gauss' law problem, *Phys. Rev. PER*, 13, 020103 (2017).
- [39] L. S. Vygotsky Mind in society: The development of higher psychological processes. (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 1978).

- [40] D. Schwartz, J. Bransford, and D. Sears Efficiency and innovation in transfer, in Transfer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective (Portland, OR: Information Age, 2005).
- [41] J. Piaget Success and understanding (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1978)
- [42] C. Wieman, Comparative cognitive task analyses of experimental science and instructional laboratory courses, *The Physics Teacher*, **53**, 349 (2015).
- [43] R. Hake, Interactive engagement versus traditional methods: A six-thousand student survey of mechanics test data for introductory physics courses, Am. J. Phys., 66, 64 (1998).

# 8.0 DEVELOPING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON A SYSTEM OF IDENTICAL PARTICLES: WRITING THE MANY-PARTICLE STATIONARY STATE WAVEFUNCTION (IGNORING SPIN)

#### 8.1 INTRODUCTION

Quantum mechanics (QM) is a particularly challenging subject for upper-level undergraduate and graduate students in physics [1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13]. There have been a number of research studies aimed at investigating student reasoning in QM [14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21] and improving student understanding of QM [22, 23, 24, 25, 26]. In prior investigations, our group has used the common student difficulties as a guide to help develop research-based learning tools which include the Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorials (QuILTs) [27, 28, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33].

However, there have been relatively few investigations into student difficulties with fundamental concepts involving a system of identical particles. Through researching students' understanding and reasoning about a system of identical particles, we have found many common student difficulties that can hinder the development of a consistent and coherent knowledge structure pertaining to these concepts. Since human working memory while solving a problem is restricted to a limited number of "chunks" and the size of a chunk in the working memory depends on the expertise of the individual who is solving the problem, Simon's framework of "bounded rationality and satisficing" posits that an individual will make decisions while solving problems based upon their current level of expertise, which may not be optimal [34]. Some students may be motivated to find an optimal solution to the QM problems posed by searching for many possible pathways in the problem space. However, if students' level of expertise is not sufficient to solve the problem on their own and they have not been provided with appropriate guidance and scaffolding support, they may experience cognitive overload and may not be able to determine an optimal solution to the problems posed [34, 35].

Here, we discuss an investigation of student difficulties with concepts related to the manyparticle stationary state wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical fermions or bosons when the spin part of the wavefunction is ignored and how that research was used as a guide in the development, validation, and in-class evaluation of a research-based QuILT that makes use of student difficulties as a guide and strives to provide appropriate scaffolding support to help students develop a good grasp of relevant concepts.

#### 8.2 BACKGROUND

In nature, there are two general types of particles: fermions with a half-integer spin quantum number (e.g., electrons and protons) and bosons with an integer spin quantum number (e.g., photons and mesons). A system of N identical particles consists of N particles of the same type (e.g., electrons). For a system of identical particles in classical mechanics (e.g., five identical tennis balls), each particle can be distinguished from all the other particles. In contrast, in quantum mechanics, identical particles are indistinguishable and there is no measurement that can be performed to distinguish these identical particles from one another. For example, if the coordinates of two identical particles are interchanged, there is no physical observable that would reflect this interchange. To reflect the indistinguishability of these identical particles and make the statistical properties of fermions and bosons consistent with observations, the wavefunction for a system of identical fermions must be completely antisymmetric and the wavefunction for a system of identical bosons must be completely symmetric. Furthermore, one property that distinguishes these two types of particles is that two or more bosons can occupy the same single-particle quantum state, but two or more fermions can never occupy the same single-particle quantum state. The restriction for fermions is known as the Pauli exclusion principle and is consistent with a system of fermions
having a completely antisymmetric wavefunction [36].

Here we focus on the many-particle stationary state wavefunction that is a solution to the Time-Independent Schrödinger Equation (TISE) for a system of non-interacting identical particles. Unless otherwise stated, we will refer to the stationary state wavefunction as the wavefunction. In order to determine the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical particles, one must first solve the single-particle TISE. The single-particle stationary state wavefunctions are solutions to the single-particle TISE. i.e.,  $\hat{H}_i \psi_{n_j}(x_i) = E_{n_j} \psi_{n_j}(x_i)$  for the  $i^{th}$  particle in the state  $\psi_{n_j}(x_i)$ . Next, one should construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable as the product of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions (these product states can be used to construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for identical fermions or bosons). Here, for convenience, we will refer to all direct products of single-particle states as "basis states", regardless of their symmetry under exchange. Please note that for identical fermions, only antisymmetric linear combinations of these basis states are allowed, while for bosons only symmetric linear combinations are allowed. For distinguishable particles, all basis states are allowed. The final step is to appropriately symmetrize the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical fermions or bosons using the product states.

If we have a system of two non-interacting electrons in which one electron is in the singleparticle state denoted by  $\psi_{n_1}$  and the other electron is in the single-particle state denoted by  $\psi_{n_2}$  (assuming  $n_1 \neq n_2$ ), then the wavefunction for the system of two electrons must be completely antisymmetric. Ignoring spin, the normalized two-particle wavefunction in position representation is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \right]$$
(8.1)

in which  $x_1$  denotes the coordinates of the first electron and  $x_2$  denotes the coordinates of the second electron. This completely antisymmetric wavefunction reflects the fact that one electron is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$  and the other electron is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_2}$ , but we cannot say which electron is in which single-particle state. This wavefunction is also consistent with Pauli's exclusion principle. For example, for a system of two fermions both in the same single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$ , the antisymmetric wavefunction (ignoring the spin) would be

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \right] = 0.$$
(8.2)

Thus, there is no wavefunction for a system of two fermions in the same single-particle state and such a state is not possible.

The completely symmetric wavefunction (ignoring the spin) for two bosons in which one boson is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$  and the other boson is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_2}$  is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \right].$$
(8.3)

Two bosons can also be in the same single-particle state. For example, the completely symmetric wavefunction for two bosons in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$  is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2). \tag{8.4}$$

#### 8.3 METHODOLOGY FOR INVESTIGATING STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

Student difficulties with determining the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical fermions or bosons were first investigated using three years of data involving responses to open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional instruction in relevant concepts from 57 upper-level undergraduate students in a junior/senior level QM course and 30 graduate students in the second semester of the graduate core QM course. Additional insight concerning these difficulties was gained from responses of 14 students during a total of 81 hours of individual "think-aloud" interviews [37]. Moreover, after the development and validation of the QuILT, it was administered to 25 upper-level undergraduates and 30 first-year physics graduate students in their respective QM courses. The QuILT includes a pretest, the tutorial, and a posttest. Students were given the pretest after traditional, lecture-based instruction on identical particles. The pretest was not returned to the students. Students began working on the tutorial in class and completed the tutorial

as their weekly homework assignment. The posttest was administered after the students submitted the tutorial. Student responses on the pretest, tutorial, and posttest were analyzed to determine their understanding of concepts related to many-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a system of identical fermions or bosons. If new difficulties were discovered during the interviews or on the pretest, tutorial, or posttest, the difficulties were addressed in later versions of the QuILT.

In all the questions in our investigation discussed here, the non-interacting identical particles were restricted to one spatial dimension for convenience. Students were asked to consider the wavefunction of the many-particle system ignoring the spin part of the wavefunction (we refer to these particles as "spinless"). Thus, we only consider the spatial part of the wavefunction to simplify the problem and to help students focus on fundamental concepts such as the symmetrization requirement, the number of terms in the many-particle wavefunction, the correct normalization constant, and the fact that each particle should have its own unique coordinate. In order to familiarize the students with the notation, they were given that the wavefunction of a system of two non-interacting identical particles has terms such as  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , where  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  are the single-particle wavefunctions for particles in states  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  and coordinates  $x_1$  and  $x_2$ , respectively.

We will discuss student responses to some questions that were posed either as in-class clicker questions or open-ended questions after traditional lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts. Additional insight into these difficulties was gleaned during the individual think-aloud interviews in which students were asked questions pertaining to these issues. To probe whether students are able to identify and generate a many-particle stationary state wavefunction, four questions Q1-Q4 were posed to the students. Questions Q1 and Q2 were posed on the pretest following traditional lecture-based instruction and the posttest following engagement with the QuILT on identical particles to 30 graduate students and 25 undergraduate students. Questions Q3 and Q4 were given as clicker questions in an undergraduate quantum mechanics course following instruction on identical particles to 17 undergraduate students.

Question Q1 was intended to probe whether the students were able to generate a manyparticle wavefunction. Students were told that the particles are confined in one spatial dimension and that  $\psi_{n_1}$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}$ , etc. are the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions.

Q1. For a system of three non-interacting identical particles, write a properly normalized three-particle stationary state wavefunction in position representation where <u>all three</u> <u>particles are in different single-particle states</u> for the following three cases: indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and identical particles treated as distinguishable. If there is no such possible three-particle stationary state wavefunction for the given system of three particles, state the reason. Ignore the spin of the particles and only consider the spatial part of the wavefunction.

In Q1, for a system of three fermions, the completely antisymmetric three-particle stationary state wavefunction in position representation (with  $n_1 \neq n_2 \neq n_3$ ) is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) - \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) + \psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) - \psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)].$$
(8.5)

In Q1, for a system of three bosons, the completely symmetric three-particle stationary state wavefunction in position representation (with  $n_1 \neq n_2 \neq n_3$ ) is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) + \psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) + \psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)].$$
(8.6)

One possible answer to Q1 for a system of identical particles that could be treated as distinguishable is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3).$$
(8.7)

Question Q2 was posed to determine whether students were able to identify that two identical fermions cannot occupy the same single-particle state. Question Q2 is also intended to probe whether students can generate a many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical bosons and identify the differences between a wavefunction for a system of identical bosons and a system of particles that can be treated as distinguishable. Students were told that the particles are confined in one spatial dimension and that  $\psi_{n_1}$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}$ , etc. are the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions.

Q2. For a system of three non-interacting identical particles, write a properly normalized three-particle stationary state wavefunction in position representation when <u>two of the particles are in same single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$  for the following three cases: indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and identical particles treated as distinguishable. If there is no such possible three-particle stationary state wavefunction for the given system of three particles, state the reason. Ignore the spin of the particles and only consider the spatial part of the wavefunction.</u>

In Q2, it is not possible for two fermions to occupy the same single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$ and therefore it is not possible to write a three-particle stationary state wavefunction. On the other hand, it is possible to have a system of three bosons in which two of the bosons are in the same single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$ . For Q2, the completely symmetric three-particle stationary state wavefunction for identical bosons in position representation (with  $n_1 \neq n_2$ ) is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)].$$
(8.8)

One possible many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical particles that could be treated as distinguishable in Q2 is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) \tag{8.9}$$

Question Q3 probes whether students can identify that the wavefunction for a system of identical bosons must be symmetric and that more than one boson can occupy the same single-particle state (in addition to whether the spin of a boson is an integer): **Q3.** Choose all of the following statements that are correct about bosons.

- (1) The spin of a boson is an integer.
- (2) The overall wavefunction of identical bosons can be anti-symmetric.
- (3) Two bosons cannot occupy the same quantum state.

Only option (1) is correct for question Q3. Option (2) is incorrect because the overall wavefunction for a system of identical bosons MUST be symmetric and option (3) is incorrect because two or more bosons can occupy the same quantum state.

Question Q4 focuses on the wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical bosons in the ground state and first excited state of a one-dimensional infinite square well. We were interested in investigating whether students could identify that the many-particle wavefunction must be completely symmetric, regardless of whether it corresponds to the ground state or the first excited state and that the given wavefunction is not completely symmetric in the first excited state:

Q4. There are three identical spinless bosons in a one-dimensional infinite square well. The single particle stationary states are  $\psi_n$  (n = 1, 2, 3, ...). Choose all of the following statements that are correct for the three-particle system. Ignore spin.

- (1) The ground state of the three particle system is  $\psi_1(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_1(x_3)$ .
- (2)  $\psi_1(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_2(x_3)$  is a first excited state of the three particle system.
- (3) The degeneracy of the first excited state is 3.

Only option (1) is correct for question Q4. Since the first excited state of the threeboson system must be completely symmetric, option (2) is incorrect. In particular, the three-boson first-excited state wavefunction consists of three terms. However, option (2) only includes one term in the wavefunction corresponding to the system in the first-excited state. Option (3) is incorrect in Q4 because the degeneracy of the first-excited state is one since  $\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} [\psi_1(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_2(x_3) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_2(x_2)\psi_1(x_3) + \psi_2(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_1(x_3)]$  is the only state with the first-excited energy. Table 25: The percentages of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who correctly answered question Q1 for the given system of indistinguishable particles after traditional lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts.

Type of Particle	Graduate (%)	Undergraduate (%)		
Fermions	33	24		
Bosons	37	28		
Distinguishable	40	40		

### 8.4 STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

Many students struggled with concepts related to many-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a system of indistinguishable bosons and fermions. For example, Tables 25 and 26 show that less than 55% of the students were able to generate the correct many-particle wavefunctions in questions Q1 and Q2 correctly on the pretest for the QuILT after traditional lecture-based instruction.

Written responses and interviews suggest that there are a number of underlying difficulties students had that interfere with their ability to write the completely symmetric/antisymmetric many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of

Table 26: The percentages of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who correctly answered question Q2 for the given system of indistinguishable particles after traditional lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts.

Type of Particle	Graduate $(\%)$	Undergraduate $(\%)$		
Fermions	40	44		
Bosons	30	16		
Distinguishable	53	36		

non-interacting indistinguishable particles. Below, we discuss some of these difficulties.

# 8.4.1 Difficulty accounting for the indistinguishability of the particles when constructing a many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical fermions or bosons

There is no measurement that can distinguish one fermion from another fermion in a system consisting of all fermions of the same type (e.g., electrons). The same is true for a system of identical bosons. Below we discuss difficulties students have with writing a wavefunction or correctly identifying a wavefunction that accounts for the indistinguishability of identical particles.

Using the same coordinate for each particle in the many-particle wavefunction: Some students did not realize that each identical particle must have a unique coordinate and incorrectly generated a many-particle wavefunction in which the particles shared the same coordinate. For example, in Q1, for both systems of indistinguishable fermions or bosons, one student wrote  $\psi_1(x)\psi_2(x)\psi_3(x)$ . Many students with this type of difficulty claimed that since there is no way to determine which particle is in which single-particle state, there is no way to assign a distinct coordinate to each indistinguishable particle. For example, one interviewed student incorrectly claimed that "we must use the coordinate x for all the indistinguishable particles since we don't know where each particle is." In addition to writing a many-particle wavefunction that did not satisfy the symmetrization requirements, students with this type of response did not realize that each particle should have its own unique coordinate.

Claiming that the wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable particles is the same as that for a system of distinguishable particles since the particles are non-interacting: Many students provided the same answer to Q1 and Q2 for a system of indistinguishable particles and a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. Table 27 summarizes the percentages of students who wrote the same many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical fermions or bosons as they wrote for a system of distinguishable particles. Table 27: The percentages of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who wrote the same many-particle wavefunction for the given system of identical particles as for a system of distinguishable particles for Q1 and Q2 on the pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts.

Question	Type of Particle	Graduate (%)	Undergraduate (%)	
01	Fermions	20	24	
QI	Bosons	20	20	
Q2	Fermions	3	16	
	Bosons	20	20	

One interviewed student jotted down the same many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. When answering Q1 for a system of identical bosons, this student stated "I don't ... understand how distinguishability would change the wavefunction if the particles are non-interacting." This student focused on the fact that the system of identical particles was non-interacting and incorrectly assumed that all systems of non-interacting particles have the same wavefunction. Individual discussions with students suggest that students with this type of difficulty sometimes had difficulty differentiating between "non-interacting particles" vs. "non-overlapping wavefunctions". In particular, the fact that when the wavefunctions of different particles do not overlap, the particles can be considered distinguishable was mistaken or overgeneralized to "non-interacting" particles being distinguishable.

Not realizing that in some situations a system of indistinguishable bosons could have the same many-particle wavefunction as a system of particles that can be treated as distinguishable: It is possible for all bosons in a system of indistinguishable bosons to occupy the same single-particle state. For such a system of indistinguishable bosons, the many-particle wavefunction would be the same as that of a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. For example, if there are three indistinguishable bosons in the state  $\psi_{n_1}$ , the many-particle wavefunction is  $\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$ . However, some students claimed that this could not be the many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable bosons since it was the same wavefunction as that for the system of particles that can be treated as distinguishable.

Overgeneralizing the case when a system of indistinguishable bosons has the same many-particle wavefunction as a system of particles that can be treated as distinguishable: Many students correctly identified that if all the bosons are in the same single-particle state, the many-particle wavefunction is the same as that of a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. However, some students overgeneralized this case to incorrectly claim that the wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable bosons is always the same as a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable and there is no need to symmetrize the many-particle wavefunction. Many of these same students claimed that one must only treat a system of identical particles as indistinguishable and worry about appropriate symmetrization of the wavefunction if it is a system of identical fermions. Students with this difficulty did not realize that a system of identical bosons must always have a completely symmetric many-particle wavefunction and that it is only true for the case when all the bosons are in the same single-particle state that the many-particle wavefunction is the same as that for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable.

# 8.4.2 Difficulty realizing that no wavefunction exists for a system in which two or more fermions occupy the same single-particle state

In Q2(a), students were asked to construct the many-particle wavefunction for a system of three fermions in which two of the fermions occupy the same single-particle state or state the reason for why such a wavefunction does not exist. Below, we discuss difficulties students had with identifying what type of particles obey Pauli's exclusion principle, applying the Pauli's exclusion principle correctly, or not making connections between Pauli's exclusion principle and the completely antisymmetric many-particle state for a system of identical fermions. Not realizing Pauli's exclusion principle applies to all fermions: Some students knew that the Pauli exclusion principle applied to certain types of particle (e.g., electrons) and forbids two particles from occupying the same single-particle state, but did not know it applies to all fermions. For example, when answering Q2 for a system of indistinguishable fermions, one interviewed student initially hesitated briefly then stated, "I know Pauli's exclusion principle applies to two electrons in the same state, but does it apply to all (of the different types of) fermions? I will say it is not possible (for two fermions." While this student correctly answered that it is not possible to write a many-particle wavefunction for a system in which two electrons are in the same single-particle state, he was unsure about the fact that the Pauli exclusion principle applies to all fermions (electrons being one type of fermion).

Not applying Pauli's exclusion principle correctly: In Q2(a), students are asked to write the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of three indistinguishable fermions in which two are in the same single-particle state. Some students struggled to apply the Pauli exclusion principle correctly. In particular, some students had difficulty in realizing that even two out of three fermions cannot be in the same single-particle state (ignoring the spin degrees of freedom) and no wavefunction exists for this system. For example, one student did not provide a stationary state wavefunction in Q2(a) but instead stated: "... But it is not possible (to write a many-particle wavefunction) for all three (fermions) to be in the same (single-particle) state." Further discussion suggests that this student incorrectly reasoned that a system in which all the fermions are in the same single-particle state is the only case that is prohibited, but did not realize that the Pauli's exclusion principle forbids any many-particle system in which two or more fermions occupy the same single-particle state as in Q2. He struggled to realize that the Pauli exclusion principle applies to the system in  $Q_2(a)$  and can be used as justification as to why it is not possible to write the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system in which two fermions are in the same single-particle state.

Difficulty connecting the Pauli exclusion principle to the completely antisymmetric many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions: During the interview, students were asked questions concerning the

possibility of two or more fermions occupying the same single-particle state. Some of the interviewed students quickly stated that two or more fermions could not occupy the same single particle state because of the Pauli exclusion principle. Additionally, students were asked if a possible wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions could be such that two fermions are in the same single-particle state. Again, most of the interviewed students eliminated the wavefunctions in which two or more fermions were in the same single-particle state as possible many-particle wavefunctions. For example, if one attempts to construct a system of two indistinguishable fermions in the same single-particle state  $\psi_i$ , the resulting twoparticle stationary state wavefunction is  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_i(x_1)\psi_i(x_2) - \psi_i(x_2)\psi_i(x_1)] = 0.$ Thus, there is no wavefunction for the system, which is consistent with Pauli's exclusion principle statement that no two fermions can be in the same quantum state. However, when explicitly asked if Pauli's exclusion principle is consistent with a completely antisymmetric many-particle stationary state wavefunction, some students struggled in making any connections between the two. For example, one interviewed student said "the Pauli exclusion principle says that we can't have two fermions, or more (than two fermions) in the same state. Fermions must have an antisymmetric wavefunction. But I don't really see how those two things are related to one another." This student viewed the Pauli exclusion principle and the symmetrization requirement for a system of identical fermions as two disjointed facts. He did not realize that a system with a completely antisymmetric wavefunction in which two or more fermions are in the same single-particle state producing a wavefunction equal to zero (i.e., there is no wavefunction for such a system) and Pauli's exclusion principle, which states that no two fermions can be in the same single-particle state, are intimately connected.

Other students were able to apply the Pauli exclusion principle in one context but then failed to apply it in a different situation. In one question in the interview, some of the interviewed students correctly stated in response to one question that no two fermions can be in the same single-particle state due to Pauli's exclusion principle. However, these same students later attempted to generate a completely antisymmetric many-particle wavefunction for fermions in question Q2 (which asks about a system in which two of the fermions are in the same single-particle state) as opposed to stating that such a wavefunction is not possible. In Q2, some of these students often went through the procedure to generate terms in the many-particle stationary state wavefunction by permuting the labels for either the states or the coordinates, but did not reflect upon the fact that the many-particle stationary state wavefunction that they generated was zero, and thus not a possible many-particle stationary state wavefunction. Such context dependence of student responses has also been found in introductory physics and suggests that students are not experts in these concepts and their expertise is evolving [38, 39, 40, 41, 42].

### 8.4.3 Difficulty with the symmetrization requirement for the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical fermions or bosons

The many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of bosons must be completely symmetric and the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions must be completely antisymmetric. However, many students did not realize that the many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable particles must obey these symmetrization requirements and/or struggled to correctly identify the symmetrization requirement for the system of identical particles given. Table 28 shows the percentages of students who provided the same response to Q1 and Q2 for a system of indistinguishable fermions and a system of indistinguishable bosons after traditional lecture-based instruction. Below, we discuss two types of difficulties students had with the symmetrization requirement for the many-particle stationary state wavefunction.

Not realizing that the wavefunction for fermions or bosons must obey a symmetrization requirement: Many students struggled to identify that the many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical particles must obey a symmetrization requirement or could not recognize whether a given wavefunction was appropriately symmetrized. For example, in Q1 and Q2 for a system of identical fermions or bosons, some students incorrectly claimed that the many-particle stationary state wavefunction is expressed as the sum of the single-particle stationary states (as opposed to having terms consisting of the product of the single-particle states). For example, in Q1, some students incorrectly stated that the

Table 28: The percentages of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who wrote the same many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions as for a system of indistinguishable bosons for Q1 and Q2 on the pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts.

Question	Graduate (%)	Undergraduate $(\%)$		
Q1	20	28		
Q2	7	24		

Table 29: The percentages of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who wrote a many-particle wavefunction that was neither completely symmetric nor completely antisymmetric for a system of three indistinguishable fermions or bosons for Q1 on the pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts.

Question	Type of Particle	Graduate (%)	Undergraduate (%)	
01	Fermions	40	56	
QI	Bosons	23	48	

many-particle stationary state wavefunction for the system of three particles is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_3}(x_3)$$

for at least one of the systems of identical particles and some gave this answer for all three systems. In Q1, after traditional instruction, 25% of the undergraduates and 10% of the graduate students provided a many-particle wavefunction written in terms of the sum of the single-particle states. However, the sum of the single-particle states does not form a basis state in the Hilbert space for the many-particle system.

Other students constructed a many-particle wavefunction that was neither symmetric nor antisymmetric. Students with this type of difficulty often wrote the following three-particle stationary state wavefunction for both a system of indistinguishable fermions and a system of indistinguishable bosons for question Q1:

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3).$$

This many-particle stationary state wavefunction is neither symmetric nor antisymmetric. Table 29 summarizes the percentages of students who constructed a many-particle wavefunction in Q1 that was neither symmetric nor antisymmetric. Many of these same students also struggled to make a distinction between the wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable bosons and a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable.

Additionally, in question Q4, 71% of the undergraduate students selected the wavefunction  $\psi_1(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_2(x_3)$  as the first excited state of the given three particle system (option (2)) as a correct answer when answering individually. These students were then given the opportunity to discuss Q4 with their peers and answer the question again. This peer discussion did not help students identify option (2) as incorrect as 71% of the students still selected option (2) as correct after peer discussion. The ineffectiveness of peer discussion further suggests that students struggled with the concept that the wavefunction for the first excited state of a system of three identical spinless bosons must be symmetrized. Interviews suggest that students are more likely to overlook the symmetrization requirement for the first-excited state as compared to the ground state. This may partly be an issue with the cognitive load of having to consider a number of concepts for the first-excited state, such as determining the single-particle states that yield the correct energy for the many-particle first-excited state, considering the type of identical particle and identifying the appropriate symmetrization requirement. Since these students are still developing expertise in quantum mechanics, they may not have enough cognitive resources to consider each of these concepts and coordinate them appropriately while solving problems.

Difficulty identifying the correct symmetrization requirement: Some students were unable to correctly identify which type of symmetrization requirement corresponded to each type of particle. In Q1, some students attempted to generate a symmetric wavefunction for a system of identical fermions. In Q1, 25% of the undergraduates and 23% of the graduate students wrote a completely symmetric wavefunction for a system of identical fermions. For example, one student wrote the following as the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of three fermions in Q1:  $\psi_1(x_1)\psi_2(x_2)\psi_3(x_3) + \psi_1(x_2)\psi_2(x_3)\psi_3(x_1) + \psi_1(x_2)\psi_2(x_3)\psi_3(x_1)$  $\psi_1(x_3)\psi_2(x_1)\psi_3(x_2)$ . This student had difficulty writing all of the terms of the wavefunction and also did not antisymmetrize the wavefunction for the fermions. Students also had difficulty with the fact that the many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical bosons must be completely symmetric. For example, in Q3, 43% of the undergraduate students incorrectly answered that the overall wavefunction of identical bosons can be antisymmetric (option (2)). Even after peer discussion, 31% again incorrectly selected option (2) as correct. It is possible that these students knew that the many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical particles (bosons or fermions) must obey a symmetrization requirement, but could not correctly identify which symmetrization requirement corresponds to which particle. For example, one interviewed student in response to questions Q1 and Q2 stated that "there is a symmetrization requirement for fermions and a different symmetrization requirement for bosons." But the student was unable to recognize the appropriate symmetrization requirement in each case and wrote the same symmetric wavefunction for both a system of indistinguishable fermions and indistinguishable bosons. In Q1, after traditional instruction, 10% of the graduate students wrote a completely antisymmetric many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical bosons.

### 8.4.4 Difficulty generating a completely symmetric/antisymmetric wavefunction

A number of students were able to identify that the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of fermions must be completely antisymmetric and that the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of bosons must be completely symmetric. However, many of these students had difficulty generating a completely symmetric wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable bosons and a completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions.

Claiming that the single-particle wavefunctions in their product used to construct basis states for many-particle wavefunctions do not commute: Some students struggled to realize that the order in which the single-particle wavefunctions are written in the product of the single-particle states (used to construct the many-particle basis states) is irrelevant. For example, the following are all equivalent ways to express one of the basis states for a system of three non-interacting identical particles:  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$ ,  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$ ,

 $\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$ . Some students focused on the order in which the labels for the single-particles states or the coordinates appeared to determine whether the products of the single-particle wavefunction were different. For example, when comparing the terms  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$  and  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , students with this type of difficulty claimed that  $n_2$  and/or  $x_2$  appear in the second term in the first product and in the third term in the second product, so these must be different basis states for the manyparticle wavefunction. For each of the terms  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$ ,  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , particle 1 denoted by the coordinate  $x_1$  is in the state  $\psi_{n_1}$ , particle 2 denoted by the coordinate  $x_2$  is in the state  $\psi_{n_2}$ , and particle 3 denoted by the coordinate  $x_3$  is in the state  $\psi_{n_3}$ . Thus, the terms  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$  and  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  are equivalent and do not represent distinctly different many-particle states. Students who struggled to realize that the single-particle wavefunctions in a basis state in the product space commute often had difficulty generating a many-particle wavefunction with the appropriate number of terms and difficulty determining the normalization constant. For example, students with this type of difficulty often claimed that the many-particle wavefunction for a system of three identical bosons in which all bosons are in the same single-particle state is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$$
(8.10)

or

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)].$$
(8.11)

They struggled to realize that all these terms in the sum of both these expressions are equivalent and can be simplified to a single term  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$ . Additionally, they struggled to determine the correct normalization constant. For example, the expression

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$$
(8.12)

reduces to  $\sqrt{3}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$  which is not the properly normalized many-particle wavefunction for a system of three identical bosons in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$ .

Omitting a term in the many-particle wavefunction: A common mistake when generating many-particle stationary state wavefunctions for identical fermions or bosons was omitting at least one term in the wavefunction and thus not producing a completely symmetric/antisymmetric wavefunction. This also created an obstacle when students determined the normalization constant for the many-particle wavefunction. For example, in Q1 for a system of fermions, one student wrote  $|\psi\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}[|\psi_1\rangle|\psi_2\rangle|\psi_3\rangle - |\psi_3\rangle|\psi_1\rangle - |\psi_2\rangle|\psi_3\rangle|\psi_1\rangle - |\psi_3\rangle|\psi_1\rangle|\psi_2\rangle$ . There are several mistakes in this student's response, but here we point out that the student omitted two of the terms in the many-particle wavefunction and the normalization constant is incorrect. This student's normalization constant is not the correct value of  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}$ , but it is also not consistent with the number of terms he generated.

Making a sign error in at least one of the terms of the many-particle wavefunction for fermions: Another common mistake was writing a many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions with the correct number of terms but making a mistake with the sign of at least one term. For example, in question Q1, one student wrote the three-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of three fermions in which all the fermions are in different single-particle states as

$$\Psi(x_{1}, x_{2}, x_{3}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{3}}(x_{3}) - \psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{3}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{3}) \oplus \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{3}}(x_{3}) \ominus \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{3}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{3}) + \psi_{n_{3}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{3}) - \psi_{n_{3}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{3})].$$

$$(8.13)$$

In this expression, the circled signs of the third and fourth terms are incorrect resulting in a wavefunction that is not antisymmetric. This is a common mistake that students made when generating terms in the many-particle stationary state wavefunction by starting with one term and then generating all the other terms by interchanging either the labels for the states  $(n_1, n_2, \text{ or } n_3)$  or the labels for the coordinates  $(x_1, x_2, \text{ or } x_3)$ . For a system of indistinguishable fermions, each time there is an interchange of labels, the new term is multiplied by a minus sign. Thus, starting with the term  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$ , all the odd permutations of the labels for the states (or coordinates) yield a term with a minus sign and all the even permutations of the labels yield a term with a plus sign. Once all the permutations are determined, they are added together to produce the many-particle stationary state wavefunction. Some interviewed students made mistakes when generating a new term by not multiplying every term by a -1 when exchanging two labels. They made a mistake with the sign of at least one of the terms by not carefully keeping track of the sign of the previous term or not multiplying the new term by a -1.

Incorrectly switching both the labels for the coordinates and the states: When determining the many-particle wavefunction for fermions or bosons starting from one product space basis state, one is free to interchange either the labels for the states  $(n_1, n_2, \text{ or} n_3)$  or the labels for the coordinates  $(x_1, x_2, \text{ or } x_3)$  until all the permuations are obtained. However, interchanging BOTH the labels for the states and the coordinates will result in an incorrect many-particle wavefunction. Some students began to find the many-particle wavefunction by switching the labels for the coordinates. After finding several permutations, they interchanged the labels for the single-particle states which led to determining an incorrect many-particle wavefunction. Students did not check their wavefunction to make sure it was completely symmetric or antisymmetric with respect to exchange of two particles.

Incorrectly applying a sign heuristic to determine a symmetric/antisymmetric wavefunction: Some students incorrectly applied a heuristic in which they claimed that a wavefunction is symmetric if the wavefunction is written in terms of a sum. These students simply looked for all "+" signs to determine that a wavefunction is symmetric. In particular, they claimed that any wavefunction written as terms added together is a symmetric wavefunction. By a similar logic, these same students looked for a "-" sign to determine whether a given wavefunction is antisymmetric. They often claimed that any wavefunction that has at least one negative sign is antisymmetric. Their determination of whether the wavefunction is antisymmetric did not depend on the number of terms that were subtracted in the wavefunction. They merely looked for the presence of at least one minus sign in the wavefunction to determine that the wavefunction is antisymmetric.

One interviewed student who incorrectly applied this sign heuristic claimed that every term in the many-particle wavefunction is negative with the exception of the starting term and every term generated by permuting the labels is negative. For example, in Q1, this student wrote  $\psi_1(x_1)\psi_2(x_2)\psi_3(x_3) - \psi_1(x_2)\psi_2(x_3)\psi_3(x_1) - \psi_1(x_3)\psi_2(x_1)\psi_3(x_2)$  as the manyparticle wavefunction for a system of fermions. In addition to not generating all the terms of the many-particle wavefunction, he incorrectly subtracted each term found by permuting the labels of the previous term. Here the student generated all the even permutations for the coordinates and all the terms listed should have been added while all the terms representing the odd permutations of the coordinates are missing. This student and others with this type of difficulty struggled to realize that each new term generated by permuting the labels should have the opposite sign of the term used to find the new term by exchanging two of the labels.

When answering Q1 for a system of indistinguishable fermions, one interviewed student said, "maybe use the alternating thingy." This student proceeded to jot down the following wavefunction:

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3!}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_1) + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)].$$
(8.14)

Here the wavefunction does not contain all six terms, but this student also produced only terms that correspond to the even permutations of the coordinates  $x_1$ ,  $x_2$ , and  $x_3$ . All the even permutations should have a positive sign, while the terms in the many-particle wavefunction that correspond to the odd permutations of the coordinates  $x_1$ ,  $x_2$ , and  $x_3$ should have a negative sign. This student was simply alternating the sign for each product of the single-particle wavefunctions rather than using a systematic reasoning to determine whether each product corresponded to an even or odd permutation of the labels.

## 8.4.5 Difficulty using the Slater determinant to write the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions

One method to help students write the completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions is using the "Slater determinant." The method of the Slater determinant is shown below for a system of three indistinguishable fermions in the states  $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ .

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} \begin{vmatrix} \psi_{n_1}(x_1) & \psi_{n_2}(x_1) & \psi_{n_3}(x_1) \\ \psi_{n_1}(x_2) & \psi_{n_2}(x_2) & \psi_{n_3}(x_2) \\ \psi_{n_1}(x_3) & \psi_{n_2}(x_3) & \psi_{n_3}(x_3) \end{vmatrix} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) - \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) \\ -\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) \\ +\psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) - \psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)].$$

$$(8.15)$$

Students had difficulty writing the Slater determinant and using it properly to determine the many-particle stationary state wavefunction. In order to produce the completely antisymmetric many-particle wavefunction, one must keep the labels for the states fixed for a given row and the labels for the coordinates fixed for a given column (or vice-versa) and ensure that each label appears along one column/row. However, some students changed both the labels for the states and the labels for the coordinates in the rows/columns of the matrix. For example, one student wrote the following when determining the three-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions in Q1 after traditional instruction in relevant concepts:

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} \begin{vmatrix} \psi_{n_1}(x_1) & \psi_{n_2}(x_2) & \psi_{n_3}(x_3) \\ \psi_{n_2}(x_2) & \psi_{n_3}(x_3) & \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \\ \psi_{n_3}(x_3) & \psi_{n_1}(x_1) & \psi_{n_2}(x_2) \end{vmatrix}.$$

The above determinant produces terms such as  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$  which have the same label  $x_1, x_2$  or  $x_3$  in all terms in the product of the single-particle states which cannot be a basis state for the product space of the three fermions.

Other students did not change either the label for the state or the coordinate for a given row or column. For example, one student wrote the following for a system of fermions for Q1 after traditional instruction in relevant concepts:

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} \begin{vmatrix} \psi_{n_1}(x_1) & \psi_{n_1}(x_1) & \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \\ \psi_{n_2}(x_2) & \psi_{n_2}(x_2) & \psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ \psi_{n_3}(x_3) & \psi_{n_3}(x_3) & \psi_{n_3}(x_3) \end{vmatrix}.$$

This student left the expression with the determinant as his final answer and did not expand the determinant to produce all the terms of the three-particle stationary state wavefunction. However, since the determinant of a matrix in which any rows/columns are identical is equal to zero, the determinant expression written above produces no wavefunction. This student and others with similar difficulty failed to identify issues involved with setting up the Slater determinant and wrote a determinant in which two or more rows/columns are identical resulting in a determinant of zero and no wavefunction.

# 8.5 METHODOLOGY FOR THE DEVELOPMENT AND VALIDATION OF THE QUILT

#### 8.5.1 Development and Validation of the QuILT

Based upon our research of student difficulties with fundamental concepts for systems of identical particles, we developed a QuILT that attempts to build a consistent and coherent knowledge structure while at the same time addressing the common student difficulties. The development and structure of the QuILT was inspired by several influential learning theories. In particular, the QuILT strives to incorporate Vygotsky's zone of proximal development (ZPD) [43], Bransford and Schwartz's preparation for future learning (PFL) framework [44], and Piaget's "optimal mismatch" [45].

The QuILT is inspired by Vygotsky's ZPD in that it strives to give the students the requisite knowledge and skill sets by providing students with appropriate scaffolding. The desired tasks, which the students were often unable to perform successfully at the onset of the QuILT, are addressed using a guided inquiry-based approach to build the students' knowledge to the point that they develop self-reliance and are able to successfully complete the same task on their own after working through the QuILT.

Additionally, the QuILT strives to incorporate Bransford and Schwartz's PFL framework with a special focus on instruction that is both innovative and efficient. They view innovation and efficiency as two orthogonal components of instruction that must be balanced for effective instruction. One interpretation of this framework is that innovation refers to presenting students with novel tasks that are just beyond their current understand, allowing them to grow and strive for more robust content knowledge. Efficiency has been viewed as a characteristic of instruction that allows the students to practice what they are learning to allow them to become skilled and develop a functional understanding of the material. The framework suggests that instruction should attend to both aspects. The concern is that if instruction only focuses on one of these aspects there is danger that the students will become disconnected when instruction is too advanced beyond their current state (the instruction is too innovative without allowing for efficiency to develop) or when the instruction focuses too much on rote memorization and procedural redundancy (the instruction is too efficient without the creative nature associated with innovation).

Finally, the QuILT was developed with Piaget's "optimal mismatch" as a guiding principle. The key idea behind Piaget's "optimal mismatch" is to allow students to discover their mistakes on their own and allow them to correct the inconsistencies in their own knowledge structures. To achieve this, the QuILT strives to scaffold student learning using a guided inquiry-based approach which focuses on all the necessary skills and concepts to help the students develop a functional understanding of a system of identical particles. It also addresses and helps students reconcile many of the common difficulties students have with this topic. In particular, the QuILT incorporates hypothetical student conversations and sets of inquiry-based sequences designed to help them realize inconsistencies in their prior knowledge, and provide scaffolding to help students resolve these inconsistencies.

The development of the QuILT was guided by a cognitive task analysis [46] from both a physics expert perspective and a novice (or student) perspective which consisted of the requisite knowledge and skills necessary for a functional understanding of a system of identical particles. The initial analysis was conducted from an expert perspective in which the authors outlined the required knowledge and skills and the order in which they are useful in solving problems. The analysis was iterated with members of the physics faculty at the University of Pittsburgh. However, in an effort of determine whether there are additional areas students may struggle with that are not predicted by the experts (due to expert blindspot), we conducted individual student interviews.

The QuILT was iterated many times among the three researchers and at several points during the development it was iterated with three physics faculty members at the University of Pittsburgh to ensure that the content was appropriate and they agreed with the wording. During this cyclical iterative process, faculty members provided feedback regarding the current version of the QuILT that was incorporated in the next version of the QuILT. Once it was agreed upon by the faculty that the content was clear and correct, the QuILT was administered to 14 graduate students in "think aloud" interviews to ensure that the wording is unambiguous, the scaffolding is effective, and to be able to further investigate any student difficulties. During these semi-structured interviews, the students worked through the QuILT and provided their rationale for each question in the pretest, the guided inquiry-based tutorial, and the posttest. The students were not interrupted as they answered the questions and worked through the tutorial. They were asked follow up questions or asked to clarify any unclear statements only upon completion of the pretest, the entire section of the tutorial focusing on the issues discussed here, or the posttest. After each interview, the student's responses were analyzed to measure the effectiveness of the tutorial and to determine whether there were any necessary changes that needed to be made to the QuILT. These changes were incorporated in subsequent versions of the QuILT and in subsequent interviews. During each step in the cyclically iterative process, the QuILT was adjusted to incorporate the faculty suggestions as well as the students' feedback to help with the common difficulties. After it was deemed successful by faculty and students (who performed well in the posttest after engaging with the QuILT in one-on-one administration), the QuILT was then administered to students in various advanced quantum mechanics courses.

#### 8.5.2 Structure of the QuILT

The QuILT strives to transform the students into active learners by employing an inquirybased approach which requires the students to build their own knowledge structure by answering questions, analyzing the validity of given statements, and reflecting upon what they have learned. The QuILT consists of three parts: the pretest, a guided inquiry-based tutorial, and the posttest. The pretest is administered to the students after traditional, lecture-based instruction covering systems of identical particles. The pretest is given in class during which the students completed it individually with no additional resources other than what is provided in the pretest itself. After completing the pretest, they are given the tutorial and encouraged to work together on it in small groups in class. The tutorial can be used to guide in-class discussion. The tutorial can also be administered as a self-paced learning tool that the students work on as part of their weekly homework assignment. Upon completion, the students submit the tutorial for grading and are then administered the posttest. The posttest is given in class as an individual assessment in which the students are not permitted any additional resources beyond what is provided in the posttest.

The QuILT incorporates guided inquiry-based learning sequences which consist of several questions, each building upon the previous question(s), that require the students to take a stand and actively engage in the learning process. The QuILT also includes hypothetical student conversations in which the students must analyze each hypothetical student's statement to determine whether they are correct and explain why they agree or disagree with each student. Many of the common student difficulties were used as a guide when constructing these hypothetical conversations and inquiry-based sequences with the goal being that students would identify any inconsistencies in their reasoning and then use the provided support to reconcile these inconsistencies. For example, there are a number of hypothetical student conversations in which one or more students make statements reflecting these com-

mon difficulties and provide incorrect reasoning mirroring those given by actual students. Other students in these hypothetical conversations disagree with their incorrect reasoning, provide correct reasoning and often note an issue with the incorrect statement(s). As the students work through the QuILT, they must consider each student's argument and reflect upon their own reasoning in order to determine which student(s) are correct. Similarly, the guided inquiry-based sequences often include excerpts that strive to present the students with a contradiction between the answer to the questions in the sequence and their prior knowledge that they must then reconcile. Checkpoints are provided at the end of each section that allow the students to go back and reconcile any remaining difference between the correct reasoning and their own reasoning before moving on the next section.

#### 8.5.3 Addressing Student Difficulties

In the guided inquiry-based learning sequences in the QuILT, students actively engage with examples focusing on fundamental concepts for the many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions or indistinguishable bosons. In particular, the QuILT strives to help students (1) understand the symmetrization requirements for a system of indistinguishable fermions or bosons, (2) account for the indistinguishability of the particles by symmetrizing the many-particle wavefunction, and (3) construct the many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions or bosons. Below are some examples from the QuILT that show scaffolding support intended to help students with these concepts and address some of the common difficulties.

Helping students realize that the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable particles must obey a symmetrization requirement and that it is possible to write a many-particle stationary state wavefunction for both a bosonic and fermionic system in which all particles are in different single-particle states: In the QuILT, students work through several guided inquiry-based sequences in which they are asked to construct the many-particle wavefunction for a variety of systems of identical particles and then are provided scaffolding that strives to help students reconcile any differences between their initial responses and the correct reasoning. For example, they are asked to construct the many-particle wavefunction for a system of two identical fermions and then generalize it to a system of three identical fermions. Students are asked to determine the many-particle wavefunction for the system, if possible, and explain their reasoning if it is not possible. After constructing the many-particle wavefunction, they are asked to reflect upon the following conversation in which three hypothetical students discuss how to construct the many-particle wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting identical fermions. The students must state whether they agree or disagree with each statement and explain their reasoning for doing so.

**Student 1:** For a system of two non-interacting indistinguishable fermions, the wavefunction describing the system is  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , in which  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  are the singleparticle wavefunctions for the two-particles.

**Student 2:** I disagree. If the system consists of two fermions, there is no way to distinguish which fermion is in the state labeled by  $n_1$  and which is in the state labeled by  $n_2$ . The wavefunction must reflect this symmetry.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. The wavefunction describing a system of non-interacting indistinguishable fermions must be completely antisymmetric. Therefore, the normalized wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting fermions must be  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)].$ 

Student 1 is incorrect, while both Student 2 and Student 3 are correct in the preceding conversation. In particular, Student 2's statement is intended to help students who had difficulty identifying that it is possible to write a many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical fermions despite not knowing which fermion is in which single-particle state. Student 3 then provides reasoning as to how one takes into account the indistinguishability of the particles and provides a completely antisymmetric wavefunction for the two fermions. Further scaffolding support is provided to help students reconcile their initial ideas with the correct concepts. After working on a system of two identical fermions, students engage with several guided inquiry-based sequences for a system of three identical fermions.

Later, students consider systems of identical bosons and work through similar guided inquiry-based learning sequences that strive to help them learn to write the many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical bosons such that the wavefunction is completely symmetric.

Helping students connect the Pauli exclusion principle to the completely antisymmetric many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions: The QuILT strives to help students relate the Pauli exclusion principle to the fact that the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions must be antisymmetric. The following is an excerpt from a hypothetical conversation that attempts to help students make this connection. The students must decide whether they agree or disagree with Student 2's statement and then explain their reasoning.

**Student 1:** I thought the Pauli exclusion principle states that no two fermions can be in the same single-particle state. How is that consistent with the wavefunctions being completely antisymmetric?

Student 2: Let's suppose we have two fermions in the same single-particle state. Then  $n_1 = n_2$  and the wavefunction would be  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)] = 0$ . Thus  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = 0$  is not a possible wavefunction.

Student 2 is correct and her statement strives to help students reflect upon the fact that a completely symmetric wavefunction for two fermions in the same single-particle state does not exist, consistent with Pauli's exclusion principle. They then work through a guided inquiry-based sequence focusing on a system of three identical fermions that strives to help them generalize the case for two identical fermions and learn that the completely antisymmetric three-particle stationary state wavefunction is also consistent with the Pauli exclusion principle.

Helping students determine all the terms in the symmetric/antisymmetric wavefunction: The QuILT strives to help students develop systematic reasoning about the number of terms to expect in a symmetric or antisymmetric wavefunction. For example, the following hypothetical conversation is part of a guided inquiry-based learning sequence which strives to help students connect the number of permutations of the labels for the indistinguishable fermions to the number of terms in the antisymmetric many-particle wavefunction. In the following hypothetical conversation, the students must state whether they agree or disagree with Student 2 and state their reasoning.

**Student 1:** When constructing the completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of three indistinguishable fermions, how do I know that I have found all the possible permutations?

**Student 2:** In general, for a system of N indistinguishable fermions, there are N! permutations of the labels. For example, there are N! permutations of the coordinates  $x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_N$ or N! permutations of the labels for the single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}, \ldots, \psi_{n_N}$ . The normalization factor is  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{N!}}$ .

Further scaffolding is provided to help students reflect upon the fact that Student 2 is correct. In particular, for a system of N indistinguishable fermions, there are N! permutations of the labels for either the states or the coordinates. Therefore, the antisymmetric many-particle wavefunction will have N! terms.

Helping students use the Slater determinant to write the many-particle stattionary state wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions: In the QuILT, students are asked to construct the many-particle wavefunction for a system of two fermions in which the fermions are in different single-particle states. They are later asked to use the Slater determinant for this same system of two fermions and compare the wavefunction obtained using the Slater determinant method with the one obtained witthout it. Additionally, the students are asked to construct the Slater determinant for a system of two fermions in which the two fermions are in the same single-particle state and reflect upon the implication of what they find to whether two fermions can be in the same single-particle state. The Slater determinant for such a system is zero, consistent with Pauli's exclusion principle and there is no such wavefunction for this system. The following is a hypothetical student's statement from a learning sequence in the QuILT that strives to help students make this connection in which the students must state whether they agree or disagree with the student and why.

**Student 1:** The Slater determinant yields a many-particle wavefunction which is consistent with the Pauli exclusion principle. For example, for a system of two fermions, if we put both

fermions in the same state, then

$$\begin{vmatrix} \psi_{n_1}(x_1) & \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \\ \psi_{n_1}(x_1) & \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \end{vmatrix} = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1) = 0,$$

which cannot be a possible wavefunction since zero represents the absence of a wavefunction.

This type of reflection strives to help students focus on how to set up the Slater determinant correctly and also strives to help students recognize that an antisymmetric wavefunction given by the Slater determinant is consistent with the Pauli exclusion principle for a system of two identical fermions. Later the students engage with a guided inquiry-based sequence which begins by asking them to construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of three identical fermions using the Slater determinant. Students are then provided further scaffolding support to help them reconcile their initial ideas with the correct reasoning.

### 8.6 EVALUATION OF THE QUILT

Once the researchers determined that the QuILT was successful in one-on-one implementation using a think-aloud protocol, it was administered in graduate and upper-level undergraduate classes. Both undergraduate and graduate students were given a pretest after traditional instruction in relevant concepts for constructing the many-particle stationary state wavefunction. The pretests were not returned to the students after grading. The undergraduates worked through the tutorial in class for two days and were asked to work on the remainder of the tutorial as homework. The graduate students were given the tutorial as their only homework assignment for the week. After working through and submitting the completed tutorial, both groups were given the posttest in class. Students were given enough time in class to work through the pretest and posttest.

Table 30 summarizes the percentages of students who answered questions Q1 and Q2 correctly on the pretest and the posttest. In particular, on the pretest less than 30% of the undergraduate and less than half of the graduate students answered Q1 or Q2(b) correctly for

Table 30: The percentages of students who correctly answered questions Q1 and Q2 for the given system on the pretest and posttest for graduate students (N = 30) and undergraduates (number of students N = 25).

Question	Type of Particle	Grad	duate	Undergraduate		
		Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$	Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$	
Q1(a)	Fermions	40	60	24	72	
Q1(b)	Bosons 37 73		73	28	80	
Q1(c)	Distinguishable	40	80	40	97	
Q2(a)	Fermions	40	97	44	84	
Q2(b)	Bosons	37	70	16	76	
Q2(c)	Distinguishable	53	83	36	97	

a system in which it is possible to write a many-particle wavefunction After working through the QuILT, over 70% of the undergraduates and 60% of the graduate students answered all the parts of Q1 and Q2 correctly on the posttest. The results are encouraging and suggest that the QuILT is effective in helping students construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical fermions or bosons.

The open-ended questions Q1 and Q2 were graded using rubrics which were developed by the researchers together. A subset of questions was graded separately by them. After comparing the grading, they discussed any disagreements and resolved them with a final inter-rater reliability of better than 95%. Table 31 shows the performance of undergraduate and graduate students on the pretest and posttest. Table 31 also includes the average gain, G, and normalized gain [47], g. The normalized gain is defined as (posttest percent - pretest percent)/(100 - pretest percent). In particular, the undergraduates score less than 40% and the graduate students scored less than 50% on all parts of Q1 and Q2 on the pretest. After working through the QuILT, both undergraduate and graduate students scored over 80% on all the parts of Q1 and Q2 on the posttest. The posttest scores are significantly better than the pretest scores on all of these questions for both groups.

Table 31: Average pretest and posttest scores, gains (G) and normalized gains (g) for graduate students (number of students N = 30) and undergraduate students (number of students N = 25).

	Graduate Students			Undergraduate Students				
Question	Pre (%)	Post (%)	G (%)	g	Pre (%)	Post (%)	G (%)	g
Q1(a)	45	93	+48	0.87	34	88	+54	0.82
Q1(b)	41	95	+54	0.92	35	93	+58	0.89
Q1(c)	44	96	+52	0.93	61	99	+38	0.97
Q2(a)	44	84	+40	0.71	37	97	+60	0.95
Q2(b)	30	95	+65	0.93	35	87	+52	0.80
Q2(c)	48	97	+49	0.94	49	99	+50	0.98

As a measure of retention, 12 of the upper-level undergraduate students in Year 2 of the study were asked the following question on their final exam two months after engaging with the QuILT:

**Q5.** Suppose we have two non-interacting particles, both of mass m, in a one-dimensional infinite square well of width a (well is between x = 0 and x = a). Wrtie down the first-excited state wavefunctions and energies for two-particle system (in terms of single-particle wavefunction and ground state energy  $E_0$ ) if the particles are (a) distinguishable, (b) identical bosons, and (c) identical femrions.

Of the 12 undergraduates, 10 answered the question completely correctly. One student answered the question correctly for the fermion and boson case but incorrectly determined that the first-excited energy for the system of two distinguishable particles was  $E_{21} = \frac{(1+3^2)\pi^2\hbar^2}{2ma^2} = \frac{10\pi^2\hbar^2}{2ma^2} = 10E_0$  and the corresponding first-excited state wavefunction was  $\frac{2}{a}\sin(\frac{\pi x_1}{a})\sin(\frac{3\pi x_2}{a})$ . The other student who answered Q5 incorrectly omitted the energies for the first-excited states for all three system and incorrectly claimed that the first-excited state for a system of identical fermions was  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\left[\frac{2}{a}\sin(\frac{\pi x_1}{a})\sin(\frac{2\pi x_2}{a}) - \frac{2}{a}\sin(\frac{\pi x_2}{a})\sin(\frac{2\pi x_1}{a})\right]$  (but provided the correct response for the wavefunction for a system of two bosons or distinguishable

particles). Apart from these mistakes by two of the students, all of the students provided wavefunctions in response to Q5 that had the correct symmetrization and each particle had a unique coordinate in the many-particle wavefunction for each system of identical particles. These results are encouraging and suggest that the QuILT was effective in helping students learn and retain these concepts.

#### 8.7 SUMMARY

We described an investigation of student difficulties and the development and evaluation of the corresponding research-validated QuILT that strives to help students develop a functional understanding of the fundamental concepts involved in constructing the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles. Investigating student understanding of a system of identical particles helped to uncover many common student difficulties. These difficulties were used as a guide to develop a research-based QuILT focused on helping students develop a robust understanding of many-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a system of identical particles, e.g., helping them learn that the wavefunction for a system of fermions must be antisymmetric and the wavefunction for a system of bosons must be symmetric and construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles (fermions or bosons) consistent with the symmetrization requirements. Many of the student difficulties discussed here may be attributed in part to students' bounded rationality in that students are limited in their cognitive resources while solving problems since they are still developing expertise in this area of QM [34]. Since the paradigm of QM is novel, these issues become critical. The QuILT strives to place the students in the role of active learners while providing an appropriate level of scaffolding support through a guided inquiry-based approach. The posttest results show that the QuILT is effective in improving students' understanding of fundamental concepts necessary for a functional understanding of the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles.

### 8.8 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the NSF for award PHY-1505460. We are also thankful to members of the Department of Physics and Astronomy at the University of Pittsburgh (especially R. P. Devaty). Additionally, we thank the students whom we interviewed to help improve the QuILT and our understanding of student difficulties.

#### **Chapter References**

- G. Ireson, A multivariate analysis of undergraduate physics students' conceptions of quantum phenomena, Eur. J. Phys. 20, 193 (1999).
- [2] R. Muller and H. Wiesner, Teaching quantum mechanics on an introductory level, Am. J. Phys. 70, 200 (2002).
- [3] M. Wittmann, R. Steinberg, and E. Redish, Investigating student understanding of quantum physics: Spontaneous models of conductivity, Am.J. Phys. **70**, 218 (2002).
- [4] D. Zollman, S. Rebello and K. Hogg, Quantum mechanics for everyone: hands-on activities integrated with technology, Am. J. Phys. 70, 252 (2002).
- [5] D. Domert, C. Linder, and A. Ingerman, Probability as a conceptual hurdle to understanding one-dimensional quantum scattering and tunnelling, Eur. J. Phys. 26, 47 (2004).
- [6] A. Kohnle et al., A new introductory quantum mechanics curriculum, Eur. J. Phys. 35, 015001 (2014).
- [7] A. Kohnle et al., Developing and evaluating animations for teaching quantum mechanics concepts, Eur. J. Phys. 31, 1441 (2010).
- [8] V. Dini and D. Hammer, Case study of a successful learner's epistemological framings of quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. Phys. Educ. Res. 13, 010124 (2017).
- [9] A. Johansson, Undergraduate quantum mechanics: lost opportunities for engaging motivated students?, Eur. J. Phys. 39, 3 025705 (2018).
- [10] F. M. Toyana and Y. Nogami, Comment on overcoming misconceptions in quantum mechanics with the time evolution operator, Eur. J. Phys. 34, L73-5 (2013).
- [11] L. M. Arevalo Aguilar, F. Velasco Luna, C. Robledo-Sanchez and M. L. Arroyo-Carrasco, The infinite square well potential and the evolution operator method for the purpose of overcoming misconceptions in quantum mechanics, Eur. J. Phys. 35, 025001 (2014).
- [12] S. Sharma and P. K. Ahluwalia, Diagnosing alternative conceptions of Fermi energy among undergraduate students, Eur. J. Phys. **33**, 883 (2012).

- [13] E. Gire and C. Manogue, Making sense of operators, eigenstates, and quantum measurements Proc. Phys. Educ. Research Conf. (2011) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3680028
- [14] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 69, 885 (2001).
- [15] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics at the beginning of graduate instruction, Am. J. Phys. 76, 277 (2008).
- [16] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics in one spatial dimension, Am. J. Phys. 80, 252 (2012).
- [17] S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Categorization of quantum mechanics problems by professors and students, Euro. J. Phys. 31, 57 (2010).
- [18] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Framework for understanding the patterns of student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020119 (2015).
- [19] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Review of student difficulties in upper-level quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020117 (2015).
- [20] A. J. Mason and C. Singh, Do advanced students learn from their mistakes without explicit intervention?, Am. J. Phys. 78, 760 (2010).
- [21] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, Improving performance in quantum mechanics with explicit incentives to correct mistakes, Phys. Rev. PER **12**, 010121 (2016).
- [22] C. Singh, M. Belloni, and W. Christian, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics, Physics Today 59, 43 (2006).
- [23] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics via the Stern-Gerlach experiment, Am. J. Phys. 79, 499 (2011).
- [24] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: II. Development of research-based learning tools, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8, 010118 (2012).
- [25] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving student understanding of addition of angular momentum in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 9, 010101 (2013).
- [26] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: I. Investigation of difficulties *Phys. Rev. ST PER* 8 010117 (2012).
- [27] C. Singh, Interactive learning tutorials on quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 76, 400 (2008).
- [28] C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom for the strong and weak field Zeeman effect, Euro. J. Phys. **39** 045701 (2018); C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with a good basis for finding
perturbative corrections in the context of degenerate perturbation theory Eur. J. Phys. **39**, 055701 (2018).

- [29] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Interactive tutorial to improve student understanding of single photon experiments involving a Mach-Zehnder Interferometer, Eur. J. Phys. 37, 024001 (2016).
- [30] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the probability distributions for measuring physical observables in quantum mechanics, Eur. J. Phys. 38, 025705 (2017).
- [31] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics in the context of single photon interference, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 010117 (2017).
- [32] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the expectation values of observables in quantum mechanics, Eur. J. Phys. **38**, 045701 (2017).
- [33] R. Sayer, A. Maries, and C. Singh, Quantum interactive learning tutorial on the doubleslit experiment to improve student understanding of quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 010123 (2017).
- [34] H. Simon, Bounded rationality and organizational learning, Organization Science 2, (1) 125 (1991).
- [35] J. Sweller, Cognitive load theory, learning difficulty, and instructional design *Learning and Instruction*. 4, 295 (1994).
- [36] D. Griffiths, *Introduction to quantum mechanics* (Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall, 2005).
- [37] M. Chi, *Thinking aloud, in the think aloud method: a practical guide to modeling cognitive processes* (New York: Academic Press, 1994).
- [38] B. Eylon and F. Reif, Effects of knowledge organization on task performance, Cognition Instruct. 1,(1) 5 (1984).
- [39] F. Reif, Millikan Lecture 1994: Understanding and teaching important scientific thought processes, Am. J. Phys. 63, 17 (1994).
- [40] F. De Mul, C. Batalle, I. De Bruijn and K. Rinzema, How to encourage university students to solve physics problems requiring mathematical skills: the 'adventurous problem solving' approach, Eur. J. Phys. 25 51 (2003).
- [41] M. Marušić, N. Erceg and J. Sliško, Partially specified physics problems: university students' attitudes and performance, Eur. J. Phys. 32, 711 (2011).

- [42] J. Bolton and S. Ross, Developing students' physics problem-solving skills, Phys. Education 32, 176 (1997).
- [43] L. S. Vygotsky, Mind in society: The development of higher psychological processes. (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 1978).
- [44] D. Schwartz, J. Bransford, and D. Sears, Efficiency and innovation in transfer, in *Trans-fer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age, Greenwich, 2005), pp.1-51.
- [45] J. Piaget, Success and Understanding. (Harvard University Press, Cambridge, 1978).
- [46] C. Wieman, Comparative cognitive task analyses of experimental science and instructional laboratory courses, The Physics Teacher 53, 349 (2015).
- [47] R. Hake, Interactive engagement versus traditional methods: A six-thousand student survey of mechanics test data for introductory physics courses, Am. J. Phys. 66, 64 (1998).

# 9.0 DEVELOPING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON A SYSTEM OF IDENTICAL PARTICLES: WRITING THE MANY-PARTICLE STATIONARY STATE WAVEFUNCTION (INCLUDING SPIN)

## 9.1 INTRODUCTION

Quantum mechanics (QM) is a particularly challenging subject for upper-level undergraduate and graduate students in physics [1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14]. There have been a number of research studies aimed at investigating student reasoning in QM[15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 24] and improving student understanding of QM [25, 26, 27, 28, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 34]. For example, our group has focused on using the common student difficulties as a guide to develop research-based learning tools which include Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorials (QuILTs) [35, 36, 37, 38, 39, 40] which strive to improve student understanding of different QM concepts.

However, there have been relatively few investigations into student difficulties with fundamental concepts involving a system of identical particles. Through researching students' understanding and reasoning about a system of identical particles, we have found many common student difficulties that can hinder the development of a consistent and coherent knowledge structure pertaining to these concepts. Since human working memory while solving a problem is restricted to a limited number of "chunks" and the size of a chunk in the working memory depends on the expertise of the individual who is solving the problem, Simon's framework of "bounded rationality" posits that an individual will make decisions while solving problems based upon their current level of expertise, which may not be optimal [41]. Some students may be motivated to find an optimal solution to the QM problems posed by searching for many possible pathways in the problem space. However, if students' level of expertise is not sufficient to solve the problem on their own and they have not been provided with appropriate guidance and scaffolding support, they may experience cognitive overload and may not be able to determine an optimal solution to the problems posed [41, 42].

Other students may be motivated to find an optimal solution but if the students' level of expertise is not sufficient and they have not been provided with the appropriate scaffolding support, they may experience cognitive overload and not be able to determine the correct solution to the problem posed [42].

Below, we start with a brief background of relevant concepts and then describe the methodology for the investigation of student difficulties followed by the common difficulties found. Then we describe the methodology for the development, validation and in-class evaluation of the corresponding research-validated QuILT that strives to help students develop a functional understanding of the fundamental concepts involving a system of identical particles.

## 9.2 BACKGROUND

In nature, there are two general types of particles: fermions with a half-integer spin quantum number (e.g., electrons and protons) and bosons with an integer spin quantum number (e.g., photons and mesons). A system of N identical particles consists of N particles of the same type (e.g., electrons). For a system of identical particles in classical mechanics (e.g., five identical tennis balls), each particle can be distinguished from all the other particles. In contrast, in quantum mechanics, identical particles are indistinguishable and there is no measurement that can be performed to distinguish these identical particles from one another. For example, if the coordinates of two identical particles are interchanged, there is no physical observable that would reflect this interchange. Furthermore, one property that distinguishes these two types of particles is that two or more bosons can occupy the same single-particle quantum state, but two or more fermions can never occupy the same single-particle quantum state. The restriction for fermions is known as the Pauli exclusion principle and is consistent

with a system of fermions having a completely antisymmetric wavefunction [43]. To reflect the indistinguishability of these identical particles and make the statistical properties of fermions and bosons consistent with observations, the wavefunction for a system of identical fermions must be completely antisymmetric and the wavefunction for a system of identical bosons must be completely symmetric. Here we focus on the many-particle stationary state wavefunction that is a solution to the Time-Independent Schrödinger Equation (TISE) for a system of non-interacting identical particles. Unless otherwise stated, throughout, we will refer to the stationary state wavefunction as the wavefunction.

Even though the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction can be entangled in many situations, we will only consider many-particle wavefunctions  $\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, \ldots, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}, m_{s_3}, \ldots)$ in one spatial dimension that can be written as the product of the spatial part of the wavefunction  $\psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, \ldots)$  and the spin part of the wavefunction  $\chi(m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}, m_{s_3}, \ldots)$ ,

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, \dots, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}, m_{s_3}, \dots) = \psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, \dots)\chi(m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}, m_{s_3}, \dots),$$

in which  $x_i$  denotes the spatial coordinate of the  $i^{th}$  particle and  $m_{s_i}$  denotes the z-component of spin quantum number of the  $i^{th}$  particle. The spatial part of the wavefunction of a system of two non-interacting identical particles has terms such as  $\psi_{n_a}(x_i)\psi_{n_b}(x_j)$ , where  $\psi_{n_a}(x_i)$ and  $\psi_{n_b}(x_j)$  are the single-particle wavefunction for the  $i^{th}$  particle with coordinate  $x_i$  in the state  $n_a$  and the single-particle wavefunction for the  $j^{th}$  particle with coordinate  $x_j$  in the state  $n_b$ , respectively.

If we have a system of two non-interacting identical fermions, the two-particle stationary state wavefunction must be completely antisymmetric. There are two ways to construct a completely antisymmetric wavefunction: the spatial part of the wavefunction could be completely symmetric and the spin part of the wavefunction could be completely antisymmetric or the spatial part of the wavefunction could be completely antisymmetric and the spin part of the wavefunction could be completely antisymmetric and the spin part of the wavefunction could be completely symmetric. If we have a system of two non-interacting identical bosons, the two-particle stationary state wavefunction must be completely symmetric. There are two ways to construct a completely symmetric wavefunction: the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction could both be completely symmetric or the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction could both be completely antisymmetric.

When considering the spin part of the wavefunction for a single-particle, we will use the notation  $|s_i, m_{s_i}\rangle$  (in which  $s_i$  and  $m_{s_i}$  are the quantum numbers corresponding to the total spin and z-component of the spin for the  $i^{th}$  particle, respectively). The states  $|s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}_1^2$  and  $\hat{S}_{1z}$  and the states  $|s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}_2^2$  and  $\hat{S}_{2z}$ . We will use the following abbreviated notation for a spin-1/2 particle:  $|\uparrow\rangle_1 = |s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle = |1/2, 1/2\rangle_1$  and  $|\downarrow\rangle_1 = |s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle = |1/2, -1/2\rangle_1$  for electron 1 in the "spin up" and "spin down" state, respectively, and  $|\uparrow\rangle_2 = |s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle = |1/2, 1/2\rangle_2$ , and  $|\downarrow\rangle_2 = |s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle = |1/2, -1/2\rangle_2$  for electron 2 in the "spin up" and "spin down" state, respectively.

When considering the spin part of the wavefunction for the two spin-1/2 particles in the uncoupled representation in the product space, we will use the notation  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ , and  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  for the basis states.

We will also use the notation in the coupled representation  $|s, m_s\rangle$  in which the quantum numbers s and  $m_s$  correspond to the total spin angular momentum and the z component of the total spin angular momentum including both spins, respectively (we will use the notation that a state in the coupled representation will not have a subscript whereas states in the uncoupled representation will have a subscript indicating the particle associated with each spin state). For a system of two spin-1/2 particles  $(s_1 = 1/2 \otimes s_2 = 1/2)$ , the states  $|s, m_s\rangle$  in the coupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}^2$  and  $\hat{S}_z$  where  $\vec{S} = \vec{S}_1 + \vec{S}_2$ . For a system of two spin-1/2 particles, the quantum number  $s = s_1 + s_2 = 1/2 + 1/2 = 1$  or  $s = |s_1 - s_2| = |1/2 - 1/2| = 0$ . If the total spin quantum number is s = 1 then  $m_s = -1, 0, 1$ and the states in the coupled representation are given by  $|s, m_s\rangle = \{|1, 1\rangle, |1, 0\rangle, |1, -1\rangle\}$ . If s = 0 then  $m_s = 0$  and the state in the coupled representation is given by  $|s, m_s\rangle = |0, 0\rangle$ . We will use the following abbreviated notation for a complete set of normalized states for a system of two spin-1/2 particles in the coupled representation  $|s m_s\rangle$  written in terms of states in the uncoupled representation  $(|s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle|s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle)$ :

$$|1, 1\rangle = |\uparrow\rangle_{1}|\uparrow\rangle_{2} = |\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$$

$$|1, -1\rangle = |\downarrow\rangle_{1}|\downarrow\rangle_{2} = |\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$$

$$|1, 0\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\rangle_{1}|\downarrow\rangle_{2} + |\downarrow\rangle_{1}|\uparrow\rangle_{2}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$$

$$|0, 0\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\rangle_{1}|\downarrow\rangle_{2} - |\downarrow\rangle_{1}|\uparrow\rangle_{2}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle).$$
(9.1)

Eq. (9.1) shows that one feature of the basis states for two identical spin angular momenta in the coupled representation, e.g.,  $|1, 1\rangle$ ,  $|1, -1\rangle$ ,  $|1, 0\rangle$ ,  $|0, 0\rangle$  for two spin-1/2 particles, is that they are either completely symmetric or completely antisymmetric with respect to exchange of particles. For example, in the case of two spin-1/2 particles,  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$ ,  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$ ,  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  are completely symmetric spin states of the two-fermion wavefunction and often referred to as the "triplet" states. It is important to note that a linear combination of these three symmetric spin states is also a completely symmetric spin state (i.e.,  $C_1|\uparrow\uparrow$  $\rangle + C_2|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle + C_3(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  in which  $C_1, C_2$ , and  $C_3$  are constants such that  $|C_1|^2 +$  $|C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 = 1$ ). The state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  is the completely antisymmetric normalized spin state of the two-fermion wavefunction and often referred to as the "singlet" state.

The following are examples of completely antisymmetric normalized many-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a system of two spin-1/2 fermions in which the spatial part of the wavefunction is antisymmetric and the spin part of the wavefunction is symmetric:

$$\begin{split} \Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{ \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \} |1, 1\rangle \\ &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{ \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \} |\uparrow\rangle_1 |\uparrow\rangle_2 \end{split}$$

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{ \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2) \} |1, -1\rangle$$
  
$$= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{ \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2) \} |\downarrow\rangle_1 |\downarrow\rangle_2$$

$$\begin{split} \Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{ \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \} |1, 0\rangle \\ &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{ \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \} \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{ |\uparrow\rangle_1 |\downarrow\rangle_2 + |\downarrow\rangle_1 |\uparrow\rangle_2 \} \end{split}$$

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{ \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2) \} \{ C_1 | 1, 1 \rangle + C_2 | 1, -1 \rangle$$
  
+  $C_3 | 1, 0 \rangle \}$   
$$= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{ \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2) \} \{ C_1 | \uparrow \rangle_1 | \uparrow \rangle_2 + C_2 | \downarrow \rangle_1 | \downarrow \rangle_2$$
  
+  $C_3 \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (| \uparrow \rangle_1 | \downarrow \rangle_2 + | \downarrow \rangle_1 | \uparrow \rangle_2 ) \}$ 

in which  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$ , and  $C_3$  are constants such that  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 = 1$ .

The following are examples of completely antisymmetric normalized many-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a system of two spin-1/2 fermions in which the spatial part of the wavefunction is symmetric and the spin part of the wavefunction is antisymmetric (assume  $n_1 \neq n_2$ ):

$$\begin{aligned} \Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) &= \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)][|0, 0\rangle \\ &= \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\{|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2 - |\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow_2\rangle \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{split} \Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{ \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \} |0, 0\rangle \\ &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{ \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \} \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{ |\uparrow\rangle_1 |\downarrow\rangle_2 - |\downarrow_1|\uparrow\rangle_2 \}. \end{split}$$

For a spin-1 boson,  $|s_i, m_{s_i}\rangle = \{|1, -1\rangle, |1, 0\rangle, |1, 1\rangle\}$  for each particle. When considering the spin part of the wavefunction for two spin-1 particles in the uncoupled representation in the product space  $(3 \times 3 = 9 \text{ dimensional})$ , we will use the notation  $|1, 1\rangle_1 |1, 1\rangle_2, |1, 1\rangle_1 |1, 0\rangle_2,$  $|1, 1\rangle_1 |1, -1\rangle_2, |1, 0\rangle_1 |1, 1\rangle_2, |1, 0\rangle_1 |1, 0\rangle_2, |1, 0\rangle_1 |1, -1\rangle_2, |1, -1\rangle_1 |1, 1\rangle_2, |1, -1\rangle_1 |1, 0\rangle_2,$  and  $|1, -1\rangle_1 |1, -1\rangle_2$  for the basis states.

For a system of two spin-1 particles  $(s_1 = 1 \otimes s_2 = 1)$  the state  $|s, m_s\rangle$  in the coupled representation is such that the quantum numbers are s = 2, 1, 0. If the total spin quantum number is s = 2 then the corresponding  $m_s = -2, -1, 0, 1, 2$  and the states in the coupled representation are given by  $|s, m_s\rangle = \{|2, 2\rangle, |2, 1\rangle, |2, 0\rangle, |2, -1\rangle, |2, -2\rangle\}$ . If s = 1then the corresponding  $m_s = -1, 0, 1$  and the states in the coupled representation are given by  $|s, m_s\rangle = \{|1, -1\rangle, |1, 0\rangle, |1, -1\rangle\}$ . If s = 0 then the corresponding  $m_s = 0$  and the state in the coupled representation is given by  $|s, m_s\rangle = |0, 0\rangle$ . Table 32 lists the product states for two spin-1 bosons in the coupled representation and equivalently in the uncoupled representation. For example, the product state  $|2, 2\rangle$  in the coupled representation can be written as  $|2, 2\rangle = |1, 1\rangle_1 |1, 1\rangle_2$  in the uncoupled representation. Exchanging the labels 1 and 2, we find no change in the spin state so this spin state is completely symmetric. A completely symmetric spin state can be constructed by taking a linear combination of symmetric states in Table 32. For example, the spin states in product space in the coupled representation  $|2, 2\rangle$ ,  $|2, 1\rangle$ ,  $|2, 0\rangle$ ,  $|2, -1\rangle$ ,  $|2, -2\rangle$  and  $|0, 0\rangle$  are all symmetric, and so the spin state  $C_1|2, 2\rangle + C_2|2, 1\rangle + C_3|2, 0\rangle + C_4|2, -1\rangle + C_5|2, -2\rangle + C_6|0, 0\rangle$  in which  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 + |C_4|^2 + |C_5|^2 + |C_6|^2 = 1$  is also completely symmetric. Similarly,

the product state in the coupled representation  $|1, 1\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|1, 1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2 - |1, 0\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2)$ in the uncoupled representation and exchanging the labels 1 and 2 of the two particles leads to a change in the overall sign. Thus, this spin state is completely antisymmetric. A completely antisymmetric spin state can be constructed by taking a linear combination of antisymmetric states in Table 32. For example, the spin states in product space in the coupled representation  $|1, 1\rangle$ ,  $|1, 0\rangle$ , and  $|1, -1\rangle$  are all antisymmetric, and so the spin state  $C_1|1, 1\rangle + C_2|1, 0\rangle + C_3|1, -1\rangle$  in which  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 = 1$  is also completely antisymmetric.

The wavefunction for a system of identical bosons must be completely symmetric. The spatial and spin parts of the many-particle stationary state wavefunction can either be both symmetric or both antisymmetric.

The following are examples of completely symmetric many-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a system of two spin-1 bosons in which both the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction are symmetric:

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)|2, 2\rangle$$
  
=  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)|1, 1\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2$ 

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)|2, 1\rangle$$
  
=  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\{(|1, 1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2 + |1, 0\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2)\}$ 

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\{C_1|2, 2\rangle + C_2|2, 1\rangle + C_3|2, 0\rangle\}$$

in which  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 = 1$ 

The following are examples of a completely symmetric many-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a system of two spin-1 bosons in which both the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction are antisymmetric (assume  $n_1 \neq n_2$ ):

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) |1, 1\rangle$$
  
$$= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{ |1, 1\rangle_1 |1, 0\rangle_2$$
  
$$- |1, 0\rangle_1 |1, 1\rangle_2 \}$$

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_1) \psi_{n_2}(x_2) \{C_1 | 1, 1 \rangle + C_2 | 1, 0 \rangle + C_3 | 1, -1 \rangle \}$$

in which  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 = 1$ .

## 9.3 METHODOLOGY FOR INVESTIGATING STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

Student difficulties with determining the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical fermions or bosons were first investigated using three years of data involving responses to open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional instruction in relevant concepts from 57 upper-level undergraduate students in a junior/senior level QM course and 30 graduate students in the second semester of the graduate core QM course. Additional insight concerning these difficulties was gained from responses of 14 students during a total of 81 hours of individual "think-aloud" interviews [44]. Moreover, after the development and validation of the QuILT, it was administered to 25 upper-level undergraduates (12 in year 1 of the study and 13 in year 2 of the study) and 30 first-year physics graduate students in their respective QM courses. The QuILT included a pretest, the tutorial, and a posttest. Students were given the pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction on identical particles. The pretest was not returned to the students. Students began working on the tutorial in class and completed the tutorial as their weekly homework assignment. The posttest was administered after the students submitted the tutorial. Student responses on the pretest, tutorial, and posttest were analyzed for understanding of how to determine the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical fermions or bosons. If new difficulties were discovered during the interviews or on the pretest, tutorial, or posttest, the difficulties were addressed in later versions of the QuILT.

In all the questions in our investigation, the non-interacting identical particles were restricted to one spatial dimension for convenience. The word "identical" in the tutorial and in this paper refers to one type of particle (all particles with the same properties). For example, all electrons are identical.

We discuss student responses to several questions that were posed either as in class clicker questions or as open-ended questions on the pretest or posttest of the QuILT. Additional insight into these difficulties was gleaned during the individual think-aloud interviews in which students were asked questions pertaining to these issues. To probe whether students are able to identify and generate a many-particle stationary state wavefunction including spin, the following four questions were posed to the students. Questions Q1 and Q2 were posed on the pretest following traditional instruction on concepts involving a system of identical particles. Questions Q3, Q4, and Q5 were posed on the posttest following completion of the QuILT. Q1, Q2, and Q4 were posed to 30 graduate students and 25 undergraduate students (12 in Year 1 and 13 in Year 2). Q3 was posed to 30 graduate students and 12 undergraduate students in Year 1. Q5 was posed to 13 undergraduate students in Year 2. Students were told that the particles are confined in one spatial dimension and that  $\psi_{n_1}$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}$ , etc., are the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions. The graduate students were provided Eq. 9.1 which gives the spin states of two spin-1/2 particles in the coupled representation  $|s, m_s\rangle$  written in terms of states in the uncoupled representation. After finding that the graduate students struggled to determine the spin state for two spin-1 bosons in Q3, the undergraduate students were provided Table 32, which gives the spin states for two spin-1 particles in the coupled representation  $|s, m_s\rangle$  written in terms of states in the uncoupled representation, in addition to Eq. 9.1.

**Q1.** Write one possible spatial part of the wavefunction for two indistinguishable spin-1 bosons if the spin part of the wavefunction (expressed in terms of the uncoupled representation) is  $\chi(m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[|1 \ 1\rangle_1 |1 \ 0\rangle_2 + |1 \ 0\rangle_1 |1 \ 1\rangle_2]$ . If it is not possible to write a spatial part of the wavefunction with the given spin part of the wavefunction, write "not possible"

and state the reason.

The overall wavefunction for the two indistinguishable bosons must be completely symmetric. Since the spin part of the wavefunction given in Q1 is symmetric, the spatial part of the wavefunction must also be symmetric to ensure that the overall wavefunction is completely symmetric. Two possible symmetric spatial states for the two spin 1 bosons are

$$\psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$$

and (assume  $n_1 \neq n_2$ )

$$\psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)].$$

**Q2.** Write one possible spin part of the wavefunction for two electrons if the spatial part of the wavefunction is  $\psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$ . If it is not possible to write a spin part of the wavefunction with the given spatial part of the wavefunction, write "not possible" and state the reason.

The overall wavefunction for the two electrons must be completely antisymmetric. Since the spatial part of the wavefunction given in Q2 is symmetric, the spin part of the wavefunction must be antisymmetric to ensure that the overall wavefunction is completely antisymmetric. The antisymmetric spin state for the two spin-1/2 fermions is

$$\chi(m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle].$$

**Q3.** Write one possible spin part of the wavefunction for two indistinguishable bosons with spin 1 if the spatial part of the wavefunction is  $\psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$ . If it is not possible to write a spin part of the wavefunction with the given spatial part of the wavefunction, write "not possible" and state the reason.

The overall wavefunction for the two indistinguishable bosons must be completely symmetric. Since the spatial part of the wavefunction given in Q3 is symmetric, the spin part

of the wavefunction must also be symmetric to ensure that the overall wavefunction is completely symmetric. There are six possible symmetric spin states for the two spin 1 bosons given in the table in the appendix. One such spin state is

$$|2, 1\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|1, 1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2 + |1, 0\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2).$$

**Q4.** Write the spatial part of the wavefunction for two indistinguishable spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  fermions if the spin part of the wavefunction is  $\chi(m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle]$ . If it is not possible to write a spatial part of the wavefunction with the given spin part of the wavefunction, write "not possible" and state the reason.

The overall wavefunction for the two indistinguishable fermions must be completely antisymmetric. Since the spin part of the wavefunction given in Q4 is antisymmetric, the spatial part of the wavefunction must be symmetric to ensure that the overall wavefunction is completely antisymmetric. A symmetric spatial state for the two spin-1/2 fermions is

$$\psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)].$$

**Q5.** Write one possible spin part of the wavefunction for two indistinguishable bosons with spin 1 if the spatial part of the wavefunction is  $\psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$  with  $n_1 \neq n_2$ . If it is not possible to write a spin part of the wavefunction with the given spatial part of the wavefunction, write "not possible" and state the reason.

The overall wavefunction for the two indistinguishable bosons must be completely symmetric. Since the spatial part of the wavefunction given in Q3 is antisymmetric, the spin part of the wavefunction must also be antisymmetric to ensure that the overall wavefunction is completely symmetric. There are several possible antisymmetric spin states for the two spin 1 bosons. For example, the following are examples of a completely antisymmetric spin state:

$$|s, m_s\rangle = |1, -1\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|1, 0\rangle_1|1, -1\rangle_2 - |1, -1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2)$$

and

$$\begin{aligned} |s, m_s\rangle &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}[|1, 1\rangle + |1, 0\rangle + |1, -1\rangle] \\ &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}[|1, 1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2 - |1, 0\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2 + |1, 1\rangle_1|1, -1\rangle_2 - |1, -1\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2 \\ &= |1, 0\rangle_1|1, -1\rangle_2 - |1, -1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2]. \end{aligned}$$

Q5 was posed as an in-class clicker question to 16 undergraduate students in a junior/senior level undergraduate quantum mechanics course following instruction on identical particles. The students first answered the question individually and then answered the question a second time after discussing the question with their peers in small groups.

**Q6.** Choose all of the following statements that are correct about bosons.

- (1) The spin of a boson is an integer.
- (2) The overall wavefunction of identical bosons can be anti-symmetric.
- (3) Two bosons cannot occupy the same single-particle state.

Only option (1) is correct for question Q6. Option (2) is incorrect because the overall wavefunction for a system of identical bosons MUST be symmetric and option (3) is incorrect because two or more bosons can occupy the same single-particle state.

Question Q7 was posed during the think aloud interview to investigate the students' proficiency at identifying whether the spin part of a wavefunction is a symmetric or antisymmetric wavefunction. The question focuses on a system of two spin-1/2 particles  $(s_1 = 1/2, s_2 = 1/2)$ . The students were familiar with the shorthand notation  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle = |\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle = |\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\downarrow\uparrow\rangle = |\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ , and  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle = |\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ .

**Q7.** For the spin part of the wavefunction (spin state) of a two-particle system given below, identify whether the spin state is symmetric, antisymmetric, or neither symmetric nor antisymmetric with respect to exchange of the two particles. Explain your reasoning.

(a)  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$ 

- (b)  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$
- (c)  $|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle$
- (d)  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left( | \uparrow \downarrow \rangle + | \downarrow \uparrow \rangle \right)$
- (e)  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$

In Q7, options (a), (b), and (d) are symmetric spin states (triplet states) since exchanging the two particles results in the same state. Option (e) in Q7 is an antisymmetric spin state (singlet state) since exchanging the two particles results in the original state multiplied by -1. Option (c) in Q7 is a neither a symmetric nor antisymmetric spin state.

Additionally, students were asked to consider a Helium atom as a system and another system of identical particles made up entirely of Helium atoms. They had learned that the wavefunction for the two electrons in a Helium atom must be completely antisymmetric. They had also learned that a system of identical Helium atoms could be a system of identical bosons or fermions depending upon the total spin quantum number of the composite system. In particular, in one case, they considered a system of identical Helium-3 ( ${}^{3}He$ ) atoms, which is an example of a system of identical fermions. In another case, they considered a system of identical Helium-4 ( ${}^{4}He$ ) atoms. Since each  ${}^{4}He$  atom consists of an even number of fermions (two protons, two neutrons, and two electrons), it is a boson. A system of N identical  ${}^{4}He$ atoms is an example of a system of N identical bosons.

## 9.4 STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

Many students struggled to recognize and generate the completely symmetric many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable bosons in question Q1 and the completely antisymmetric many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions in question Q2. Table 33 summarizes the percentage of students who answered questions Q1 and Q2 correctly for a system of two indistinguishable fermions and bosons on the pretest to the QuILT after traditional instruction.

There are number of underlying difficulties students had that interfered with their ability to write the completely symmetric/antisymmetric many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable particles. Some of these struggles are due to difficulties with concepts related to writing the many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical particles.

# 9.4.1 Difficulty applying Pauli's exclusion principle correctly for a system of identical fermions

Some students struggled to realize that Pauli's exclusion principle states that no two fermions can be in the same single-particle state. Students with this type of difficulty often incorrectly overgeneralized the Pauli exclusion principle to state that no two fermions can occupy the same spatial state or the same spin state, as opposed to two fermions cannot be in the same single-particle state made up of both the spatial and spin states. Often students had difficulty realizing that two fermions can be in the same spatial state if they are in different spin states or vice-versa, so that the overall wavefunction is antisymmetric. During the interview, several students incorrectly applied the Pauli exclusion principle when considering a separable many-particle stationary state wavefunction that can be expressed as the direct product of the spatial and the spin parts of the wavefunction. For example, one interviewed student correctly stated that no two fermions can be in the same single-particle state, but then went on to incorrectly claim that "this means two fermions could not exist in the same single-particle stationary state (pointing to a case in which they were in the same spatial state)." This student and others with this type of difficulty often had difficulty realizing that if the two spin-1/2 fermions are in different spin states then it is possible for the two fermions to be in the same single-particle spatial state, i.e.  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  is a possible spatial part of the two-fermion system.

By a similar argument, several students incorrectly claimed that two fermions could not

exist in the same spin state as this too would violate the Pauli exclusion principle. For example, some interviewed students claimed that  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$  and  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$  were not possible spin states for the system of two spin-1/2 fermions regardless of whether the two fermions were in different single-particle spatial states. These students did not consider the fact that the two fermions could be in different spatial states producing distinct single-particle states for the two fermions.

## 9.4.2 Difficulty with the symmetrization requirements for the overall manyparticle stationary state wavefunction due to the fact that it is the product of the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction

Nature demands that the many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable bosons be completely symmetric and the many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions be completely antisymmetric. Therefore, in order to identify and generate a many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable particles, students must be able to determine a completely symmetric/antisymmetric wavefunction involving both spatial and spin degrees of freedom. However, some students struggled to correctly identify whether the spatial part of the wavefunction or the spin part of the wavefunction is symmetric or antisymmetric when considering each part of the wavefunction separately. As a result, students with this difficulty often were not able to correctly identify the symmetry of the overall wavefunction that included both the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction.

Students also had difficulty identifying that the many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical bosons must be completely symmetric. For example, in Q6, 43% of the undergraduate students incorrectly answered that the overall wavefunction of identical bosons can be anti-symmetric (option (2)). Even after peer discussion, 31% again incorrectly selected option (2) as correct. Written explanations and interviews suggest that these students knew that the many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical particles (bosons or fermions) must obey a symmetrization requirement, but could not correctly identify which symmetrization requirement corresponds to which particle. In Q1 and Q3, some students attempted to generate a completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of identical bosons. In Q2 and Q4, some students generated a completely symmetric wavefunction for a system of identical fermions. For example, one student wrote the following completely antisymmetric spin part of the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of two bosons in Q3:  $|1, 1\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|1, 1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2 - |1, 0\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2)$ . The product of the given symmetric spatial part of the wavefunction and the antisymmetric spin part of the wavefunction produces a completely antisymmetric wavefunction for the system of two bosons. Table 34 summarizes the percentage of students who provided a part of the wavefunction with the correct symmetry in Q1 and Q2 on the pretest (although the not necessarily a correct wavefunction as given in Table 33). Additionally, 67% of the undergraduates and 27% of graduate students incorrectly provided a symmetric spin part of the wavefunction in Q2 resulting in an overall symmetric many-particle wavefunction for the two electrons.

Identifying the correct symmetrization requirement for the overall many-particle stationary state wavefunction is challenging due in part to the fact that one must consider the symmetry of both the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction before determining the overall symmetry of the many-particle stationary state wavefunction. Table 35 summarizes all the possible combinations of the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction to produce an overall many-particle stationary state wavefunction with the appropriate symmetrization requirement. This can be confusing for students who simply memorized the appropriate combinations of the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction rather than developing an understanding of how to determine the symmetry of a wavefunction comprised of two separate parts. Below, we discuss specific difficulties students had when attempting to write a completely symmetric/antisymmetric many-particle stationary state wavefunction.

Difficulty identifying that the spatial and spin parts of wavefunction can both be antisymmetric for a system of identical bosons: Some students had difficulty realizing that both the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction can be antisymmetric to produce an overall symmetric wavefunction for a system of identical bosons. A number of students correctly reasoned that the overall many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable bosons must be completely symmetric. However, some of these students went on to incorrectly claim that both the spatial part and spin part of the wavefunction must be symmetric. These students did not realize that a many-particle stationary state wavefunction in which both the spatial part and spin part are antisymmetric would result in an overall many-particle wavefunction that is symmetric.

For example, students were asked to construct the spin part of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction for two spin-1 bosons whose spatial part of the wavefunction is given by  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$ . One interviewed student incorrectly claimed that "it is not possible to write the spin part since the spatial part is antisymmetric. There is no way to make the whole wavefunction symmetric." This student and many others with this type of difficulty did not realize that by choosing an antisymmetric spin part of the wavefunction, the overall two-particle wavefunction would be completely symmetric. For example, the twoparticle wavefunction  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[|1, 1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2 - |1, 0\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2]$ is a completely symmetric wavefunction in which both the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction are antisymmetric.

Difficulty identifying that the spatial part is antisymmetric and the spin part is symmetric (or vice versa) for the wavefunction for a system of identical fermions: Some students correctly identified that the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical fermions must be completely antisymmetric, but incorrectly claimed that both the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction must be completely antisymmetric. For example, in Q4, some students incorrectly claimed that the spatial part of the wavefunction is  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$ . They struggled to realize that the product of two completely antisymmetric wavefunctions is a completely symmetric wavefunction.

Confusion due to difficulty discerning that a system of identical bosons may consist of bosons which are made of two or more fermions: In some situations, e.g., a system consisting of <sup>4</sup>He atoms, some students struggled to identify whether it was a system of identical bosons or identical fermions and therefore whether the overall wavefunction for the system of <sup>4</sup>He atoms should be completely symmetric or completely antisymmetric in terms of the single-particle wavefunctions of each <sup>4</sup>He atom. The students were confused because each <sup>4</sup>He atom in this system is a boson and is a composite of fermions. Students with this type of difficulty struggled to correctly identify the symmetrization requirement for the system. In particular, a system of identical <sup>4</sup>He atoms which consists entirely of spin-1/2 fermions (protons, neutrons, and electrons) is a system of identical bosons. Some students focused only on the fact that the <sup>4</sup>He atoms are made up of spin-1/2 fermions and incorrectly claimed that a system consisting of identical <sup>4</sup>He atoms is a system of identical fermions so that the many-particle wavefunction is a completely antisymmetric wavefunction made from the single-particle wavefunctions of <sup>4</sup>He. The confusion was partly due to the fact that the electronic wavefunction of one Helium atom is completely antisymmetric with respect to the exchange of the two electrons (in this case the Helium atom is the system under consideration, consisting of two non-interacting indistinguishable electrons)

## 9.4.3 Difficulty writing the spin part of the many-particle stationary state wavefunction taking into account the symmetrization requirement

Previous studies have shown that students struggle with concepts involving addition of angular momentum [29]. In order to determine the spin state for a system of identical particles, one must be comfortable with determining the total spin angular momentum. Additionally, in order to generate a completely symmetric or antisymmetric overall many-particle stationary state wavefunction, one needs to know how to generate a completely symmetric or antisymemetric spin part of the wavefunction. However, many students struggled in identifying and generating the spin part of the wavefunction with the appropriate symmetrization requirement. Below, we discuss three specific difficulties students had with identifying the spin states and the symmetry of the spin states for a system of identical particles.

Incorrectly determining the symmetry based on the appearance of a +/sign in the many-particle wavefunction: Some students incorrectly applied a heuristic by which they claimed that a wavefunction is symmetric if the wavefunction is written in terms of a sum. These students simply looked for all "+" signs to determine that a wavefunction is symmetric. They claimed that any wavefunction written as terms added together is a symmetric wavefunction. By a similar logic, these same students looked for a "-" sign to determine whether a given wavefunction is antisymmetric. Some claimed that any wavefunction that had at least one negative sign was antisymmetric. In particular, their determination of whether the wavefunction is antisymmetric did not depend on whether the wavefunction is completely antisymmetric and the number of terms that have a negative sign in the wavefunction. They merely looked for the presence of at least one minus sign in the wavefunction to determine that the wavefunction is antisymmetric. For example, in response to question Q7(a), one interviewed student incorrectly claimed that the spin part of the wavefunction given by  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$  iss neither symmetric nor antisymmetric as "the wavefunction is not a sum so it can't be symmetric and there is not a minus sign, so it can't be antisymmetric." However, the spin part of the wavefunction given by  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$  is completely symmetric as the exchange of the two particles results in the same wavefunction, thus there need not be a plus sign in order for a wavefunction to be symmetric. Other students used similar reasoning when determining the symmetry of the spin part of the wavefunction.

Students with this type of difficulty often struggled to write the overall many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles with the appropriate symmetrization requirement. For example, many students who incorrectly claimed that the spin part of the wavefunction  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$  is neither symmetric nor antisymmetric went on to incorrectly claim that it is not possible to write a many-particle stationary state wavefunction for two fermions with this spin state.

Difficulty identifying the spin state for two identical particles: For all questions, the undergraduate students were provided separate tables corresponding to the possible two-particle spin states for a system of two spin-1/2 fermions and two spin-1 bosons (the tables provided to the students are given in the appendix). After traditional lecture-based instruction, students had difficulty using the tables to correctly identify the spin part of the wavefunction for two spin-1/2 fermions and two spin-1 bosons. For example, in question Q3, in which students were asked to write one possible spin part of the wavefunction for two indistinguishable bosons with spin 1 for a given spatial part of the wavefunction, many students wrote a spin part of the wavefunction corresponding to two spin-1/2 particles. The following were written responses from students to question Q3 after traditional instruction:  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$ ,  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$ ,  $|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\downarrow\rangle + |\uparrow\downarrow\rangle$ , and  $|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle$ . The antisymmetric singlet state  $|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle$  is also problematic in that it is an antisymmetric spin part of the wavefunction. In Q3, the given spatial part of the wavefunction is symmetric and therefore the spin part of the wavefunction must also be symmetric.

## 9.5 METHODOLOGY FOR THE DEVELOPMENT AND VALIDATION OF THE QUILT

## 9.5.1 Development and Validation of the QuILT

Based upon our research of student difficulties with fundamental concepts with systems of identical particles, we developed a QuILT that attempts to build a consistent and coherent knowledge structure while at the same time addressing the common student difficulties.

As noted in [34], the development of the QuILT was also guided by a cognitive task analysis [48] from both an expert perspective and a novice perspective which consisted of all the requisite knowledge and skills necessary for a functional understanding for a system of identical particles. The initial cognitive task analysis was conducted from an expert perspective in which the researchers outlined the required knowledge and skills and the order in which they are useful in solving problems. This cognitive task analysis was iterated with members of the physics faculty members. However, in an effort of determine if there are additional areas student may struggle with that are not predicted by the experts (expert blindspot) we conducted the student interviews. The cognitive task analysis was then expanded to include these areas in which students needed additional scaffolding support.

As noted in [34], the QuILT was iterated many times among the three researchers and at several points during the development it was iterated with three physics faculty members at the University of Pittsburgh to ensure that the content is correct and they agreed with the wording. During this cyclical iterative process, faculty members provided feedback regarding the current version of the QuILT that was incorporated in the next version of the QuILT. Once it was agreed upon by the faculty that the content was clear and appropriate, the QuILT was administered to 14 graduate students in "think aloud" interviews to ensure that the wording was unambiguous, the scaffolding was effective, and to be able to further investigate any student difficulties. During these semi-structured interviews, the students worked through the QuILT and provided their rationale for each question in the pretest, the guided inquiry-based tutorial, and the posttest. The students were not interrupted as they answered the questions and worked through the tutorial. They were asked follow up questions or asked to clarify any unclear statements only upon completion of the pretest, the entire section of the tutorial focusing on these issues discussed here, or the posttest. After each interview, the student's responses were analyzed to measure the effectiveness of the tutorial and determine whether there were any necessary changes that needed to be made to the QuILT. These changes were incorporated in subsequent versions of the QuILT and in subsequent interviews. During each step in the cyclically iterative process, the QuILT was adjusted to incorporate the faculty suggestions as well as the students' feedback and responses to help students with the common difficulties and improve the ability of the students to build a consistent and coherent knowledge structure. After it was deemed successful, the QuILT was next administered to students in various advanced quantum mechanics courses.

## 9.5.2 Overview of the QuILT

As noted in [34], the QuILT strives to transform the students into active learners by employing an inquiry-based approach which requires the students to build their own knowledge structure by answering questions, analyzing the validity of given statements, and reflecting upon what they have learned. The QuILT consists of three parts: the pretest, a guided inquiry-based tutorial, and the posttest. The pretest is administered to the students after traditional, lecture-based instruction covering systems of identical particles. The pretest is given in class, during which the students completed it individually with no additional resources other than what is provided in the pretest itself. After completing the pretest, they are given the tutorial and encouraged to work together on it in small groups in class. The tutorial can also abe used to guide in-class discussion. As an alternative, the tutorial can be administered as a self-paced learning tool that the students work on as part of their weekly homework assignment. Upon completion, the students submit the tutorial for grading and are then administered the posttest. The posttest is given in class as an individual assessment in which the students are not permitted any additional resources beyond what is provided in the posttest.

As noted in [34], the QuILT incorporates guided inquiry-based learning sequences which consist of several questions, each building upon the previous question(s), that require the students to take a stand and actively engage with the material. The QuILT also includes hypothetical student conversations in which the students must analyze each hypothetical student's statement to determine whether they are correct and explain why they agree or disagree with each student. Many of the common student difficulties were used as a guide when constructing these hypothetical conversations and inquiry-based sequences with the goal being that students would identify an inconsistency in their reasoning and then use the provided support to reconcile these inconsistencies. For example, there are a number of hypothetical student conversations in which one or more students make statements reflecting these common difficulties and provide incorrect reasoning mirroring those given by actual students. Other students in these hypothetical conversations disagree with their incorrect reasoning and provide correct reasoning and often note an issue with the incorrect statement(s). As the students work through the QuILT, they must consider each student's argument and reflect upon their own reasoning in order to determine which student(s) are correct. Similarly, the guided inquiry-based sequences often include excerpts that strive to present the students with contradictions between the answers to the questions in the sequence and their prior knowledge that they must then reconcile. Checkpoints are provided at the end of each section that allow the students to go back and reconcile any remaining differences between the correct reasoning and their own reasoning before moving on the next section.

## 9.5.3 Addressing Student Difficulties

In the guided inquiry-based learning sequences in the QuILT, students actively engage with examples focusing on fundamental concepts for the many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions or indistinguishable bosons. In particular, the QuILT strives to help students identify the symmetrization requirements for a system of indistinguishable fermions or bosons and construct the many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions or bosons. Below are several examples from the QuILT that show scaffolding support intended to help students with these fundamental concepts and address some of the common difficulties.

Helping students recognize that a given wavefunction is completely symmetric/antisymmetric: The students work through several guided inquiry-based sequences in which they are asked to focus on the fact that the wavefunction for a system of identical bosons must be completely symmetric and the wavefunction for a system of identical fermions must be completely symmetric. They engage with examples in which they are asked to determine the symmetry of the wavefunction in which they only consider the spatial part of the wavefunction (ignore spin part of the wavefunction completely) in order to help them focus on the appropriate symmetrization requirements. Then, they are asked to identify and construct both the spatial and spin parts of the many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical particles.

The following is a hypothetical student conversation that is part of a guided inquirybased learning sequence aimed at helping students identify symmetric and antisymmetric spin states for a system of two spin-1/2 fermions. The students must provide reasoning as to why they agree or disagree with each student.

**Student 1:** In the uncoupled representation, the two-particle spin states  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ , and  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$  are all appropriate choices for the spin part of the wavefunction to satisfy the symmetrization requirement.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. In order to satisfy the symmetrization requirement of the wavefunction, we must choose spin states which are either symmetric or antisymmetric. In the uncoupled representation, the two-particle spin states  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  and  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$  are neither symmetric nor antisymmetric. For example, the product of the spin state  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  with the spatial part of the wavefunction will not produce a wavefunction that is completely antisymmetric. The same is true for the spin state  $|\downarrow\rangle_1\uparrow\rangle_2$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. The two-particle spin states  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$ ,  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$ , and

 $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  in the coupled representation expressed in terms of states in the uncoupled representation, are symmetric. The two-particle spin state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  is antisymmetric. Therefore, the two-particle spin states  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$ ,  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$ ,  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$ , and  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  are all appropriate choices for the spin part of the two-particle wavefunctions to be combined with suitable spatial wavefunctions to satisfy the symmetrization requirement.

Student 1 is incorrect while Students 2 and 3 are correct in the preceding conversation. The two-particle spin states  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  and  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$  are neither symmetric nor antisymmetric. One can create a spin part of the wavefunction with the appropriate symmetry by taking a linear combination of these two spin states. Students are also asked to reflect upon the fact that a completely symmetric spin state can be constructed from a linear combination of the symmetric triplet states (i.e., that  $C_1|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle + C_2|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle + C_3\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  is a completely symmetric normalized spin state in which  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$ , and  $C_3$  are constants such that  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 = 1$ )

After working through the guided inquiry-based learning sequences, students are provided checkpoints at the end of each section to allow them to reconcile any discrepancies between their initial reasoning and the correct reasoning.

Helping students identify the proper symmetry of the wavefunction for a system of identical fermions or bosons: The students engage with several guided inquirybased sequences that strive to help them identify that the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical fermions must be completely antisymmetric and the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical bosons must be completely symmetric. Initially, they work through examples in which they only consider the spatial part of the many-particle stationary state wavefunction in an effort to have them focus on identifying the symmetrization requirements for a system of identical bosons or fermions. Next, students consider the symmetry of the possible spin states involved in a system of identical spin-1/2 fermions and for a system of spin-1 bosons. After engaging with examples focusing on the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction separately, they work through guided inquiry-based sequences that strive to help them identify all the possible combinations of spatial and spin parts of the many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical fermions or bosons that satisfy the appropriate symmetrization requirement.

Helping students realize that two fermions in different spin states can occupy the same spatial state: In the QuILT, students consider various systems of identical fermions and construct the completely antisymmetric stationary state wavefunctions for these systems. For example, in one guided inquiry-based learning sequence students construct the ground state and first-excited state wavefunctions for a system of two fermions placed in a one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well in response to the following question.

**Q8.** Two identical non-interacting spin-1/2 fermions are placed in a one-dimensional har-

monic oscillator potential energy well with Hamiltonian  $\hat{H} = \frac{\hat{p}^2}{2m} + \frac{1}{2}m\omega^2 \hat{x}^2$ . The singleparticle energies are given by

$$E_n = \left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right)\hbar\omega \qquad n = 0, 1, 2, \dots$$

Construct the spatial part of the two-particle <u>ground state</u> and <u>first-excited state</u> for two non-interacting particles in the one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well if the particles are

- (a) Indistinguishable fermions with spin-1/2 in a total spin s = 0 state.
- (b) Indistinguishable fermions with spin-1/2 in a total spin s = 1 state.

For the following questions, you can denote the spatial state of the  $i^{th}$  particle in the  $n_i^{th}$  single-particle state of the oscillator by  $\psi_{n_i}(x_i)$ .

In Q8(a), the total spin s = 0 state is the antisymmetric singlet state and therefore, the spatial part of the wavefunction must be symmetric. The ground state wavefunction is  $\Psi_{00} = \psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)$  and the spatial part of the first-excited state wavefunction is  $\Psi_{01} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2))$ . In Q8(b), the total spin s = 1 state is one of the symmetric triplet states and thus, the spatial part of the ground state wavefunction must be antisymmetric. The spatial part of ground state wavefunction is  $\Psi_{01} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) - \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2))$  and the spatial part of the first-excited state wavefunction is  $\Psi_{02} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\psi_0(x_1)\psi_2(x_2) - \psi_2(x_1)\psi_0(x_2))$ .

In the guided inquiry-based learning sequence, students are provided scaffolding support that strives to help them identify that the spatial part of the ground state wavefunction when both fermions are in the same single-particle state is  $\psi_0$ . For example, the following excerpt is from a hypothetical student conversation designed to help students reflect upon the fact that two fermions can both be in the same single-particle state as is the case for the spatial part of the ground state wavefunction in Q8(a).

**Student 1:** The two fermions cannot both be in the same single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$ . For the two-particle ground state, one fermion is in the lowest single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$  and the other fermion is in the first-excited single-particle spatial state  $\psi_1$ , so  $n_1 = 0$  and  $n_2 = 1$  or  $n_1 = 1$  and  $n_2 = 0$ . The two-particle ground state energy is  $E_{10} = 2\hbar\omega$ .

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. You are forgetting about the spin degrees of freedom. For a system of indistinguishable fermions, the overall two-particle state must be antisymmetric. Since the fermions are in the total spin s = 0 antisymmetric singlet state  $|\chi\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - \downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$ , the spatial part of the many-particle state must be symmetric. Two fermions in the same single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$  correspond to the symmetric spatial state  $\psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)$ .

Student 1 is incorrect and Student 2 is correct in the preceding conversation. The overall two-particle ground state including both spatial and spin parts is  $\Psi_{00} = [\psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)]$  $[\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle-\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)]$ . In the total spin s = 0 state, the two fermions can be in the same single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$  since the fermions are in different spin states with the two-particle spin-state  $|\chi\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle-\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  being antisymetric.

Helping students generate a completely symmetric/antisymmetric wavefunction: In the QuILT, students engage with several guided inquiry-based learning sequences in which they must write the overall wavefunction for a system of fermions or bosons. For example, students are asked to write all the possible two-particle stationary state wavefunctions including spin for a system of two non-interacting indistinguishable spin-1/2 fermions in different single-particle spatial states labeled by  $n_1$  and  $n_2$ . After answering this question, students are provided scaffolding support that strives to help them identify that the overall wavefunction for the two fermions is antisymmetric so that the spatial part of the wavefunction is symmetric and the spin part of the wavefunction is antisymmetric, or vice versa. The following is an excerpt from a hypothetical student conversation that strives to help them reflect upon how to construct the completely antisymmetric wavefunction for the two fermions:

**Student 1:** We must only ensure that the spatial part of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction is antisymmetric. The spatial part of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction must be  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$ . The spin part of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction can be either the antisymmetric singlet state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$ or one of the three symmetric triplet states  $\{|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle, |\downarrow\downarrow\rangle, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)\}$ . **Student 2:** I agree with Student 1 that the spatial part of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction must be antisymmetric. However, we must also choose the antisymmetric singlet state as the spin part of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction.

**Student 3:** I disagree with both Student 1 and Student 2. The overall two-particle stationary state wavefunction must be antisymmetric. If the spatial part of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction is symmetric  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$ , the spin part of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction must be the antisymmetric singlet state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle).$ 

**Student 4:** I agree with Student 3. Additionally, the spatial part of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction could be antisymmetric  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$  which would imply that the spin part of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction can be one of the symmetric triplet states  $\{|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle, |\downarrow\downarrow\rangle, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)\}$ . In either case, the product of one symmetric and one antisymmetric wavefunction produces an overall antisymmetric two-particle stationary state wavefunction.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 4. However, remember that a linear combination of the triplet states such as  $C_1|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle + C_2|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle + C_3(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  is a completely symmetric spin state where  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 = 1$ .

Students 1 and Students 2 are incorrect while Student 3 and Student 4 are correct in the preceding conversation. Either the spatial part or the spin part must be antisymmetric and the other is symmetric to produce an overall antisymmetric many-particle wavefunction. Further scaffolding is provided to help students develop a good grasp of relevant concepts.

In the QuILT, students are asked to construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for general system (e.g., one particle in state  $n_1$  and the other particle in state  $n_2$ ) as well as for specific systems. For example, students construct the ground state and first-excited state wavefunctions for a system of two identical particles in a one-dimensional infinite square well potential energy and two identical particles in a one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well. The next question, Q9, focuses on two identical spin-1 bosons placed in a one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well and asks students to write the many-particle ground state and many-particle first-excited state wavefunctions for the two bosons. **Q9.** Two identical non-interacting spin 1 bosons  $(s_1 = 1, s_2 = 1)$  are placed in a onedimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well with Hamiltonian  $\hat{H} = \frac{\hat{p}^2}{2m} + \frac{1}{2}m\omega^2 \hat{x}^2$ . The single-particle energies are given by

$$E_n = \left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right)\hbar\omega \qquad n = 0, 1, 2, \dots$$

For the following questions, you can denote the spatial state of the *i*<sup>th</sup> particle in the  $n_i^{th}$  single-particle state of the oscillator by  $\psi_{n_i}(x_i)$ .

Construct at least two possible overall two-particle <u>ground state</u> and at elast two possible <u>first-excited state</u> (including both spatial and spin parts) wavefunctions for two non-interacting particles in the one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well if the particles are indistinguishable bosons with spin 1.

After reflecting upon this question, students are provided scaffolding support that strives to help them identify the possible spin states for the two bosons, identify that the overall many-particle stationary state wavefunction must be symmetric, and generate a manyparticle stationary state wavefunction. The following is an excerpt from a hypothetical student conversation regarding how to construct a two-particle ground state in Q9 with which the students must state whether they agree or disagree with and explain their reasoning:

**Student 1:** The two-particle ground state for a system of two indistinguishable bosons with spin 1 ( $s_1 = 1 \otimes s_2 = 1$ ) must be symmetric. There are two possibilities for the two-particle ground state: both the spatial part and the spin part are symmetric or both the spatial part and spin part are antisymmetric.

Student 2: While that is generally the case, the two-particle ground state must be a state with the lowest energy. The lowest energy occurs when both bosons are in the same single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$ . Therefore, the spatial part of the two-particle ground state is  $\psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)$ . The two-particle ground state energy is  $E_{00} = \hbar \omega$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. Since the spatial part of the two-particle ground state is symmetric, the spin part of the two-particle ground state must also be symmetric. Six possible symmetric combinations for the spin part of the many-particle state for two indistinguishable

bosons both with spin 1 ( $s_1 = 1, s_2 = 1$ ) in the coupled representation are  $|2, 2\rangle$ ,  $|2, 1\rangle$ ,  $|2, 0\rangle$ ,  $|0, 0\rangle$ ,  $|2, -1\rangle$ , and  $|2, -2\rangle$ . One possible overall two-particle ground state including both spatial and spin parts is  $\Psi_{00} = \psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)|2, 2\rangle$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 3. We can also construct a completely symmetric spin state by taking a linear combination of these symmetric states  $C_1|2, 2\rangle + C_2|2, 1\rangle + C_3|2, 0\rangle + C_4|0, 0\rangle + C_5|2, -1\rangle + C_6|2, -2\rangle$ , where  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 + |C_4|^2 + |C_5|^2 + |C_6|^2 = 1$  will yeild a normalized state.

Students 2 and 3 are correct in the preceeding conversation, while Student 1's statement is true in general, but it is not true for the ground state in Q9 that both the spatial and spin part are antisymmetric. The spatial part of the ground state must be  $\psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)$ and therefore, the spin part of the ground state must also be symmetric. Next, the students consider the following hypothetical student conversation regarding how to construct the twoparticle first-excited state in Q9 in response to which they must explain why they agree or disagree with each student:

**Student 1:** If the two-particle first-excited state energy is  $E_{01} = 2\hbar\omega$ , one boson is in the single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$  and the other boson is in the single-particle spatial state  $\psi_1$ . The spatial part of the two-particle first-excited state MUST be  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)]$  since the overall wavefunction must be symmetric. Therefore, the spin part of the two-particle first-excited state must be a symmetric spin state.

**Student 2:** The spatial part of the two-particle first-excited state can also be  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) - \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)]$  in which case the spin part of the two-particle first-excited state must be an antisymmetric spin state.

Student 1 is correct that both the spatial and spin part of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction can be symmetric to produce an overall symmetric first-excited state wavefunction for the two bosons. However, it is also possible that both the spatial and spin parts of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction can be antisymmetric resulting in an overall symmetric first-excited state wavefunction for the two, as stated by Student 2.

After working through these guided inquiry-based learning sequences, students are asked to summarize what they have learned and are provided checkpoints that allow them to reconcile their initial reasoning with the correct reasoning.

## 9.6 EVALUATION OF THE QUILT

Once the researchers determined that the QuILT was successful in one-on-one implementation using a think-aloud protocol, it was administered in graduate and upper-level undergraduate classes. Both undergraduate and graduate students were given a pretest after traditional instruction in relevant concepts for constructing the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles before working through the tutorial. The pretests were not returned to the students after grading. The undergraduates worked through the tutorial in class for two days and were asked to work on the remainder of the tutorial as homework. The graduate students were given the tutorial as their only homework assignment for the week. After working through and submitting the completed tutorial, both groups were given the posttest in class. Students were given enough time in class to work through the pretest and posttest.

Questions Q1 and Q2 were posed on the pretest of the QuILT after traditional lecturebased instruction on relevant concepts for a system of identical particles. Questions Q3, Q4, and Q9 were posed on the posttest of the QuILT. Questions Q3 and Q4 were posed to all the graduate students and to 12 of the undergraduate students in Year 1. Question Q9 was posed to 13 undergraduate students in Year 2.

Questions Q1, Q3, and Q9 are similar in that students must identify the overall symmetrization requirement for a system of identical bosons and generate either the spatial or spin part of the wavefunction so that the product of the spatial and spin parts is completely symmetric. Questions Q2 and Q4 are similar in that students must identify the overall symmetrization requirement for a system of identical fermions and generate either the spatial or spin part of the wavefunction so that the product of the spatial and spin parts is completely antisymmetric.

We note that in Year 1, the graduate students were given the QuILT prior to the undergraduate students. The graduate students were not given Table 32 for the two spin-1 bosons on the pretest or the posttest. Many of the graduate students provided a symmetric spin state in response to Q3; however many of them provided a spin state that was consistent with a system of two spin-1/2 fermions. The goal of the QuILT was to have the students be able to identify and construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles with the correct symmetry. After observing the difficulty that the graduate students had in generating the spin states for two spin-1 bosons on the posttest, Table 32 was added to the pretest and posttest in later implementations with the undergraduate students. Despite the fact that the undergraduate students were given the tables listed in the appendix, they still struggled to correctly write the spin part of the wavefunction for a system of two bosons in Q3 on the posttest. Many of these undergraduate students provided similar responses to those of the graduate students in that they listed a symmetric spin part of the wavefunction consistent with a system of two spin-1/2 particles. Table 36 gives the percentages of students who provided part of the wavefunctions in Q1-Q4 with the correct symmetry. Although identifying the correct spin state for two bosons in Q3 proved to be challenging for students even when they were provided with Table 36, the majority of the students were able to correctly identifying the necessary symmetry. This is an area to improve upon in future refinements and implementations of the QuILT to address these difficulties more effectively.

Table 37 summarizes the percentage of students who answered correctly on the pretest and the posttest and Table 38 provides the average student score on the pretest and posttest. The average score was determined using a rubric which was developed by the researchers together. For each question, the students were awarded 4 points for the correct answer and two points for incorrect answers that had the correct symmetry. A subset of student responses was graded separately by the researchers with a final inter-rater reliability of nearly 100%. The results are encouraging and suggest that the QuILT is effective in helping students identify the symmetrization requirements for the spatial and spin parts of the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical fermions. While there is a significant improvement in the number of students who correctly identified the correct symmetrization requirement for the spatial and spin parts of the many-particle stationary state wavefunction, many students struggled to generate a correct spin part of the wavefunction in Q3 or Q5 on the posttest. Focusing on identifying and generating the spin part of the wavefunction for a system of identical bosons is an area to improve upon in future refinements and implementations of the QuILT to help students develop a better understanding of a system of identical particles.

As a measure of retention, the undergraduate students in the first year of the study were asked Q2 on their midterm examination four weeks after completing the QuILT. The percentage of students who answered Q2 correctly on the midterm examination. Here we find students improved on this question in the exam compared to the pretest of the QuILT. Additionally, the student performance on Q2 on the exam four weeks after completing the QuILT is comparable to their performance on Q4 on the posttest (the group of students in Year 1 scored 8% points lower on the midterm exam compared to the posttest). This suggests that the QuILT helped students gain a better understanding of identifying and generating the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical fermions. This also suggests that the QuILT was effective in helping students retain this understanding.

## 9.7 SUMMARY

Investigation of students' understanding of a system of identical particles helped to uncover many common student difficulties that were used as a guide to develop a research-validated QuILT that strives to help students construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical particles. The QuILT focuses on helping students learn that the wavefunction for a system of fermions must be antisymmetric and the wavefunction for a system of bosons must be symmetric and construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical particles (fermions or bosons) consistent with the symmetrization requirements. The QuILT strives to place the students in the role of active learners while providing an appropriate level of scaffolding through a guided inquiry-based approach. The results show that the QuILT is effective in improving students' understanding of concepts necessary for a functional understanding of the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical particles.

## 9.8 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the NSF for award PHY-1505460. We are also thankful to members of the Department of Physics and Astronomy at the University of Pittsburgh (especially R. P. Devaty). Additionally, we thank the students whom we interviewed to help improve the QuILT and our understanding of student difficulties.

Table 32: The product states for spin degrees of freedom in the coupled representation  $|s, m_s\rangle$  (left) are given in terms of linear combinations of product states in the uncoupled representation  $|s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle_1 |s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle_1$  (right) using the Clebsch-Gordon table for the case  $s_1 = 1 \otimes s_2 = 1$ .

Product states in	Written in terms of product states
Coupled Representation	in Uncoupled Representation
$ s,\ m_s angle$	$\sum_{m_{s_1}+m_{s_2}=m_s} C^{s_1,s_2,S}_{m_{s_1},m_{s_2},m_s}  s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle_1  s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle_2$
$ 2, 2\rangle$	$ 1, 1 angle_1  1, 1 angle_2$
$ 2, 1\rangle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2 +  1, 0\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2)$
$ 1, 1\rangle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2 -  1, 0\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2)$
$ 2, 0\rangle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} 1, 1\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 + \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, 0\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2$
	$+rac{1}{\sqrt{6}} 1, -1 angle_1 1, 1 angle_2$
$ 1, 0\rangle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 1\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 -  1, -1\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2)$
0, 0 angle	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} 1, 1\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 - \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} 1, 0\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2$
	$+\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} 1, -1\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2$
2, -1 angle	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 0\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 +  1, -1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2)$
$ 1, -1\rangle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 0\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 -  1, -1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2)$
$ 2, -2\rangle$	$ 1, -1\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2$
Table 33: The percentages of graduate (N = 30) and undergraduate (N = 25) students who correctly answered questions Q1 and Q2 for the given system of indistinguishable particles for the pretest.

Question	Type of Particle	Graduate (%)	Undergraduate (%)
Q1	Bosons	33	48
Q2	Electrons	30	44

Table 34: The percentages of graduate (N = 30) and undergraduate (N = 25) students who provided a symmetric spatial part of the wavefunction in Q1 and an antisymmetric spin part of the wavefunction in Q2 for the given system of indistinguishable particles for the pretest.

Question	Type of	Part of the	Graduate	Undergraduate
	Particle	Wavefunction	(%)	(%)
Q1	Bosons	Spatial	33	48
Q2	Electrons	Spin	30	44

Table 35: All the possible combinations of the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction to yield an overall many-particle stationary state wavefunction with the appropriate symmetrization requirement.

Type of Particle	Spatial Part of	Spin part of	Complete	
	the Wavefunction	the Wavefunction	Wavefunction	
Indistinguishable	Symmetric	Antisymmetric	- Antisymmetric	
Fermions	Antisymmetric	Symmetric		
Indistinguishable	Symmetric	Symmetric	Cumpus atuis	
Bosons	Antisymmetric	Antisymmetric	Symmetric	

Table 36: The percentages of graduate (N = 30) and undergraduate (N = 12 in Year 1 and N = 13 in Year 2) students who provided a part of the wavefunction with the correct symmetry in Q1 and Q2 on the pretest and Q3, Q4, and Q9 on the posttest.

Question	Type of	Part of the	Graduate		ate	Undergraduate		
	Particle	Wavefunction	N	Pre	Post	Ν	Pre	Post
				(%)	(%)		(%)	(%)
Q1	Bosons	Spatial	30	33	-	25	48	-
Q2	Electrons	Spin	30	30	-	25	44	-
Q3	Bosons	Spin	30	-	97	12	-	92
Q4	Fermions	Spatial	30	-	87	25	-	80
Q5	Bosons	Spin	_	_	_	13	_	69

Table 37: The percentages of students who answered questions Q1 and Q2 correctly for the given system on the pretest and Q3, Q4, and Q9 correctly for the given system on the posttest for graduate students (N = 30) and undergraduates (N = 12 in Year 1 and N = 13in Year 2).

Question	Type of Particle	Graduate			Undergraduate		
		Ν	Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$	Ν	Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$
Q1	Bosons	30	33	-	25	48	-
Q2	Electrons	30	20	-	25	36	-
Q3	Bosons	30	-	10	12	-	17
Q4	Fermions	30	-	87	25	-	80
Q5	Bosons	-	-	-	13	-	53

Table 38: The average student score on questions Q1 and Q2 for the given system on the pretest and Q3, Q4 and Q9 for the given system on the posttest for graduate students (N = 30) and undergraduates (N = 12 in Year 1 and N = 13 in Year 2).

Question	Type of Particle	Graduate			Undergraduate		
		Ν	Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$	Ν	Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$
Q1	Bosons	30	34	-	25	51	-
Q2	Electrons	30	29	-	25	36	-
Q3	Bosons	30	-	52	12	-	54
Q4	Fermions	30	-	88	25	-	80
Q5	Bosons	-	-	-	13	-	53

## **Chapter References**

- [1] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 69, 885 (2001).
- [2] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics at the beginning of graduate instruction, Am. J. Phys. 76, 277 (2008).
- [3] D. Zollman, N. S. Rebello, and K. Hogg, Quantum mechanics for everyone: hands-on activities integrated with technology, Am. J. Phys. 70, 252 (2002).
- [4] A. Maries, R. Sayer, and C. Singh, Investigating transfer of learning in advanced quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD, edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015), pp. 207-210, http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.047.
- [5] C. Singh, E. Marshman, Analogous patterns of student reasoning difficulties in introductory physics and upper-level quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR, edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, and D. Jones (2014), pp. 46-49, http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.inv.010.
- [6] A. Kohnle et al., A new introductory quantum mechanics curriculum, Eur. J. Phys. 35, 015001 (2014).
- [7] A. Kohnle et al., Developing and evaluating animations for teaching quantum mechanics concepts, Eur. J. Phys. 31, 1441 (2010).
- [8] P. Jolly, D. Zollman, S. Rebello and A. Dimitrova, Visualizing potential energy diagrams, Am. J. Phys. 66, 57 (1998).
- [9] S. Siddiqui and C. Singh, Surveying instructors' attitudes and approaches to teaching quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 297 (2010).
- [10] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics in one spatial dimension, Am. J. Phys. 80, 252 (2012).
- [11] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 301 (2010).

- [12] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Cognitive issues in learning advanced physics: An example from quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1179, 63 (2009).
- [13] S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Categorization of quantum mechanics problems by professors and students, Euro. J. Phys. 31, 57 (2010).
- [14] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Framework for understanding the patterns of student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020119 (2015).
- [15] M. Wittmann, R. Steinberg, and E. Redish, Investigating student understanding of quantum physics: Spontaneous models of conductivity, Am.J. Phys. 70, 218 (2002).
- [16] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum states while translating state vectors in Dirac notation to wave functions in position and momentum representations, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015) pp. 211-214 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.048.
- [17] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating student difficulties with time dependence of expectation values in quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2014) pp. 245 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.049.
- [18] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Students' Understanding of Stern Gerlach Experiment, AIP Conference Proceedings 1179, 309 (2009), http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3266744.
- [19] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Review of student difficulties in upper-level quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020117 (2015).
- [20] C. Singh, Transfer of learning in quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 790, 23 (2005), http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.2084692.
- [21] C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum mechanics formalism, AIP Conference Proceedings 883, 185 (2007).
- [22] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, The effect of giving explicit incentives to correct mistakes on subsequent problem solving in quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015) pp. 67-70 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.012.
- [23] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Investigating student difficulties with Dirac notation, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2014) pp. 345-348 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.074.
- [24] A. J. Mason and C. Singh, Do advanced students learn from their mistakes without explicit intervention?, Am. J. Phys. 78, 760 (2010).

- [25] C. Singh, M. Belloni, and W. Christian, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics, Physics Today 59, 43 (2006).
- [26] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics via the Stern-Gerlach experiment, Am. J. Phys. 79, 499 (2011).
- [27] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: I. Investigation of difficulties, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8, 010117 (2012).
- [28] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: II. Development of research-based learning tools, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8, 010118 (2012).
- [29] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving student understanding of addition of angular momentum in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER **9**, 010101 (2013).
- [30] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics by using peer instruction tools, AIP Conference Proceedings 1413, 77 (2012) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3679998.
- [31] C. Singh, Assessing and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 818, 69 (2006) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.22177025.
- [32] C. Singh, Helping students learn quantum mechanics for quantum computing, AIP Conference Proceedings 883, 42 (2007) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.2508687.
- [33] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, Improving performance in quantum mechanics with explicit incentives to correct mistakes, Phys. Rev. PER 12, 010121 (2016).
- [34] C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom for the strong and weak field Zeeman effect *Eur. J. Phys.* **39**, 045701 (2018); C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with a good basis for finding perturbative corrections in the context of degenerate perturbation theory, *Eur. J. Phys.* **39**, 055701 (2018).
- [35] C. Singh, Interactive learning tutorials on quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 76, 400 (2008).
- [36] S. DeVore, C. Singh, Development of an interactive tutorial on quantum key distribution, Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference, Minneapolis, MN 59-62 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.011.
- [37] C. Singh, E. Marshman, Developing an Interactive Tutorial on a Mach-Zehnder Interferometer with Single Photons, Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference, Minneapolis, MN 59-62 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.056.

- [38] Marshman and Singh, Interactive tutorial to improve student understanding of single photon experiments involving a Mach-Zehnder Interferometer, Eur. J. Phys. 37, 024001 (2016);
- [39] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Developing an Interactive Tutorial on a Quantum Eraser, Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference, Minneapolis, MN 345-348 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.040.
- [40] R. Sayer, A. Maries, and C. Singh, Developing and evaluating a tutorial on the doubleslit experiment, Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference, College Park, MD 299-302 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.070.
- [41] H. Simon, Bounded rationality and organizational learning, Organization Science 2 (1), 125–134 (1991).
- [42] J. Sweller, Cognitive load theory, learning difficulty, and instructional design, *Learning and Instruction Vol.* 4, pp. 295-312 (1994).
- [43] D. Griffiths, Introduction to Quantum Mechanics (2nd ed). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, NJ (2005).
- [44] M. Chi, Thinking aloud, in the think aloud method: a practical guide to modeling cognitive processes (New York: Academic Press, 1994).
- [45] L.S. Vygotsky, Mind in society: The development of higher psychological processes. (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 1978)
- [46] D. Schwartz, J. Bransford, and D. Sears, Efficiency and innovation in transfer, in *Trans-fer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age, Greenwich, 2005), pp.1-51.
- [47] J. Piaget. Success and Understanding. (Harvard University Press, Cambridge, 1978).
- [48] C. Wieman, Comparative cognitive task analyses of experimental science and instructional laboratory courses, The Physics Teacher 53, 349 (2015).

# 10.0 DEVELOPING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON A SYSTEM OF IDENTICAL PARTICLES: COUNTING THE NUMBER OF DISTINCT MANY-PARTICLE STATES FOR A SYSTEM WITH A FIXED NUMBER OF AVAILABLE SINGLE-PARTICLE STATES

#### **10.1 INTRODUCTION**

Quantum mechanics (QM) is a particularly challenging subject for upper-level undergraduate and graduate students in physics [1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14]. There have been a number of research studies aimed at investigating student reasoning in QM [15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 24, 25, 26] and improving student understanding of QM [27, 28, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 34, 35]. For example, our group has focused on using the common student difficulties as a guide to develop research-based learning tools which include Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorials (QuILTs) [36, 37, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42] which strive to improve student understanding of different QM concepts. However, there have been few investigations into student difficulties with fundamental concepts involving a system of identical particles.

Here, we discuss an investigation of student difficulties with the number of distinct manyparticle stationary states for a system of non-interacting identical particles and how that research was used as a guide in the development, validation, and in-class evaluation of a QuILT that strives to help students develop a good grasp of relevant concepts pertaining to the number of distinct many-particle states. Through researching students' understanding of and reasoning about a system of identical particles, we found common student difficulties that can hinder their development of a consistent and coherent knowledge structure pertaining to these concepts.

Students must have a good understanding of quantum mechanical properties of a system of identical particles as well as a strong background in combinatorics to be proficient in determining the number of distinct many-particle states. However, it has been found in a number of different contexts in introductory physics that students struggle to apply mathematics correctly in the context of physics even if they can solve similar mathematics problems without the physics context [43, 44, 45, 46]. Since human working memory while solving a problem is restricted to a limited number of "chunks" and the size of a chunk in the working memory depends on the expertise of the individual who is solving the problem, Simon's framework of "bounded rationality" posits that an individual will make decisions while solving problems based upon their current level of expertise, which may not be optimal depending on their experise [47]. In particular, students often only look for a solution that appears satisfactory to them in which they see no inconsistencies rather than searching for additional pathways in the problem space which may yield more productive solutions. Some students may be motivated to find an optimal solution but if the students' level of expertise is not sufficient and they have not been provided with the appropriate scaffolding support, they may experience cognitive overload and not be able to determine the correct solution to the problem posed |48|.

Below, we start with a brief background of relevant concepts and then describe the methodology for the investigation of student difficulties followed by the common difficulties found. Then we describe the methodology for the development, validation and in-class evaluation of the corresponding research-based QuILT that strives to help students develop a functional understanding of the fundamental concepts involved in determining the number of many-particle states for a system of identical particles.

### 10.2 BACKGROUND

In nature, there are two general types of particles: fermions with a half-integer spin quantum number (e.g., electrons and protons) and bosons with an integer spin quantum number (e.g., photons and mesons). A system of N identical particles consists of N particles of the

same type (e.g., electrons). For a system of identical particles in classical mechanics (e.g., five identical tennis balls), each particle can be distinguished from all the other particles. In contrast, in quantum mechanics, identical particles are indistinguishable and there is no measurement that can be performed to distinguish these identical particles from one another. For example, if the coordinates of two identical particles are interchanged, there is no physical observable that would reflect this interchange. For a system of identical fermions, it is not possible for two or more fermions to occupy the same single-particle state. On the other hand, it is possible for two or more bosons to occupy the same single-particle state.

Here, we will consider a system of identical particles in which the total number of particles is fixed. Also, for these systems considered here, the energy of the system is not constant but there are only a fixed number of single-particle states available for the particles to occupy and there is no degeneracy in the single-particle energies.

In order to construct a many-particle stationary state for a system of fermions (ignoring spin degrees of freedom), there must be at least as many available spatial single-particle states as the number of identical fermions. If this condition is satisfied, one must determine the number of ways to arrange the identical fermions into the available single-particle states such that each single particle state has either zero or one fermion until all the fermions have been placed into a single-particle state. The number of ways to arrange N identical objects among M available slots  $(M \ge N)$  is  $\binom{M}{N} = \frac{M!}{N!(M-N)!}$ . Thus, for a system of N fermions with M available single-particles states, the number of distinct many-particle states is

$$\begin{cases} \binom{M}{N} & M \ge N \\ 0 & M < N. \end{cases}$$
(10.1)

One technique for determining the number of ways to arrange the identical bosons among the available single-particle states is often referred to as the "bin and divider" method. In particular, we can treat the single-particle states as bins to be filled with bosons and dividers to separate the different single-particle states, or bins. The number of distinct many-particle states can be found by determining the number of distinct arrangements of the identical bosons and dividers. For a system of N identical bosons and M available single-particle states, there are M - 1 identical dividers separating the single-particle states. This gives N + M - 1 objects from which to arrange the N identical bosons and the M - 1 identical dividers. Thus, the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of N indistinguishable bosons with M available single-particle states is

$$\binom{N+M-1}{N} = \binom{N+M-1}{M-1} = \frac{(N+M-1)!}{N!(M-1)!}.$$
(10.2)

As a contrasting case, if identical particles could be treated as distinguishable, then one can determine which particle is in which single-particle state and there is no restriction on the number of particles in each single-particle state. For a system of N identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable and M available single-particle states, each particle can be placed in any of the M single-particle states. The number of distinct N-particle states for a system of N identical particles if they could be treated as distinguishable with M available single-particle states is

$$M^{N}$$
. (10.3)

Determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system in which the number of single-particle states is fixed is an important concept for students to help prepare them, e.g., for quantum mechanics leading to quantum statistical mechanics.

## 10.3 METHODOLOGY FOR INVESTIGATING STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

Student difficulties with determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical fermions or bosons were first investigated using three years of data involving responses to open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional instruction in relevant concepts from 57 upper-level undergraduate students in a junior/senior level QM course and 30 graduate students in the second semester of the graduate core QM course. Additional insight was gained concerning these difficulties from responses of 14 students during a total of 81 hours of individual think-aloud interviews. Moreover, after the development and validation of the QuILT, it was administered to 25 upper-level undergraduates and 30 first-year physics graduate students in their respective QM courses. The QuILT included a pretest, the tutorial, and a posttest. Students were given the pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction on identical particles. The pretest was not returned to the students. Students began working on the tutorial in class and completed the tutorial as their weekly homework assignment. The posttest was administered after the students submitted the tutorial. Student responses on the pretest, tutorial, and posttest were analyzed for their understanding of how to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles in which the number of single-particles states is fixed. If new difficulties were discovered during the interviews or on the pretest, tutorial, or posttest, the difficulties were addressed in later versions of the QuILT.

In all the questions in our investigation, the non-interacting identical particles were restricted to one spatial dimension for convenience. Students were asked to consider the spatial part of the wavefunction to simplify the problem (i.e., students were asked to ignore the spin degrees of freedom) and to help them focus on fundamental concepts involved in determining the number of distinct many-particle states for system of identical particles.

To probe whether students are able to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a given system, the following two questions were posed to the students. Question Q1 was posed during the individual interviews as well as on the pretest for the QuILT after traditional instruction in relevant topics. Q2 was posed on the posttest following traditional instruction on identical particles as well as after students engaged with the QuILT. Q1 and Q2 were posed to 30 graduate students and 25 undergraduate students.

- Q1. For a system of three non-interacting identical particles, there are four distinct singleparticle states  $\psi_{n_1}(x)$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}(x)$ ,  $\psi_{n_3}(x)$ , and  $\psi_{n_4}(x)$  available to each particle. How many different three-particle states can you construct if the particles are
  - a. Fermions? (Ignore spin).
  - b. Bosons? (Ignore spin).
  - c. Distinguishable particles? (Ignore spin).

In Q1(a), for a system of three identical fermions, there are four distinct single-particle states in which to place the three fermions. Since no single-particle state can have more than two fermions and there are  $\binom{4}{3} = \frac{4!}{3!(4-3)!} = 4$  distinct three-particle states in Q1(a). For the system of three identical bosons, a single-particle state can have more than one boson. In Q1(b), there are  $\binom{4-1+3}{3} = \binom{6}{3} = \frac{6!}{3!(6-3)!} = 20$  distinct three-particle states for a system of three identical bosons. In Q1(c), for the contrasting case of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable, each particle can be placed in any of the four single-particle states. Since there is no symmetrization requirement and the particles are distinguishable, each three-particle state is distinct. There are  $4^3 = 64$  distinct three-particle states for a system of three identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable.

- Q2. For a system of two non-interacting identical particles, there are five distinct singleparticle states  $\psi_{n_1}(x)$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}(x)$ ,  $\psi_{n_3}(x)$ ,  $\psi_{n_4}(x)$ , and  $\psi_{n_5}(x)$  available to each particle. How many different two-particle states can you construct if the particles are
  - a. Fermions? (Ignore spin).
  - b. Bosons? (Ignore spin).
  - c. Distinguishable particles? (Ignore spin).

In Q2(a), there are  $\binom{5}{2} = \frac{5!}{2!(5-2)!} = 10$  distinct two-particle states. In Q2(b), for a system of identical bosons, a single-particle state can have more than one boson. There are  $\binom{6}{2} = \frac{6!}{2!(6-2)!} = 15$  distinct two-particle states for a system of two identical bosons in Q2(b). In Q2(c), for the contrasting case of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable, there are  $5^2 = 25$  distinct two-particle states for a system of two identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable.

#### **10.4 STUDENT DIFFICULTIES**

Many students struggled to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles. Table 39 summarizes the percentages of students who answered question Q1 correctly for a system of three identical particles after traditional lecture-based instruction. We will discuss several categories of student difficulties that interfered with their ability to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of noninteracting identical particles. These categories include (1) conceptual difficulties, (2) reliance on memorized formulas, (3) difficulty with procedural knowledge, and (4) difficulty Table 39: The percentages of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who correctly answered question Q1 for the given system of indistinguishable particles after traditional instruction.

Type of Particle	Graduate (%)	Undergraduate (%)
Fermions	40	48
Bosons	17	16
Distinguishable	17	20

with mathematical sense-making in the context of physics. Some of the difficulties discussed here may be placed in several categories, but we have placed them into a particular category in an effort to illustrate these broader categories with explicit examples. Some students provided the same incorrect answer to Q1 but reasoned about it differently based upon different underlying difficulties, and therefore the same incorrect answer may be placed in different categories based upon the reasoning provided by the students (note that the categories are not mutually exclusive)

# 10.4.1 Conceptual difficulties with indistinguishability pertaining to a system of identical particles

A system of identical fermions or bosons consists of indistinguishable particles and one must be careful not to count the number of distinct many-particle states for these particles as if they are distinguishable particles. For example, if two identical fermions are in the single-particle states labeled by  $\psi_{n_1}$  and  $\psi_{n_2}$ , then there is no way to distinguish the system in which the first fermion is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$  and the second fermion is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_2}$  with the system in which the first fermion is in the singleparticle state  $\psi_{n_2}$  and the second fermion is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$ . These two arrangements of the fermions make up the different terms of a two-particle stationary state wavefunction and are not two distinct two-particle states. Assuming  $n_1 \neq n_2$ , the completely antisymmetric two-particle wavefunction for this system (ignoring spin degrees of freedom) is  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)].$ 

Many students struggled to identify how the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of indistinguishable particles differs from that of a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. Some students claimed that the number of distinct many-particle states in Q1 is the same for a system of indistinguishable fermions or bosons and a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. Table 40 shows the percentages of students who incorrectly determined the same number of distinct manyparticles states in Q1 for a system of indistinguishable fermions or bosons as for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable fermions or bosons as for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable.

For a system of identical fermions, the most common incorrect answer to Q1(a) was  $4\cdot 3\cdot 2 = 24$  distinct many-particle states. Students with this response claimed that there were 4 single-particle states available to place the first particle, 3 available single-particle states for the second particle, and 2 remaining available single-particle states for the last particle. One interviewed student with this type of response claimed that "there are four states for the first fermion, three for the second (fermion) since it cannot be in the same state as the first (fermion), and two left for the last one." This student and others with similar reasoning correctly tried to apply Pauli's exclusion principle but did not take into account the fact that these three fermions are indistinguishable. By way of example, if the three fermions occupy the single-particle state. Assuming  $n_i \neq n_j \neq n_k$ , the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for this system is  $\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} [\psi_{n_i}(x_1)\psi_{n_j}(x_2)\psi_{n_k}(x_3) - \psi_{n_i}(x_1)\psi_{n_j}(x_3) + \psi_{n_j}(x_1)\psi_{n_k}(x_2)\psi_{n_i}(x_3) - \psi_{n_j}(x_1)\psi_{n_k}(x_2)\psi_{n_k}(x_3)$ 

 $-\psi_{n_k}(x_1)\psi_{n_j}(x_2)\psi_{n_i}(x_3)$ ]. There are 4 ways to choose the labels  $n_i, n_j$ , and  $n_k$  from the available states labeled by  $n_1, n_2, n_3$ , and  $n_4$ . If the particles could be treated as distinguishable, each of the six terms in this completely antisymmetric many-particle stationary state would be six distinct many-particle states producing a total of 24 distinct many-particle states, which is what the students in Q1(a) reasoned was the case for fermions.

For a system of identical bosons, many students struggled to identify how the number of distinct many-particle states would differ from that of a system of identical particles

Table 40: The percentages of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who incorrectly answered question Q1 the same for the given system of indistinguishable particles as for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable.

Type of Particle	Graduate (%)	Undergraduate $(\%)$		
Fermions	23	8		
Bosons	23	12		

that can be treated as distinguishable. In Q1(b), students who claimed that there were  $4^3 = 64$  distinct many-particle states for a system of indistinguishable bosons often stated that since bosons can occupy the same single-particle state, there are 4 available single-particle states for each boson and thus,  $4 \cdot 4 \cdot 4 = 64$  distinct many-particle states. However, these students were not taking into account the fact that the bosons are indistinguishable particles are not distinct for a system of indistinguishable bosons. Some of these distinct states for distinguishable particles are terms in the completely symmetric many-particle states with this type of reasoning were incorrectly counting the many-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)$ ,  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$  as distinct many-particle states in Q1(b). However, these three states correspond to the three terms in a completely symmetric many-particle states many-particle states in  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)]$  and are not three distinct many-particle states for the system of indistinguishable bosons.

In addition, some students struggled to determine the number of distinct many-particle states in part because they had difficulty realizing that the order in which the singleparticle wavefunctions are expressed in the product of the single-particle states in the many-particle basis states is irrelevant. Here, for convenience, we will refer to all direct products of single-particle states as "basis states", regardless of their symmetry under exchange. Please note that for identical fermions, only antisymmetric linear combinations of these basis states are allowed, while for bosons only symmetric linear combinations are allowed. For distinguishable particles, all basis states are allowed. For example, the following are all equivalent ways to express the basis state for a system of three non-interacting identical particles:  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$ ,  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$ ,  $\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  where the coordinates  $x_1, x_2$ , and  $x_3$  refer to particles 1, 2, and 3, respectively. However, in Q1, students with this type of difficulty counted each of these equivalent products of the single-particle states as if it were a distinct many-particle state for the system or distinct basis states for the many-particle wavefunction. Some students focused on the order in which the labels for the single-particle states or the coordinates appeared to determine whether the products of the single-particle wavefunction were different. For example, when comparing  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$  and  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , they claimed that  $n_2$  and/or  $x_2$  appear in the second place in the first product and in the third place in the second product, so these must be different terms in the many-particle wavefunction.

#### 10.4.2 Reliance on memorized formulas

Using a memorized formula as opposed to systematic reasoning: Some interviewed students struggled to calculate the number of distinct many-particle states in Q1 and they used a memorized formula for the number of many-particle states rather than formulating a systematic reasoning for the given system. In some cases, students recalled one or more expressions which were correct for a particular type of system but applied these expressions to the wrong system of identical particles. For example, in the interview, some students answered Q1(a) in a manner which would have been correct for a system of identical bosons and Q1(b) in a manner that would have been correct for a system of identical fermions. Interviews suggest that these students often wrote the formula for the number of many-particle states from memory and did not reflect upon whether the formula was appropriate for the given system.

Moreover, whether a student would reason about a given situation to find the number of distinct many-particle states conceptually or use memorized knowledge depended on the

context. Some students could identify that two or more fermions could not occupy the same single-particle state in one context but not in a different situation. For example, during the interview, students were asked to write all of the possible many-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a system of three indistinguishable fermions in two distinct single-particle states and then later asked to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for this same system. It is not possible to have three fermions in only two single-particle states. However, some students incorrectly provided at least one many-particle stationary state and/or calculated a non-zero number of distinct many-particle states for this system. In particular, these students generally either determined that there are zero distinct manyparticle states for a system in which two or more fermions are in the same single-particle state or that the many-particle stationary state wavefunction does not exist for such a system, but then answered the other related question as though such a system does exist. One interviewed student with this difficulty correctly stated that "we can't write a many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system that has two fermions in the same state." But this same student later in the interview incorrectly calculated that there are  $\binom{3}{2} = 3$  distinct manyparticle states for the system of three indistinguishable fermions in two single-particle states. Interviews suggest that students with this type of difficulty often used the formula  $\binom{M}{N}$  from memory to find the number of distinct ways to arrange the N identical objects among M total objects, but they did not do a reasonability check for whether this formula should be used for the given situation and correctly identify what N and M in  $\binom{M}{N}$  represent. For example, upon questioning by the interviewer, this interviewed student incorrectly identified M as the number of identical fermions as opposed to the number of available single-particle states and incorrectly identified N as the number of available single-particle states as opposed to the number of identical fermions. He did not detect the inconsistency in his two responses. The lack of sufficient sense-making to recognize that different responses for the same physical situation are inconsistent is common in introductory physics but has also been observed in prior research related to student understanding of Dirac notation in QM [14]. One reason for the difficulty in metacognition is that students' working memory is constrained by the demands of the problem since they are still developing expertise in these concepts and must do mathematical sense-making in a given context. Therefore, the cognitive overload makes it difficult to do metacognition and ensure that different responses are consistent with each other [48].

For a system of identical bosons in Q1(b), some of the interviewed students who answered that there are  $3^4 = 81$  distinct many-particle states were incorrectly recalling the formula for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable and also incorrectly applying this formula to a system of identical bosons. For example, some students during the interview debated whether the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable for a system of N particles and M available single-particle states is  $M^N$  or  $N^M$  without explicitly reasoning about what it should be given N particles and M available single-particle states. Students with this type of difficulty often did not engage in sufficient sense-making to ensure that their answers were reasonable. For example, one can check the reasonability of the formulas  $M^N$  or  $N^M$  for a system with a small number of particles and available single-particle states. One could consider a system of one particle and two available single-particle states. In this case, the particle can be in either of the two single-particle states and there are two distinct manyparticle states and thus,  $M^N = 2^1 = 2$  gives the correct answer. However, using the formula  $N^M = 1^2 = 1$ , one incorrectly obtains only one distinct many-particle state for the system.

Incorrectly multiplying (as opposed to dividing) by the number of indistinguishable combinations: Many students attempted to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of indistinguishable particles by determining the number of arrangements of identical particles in the single-particle states and then adjusting this number based upon the number of indistinguishable permutations. However, in Q1(a) and Q1(b), some students incorrectly multiplied the number of distinct many-particle states by the number of permutations of the indistinguishable particles (as opposed to dividing it). One interviewed student considered about whether to multiply or divide by the number of permutations of the indistinguishable particles and ultimately decided to multiply. He did not explicitly reason about whether indistinguishability should give rise to more or less many-particle states compared to the case when particles are distinguishable.

For a system of identical fermions in Q1(a), one interviewed student incorrectly determined that there are  $4! \cdot 3!$  distinct many-particle states for the system of three indistinguishable fermions in four single-particle states. When asked, this student stated how he obtained 4! by noting that "we can put the first fermion in any of the four states. The second fermion can go in any of the three states that the first fermion didn't go in. And the third fermion can be in either of the two remaining states." The student then went on to try to account for the indistinguishability of the three fermions. "Then we need to multiply by the number of arrangements that are the same for these three identical fermions. There are 3! ways to arrange these three fermions so we need to multiply by this factor." The student then jotted down his answer as  $4! \cdot 3!$ . This student used rote memory to multiply rather than divide and claimed that there are more distinct states when taking into account the indistinguishability of the fermions. However, there are fewer distinct many-particle states for the system of indistinguishable fermions than there are for a system of three distinguishable particles all in different single-particle states. For example, there are  $\binom{4}{3} = \frac{4!}{3!1!} = 4$  distinct ways to arrange the three indistinguishable fermions among the four single-particle states.

Incorrectly determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a different case in which the number of particles in the system was not fixed: Some students focused on the number of particles that could occupy a given single-particle state without realizing that the number of identical particles for a given system was specified in the problem. Interviews suggest that students may have been attempting to recall an example they had seen in class in which the number of particles in the system was not fixed and instead they were asked to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for the system with different conditions specified by the problem. Below, we give two such examples.

For a system of identical fermions in Q1(a), one interviewed student correctly stated that "each single-particle state can have either zero or one fermion, so there are two possibilities for the first single-particle state, two for the second, and two for the third and fourth. There are  $2 \times 2 \times 2 \times 2 = 2^4 = 16$  distinct many-particle states." This student and others with this type of response failed to realize that the system in Q1 had three indistinguishable fermions and instead calculated all the possible many-particle states for fermions in these four single-particle states ranging from zero to four fermions.

For a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable in Q1(c), one interviewed student incorrectly claimed that "there are three particles that can be put in the first state, three particles that can be put in the second state, three in the third, and three in the fourth." The student then wrote  $3^4 = 81$  as the total number of distinct three particle states. This student failed to realize that his method for counting the total number of distinct states was not consistent for a system of only three particles. If there are three identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable in the first single-particle state, then there are none remaining to be placed in the other single-particle states. For a system in which there are three particles in each of the four single-particle states, the system would have 12 particles not 3. However, this student and others with this type of reasoning failed to realize that they were not determining the number of distinct many-particle states for systems restricted to only the specified number of particles.

## 10.4.3 Difficulties with procedural knowledge

Interviews suggest that some students had the correct conceptual understanding but struggled to connect their conceptual knowledge with the procedure for determining the number of distinct many-particle states correctly. Many of these students struggled with systematic reasoning for determining the number of distinct many-particle states. In particular, some students had difficulty determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system with a small number of particles and available single-particle states while others had difficulty generalizing to a system with a large number of particles and available single-particle states. Below are several difficulties students had formulating a systematic approach for determining the number of distinct many-particle states.

Attempting to explicitly list all of the possible many-particle states but omitting at least one possible combination: Nearly all the interviewed students began by attempting to list all of the possible many-particle states for a system of indistinguishable bosons in Q1(b). Most of the students continued to list as many of the distinct manyparticle states as they could. However, some of them omitted at least one of the possible many-particle states partly because they were not systematic. For example, in Q1(b), some students began by listing several states in one type of arrangement (e.g., all the bosons in the same single-particle state) and then moved on to listing states in another type of arrangement (e.g., all the bosons in different single-particle states) without listing all the many-particle states in each arrangement before moving on to the next arrangement. They would often continue to list states in various arrangements and then stop when they could not identify any new many-particle states that they had not already listed. In general, many students missed at least one of the three-particle states in Q1(b) in which two of the bosons are in one single-particle state and one boson is in a different single-particle state.

Incorrectly deducing the total number of distinct many-particle states after determining the first few many-particle states: Other students used their intuition and deductive reasoning after determining the first few distinct many-particle states to calculate the total number of distinct many-particle states. This was particularly true for a system of indistinguishable bosons in Q1(b). In general, students were able to correctly calculate all the distinct three-particle states when the three bosons were in the same single-particle state. Then they explicitly listed the first few distinct three-particle states when all the three bosons were in different single-particle states and attempted to identify a pattern to enable them to calculate the total number of distinct many-particle states. Often, students applied a similar tactic to determine the total number of three-particle states when two of the bosons are in one single-particle state and one boson is in a different single-particle state. However, some students incorrectly generalized their pattern and miscounted the total number of distinct three-particle states in Q1(b). Other students who answered Q1(b) correctly had difficulty generalizing to a system with a large number of particles and available single-particle states. They were able to explicitly list all of the possible many-particle states for systems in which there were few identical particles and a small number of available single-particle states but then struggled to generalize the method to systems with a large number of identical particles and a large number of available single-particle states. In general, they were able to explicitly list all of the possible many-particle states for a system with relatively few particles and available states, but struggled to recognize a pattern to generalize the results. For a system with a large number of particles and a large number of available single-particle states, these students could not list every possible many-particle state and were not able to calculate the number of distinct many-particle states.

Claiming that the single-particle wavfunctions do not commute in their product used to construct basis states for many-particle wavefunctions: Students who claimed that the single-particle wavefunctions of different particles in the basis states in the product space do not "commute" had difficulty generating a many-particle wavefunction with the appropriate number of terms and in determining the normalization constant. For example, students with this type of difficulty often claimed that the many-particle wavefunction for a system of three identical bosons in which all the bosons are in the same singleparticle state is  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)+\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)+\psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$ or  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)+\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)+\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$ +  $\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)]$ . They struggled to realize that all terms in both expressions are equivalent and can be simplified to a single term  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$ . Additionally, they struggled to correctly determine For example, the expression  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) +$ the normalization constant.  $\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  reduces to  $\sqrt{3}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$ , which is not the properly normalized many-particle wavefunction for a system of three identical bosons in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$ .

Another interviewed student in Q1(b) claimed that there are  $4^3 \times 3!$  distinct manyparticle states for a system of three indistinguishable bosons in four single-particle states. The student incorrectly multiplied  $4^3$  by 3! to account for number of ways to arrange the single-particle states in each basis state.

Difficulty with the bin and divider method for determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical bosons: One approach for determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of indistinguishable bosons is the "bin and divider" method. In this method, the indistinguishable bosons can be placed into any of the single-particle states which can be thought of as bins to hold the bosons. The number of distinct many-particle states is given in Eq. 12.5.

Many students who used the bin and divider method had difficulty realizing that one should be using the number of dividers (number of available single-particle states minus 1) as opposed to the number of bins (number of available single-particle states) to determine the number of distinct states for a system of identical bosons. One interviewed student incorrectly claimed that "we can either count the number of ways to arrange the bosons or the states" among the total number of indistinguishable objects. This student and others with this type of difficulty incorrectly claimed that the number of distinct many-particle states was  $\binom{N+M}{N} = \binom{N+M}{M} = \frac{(N+M)!}{N!M!}$ .

# 10.4.4 Difficulty with mathematical sense-making in the context of determining the number of distinct many-particle states

Students must integrate physics and mathematics concepts correctly in order to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles. This requires students to have a strong understanding of the combinatorics which deals with how to count objects with different properties (e.g., whether the particles are distinguishable vs indistinguishable) and restrictions on the ways in which these objects can be arranged and be able to apply combinatorics correctly in the context of quantum mechanics. Below, we discuss some difficulties students had in determining the number of distinct many-particle states due to difficulty in applying an underlying mathematical concept correctly in the quantum mechanical context.

Incorrectly adding the number of available single-particle states for each identical particle: Some students stated that each indistinguishable particle can be placed in any of the available single-particle states and that the total number of distinct many-particle states is the sum of the number of available single-particle states for each boson.

For a system of identical fermions in Q1(a), one interviewed student incorrectly claimed that there are 4 + 3 + 2 = 9 distinct many-particle states for a system of three fermions and four available single-particle states. Interviews suggest that at least some students with this type of response correctly applied Pauli's exclusion principle and determined the number of distinct many-particle states such that no two fermions are in the same single-particle state, but incorrectly added the number of ways to arrange the fermions in each singleparticle state rather than multiplying. This is an interesting way of incorrectly applying the Pauli exclusion principle or justifying the procedure for determining the number of distinct many-particle states. For a system of identical bosons in Q1(b), one interviewed student stated that "there are four available (single-particle) states for the first boson to go in and there are four available (single-particle) states for the second, since bosons can occupy the same (single-particle) state. The same for the third. So there are four (available single-particle states) for the first (boson), four (available single-particle states) for the second (boson), and four (available single-particle states) for the third (boson)." The student then jotted down 4 + 4 + 4 = 12and claimed there were 12 distinct three-particle states for Q1 for a system of identical bosons.

Difficulty counting the different arrangements correctly for a system of indistinguishable bosons: In Q1, for a system of three identical bosons and four available single-particle states, many students attempted to determine the number of ways: (1) all three particles could be arranged in the same single particle state, (2) two bosons could be in the same state and the other boson is in a different state, (3) all three bosons could be in different single-particle states to determine the total number of distinct many particle states. For example, one common incorrect response in Q1 was  $\binom{4}{1} + \binom{4}{2} + \binom{4}{3} = 4 + 6 + 4 = 14$ . One interviewed student with this response stated that "when all the bosons are in the same state, there are four states and we need to choose which one has the bosons. There are  $\binom{4}{1}$ ways to arrange all the bosons in one state. If two of the bosons are in the same state and one is in another, then we need to choose which two states have the bosons. That makes  $\binom{4}{2}$  ways to arrange the bosons. And then, if all three bosons are in different states, then we need to choose which three states have the bosons. There are  $\binom{4}{3}$  ways to do that." The student then jotted down that the total number of distinct many-particle states in Q1(b) was  $\binom{4}{1} + \binom{4}{2} + \binom{4}{3} = 4 + 6 + 4 = 14$ .

# 10.5 METHODOLOGY FOR THE DEVELOPMENT AND VALIDATION OF THE QUILT

## 10.5.1 Development and Validation of the QuILT

Based upon our research of student difficulties with fundamental concepts with systems of identical particles, we developed a QuILT that attempts to build a consistent and coherent knowledge structure while at the same time addressing the common student difficulties.

As noted in [37], the development of the QuILT was also guided by a cognitive task analysis [49] from both an expert perspective and a novice (or student) perspective which consisted of all the requisite skills and concepts necessary for a functional understanding of a system of identical particles. The initial cognitive task analysis was conducted from an expert perspective in which the researchers outlined the required knowledge and skills and the order in which they are useful in solving problems. This cognitive task analysis was iterated with physics faculty members. However, in an effort to determine if there are additional areas student may struggle with that are not predicted by the experts (expert blindspot) we conducted the student interviews. The cognitive task analysis was then expanded to include these areas in which students needed additional scaffolding support.

As noted in [37], the QuILT was iterated many times among the three researchers and at several points during the development it was iterated with three physics faculty members at the University of Pittsburgh to ensure content was correct and they agreed with the wording. During this cyclical iterative process, faculty members provided feedback regarding the current version of the QuILT that were incorporated in the next version. Once it was agreed upon by the faculty that the content was clear and appropriate, the QuILT was administered to 14 graduate students in "think aloud" interviews to ensure that the wording was unambiguous, the scaffolding was effective, and to be able to further investigate any student difficulties. During these semi-structured interviews, the students worked through the QuILT and provided their rationale for each question in the pretest, the guided inquirybased tutorial, and the posttest. The students were not interrupted as they answered the questions and worked through the tutorial. They were asked follow up questions or asked to clarify any unclear statements only upon completion of the pretest, the entire section of the tutorial focused on the issues discussed here, or the posttest. After each interview, the student's responses were analyzed to measure the effectiveness of the tutorial and determine whether there were any necessary changes that needed to be made to the QuILT. These changes were incorporated in subsequent versions of the QuILT and for subsequent interviews. During each step in the cyclically iterative process, the QuILT was adjusted to incorporate the faculty suggestions as well as the students' feedback and responses to help students address many of the common difficulties and improve the ability of the students to build a consistent and coherent knowledge structure. After it was deemed successful, the QuILT was next administered to students in various advanced quantum mechanics courses.

### 10.5.2 Structure of the QuILT

As noted in [37], the QuILT strives to transform the students into active learners by employing an inquiry-based approach which requires the students to build their own knowledge structure by answering questions, analyzing the validity of given statements, and reflecting upon what they have learned. The QuILT consists of three parts: the pretest, a guided inquiry-based tutorial, and the posttest. The pretest is administered to the students after traditional, lecture-based instruction covering systems of identical particles. The pretest is given in class, during which the students completed it individually with no additional resources other than what is provided in the pretest itself. After completing the pretest, the students are given the tutorial and encouraged to work on it together in small groups in class. The tutorial can also be used to guide in-class discussion. As an alternative, the tutorial can be administered as a self-paced learning tool that the students work on as part of their weekly homework assignment. Upon completion, the students submit the tutorial for grading and are then administered the posttest. The posttest is given in class as an individual assessment in which the students are not permitted any additional resources beyond what is provided in the posttest.

As noted in [37], the QuILT incorporates guided inquiry-based learning sequences which consist of several questions, each building upon the previous question(s) that require the students to take a stand and actively engage them in the learning process. The QuILT also includes hypothetical student conversations in which the students must analyze each hypothetical student's statement to determine whether they are correct and explain why they agree or disagree with each student. Many of the common student difficulties were used as a guide when constructing these hypothetical conversations and inquiry-based sequences with the goal being that students would identify an inconsistency in their reasoning and then use the provided support to reconcile these inconsistencies. For example, there are a number of hypothetical student conversations in which one or more students make statements reflecting these common difficulties and provide incorrect reasoning mirroring those given by actual students. Other students in these hypothetical conversations disagree with their incorrect reasoning and provide correct reasoning and often note an issue with the incorrect statement(s). As the students work through the QuILT, they must consider each student's argument and reflect upon their own reasoning in order to determine which student(s) are correct. Similarly, the guided inquiry-based sequences often include excerpts that strive to present the students with contradictions between the answers to the questions in the sequence and their prior knowledge that they must then reconcile. Checkpoints are provided at the end of each section that allow the students to go back and reconcile any remaining differences between the correct reasoning and their own reasoning before moving on the next section.

#### 10.5.3 Addressing Student Difficulties

In the guided inquiry-based learning sequences in the QuILT, students actively engage with examples focusing on concepts in a given situation, e.g., how to determine the number of distinct many-particle states in a given situation. In particular, the QuILT strives to help students develop a systematic approach for determining the number of many-particle states for a system of identical particles and connect the number of distinct many-particle states to the possible number of many-particle stationary state wavefunctions. In the QuILT, students consider the systems of identical particles in the following order: (1) indistinguishable fermions, (2) indistinguishable bosons, and (3) identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. For each system, students begin by determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of two identical particles. They then consider a system of three identical particles and determine the number of distinct many-particle states. Finally, students are presented with systems in which the number of particles becomes very large and they are provided guidance and support in learning to determine the number of distinct many-particle states. For the systems of indistinguishable fermions and indistinguishable bosons, students also work with diagrammatic representations for the system that strives to help students recognize why care must be taken to ensure that one is determining these particles as indistinguishable particles. These diagrammatic representations are intended to help them develop a systematic reasoning for determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system with a large number of particles and available single-particle states. Below are several examples from the QuILT that strives to provide scaffolding support intended to help students with these fundamental concepts and address some of the common difficulties.

Helping students determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of fermions: There were several common difficulties students had with determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of fermions that the QuILT strives to address via the guided inquiry-based learning sequences. We wanted students to be able to identify that a system of identical fermions is made up of indistinguishable particles and one must be careful to only count distinct many-particle states for a system of indistinguishable fermions are consistent with the Pauli exclusion principle. One consequence of the Pauli exclusion principle is that a system cannot have more fermions than the number of available single-particle states.

The following is an example of a hypothetical student conversation from the QuILT that focuses on providing an opportunity for reflection of some common difficulties in which students must consider each statement and explain why they agree or disagree with each. This conversation is part of a guided inquiry-based learning sequence that strives to help students determine the number of distinct two-particle states for a system of two indistinguishable fermions and three distinct single-particle states while not overcounting states by treating the particles as distinguishable.

**Student 1:** For a system of two fermions and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ , there are three available single-particle states for the first fermion. That leaves two single-particle states for the second fermion since the second fermion cannot occupy the same single-particle state as the first fermion. The number of two-particle states is  $3 \times 2 = 6$ .

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. Since the fermions are indistinguishable, we cannot distinguish which fermion is in which single-particle state. For example, we can only tell that one fermion is in single-particle state  $\psi_{n_2}$  and another fermion in single-particle state  $\psi_{n_3}$ . But, there is no way to tell which fermion is in which single-particle state. This indistinguishability is reflected in the antisymmetrized wavefunction.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. Here is the diagrammatic representation for the 3 distinct two-particle states:



Student 1 is not correct while Students 2 and 3 are correct in the preceding conversation. This conversation is designed to help students reflect upon the fact that the fermions are indistinguishable. After considering this hypothetical conversation, as part of the guided inquiry-based sequence, students are asked to write all the possible stationary state wavefunctions for a system of two fermions and three available single-particles states  $\psi_{n_1}$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$  for the case when the two fermions are in the same single-particle state and when the two fermions are in different single-particle states. The students are then asked to reflect upon the number of distinct many-particle states and the number of possible many-particle stationary state wavefunctions. Further scaffolding is provided that strives to help students realize that the number of distinct many-particle states is the same as the number of possible many-particle state wavefunctions for a given system.

The following statement is an excerpt from a hypothetical conversation between students that strives to help them reflect upon how to determine the number of distinct many-particle states and connect this reasoning to a mathematical expression for counting the states. Students are asked to explain why they agree or disagree with each student such as the following:

**Student 2:** There are three distinct single-particle states available to the fermions and we must choose any two for the fermions to occupy. The number of distinct two-particle

states for a system of two indistinguishable fermions and three distinct single-particle states is  $\binom{3}{2} = \frac{3!}{2!(3-2)!} = 3.$ 

Student 2 is correct. After students consider these types of examples of determining the number of distinct two-particle states for a system of two fermions, they then work through guided inquiry-based sequences for a system of three identical fermions. Then, they consider systems for a large number of fermions and a large number of available single-particle states. Students are provided further scaffolding support that strives to help them generalize the results from the systems of two and three fermions and become proficient in determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system with a large number of fermions.

Helping students determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of bosons: The QuILT strives to help students learn that a system of identical bosons must be treated as a system of indistinguishable particles and develop a systematic approach for determining the number of distinct many-particle states in a given situation.

The following hypothetical conversation is part of a guided inquiry-based learning sequence that aims to help students with the fact that a system of identical bosons cannot be treated as a system of distinguishable particles and provides a diagrammatic representation to help them reflect upon the distinct many-particle states. In this conversation, students consider a system of two indistinguishable bosons and three distinct single-particle states and are asked to explain why they agree or disagree with each:

**Student 1:** For a system of two bosons and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ , there are three available states for the first boson and three available states for the second boson. The number of two-particle states is  $3 \times 3 = 9$ .

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. You are overcounting since you are not taking into account the fact that bosons are indistinguishable. If the bosons are in the same single-particle state, there are three possibilities as follows:



But, if the bosons are in different single-particle states, there are three possibilities since bosons are indistinguishable and swapping the two bosons in the two single-particle states in each of the following situations does not produce a new two-particle state:



There are 6 distinct two-particle states for a system of two bosons and three distinct single-particle states.

Student 1 is inccorect and Student 2 is correct in the preceding conversation. If one treats the identical bosons as distinguishable, as Student 1 has, then one is overcounting the case in which the two identical bosons are in different single-particle states. Student 2's statement regarding the particles being indistinguishable under the exchange of the particles strives to draw students' attention to the fact that these two bosons cannot be distinguished. After considering this hypothetical conversation, as part of the guided inquiry-based sequence, students are asked to write all of the possible stationary state wavefunctions for a system of two bosons and three available single-particles states  $\psi_{n_1}$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ . The students are then asked to reflect upon the number of distinct many-particle states and the number of possible many-particle stationary state wavefunctions. Further scaffolding is provided that strives to help students realize that one must obtain the same number of distinct manyparticle states from the combinatorics as the number of possible many-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a given system.

The next hypothetical conversation in the guided inquiry-based learning sequence strives to help students learn a method for determining the number of distinct ways two indistinguishable bosons can be arranged in the three distinct single-particle states by introducing the bin and divider method.

**Student 1:** For a system of two bosons, there can be more than one boson in a given singleparticle state. We can treat the single-particle states as bins to be filled with bosons and dividers to separate the different single-particle states or bins. For example, if the system had two bosons in the first single-particle state then the first bin would have two bosons. For a system with three single-particle states available, we would need two dividers between the three single-particle states. In the case of three single-particle states and two bosons, we must find the number of possible arrangements of the two bosons and two dividers.

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. Furthermore, since the two dividers cannot be distinguished from one another and the bosons cannot be distinguished from one another, we can permute the indistinguishable dividers with the indistinguishable bosons to find all the possible ways to permute two bosons in the three single-particle states as follows:

Two Bosons in the First State



Two Bosons in the Second State



Two Bosons in the Third State

One Boson in the First State and One Boson in the Second State

One Boson in the First State and One Boson in the Third State

One Boson in the Second State and One Boson in the Third State



**Student 3:** The number of distinct many-particle states comes from the number of ways the two bosons and two dividers can be permuted. We have a total of four objects (two bosons and two dividers) and we can find the number of ways to permute the two bosons or equivalently the number of ways to permute the two dividers among the four objects. The number of distinct two-particle states is  $\binom{4}{2} = \frac{4!}{2!(4-2)!} = 6$ .

All three students in the preceding conversation are correct. Student 1 is describing the bin and divider method and Student 2 is providing a diagrammatical representation of different arrangements of the two bosons in the bins representing the single-particle states. Student 3 provides a mathematical expression for the total number of distinct two-particle states.

After students consider examples that strive to help them learn how to determine the distinct two-particle states for a system of two bosons, they then work through several guided inquiry-based sequences for a system of three identical bosons. Then, they consider systems for a large number of bosons and a large number of available single-particle states. Students are provided scaffolding support that strives to help them generalize the results from the systems of two and three bosons to be able to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system with a large number of bosons. The following is a hypothetical student conversation aimed at helping students develop a systematic approach for determining the number of distinct ways N indistinguishable bosons can be arranged in the M distinct single-particle states.

**Student 1:** Using the bin and divider method, there are N + M - 1 total objects that should be permuted, out of which N bosons are indistinguishable from each other and the M - 1dividers are indistinguishable from each other. We must calculate the number of distinct arrangements.

**Student 2:** When we choose the number of ways to place the M-1 indistinguishable di-

viders between the N bosons, we get  $\binom{N+M-1}{M-1} = \frac{(N+M-1)!}{(M-1)![(N+M-1)-(M-1))]!} = \frac{(N+M-1)!}{(M-1)!N!}$ . If instead we choose the number of ways to place the N bosons between M-1 dividers, we get  $\binom{N+M-1}{N} = \frac{(N+M-1)!}{N![(N+M-1)-N)]!} = \frac{(N+M-1)!}{N!(M-1)!}$ . Either way it is the same!

Both students in the previous conversation are correct and are drawing attention to the fact that one must focus on the number of bosons and the number of dividers (as opposed to the number of available single-particle states).

The QuILT also asks students to reflect upon and compare the number of distinct manyparticle states for a system of indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and identical particles that could be treated as distinguishable. In particular, they are asked to rank the number of distinct many-particle states for each system with the same number of particles and the same number of single-particle states. The goal is to have students understand that for the same number of particles and available single-particle states a system of distinguishable particles has the largest number of distinct many-particle states and that the indistinguishability of the identical fermions and bosons results in fewer distinct states (unless the system of identical bosons has only one available single-particle state, in which case this system will have the same number of distinct many-particle states as a system of distinguishable particles). A system of identical fermions must satisfy the Pauli exclusion principle which reduces the number of possible many-particle states compared to identical bosons. The QuILT strives to help students learn that the number of distinct many-particles states for a given number of particles and available single-particle states increase by particle type in the order: indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable and be able to reason why that is the case.

#### 10.6 EVALUATION OF THE QUILT

Once the researchers determined that the QuILT was successful in one-on-one implementation using a think-aloud protocol, it was administered in graduate and upper-level un-

Table 41: Average pretest and posttest scores for Q1 and Q2 for the given system on the pretest and posttest for undergraduates (number of students N = 25) and graduate students (N = 30).

Question	Type of Particle	Graduate		Undergraduate		
		Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$	Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$	
	Fermions	48	-	56	-	
Q1	Bosons	28	-	27	-	
	Distinguishable	28	-	39	-	
	Fermions	-	100	-	100	
Q2	Bosons	-	92	-	96	
	Distinguishable	-	93	-	86	

dergraduate classes. Both undergraduate and graduate students were given a pretest after traditional instruction in relevant concepts for constructing the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles before working through the tutorial. The pretests were not returned to the students after grading. The undergraduates worked through the tutorial in class for two days and were asked to work on the remainder of the tutorial as homework. The graduate students were given the tutorial as their only homework assignment for the week. After working through and submitting the completed tutorial, both groups were given the posttest in class. Students were given enough time in class to work through the pretest and posttest.

The open-ended questions Q1 and Q2 were graded using rubrics which were developed by the researchers together. A subset of questions was graded separately by them. After comparing the grading, they discussed any disagreements and resolved them with a final inter-rater reliability of better than 95%. Table 41 shows the performance of undergraduate and graduate students on the pretest and posttest. The results are encouraging and suggest that the QuILT is effective in helping students count the number of distinct many-particle states for systems of identical fermions or bosons, as well as the contrasting case in which
Table 42: The percentages of undergraduate students who answered questions Q1(a) and Q1(b) correctly for the given system on the midterm examination four weeks after completing the Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorial (number of students N = 12).

Question	Type of Particle	Answered Correctly (%)
Q1(a)	Fermions	75
Q1(b)	Bosons	75

the identical particles could be treated as distinguishable. Q2 was given on the posttest and was intended to be a similar question to Q1 on the pretest. There are a different number of identical particles and available single-particle states in the two questions. Overall, the students did very well with more than 80% of the graduate students and 75% of the undergraduates answering all three parts of Q2 correctly for the given system of identical particles.

As a measure of retention, the students in the first year were given questions Q1(a) and Q1(b) on their midterm examination four weeks after completing the posttest. Table 42 summarizes the percentages of students who determined the number of distinct many-particle states in Q1(a) and Q1(b) correctly on the midterm examination.

#### 10.7 SUMMARY

Investigating students' understanding of a system of identical particles helped to uncover many common student difficulties that were used as a guide to develop a research-based QuILT that strives to help students learn to reason and determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles. The QuILT strives to help students (1) realize that a system of identical fermions or bosons consists of indistinguishable particles (2) develop a systematic approach for determining the number of distinct many-particle states and (3) determine the number of distinct many-particle states from lowest to highest for a system of indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and identical particles that could be treated as distinguishable for systems containing the same number of particles and the same number of single-particle states. Many of the student difficulties discussed here may be attributed in part to students' bounded rationality in that they are limited in their cognitive resources so they may not be able to solve problems correctly if they are not provided appropriate guidance and scaffolding support [47]. The QuILT strives to place the students in the role of active learners while providing an appropriate level of scaffolding through a guided inquiry-based approach. The results suggest that the QuILT is effective in improving students' understanding of fundamental concepts necessary for determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles.

### 10.8 ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the NSF for award PHY-1505460. We are also thankful to members of the Department of Physics and Astronomy at the University of Pittsburgh especially R. P. Devaty. Additionally, we thank the students who helped with the investigation including those who were interviewed.

### **Chapter References**

- [1] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 69, 885 (2001).
- [2] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics at the beginning of graduate instruction, Am. J. Phys. 76, 277 (2008).
- [3] D. Zollman, S. Rebello and K. Hogg, Quantum mechanics for everyone: hands-on activities integrated with technology, Am. J. Phys. 70, 252 (2002).
- [4] A. Maries, R. Sayer and C. Singh, Investigating transfer of learning in advanced quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference* http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.047.
- [5] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Analogous patterns of student reasoning difficulties in introductory physics and upper- level quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference* http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.inv.010.
- [6] A. Kohnle et al., A new introductory quantum mechanics curriculum, Eur. J. Phys. 35, 015001 (2014).
- [7] A. Kohnle et al., Developing and evaluating animations for teaching quantum mechanics concepts, Eur. J. Phys. **31**, 1441 (2010).
- [8] P. Jolly, D. Zollman, S. Rebello and A. Dimitrova, Visualizing potential energy diagrams. Am. J. Phys. 66, 57 (1998).
- [9] S. Siddiqui and C. Singh, Surveying instructors' attitudes and approaches to teaching quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2010 Physics Education Research Conference* http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3515227.
- [10] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics in one spatial dimension, Am. J. Phys. 80, 252 (2012).
- [11] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics AIP Conf. Proc. 1289, 301-304S (2010) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3515229.

- [12] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Cognitive issues inlearning advanced physics: example from quantum mechanics AIP Conf. **1**179, 63 (2009)Proc. an http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3266755.
- [13] S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Categorization of quantum mechanics problems by professors and students, Euro. J. Phys. 31, 57 (2010).
- [14] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Framework for understanding the patterns of student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020119 (2015).
- [15] M. Wittmann, R. Steinberg, and E. Redish, Investigating student understanding of quantum physics: Spontaneous models of conductivity, Am.J. Phys. 70, 218 (2002).
- [16] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum states while translating state vectors in Dirac notation to wave functions in position and momentum representations, in Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.048).
- [17] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating student difficulties with time dependence of expectation values in quantum mechanics, in Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.049.
- [18] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Student difficulties with the probability distribution for measuring energy and position in quantum mechanics, in Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference arXiv:1509.04081.
- [19] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Students' understanding of Stern Gerlach experiment, in Proceedings of the 2009 Physics Education Research Conference http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3266744.
- [20] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving Students' Understanding of Quantum Measurement, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 345 (2010).
- [21] C. Singh and E. Marshman. Review of student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020117 (2015).
- [22] C. Singh, Transfer of learning in quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 790, 23 (2005) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.2084692.
- [23] C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum mechanics formalism, AIP Conference Proceedings 883, 185 (2007).
- [24] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, Improving performance in quantum mechanics with explicit incentives to correct mistakes, Phys. Rev. PER 12, 010121 (2016).
- [25] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Investigating student difficulties with Dirac notation, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Port-

land, OR edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2014) pp. 345-348 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.074.

- [26] A. J. Mason and C. Singh, Do advanced students learn from their mistakes without explicit intervention?, Am. J. Phys. 78, 760 (2010).
- [27] C. Singh, M. Belloni, and W. Christian, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics, Physics Today 59, 43 (2006).
- [28] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics via the Stern-Gerlach experiment, Am. J. Phys. 79, 499 (2011).
- [29] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: I. Investigation of difficulties *Phys. Rev. ST PER* 8 010117 (2012).
- [30] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: II. Development of research-based learning tools, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8, 010118 (2012).
- [31] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving student understanding of addition of angular momentum in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 9, 010101 (2013).
- [32] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics by using peer instruction tools, in Proceedings of the 2012 Physics Education Research Conference http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3679998.
- [33] C. Singh, Assessing and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics, AIP Conf. Proc. 818, 69 (2006) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.22177025.
- [34] C. Singh, Helping students learn quantum mechanics for quantum computing, AIP. Conf. Proc. 883, 42 (2007) http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.2508687.
- [35] E. Benitez Rodriguez, L. M. Arevalo Aguilar and E. Piceno Martinez, A full quantum analysis of the Stern–Gerlach experiment using the evolution operator method: analyzing current issues in teaching quantum mechanics, Eur. J. Phys. **38**, (2017)
- [36] C. Singh, Interactive learning tutorials on quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 76, 400 (2008).
- [37] C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom for the strong and weak field Zeeman effect Eur. J. Phys. **39**, 045701 (2018); C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with a good basis for finding perturbative corrections in the context of degenerate perturbation theory Eur. J. Phys. **39**, 055701 (2018).
- [38] S. DeVore and C. Singh, Development of an interactive tutorial on quantum key distribution in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference* http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.011.

- [39] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Developing an interactive tutorial on a Mach-Zehnder interferometer with single photons, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference* http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.056.
- [40] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Interactive tutorial to improve student understanding of single photon experiments involving a Mach-Zehnder Interferometer, Eur. J. Phys. 37, 024001 (2016).
- [41] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Developing an interactive tutorial on a quantum eraser, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference* http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.040.
- [42] R. Sayer, A. Maries, and C. Singh, Quantum interactive learning tutorial on the doubleslit experiment to improve student understanding of quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 010123 (2017).
- [43] D. Hammer, A. Elby, R.E. Scherr, and E. F. Redish, Resources, framing, and transfer, in *Transfer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age Publishing, Greenwich, 2005), pp. 89–120.
- [44] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin, and C. Singh, The impact of students' epistemological framing on a task requiring representational consistency, in *Proceedings of the 2016 Physics Education Research Conference*, Sacramento, CA, edited by D. Jones, L. Ding, and A. Traxler (2016) pp. 212-215 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2016.pr.048.
- [45] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Challenges in designing appropriate scaffolding to improve students' representational consistency: The case of a Gauss's law problem, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 020103 (2017).
- [46] J. Li and C. Singh, Students' difficulties with equations involving circuit elements, AIP Conference Proceedings 1413, 243 (2012).
- [47] H. Simon, Bounded Rationality and Organizational Learning, Organization Science 2 (1): 125–134 (1991).
- [48] J. Sweller, Cognitive load theory, learning difficulty, and instructional design, in *Learning and Instruction* Vol. 4 (1994), pp. 295-312.
- [49] C. Wieman, Comparative cognitive task analyses of experimental science and instructional laboratory courses, *The Physics Teacher* **53**, 349 (2015).

# 11.0 DEVELOPING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON A SYSTEM OF IDENTICAL PARTICLES: COUNTING THE NUMBER OF DISTINCT MANY-PARTICLE STATES FOR A SYSTEM WITH A FIXED TOTAL ENERGY

#### 11.1 INTRODUCTION

Quantum mechanics (QM) is a particularly challenging subject for upper-level undergraduate and graduate students in physics [1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13]. There have been a number of research studies aimed at investigating student reasoning in QM [14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21] and improving student understanding of QM [22, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27]. For example, our group has focused on using the common student difficulties as a guide to develop research-based learning tools which include Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorials (QuILTs) [28, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 34] which strive to improve student understanding of different QM concepts. However, there have been few investigations into student difficulties with fundamental concepts involving a system of identical particles with fixed total energy.

Here, we discuss an investigation of student difficulties with the number of distinct manyparticle stationary states for a system of non-interacting identical particles and how that research was used as a guide in the development, validation, and in-class evaluation of a QuILT that strives to help students develop a good grasp of relevant concepts pertaining to the number of distinct many-particle states. Through researching students' understanding of and reasoning about a system of identical particles, we found common student difficulties that can hinder their development of a consistent and coherent knowledge structure pertaining to these concepts. Students must have a good understanding of quantum mechanical properties of a system of identical particles as well as a background in combinatorics to be proficient in determining the number of distinct many-particle states, whether a total energy is possible for the system under given constraints, and the possible outcomes of an energy measurement and the probability of obtaining a particular energy if we randomly measured the energy of one particle in a system of non-interacting identical particles. However, prior research suggests that students struggle in mathematical sensemaking in the context of physics even if they can answer similar mathematics questions not involving physics context in a number of different introductory physics contexts [35, 36, 37, 38]. Since the QM paradigm is novel, student difficulties in mathematical sense-making in the context of QM has also been observed in prior studies.

Below, we start with a brief background of relevant concepts and then describe the methodology for the investigation of student difficulties followed by the common difficulties found. Then, we describe the methodology for the development, validation and in-class evaluation of the corresponding research-based QuILT that strives to help students develop a functional understanding of the fundamental concepts involved in determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles with a fixed total energy, the possible outcomes of an energy measurement and the probability of obtaining a particular energy if we randomly measured the energy of one particle in a system of non-interacting identical particles.

### 11.2 BACKGROUND

In nature, there are two general types of particles: fermions with a half-integer spin quantum number (e.g., electrons and protons) and bosons with an integer spin quantum number (e.g., photons and mesons). A system of N identical particles consists of N particles of the same type (e.g., electrons). For a system of identical particles in classical mechanics (e.g., five identical tennis balls), each particle can be distinguished from all the other particles. In contrast, in quantum mechanics, identical particles are indistinguishable and there is no measurement that can be performed to distinguish these identical particles from one another. For example, if the coordinates of two identical particles are interchanged, there is no physical observable that would reflect this interchange. Here we focus on systems of identical particles in which the total energy of the many-particle system is fixed. For a system of identical fermions, it is not possible for two or more fermions to occupy the same singleparticle state. In order to construct a many-particle wavefunction for fermions satisfying the given constraint on the total energy of the system, there must be at least one combination of the single-particle states with the specified total energy for which all the particles are in different single-particle states. For a system of identical bosons, it is possible for two or more bosons to occupy the same single-particle state so satisfying the constraint on the total energy of the many-particle system is generally easier and there are many more possibilities, in general, than for the corresponding case for fermionic systems. As a contrasting case, if identical particles could be treated as distinguishable, there is no restriction on the number of particles that can be placed in a single-particle state so there are generally more manyparticle states for the distinguishable particles with the same constraint on the total energy compared to a system of indistinguishable particles of both types.

For a system of N non-interacting identical particles each in a M-dimensional Hilbert space, the  $M^N$ -dimensional Hilbert space ( $\mathscr{H}$ ) for the many-particle (N-particle) system is

$$\mathscr{H} = \mathscr{H}_1 \otimes \mathscr{H}_2 \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathscr{H}_N, \tag{11.1}$$

which is the direct product of the *M*-dimensional Hilbert spaces for each particle  $\mathscr{H}_i$ . The many-particle Hamiltonian for the system of *N* non-interacting identical particles in the product space is

$$\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{H}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \hat{I}_3 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_N + \hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{H}_2 \otimes \hat{I}_3 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_N + \cdots + \\
\hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \cdots \hat{I}_{N-2} \otimes \hat{H}_{N-1} \otimes \hat{I}_N + \hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_{N-1} \otimes \hat{H}_N,$$
(11.2)

where the single-particle Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}_i$ , and the identity operator,  $\hat{I}_i$ , for the  $i^{th}$  particle are in the *M*-dimensional Hilbert space  $\mathscr{H}_i$ .

We will use the following shorthand notation for the many-particle Hamiltonian

$$\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \sum_{i} \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{i} = \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{3} + \dots + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{N}$$
(11.3)

in which  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i = \hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_{i-1} \otimes \hat{H}_i \otimes \hat{I}_{i+1} \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_N$  is the Hamiltonian of the  $i^{th}$  particle in the  $M^N$  dimensional product space. All the Hamiltonians in boldface will refer to a Hamiltonian in the  $M^N$  dimensional product space.

In all the questions in this investigation discussed here, the non-interacting identical particles are restricted to one spatial dimension for convenience. Students were asked to consider the wavefunction of the many-particle system ignoring the spin part of the wavefunction (we refer to these particles as "spinless"). As an example of such a quantum system, we consider non-interacting identical particles of mass m in a one-dimensional infinite square well of width a ( $0 \le x \le a$ ). For a system of N non-interacting identical particles, the total energy of the many-particle system can be written in terms of the single-particle energies as

$$E = E_{n_1} + E_{n_2} + E_{n_3} + \dots + E_{n_N}$$
  
=  $(n_1^2 + n_2^2 + n_3^2 + \dots + n_N^2) \left(\frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2}\right)$   
=  $(n_1^2 + n_2^2 + n_3^2 + n_N^2) E_1.$  (11.4)

Here  $n_1, n_2, n_3, \ldots, n_N$  are positive integers (quantum numbers) that label the single-particle states in which the N particles are placed and  $E_1 = \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2}$  is the ground state energy for one particle in the one-dimensional infinite square well.

For example, let's suppose that the total energy of the many-particle system for three non-interacting identical particles of mass m in the one-dimensional infinite square well of width a is  $E = 243 \left(\frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2}\right) = 243E_1$ . We note that the only possible integers, quantum numbers,  $n_1, n_2$ , and  $n_3$  whose squares sum to 243 are

$$243 = 1^{2} + 11^{2} + 11^{2}$$

$$243 = 3^{2} + 3^{2} + 15^{2}$$

$$243 = 5^{2} + 7^{2} + 13^{2}$$

$$243 = 9^{2} + 9^{2} + 9^{2}.$$
(11.5)

Here we will use the notation  $(n_i, n_j, n_k)$  to denote the combination in which the quantum numbers  $n_i, n_j$ , and  $n_k$  refer to the single-particle states, i.e., particle 1 is in the single-particle state labeled by  $n_i$ , particle 2 is in the single-particle state labeled by  $n_j$ , and particle 3 is in the single-particle state labeled by  $n_k$ . In the example, the combination (5, 7, 13) means that particle 1 is in the single-particle state  $\psi_5$ , particle 2 is in the single-particle state  $\psi_7$ and particle 3 is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{13}$ . For a system of indistinguishable particles, one cannot determine which particle is in which single-particle state. The many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of three non-interacting identical particles will consist of basis states of the form  $\psi_i(x_1)\psi_j(x_2)\psi_k(x_3)$  where  $x_m$  is the coordinate of the  $m^{th}$ particle. Here, for convenience, we will refer to all direct products of single-particle states as "basis states", regardless of their symmetry under exchange. Please note that for identical fermions, only antisymmetric linear combinations of these basis states are allowed, while for bosons only symmetric linear combinations are allowed. For distinguishable particles, all basis states are allowed. In order to satisfy the symmetrization requirements for a system of identical fermions or bosons, a linear combination of all permutations of these basis states with correct symmetrization is required. For example, the combinations (5, 7, 13), (5, 13, 7), (7, 5, 13), (7, 13, 5), (13, 5, 7), (13, 7, 5) in Eq. 11.5 with constraints on the total energy do not yield six distinctly different states for a system of identical bosons or fermions but correspond to terms in a many-particle stationary state wavefunction that satisfy the appropriate symmetrization requirement. These six combinations, for a system of identical fermions, correspond to the completely antisymmetric three-particle stationary state wavefunction

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} [\psi_{n_5}(x_1)\psi_{n_7}(x_2)\psi_{n_{13}}(x_3) - \psi_{n_5}(x_1)\psi_{n_{13}}(x_2)\psi_{n_7}(x_3) + \psi_{n_7}(x_1)\psi_{n_{13}}(x_2)\psi_{n_5}(x_3) - \psi_{n_7}(x_1)\psi_{n_5}(x_2)\psi_{n_{13}}(x_3) + \psi_{n_{13}}(x_1)\psi_{n_5}(x_2)\psi_{n_7}(x_3) - \psi_{n_{13}}(x_1)\psi_{n_7}(x_2)\psi_{n_5}(x_3)],$$

and interchanging the coordinates of any two particles in each term only introduces an overall minus sign. For a system of identical bosons, these six combinations correspond to the completely symmetric three-particle stationary state wavefunction

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} [\psi_{n_5}(x_1)\psi_{n_7}(x_2)\psi_{n_{13}}(x_3) + \psi_{n_5}(x_1)\psi_{n_{13}}(x_2)\psi_{n_7}(x_3) + \psi_{n_7}(x_1)\psi_{n_{13}}(x_2)\psi_{n_5}(x_3) + \psi_{n_7}(x_1)\psi_{n_5}(x_2)\psi_{n_{13}}(x_3) + \psi_{n_{13}}(x_1)\psi_{n_5}(x_2)\psi_{n_7}(x_3) + \psi_{n_{13}}(x_1)\psi_{n_7}(x_2)\psi_{n_5}(x_3)]$$

and interchanging the coordinates of any two particles in each term returns the same wavefunction.

Since no two fermions can occupy the same single-particle state, only the combinations in which each fermion is in a different single-particle state, in this case only the set  $\psi_5$ ,  $\psi_7$ , and  $\psi_{13}$  are possible for a system of identical fermions with constraint on the total energy given in Eq. 11.5. The combinations (5,7,13), (5,13,7), (7,5,13), (7,13,5),(13,5,7), (13,7,5) all correspond to the terms in the completely antisymmetric stationary state wavefunction and thus, there is only one distinct many-particle state corresponding to the six term for a system of identical fermions.

There are four distinct many-particle states for a system of identical bosons with the constraint given in Eq. 11.5: the combination (9,9,9) in which all the bosons are in the single-particle state  $\psi_9$ , the combinations (3,3,15), (3,15,3), and (15,3,3) in which two bosons are in the single-particle state  $\psi_3$  and one boson is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{15}$ , the combinations (1,11,11), (11,1,11), and (11,11,1) in which two bosons are in the single-particle state  $\psi_{11}$  and one boson is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{11}$  and one boson is in the single-particle state  $\psi_1$ , or the combination (5,7,13), (5,13,7), (7,5,13), (7,13,5), (13,5,7), and (13,7,5) in which one boson is in each of the single-particle states  $\psi_5$ ,  $\psi_7$ , and  $\psi_{13}$ . As in all of the questions posed to the students, we will assume that each of these four many-particle states is equally likely.

For the constraint given in Eq. 11.5, there are 13 distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. The combinations (9,9,9), (3,3,15), (3,15,3), (15,3,3), (1,11,11), (11,1,11), (11,11,1), (5,7,13), (5,13,7), (7,5,13), (7,13,5), (13,5,7), and (13,7,5) all correspond to distinct many-particle states. As in all of the questions posed to the students, we will assume that each of these thirteen many-particle states is equally likely.

### 11.3 METHODOLOGY FOR INVESTIGATING STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

Student difficulties with determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical fermions or bosons were first investigated using three years of data involving responses to open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional instruction in relevant concepts from 57 upper-level undergraduate students in a junior/senior level QM course and 30 graduate students in the second semester of the graduate core QM course. Additional insight was gained concerning these difficulties from responses of 14 students during a total of 81 hours of individual "think-aloud" interviews [41]. Moreover, after the development and validation of the QuILT, it was administered to 25 upper-level undergraduates and 30 first-year physics graduate students in their respective QM courses. The QuILT included a pretest, the tutorial, and a posttest. Students were given the pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction on identical particles. The pretest was not returned to the students. Students began working on the tutorial in class and completed the tutorial as their weekly homework assignment. The posttest was administered after the students submitted the tutorial after working through it. Student responses on the pretest, tutorial, and posttest were analyzed for their understanding of how to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles. If new difficulties were discovered during the interviews or on the pretest, tutorial, or posttest, the difficulties were addressed in later versions of the QuILT.

In all the questions in this investigation, the non-interacting identical particles were restricted to one spatial dimension for convenience. Initially students were asked to consider the wavefunction of the many-particle system ignoring the spin part of the wavefunction. Later they considered the completely symmetrized many-particle wavefunction consisting of both the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction. We began by only considering the spatial part of the wavefunction to simplify the problem (asking students to ignore the spin degrees of freedom) and to help students focus on fundamental concepts involved in determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles, determining whether a specified total energy is possible for the system of identical particles under the given constraint, finding the possible outcomes of an energy measurement, and determining the probability of measuring a given energy when the energy of one particle is measured randomly.

To probe whether students were able to determine the possible outcomes of an energy measurement and the probability of measuring a particular energy when one particle is measured at random in a given situation, the following question was posed to 30 graduate students and 25 undergraduate students on the pretest of the QuILT after traditional lecture-based instruction.

**Q1.** For a system of two non-interacting identical particles in a one-dimensional infinite square well, the total energy of the two particle system is  $E_{n_1,n_2} = (n_1^2 + n_2^2)E_1$ , in which  $E_1$  is the ground state energy for one particle. The total energy of the system is  $E = 338E_1$ . Assume all the possible combinations are equally probable. Note: The only pairs of integers  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  whose squares sum to 338 are given below.

$$\begin{array}{rcrcrcrcrcrcl} 338 & = & 7^2 & + & 17^2 \\ & = & 13^2 & + & 13^2 \end{array}$$

- (a) If the particles are indistinguishable fermions and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?
- (b) If the particles are indistinguishable bosons and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?
- (c) If the particles are distinguishable and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?

Since two fermions cannot occupy the same single-particle state (when we ignore the spin of the fermions which students were asked to do), the combination (13,13) in Q1(a) is not possible. Only the combinations (7,17) and (17,7) are possible for the two fermions. The combinations (7,17) and (17,7) together correspond to the completely antisymmetric two-fermion wavefunction  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_7}(x_1)\psi_{n_{17}}(x_2) - \psi_{n_{17}}(x_1)\psi_{n_7}(x_2)]$ . Therefore, the probability of measuring a particle with energy  $7^2E_1$  is 1/2 and the probability of measuring a particle with energy  $17^2E_1$  is 1/2.

Two bosons can occupy the same single-particle state. Thus, in Q1(b), the combinations (7, 17), (17,7) and (13,13) are possible for a system of two bosons. These three combinations correspond to two distinct two-boson wavefunctions,  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_7}(x_1)\psi_{n_{17}}(x_2) + \psi_{n_{17}}(x_1)\psi_{n_7}(x_2)]$  and  $\psi_{n_{13}}(x_1)\psi_{n_{13}}(x_2)$ . By the assumption that each distinct arrangement is equally probable, there is a probability of 1/2 of both bosons being in the single-particle state with energy

 $13^2 E_0$  and a probability of 1/2 of one boson being the in the single-particle state with energy  $7^2 E_1$  and one boson being in the single-particle state with energy  $17^2 E_1$ . Therefore, the probability of measuring a particle with energy  $7^2 E_1$  is (1/2)(1/2)=1/4, the probability of measuring a particle with energy  $17^2 E_1$  is (1/2)(1/2)=1/4, and the probability of measuring a particle with energy  $13^2 E_1$  is (1/2)(1/2)=1/4, and the probability of measuring a particle with energy  $13^2 E_1$  is (1/2)(1/2)=1/4.

If the identical particles can be treated as distinguishable, in Q1(c), there are three distinct combinations (7, 17), (17,7), and (13,13). There is an equal probability of 1/3 of measuring each of the energies  $7^2E_0$ ,  $17^2E_0$ , and  $13^2E_0$ .

To probe whether students were able to determine the number of distinct many-particle states, identify whether a total energy is possible for a system of identical fermions or bosons, and determine the probability of measuring a given energy when the energy of one particle is measured at random in a given situation, the following two questions were posed as in-class clicker questions to 16 undergraduate students. In these two questions, students were told to ignore the spin degrees of freedom and consider the particles as "spinless." The questions were posed after traditional lecture-based instruction in relevant topics.

**Q2.** We have three non-interacting particles in a one-dimensional infinite square well. The total energy for the three particle system is  $E_{(n_1,n_2,n_3)} = (n_1^2 + n_2^2 + n_3^2)E_0$ , in which  $E_0$  is the ground state energy for a single particle system. If the total energy is  $E = 27E_0$  and the particles are identical, choose all of the following statements that are correct. Note: The combinations of three positive numbers, the sum of whose squares give 27, are (1,1,5), (1,5,1), (5,1,1) and (3,3,3).

- (1) The particles can be either bosons or fermions.
- (2) If the particles are spinless bosons, there are 4 distinct states in this system.
- (3) If the particles are bosons, when we measure the energy of one particle at random, the probability of obtaining 9E<sub>0</sub> is 1/2.

The correct answer to Q2 is option (3) only. Option (1) is incorrect due to the fact that the total energy of  $27E_0$  requires at least two of the particles to be in the same single-particle state (either two in the single-particle state  $\psi_1$  or all three in the single-particle state  $\psi_3$ ). If the particles are spinless bosons, there are 2 distinct many-particle states in the system (not 4 as in option (2)). The three combinations of the numbers 1, 1, and 5 correspond to one completely symmetric many-particle wavefunction and make up one many-particle state. There are only two distinct combinations: all three bosons are in the single-particle state  $\psi_3$  or there are two bosons in the single-particle state  $\psi_1$  and one boson in the single-particle state  $\psi_5$ 

**Q3.** We have three non-interacting particles in a one-dimensional infinite square well. The energy of particle i(i = 1, 2, 3) is  $E_i = n_i^2 E_0$ . If the total energy  $E = 75E_0$  and the particles are identical, choose all of the following statements that are correct. Note: The combinations of three positive numbers, the sum of whose squares give 75, are (5,5,5), (1,5,7), (5,1,7), (7,1,5), (1,7,5), (5,7,1), (7,5,1).

- (1) If the particles are spinless bosons, there are seven distinct three-particle states in this system with this energy.
- (2) If the particles are spinless bosons, when we measure the energy of one particle at random, the probability of obtaining 25E<sub>0</sub> is 1/2.
- (3) If the particles are spinless bosons, when we measure the energy of one particle at random, the probability of obtaining 49E<sub>0</sub> is 1/6.

In Q3, option (3) is the only correct answer. Option (1) is incorrect. If the particles are spinless bosons, there are two distinct three-particle states with a total energy of  $75E_0$ . The combinations (1,5,7), (5,1,7), (7,1,5), (1,7,5), (5,7,1), (7,5,1) together correspond to a completely symmetric many-particle wavefunction when one boson is in each of the singleparticle states  $\psi_1$ ,  $\psi_5$ , and  $\psi_7$ . Option (2) is incorrect as the probability of obtaining an energy of  $25E_0$  when measuring the energy of one particle at random is 2/3.

### 11.4 STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

Many students struggled to identify whether a given total energy is possible for a specified system of identical particles and determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a

Table 43: The percentage of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who correctly determined the energies and their probabilities in question Q1 for the given system of indistinguishable particles after traditional instruction.

Type of Particle	Graduate (%)	Undergraduate (%)	
Fermions	27	36	
Bosons	30	48	
Distinguishable	3	12	

system of identical particles in which the total energy of the system is fixed. Some students also struggled to determine the possible outcomes of an energy measurement and the probability of obtaining a particular energy if we randomly measured the energy of one particle in a system with a certain fixed total energy. Table 43 summarizes the percentage of students who answered question Q1 correctly after traditional lecture-based instruction for a system of three identical particles on the pretest to the QuILT.

Below, we discuss some of the common student difficulties with a system of identical particles in which the total energy of the many-particle system is fixed.

## 11.4.1 Difficulty determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles

When asked to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles for which the total energy of the system is fixed, some students struggled to determine the distinct many-particle states correctly. In particular, many students incorrectly identified indistinguishable combinations as distinct many-particle states for a system of identical fermions or bosons. For example, some interviewed students incorrectly claimed that there are two distinct many-particle states corresponding to the combinations (7, 17)and (17, 7) in Q1 for a system of identical fermions and bosons. One interviewed student claimed "we just count all the combinations ((5, 5), (7, 17), and (17, 7)) for identical bosons Table 44: The percentage of graduate (N=30) and undergraduate (N=25) students who incorrectly determined the possible outcomes of an energy measurement as  $7E_1$ ,  $17E_1$ , or  $13E_1$  for all three systems of identical particles in question Q1 after traditional lecture-based instruction.

Difficulty	Graduate (%)	Undergraduate (%)
Incorrectly determined the possible outcomes of an energy measurement		
as $7E_1$ , $17E_1$ , or $13E_1$ for all three systems	23	32
of identical particles (neglecting to square the $n_i$ )		
Incorrectly claimed that two fermions can be in the single-particle state $\psi_{13}$	27	20
Incorrectly claimed that the energies obtained and the corresponding		
probabilities would be the same for a system of identical bosons and	23	48
a system of identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable		

(to determine the number of distinct many-particle states). For fermions, we throw out the combination (5,5) where two fermions are in the same (single-particle) state and count what's left (7,17) and (17,7)." He incorrectly counted the combinations (7,17) and (17,7)as corresponding to two distinct many-particle states for fermions. Students struggled to determine the number of distinct many-particle states in Q2 and Q3 that were posed as in class clicker questions. For example, in Q2, 25% of the students incorrectly claimed that there are four distinct states for the given system (option (2)). In response to Q3, 14% of the students incorrectly claimed that there are seven distinct many-particle states of the given system (option (1)). Interviews suggest that students with these types of responses were often determining all of the combinations as distinct many-particle states for a system of identical bosons rather than considering the combinations that correspond to indistinguishable arrangements of the identical particles together as one many-particle state.

# 11.4.2 Difficulty correctly identifying possible outcomes of energy measurements

Some students had difficulty determining the possible outcomes of an energy measurement when the energy of one particle is measured at random. For example, in Q1, some students claimed that the randomly measured energies could be  $7E_1$  or  $17E_1$  (instead of  $7^2E_1$  or  $17^2E_1$ ) for a system of identical fermions. Most of these students also incorrectly claimed that the randomly measured energies could be  $7E_1$ ,  $17E_1$ , or  $13E_1$  (instead of  $7^2E_1$ ,  $17^2E_1$ , or  $13^2E_1$ ) for a system of identical bosons or a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. As given in Table 44, roughly one-third of the undergraduates and one-fourth of the graduate students provided this type of response for all three systems of identical particles in Q1 after traditional lecture-based instruction for which the total energy of the system was not consistent with the total energy specified in the problem. Interviews suggest that this is at least in some cases not due to a lack of conceptual understanding, but an issue with metacognition and the fact that students often did not reflect upon their responses to ensure that they make sense. All the questions posed were for a system in which the total energy of the system was fixed. In questions similar to Q1 in which students were asked to determine the possible outcomes of an energy measurement when the energy of one particle is measured at random, many students did not verify that the energies must add up to the total fixed energy of the system. The interviewed students often did not check that the energies from the different combinations add up to the total energy of the system. For example, one interviewed student determined that the total energy of the system is  $7E_1 + 17E_1 = 24E_1$  for a system of fermions and  $13E_1 + 13E_1 = 26E_1$  for a system of bosons. When prompted to check that these energies are consistent with the total energy of the many-particle system, he identified that there was an inconsistency with his responses for the single-particle energies to Q1. The student was then able to trace back his mistake and realized that the single-particle energies should be  $7^2E_1$ ,  $17^2E_1$ , or  $13^2E_1$ . Students with this type of difficulty incorrectly determined a total energy that was different depending on which combination corresponded to the single-particle state the particles were in (e.g., the interviewed student determined the energy to be  $24E_1$  in one combination and  $26E_1$  in another). Students with this type of response also determined a total energy of the system that was not the given total energy of  $338E_1$ . Other interviewed students who made similar mistakes were able to identify and reconcile their mistakes only after explicit prompting. Discussion with students suggest that they often struggled with self-monitoring and did not check whether their responses were consistent with the given situation unless prompted explicitly by the interviewer.

### 11.4.3 Difficulty realizing that two fermions cannot occupy the same singleparticle state

Some students did not apply Pauli's exclusion principle to a system of indistinguishable fermions and instead incorrectly answered questions consistent with two or more fermions occupying the same single-particle state. For example, in Q2, students struggled to identify that the given system was not possible for identical spinless fermions. In Q2, the only combinations require placing two of the particles in the single-particle state  $\psi_1$  or all three particles in the single-particle state  $\psi_3$ . Therefore, in Q2 it is not possible for a system of three identical fermions to have the total energy  $27E_0$ . However, in Q2, 44% of the students individually chose option (i), thereby incorrectly identifying that the system with total energy of  $27E_0$  is possible for a system of identical fermions. After answering Q2 individually, the students discussed the question in small group and answered again. After group discussion, 33% of the students still incorrectly chose option (i) as correct.

In Q1, some students incorrectly claimed that if the energy of one particle is measured at random, it is possible to obtain an energy corresponding to a combination in which the spinless fermions are in the same spatial single-particle state. As summarized by Table 44, one-fifth of the undergraduate students and roughly one-quarter of the graduate students incorrectly claimed that the combination (13, 13) in which both fermions are in the singleparticle state  $\psi_{13}$  was possible in Q1, after traditional lecture-based instruction.

## 11.4.4 Difficulty determining the probability of obtaining a specific energy when the energy of one particle is measured at random

Some students struggled to correctly calculate the probability of measuring a specified energy when the energy of one particle is measured at random. This is particularly true for students who had difficulty correctly determining the number of distinct many particle states described earlier. Below, we discuss one general difficulty and two specific difficulties students had with determining the probability of obtaining a particular energy when the energy of one boson is measured at random.

Incorrectly claiming that the outcomes are the same for all three systems of identical particles: Some students answered all the parts in Q1 the same. In Q1 on the pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction, 16% of the undergraduate students and 3% of the graduate students incorrectly claimed that one obtains the energies  $7^2 E_1$ ,  $17^2E_1$ , and  $13^2E_1$  for all three systems. All of these students incorrectly claimed that one obtains the following energies and probabilities:  $7^2E_1$  with probability 1/4,  $17^2E_1$  with probability 1/4, and  $13^2E_1$  with probability 1/2. Students with this type of response were treating the combinations (7, 17) and (17, 7) as indistinguishable combinations. They were incorrectly determining the combination (13, 13) as a possible combination for a system of identical fermions. The stated energies and probabilities are correct for a system of identical bosons, but not for a system of identical fermions or a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. These students' responses have a complete disconnect with Pauli's exclusion principle or other constraints on the states. In other words, determining the number many-particle states was treated totally differently than determining the manyparticle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles. However, you need the wavefunction in order to determine the probabilities of obtaining a given energies when the energy of one particle is measured at random.

Difficulty realizing that each energy is not equally probable for a system of identical bosons: Some students incorrectly claimed that the probability of measuring each single-particle energy for the two bosons in Q1(b) was the same. Students with this type of difficulty were treating the indistinguishable bosons as if they were distinguishable

particles. For example, in Q1 after traditional instruction, 4% of the undergraduate students and 13% of the graduate students incorrectly claimed that measuring the energies  $7^2E_1$ ,  $17^2E_1$ , and  $13^2E_1$  is equally likely (each with probability 1/3). One interviewed student with this response incorrectly claimed that for a system of identical bosons "there are three combinations (7, 17), (17, 7) and (13, 13). Since each is equally likely, the probability of each is 1/3. So that means there is a 1/3 probability of measuring  $13^2E_1$  and 1/3 times 1/2 probability of measuring  $7^2E_1$  in the first combination and the same (1/3 times 1/2) in the second combination which gives 1/3 (probability of measuring  $7^2E_1$ ). Then (the probability of measuring)  $17^2E_1$  is the same as (the probability of measuring)  $7^2E_1$ , so it's 1/3 too." This student and others with this type of difficulty struggled to realize that the combinations (7, 17) and (17, 7) are not distinct many-particle states. Students with this difficulty often struggled to realize that it is equally probable that one has the combination in which both bosons are in the single-particle state  $\psi_{13}$  or one boson is the state  $\psi_7$  and the other boson is in the state  $\psi_{17}$ .

Difficulty realizing that the probability for obtaining each energy for a system of identical bosons is different than for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable: Many students provided the same answer to questions Q1(b) and Q1(c). In Q1 on the pretest, roughly half of the undergraduate students and one-fourth of the graduate students incorrectly claimed that the energies obtained and the corresponding probabilities are the same for a system of identical bosons and a system of identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable, as listed in Table 44. All of these students incorrectly claimed that one obtains the following energies and probabilities:  $7^2E_1$  with probability 1/4,  $17^2E_1$  with probability 1/4, and  $13^2E_1$  with probability 1/2. Students with this type of response were treating the distinguishable particles as if they were indistinguishable bosons. Interviews suggest that these students incorrectly determined the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. For example, one interviewed student claimed "the combinations (7, 17)and (17,7) are the same so there are two possibilities...". He claimed that there are two distinct many-particle states and that one of these many-particle states corresponds to the indistinguishable combinations (7, 17) and (17, 7). This student did not realize that if the particles can be treated as distinguishable, the combination (7, 17) in which particle 1 is in the single-particle state  $\psi_7$  and particle 2 is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{17}$  is different than the combination (17, 7) in which particle 1 is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{17}$  and particle 2 is in the single-particle state  $\psi_7$ . He reasoned about the system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable in exactly the same manner as he did about the system of identical bosons.

# 11.5 METHODOLOGY FOR THE DEVELOPMENT AND VALIDATION OF THE QUILT

### 11.5.1 Development and Validation of the QuILT

The development of the QuILT was guided by a cognitive task analysis [45] from both an expert perspective and a novice (or student) perspective which consisted of all the requisite knowledge and skills necessary for a functional understanding of a system of identical particles. The initial cognitive task analysis was conducted from an expert perspective in which the researchers outlined the required knowledge and skills and the order in which they are useful in solving problems. This cognitive task analysis was iterated with physics faculty members at the University of Pittsburgh. However, in an effort of determine if there are additional areas students may struggle with that are not predicted by the experts, we conducted student interviews. The cognitive task analysis was then expanded to include areas in which students needed additional scaffolding support.

The QuILT was iterated many times among the three researchers and at several points during the development it was iterated with three physics faculty members at the University of Pittsburgh to ensure that the content was appropriate and they agreed with the wording. During this cyclical iterative process, faculty members provided feedback regarding the current version of the QuILT that was incorporated in the next version of the QuILT. Once it was agreed upon by the faculty that the content was clear and correct, the QuILT was administered to 14 graduate students in "think aloud" interviews to ensure that the wording is unambiguous, the scaffolding is effective, and to further investigate any student difficulties. During these semi-structured interviews, the students worked through the QuILT and provided their rationale for each question in the pretest, the guided inquiry-based tutorial, and the posttest. The students were not interrupted as they answered the questions and worked through the tutorial. They were asked follow up questions or asked to clarify any unclear statements only upon completion of the pretest, the entire section of the tutorial focusing on the issues discussed here, or the posttest. After each interview, the student's responses were analyzed to measure the effectiveness of the tutorial and determine whether there were any changes that needed to be made to the QuILT. These changes were incorporated in subsequent versions of the QuILT and in subsequent interviews. During each step in the cyclically iterative process, the QuILT was adjusted to incorporate the faculty suggestions as well as the students' feedback and responses to help students with the common difficulties and to build a consistent and coherent knowledge structure. After it was deemed successful, the QuILT was next administered to students in various advanced quantum mechanics courses.

### 11.5.2 Overview of the QuILT

The QuILT strives to transform the students into active learners by employing an inquirybased approach which requires the students to build their own knowledge structure by answering questions, analyzing the validity of given statements, and reflecting upon what they have learned. The QuILT consists of three parts: the pretest, a guided inquiry-based tutorial, and the posttest. The pretest is administered to the students after traditional, lecture-based instruction covering systems of identical particles. The pretest is given in class during which the students completed it individually with no additional resources other than what is provided in the pretest itself. After completing the pretest, the students are given the tutorial and encouraged to work together in small groups in class. The tutorial can be used to guide in-class discussion. The tutorial can also be administered as a self-paced learning tool that the students work on as part of their weekly homework assignment. Upon completion, the students submit the tutorial for grading and are then administered the posttest. The posttest is given in class as an individual assessment in which the students are not permitted any additional resources beyond what is provided in the posttest.

The QuILT incorporates guided inquiry-based learning sequences which consist of several questions, each building upon the previous question(s), that require the students to take a stand and actively engage them in the learning process. The QuILT also includes hypothetical student conversations in which the students must analyze each hypothetical student's statement to determine whether it is correct and explain why they agree or disagree with each student. Many of the common student difficulties were used as a guide when constructing these hypothetical conversations and inquiry-based sequences with the goal being that students would identify any inconsistencies in their reasoning and then use the provided support to reconcile these inconsistencies. For example, there are a number of hypothetical student conversations in which one or more students make statements reflecting these common difficulties and provide incorrect reasoning mirroring those given by actual students. Other students in these hypothetical conversations disagree with their incorrect reasoning and provide correct reasoning and often note an inconsistency with the incorrect statement(s). As the students work through the QuILT, they must consider each student's argument and reflect upon their own reasoning in order to determine which student(s) are correct. Similarly, the guided inquiry-based sequences often include portions that strive to present the students with a contradiction between the answer to the questions in the sequence and their prior knowledge that they must then reconcile. Checkpoints are provided at the end of each section that allow the students to go back and reconcile any remaining difference between the correct reasoning and their own reasoning before moving on to the next section.

### 11.5.3 Addressing Student Difficulties

In the guided inquiry-based learning sequences in the QuILT, students actively engage with examples of a system of identical particles in a one-dimensional infinite square well (with boundaries between x = 0 and x = a) with a fixed total energy for the many-particle system. They initially focus on systems with only two or three particles in order to reflect upon the major concepts rather than working through problems with many particles with algebraic complexities. In all problems, students are provided all the possible sets of integers whose squares sum to obtain the total energy of the system. They are asked to determine the number of distinct many-particle states, write all the possible many-particle stationary state wavefunctions, and determine the energies and probabilities of obtaining these energies when the energy of one particle is measured at random. In the QuILT, students consider the systems of identical particles in the following order: indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. After each section, students are provided further scaffolding and checkpoints to help them reconcile any differences between their initial responses and the correct reasoning.

Helping students determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles: In the QuILT, as part of a guided inquiry-based learning sequence, students are asked to list the possible combinations resulting from the provided sets of integers whose squares sum to obtain the total energy of the system. They are then asked to determine the number of distinct many-particle states that can be constructed with the specified fixed energy (they must determine the combinations of quantum numbers denoting the single-particle states that are possible and those that are distinctly different for the given system of identical particles for a system of identical fermions or bosons). Students engage with the following example in the QuILT for a system of three identical fermions, identical bosons, or identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable:

Let's consider three non-interacting spinless identical particles of mass m in a oneinfinite square well of width "a". Recall that the total energy of the many-particle system can be written in terms of the single-particle energies as

$$E = E_{n_1} + E_{n_2} + E_{n_3} = (n_1^2 + n_2^2 + n_3^2) \left(\frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2}\right)$$
$$= (n_1^2 + n_2^2 + n_3^2) E_1.$$

Here  $n_1, n_2, n_3$  are positive integers that label the different single-particle states in which the three particles can be placed. Suppose the total energy is  $E = 243 \left(\frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2}\right) = 243E_1$ .

Note: The only possible integers  $n_1, n_2$ , and  $n_3$  whose squares sum to 243 are given below:

$$243 = 1^{2} + 11^{2} + 11^{2}$$

$$243 = 3^{2} + 3^{2} + 15^{2}$$

$$243 = 5^{2} + 7^{2} + 13^{2}$$

$$243 = 9^{2} + 9^{2} + 9^{2}.$$
(11.6)

Students begin by working through a guided inquiry-based learning sequence focusing on the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical fermions. The QuILT strives to help them recognize that any combination in which two or more fermions occupy the same single-particle state is not possible for a system of identical fermions. It also strives to help students do sense making pertaining to the combinations that make up a completely antisymmetric wavefunction and that these combinations should only be counted as one distinct many-particle state (not each permutation of the quantum numbers denoting the single-particle states in the combination counting as a distinct many-particle state as would be the case for distinguishable particles). The following is a hypothetical student conversation in which students must explain why they agree or disagree with each student: **Student 1:** There are four disinct three-particle states for the three spinless fermions:  $\psi_1(x_1)\psi_{11}(x_2)\psi_{11}(x_3), \ \psi_3(x_1)\psi_3(x_2)\psi_{15}(x_3), \ \psi_5(x_1)\psi_7(x_2)\psi_{13}(x_3), \ and \ \psi_9(x_1)\psi_9(x_2)\psi_9(x_3).$ Student 2: There cannot be more than one fermion in each single-particle state. The combination (9,9,9) corresponds to a system with three spinless fermions in the state  $\psi_{9}$ . The combinations (3,3,15), (3,15,3), and (15,3,3) have two spinless fermions in the state  $\psi_3$  and the combinations (1, 11, 11), (11, 1, 11), and (11, 11, 1) have two spinless fermions in the state  $\psi_{11}$ . None of these are possible for spinless fermions.

Student 1 is incorrect and Student 2 is correct in the preceding conversation. The combinations in which two or more fermions are in the same single-particle state are not possible for a system of identical fermions. There is only one distinct three-particle state that corresponds to the case in which one fermion is in each of the single particle states  $\psi_5$ ,  $\psi_7$ , and  $\psi_{13}$ . After reflecting upon each student's statement in the preceding conversation, students are asked to construct the three-particle stationary state wavefunction for the system of

identical fermions with the constraint given in Eq 11.6.

Next, the students work through several guided inquiry-based learning sequences focusing on determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical bosons and a contrasting case of a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. They focus on the system discussed earlier in which there are three non-interacting identical particles in a one-dimensional infinite square well with a total energy of the manyparticle system of  $243E_1$ . The QuILT strives to help students reflect upon and learn that all of the combinations in Eq. 11.6 are distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. However, not all these combinations correspond to distinct many-particle states for a system of identical bosons are indistinguishable and the many-particle stationary state wavefunction must be completely symmetric.

Helping students determine the energies and corresponding probabilities of measuring the energies if the energy of one particle is measured at random: In the QuILT, students engage with the following example as part of a guided inquiry-based learning sequence that strives to help them determine the energies and corresponding probabilities of measuring the energies if the energy of one particle is measured at random:

**Q5.** Suppose that for a system of two non-interacting identical particles in a one-dimensional infinite square well, the total energy of the two-particle system is  $E_{n_1,n_2} = (n_1^2 + n_2^2)E_1$ , in which  $E_1$  is the ground state energy for the single-particle system. The total energy of the two-particle system is  $E = 50E_1$ . Assume all of the possible combinations are equally probable. Note: The only possible integers  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  whose squares sum to 50 are given below:

$$50 = 1^2 + 7^2 = 5^2 + 5^2.$$

The students are asked to determine the single-particle energies one might obtain and their probabilities if you randomly measure the energy of one particle for a system of identical fermions, identical bosons, and a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. They are then provided scaffolding support that strives to help them identify the possible energies and the corresponding probabilities for a system of identical particles. The following is an excerpt from a hypothetical student conversation that strives to help students reflect upon the fact that any combination in which two fermions are in the same single-particle state is not possible and determine the possible energies and the corresponding probabilities for measuring the energy of one particle at random. The students must explain whether they agree or disagree with each statement.

**Student 1:** The fermions could have the combination (5,5) in which both fermions are in the single-particle state  $\psi_5$ . Therefore, if you randomly measure the energy you could obtain the energies  $E_1$ ,  $49E_1$ , or  $25E_1$  with equal probability 1/3.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. The fermions cannot be in the same single-particle state  $\psi_5$ . One fermion must be in the single-particle state  $\psi_1$  and one fermion must be in the single-particle state  $\psi_7$ . If you randomly measure the energy, you could obtain the energy  $E_1$ or  $49E_1$  with equal probability of 1/2.

Student 1 is incorrect and Student 2 is correct in the preceding conversation. The two fermions cannot be in the same single-particle state  $\psi_5$  and therefore, one cannot obtain the energy  $25E_1$  when the energy of a particle is measured at random. Thus, it is equally probable that the energy of one particle measured randomly is  $E_1$  or  $49E_1$ .

The following conversation strives to help students determine the possible outcomes if one measures the energy of a single particle at random and the corresponding probability if the particles are indistinguishable bosons. This conversation also aims to help students differentiate between a system of identical bosons and a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. After reflecting upon the hypothetical conversation, the students must state whether they agree or disagree with each statement and explain their reasoning.

**Student 1:** The combinations (1,7) and (7,1) correspond to the completely symmetric state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_1(x_1)\psi_7(x_2) + \psi_7(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)]$ . The probability of the bosonic system having the combination (5,5) is 1/2 and the probability of having the combinations (1,7) and (7,1), which correspond to one two-particle state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_1(x_1)\psi_7(x_2) + \psi_7(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)]$  is 1/2. The probability of obtaining  $E_1$  is  $(1/2) \times (1/2) = 1/4$ , the probability of obtaining  $49E_1$  is  $(1/2) \times (1/2) = 1/4$ , and the probability of obtaining  $25E_1$  is  $(1/2) \times 1 = 1/2$ .

Student 2: I disagree with Student 1. Since the three combinations are equally likely,

the probability that the system has the combination (1,7), (7,1), or (5,5) is 1/3. For the combination (1,7), the probability of obtaining  $1^2E_1$  is 1/2. Similarly, the probability of obtaining  $E_1$  for the combination (7,1) is 1/2. Therefore, the probability of obtaining  $E_1$  is  $(1/3) \times (1/2) + (1/3) \times (1/2) = 1/3$ . By the same reasoning, the probability of obtaining  $49E_1$ is  $2 \times (1/3) \times (1/2) = 1/3$ . The probability of the system being in the combination (5,5) is 1/3. For bosons with the combination (5,5), the probability of being in state  $\psi_5$  is 1. Thus, the probability of obtaining  $25E_1$  is  $(1/3) \times 1 = 1/3$ .

Student 1 is correct in the preceding conversation since we are assuming the combinations (5,5), (1,7), and (7,1) corresponding to the two distinct two-boson wavefunctions  $\psi_{n_5}(x_1)\psi_{n_5}(x_2)$  and  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_7}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_7}(x_2)]$  are equally likely with probability 1/2.

After reflecting upon this conversation, students are provided further scaffolding support in the guided inquiry-based learning sequence that strives to help them understand the differences between these issues for a system of identical bosons and identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable.

### 11.6 EVALUATION OF THE QUILT

Once the researchers determined that the QuILT was successful in one-on-one implementation using a think-aloud protocol, it was administered in graduate and upper-level undergraduate classes. Both undergraduate and graduate students were given a pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction in relevant concepts for constructing the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles before working through the tutorial. The pretests were not returned to the students after grading. The undergraduates worked through the tutorial in class for two days and were asked to work on the remainder of the tutorial as homework. The graduate students were given the tutorial as their only homework assignment for the week. After working through and submitting the completed tutorial, both groups were given the posttest in class. Students were given enough time in class to work through the pretest and posttest. The following two questions were posed on the posttest of the QuILT,. Students were told to ignore the spin degrees of freedom and consider the particles as "spinless" in both questions. Q6 was given to all 30 graduate students and 12 undergraduate students in year 1 of the study. Q7 was given to 13 undergraduate students in year 2 of the study.

**Q6.** For a system of two non-interacting identical particles in a one-dimensional infinite square well, the total energy of the two particle system is  $E_{n_1,n_2} = (n_1^2 + n_2^2)E_1$ , in which  $E_1$  is the ground state energy for one particle. The total energy of the system is  $E = 450E_1$ . Assume all the possible combinations are equally probable. Note: The only possible integers  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  whose squares sum to 450 are given below:

$$450 = 3^2 + 21^2$$
$$= 15^2 + 15^2.$$

- (a) If the particles are indistinguishable fermions and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?
- (b) If the particles are indistinguishable bosons and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?
- (c) If the particles are distinguishable and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?

**Q7.** For a system of three non-interacting identical particles in a one-dimensional infinite square well, the total energy of the three particle system is  $E_{n_1,n_2,n_3} = (n_1^2 + n_2^2 + n_3^2)E_1$ , in which  $E_1$  is the single-particle ground state energy. The total energy of the system is  $E = 75E_1$ . Assume all the possible three-particle states with this total energy  $75E_1$  are equally probable.

Note: The only possible integers  $n_1$ ,  $n_2$  and  $n_3$  whose squares sum to 75 are given below.

$$75 = 1^2 + 5^2 + 7^2$$
  
$$75 = 5^2 + 5^2 + 5^2$$

(a) If the particles are indistinguishable fermions and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?

- (b) If the particles are indistinguishable bosons and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?
- (c) If the particles are distinguishable and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?

In Q6(a), there is an equal probability of 1/2 of measuring the energies  $3^2E_1$  and  $21^2E_1$ . In Q6(b), by the assumption that each combination is equally probable, there is a probability of 1/2 of both bosons being in the single-particle state with energy  $15^2E_1$  and a probability of 1/4 of one boson being in the single-particle state with energy  $3^2E_1$  or  $21^2E_1$ . If the particles are identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable as in Q6(c), there is an equal probability of 1/3 of measuring each of the energies  $3^2E_1$ ,  $21^2E_1$ , and  $15^2E_1$ .

In Q7(a), there is an equal probability of 1/3 of measuring the energies  $E_1$ ,  $5^2E_1$ , and  $7^2E_1$ . In Q7(b), by the assumption that each combination is equally probable, there is an equal probability of 1/6 of measuring the energy  $E_1$  or  $7^2E_1$  and a probability of 2/3 of measuring the energy  $5^2E_1$ . If the particles are identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable as in Q7(c), there is an equal probability of 2/7 of measuring the energy  $E_1$  or  $7^2E_1$  and a probability of 3/7 of measuring the energy  $5^2E_1$ .

The open-ended questions Q1, Q6, and Q7 were graded using rubrics which were developed by the researchers together. A subset of questions was graded separately by them. After comparing the grading, they discussed any disagreements and resolved them with a final inter-rater reliability of better than 95%. Tables 45 and 46 show the performance of undergraduate and graduate students on the pretest and posttest.

The results are encouraging and suggest that the QuILT is effective in helping students determine the number of distinct many-particle states for systems of identical fermions or bosons, as well as the contrasting case in which the identical particles could be treated as distinguishable. Question Q6 was intended to be a similar problem to Q1 in that both particles can be in the same single-particle state or in different single-particle states. Interviews suggest that after traditional instruction, some students had simply memorized the probabilities of obtaining a particular energy when the energy of one particle is measured at random for a system of two particles such as in Q1 and Q6. Therefore, in year 2, students were asked Q7 on the posttest in which they cannot obtain the correct answer simply from memorization

Table 45:	Average pretest	and posttest s	scores for Q1	and Q6 for th	e given system	for graduate
students	(N = 30).					

Question	Type of Particle	Graduate	
		Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$
	Fermions	54	
Q1	Bosons	49	
	Distinguishable	26	
	Fermions		99
Q6	Bosons		98
	Distinguishable		89

of examples of two particles in which both particles can be in the same single-particle state or in different single-particle states as in Q1 and Q6.

One area in which the students struggled on the posttest was related to determining the energies consistent with the fixed total energy of the system (difficulty B). Here all the students correctly identified the combinations that were possible in Q6, however some students provided energies whose sum was not  $450E_1$ . In particular, most of the students who did not answer Q6 correctly claimed that the energies of the single particles would be  $3E_1, 15E_1$ , and  $21E_1$ . Interviews suggest this was often an issue with students not reflecting upon whether their answers made sense more than due to conceptual difficulties identifying the correct energies. Roughly one-third of the undergraduates and one-tenth of the graduate students provided an answer to Q6 or Q7 on the posttest for which the miscalculated energies of the particles did not add up to the total energy given in the question. Addressing this difficulty more effectively is an area to improve upon in future refinements of the QuILT.

In general, students did well identifying the energies and corresponding probabilities for a system of fermions in Q6(a) and Q7(a) on the posttest. Nearly all of the students on the posttest correctly identified that the two fermions cannot be in the same single-particle state.

Table 46: Average pretest and posttest scores for Q1, Q6, Q7 for the given system for undergraduates (number of students N = 25, in Year 1 N = 12 and in Year 2 N = 13).

Question	Year	Type of Particle	Undergraduate	
			Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$
	1 & 2	Fermions	60	
Q1		Bosons	73	
		Distinguishable	30	
Q6	1	Fermions		93
		Bosons		75
		Distinguishable		47
Q7	2	Fermions		96
		Bosons		91
		Distinguishable		73

### 11.7 SUMMARY

Investigation of students' understanding of a system of identical particles helped to uncover many common student difficulties that were used as a guide to develop a QuILT that strives to help students learn how to determine whether a system with a specified total energy for a system containing a specified number of identical particles, determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles, and determine all of the possible energies and their corresponding probabilities if the energy of one particle is measured at random. The QuILT strives to place the students in the role of active learners while providing an appropriate level of scaffolding through a guided inquiry-based approach. We find that the QuILT is effective in improving students' understanding of these fundamental concepts.

### 11.8 ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the NSF for award PHY-1505460. We are also thankful to members of the Department of Physics and Astronomy at the University of Pittsburgh, especially R. P. Devaty. Additionally, we thank the students who helped with the investigation, including those who were interviewed.

### **Chapter References**

- G. Ireson, A multivariate analysis of undergraduate physics students' conceptions of quantum phenomena, Eur. J. Phys. 20, 193-199 (1999).
- [2] R. Muller and H. Wiesner, Teaching quantum mechanics on an introductory level, Am. J. Phys. 70 (3), 200-209 (2002).
- [3] M. Wittmann, R. Steinberg, and E. Redish, Investigating student understanding of quantum physics: Spontaneous models of conductivity, Am.J. Phys. **70** (3), 218-226 (2002).
- [4] D. Zollman, N. S. Rebello, and K. Hogg, Quantum mechanics for everyone: hands-on activities integrated with technology, Am. J. Phys. **70** (3), 252-259 (2002).
- [5] D. Domert, C. Linder, and A. Ingerman, Probability as a conceptual hurdle to understanding one-dimensional quantum scattering and tunnelling, Eur. J. Phys. 26, 47 (2004).
- [6] A. Kohnle et al., A new introductory quantum mechanics curriculum, Eur. J. Phys. 35, 015001 (2014).
- [7] A. Kohnle et al., Developing and evaluating animations for teaching quantum mechanics concepts, Eur. J. Phys. 31, 1441 (2010).
- [8] V. Dini and D. Hammer, Case study of a successful learner's epistemological framings of quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. Phys. Educ. Res. 13, 010124 (2017).
- [9] A. Johansson, Undergraduate quantum mechanics: lost opportunities for engaging motivated students?, Eur. J. Phys. **39** (2), 025705 (2018).
- [10] F. M. Toyana and Y. Nogami, Comment on overcoming misconceptions in quantum mechanics with the time evolution operator, Eur. J. Phys. 34, L73-5 (2013).
- [11] L. M. Arevalo Aguilar, F. Velasco Luna, C. Robledo-Sanchez, and M. L. Arroyo-Carrasco, The infinite square well potential and the evolution operator method for the purpose of overcoming misconceptions in quantum mechanics, Eur. J. Phys. 35, 025001 (2014).
- [12] S. Sharma and P. K. Ahluwalia, Diagnosing alternative conceptions of Fermi energy among undergraduate students, Eur. J. Phys. **33**, 883 (2012).
- [13] E. Gire and C. Manogue, Making sense of operators, eigenstates, and quantum measurements, in *Proc. Phys. Educ. Research Conf.* (2011).
- [14] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 69 (8), 885-895 (2001).
- [15] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics at the beginning of graduate instruction, Am. J. Phys. 76 (3), 277-287 (2008).
- [16] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics in one spatial dimension, Am. J. Phys. 80 (3), 252-259 (2012).
- [17] S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Categorization of quantum mechanics problems by professors and students, Euro. J. Phys. 31, 57-68 (2010).
- [18] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Framework for understanding the patterns of student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020119 (2015).
- [19] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Review of student difficulties in upper-level quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020117 (2015).
- [20] A. J. Mason and C. Singh, Do advanced students learn from their mistakes without explicit intervention?, Am. J. Phys. 78, 760-767 (2010).
- [21] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, Improving performance in quantum mechanics with explicit incentives to correct mistakes, Phys. Rev. PER **12**, 010121 (2016).
- [22] C. Singh, M. Belloni, and W. Christian, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics, Physics Today 59 (8), 43-49 (2006).
- [23] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics via the Stern-Gerlach experiment, Am. J. Phys. 79 (5), 499-507 (2011).
- [24] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: II. Development of research-based learning tools, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8 (1), 010118 (2012).
- [25] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving student understanding of addition of angular momentum in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER **9**, 010101 (2013).
- [26] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: I. Investigation of difficulties, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8 (1), 010117 (2012).
- [27] E. Benitez Rodriguez, L. M. Arevalo Aguilar, and E. Piceno Martinez, A full quantum analysis of the Stern–Gerlach experiment using the evolution operator method: analyzing current issues in teaching quantum mechanics, Eur. J. Phys. 38, (2017).

- [28] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Interactive tutorial to improve student understanding of single photon experiments involving a Mach-Zehnder interferometer, Eur. J. Phys. 37, 024001 (2016).
- [29] Marshman and Singh, Interactive tutorial to improve student understanding of single photon experiments involving a Mach-Zehnder Interferometer, Eur. J. Phys. 37, 024001 (2016).
- [30] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the probability distributions for measuring physical observables in quantum mechanics, Euro. J. Phys. 38, 025705 (2017).
- [31] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics in the context of single photon interference, Phys. Rev. PER 13 010117 (2017).
- [32] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and improving student understanding of the expectation values of observables in quantum mechanics, Euro. J. Phys. 38, 045701 (2017).
- [33] R. Sayer, A. Maries and C. Singh, A quantum interactive learning tutorial on the doubleslit experiment to improve student understanding of quantum mechanics, Phys Rev PER 13, 010123 (2017).
- [34] C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom for the strong and weak field Zeeman effect *Eur. J. Phys.* **39**, 045701 (2018); C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with a good basis for finding perturbative corrections in the context of degenerate perturbation theory, *Eur. J. Phys.* **39**, 055701 (2018).
- [35] D. Hammer, A. Elby, R.E. Scherr, and E. F. Redish, Resources, framing, and transfer, in *Transfer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age Publishing, Greenwich, 2005), pp. 89–120.
- [36] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin, and C. Singh, The impact of students' epistemological framing on a task requiring representational consistency, in *Proceedings of the 2016 Physics Education Research Conference*, Sacramento, CA, edited by D. Jones, L. Ding, and A. Traxler (2016) pp. 212-215 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2016.pr.048.
- [37] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Challenges in designing appropriate scaffolding to improve students' representational consistency: The case of a Gauss's law problem, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 020103 (2017).
- [38] J. Li and C. Singh, Students' difficulties with equations involving circuit elements, AIP Conference Proceedings **1413**, 243-246 (2012).

- [39] H. Simon, Bounded rationality and organizational learning, Organization Science 2 (1), 125–134 (1991).
- [40] J. Sweller, Cognitive load theory, learning difficulty, and instructional design, in *Learning and Instruction* Vol. 4 (1994), pp. 295-312.
- [41] M. T. H. Chi, in *The Think Aloud Method: A Practical Guide to Modeling Cognitive Processes*, edited by Maarten W. van Someren, Yvonne F. Barnard, and Jacobijn A. C. Sandberg (Academic Press, London, 1994), pp. 1-12.
- [42] L.S. Vygotsky, Mind in society: The development of higher psychological processes. (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 1978)
- [43] D. Schwartz, J. Bransford, and D. Sears, Efficiency and innovation in transfer, in *Trans-fer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age, Greenwich, 2005), pp.1-51.
- [44] J. Piaget. Success and Understanding. (Harvard University Press, Cambridge, 1978).
- [45] C. Wieman, Comparative cognitive task analyses of experimental science and instructional laboratory courses, The Physics Teacher 53, 349 (2015).
- [46] R. Hake, Interactive-engagement versus traditional methods: A six-thousand-student survey of mechanics test data for introductory physics courses, Am. J. Phys. 66 64-74 (1998).

# 12.0 DEVELOPING AND EVALUATING A QUANTUM INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL ON A SYSTEM OF IDENTICAL PARTICLES: COUNTING THE NUMBER OF DISTINCT MANY-PARTICLE STATES FOR A SYSTEM WITH DEGENERACY IN THE SINGLE-PARTICLE ENERGY SPECTRUM AND CONSTRAINTS ON THE NUMBER OF PARTICLES IN THE DIFFERENT SINGLE-PARTICLE STATES

# 12.1 INTRODUCTION

Quantum mechanics (QM) is a particularly challenging subject for upper-level undergraduate and graduate students in physics [1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16]. There have been a number of research studies aimed at investigating student reasoning in QM [17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 24, 25] and improving student understanding of QM [26, 27, 28, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 34, 35, 36]. For example, our group has focused on using the common student difficulties as a guide to develop research-based learning tools which include Quantum Interactive Learning Tutorials (QuILTs) [38, 39, 41, 37, 40, 42] which strive to improve student understanding of different QM concepts. However, there have been relatively few investigations into student difficulties with fundamental concepts involving a system of identical particles.

Here, we discuss an investigation of student difficulties with concepts related to determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system when there is degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and there are constraints on the number of particles in different single-particle states with a certain energy. We also discuss how that research was used as a guide in the development, validation, and in-class evaluation of a research-based QuILT that makes use of student difficulties as a guide and strives to help students develop a good grasp of relevant concepts.

Students must have a good understanding of quantum mechanical properties of a system of identical particles as well as a strong background in combinatorics to be proficient in determining the number of distinct many-particle states. However, it has been found in a number of different contexts in introductory physics that students struggle to apply mathematics correctly in the context of physics even if they can solve similar mathematics problems without the physics context [43, 44, 45, 46]. Since human working memory while solving a problem is restricted to a limited number of "chunks" and the size of a chunk in the working memory depends on the expertise of the individual who is solving the problem, Simon's framework of "bounded rationality posits that individuals will make decisions while solving problems based upon their current level of expertise, which may not be optimal depending on their experise [47]. Some students may be motivated to find an optimal solution but if the students' level of expertise is not sufficient and they have not been provided with the appropriate scaffolding support, they may experience cognitive overload and may not be able to determine the correct solution to the problem posed [48].

Below, we start with a brief background of relevant concepts and then describe the methodology for the investigation of student difficulties followed by the common difficulties found. Then we describe the methodology for the development, validation and in-class evaluation of the corresponding research-based QuILT that strives to help students develop a functional understanding of the fundamental concepts involved in determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles when there is degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and a fixed number of particles in different single-particle states with a certain energy.

#### 12.2 BACKGROUND

In nature, there are two general types of particles: fermions with a half-integer spin quantum number (e.g., electrons and protons) and bosons with an integer spin quantum number (e.g.,

photons and mesons). A system of N identical particles consists of N particles of the same type (e.g., electrons). For a system of identical particles in classical mechanics (e.g., five identical tennis balls), each particle can be distinguished from all the other particles. In contrast, in quantum mechanics, identical particles are indistinguishable and there is no measurement that can be performed to distinguish these identical particles from one another. For example, if the coordinate of two identical particles is interchanged, there is no physical observable that would reflect this interchange. For a system of identical fermions for which the many-particle wavefunction is completely antisymmetric, it is not possible for two or more fermions to occupy the same single-particle state. For a system of identical bosons for which the many-particle wavefunction is completely symmetric, it is possible for two or more bosons to occupy the same single-particle state.

Here, we consider a system of identical particles in which there is degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and there are constraints on the number of particles in different single-particle states with a certain energy. We will focus on the spatial part of the wavefunction and ignore the spin degrees of freedom (assume particles are spinless for simplicity). We will consider a group of degenerate states together and the arrangement  $(N_1, N_2, N_3, \ldots, N_n, \ldots)$  is such that for all of the single-particle states with energy  $E_i$ , the total number of particles is  $N_i$  in which the energies  $E_i$  are indexed in order of increasing energy. We will use the notation  $Q(N_1, N_2, N_3, \ldots, N_n, \ldots)$  to represent the number of distinct many-particle states for a given arrangement  $(N_1, N_2, N_3, \ldots, N_n, \ldots)$ . If there are no particles with energy greater than  $E_m$ , then for the arrangement  $(N_1, N_2, N_3, \ldots, N_i, \ldots)$ , we only list the number of particles  $(N_m)$  up to and including the highest occupied energy  $E_m$ . For example, (3, 4) denotes that there are three particles in the single-particle states with the lowest energy  $E_1$ , four particles in the single-particle states with the first-excited state energy  $E_2$ , and zero particles in the single-particle states with higher energy. We will use the symbol  $d_i$  to represent the degeneracy corresponding to the energy level  $E_i$ . For example, if  $d_i = 5$  then there are five degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_i$ .

In order to construct a many-particle state for a system of fermions, there must be at least as many available spatial single-particle states as the number of identical fermions. If this condition is satisfied, one must determine the number of ways to arrange the identical fermions into the available spatial single-particle states such that each single particle state has either zero or one fermion until all the fermions have been placed into an available single-particle state. The arrangement of the identical fermions must be consistent with the constraint on the number of particles in different single-particle states with a certain energy. The number of ways to arrange N identical objects among M available slots  $(M \ge N)$  is  $\binom{M}{N} = \frac{M!}{N!(M-N)!}$ . Thus, for a system of N fermions with M available single-particles states, the number of distinct many-particle states is

$$\begin{cases} \binom{M}{N} & M \ge N \\ 0 & M < N. \end{cases}$$
(12.1)

For a system of identical fermions with degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and constraints on the number of particles in different single-particle states with a certain energy, one can determine the number of ways to arrange the  $N_i$  fermions among the  $d_i$ degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_i$ . Applying Eq. 12.1 to all the single-particle states with energy  $E_i$  and degeneracy  $d_i$  gives  $\binom{d_i}{N_i}$ . Taking the product of all these possibilities, we find that the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical fermions is

$$\binom{d_1}{N_1}\binom{d_2}{N_2}\binom{d_3}{N_3}\cdots = \prod_n \frac{d_n!}{N_n!(d_n - N_n)!}.$$
(12.2)

One technique for determining the number of ways to arrange the identical bosons among the available single-particle states is often referred to as the "bin and divider" method. In particular, we can treat the single-particle states as bins to be filled with bosons and dividers to separate the different single-particle states, or bins. The number of distinct many-particle states can be found by determining the number of distinct arrangements of the identical bosons among the different single-particle states. For a system of N identical bosons and M available single-particle states, there are M - 1 identical dividers separating the singleparticle states. We must determine the number of distinct arrangements of the N identical bosons among the M available single-particle states. Thus, the number of distinct manyparticle states for a system of N indistinguishable bosons with M available single-particle states is

$$\binom{N+M-1}{N} = \binom{N+M-1}{M-1} = \frac{(N+M-1)!}{N!(M-1)!}.$$
(12.3)

For a system of identical bosons with degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and constraints on the number of particles in different single-particle states with certain energies, one can determine the number of ways to arrange the  $N_i$  bosons among the  $d_i$  degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_i$ . Applying the "bin and divider" method (Eq. 12.3) to all of the single-particle states in which there are  $N_i$  bosons with energy  $E_i$  and degeneracy  $d_i$  gives  $\binom{N_i+d_i-1}{d_i-1}$ . Taking the product of all these degenerate states, we find that the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical bosons is

$$\binom{N_1+d_1-1}{d_1-1}\binom{N_2+d_2-1}{d_2-1}\binom{N_3+d_3-1}{d_3-1}\cdots$$
(12.4)

$$=\prod_{n} \frac{(N_n + d_n - 1)!}{N_n!(d_n - 1)!}.$$
(12.5)

As a contrasting case, if identical particles could be treated as distinguishable, then one can determine which particle is in which single-particle state and there is no restriction on the number of particles in each single-particle state. For a system of N identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable and M available single-particle states, each particle can be placed in any of the M single-particle states. The number of distinct N-particle states for a system of N identical particles if they could be treated as distinguishable with M available single-particle states is

$$M^N. (12.6)$$

For a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable with degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and constraints on the number of particles in different single-particle states with a certain energy, one must choose which of the distinguishable particles are in each of the available single-particle states with the same energy and the number of ways to arrange the particles among the  $d_i$  degenerate single-particle states. The number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable is

$$\left[\binom{N}{N_1}d_1^{N_1}\right] \cdot \left[\binom{N-N_1}{N_2}d_2^{N_2}\right] \cdot \left[\binom{N-N_1-N_2}{N_3}d_3^{N_3}\right] \cdots$$
(12.7)

$$= N! \prod_{n} \frac{d_{n}^{N_{n}}}{N_{n}!}.$$
 (12.8)

We note that Eq. 12.8 does not divide by N! to take into account the Gibb's Paradox.

For a system with degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and constraints on the number of particles with each single-particle energy, the degeneracy of the many-particle states is the number of distinct many-particle states that have the same total energy of the system specified in the problem. Thus, Eqs. 12.2, 12.5, and 12.8 yield the degeneracy in the energy spectrum of the many-particle system.

# 12.3 METHODOLOGY FOR INVESTIGATING STUDENT DIFFICULTIES

Student difficulties with determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles in which the total energy of the system is fixed and there is degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum were first investigated using three years of data involving responses to open-ended and multiple-choice questions administered after traditional instruction in relevant concepts from 57 upper-level undergraduate students in a junior/senior level QM course and 30 graduate students in the second semester of the graduate core QM course. Additional insight was gained concerning these difficulties from responses of 14 students during a total of 81 hours of individual think-aloud interviews. Moreover, after the development and validation of the QuILT, it was administered to 25 upper-level undergraduates (12 in year 1 of the study and 13 in year 2 of the study) and 30 first-year physics graduate students in their respective QM courses. The QuILT included a pretest, the tutorial, and a posttest. Students were given the pretest after traditional lecture-based instruction on identical particles. The pretest was not returned to the students. Students began working on the tutorial in class and completed the tutorial as their weekly homework assignment. The posttest was administered after the students submitted the tutorial. Student responses on the pretest, tutorial, and posttest were analyzed for their understanding of how to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles in which the total energy of the system is fixed and there is degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum. If new difficulties were discovered during the interviews or on the pretest, tutorial, or posttest, the difficulties were addressed in later versions of the QuILT.

In all the questions in our investigation, the non-interacting identical particles were restricted to one spatial dimension for convenience. We begin by only considering the spatial part of the wavefunction to simplify the problem (asking students to ignore the spin degrees of freedom) and to help students focus on fundamental concepts involved in determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles. The word "identical" in the tutorial and in this paper refers to one type of particle (all particles with the same properties) and does not necessarily imply that the particles are indistinguishable.

To investigate student understanding and reasoning related to the degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum for a system of identical particles, question Q1 was given as clicker question in an undergraduate quantum mechanics course following traditional, lecture-based instruction on identical particles to 17 undergraduate students (we ignore the spin degrees of freedom and call these particles "spinless" which students were asked to do). Q1. There are three identical spinless bosons in a one-dimensional infinite square well. The single particle stationary states are  $\psi_n$  (n = 1, 2, 3, ...). Choose all of the following statements that are correct for the three particle system.

- (a) The ground state of the three particle system is  $\psi_1(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_1(x_3)$ .
- (b)  $\psi_1(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_2(x_3)$  is a first excited state of the three particle system.
- (c) The degeneracy of the first excited state is 3.

Option (a) is the only correct answer for question Q1. Option (b) is incorrect since the first-excited state is  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}[\psi_1(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_2(x_3) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_2(x_2)\psi_1(x_3) + \psi_2(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_1(x_3)].$ Option (c) is incorrect as there is only one many-particle first-excited state for a system of three identical spinless bosons in a one-dimensional infinite square well.

To probe whether students are able to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles when there is degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and a fixed number of particles in different single-particle states with a certain energy, the following two questions were posed to the students. Questions Q2 and Q3 were posed during the individual interviews as well as on the pretest and/or posttest for the QuILT. The pretest for the QuILT was given after traditional lecture-based instruction on relevant topics for a system of identical particles. The posttest was given after students had engaged with the QuILT and submitted it as a homework assignment. Q2 and Q3 were posed to 30 graduate students and 25 undergraduate students.

**Q2.** Suppose a system with nine single-particle states contains 8 particles. The degeneracy of the lowest energy states with energy  $E_1$  is  $d_1 = 5$  and the degeneracy of the first-excited states with energy  $E_2$  is  $d_2 = 4$ . If the total energy of the system is such that 3 particles are in the lowest energy states and 5 particles are in the first-excited states, what is the number of distinct eight-particle states Q(3,5) corresponding to this particular arrangement (3,5):

- (a) if the particles are indistinguishable fermions?
- (b) if the particles are indistinguishable bosons?
- (c) if the particles are distinguishable?

In Q2(a), the specified arrangement of the particles with the two single-particle energies is not possible for a system of identical fermions when the degeneracy of  $E_1$  is  $d_1 = 5$  and the degeneracy of  $E_2$  is  $d_2 = 4$ . In particular, it is not possible to have 5 fermions in the 4 first-excited states. In Q2(b), for a system of identical bosons, there are  $\binom{7}{3}\binom{8}{5} = 1960$ distinct eight-particle states. In Q2(c), for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable, there are  $\binom{8}{3}5^3 \cdot 4^5 = 7,168,000$  distinct nine-particle states.

**Q3.** Suppose a system with eleven single-particle states contains 7 particles. The degeneracy of the lowest energy states with energy  $E_1$  is  $d_1 = 4$  and the degeneracy of the first-excited states with energy  $E_2$  is  $d_2 = 7$ . If the total energy of the system is such that 3 particles are in the lowest energy states and 4 particles are in the first-excited states, what is the number of distinct seven-particle states Q(3, 4) corresponding to this particular arrangement (3, 4):

- (a) if the particles are indistinguishable fermions?
- (b) if the particles are indistinguishable bosons?
- (c) if the particles are distinguishable?

In Q3(a), for a system of identical fermions, there are  $\binom{4}{3}\binom{7}{4} = 140$  distinct sevenparticle states. In Q3(b), for a system of identical bosons, there are  $\binom{6}{3}\binom{10}{4} = 4200$  distinct seven-particle states. In Q3(c), for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable, there are  $\binom{7}{3}4^3 \cdot 7^4 = 5,378,240$  distinct seven-particle states.

#### **12.4 STUDENT DIFFICULTIES**

As discribed in the preceding chapters, determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles is a challenging task for many students when there is no degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum. In particular, many students relied on memorized formulas and struggled to reason systematically to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles. Here we found several common student difficulties that are consistent with the previous studies in which the total energy of the system was fixed and there was no degeneracy in the single-particle energies. Here we focus on difficulties in determining the number of distinct many-particle states when there is degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and constraints on the number of particles with each single-particle energy. Less than 10% of students answered questions Q2 and Q3 completely correctly for a system of three identical particles on the pretest to the QuILT after traditional instruction. Below, we discuss some of the student difficulties found.

# 12.4.1 Difficulty recognizing that it is not possible for a system to have more fermions than available single-particle states

The Pauli exclusion principle states that no two fermions can occupy the same single-particle state. Thus, the number of available single-particle states must be greater than or equal to the number of identical fermions. Some students had difficulty recognizing that the degeneracy  $d_i$  of the single-particle energy states with energy  $E_i$  must be greater than or equal to the number of particles in the single-particle states with energy  $E_i$ . For example, some students struggled to recognize that the given arrangement of fermions in Q2(a) is not possible. In Q2(a), the total energy of the eight-particle system is such that three fermions are in the lowest energy single-particle states and five fermions are in the first-excited single-particle states. However, since the degeneracy of the first-excited states with energy  $E_2$  is four, it is not possible to have five fermions occupy the four single-particle states with the first-excited state state energy  $E_2$ .

Interviews suggest that determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles in which there is degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and constraints on the number of particles in the degenerate single-particle states with a given energy is a more challenging task for students than determining the number of distinct many-particle states when each single-particle state has a different energy and there are no constraints on the total energy of the system. In particular, determining the number of distinct many-particle states when there is degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and constraints on the number of particles in the different single-particle states is difficult because this requires students to determine the number of ways to arrange the particles among each of the degenerate single-particle states and then combine each of these arrangements for all of the different single-particle energies. Additionally, some students struggled to determine the number of distinct many-particle states when there is a constraint on the numbers of particles in the degenerate single-particle particle states with a given energy due to the fact that they must ensure they are only determining the number of many-particle states consistent with the given constraints. In this context, applying the Pauli exclusion principle correctly became more difficult for some students than the case in which there is no degeneracy in the single-particle energies and no constraint on the total energy of the system. Here students must consider the constraints on the number of particles in degenerate single-particle states with a given energy and ensure that there are more single-particle states than the number of particles to be placed in each single-particle state consistent with the constraints on the system, i.e.,  $d_i \geq N_i$ . During the interviews, students were asked to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for systems in which there is no degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and for systems in which there is degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum. For example, in some problems that students were posed, there were more fermions than available single-particle states for these two cases. Some of the interviewed students correctly recognized that it is not possible to have a system of identical fermions in which there are more fermions than available single-particle states when there is no degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum, but then struggled to identify that such a system is not possible when there is degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum. One possibility is that the additional consideration of the degeneracy in the single-particle energies creates cognitive overload for many students so that they do not have resources available to engage in metacognition and reflect upon their answers or reconcile any inconsistencies in different parts of their reasoning [48]. Below, we discuss two types of student responses in which students struggled to identify that a system of identical fermions is not possible for a system when there is degeneracy in the single-particle energies and a fixed number of particles in different single-particle states with a fixed energy.

In Q2(a), one interviewed student identified that it is not possible to have five fermions in the first-excited states, but he still determined a non-zero number of distinct eight-particle states. He stated that "we have three fermions with the lowest energy and five with the firstexcited energy. The degeneracy of the lowest energy states is five, so we have five choose three from the lowest energy. The first-excited states have degeneracy of four, so that gives us five choose four." After writing out the expressions  $\binom{5}{3} = \frac{5!}{3!(5-3)!}$  and  $\binom{4}{5} = \frac{4!}{5!(4-5)!}$ , he identified tthat there was a problem. He said "wait, there are more fermions than states" as he pointed to the expression  $\frac{4!}{5!(4-5)!}$ . "This is impossible." However, he then went on to claim that the number of distinct eight-particles states in Q2(a) is  $\binom{5}{3} = \frac{5!}{3!(5-3)!} = 10$  and said "we only get something from the lowest energy states." He did not realize that if it is not possible to have five fermions in the first-excited energy states then it is not possible for a system of identical fermions to be in the given state and therefore, there are zero distinct many-particle states in Q2(a). He went back and forth between memorized formulas and systematic reasoning about the problem, but in the end provided reasoning that relied on memorized formulas and attempted to make his expression consistent and meaningful for the given formula. This type of approach to problem solving has been observed in prior research in introductory physics in which students went back and forth between different problem solving strategies and often relied on memorized formulas over their own physical intuition [45].

Some students provided a written response to  $Q_2(a)$  after traditional instruction in which they wrote  $\binom{5}{3} \cdot \binom{4}{5}$  and circled this expression to indicate that it was their final answer. Interviews suggest that often times students used Eq. 12.2 to find an expression for the number of distinct many-particle states, but they did not always check that these expressions are sensible. For example, one interviewed student claimed that the total number of distinct many-particle states in Q2(a) is  $\binom{5}{3} \cdot \binom{4}{5}$ . After he had finished the problem, he was asked to reflect upon his answer and work out the numerical value for the expression  $\binom{5}{3} \cdot \binom{4}{5}$ . He correctly evaluated the expression  $\binom{5}{3} = \frac{5!}{3!2!} = 10$ . Next, he evaluated the expression  $\binom{4}{5}$ . He initially wrote down  $\binom{4}{5} = \frac{4!}{5!(4-5)!} = \frac{4!}{5!(-1)!}$ , but after seeing the (-1)! in the denominator stated, "Oh, I must have made a mistake with the labels." He then changed his expression to  $\binom{5}{4} = \frac{5!}{4!(5-4)!} = 5$ . Instead of reflecting upon the physical situation and the fact that his initial response produced a contradiction, this student instead chose to alter his calculation to resolve this contradiction. This student and others with this type of difficulty often relied on the mathematics and equations rather than reflecting upon the physical situation in an attempt to resolve their incorrect reasoning. This type of reliance on mathematics over physical intuition has been observed in introductory physics. For example, when solving a conservation of energy problem, some students make an error with the sign of at least one of the terms and calcuate the speed v to be the square root of a negative number. To resolve this issue, some students simply remove the minus sign from the number under the square root and claim the answer is the square root of the positive value [53]. For example, in one problem, students who determined that  $v^2 = 2gh$  and then obtained  $v = \sqrt{2(-9.8)23}$ , when solving for the numerical value of the speed, dropped the minus sign and claimed that v = 21.2 m/s. Another example from introductory physics is from a study in which students were asked to write a mathematical expression for the electric field and plot the electric field as a function of the distance from the center of a sphere [45]. Students often relied upon a mathematical expression rather than their correct physical intuition. For example, one student correctly stated that the electric field inside a solid conducting spherical shell of inner radius b and outer radius c is zero, but then later when asked for a mathematical expression for the electric field wrote the expression  $E = -4\pi c^2 + 4\pi b^2$  which is nonzero since  $b \neq c$ . Students in this study often used quantitative reasoning in writing the mathematical expression for the electric field and used qualitative reasoning when plotting the electric field. As a result, students often provided contradictory solutions to the same problem via the two approaches without realizing that there was inconsistency between different responses.

#### 12.4.2 Difficulty determining the degeneracy of the many-particle states

Some students struggled to identify the degeneracy in the many-particle energy spectrum for a system of identical particles. For a system in which there is degeneracy in the energy spectrum of both the single-particle states and the many-particle states, some students had difficulty realizing how these are different and how to consider the single-particle degeneracy when determining the number of many-particle states with the same energy (i.e., the degeneracy in the many-particle energy). Below, we discuss three types of difficulties students had with determining the degeneracy of the many-particle states.

Incorrectly claiming that the degeneracy of the many-particle states is the sum or product of the degeneracies of the single-particle states: During the interviews, students were asked to determine the degeneracy in the energy spectrum of the many-particle system under the given constraints on the number of particles in different single-particle states after working through questions Q2 and Q3. Some students simply added or multiplied the degeneracy of the lowest and first-excited single-particle states to determine the degeneracy in the energy of the many-particle system. For example, in Q3, the two most common incorrect answers were 4 + 7 = 11 and  $4 \cdot 7 = 28$  for all three systems of identical particles. Students with this type of reasoning often incorrectly claimed that the degeneracy of both the many-particle state and the single-particle states is 4 + 7 = 11.

<u>Difficulty differentiating between the degeneracy of the single-particle states and degen</u> <u>eracy of the many-particle states</u>: Some students struggled to determine the degeneracy in the many-particle energy spectrum and had difficulty differentiating between degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and degeneracy in the many-particle energy spectrum. The degeneracy in the energy spectrum of the many-particle system is the number of distinct many-particle states that have the fixed total energy specified in the problem. Thus, the answers to Q2 and Q3 for the three different systems yield the degeneracy in the energy spectrum of the many-particle system. In Q2 and Q3, the degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum is specified in the problem.

Some students claimed that the degeneracy of the many-particle states must be due to the degeneracy of the single-particle states. However, it is possible that there is degeneracy in the many-particle energy spectrum when there is no degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum. For example, for a system of two identical particles in a one-dimensional infinite square well with a total energy of  $E = 65E_1$  in which  $E_1$  is the single-particle ground state energy. The single-particle energies could be  $1^2E_1$  and  $8^2E_1$  such that  $65E_1 = 1^2E_1 + 8^2E_1$ or the single-particle energies could be  $4^2E_1$  and  $7^2E_1$  such that  $65E_1 = 4^2E_1 + 7^2E_1$ . Thus, the many-particle energy spectrum is two-fold degenerate while there is no degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum.

Difficulty differentiating between degeneracy of the many-particle states for indistinguishable and distinguishable particles: Some students incorrectly claimed that the number of terms in the many-particle stationary state wavefunction determines the degeneracy of the many-particle system with a fixed total energy (as opposed to the number of distinct many-particle stationary state wavefunctions with the same total energy). For example, in Q1, some students incorrectly chose option (c) as a correct answer. The question was given as an in-class clicker question to 17 students in a junior/senior level quantum mechanics course. The students first answered the question individually and then discussed the question in small groups and answered the question again. In Q1, when answering individually, 35% of the students selected option (3) as a correct answer. After group discussion, 24% of the students chose option (c) as a correct answer, which implies that the group discussion led to fewer students selecting the correct answer. In Q1, the first excited state for a system of three identical spinless bosons in a one-dimensional infinite square well is  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}[\psi_1(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_2(x_3) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_2(x_2)\psi_1(x_3) + \psi_2(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_1(x_3)]$ . This is the only first-excited state of the three-particle bosonic system and therefore, has a degeneracy of 1. During the interviews, some students incorrectly claimed that the number of terms in the many-particle first-excited state wavefunction determine the degeneracy of the many-particle state. However, in Q1, the three terms in the first-excited state of the three-particle bosonic system are the terms in the completely symmetric many-particle first-excited state wavefunction and not three distinct many-particle states with the same energy. For a system of three identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable particles, the many-particle states  $\psi_1(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_2(x_3), \psi_1(x_1)\psi_2(x_2)\psi_1(x_3)$ , and  $\psi_2(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_1(x_3)$  are distinct many-particle states with the same energy. Thus, the degeneracy of the many-particle energy spectrum for a system of three identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable is three when two of the particles are in the state  $\psi_1$  and one particle is in the state  $\psi_2$ . Some students struggled to differentiate distinctly different many-particle states for a system of indistinguishable particles from a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable and could not determine the degeneracy of the many-particle system with a given total energy.

# 12.4.3 Incorrectly adding (as opposed to multiplying) the number of ways to arrange the particles in the states with a given energy to the number of ways to arrange the particles in various single-particle energy states with a different energy

Some students argued that the number of distinct many-particle states is the sum of the number of ways to arrange each particle. For example, in Q3(b), one interviewed student claimed that the number of distinct seven-particle states for a system of identical bosons is  $4 \cdot 3 + 7 \cdot 4$ . He incorrectly reasoned that "in the lowest energy states, there are four states for the three bosons. And in the first-excited (energy) states, there are seven states for the four bosons. For the bosons in the lowest energy states, there are four states for each boson, so there are  $4 \cdot 3$  ways to arrange them. For the bosons in the first-excited (energy) states, there are seven states for each boson. That makes  $7 \cdot 4$  ways to arrange those bosons. So, in total, we get  $4 \cdot 3 + 7 \cdot 4 = 40$  (distinct seven-particle states)." This student made several mistakes including treating the bosons as distinguishable particles, but also incorrectly added the number of ways to arrange each particle.

Some students correctly found the number of arrangements among the degenerate singleparticle states with the same energy, but then incorrectly added the total number of arrangements of the particles in the lowest and first-excited energy states. For example, in Q3(a), one interviewed student correctly determined that the number of ways to arrange the identical fermions in the lowest energy state is  $\binom{4}{3}$  and also correctly determined that the number of ways to arrange the identical fermions in the first-excited energy states is  $\binom{7}{4}$ . However, this student then incorrectly stated that "the total number of (distinct seven-particle) states is the sum of ones from the lowest energy and the first-excited state (energy). So the answer is 4 choose 3 plus 7 choose 4." After evaluating the expression, he determined the number of distinct seven-particle states in Q3(a) to be 4 + 35 = 39.

These interviewed students and others with this type of reasoning struggled to realize that one should multiply the number of ways to arrange each identical particle when determining the number of distinct many-particle states.

#### 12.4.4 Not taking into account the constraints on the many-particle system

In Q2 and Q3, many students struggled to realize that the total number of particles in each single-particle state is given and that one must determine the number of distinct many-particle states consistent with the given constraints. For example, in Q3, many students determined the number of ways to arrange the seven identical particles among the eleven total single-particle states. The two most common incorrect responses for students with this type of difficulty were  $\binom{11}{7}$  distinct seven-particle states for a system of identical fermions or bosons and  $11^7$  distinct seven-particle states for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable.

In Q1 (a), the answer  $\binom{11}{7}$  would be the correct number of distinct seven-particle states for a system of identical fermions if there were no energy constraints on the system. However, since the energy of the system is such that three particles are in the lowest energy states and four particles are in the first-excited states, one must only count states that satisfy this constraint.

In Q1(c), the students who incorrectly claimed that there are  $11^7$  distinct seven-particle states for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable were determining the number of distinct many-particle states correctly for a system with no constraint on the number of particles in different single-particle states with the same energy. They incorrectly claimed that there are 11 single-particle states available to each particle.

#### 12.4.5 Memorization of formulas rather than using systematic reasoning

Many interviewed students attempted to recall the formula (Eq. 12.2, 12.5, or 12.8) for determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a given system of identical particles rather than using systematic reasoning to generate it. Often times students would omit at least one of the terms in the formulas or did not have the appropriate symbols in the appropriate place in the formula. For example, common mistakes in Q3(c) were to use the expression  $\prod_n d_n^{N_n}$  or  $N! \prod_n d_n^{N_n}$  instead of the correct expression given in Eq. 12.8. Other students switched the number of degenerate single-particle states and the number of particles with the specified degenerate energy in Eq. 12.8. For example, in Q3(c), some students incorrectly wrote the formula for determining the number of distinct many-particle states in terms of  $N_n^{d_n}$  as opposed to  $d_n^{N_n}$  in Eq. 12.8.

In some cases, students recalled a correct formula but used it for the incorrect system of identical particles. For example, some students correctly recalled Eq. 12.2, but used it to calculate the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical bosons.

Moreover, some students who recalled a formula correctly did not use it correctly. During the interview and on written responses after traditional lecture-based instruction, students with this type of difficulty often struggled to correctly recognize the meaning of each symbol in the equation. For example, in Q3, some students used the total number of particles N in the formulas for  $N_n$  instead of the occupation number for the particles in the single-particle states with a given energy  $E_n$ .

#### 12.4.6 Difficulty accounting for the indistinguishability of the identical particles

Some students struggled to account for the fact that for a system of identical fermions or bosons, the identical particles are indistinguishable. Below, we discuss student difficulties in determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of indistinguishable particles in which students incorrectly determined the number of ways to arrange the identical particles among the degenerate single-particle states consistent with the constraints on the number of particles with each single-particle energy.

In Q3, some students determined the number of distinct seven-particle states by calculating the number of ways to choose the particles to occupy the lowest energy states and the first-excited energy states. For example, in Q3, for both a system of identical fermions and bosons, one interviewed student claimed that "we have seven identical particles. Three must go in the lowest energy states and four must go in the first-excited energy states. So there are 7 choose 3 different combinations for the lowest energy (states) and 7 choose 4 combinations for the first-excited (energy) states." He then jotted down that there are  $\binom{7}{3}\binom{7}{4}$  distinct seven-particle states in Q3 for both a system of identical fermions and bosons. In Q3, after traditional lecture-based instruction, some students wrote that there are  $\binom{7}{3}\binom{4}{4} = \binom{7}{3} \cdot 1$ distinct seven-particle states. Students with this type of reasoning were making two mistakes. First, they were treating the indistinguishable fermions and bosons as distinguishable particles by first choosing three of the seven indistinguishable particles to place in the lowest energy single-particle state and then determining which of the four particles to place into the first-excited energy single-particle states. Second, they determined the number of ways to choose the particles to be placed in the lowest and first-excited energy single-particle states, but they did not determine the number of ways these particles can be distinctly arranged among the four-fold degenerate lowest energy states or the seven-fold degenerate first-excited energy states.

Many students struggled with the fact that there are constraints on the number of particles with each single-particle energy is fixed and that one must only determine distinct many-particle states that satisfy the specified arrangement given in the problem. In particular, since there is degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum, one must make sure that the single-particle states with the same energy have the appropriate number of particles in addition to determining the number of ways these identical particles can be arranged among these degenerate single-particle states. When determining the number of distinct manyparticle states for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable, one must determine the number of arrangements of the specified number of identical particles among the degenerate single-particle states. However, for a system of indistinguishable particles, choosing different particles to be placed in the different single-particle states does not make up a distinctly different many-particle state.

# 12.5 METHODOLOGY FOR THE DEVELOPMENT AND VALIDATION OF THE QUILT

# 12.5.1 Development and Validation of the QuILT

Based upon our research of student difficulties with fundamental concepts with systems of identical particles, we developed a QuILT that attempts to build a consistent and coherent knowledge structure while at the same time addressing the common student difficulties. The development and structure of the QuILT was inspired by several influential learning theories. In particular, the QuILT strives to incorporate Vygotsky's zone of proximal development (ZPD) [49], Bransford and Schwartz's preparation for future learning (PFL) framework [50], and Piaget's "optimal mismatch" [51].

The QuILT is inspired by Vygotsky's ZPD in that it strives to give the students the requisite knowledge and skill sets by providing students with appropriate scaffolding. The desired tasks, which the students were often unable to perform successfully at the onset of the QuILT, are addressed using a guided inquiry-based approach to build the students' knowledge to the point that they develop self-reliance and are able to successfully complete the same task on their own after working through the QuILT.

Additionally, the QuILT strives to incorporate Bransford and Schwartz's PFL framework with a special focus on instruction that is both innovative and efficient. They view innovation and efficiency as two orthogonal components of instruction that must be balanced for effective instruction. One interpretation of this framework is that innovation refers to presenting students with novel tasks that are just beyond their current understanding that allow them to grow and strive for more robust content knowledge. Efficiency has been viewed as a characteristic of instruction that allows the students to practice what they are learning to enable them to become skilled and develop a functional understanding of the material. The framework suggests that instruction should attend to both aspects. The concern is that if instruction only focuses on one of these aspects there is danger that the students will become disconnected when instruction is too advanced beyond their current state (the instruction is too innovative without allowing for efficiency to develop) or when the instruction focuses too much on rote memorization and procedural redundancy (the instruction is too efficient without the creative nature associated with innovation).

Finally, the QuILT was developed with Piaget's "optimal mismatch" as a guiding principle. The key idea behind Piaget's "optimal mismatch" is to allow students to discover their mistakes on their own and correct the inconsistencies in their own knowledge structures. To achieve this, the QuILT strives to scaffold student learning using a guided inquiry-based approach which focuses on all the necessary skills and concepts to help the students develop a functional understanding of a system of identical particles. It also addresses and helps students reconcile many of the common difficulties students have with this topic. In particular, the QuILT incorporates hypothetical student conversations and sets of inquiry-based sequences designed to help them realize inconsistencies in their prior knowledge, and provides scaffolding to help students resolve these inconsistencies.

The development of the QuILT was also guided by a cognitive task analysis [52] from both an expert perspective and a novice perspective which consisted of all the requisite knowledge and skills necessary for a functional understanding of a system of identical particles. The initial cognitive task analysis was conducted from an expert perspective in which the researchers outlined the required knowledge and skills and the order in which they are useful in solving problems. This cognitive task analysis was iterated with members of the physics faculty. However, in an effort of determine if there are additional areas students may struggle with that are not predicted by the experts (expert blindspot), we conducted the student interviews. The cognitive task analysis was then expanded to include these concepts or tasks in which students needed additional scaffolding support.

The QuILT was iterated many times among the three researchers and at several points during the development it was iterated with three physics faculty members at the University of Pittsburgh to ensure that the content was appropriate and they agreed with the wording. During this cyclical iterative process, faculty members provided feedback regarding the current version of the QuILT that was incorporated or addressed in the next version of the QuILT. Once it was agreed upon by the faculty that the content was clear and correct, the QuILT was administered to 14 graduate students in "think aloud" interviews to ensure that the wording was unambiguous, the scaffolding was effective, and to further investigate any student difficulties. During these semi-structured interviews, the students worked through the QuILT and provided their rationale for each question in the pretest, the guided inquirybased tutorial, and the posttest. The students were not interrupted as they answered the questions and worked through the tutorial. They were asked follow up questions or asked to clarify any unclear statements only upon completion of the pretest, the entire section of the tutorial focusing on the issues discussed here, or the posttest. After each interview, the student's responses were analyzed to measure the effectiveness of the tutorial and determined whether there were any necessary changes to be made to the QuILT. These changes were incorporated in subsequent versions of the QuILT and in subsequent interviews. During each step in the cyclically iterative process, the QuILT was adjusted to incorporate the faculty suggestions as well as the students' feedback and responses to help students with the common difficulties and improve the ability of the students to build a consistent and coherent knowledge structure. After it was deemed successful, the QuILT was next administered to students in various advanced quantum mechanics courses.

# 12.5.2 Structure of the QuILT

The QuILT strives to transform the students into active learners by employing an inquirybased approach which requires the students to build their own knowledge structure by answering questions, analyzing the validity of given statements, and reflecting upon what they have learned. The QuILT consists of three parts: the pretest, a guided inquiry-based tutorial, and the posttest. The pretest is administered to the students after traditional, lecture-based instruction covering systems of identical particles. The pretest is administered in class during which the students completed it individually with no additional resources other than what is provided in the pretest itself. After completing the pretest, they are given the tutorial and encouraged to work together in small groups in class. The tutorial can be used to guide in-class discussion. The tutorial can also be administered as a self-paced learning tool that the students work on as part of their weekly homework assignment. Upon completion, the students submit the tutorial for grading and are then administered the posttest. The posttest is given in class as an individual assessment in which the students are not permitted any additional resources beyond what is provided in the posttest.

The QuILT incorporates guided inquiry-based learning sequences which consist of several related questions, each building upon the previous question(s), that require the students to take a stand and actively engage with the learning process. The QuILT also includes hypothetical student conversations in which the students must analyze each hypothetical student's statement to determine whether they are correct and explain why they agree or disagree with each student. Many of the common student difficulties were used as a guide when constructing these hypothetical conversations and inquiry-based sequences with the goal being that students would identify any inconsistency in their reasoning and then use the provided support to reconcile these inconsistencies. For example, there are a number of hypothetical student conversations in which one or more students make statements reflecting these common difficulties and provide incorrect reasoning mirroring those given by actual students. Other students in these hypothetical conversations disagree with their incorrect reasoning and provide correct reasoning and often note an issue with the incorrect statement(s). As the students work through the QuILT, they must consider each student's argument and reflect upon their own reasoning in order to determine which student(s) are correct. Similarly, the guided inquiry-based sequences often include portions that strive to present the students with a contradiction between the answer to the questions in the sequence and their prior knowledge that they must then reconcile. Checkpoints are provided at the end of each section that allow the students to go back and reconcile any remaining difference between the correct reasoning and their own reasoning before moving on the next section.

### 12.5.3 Addressing Student Difficulties

In the guided inquiry-based learning sequences in the QuILT, students actively engage with examples focusing on concepts in a given situation, e.g., how to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for a system with degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and a fixed number of particles in each group of degenerate single-particle states with a certain energy. In particular, the QuILT strives to help students develop a systematic approach for determining the number of many-particle states for a system of identical particles. In the QuILT, students consider the systems of identical particles in the following cases: (1) indistinguishable fermions, (2) indistinguishable bosons, and (3) identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable. We begin with the following example that is part of a guided inquiry-based sequence students engage with in the QuILT.

Q4. Suppose that a system with ten single-particle states has 4 particles. The degeneracy of the lowest single-particle stationary state with energy  $E_1$  is  $d_1 = 4$  and the degeneracy of the first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$  is  $d_2 = 6$ . If the total energy of the system is such that 2 particles are in the lowest energy states and 2 particles are in the first-excited states, what is the number of distinct four-particle states Q(2,2) corresponding to this particular arrangement (2,2):

- (a) if the particles are indistinguishable fermions?
- (b) if the particles are indistinguishable bosons?
- (c) if the identical particles can be treated as distinguishable?

In Q4(a), for a system of indistinguishable fermions, there are  $\begin{pmatrix} 4\\ 2 \end{pmatrix} \cdot \begin{pmatrix} 6\\ 2 \end{pmatrix} = 6 \times 15 = 90$ distinct four-particle states. In Q4(b), for a system of indistinguishable bosons, there are  $\begin{pmatrix} 4+2-1\\ 2 \end{pmatrix} \cdot \begin{pmatrix} 6+2-1\\ 2 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 5\\ 2 \end{pmatrix} \cdot \begin{pmatrix} 7\\ 2 \end{pmatrix} = 10 \times 21 = 210$  distinct four-particle states. In Q4(c), for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable, there are  $\begin{bmatrix} 4\\ 2 \end{pmatrix} \cdot 4^2 \begin{bmatrix} 4-2\\ 2 \end{pmatrix} \cdot 6^2 = 96 \times 36 = 3456$  distinct four-particle states.

Below, we discuss how this guided inquiry-based sequence strives to provided scaffolding support intended to help students with these concepts involved in determining the number of distinct many-particle states and address some of the common difficulties.

Helping students recognize that two fermions cannot occupy the same singleparticle state: Students begin by working through several guided inquiry-based learning sequences focusing on the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical fermions. One of these guided inquiry-based sequences in the QuILT strives to help them identify that any arrangement in which two or more fermions occupy the same single-particle state is not possible for a system of identical fermions.

Helping students realize that one should multiply (not add) the number of

ways to arrange the identical particles in different single-particle states: Another guided inquiry-based learning sequence aims to help students do sensemaking of the combinatorics in this quantum physics context and realize that one should multiply the number of ways to arrange the identical particles in different groups of states with the same singleparticle energies (e.g., the ground and first-excited energies). In order to help students reflect upon relevant issues, the following is a hypothetical student conversation regarding whether one should add or multiply the number of arrangements of the identical fermions in the lowest energy states and the first-excited energy states in Q4(a). After considering the validity of each statement, the students must explain why they agree or disagree with each student: **Student 1:** Since there are 6 ways to arrange two indistinguishable fermions among the four degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_1$  and 15 ways to arrange two indistinguishable fermions among the six degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_2$ , there are a total of 6 + 15 = 21 distinct four-particle states corresponding to the arrangement of two fermions in the lowest energy states and two fermions in the first-excited energy states.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. The total number of distinct four-particle states Q(2,2) corresponding to the arrangement of two fermions in the lowest energy states and two fermions in the first-excited energy states is the product of the number of ways to arrange the indistinguishable fermions in the four degenerate states with energy  $E_1$  and the six degenerate states with energy  $E_2$ , not the sum. The number of distinct four-particle states corresponding to the arrangement of two fermions in the lowest energy states and two fermions in the first-excited energy states is the product of the number of distinct four-particle states corresponding to the arrangement of two fermions in the lowest energy states and two fermions in the first-excited energy states for the system is  $6 \times 15 = 90$ .

Student 1 is incorrect and Student 2 is correct in the preceding conversation. Students are provided further scaffolding that strives to help them learn that the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles is expressed as the product (as opposed to the sum) of the number of ways to arrange the particles in the lowest energy states and the first-excited energy states.

Helping students realize that one must be careful to determine the manyparticle states consistent with the constraints on the number of particles in single-particle states with a given energy: For a system with constraints on the number of particles in single-particle states with a given energy, one must ensure that this energy constraint is satisfied when determining the number of distinct many-particle states. The following is a hypothetical student conversation regarding Q4 that focuses on arranging the particles such that the number of particles in single-particle states with a given energy is consistent with the given constraint. After reflecting upon each statement in the hypothetical conversation, the students must explain why they agree or disagree with each student:

**Student 1:** In the given example, since the lowest energy single-particle states with energy  $E_1$  have degeneracy  $d_1 = 4$  and the degeneracy of the first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$  is  $d_2 = 6$ , there are a total of 10 available single-particle states. We must determine all the permutations of the four particles among the 10 single-particle states.

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1 only in the case in which there is no constraint on the total energy of the system. However, in this example, the permutations of the four particles must be consistent with the fixed total energy of the system. Therefore, only two particles with energy  $E_1$  and two particles with energy  $E_2$  are permitted.

Student 1 is incorrect and Student 2 is correct, since the only many-particle states that should be counted are those with the specified total energy and the arrangement stated in Q4. The students are provided further scaffolding aimed at helping them determine the number of ways to arrange the particles in different single-particle states consistent with the given arrangement and total energy of the many-particle system.

# 12.6 EVALUATION OF THE QUILT

Once the researchers determined that the QuILT was successful in one-on-one implementation using a think-aloud protocol, it was administered in graduate and upper-level undergraduate classes. Both undergraduate and graduate students were given a pretest after traditional instruction in relevant concepts for constructing the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles before working through the tutorial. The pretests were not returned to the students after grading. The undergraduates worked through the tutorial in class for two days and were asked to work on the remainder of the

Table 47: Average pretest and posttest scores for Q2 and Q3 for the given system on the pretest and posttest for undergraduates (number of students N = 25) and graduate students (N = 30).

Question	Type of Particle	Graduate		Undergraduate	
		Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$	Pre (%)	Post $(\%)$
		(number of students)	(number of students)	(number of students)	(number of students)
Q2	Fermions	-	93 (30)	46 (13)	83 (12)
	Bosons	-	64(30)	34 (13)	74 (12)
	Distinguishable	-	61 (30)	20 (13)	64(12)
Q3	Fermions	8 (30)	-	15 (12)	85 (13)
	Bosons	4 (30)	-	2 (12)	92(13)
	Distinguishable	10 (30)	-	8 (12)	80 (13)

tutorial as homework. The graduate students were given the tutorial as their only homework assignment for the week. After working through and submitting the completed tutorial, both groups were given the posttest in class. Students were given enough time in class to work through the pretest and posttest.

The QuILT was administered to 30 graduate students in one year of a second semester graduate level QM course and to 25 undergraduate students over two years in a second semester upper-level undergraduate QM course. There were 12 undergraduate students in the first year of the study and 13 undergraduate students in the second year of the study. In Year 1, both the undergraduates and graduate students were given question Q3 on the pretest and Q2 on the posttest. In Year 2, the undergraduate students were given question Q2 on the pretest and Q3 on the posttest. Q2 and Q3 were intended to be similar questions with minor changes in the number of identical particles and degenerate single-particle states in the two energy levels.

Overall, there was a significant improvement in the student performance on the posttest questions compared to the pretest questions. Table 47 summarizes the student performance on questions Q2 and Q3. In particular, over 80% of the undergraduates and over 90% of the graduate students correctly identified that no system of identical fermions is possible if

there are more fermions than available single-particle states in Q2 on the posttest in Year 1. The graduate students scored 64% on the posttest for a system of identical bosons in questions Q2. The undergraduate students scored over 74% on the posttest for a system of identical bosons in questions Q2 and Q3. The results are encouraging and suggest that the QuILT is effective in helping students determine the number of distinct many-particle states for systems of identical fermions or bosons when the total energy of the system is fixed and there is degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum.

#### 12.7 SUMMARY

Investigation of students' understanding of a system of identical particles helped to uncover many common student difficulties that were used as a guide to develop a research-validated QuILT that strives to help students learn how to determine the number of distinct manyparticle states for a system of identical particles when there is degeneracy in the singleparticle energy spectrum and constraints on the number of particles in different singleparticle states with a certain energy. Many of the student difficulties discussed here may be attributed in part to students' bounded rationality in that they are limited in their cognitive resources since they are still developing expertise in these concepts [47]. Since the paradigm of QM is novel, these issues become critical. The QuILT strives to place the students in the role of active learners while providing an appropriate level of scaffolding through a guided inquiry-based approach. The results show that the QuILT is effective in improving students' understanding of concepts necessary for determining the number of distinct manyparticle states for a system of identical particles with degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and constraints on the number of particles in different single-particle states with a certain energy.

# 12.8 ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the NSF for award PHY-1505460. We are also thankful to members of the Department of Physics and Astronomy at the University of Pittsburgh, especially R. P. Devaty. Additionally, we thank the students who helped with the investigation, including those who were interviewed.

### **Chapter References**

- [1] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. 69, 885 (2001).
- [2] C. Singh, Student understanding of quantum mechanics at the beginning of graduate instruction, Am. J. Phys. 76, 277 (2008).
- [3] D. Zollman, N. S. Rebello, and K. Hogg, Quantum mechanics for everyone: hands-on activities integrated with technology, Am. J. Phys. 70, 252 (2002).
- [4] M. Wittmann, R. Steinberg, and E. Redish, Investigating student understanding of quantum physics: Spontaneous models of conductivity, Am.J. Phys. 70, 218 (2002).
- [5] A. Kohnle et al., A new introductory quantum mechanics curriculum, Eur. J. Phys. 35, 015001 (2014).
- [6] A. Kohnle et al., Developing and evaluating animations for teaching quantum mechanics concepts, Eur. J. Phys. 31, 1441 (2010).
- [7] P. Jolly, D. Zollman, S. Rebello and A. Dimitrova, Visualizing potential energy diagrams, Am. J. Phys. 66, 57 (1998).
- [8] E. Benitez Rodriguez, L. M. Arevalo Aguilar, and E. Piceno Martinez, A full quantum analysis of the Stern–Gerlach experiment using the evolution operator method: analyzing current issues in teaching quantum mechanics, Eur. J. Phys. **38**, (2017).
- [9] A. Maries, R. Sayer, and C. Singh, Investigating transfer of learning in advanced quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD, edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015), pp. 207-210, http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.047.
- [10] C. Singh, E. Marshman, Analogous patterns of student reasoning difficulties in introductory physics and upper-level quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR, edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, and D. Jones (2014), pp. 46-49 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.inv.010.
- [11] S. Siddiqui and C. Singh, Surveying instructors' attitudes and approaches to teaching quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 297 (2010).

- [12] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics in one spatial dimension, Am. J. Phys. 80, 252 (2012).
- [13] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Surveying students' understanding of quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1289, 301 (2010).
- [14] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Cognitive issues in learning advanced physics: An example from quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 1179, 63 (2009).
- [15] S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Categorization of quantum mechanics problems by professors and students, Euro. J. Phys. 31, 57 (2010).
- [16] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Framework for understanding the patterns of student difficulties in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020119 (2015).
- [17] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum states while translating state vectors in Dirac notation to wave functions in position and momentum representations, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015) pp. 211-214 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.048.
- [18] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating student difficulties with time dependence of expectation values in quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2014) pp. 245 http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.049.
- [19] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Students' Understanding of Stern Gerlach Experiment, AIP Conference Proceedings 1179, 309 (2009), http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3266744.
- [20] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Review of student difficulties in upper-level quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 11, 020117 (2015).
- [21] C. Singh, Transfer of learning in quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 790, 23 (2005), http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.2084692.
- [22] C. Singh, Student difficulties with quantum mechanics formalism, AIP Conference Proceedings 883, 185 (2007).
- [23] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, The effect of giving explicit incentives to correct mistakes on subsequent problem solving in quantum mechanics, in *Proceedings of the 2015 Physics Education Research Conference*, College Park, MD edited by A. Churukian, D. Jones, and L. Ding (2015) pp. 67-70. http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2015.pr.012.
- [24] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Investigating student difficulties with Dirac notation, in *Proceedings of the 2013 Physics Education Research Conference*, Portland, OR edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2014) pp. 345-348, http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2013.pr.074.

- [25] A. J. Mason and C. Singh, Do advanced students learn from their mistakes without explicit intervention?, Am. J. Phys. **78**, 760 (2010).
- [26] C. Singh, M. Belloni, and W. Christian, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics, Physics Today 59, 43 (2006).
- [27] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics via the Stern-Gerlach experiment, Am. J. Phys. 79, 499 (2011).
- [28] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: I. Investigation of difficulties, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8, 010117 (2012).
- [29] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving students' understanding of quantum measurement: II. Development of research-based learning tools, Phys. Rev. ST PER 8, 010118 (2012).
- [30] G. Zhu and C. Singh, Improving student understanding of addition of angular momentum in quantum mechanics, Phys. Rev. ST PER 9, 010101 (2013).
- [31] C. Singh and G. Zhu, Improving students' understanding of quantum mechanics by using peer instruction tools, AIP Conference Proceedings 1413, 77 (2012), http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.3679998.
- [32] C. Singh, Assessing and improving student understanding of quantum mechanics, AIP Conference Proceedings 818, 69 (2006), http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.22177025.
- [33] C. Singh, Helping students learn quantum mechanics for quantum computing, AIP Conference Proceedings 883, 42 (2007), http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.2508687.
- [34] B. Brown, A. Mason, and C. Singh, Improving performance in quantum mechanics with explicit incentives to correct mistakes, Phys. Rev. PER **12**, 010121 (2016).
- [35] C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom for the strong and weak field Zeeman effect *Eur. J. Phys.* **39**, 045701 (2018).
- [36] C. Keebaugh, E. Marshman and C. Singh, Investigating and addressing student difficulties with a good basis for finding perturbative corrections in the context of degenerate perturbation theory, *Eur. J. Phys.* **39**, 055701 (2018).
- [37] C. Singh, Interactive learning tutorials on quantum mechanics, Am. J. Phys. **76**, 400 (2008).
- [38] S. DeVore and C. Singh, Development of an interactive tutorial on quantum key distribution, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference*, Minneapolis, MN edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2015) pp. 59-62, http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.011.

- [39] C. Singh, E. Marshman, Developing an interactive tutorial on a Mach-Zehnder interferometer with single photons, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference*, Minneapolis, MN edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2015) p. 59-62, http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.056.
- [40] E. Marshman and C. Singh, Interactive tutorial to improve student understanding of single photon experiments involving a Mach-Zehnder interferometer, Eur. J. Phys. 37, 024001 (2016).
- [41] C. Singh and E. Marshman, Developing an interactive tutorial on a quantum eraser, in *Proceedings of the 2014 Physics Education Research Conference*, Minneapolis, MN edited by P. Engelhardt, A. Churukian, D. Jones (2015) pp. 345-348, http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2014.pr.040.
- [42] R. Sayer, A. Maries and C. Singh, A quantum interactive learning tutorial on the doubleslit experiment to improve student understanding of quantum mechanics, Phys Rev PER 13, 010123 (2017).
- [43] D. Hammer, A. Elby, R.E. Scherr, and E. F. Redish, Resources, framing, and transfer, in *Transfer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age Publishing, Greenwich, 2005), pp. 89–120.
- [44] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin, and C. Singh, The impact of students' epistemological framing on a task requiring representational consistency, in *Proceedings of the 2016 Physics Education Research Conference*, Sacramento, CA, edited by D. Jones, L. Ding, and A. Traxler (2016) pp. 212-215, http://dx.doi.org/10.1119/perc.2016.pr.048.
- [45] A. Maries, S. Y. Lin and C. Singh, Challenges in designing appropriate scaffolding to improve students' representational consistency: The case of a Gauss's law problem, Phys. Rev. PER 13, 020103 (2017).
- [46] J. Li and C. Singh, Students' difficulties with equations involving circuit elements, AIP Conference Proceedings 1413, 243 (2012).
- [47] H. Simon, Bounded rationality and organizational learning, Organization Science 2 (1), 125–134 (1991).
- [48] J. Sweller, Cognitive load theory, learning difficulty, and instructional design, *Learning and Instruction* Vol. 4, pp. 295-312 (1994).
- [49] L.S. Vygotsky, Mind in society: The development of higher psychological processes. (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 1978)
- [50] D. Schwartz, J. Bransford, and D. Sears, "Efficiency and innovation in transfer," in *Transfer of learning from a modern multidisciplinary perspective*, edited by J. Mestre (Information Age, Greenwich, 2005), pp.1-51.
- [51] J. Piaget, Success and Understanding. (Harvard University Press, Cambridge, 1978).

- [52] C. Wieman, Comparative cognitive task analyses of experimental science and instructional laboratory courses, The Physics Teacher 53, 349 (2015).
- [53] E. Marshman, R. Sayer, C. Henderson and C. Singh, Contrasting grading approaches in introductory physics and quantum mechanics: The case of graduate teaching assistants, Phys. Rev. PER 13 010120 (2017).
#### 13.0 FUTURE OUTLOOK

The study on investigating and improving student difficulties with Degenerate Perturbation Theory was only carried out in the context of time-independent perturbation theory. The study can be extended to include Time-Dependent Perturbation Theory (TDPT). In this case, a time-dependent potential energy allows for transitions to occur between different unperturbed energy levels if the time-dependent perturbation acts for a certain time. One application of TDPT is in the emission or absorption of electromagnetic radiation by an atom.

The study on investigating and improving student difficulties with a System of Identical Particles focused on writing the many-particle stationary state wavefunction and counting the number of distinct many-particle states for a system of identical particles. This study can be extended to focus on additional concepts in quantum statistical mechanics. In particular, at finite temperatures, one can investigate student difficulties in determining the most probable configuration, the density of states, the Maxwell-Boltzmann distribution, the Fermi-Dirac distribution, and the Bose-Einstein distribution.

#### APPENDIX A

## DEGENERATE PERTURBATION THEORY QUANTUM INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL

#### A.1 DEGENERATE PERTURBATION THEORY PRETEST/POSTTEST

## Degenerate Perturbation Theory Pretest/Posttest

NOTE : For the matrix representation of a Hermitian operator  $\hat{Q}$  in a given basis, we will use "=" or "is equal to" instead of "=" or "is represented by" as in the notation below

$$\hat{Q} = \begin{pmatrix} Q_{11} & Q_{12} & Q_{13} \\ Q_{21} & Q_{22} & Q_{23} \\ Q_{31} & Q_{32} & Q_{33} \end{pmatrix}$$
 is equivalent to  $\hat{Q} \doteq \begin{pmatrix} Q_{11} & Q_{12} & Q_{13} \\ Q_{21} & Q_{22} & Q_{23} \\ Q_{31} & Q_{32} & Q_{33} \end{pmatrix}$ 

with  $Q_{ij} = (Q_{ji})^*$ . Here \* denotes the complex conjugate.

The Hamiltonian of the hydrogen atom placed in an external magnetic field is

$$\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO} + \hat{H}'_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$$
(A.1)

in which (all notations are standard)

•  $\hat{H}^0 = \frac{\hat{p}^2}{2m} - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0} \left(\frac{1}{r}\right)$  only accounts for the interaction of the electron with the nucleus via Coulomb attraction

- $\hat{H}'_r = -\frac{\hat{p}^4}{8m^3c^2}$  is the relativistic correction term
- $\hat{H}'_{SO} = \frac{e^2}{8\pi\epsilon_0} \frac{1}{r^3} \vec{S} \cdot \vec{L}$  is the spin-orbit interaction term
- $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_{SO} + \hat{H}'_r$  is the fine structure term
- $\hat{H}'_Z = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$  is the Zeeman term.

The unperturbed energy for the hydrogen atom with  $\hat{H}^0$  only is  $-\frac{13.6 \text{ eV}}{n^2}$  for a given value of n.

- \* We will use the following notations interchangeably to write states in the uncoupled representation (in which basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}^2$ ,  $\hat{S}^2$ ,  $\hat{L}_Z$ , and  $\hat{S}_Z$ ) with a given set of quantum numbers (notation for quantum numbers is standard):
  - $|n \ l \ s \ m_l \ m_s \rangle$
  - $|l, m_l\rangle|s, m_s\rangle$  (if n is fixed)
  - $|l, m_l, m_s\rangle$  (if n and s are fixed)

\* 
$$\vec{J} = \vec{L} + \vec{S}$$

- \* We will use the following notations interchangeably to write states in the coupled representation (in which basis vectors are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}^2$ ,  $\hat{S}^2$ ,  $\hat{J}^2$ , and  $\hat{J}_Z$ ) with a given set of quantum numbers (notation for quantum numbers is standard):
  - $|n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j \rangle$
  - $|l, s, j, m_j\rangle$  (if n is fixed)
  - $|l, j, m_j\rangle$  (if n and s are fixed)
- \* Assume that for all questions that follow, the radial part of the basis corresponds to  $R_{nl}(r)$ , found by solving the radial part of the time-independent Schrödinger equation for the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ .
- \* Assume that for all cases, the principal quantum number is fixed to n = 2 and the spin quantum number is fixed to s = 1/2.

The following equations may be helpful (all notations are standard).

$$\hat{S}^{2}|s \ m_{s}\rangle = \hbar^{2}s(s+1)|s \ m_{s}\rangle \qquad \hat{S}_{z}|s \ m_{s}\rangle = \hbar m_{s}|s \ m_{s}\rangle$$
$$\hat{S}_{\pm}|s \ m_{s}\rangle = \hbar\sqrt{s(s+1) - m_{s}(m_{s} \pm 1))}|s \ m_{s} \pm 1\rangle$$
$$\hat{L}^{2}|l \ m_{l}\rangle = \hbar^{2}l(l+1)|l \ m_{l}\rangle \qquad \hat{L}_{z}|l \ m_{l}\rangle = \hbar m_{l}|l \ m_{l}\rangle$$
$$\hat{L}_{\pm}|l \ m_{l}\rangle = \hbar\sqrt{l(l+1) - m_{l}(m_{l} \pm 1))}|l \ m_{l} \pm 1\rangle$$
$$\vec{J} = \vec{L} + \vec{S}$$

$$\hat{J}^{2}|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_{j}\rangle = \hbar^{2}j(j+1)|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_{j}\rangle \qquad \hat{J}_{z}|l, \ s, \ j \ m_{j}\rangle = \hbar m_{j}|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_{j}\rangle$$

 $\hat{S}^{2}|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_{j}\rangle = \hbar^{2}s(s+1)|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_{j}\rangle \qquad \hat{L}^{2}|l, \ s, \ j \ m_{j}\rangle = \hbar^{2}l(l+1)|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_{j}\rangle$ 

$$\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2) = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_+ \hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_- \hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z \hat{S}_z$$

$$E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle$$

$$|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m\neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{(E_n^0 - E_m^0)} |\psi_m^0 \rangle$$

In the following table, the states for n = 2 are listed in the coupled representation (left), and each state in the coupled representation is given in terms of a linear combination of states in the uncoupled representation (right) using the Clebsch-Gordon table.

	Coupled Representation	Uncoupled Representation
	$ l,~j,~m_{j} angle$	$ l,\ m_l angle s,\ m_s angle$
$ \psi_1 angle$	$0, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$	$ 0, 0\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_2 angle$	$\left 0, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$\left 0, 0\right\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_3 angle$	$\left 1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\right\rangle$	$ 1, 1\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_4 angle$	$\left 1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{3}{2}\right\rangle$	$ 1, -1\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_5\rangle$	$\left 1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$\sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, 0\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle + \sqrt{\frac{1}{3}} 1, 1\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_6 angle$	$\left 1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$-\sqrt{\frac{1}{3}} 1, 0 angle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} ight angle + \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, 1 angle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2} ight angle$
$ \psi_7\rangle$	$\left 1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$\sqrt{\frac{1}{3}} 1, \ \overline{-1}\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \ \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle + \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, \ 0\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \ -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_8\rangle$	$\left 1, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$-\sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, -1\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle + \sqrt{\frac{1}{3}} 1, 0\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$

1. Evaluate the following matrix elements useful for the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , in which the states are written in the coupled representation  $|n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j\rangle$  (*C* is a constant to make the dimensions of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  that of energy). In order to receive credit you must show your work or explain your reasoning.

a.  $C\langle 2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\frac{1}{2}|(\vec{S}\cdot\vec{L})|2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ 

b. 
$$C\langle 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{3}{2} \frac{3}{2} | (\vec{S} \cdot \vec{L}) | 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{3}{2} - \frac{1}{2} \rangle$$

2. Evaluate the following matrix elements useful for the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , in which the states are written in the uncoupled representation  $|n \ l \ s \ m_l \ m_s \rangle$  (C is a constant to make the dimensions of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  that of energy). In order to receive credit you must show your work or explain your reasoning.

a.  $C\langle 2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}|(\vec{S}\cdot\vec{L})|2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}1\ \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ 

b.  $C\langle 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ 0 \ \frac{1}{2} | (\vec{S} \cdot \vec{L}) | 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ 1 \ -\frac{1}{2} \rangle$ 

3. Evaluate the following matrix elements useful for the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , in which the states are written in the coupled representation  $|n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j\rangle$  (*C* is a constant to make the dimensions of  $\hat{H}'_Z$  that of energy). In order to receive credit you must show your work or explain your reasoning.

a. 
$$C\langle\psi_3|(\hat{L}_z+2\hat{S}_z)|\psi_3\rangle = C\langle 2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}|(\hat{L}_z+2\hat{S}_z)|2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\rangle$$

b. 
$$C\langle \psi_5 | (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) | \psi_6 \rangle = C\langle 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{3}{2} \ \frac{1}{2} | (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) | 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{1}{2} \rangle$$

4. Evaluate the following matrix elements useful for the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , in which the states are written in the uncoupled representation  $|n \ l \ s \ m_l \ m_s \rangle$ , (C is a constant to make the dimensions of  $\hat{H}'_Z$  that of energy). In order to receive credit you must show your work or explain your reasoning.

a.  $C\langle 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ 0 \ \frac{1}{2} | (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) | 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ 0 \ \frac{1}{2} \rangle$ 

b.  $C\langle 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} | (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) | 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ -1 \ -\frac{1}{2} \rangle$ 

- 5. For each of the following operators in parts (a)-(j), circle <u>ALL</u> of the bases which make the operator diagonal in the n = 2 subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and explain your reasoning. Assume that for all cases the principal quantum number n = 2.
  - a. The unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ 
    - i. Coupled representation
    - ii. Uncoupled representation
    - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
    - iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
    - v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
  - b. Explain your reasoning.
  - c. The spin-orbit interaction term  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ 
    - i. Coupled representation
    - ii. Uncoupled representation
    - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
    - iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
    - v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
  - d. Explain your reasoning.

- e. The relativistic correction term  $\hat{H}'_r$ 
  - i. Coupled representation
  - ii. Uncoupled representation
  - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
- f. Explain your reasoning.

- g. The fine structure term  $\hat{H}_{fs}'=\hat{H}_r'+\hat{H}_{SO}'$ 
  - i. Coupled representation
  - ii. Uncoupled representation
  - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
- h. Explain your reasoning.

- i. The Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$ 
  - i. Coupled representation
  - ii. Uncoupled representation
  - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
- j. Explain your reasoning.

- 6. In parts (1)-(a) of the following questions, a perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  acts on a hydrogen atom with the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0}\left(\frac{1}{r}\right)$ . For each of the following perturbations, circle <u>ALL</u> of the representations that form a "good" basis and explain your reasoning. Assume that for all cases the principal quantum number is fixed to a particular value, e.g., n = 2. (*C* is a constant which makes the dimensions of  $\hat{H}'$  that of energy in each case.)
  - a.  $\hat{H}' = C\delta(r)$ 
    - i. Coupled representation
    - ii. Uncoupled representation
    - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
    - iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
    - v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
  - b. Explain your reasoning.

c. 
$$\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_r = -\frac{\hat{p}^4}{8m^3c^2}$$

- i. Coupled representation
- ii. Uncoupled representation
- iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
- d. Explain your reasoning.

e. 
$$\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{SO} = \left(\frac{e^2}{8\pi\epsilon_0}\right) \frac{1}{m^2 c^2 r^3} \vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$$

- i. Coupled representation
- ii. Uncoupled representation
- iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
- f. Explain your reasoning.

g.  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ 

- i. Coupled representation
- ii. Uncoupled representation
- iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
- h. Explain your reasoning.

- i.  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_Z = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$ 
  - i. Coupled representation
  - ii. Uncoupled representation
  - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
- j. Explain your reasoning.

- k.  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ , in which  $E'_Z \gg E'_{fs}$ 
  - i. Coupled representation
  - ii. Uncoupled representation
  - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
- l. Explain your reasoning.

- m.  $\hat{H}'=\hat{H}'_{fs}+\hat{H}'_{Z},$  in which  $E'_{fs}\gg E'_{Z}$ 
  - i. Coupled representation
  - ii. Uncoupled representation
  - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
- n. Explain your reasoning.

- o.  $\hat{H}'=\hat{H}'_{fs}+\hat{H}'_Z,$  in which  $E'_Z\approx E'_{fs}$ 
  - i. Coupled representation
  - ii. Uncoupled representation
  - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
- p. Explain your reasoning.

- 7. In a Hydrogen atom, for n = 2, what is the degeneracy due only to the Coulomb interaction between the electron and nucleus (without considering the effect of any perturbation)? Explain your answer.
- 8. Consider the strong field Zeeman effect  $(E'_Z \gg E'_{fs})$  in a hydrogen atom, for n = 2, (after accounting for the Zeeman term in the first step but not yet accounting for the fine structure term).
  - a. What are the first order corrections to the unperturbed energy  $E^0$  (after accounting for the Zeeman term in the first step but not yet accounting for the fine structure term)? You must show your reasoning to receive credit.
  - b. For n = 2, write down each of the states that correspond to each first order correction to the unperturbed energy  $E^0$  (after accounting for the Zeeman term in the first step but not yet accounting for the fine structure term). You must explain your answer to receive credit.
- 9. For n = 2, in the strong field Zeeman effect  $(E'_Z \gg E'_{fs})$  in a hydrogen atom, after accounting for the Zeeman perturbation (but not accounting for the fine structure term), the unperturbed energies including the Zeeman term are  $E^0_Z = E_2 + \mu_B B_{ext}(m_l + 2m_s)$ . Explain why you agree or disagree with the following student. (The basis is chosen to be  $|n \ l \ m_l \ m_s\rangle$ .)

**Student:** The off-diagonal matrix element  $\langle 2 \ 1 \ 1 \ -\frac{1}{2} | \frac{1}{2} (\hat{L}_+ \hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_- \hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z \hat{S}_z | 2 \ 1 \ -1 \ \frac{1}{2} \rangle$  is NON-ZERO.

10. Consider the unperturbed Hamiltonian

$$\hat{H}^0 = V_0 \begin{bmatrix} 3 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 3 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 7 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Write an example of a perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  in the same basis as  $\hat{H}^0$  such that for that  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , this basis does NOT form a "good" basis (so that one can use the same expressions that one uses in non-degenerate perturbation theory for perturbative corrections). Use  $\epsilon$  as a small parameter. In addition to writing the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix, you must explain your reasoning to receive full credit.

11. Consider the unperturbed Hamiltonian

$$\hat{H}^0 = V_0 \begin{bmatrix} 3 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 3 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 7 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Write an example of a perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  in the same basis as  $\hat{H}^0$  such that for that  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , this basis forms a "good" basis (so that one can use the same expressions that one uses in non-degenerate perturbation theory for perturbative corrections). Use  $\epsilon$  as a small parameter. In addition to writing the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix, you must explain your reasoning to receive full credit. 12. Given

$$\hat{H} = \hat{H}^{0} + \epsilon \hat{H}' = V_0 \begin{bmatrix} 2 & 0 & -2\epsilon \\ 0 & 2 - 2\epsilon & 0 \\ -2\epsilon & 0 & 3 + 3\epsilon \end{bmatrix} \quad (\epsilon \ll 1),$$

determine the first order corrections to the energies. In order to receive credit you must show your work or explain your reasoning.

13. Given

$$\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \epsilon \hat{H}' = V_0 \begin{bmatrix} 3 & \epsilon & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 2 & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & \epsilon & 2 \end{bmatrix} \qquad (\epsilon \ll 1),$$

determine the first order corrections to the energies. In order to receive credit you must show your work or explain your reasoning.

## A.2 BASICS OF DEGENERATE PERTURBATION THEORY - FINITE DIMENSIONAL SPACES TUTORIAL

Basics of Degenerate Perturbation Theory - Finite Dimensional Spaces

#### A.3 DEFINITION

For a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , a "good" basis consists of a set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  (keeping  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal everywhere).

• Once you have a "good" basis for a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , you can use the same expressions that you use in non-degenerate perturbation theory for the perturbative corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates.

## A.4 NOTES FOR THIS TUTORIAL ON DEGENERATE PERTURBATION THEORY:

- \* A Hermitian operator  $\hat{Q}$  must satisfy the property  $Q_{ij} = (Q_{ji})^*$ . Here \* denotes the complex conjugate.
- \* For the matrix representation of a Hermitian operator  $\hat{Q}$  in a given basis, we will use "=" or "is equal to" instead of "=" or "is represented by" as in the notation below

$$\hat{Q} = \begin{pmatrix} Q_{11} & Q_{12} & Q_{13} \\ Q_{21} & Q_{22} & Q_{23} \\ Q_{31} & Q_{32} & Q_{33} \end{pmatrix} \text{ is equivalent to } \hat{Q} \doteq \begin{pmatrix} Q_{11} & Q_{12} & Q_{13} \\ Q_{21} & Q_{22} & Q_{23} \\ Q_{31} & Q_{32} & Q_{33} \end{pmatrix}.$$

\* Since both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  correspond to physical observables,  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  must be Hermitian. For the matrix representations of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  in a given basis, we have

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} a & b & c \\ b^{*} & e & f \\ c^{*} & f^{*} & i \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} a' & b' & c' \\ b'^{*} & e' & f' \\ c'^{*} & f'^{*} & i' \end{pmatrix}.$$

\* In this tutorial, "degeneracy" denotes degeneracy in the energy eigenvalue spectrum, i.e., the fact that more than one distinct energy eigenstate can have the same energy eigenvalue. For example, if

$$\hat{H}^{0}|\psi_{a}\rangle = E_{1}|\psi_{a}\rangle$$
 and  $\hat{H}^{0}|\psi_{b}\rangle = E_{1}|\psi_{b}\rangle,$ 

 $|\psi_a\rangle$  and  $|\psi_b\rangle$  are degenerate eigenstates for the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  since they correspond to the same energy  $E_1$ .

- \* Assume that the initially chosen basis states  $\{|\psi_1^0\rangle, |\psi_2^0\rangle, |\psi_3^0\rangle\}$  are always eigenstates of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  whether or not they are "good" basis states for a given pair  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ .
- \* Assume that all basis states are orthonormal (normalized and orthogonal).

#### A.5 OBJECTIVES

#### Upon completion of this tutorial, you should be able to do the following:

- 1. For a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , describe why the expressions may fail for finding corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates from non-degenerate perturbation theory when there is degeneracy in the unperturbed energy if the basis states are not chosen correctly.
  - a. For a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , describe the problem that may occur when the expressions from non-degenerate perturbation theory are used if the basis states are not chosen carefully and how the problem can be addressed by choosing a "good" basis.
  - b. Identify the degenerate subspace of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ .
  - c. Show that the off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  must be zero in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when "good" basis states are chosen.
- 2. For a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , determine "good" states for finding corrections to the unperturbed energy.
  - a. Show that in the subspace in which  $\hat{H}^0$  does not have a degeneracy, the originally chosen basis states are "good" basis states since the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  are unique in the subspace in which there is no degeneracy.
  - b. Show that the basis states in the subspace in which  $\hat{H}^0$  has degeneracy may or may not be "good" basis states for a given  $\hat{H}'$ .
    - i. Show that if  $\hat{H}'$  is already diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the initially chosen energy eigenstates of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  already are "good" states.
    - ii. Show that if  $\hat{H}'$  is NOT diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the initially chosen energy eigenstates of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  are NOT "good" states.
    - A. Demonstrate that linear combinations of the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  are still eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and we can make use of this fact to diagonalize both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .
    - B. Find "good" basis states by diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

- C. Show that in a "good" basis (in which  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ),  $\hat{H}^0$  remains diagonal.
- D. Explain why it is necessary to choose a basis that keeps the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal (basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ , i.e. we need to find perturbative corrections to the energies using a basis in which  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal).
- c. Calculate corrections to the unperturbed energies and energy eigenstates when  $\hat{H}^0$  has degeneracy.
- d. Describe why we must diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  only in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  (instead of diagonalizing the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix).
  - i. Demonstrate that diagonalizing the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix makes the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix nondiagonal if  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  don't commute (we cannot find a complete set of simultaneous eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  when they don't commute).
    - Note that if two operators commute, in the basis consisting of a complete set of simultaneous eigenstates of both, each operator is diagonal (however, if there is degeneracy in the eigenvalue spectrum of one or both operators then all eigenstates of one operator may not be eigenstates of another and both operators may not be diagonal in that basis, but it is possible to find a complete set of simultaneous eigenstates of both).

#### A.6 REVIEW OF NON-DEGENERATE PERTURBATION THEORY

In perturbation theory, for the case in which the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  has <u>NO</u> degeneracy:

• the first order corrections to the energies are

$$E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle \tag{A.2}$$

• the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates are

$$|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{(E_n^0 - E_m^0)} |\psi_m^0\rangle \tag{A.3}$$

in which  $\{|\psi_n^0\rangle\}$  is the set of energy eigenstates of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ .

#### A.7 DEGENERATE PERTURBATION THEORY

## A.7.1 Degeneracy in the Eigenvalue Spectrum of $\hat{H}^0$ Requires Finding a "GOOD" Basis to Determine Corrections to the Energies and Energy Eigenstates

If there is degeneracy in the eigenvalue spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$ , are equations (A.2) and (A.3) still valid for a given perturbation  $\hat{H}'$ ? If so, in which situations are they valid? Explain any constraints on the basis states.

Use the following two examples to help answer these questions.

# A.7.1.1 CASE 1: First Order Corrections to the Energy when $\hat{H}'$ IS DIAGONAL IN THE DEGENERATE SUBSPACE of $\hat{H}^0$

**EXAMPLE 1:** Consider the following example, in which the Hilbert space is three dimensional and  $\epsilon$  is a small parameter ( $\epsilon \ll 1$ ). Answer questions 1-6.

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} \epsilon & 2\epsilon & 0 \\ 2\epsilon & \epsilon & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 3\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
(A.4)

The normalized basis states are  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ , respectively, in which

$$|\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \text{and} \qquad |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix}. \tag{A.5}$$

- 1. The basis states  $|\psi_1^0\rangle,\,|\psi_2^0\rangle,$  and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$  are eigenstates of
  - (A)  $\hat{H}^0$  only
  - (B)  $\hat{H}'$  only
  - (C) Both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$
  - (C) Neither  $\hat{H}^0$  nor  $\hat{H}'$

Explain your reasoning.

2. Does  $\hat{H}^0$  have degeneracy? Why or why not?

3. Choose one of the following options to fill in the blank. In the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the matrix representation of  $\hat{H}^0$  is \_\_\_\_\_\_ and the matrix representation of  $\hat{H}'$  is \_\_\_\_\_\_, respectively.

(A)  

$$V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0\\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}, \quad V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} \epsilon & 2\epsilon\\ 2\epsilon & \epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
(B)  

$$V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 2 & 0\\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}, \quad V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} \epsilon & 0\\ 0 & 3\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
(C)  

$$V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} \epsilon & 2\epsilon\\ 2\epsilon & \epsilon \end{pmatrix}, \quad V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0\\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}$$
(D)  

$$V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} \epsilon & 0\\ 0 & 3\epsilon \end{pmatrix}, \quad V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 2 & 0\\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}$$

4. Do the basis states  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$  form a "good" basis? Explain.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the initially chosen basis is a "good" basis in EXAMPLE 1.

**Student 1:** In EXAMPLE 1, in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  is  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} \epsilon & 0 \\ 0 & 3\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$ . So we can use equations (A.2) and (A.3) from non-degenerate perturbation theory to find the corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates.

**Student 2:** How can we use equation (A.3) when the unperturbed energies are degenerate with  $E_2^0 = E_3^0 = 2V_0$ ? In equation (A.3), the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$  is undefined as the denominator is zero!

**Student 3:** Since  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in equation (A.4), we can use equations (A.2) and (A.3). Since  $\langle \psi_2^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_3^0 \rangle = 0$  and  $\langle \psi_3^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_2^0 \rangle = 0$ , the undefined terms that "blow up" do not appear in equation (A.3).<sup>1</sup>

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

- 5. The first order corrections to the energies are
  - (A)  $E_1^1 = \epsilon V_0, E_2^1 = \epsilon V_0$ , and  $E_3^1 = 3\epsilon V_0$ .
  - (B)  $E_1^1 = \epsilon V_0, E_2^1 = 2\epsilon V_0$ , and  $E_3^1 = 0$ .
  - (C)  $E_1^1 = 2\epsilon V_0, E_2^1 = \epsilon V_0$ , and  $E_3^1 = 3\epsilon$ .
  - (D)  $E_1^1 = 0, E_2^1 = 0$ , and  $E_3^1 = 0$ .
  - (E) None of the above
- 6. The first order corrections to the energy eigenstates are
  - (A)  $|\psi_1^1\rangle = 2\epsilon V_0 |\psi_2^0\rangle + 0 |\psi_3^0\rangle, |\psi_2^1\rangle = 2\epsilon V_0 |\psi_1^0\rangle + \epsilon V_0 |\psi_3^0\rangle, \text{ and } |\psi_3^1\rangle = 0 |\psi_1^0\rangle + \epsilon V_0 |\psi_2^0\rangle.$
  - (B)  $|\psi_1^1\rangle = -2\epsilon |\psi_2^0\rangle + 0 |\psi_3^0\rangle, |\psi_2^1\rangle = 2\epsilon |\psi_1^0\rangle + 0 |\psi_3^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_3^1\rangle = 0.$
  - (C)  $|\psi_1^1\rangle = 0$ ,  $|\psi_2^1\rangle = 0$ , and  $|\psi_3^1\rangle = \epsilon V_0 |\psi_1^0\rangle$ .
  - (D) None of the above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Please note that once we have a good basis, we do not have 0/0 terms present in Eq. A.3.

### \* Check your answers to questions 1-6 in EXAMPLE 1. \*

A (|ψ<sub>3</sub><sup>0</sup>⟩ is an eigenstate of both Ĥ<sup>0</sup> and Ĥ', however |ψ<sub>1</sub><sup>0</sup>⟩ and |ψ<sub>2</sub><sup>0</sup>⟩ are only eigenstates of Ĥ<sup>0</sup>.)
 Yes. Ĥ<sup>0</sup>|ψ<sub>2</sub><sup>0</sup>⟩ = 2V<sub>0</sub>|ψ<sub>2</sub><sup>0</sup>⟩ and Ĥ<sup>0</sup>|ψ<sub>3</sub><sup>0</sup>⟩ = 2V<sub>0</sub>|ψ<sub>3</sub><sup>0</sup>⟩.
 B
 Yes.
 A
 B

If your answers to questions 1-6 do not match with the checkpoint for EXAMPLE 1, go back and reconcile any differences.

#### A.7.2 Checkpoint

- In order to find the first order corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates using equations (A.2) and (A.3), the basis set  $|\{\psi_n^0\rangle\}$  in equations (A.2) and (A.3) must be "good" states ( $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal everywhere since the basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  must be diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in that basis).
- $\circ$  If  $\hat{H}'$  is already diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ :
  - The initially chosen basis states make up a "good" basis.
  - The expression  $E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle$  <u>CAN</u> be used to find corrections to the energies since  $\{ | \psi_n^0 \rangle \}$  are "good" states.
  - The expression  $|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{E_n^0 E_m^0} |\psi_m^0\rangle$  <u>CAN</u> be used to find the first order corrections  $|\psi_n^1\rangle$  to the energy eigenstates  $|\psi_n^0\rangle$  since  $\{|\psi_n^0\rangle\}$  are "good" states and the divergent terms (that "blow up") do not appear in equation (A.3).

A.7.2.1 CASE 2: Corrections to the Energies and Energy Eigenstates when  $\hat{H}'$  is not Diagonal in the Degenerate Subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  <u>EXAMPLE 2</u>: Consider a second example, in which  $\epsilon$  is a small parameter ( $\epsilon \ll 1$ ), and answer questions 7-10:

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \epsilon & -4\epsilon \\ \epsilon & 2\epsilon & 0 \\ -4\epsilon & 0 & 2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
(A.6)

The normalized basis states are  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ , respectively, in which

$$|\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \text{and} \qquad |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix}. \tag{A.7}$$

- 7. The basis states  $|\psi_1^0\rangle,\,|\psi_2^0\rangle,$  and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$  are eigenstates of
  - (A)  $\hat{H}^0$  only
  - (B)  $\hat{H}'$  only
  - (C) Both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$
  - (C) Neither  $\hat{H}^0$  nor  $\hat{H}'$

Explain your reasoning.

8. Does  $\hat{H}^0$  have degeneracy? Why or why not?

9. Choose one of the following options to fill in the blank. In the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the matrix representation of  $\hat{H}^0$  is \_\_\_\_\_\_ and the matrix representation of  $\hat{H}'$  is \_\_\_\_\_\_, respectively.

(A)  

$$V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0\\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}, \quad V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 2\epsilon & 0\\ 0 & 2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
(B)  

$$V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0\\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 0 & \epsilon\\ \epsilon & 2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
(C)  

$$V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 0 & \epsilon\\ \epsilon & 2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}, \quad V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0\\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$
(D)  

$$V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 2\epsilon & 0\\ 0 & 2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}, \quad V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0\\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}$$

10. Do the basis states  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$  form a "good' basis? Explain.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the initially chosen basis is or is not a "good" basis in EXAMPLE 2.

**Student 1:** In EXAMPLE 2, we can use equations (A.2) and (A.3) obtained from non-degenerate perturbation theory.

Student 2: We cannot use equation (A.3) when the unperturbed states are degenerate with  $E_1^0 = E_2^0 = V_0$ . In the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  is  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$ . The first order corrections to the energy eigenstates  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  "blow up" because the denominators are zero! However, we can use equation (A.2) to calculate the corrections to the energies since nothing in that equations "blows up."

**Student 3:** If  $\hat{H}'$  is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , we can neither use equation (A.2) nor (A.3) in the chosen basis  $\{|\psi_1^0\rangle, |\psi_2^0\rangle, |\psi_3^0\rangle\}$ . The initially chosen basis is not a "good" basis. We need to find a "good" basis in order to use equations (A.2) and (A.3).

**Student 4:** Student 3 is right. The first order corrections to the energy eigenstates  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  "blow up", we cannot use these basis states to find even the first order corrections to the energies using equation (A.2).

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

\* Check your answers to questions 7-10 in EXAMPLE 2. \* 7. A 8. Yes.  $\hat{H}^0 |\psi_1^0\rangle = V_0 |\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $\hat{H}^0 |\psi_2^0\rangle = V_0 |\psi_2^0\rangle$ . 9. B 10. No.

If your answers to questions 7-10 do not match with the checkpoint for EXAMPLE 2, go back and reconcile any differences.

#### EXAMPLE 2 Revisited

For the following four conversations, consider Example 2 again in which equations (A.2) and (A.3) could not be used with the initial basis states  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ . Recall that in EXAMPLE 2, the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'$  was given by:

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \epsilon & -4\epsilon \\ \epsilon & 2\epsilon & 0 \\ -4\epsilon & 0 & 2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
(A.8)

and the basis states are  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ , respectively, for which

$$|\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \text{and} \qquad |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix}. \tag{A.9}$$

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the basis states are "good" in EXAMPLE 2.

**Student 1:** In this case, we can calculate the first order corrections to the energies as  $E_1^1 = \langle \psi_1^0 | \hat{H'} | \psi_1^0 \rangle = 0$  and  $E_2^1 = \langle \psi_2^0 | \hat{H'} | \psi_2^0 \rangle = 2\epsilon V_0.$ 

**Student 2:** I disagree.  $\hat{H}^0$  has a two-fold degeneracy, since  $\hat{H}^0 |\psi_1^0\rangle = V_0 |\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $\hat{H}^0 |\psi_2^0\rangle = V_0 |\psi_2^0\rangle$ . We cannot use the basis states  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  to calculate even the first order corrections to the energies because  $\hat{H}'$  is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  are not "good" basis states.

**Student 1:** I see. If  $\hat{H}^0$  has a degenerate eigenvalue spectrum, the expression  $E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle$  requires that the chosen basis states are "good" basis states, which is not the case for the initially chosen eigenstates  $\{|\psi_1^0\rangle, |\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle\}$  of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with the students.

Consider the following conversation regarding finding the corrections to energy eigenstates using "good" basis states in EXAMPLE 2.

**Student 1:** In EXAMPLE 2,  $\hat{H}^0$  has a two-fold degeneracy since  $\hat{H}^0 |\psi_1^0\rangle = V_0 |\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $\hat{H}^0 |\psi_2^0\rangle = V_0 |\psi_2^0\rangle$ . We cannot calculate the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates using  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  or  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$  in equation (A.3).

**Student 2:** I agree that we cannot calculate first order corrections to the energy eigenstates  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ . The first order corrections to the energy eigenstates in equation (A.3) "blow up", i.e.,

$$|\psi_1^1\rangle = \frac{\langle \psi_2^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_1^0 \rangle}{(E_1^0 - E_2^0)} |\psi_2^0\rangle + \frac{\langle \psi_3^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_1^0 \rangle}{(E_1^0 - E_3^0)} |\psi_3^0\rangle = \frac{\epsilon V_0}{0} |\psi_2^0\rangle + \frac{-4\epsilon V_0}{-V_0} |\psi_3^0\rangle$$

and

$$|\psi_{2}^{1}\rangle = \frac{\langle\psi_{1}^{0}|\hat{H}'|\psi_{2}^{0}\rangle}{(E_{2}^{0} - E_{1}^{0})}|\psi_{1}^{0}\rangle + \frac{\langle\psi_{3}^{0}|\hat{H}'|\psi_{2}^{0}\rangle}{(E_{2}^{0} - E_{3}^{0})}|\psi_{3}^{0}\rangle = \frac{\epsilon V_{0}}{0}|\psi_{1}^{0}\rangle + \frac{0}{-V_{0}}|\psi_{3}^{0}\rangle.$$

**Student 3:** I agree with both Student 1 and Student 2. But we can calculate the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates if we first select "good" basis states.  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  are not "good" states since the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . So  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  cannot be used to find the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates using equation (A.3). We need to first choose a different basis that is "good" so terms that "blow up" in the corrections  $|\psi_1^1\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^1\rangle$  are not present.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Summarize in one to three sentences what you learned from the previous two conversations.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether one can trust the corrections to the non-degenerate eigenvalues of  $\hat{H}^0$  if some of the basis states are not "good" basis states in EXAMPLE 2.

**Student 1:** What about the first order correction to  $E_3$  in EXAMPLE 2? Can we trust  $E_3^1 = \langle \psi_3^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_3^0 \rangle$  even if  $\hat{H}'$  is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ?

**Student 2:** No, we cannot trust it because  $\hat{H}^0$  has degeneracy in EXAMPLE 2. We must find a "good" basis first before finding any corrections to any of the energies.

**Student 3:** Actually, in EXAMPLE 2 we can trust  $E_3^1 = \langle \psi_3^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_3^0 \rangle = 2\epsilon V_0$  to yield the first order correction to energy  $E_3 = 2V_0$ . Since  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$  corresponds to the non-degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , it is unique.  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$  must already be a "good" state.

Do you agree with Student 2 or Student 3? Explain.

Consider the following conversation regarding first order corrections to the energy eigenstates in the non-degenerate subspace.

Student 1: For EXAMPLE 2, can we use the expression  $|\psi_3^1\rangle = \frac{\langle \psi_1^0 | H' | \psi_3^0 \rangle}{(E_3^0 - E_1^0)} |\psi_1^0\rangle + \frac{\langle \psi_2^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_3^0 \rangle}{(E_3^0 - E_2^0)} |\psi_2^0\rangle = \frac{-4\epsilon V_0}{V_0} |\psi_1^0\rangle + \frac{0}{V_0} |\psi_2^0\rangle$  from non-degenerate perturbation theory to find the correction  $|\psi_3^1\rangle$ ?

Student 2: Yes, that is correct. However, we can also determine the first order correction  $|\psi_3^1\rangle$  by determining a "good" basis and using the "good" basis states in Eq. A.3 to find the first order correction to the energy eigenstate.**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. In EX-AMPLE 2, "good" basis states in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  will be the non-degenerate state  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$  and two linear combinations of  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ . So a "good" basis will be

$$|\phi_1^0\rangle = \alpha_1|\psi_1^0\rangle + \alpha_2|\psi_2^0\rangle, \quad |\phi_2^0\rangle = \beta_1|\psi_1^0\rangle + \beta_2|\psi_2^0\rangle, \quad \text{and} \quad |\phi_3^0\rangle = |\psi_3^0\rangle$$

in which  $\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \beta_1$ , and  $\beta_2$  are the coefficients for obtaining a "good" orthonormal basis states which diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .  $\{|\phi_n^0\rangle\}$  are still eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Student 4: I agree with Student 2 and Student 3. To find first order corrections to  $|\phi_3^0\rangle = |\psi_3^0\rangle$ , we must use a "good" basis.  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$  is a "good" basis state. However,  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  are not "good" basis states. We must find "good" basis states  $|\phi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\phi_2^0\rangle$  by diagonalizing the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  to calculate the first order correction to  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ . Once we have the "good" basis, we use equation (A.3) to find the first order correction to  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ :

$$|\psi_3^1\rangle = \frac{\langle \phi_1^0 | \hat{H'} | \phi_3^0 \rangle}{(E_3^0 - E_2^0)} | \phi_1^0 \rangle + \frac{\langle \phi_2^0 | \hat{H'} | \phi_3^0 \rangle}{(E_3^0 - E_1^0)} | \phi_2^0 \rangle.$$

Explain why you agree or disagree with Student 2, Student 3, and Student 4.

Summarize in one to three sentences what you learned from the previous two conversations.

Summarize why care should be exercised in using perturbation theory if the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  possesses degeneracy in the eigenvalue spectrum.

Describe the procedure to deal with the difficulty that arises when we can't use the initially chosen basis states to find perturbative corrections. What must we ensure about  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  to find the corrections to the energies (including first order corrections to the energies for the cases in which the given basis is not good even though the first order correction to the energies do not "blow up")?
#### A.7.3 Checkpoint

• If the first-order corrections to the energy eigenstates "blow up," we cannot even trust the first order corrections to the energies because the basis states are not "good."

## $\circ$ If $\hat{H}'$ is NOT diagonal in a degenerate subspace of $\hat{H}^0$ :

- The initially chosen basis states do not make up a "good" basis (even though they are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ).
- The expression  $E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle$  **CANNOT** be used to find the corrections to energies if  $|\psi_n^0\rangle$  is **NOT** a "good" basis state.
- The expression  $|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{E_n^0 E_m^0} | \psi_m^0 \rangle$  **CANNOT** be used in the degenerate subspace to find corrections to energy eigenstates if  $\{|\psi_n^0\rangle\}$  are **NOT** "good" basis states.

A.7.3.1 A "good" basis depends on both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ . Consider the following conversation regarding whether choosing a "good" basis requires consideration of both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ .

**Student 1:** In degenerate perturbation theory, for a given  $\hat{H}'$ , "good" basis states must be the eigenstates of the unperturbed Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 2:** I disagree. A "good" basis should diagonalize the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix but  $\hat{H}^0$  need not be diagonal in that basis. The diagonal elements of the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in a "good" basis give us the first order corrections to the energies.

**Student 3:** Actually, we need to consider both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  when determining a "good" basis. A "good" basis will diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  while simultaneously keeping  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal. The entire  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix must be diagonal in a "good" basis since the basis states must be eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

In the following example, note that the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  is the same as the  $\hat{H}^0$  given in EXAMPLE 2. However, the perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  is not the same as the  $\hat{H}'$  given in EXAMPLE 2.

**EXAMPLE 3:** Consider the following example in a three dimensional Hilbert space, in which  $\epsilon$  is a small parameter ( $\epsilon \ll 1$ ):

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H'} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} \epsilon & 0 & 2\epsilon \\ 0 & -3\epsilon & \epsilon \\ 2\epsilon & \epsilon & -3\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
(A.10)

The normalized basis states are  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ , respectively, in which

$$|\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \text{and} \qquad |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix}. \tag{A.11}$$

Now consider the following conversation about EXAMPLE 3 focusing on the Degenerate

## Subspace of $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 1:** In EXAMPLE 3, the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix is the same as in EXAMPLE 2, so we will not be able to use equation (A.2) with the initial basis states  $\{|\psi_n^0\rangle\}$  that are given to find the first order corrections to the energies. We also cannot use equation (A.3) to find the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates.

**Student 2:** I disagree. Actually, you must consider both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  before deciding whether the basis is good and whether we can use equations (A.2) and (A.3) with that basis. Since  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in EXAMPLE 3, equations (A.2) and (A.3) can be used with the given basis to find the first order corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates, respectively. This is just like EXAMPLE 1!

Do you agree with Student 1 or Student 2? Why?

11. What are the first order corrections to the unperturbed energies in EXAMPLE 3? (HINT: Refer to EXAMPLE 1.)

## \* Check your results to question 11 in EXAMPLE 3: \*

11.  $E_1^1 = \epsilon V_0, E_2^1 = -3\epsilon V_0$ , and  $E_3^1 = -3\epsilon V_0$ 

If your first order corrections to the energies do not match the checkpoint for EXAMPLE 3, go back and reconcile any differences you may have.

#### A.7.4 Checkpoint

- When determining a "good" basis, we need information about both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ .
  - A "good" basis is one that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  while keeping  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal.

### SUMMARY: To Find Corrections to the Energies and Energy Eigenstates You Must Choose a "Good" Basis

- If the first-order corrections to the eigenstates "blow up," we cannot even trust the first order corrections to the energies because the basis states may not be "good."
- Choosing a "good" basis requires information about both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ .
- In order to find the first order corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates using equations (A.2) and (A.3), the basis set  $|\{\psi_n^0\rangle\}$  used in equations (A.2) and (A.3) must be "good" states (in such a basis,  $\hat{H}'$  must be diagonal in a degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}^0$  must be entirely diagonal).

# CASE 1: $\hat{H}'$ IS DIAGONAL IN THE DEGENERATE SUBSPACE OF $\hat{H}^0$ IN THE INITIAL BASIS.

- $\circ$  If  $\hat{H}'$  is already diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ :
  - The initial basis states make up a "good" basis (note that since we choose basis states to be eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal in the basis everywhere).
  - The expression  $E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle$  **CAN** be used to find corrections to energies since all  $\{ |\psi_n^0 \rangle \}$  are "good" states.
  - The expression  $|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{E_n^0 E_m^0} |\psi_m^0\rangle$  **CAN** be used to find the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates  $|\psi_n^0\rangle$  as all  $\{|\psi_n^0\rangle\}$  are "good" states.

# $\frac{\text{CASE 2: } \hat{H}' \text{ IS NOT DIAGONAL IN THE DEGENERATE SUBSPACE OF } \hat{H}^0 \text{ IN THE}}{\text{INITIAL BASIS.}}$

- If  $\hat{H}'$  is NOT diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ :
  - The initially chosen basis states do not make up a "good" basis (even though they are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ).
  - The expression  $E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle$  **CANNOT** be used to find corrections to energies associated with the degenerate states since  $\{ | \psi_n^0 \rangle \}$  does **NOT** form a complete set of "good" basis states.
  - The expression  $|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{E_n^0 E_m^0} |\psi_m^0\rangle$  **CANNOT** be used to find corrections to energy eigenstates associated with the degenerate states since  $\{|\psi_n^0\rangle\}$  is **NOT** a "good" set of basis states.
  - We must first choose a "good" basis!
- As you will demonstrate shortly, in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , "good" basis states will be made up of linear combinations of the initially chosen eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  that diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

A.7.5 Ensuring a "good" basis and determining corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates.

A.7.5.1 CASE 1: First Order Corrections to the Energies when  $\hat{H}'$  IS DIAG-ONAL IN THE DEGENERATE SUBSPACE of  $\hat{H}^0$  EXAMPLE 4: Answer the following questions for this example:

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 4 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 4 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} -\epsilon & 0 & 2\epsilon \\ 0 & -\epsilon & 3\epsilon \\ 2\epsilon & 3\epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix} \quad (\epsilon \ll 1) \quad (A.12)$$

and the basis states are  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ , respectively, in which

$$|\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \text{and} \qquad |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix}. \tag{A.13}$$

- 12. Does  $\hat{H}^0$  have degeneracy? If so, circle the part of  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .
- 13. Use your answer to the previous part to explain whether the basis states chosen in equation (A.13), which are used to write  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  in equation (A.12), are "good" basis states or not.
- 14. If the given basis is not a "good" basis, find a "good" basis.

15. Determine the first order corrections to the unperturbed energies.

16. Find the first order corrections to the unperturbed energy eigenstates.

Consider the following conversation regarding  $\hat{H}'$  already being diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in EXAMPLE 4.

**Student 1:** If we are given an  $\hat{H}'$  matrix that is already diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  as in equation (A.12), the basis is already "good." We can simply read off the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  along the diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  to obtain the first order corrections to the degenerate energies.

**Student 2:** I disagree. You must still diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in equation (A.12) in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  to find the first order corrections to the energies.

**Student 3:** It does not make sense to diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if  $\hat{H}'$  is already diagonal in that subspace. You would be doing unnecessary work. Since  $\hat{H}'$  is already diagonal in that subspace, if you choose to diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$ , you would simply obtain the same matrix back with the same eigenvalues as long as you didn't make any mistakes along the way.

**Student 1:** I agree with Student 3. And when  $\hat{H}'$  is also diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  as in equation (A.12), "good" basis states are the initially chosen energy eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ , i.e., the basis states used to write  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  in equation (A.12)).

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

## \* Check your answers to questions 12-16 pertaining to EX-AMPLE 4.\*

12.  $\hat{H}^0$  has a two-fold degeneracy. In the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $\hat{H}^0$  is  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 4 & 0 \\ 0 & 4 \end{pmatrix}$ 

and the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  is  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} -\epsilon & 0 \\ 0 & -\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$ 

13. Since  $\hat{H}'$  is already diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the set of initially chosen energy eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  in equation (A.12) form a "good" basis.

14 "Good" basis states are the initially chosen eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $\begin{cases} \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} \end{cases}$ 15. The first order corrections to the energies are  $E_1^1 = -\epsilon V_0$ ,  $E_2^1 = -\epsilon V_0$ , and  $E_3^1 = 0$ . 16 The first order corrections to the energy eigenstates are  $|\psi_1^1\rangle = \frac{2}{3}\epsilon|\psi_3^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^1\rangle = \epsilon|\psi_3^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^1\rangle = -\frac{2}{3}\epsilon|\psi_1^0\rangle - \epsilon|\psi_2^0\rangle$ .

If your "good" basis states and first order corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates for EXAMPLE 4 do not match with the checkpoint answers, go back and reconcile any difference you may have. For the case in which  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ , summarize in one to two sentences why we can simply use equations (A.2) and (A.3) to find the first order corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the first order corrections to the energies will remove all the degeneracy in the eigenvalue spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 1:** If  $\hat{H}^0$  has a degenerate energy spectrum, the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  will always remove the degeneracy when we find the first order corrections to the energies. The energy levels will split into distinct energy levels.

**Student 2:** This may be true for some  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  but not necessarily true for all cases. The symmetry of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  will dictate whether all the degeneracies will be removed in first order.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. Consider EXAMPLE 4 in which the perturbing Hamiltonian was already diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . We found the energies including the first order corrections to be  $E_1 = 4V_0 - \epsilon V_0$  and  $E_2 = 4V_0 - \epsilon V_0$ . Sometimes, even a higher order correction to the energy may not lift a degeneracy.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

#### A.7.6 Checkpoint - Finding a "good" basis for Case 1

- If  $\hat{H}'$  is already diagonal in a degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  (and basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ):
  - The initially chosen basis states make up a "good" basis.
  - The expression  $E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle$  CAN be used to find corrections to the energies since  $\{ | \psi_n^0 \rangle \}$  are "good" basis states.
    - $\diamond$  These first order corrections to the energies correspond to the diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  in a "good" basis.
  - The expression  $|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{E_n^0 E_m^0} |\psi_m^0\rangle$  **CAN** be used to find the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates  $\{|\psi_n^0\rangle\}$  as  $\{|\psi_n^0\rangle\}$  are "good" basis states.
    - $\diamond$  For a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , these first order corrections to the energy eigenstates can be determined making use of equation (A.3) using the off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  in a "good" basis.
- Calculating the first order corrections to the energies may not be enough to lift all the degeneracy in many cases.

Review the flowchart for the steps to determine the corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates  $\mathbf{\tilde{w}}\mathbf{hen}\ \hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

# Finding First Order Corrections to the Energies and Energy Eigenstates



# A.7.6.1 CASE 2: Corrections to the Energies and Energy Eigenstates when $\hat{H}'$ is not Diagonal in the Degenerate Subspace of $\hat{H}^0$

- If  $\hat{H}'$  is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  then the initially chosen set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  does **NOT** form a complete set of "good" basis states.
- In this case, we must find a "good" basis first. To find "good" basis states, we must choose a basis that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and simultaneously keeps  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal everywhere.
- Since the "good" basis states are still eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $\hat{H}^0$  will remain diagonal in a "good" basis.

Consider the following conversation regarding diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  don't commute.

**Student 1:** I thought we cannot simultaneously diagonalize  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  unless they commute.

**Student 2:** Yes that's true! The entire  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  matrices cannot be diagonalized simultaneously unless they commute. But in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , we can always diagonalize both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  simultaneously.

Do you agree with Student 2? Explain your reasoning.

17. Can we find a linear combination of the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in that subspace? If so, will a linear combination of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the degenerate subspace remain an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0$ ? Explain your reasoning.

Use the following example to help check your answers to question 17.

**EXAMPLE 5:** Consider the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'$  in which

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \epsilon & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 0 & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & \epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix} \quad (\epsilon \ll 1) \quad (A.14)$$

and the normalized eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  given by  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ , respectively, are

$$|\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \text{and} \qquad |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix}. \tag{A.15}$$

18. Fill in the blanks using equations (A.14) and (A.15).



- 19. Is  $a |\psi_1^0\rangle + b |\psi_2^0\rangle$  a normalized eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0$ , where a and b are arbitrary complex numbers that satisfy  $|a|^2 + |b|^2 = 1$ ? Explain.
- 20. Can  $\hat{H}^0$  still be diagonal if  $a |\psi_1^0\rangle + b |\psi_2^0\rangle$  and  $c |\psi_1^0\rangle + d |\psi_2^0\rangle$  are used as new basis states instead of  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ ? Suppose that a, b, c and d are chosen such that  $a |\psi_1^0\rangle + b |\psi_2^0\rangle$ and  $c |\psi_1^0\rangle + d |\psi_2^0\rangle$  are orthonormal and  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , is  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal if these new basis states are chosen? Explain.

21. Is  $e |\psi_1^0\rangle + f |\psi_3^0\rangle$  a normalized eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0$ , where e and f are arbitrary complex numbers that satisfy  $|e|^2 + |f|^2 = 1$ ?

a. Will the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix remain diagonal if  $e |\psi_1^0\rangle + f |\psi_3^0\rangle$  is chosen as one of the basis states to write the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix? Explain your answer.

b. Based upon whether your answer to the preceding question is yes or no, can  $e |\psi_1^0\rangle + f |\psi_3^0\rangle$  be used as a basis state to calculate corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates in perturbation theory? Explain.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether a linear combination of energy eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  that includes non-degenerate eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  (in EXAMPLE 5 in equation (A.14) is an energy eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 1:** I don't see why we cannot have  $e |\psi_1^0\rangle + f |\psi_3^0\rangle$  as a basis state for using perturbation theory.

**Student 2:** I disagree.  $\hat{H}^0$  is not diagonal if  $e |\psi_1^0\rangle + f |\psi_3^0\rangle$  is one of the basis states because the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix can only be diagonal if all basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ . As we showed in questions 18 and 21, since  $\hat{H}^0$  acting on  $e |\psi_1^0\rangle + f |\psi_3^0\rangle$  does not return a number times the same state  $e |\psi_1^0\rangle + f |\psi_3^0\rangle$ , this state is not an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Explain why you agree with Student 1 or Student 2.

Consider the following conversation regarding choosing orthonormal linear combinations of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  that diagonalize the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  as basis states for EXAMPLE 5.

**Student 1:** We showed in question e that any linear combination of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , such as  $a |\psi_1^0\rangle + b |\psi_2^0\rangle$  and  $c |\psi_1^0\rangle + d |\psi_2^0\rangle$ , remains an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Can we choose any two linear combinations of the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , to form two of the "good" basis states?

**Student 2:** As long as the basis states are orthonormal, they form a "good" basis. Any two linear combinations of  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  whose inner product is zero forms a pair of "good" orthogonal basis states.

Student 3: I disagree with Student 2. There are many possible linear combinations of  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  that are orthogonal that will not form "good" basis states. The linear combination of the initial eigenstates must diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  provides the only pair, neglecting overall phase factors, of orthonormal linear combinations that form a "good" basis set.

Explain why you agree with Student 2 or Student 3.

## \* Check your answers to questions 18-21 in EXAMPLE 5. \*

18.

$$\begin{aligned} \hat{H}^{0}|\psi_{1}^{0}\rangle &= V_{0}|\psi_{1}^{0}\rangle \\ \hat{H}^{0}|\psi_{2}^{0}\rangle &= V_{0}|\psi_{2}^{0}\rangle \\ \hat{H}^{0}|\psi_{3}^{0}\rangle &= 2V_{0}|\psi_{3}^{0}\rangle \\ \hat{H}^{0}(a|\psi_{1}^{0}\rangle + b|\psi_{2}^{0}\rangle) &= V_{0}(a|\psi_{1}^{0}\rangle + b|\psi_{2}^{0}\rangle) \\ \hat{H}^{0}(e|\psi_{1}^{0}\rangle + f|\psi_{3}^{0}\rangle) &= V_{0}(e|\psi_{1}^{0}\rangle + 2f|\psi_{3}^{0}\rangle) \end{aligned}$$

19. Yes.  $a|\psi_1^0\rangle+b|\psi_2^0\rangle$  is an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0.$ 

e. Yes.  $\hat{H}^0$  will still be diagonal if  $a|\psi_1^0\rangle + b|\psi_2^0\rangle$  and  $c|\psi_1^0\rangle + d|\psi_2^0\rangle$  are used as new basis states instead of  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ .

21. No.  $e|\psi_1^0\rangle + f|\psi_3^0\rangle$  is not an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

a. No.  $\hat{H}^0$  will no longer be diagonal if  $e|\psi_1^0\rangle + f|\psi_3^0\rangle$  is chosen as one of the basis states.

b. No.  $e|\psi_1^0\rangle + f|\psi_3^0\rangle$  cannot be used as a basis state to calculate corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates in perturbation theory.

If your answers do not match the checkpoint for questions 18 - 21 in EXAMPLE 5, go back and reconcile any differences you may have. Now let us determine values of a, b, c, and d that correspond to a "good" basis for EXAMPLE 5, for which  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  given below are represented in the initially chosen basis.

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \epsilon & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 0 & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & \epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix} \quad (\epsilon \ll 1)$$

We will only focus on  $\hat{H}'$  in the two-dimensional degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  for now.

22. Diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in equation (A.14) in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and find the eigenstates and eigenvalues of  $\hat{H}'$  in that two-dimensional subspace.

Consider the following conversation regarding extending the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  from a two-dimensional to the three-dimensional Hilbert space. **Student 1:** When we diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in equation (A.14), we find two eigenstates of both  $\hat{H}'$  and  $\hat{H}^0$  in the two-dimensional subspace. How can we use these states to find "good" basis states in the three dimensional Hilbert space?

Student 2: In EXAMPLE 5, the eigenstates found by diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  are  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\begin{pmatrix}1\\1\end{pmatrix}$  and  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\begin{pmatrix}1\\-1\end{pmatrix}$ . "Good" basis states must be  $|\phi_1^0\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\begin{pmatrix}1\\1\\c_1\end{pmatrix}$  and  $|\phi_2^0\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\begin{pmatrix}1\\-1\\c_2\end{pmatrix}$  when we extend them to the three-dimensional Hilbert space. The data is in the degeneration of the three dimensional is the three dimensional is the three dimensional is the degeneration.

Hilbert space. To determine the values  $c_1$  and  $c_2$ , we must satisfy the orthogonality conditions  $\langle \phi_1^0 | \phi_3^0 \rangle = 0$  and  $\langle \phi_2^0 | \phi_3^0 \rangle = 0$ .

Student 3: From equation (A.14),  $|\phi_3^0\rangle = |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\ 0\\ 1 \end{pmatrix}$  is already a "good" basis state

and any vector orthogonal to  $|\phi_3^0\rangle$  must have zero as its third component. Since  $\langle \phi_1^0 | \phi_3^0 \rangle = c_1$ and  $\langle \phi_2^0 | \phi_3^0 \rangle = c_2$ , extending the states found from diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the two-dimensional degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  to find basis states in three dimensions requires adding a zero as the third component to ensure  $\langle \phi_1^0 | \phi_3^0 \rangle = 0$  and  $\langle \phi_2^0 | \phi_3^0 \rangle = 0$ . Also, the condition  $\langle \phi_1^0 | \phi_2^0 \rangle = 0$ is satisfied when we extend to three dimensions the states in two dimensions obtained by diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Explain why you agree with Student 2, Student 3, or both.

23. Extend the states you found in the preceding problem (question 22) to the three dimensional space, making use of the preceding conversation, to obtain the two "good" basis states  $|\phi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\phi_2^0\rangle$ .

24. Express the "good" basis states or eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  (obtained by diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ) as a linear combination of the initially chosen eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ,  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , used in equation (A.14).

25. In the preceding question (question 24),  $a|\psi_1^0\rangle + b|\psi_2^0\rangle$  and  $c|\psi_1^0\rangle + d|\psi_2^0\rangle$  are "good" orthonormal basis states written in terms of the initially chosen basis states  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ . The constants that diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  must be:



26. Using your values of a, b, c, and d in the preceding question, find the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the "good" basis.

$$\hat{H^{0}} = \begin{cases}
a^{*} \langle \psi_{1}^{0} | + b^{*} \langle \psi_{2}^{0} | \\
c^{*} \langle \psi_{1}^{0} | + d^{*} \langle \psi_{2}^{0} | \\
\langle \psi_{3}^{0} |
\end{cases}$$

$$a |\psi_{1}^{0} \rangle + b |\psi_{2}^{0} \rangle \quad c|\psi_{1}^{0} \rangle + d |\psi_{2}^{0} \rangle \quad |\psi_{3}^{0} \rangle \\
c^{*} \langle \psi_{1}^{0} | + d^{*} \langle \psi_{2}^{0} | \\
\langle \psi_{3}^{0} |$$

Summarize your results in one to two sentences.

## \* Check your answers to questions 22-26 in EXAMPLE 5. \*

Diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the eigenvalues of  $\hat{H}'$  are 22.  $\epsilon V_0$  with corresponding eigenstate  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\begin{pmatrix} 1\\ 1 \end{pmatrix}$  and  $-\epsilon V_0$  with corresponding eigenstate  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}$ **NOTE:** The eigenstates are unique up to a constant multiple (e.g., the eigenstate corresponding to the eigenvalue  $-\epsilon V_0$  can be equivalently expressed as  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} -1 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}$ ). 23. Using orthogonality with  $|\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix}$ , we can extend  $\left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} 1\\1 \end{pmatrix}, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} 1\\-1 \end{pmatrix} \right\}$ to the three dimensional space, so that the other "good" basis states are  $\left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left( \begin{array}{c} 1\\1\\0 \end{array} \right), \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left( \begin{array}{c} -1\\-1\\0 \end{array} \right) \right\}.$ Therefore, the "good" basis states (in terms of the initially chobasis states in equation (A.14) for three-dimensional sen the entire basis states in equation  $\begin{cases} 1\\ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} 1\\ 1\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} 1\\ -1\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \begin{pmatrix} 0\\ 0\\ 1 \end{pmatrix} \end{cases}$ , or equivalently state  $\left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} |\psi_1^0\rangle + \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} |\psi_2^0\rangle, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} |\psi_1^0\rangle - \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} |\psi_2^0\rangle, \ |\psi_3^0\rangle\right\}.$  These basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  ( $\hat{H}^0$  is still diagonal in this basis) as it should be in perturbation theory, but  $\hat{H}'$ is also diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . 25. For the given perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  in equation (A.14), a "good" orthonormal basis that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  is obtained with the constants  $a = b = c = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}$  and  $d = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}$ . **NOTE:** The values of a, b, c, and d are unique up to overall phase factors.

26. The entire  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix remains diagonal as it must be for an appropriately chosen

"good" basis.

	(	1	0	0	)
$\hat{H}^0 = V_0$		0	1	0	
		0	0	2 ,	)

If your answers do not match the checkpoint for questions 22-26 in EXAMPLE 5, go back and reconcile any differences you may have.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , linear combinations of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  remain eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  due to degeneracy.

**Student 1:** Consider EXAMPLE 5. Since any linear combination of the basis states  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ and  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  keeps  $\hat{H}^0$  diagonal, any linear combination of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  will be an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 2:** But how can that be? In the context of a one-dimensional infinite square well, a linear combination of the ground state and the first excited state is no longer an energy eigenstate.

**Student 1:** You are correct, a linear combination of the ground state and the first excited state is not an energy eigenstate of the one-dimensional infinite square well. There is no degeneracy in the energy eigenvalue spectrum for the one-dimensional infinite square well. It is the degeneracy that guarantees that any linear combination of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  will be an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

# **EXAMPLE 6:** Interpreting the Matrix Elements of the $\hat{H}'$ Matrix in a Given Representation

Answer the following questions for this example:

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} -3\epsilon & 2\epsilon & 0 \\ 2\epsilon & 0 & \epsilon \\ 0 & \epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix} \quad (\epsilon \ll 1) \quad (A.16)$$

and the normalized basis states are  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ , respectively, in which

$$|\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \text{and} \qquad |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

If we express  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  in a "good" basis, we have

$$\hat{H}_{G}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}_{G}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} \epsilon & 0 & \frac{2\epsilon}{\sqrt{5}} \\ 0 & -4\epsilon & \frac{\epsilon}{\sqrt{5}} \\ \frac{2\epsilon}{\sqrt{5}} & \frac{\epsilon}{\sqrt{5}} & 0 \end{pmatrix} \quad (\epsilon \ll 1) \quad (A.17)$$

and the "good" basis states, respectively, are

$$|\phi_1^0\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{5}} \begin{pmatrix} 1\\2\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad |\phi_2^0\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{5}} \begin{pmatrix} -2\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \text{and} \qquad |\phi_3^0\rangle = |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix} \quad (A.18)$$

in which  $\hat{H}_G^0$  is the matrix representation of  $\hat{H}^0$  expressed in the "good" basis,  $\hat{H}'_G$  is the matrix representation of  $\hat{H}'$  expressed in a "good" basis, and  $\{|\phi_n^0\rangle\}$  are the "good" basis states.

27. Using only the matrix elements in equation (A.17), find the first order corrections to the energies. No matrix manipulation required!

28. Using only the matrix elements in equation (A.17), find the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates. No matrix manipulation required!

### \* Check your answers to questions 27-28 pertaining to EX-AMPLE 6. \*

27.  $E_1^1 = \epsilon V_0, E_2^1 = -4\epsilon V_0$ , and  $E_3^1 = 0$ 

28.  $|\psi_1^1\rangle = -\frac{2\epsilon}{\sqrt{5}}|\phi_3^0\rangle, \ |\psi_2^1\rangle = -\frac{\epsilon}{\sqrt{5}}|\phi_3^0\rangle, \ |\psi_3^1\rangle = \frac{2\epsilon}{\sqrt{5}}|\phi_1^0\rangle + \frac{\epsilon}{\sqrt{5}}|\phi_2^0\rangle$  (Please note the values of the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates are not unique.)

If your answers to the first order corrections to the energies or energy eigenstates do not match EXAMPLE 6, go back and reconcile any differences.

Consider the following conversation regarding the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$ .

**Student 1:** For the corrections to the energies, we need the diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$ . The matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  along the diagonal correspond to the first order corrections to the energy.

**Student 2:** But the diagonal elements of  $\hat{H}'$  correspond to the first order corrections to the energies only if the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix is written in a "good" basis.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. The off-diagonal elements of  $\hat{H}'$  must be zero in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  for the basis states to be "good".

**Student 4:** I agree with Student 2 and Student 3. Once we find a "good" basis, the diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  can be used to find the first order corrections to the energies. Also, the off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  are needed when calculating the second or higher order corrections to the energies and any corrections to the energy eigenstates.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

**EXAMPLE 7:** Consider the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'$ , in which

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} -\epsilon & 2\epsilon & 0 \\ 2\epsilon & -\epsilon & 3\epsilon \\ 0 & 3\epsilon & \epsilon \end{pmatrix} \quad (\epsilon \ll 1) \quad (A.19)$$

and the normalized basis states are  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ , respectively, in which

$$|\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \text{and} \qquad |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

29. Choose one of the following options to fill in the blank. In the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the matrix representation of  $\hat{H}^0$  is \_\_\_\_\_\_ and the matrix representation of  $\hat{H}'$  is \_\_\_\_\_\_, respectively.

(A)  

$$V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} -\epsilon & 2\epsilon \\ 2\epsilon & -\epsilon \end{pmatrix}, \quad V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}$$
(B)  

$$V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 2 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} -\epsilon & 3\epsilon \\ 3\epsilon & \epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
(C)  

$$V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} -\epsilon & 0 \\ 0 & \epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
(D)  

$$V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}, \quad V_{0}\begin{pmatrix} -\epsilon & 2\epsilon \\ 2\epsilon & \epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$

30. Do the basis states  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$  form a "good" basis? Explain.

- 31. The first order corrections to the energies are
  - (A)  $E_1^1 = -\epsilon V_0, E_2^1 = -\epsilon V_0$ , and  $E_3^1 = \epsilon V_0$ .
  - (B)  $E_1^1 = \epsilon V_0, E_2^1 = \epsilon V_0$ , and  $E_3^1 = \epsilon V_0$ .
  - (C)  $E_1^1 = -\epsilon V_0, E_2^1 = -\epsilon V_0$ , and  $E_3^1 = 0$ .
  - (D)  $E_1^1 = -\epsilon V_0, E_2^1 = 2\epsilon$ , and  $E_3^1 = 3\epsilon$ .
  - (E) None of the above

\*Check your answers to questions 27-28 pertaining to EX-AMPLE 7. \*

**29**. C

30. Yes.

**31**. A

If your answers to the first order corrections to the energies or energy eigenstates do not match the checkpoint answers for EXAMPLE 7, go back and reconcile any differences.

Consider the following conversation regarding writing the basis states in a different order so that the degenerate eigenvalues of  $\hat{H}^0$  along the diagonal are adjacent. With that order, the degenerate subpsace of  $\hat{H}^0$  can be identified more easily.

**Student 1:** In equation (A.19), in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , I don't see how the matrix representation of  $\hat{H}'$  is  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} -\epsilon & 0 \\ 0 & \epsilon \end{pmatrix}$ .

Student 2: It is a little difficult to recognize the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  because of the order in which the basis states are chosen. However, we are always free to choose the basis states in any order. In this case it may be helpful if we choose to express  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  with the basis states chosen in a different order than in the order  $|\psi_1^0\rangle, |\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$  selected in equation (A.19). If we choose the basis states in the order

$$\begin{aligned} |\psi_{1}^{0}\rangle &= \begin{pmatrix} 1\\ 0\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, |\psi_{3}^{0}\rangle &= \begin{pmatrix} 0\\ 0\\ 1 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ and } |\psi_{2}^{0}\rangle &= \begin{pmatrix} 0\\ 1\\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \text{ then} \\ \\ \hat{H}^{0} &= V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 1 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{ and } \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} -\epsilon & 0 & 2\epsilon\\ 0 & \epsilon & 3\epsilon\\ 2\epsilon & 3\epsilon & -\epsilon \end{pmatrix} \quad (\epsilon \ll 1) \quad (A.20) \end{aligned}$$

Now we can easily identify the matrix representation of  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 3:** I disagree with Student 2. Since the first order corrections to the energies depend on the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$ , we cannot choose the basis states in a different order without affecting the first order corrections to each unperturbed energy.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Consider the following conversation regarding small corrections to the unperturbed energies and eigenstates of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  due to the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$ .

**Student 1:** When we use perturbation theory, we are assuming that the perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  is small compared to  $\hat{H}^0$ . Therefore, we use the unperturbed eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  as basis states for our calculations of the corrections to the energies and the energy eigenstates.

**Student 2:** Yes, but a "good" basis is still needed to find corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates. We must choose as basis states a set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Do you agree with Student 1, Student 2, or both? Explain.

#### A.7.7 Checkpoint - Finding a "good" basis for Case 2

For the case in which the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  has degeneracy, we must first ensure that we have a "good" basis before finding the corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates.

- If  $\hat{H}'$  is not diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ :
  - The initially chosen basis is not "good."
  - We must **DIAGONALIZE**  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  to find a "good" basis.
    - $\diamond$  Diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  gives a linear combination of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  that form a "good" basis.
    - $\diamond$  Any linear combination of energy eigenstates in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ remains an eigenstate of  $\hat{H}^0$ .
    - ♦ In a "good" basis,  $\hat{H}^0$  remains diagonal (i.e., "good" basis states are still eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ).
  - The diagonal elements of  $\hat{H}'$  in a "good" basis are the first order corrections to the energies.
  - The off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  in a "good" basis are used to determine the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates.

Review the flowchart for the steps in determining corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates when  $\hat{H}'$  is <u>NOT</u> diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

# Finding First Order Corrections to the Energies and Energy Eigenstates



A.7.7.1 If  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute, diagonalizing the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix makes  $\hat{H}^0$  non-diagonal Consider the following conversation regarding a "good" basis and diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 1:** In degenerate perturbation theory, to find a "good" basis for a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , we must diagonalize the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix.

**Student 2:** We should not diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix, but rather only the part of  $\hat{H}'$  that corresponds to the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 3:** I disagree. If we diagonlize part of the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix then we cannot guarantee that it will give us a "good" basis. We must diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix.

**Student 4:** Actually, it is equally valid to diagonalize either the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix or only the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . We usually choose to diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  simply because it requires less work to diagonalize a matrix with a lower dimension.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.
**EXAMPLE 8:** Let's see what happens when we diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix. Consider the example

$$\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}' = V_0 \begin{bmatrix} 5 & \epsilon & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 1 & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & \epsilon & 1 \end{bmatrix}, \quad (\epsilon \ll 1).$$
(A.21)

Due to the degeneracy in the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}'$ , the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  are not unique. One possible set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  is

$$|\phi_{1}^{0}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} \begin{pmatrix} 1\\ 1\\ 1 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}, |\phi_{2}^{0}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} -1\\ 1\\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \text{and} \quad |\phi_{3}^{0}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} -1\\ 0\\ 1 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(A.22)

in terms of the initially chosen basis states used to write equation (A.21).

If we use the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  as the basis states, the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix becomes

$$\hat{H}^{0} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{7}{3} & -\frac{4}{\sqrt{6}} & -\frac{4}{\sqrt{6}} \\ -\frac{4}{\sqrt{6}} & 3 & \frac{5}{2} \\ -\frac{4}{\sqrt{6}} & \frac{5}{2} & 3 \end{bmatrix}.$$
(A.23)

- 32. Is  $\hat{H}^0$  in equation (A.23) diagonal in the basis consisting of the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$ ?
- 33. Based upon your answer for whether  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal in this basis or not, are these basis states, which are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$ , eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ? Explain.

34. Can this basis be used for finding the corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates in perturbation theory for the Hamiltonian in equation (A.21)? Explain.

With this example in mind, summarize the student conversation on the previous page in one to two sentences and how would you help these students with the issues they are discussing.

## \* Check your answers to questions 32-34 in EXAMPLE 8. \*

32. No.  $\hat{H}^0$  is not diagonal in the basis consisting of the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$ .

33. No.  $\hat{H}^0$  must be diagonal in a basis consisting of the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

34. No. This is not a "good" basis as  $\hat{H}^0$  is not diagonal in a basis consisting of the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$ .

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint answers for EXAMPLE 8, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the answers provided.

#### A.7.8 Checkpoint

If  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute:

- $\hat{H}'$  must be diagonalized only in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in order to ensure that basis states remain eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  (i.e.,  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal in that basis).
- Diagonalizing the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix yields a basis that produces off-diagonal matrix elements in  $\hat{H}^0$  when  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute, which is not valid for determining the perturbative corrections using perturbation theory (basis states must always be eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  since we are finding small corrections to the unperturbed energies).

**A.7.8.1**  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do commute In all the examples up to this point, we have considered systems such that  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  did not commute. Let's consider whether the same approach is valid for a system in which  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do commute.

Consider the following conversation regarding diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  for a system for which  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  commute.

**Student 1:** Even when  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \epsilon \hat{H}'$  ( $\epsilon \ll 1$ ) for a system is such that  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  commute, we can use the same approach to find a "good" basis as when  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  do not commute. In particular, we can find a "good" basis by only diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 2:** I disagree. Since  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  commute, we must diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix. The "good" basis must consist of a complete set of simultaneous eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ . **Student 3:** Actually, if  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  commute, then diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  will diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix. The first order corrections give the exact result.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

#### A.7.9 Checkpoint

If  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  commute, i.e.,  $[\hat{H}^0, \hat{H}'] = 0$ :

- $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  can be simultaneously diagonalized.
- Diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in order to find corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates.
- Diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  will diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix. The first order corrections (the diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$ ) give the exact result.

## SUMMARY: Finding First Order Corrections to the Energies and Energy Eigenstates Requires that You Choose a "Good" Basis

The perturbative Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  will dictate how we proceed to determine the first order corrections to the energies and the energy eigenstates.

CASE 1:  $\hat{H}'$  IS DIAGONAL IN THE DEGENERATE SUBSPACE OF  $\hat{H}^0$  IN THE INITIAL BASIS.

- $\circ$  If  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ :
  - The initially chosen eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  already form a "good" basis so the corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates can be found simply by using the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  exactly as in non-degenerate perturbation theory.
    - $\diamond$  One can use equations (A.2) and (A.3) with the initial basis states.
    - ◇ The expression  $E_n^1 = \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle$  gives the first order correction to the energies.
      ◇ The expression  $|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{(E_n^0 E_m^0)} | \psi_m^0 \rangle$  gives the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates since the numerator will be zero when  $E_n^0 = E_m^0$  (if  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ).
    - \* The terms with  $E_n^0 = E_m^0$  in the denominator will not appear in the first order correction to the energy eigenstates  $|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{(E_n^0 E_m^0)} |\psi_m^0\rangle.$

# $\underline{\text{CASE 2: } \hat{H}' \text{ IS NOT DIAGONAL IN THE DEGENERATE SUBSPACE OF } \hat{H}^0 \text{ IN THE}}$ INITIAL BASIS.

- In the initially chosen basis, if  $\hat{H}'$  has non-zero off-diagonal matrix elements in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ :
  - The initially chosen eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  do not form a "good" basis.
  - One **CANNOT** use equations (A.2) and (A.3) with the initially chosen basis states (since they do not form a "good" basis).
  - In this case, a "good" basis must be found such that  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  while  $\hat{H}^0$  remains diagonal.
  - To find a "good" basis  $\{|\phi_n^0\rangle\}$ , diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .
  - Once a "good" basis is found, the corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates can be found by **inspecting the matrix elements of**  $\hat{H}'$  as in non-degenerate perturbation theory.
    - ♦ The expression  $E_n^1 = \langle \phi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \phi_n^0 \rangle$  gives the first order corrections to the energies after finding a "good" basis { $|\phi_n^0\rangle$ }.
    - $\diamond \text{ The expression } |\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \phi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \phi_n^0 \rangle}{(E_n^0 E_m^0)} |\phi_m^0\rangle \text{ gives the first order correction to the energy eigenstates after finding a "good" basis <math>\{|\phi_n^0\rangle\}$ , since the numerator will be zero when  $E_n^0 = E_m^0$  (if  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ).
      - \* So the terms with  $E_n^0 = E_m^0$  will not appear in the first order corrections to the energy eigenstates  $|\psi_n^1\rangle = \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{(E_n^0 - E_m^0)} |\psi_m^0\rangle.$

For a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , the following flowchart summarizes the steps required to find the corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates when  $\hat{H}^0$  possesses a degeneracy.

# Finding First Order Corrections to the Energies and Energy Eigenstates



#### A.7.10 Practice

**EXAMPLE 9:** Now let's apply these ideas to an example (question 35-39): Given

$$\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}' = V_0 \begin{bmatrix} 1 + 11\epsilon & -8\epsilon & 4\epsilon \\ -8\epsilon & 2-\epsilon & -2\epsilon \\ 4\epsilon & -2\epsilon & 2-4\epsilon \end{bmatrix}, \quad (\epsilon \ll 1) \quad (A.24)$$

and the normalized basis states are  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2^0\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_3^0\rangle$ , respectively, in which

$$|\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \text{and} \qquad |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Answer the following questions.

35. Choose the unperturbed Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}^0$ , and the perturbing Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}'$  from the choices below.

$$(A) \ \hat{H^{0}} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1+11\epsilon & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 2-\epsilon & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2-4\epsilon \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } \hat{H'} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -8\epsilon & 4\epsilon \\ -8\epsilon & 0 & -2\epsilon \\ 4\epsilon & -2\epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

$$(B) \ \hat{H^{0}} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } \hat{H'} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 11\epsilon & -8\epsilon & 4\epsilon \\ -8\epsilon & -\epsilon & -2\epsilon \\ 4\epsilon & -2\epsilon & -4\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$

$$(C) \ \hat{H^{0}} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 11\epsilon & -8\epsilon & 4\epsilon \\ -8\epsilon & -\epsilon & -2\epsilon \\ 4\epsilon & -2\epsilon & -4\epsilon \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } \hat{H'} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}$$

$$(D) \ \hat{H^{0}} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 11\epsilon & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \epsilon & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 4\epsilon \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } \hat{H'} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & -8\epsilon & 4\epsilon \\ -8\epsilon & 2 & -2\epsilon \\ 4\epsilon & -2\epsilon & 2 \end{pmatrix}$$

- 36. Choose the unperturbed energies and the normalized eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  from the choices below.
  - (A) The unperturbed energies are  $V_0$ ,  $4V_0$ , and  $11V_0$ .

The eigenstates are 
$$\left\{ |\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix} \right\}.$$

(B) The unperturbed energies are  $\epsilon V_0$ ,  $4\epsilon V_0$ , and  $11\epsilon V_0$ .

The eigenstates are 
$$\left\{ |\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix} \right\}.$$

(C) The unperturbed energies are  $\epsilon V_0$ , and  $4\epsilon V_0$ .

The eigenstates are 
$$\begin{cases} |\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix} \end{cases}$$
(D) The unperturbed energies are  $V_0$  and  $2V_0$  (twice).

The eigenstates are 
$$\left\{ |\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, |\psi_3^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix} \right\}$$

37. Which one of the following is true about the degeneracy of  $\hat{H}^0$ ?

- (A)  $\hat{H}^0$  has a two-fold degeneracy with energy eigenvalue of  $2V_0$ .
- (B)  $\hat{H}^0$  has a two-fold degeneracy with energy eigenvalues of  $-\epsilon V_0$  and  $-4\epsilon V_0$ .
- (C)  $\hat{H}^0$  has a two-fold degeneracy with energy eigenvalue of  $V_0$ .
- (D)  $\hat{H}^0$  has a two-fold degeneracy with energy eigenvalues of  $V_0$  and  $2V_0$ .

- 38. Now you will diagonalize part of the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .
  - (i) What is the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ?

(A) 
$$V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 11\epsilon & -8\epsilon \\ -8\epsilon & -\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
  
(B)  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} -8\epsilon & -\epsilon \\ 4\epsilon & -2\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$   
(C)  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 2 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}$   
(D)  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} -\epsilon & -2\epsilon \\ -2\epsilon & -4\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$ 

(ii) Choose the correct statement below.

(A) In the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the eigenvalues of  $\hat{H}'$  are  $-5 \epsilon V_0$  and  $15\epsilon V_0$ , and the normalized eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  are  $\left\{ \begin{pmatrix} -2\\1 \end{pmatrix}, \begin{pmatrix} 1\\2 \end{pmatrix} \right\}$ , respectively.

(B) In the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the eigenvalues of  $\hat{H}'$  are  $-5 - \sqrt{5}\epsilon V_0$  and  $\sqrt{5} - 5\epsilon V_0$ ,

and the normalized eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  are  $\left\{ \frac{1}{4} \begin{pmatrix} -3 - \sqrt{5} \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}, \frac{1}{4} \begin{pmatrix} -3 + \sqrt{5} \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} \right\}$ , respectively.

(C) In the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the eigenvalues of  $\hat{H}'$  are 0 and  $-5\epsilon V_0$ , and the normalized eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  are  $\left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{5}}\begin{pmatrix}-2\\1\end{pmatrix}, \frac{1}{\sqrt{5}}\begin{pmatrix}1\\2\end{pmatrix}\right\}$ , respectively.

(D) In the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the eigenvalues of  $\hat{H}'$  are both 2  $V_0$  and the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  are  $\left\{ \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} \right\}$ .

- (iii) Choose the true statement (among the following) about extending the eigenstates in the preceding problem to the three-dimensional Hilbert space using the orthogonality of the "good" basis states.
  - (A) Extending the normalized eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  to the three-dimensional Hilbert space, the "good" states are

$$\left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{5}}\begin{pmatrix}-2\\1\\0\end{pmatrix},\frac{1}{\sqrt{5}}\begin{pmatrix}1\\2\\0\end{pmatrix}\right\}, \text{ respectively.}$$

(B) Extending the normalized eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  to the three-dimensional Hilbert space, the "good" states are

$$\left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{5}} \begin{pmatrix} -3 - \sqrt{5} \\ 1 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \frac{1}{\sqrt{5}} \begin{pmatrix} -3 + \sqrt{5} \\ 1 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}\right\}, \text{ respectively.}$$

(C) Extending the normalized eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  to the three-dimensional Hilbert space, the "good" states are  $\begin{pmatrix} & 1 \\ & 1 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} & -1 \\ & -1 \end{pmatrix}$ 

$$\left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{5}}\begin{pmatrix}1\\-2\\1\end{pmatrix},\frac{1}{\sqrt{5}}\begin{pmatrix}-1\\1\\2\end{pmatrix}\right\}, \text{ respectively.}$$

(D) Extending the normalized eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ 

to the three-dimensional Hilbert space, the "good" states are

$$\left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{5}}\begin{pmatrix}0\\-2\\1\end{pmatrix},\frac{1}{\sqrt{5}}\begin{pmatrix}0\\1\\2\end{pmatrix}\right\}, \text{ respectively.}$$

- 39. Now you will determine a "good" basis.
  - (i) Express the "good" basis states as linear combinations of the initially chosen eigenstates of  $H^0$  in equation (A.24).

(A) The "good" states are 
$$\left\{-\frac{2}{\sqrt{5}}|\psi_1^0\rangle + \frac{1}{\sqrt{5}}|\psi_2^0\rangle, \frac{1}{\sqrt{5}}|\psi_1^0\rangle + \frac{2}{\sqrt{5}}|\psi_2^0\rangle, |\psi_3^0\rangle\right\}$$
.

(B) The "good" states are 
$$\left\{ |\psi_1^0\rangle, -\frac{2}{\sqrt{5}}|\psi_2^0\rangle + \frac{1}{\sqrt{5}}|\psi_3^0\rangle, \frac{1}{\sqrt{5}}|\psi_2^0\rangle + \frac{2}{\sqrt{5}}|\psi_3^0\rangle \right\}$$

- (C) The "good" states are  $\{|\psi_1^0\rangle, \frac{1}{4}(-3-\sqrt{5})|\psi_2^0\rangle + \frac{1}{4} |\psi_3^0\rangle, \frac{1}{4}(-3+\sqrt{5})|\psi_2^0\rangle + \frac{1}{4} |\psi_3^0\rangle.$
- (D) The "good" states are  $\{|\psi_1^0\rangle, |\psi_2^0\rangle, |\psi_3^0\rangle\}$ .
- (ii) The  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the good basis is: (A)  $\hat{H}'_{G} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 15\epsilon & 0 & 0\\ 0 & -5\epsilon & 0\\ 0 & 0 & -4\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$ (B)  $\hat{H}'_{G} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 11\epsilon & \frac{20}{\sqrt{5}}\epsilon & 0\\ \frac{20}{\sqrt{5}}\epsilon & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & -5\epsilon \end{pmatrix}$ (C)  $\hat{H}'_{G} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -8\epsilon & 4\epsilon\\ -8\epsilon & 0 & -2\epsilon\\ 4\epsilon & -2\epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix}$ (D)  $\hat{H}'_{G} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & -8\epsilon & 4\epsilon\\ -8\epsilon & 2 & 0\\ 4\epsilon & 0 & 2 \end{pmatrix}$

- (iii) Choose the first order corrections to the energies from the choices below.
  - (A) The first order corrections to the energies are  $E_1^1 = 15\epsilon V_0$ ,  $E_2^1 = -5\epsilon V_0$ , and  $E_3^1 = -4\epsilon V_0$ .
  - (B) The first order corrections to the energies are  $E_1^1 = V_0$ ,  $E_2^1 = 2V_0$  and  $E_3^1 = 2V_0$ .
  - (C) The first order corrections to the energies are  $E_1^1 = 0$ ,  $E_2^1 = -\epsilon V_0$  and  $E_3^1 = -4\epsilon V_0$ .
  - (D) The first order corrections to the energies are  $E_1^1 = 11\epsilon V_0$ ,  $E_2^1 = 0$  and  $E_3^1 = -5\epsilon V_0$ .

For a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , when  $\hat{H}^0$  has degeneracy, summarize in your own words, the steps necessary to find a "good" basis and the first order corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates.

* Check your answers to questions $35-39$ in EXAMPLE 9. *
35. B
36. D
37. A
38. i. D
ii. C
iii. D
39. i. B
ii. B
iii. D

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint for EXAMPLE 9, go back and reconcile any differences between your predictions and the answers in the checkpoint. **EXAMPLE 10:** Another example:

$$\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}' = V_0 \begin{bmatrix} 5 & \epsilon & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 1 & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & \epsilon & 1 \end{bmatrix}, \quad (\epsilon \ll 1)$$
(A.25)

40. Identify the unperturbed Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}^0$ , and the perturbation Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}'$ .

41. Find the unperturbed energies and the corresponding normalized eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  from equation (A.25).

42. How many fold degeneracy is there in the eigenvalue spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$ ?

- 43. Diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ :
  - (i) Write down  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in equation (A.25)?

(ii) Calculate the eigenvalues and normalized eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the preceding question.

(iii) Extend the states in the preceding question to the three-dimensional Hilbert space by making sure that the basis states found by diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  are orthonormal to  $|\psi_1^0\rangle$  (the basis states in equation (A.25) corresponding to the non-degenerate eigenvalue of  $\hat{H}^0$ ).

44. Determine "good" basis states

=

(i) Express the "good" states as a linear combination of the initially chosen eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  in equation (A.25).

(ii) Find first order corrections to the energies.

Check your answers to questions 40-44 in EXAMPLE 10: \* 40.  $\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 5 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{H}' = V_{0} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \epsilon & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 0 & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 0 & \epsilon \end{pmatrix}$ 41. The unperturbed energies (eigenvalues of  $\hat{H}^0$ ) are  $V_0$  (which is two-fold degenerate) and 5V<sub>0</sub>. The unperturbed energy eigenstates are  $\begin{cases} |\psi_1^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, |\psi_2^0\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$  $|\psi_3^0\rangle = \left(\begin{array}{c} 0\\ 0\\ 1 \end{array}\right).$ 42.  $\hat{H}^0$  has a two-fold degeneracy with energy eigenvalue  $V_0$ . 43. i.  $V_0 \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \epsilon \\ \epsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix}$ ii. The eigenvalues of this matrix are  $-\epsilon V_0$  and  $\epsilon V_0$ , and the eigenvectors are  $\left\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\begin{pmatrix}1\\-1\end{pmatrix}, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\begin{pmatrix}1\\1\end{pmatrix}\right\}$  respectively. Extending to the three-dimensional Hilbert space the "good" states are  $\left\{ \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\-1 \end{pmatrix}, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\1 \\-1 \end{pmatrix}, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\1 \\-1 \end{pmatrix} \right\}.$ 44. i. The "good" basis states in terms of the initially chosen basis states in equation (A.25) are  $\left\{ |\psi_1^0\rangle, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\psi_2^0\rangle - |\psi_3^0\rangle), \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\psi_2^0\rangle + |\psi_3^0\rangle) \right\}$ ii. The first order corrections to the energies are  $E_1^1 = 0$ ,  $E_2^1 = \epsilon V_0$ , and  $E_3^1 = -\epsilon V_0$ .

If any of your answers to EXAMPLE 10 do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any difference you may have. **EXAMPLE 11:** Consider the example:

$$\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}' = V_0 \begin{bmatrix} 4 + 2\epsilon & 0 & \epsilon \\ 0 & 1 - \epsilon & -2\epsilon \\ \epsilon & -2\epsilon & 1 - 4\epsilon \end{bmatrix}, \quad (\epsilon \ll 1).$$
(A.26)

45. Determine the first order corrections to the energies for  $\hat{H}$  given in equation (A.26).

\* Check your answers to questions 45 in EXAMPLE 11. \*

45. 
$$E_1'' = 2\epsilon V_0, E_2' = 0, E_3' = -5\epsilon V_0$$

If any of your answers for EXAMPLE 11 do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any difference you may have with the answers provided.

**EXAMPLE 12:** Consider the unperturbed Hamiltonian

$$\hat{H}^{0} = V_{0} \begin{bmatrix} 2 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 2 \end{bmatrix}.$$
(A.27)

- 46. Write an example of a perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  in the same basis as  $\hat{H}^0$  such that for that  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , this basis forms a "good" basis (so that one can use the same expressions that one uses in non-degenerate perturbation theory for perturbative corrections). Use  $\epsilon$  as a small parameter.
- 47. Write an example of a perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  in the same basis as  $\hat{H}^0$  such that for that  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , this basis does NOT form a "good" basis (so that one can use the same expressions that one uses in non-degenerate perturbation theory for perturbative corrections). Use  $\epsilon$  as a small parameter.

\* Check your answers to questions 46-47 in EXAMPLE 12. \* 46. Any  $\hat{H}'$  of the form  $\hat{H}' = \epsilon V_0 \begin{bmatrix} a & b & 0 \\ b^* & c & d \\ 0 & d^* & e \end{bmatrix}$  in which a, b, c, d and e can be any value such that a, c, and e are real and the product with  $\epsilon$  remains small. 47. Any  $\hat{H}'$  of the form  $\hat{H}' = \epsilon V_0 \begin{bmatrix} a & b & f \\ b^* & c & d \\ f^* & d^* & e \end{bmatrix}$  in which a, b, c, d, e and f can be any value such that that a, c, and e are real and the product with  $\epsilon$  remains small and  $f \neq 0$ .

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint for EXAMPLE 12, go back and reconcile any difference you may have with the answers provided.

#### APPENDIX B

# FINDING THE SPLITTING IN THE HYDROGEN ATOM ENERGY SPECTRUM DUE TO AN EXTERNAL MAGNETIC FIELD (ZEEMAN EFFECT) TUTORIAL - PART I

Finding the Splitting in the Hydrogen Atom Energy Spectrum Due to an External Magnetic Field (Zeeman Effect)- PART I

#### **B.1 DEFINITION**

For a given unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and perturbation  $\hat{H}'$ , a "good" basis consists of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  $(\hat{H}^0$  remains diagonal everywhere since the basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ).

• Once you have a "good" basis for a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , you can use the same expressions that you use in non-degenerate perturbation theory for the perturbative corrections to the energies and energy eigenstates.

#### **B.2** NOTES FOR THIS TUTORIAL:

- \* If you are not familiar with the steps to determine a "good" basis for finding corrections to the unperturbed energies when the energy spectrum has degeneracy, please work through the pretest, tutorial and posttest for Basics of Degenerate Perturbation Theory before working on this tutorial.
- \* A Hermitian operator  $\hat{Q}$  must satisfy the property  $Q_{ij} = (Q_{ji})^*$ . Here \* denotes the complex conjugate.
- \* For the matrix representation of a Hermitian operator  $\hat{Q}$  in a given basis, we will use "=" or "is equal to" instead of "=" or "is represented by" as in the notation below

$$\hat{Q} = \begin{pmatrix} Q_{11} & Q_{12} & Q_{13} \\ Q_{21} & Q_{22} & Q_{23} \\ Q_{31} & Q_{32} & Q_{33} \end{pmatrix} \text{ is equivalent to } \hat{Q} \doteq \begin{pmatrix} Q_{11} & Q_{12} & Q_{13} \\ Q_{21} & Q_{22} & Q_{23} \\ Q_{31} & Q_{32} & Q_{33} \end{pmatrix}.$$

\* In this tutorial, "degeneracy" indicates degeneracy in the unperturbed energy eigenvalue spectrum, i.e., the fact that more than one distinct energy eigenstate can have the same energy eigenvalue. For example, if

$$\hat{H}^{0}|\psi_{a}\rangle = E_{a}|\psi_{a}\rangle$$
 and  $\hat{H}^{0}|\psi_{b}\rangle = E_{a}|\psi_{b}\rangle,$ 

 $|\psi_a\rangle$  and  $|\psi_b\rangle$  are degenerate eigenstates of the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  since they correspond to the same energy  $E_a$ .

- \* We will only consider the bound states of the hydrogen atom.
- \* The unperturbed bound state energy is  $E_n$  are given by  $E_n = -\frac{13.6 \text{eV}}{n^2}$ ,  $n = 1, 2, 3, \dots$
- \* For any basis we choose, the radial part of the wavefunctions  $R_{nl}$  (for given quantum numbers n and l) will always be chosen to be the radial parts of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ . In other words, our focus will be on the choice of the angular part of the wavefunction in order to find a "good" basis for degenerate perturbation theory for the given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  for the hydrogen atom.
- \* We will restrict our focus to a finite subspace of the infinite dimensional Hilbert space.

- As an example of a degenerate subspace of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ , only the subspace with the principal quantum number n = 2 will be considered.
- The results can be generalized to any quantum number n.
- \* The external magnetic field will be chosen to be a uniform, time independent field along the  $\hat{z}$  direction given by  $\vec{B} = B_{ext}\hat{z}$ .
- \* We will account for the coupling of the external magnetic field with both the orbital and spin angular momentum.
- \* We will use the following notations interchangeably to write states in the uncoupled representation (in which basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}^2$ ,  $\hat{S}^2$ ,  $\hat{L}_Z$ , and  $\hat{S}_Z$ ) with a given set of quantum numbers (notation for quantum numbers is standard):
  - $-|n \ l \ s \ m_l \ m_s \rangle$
  - $-|l, m_l\rangle|s, m_s\rangle$  (if n is fixed)
  - $-|l, m_l, m_s\rangle$  (if n and s are fixed)

\* 
$$\vec{J} = \vec{L} + \vec{S}$$

- \* We will use the following notations interchangeably to write states in the coupled representation (in which basis vectors are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}^2$ ,  $\hat{S}^2$ ,  $\hat{J}^2$ , and  $\hat{J}_Z$ ) with a given set of quantum numbers (notation for quantum numbers is standard):
  - $|n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j \rangle$
  - $-|l, s, j, m_j\rangle$  (if n is fixed)
  - $-|l, j, m_j\rangle$  (if n and s are fixed)
- \* In both Part I and Part II of this tutorial, we will consider the case in which  $s = \frac{1}{2}$  so this quantum number may be suppressed in writing a state (e.g.,  $|l m_l m_s\rangle$  or  $|l j m_j\rangle$ ).

#### **B.3 PHYSICAL CONSTANTS**

Below is a list of physical constants used in this tutorial.

Planck's constant:	$\hbar$	=	$1.05 \times 10^{-34} \text{ J s}$
Mass of the electron:	m	=	$9.11\times 10^{-31}~\rm kg$
Magnitude of charge of an electron:	e	=	$1.60 \times 10^{-19} {\rm C}$
Speed of light:	С	=	$2.99\times 10^8~{\rm m/s}$
Permittivity of space:	$\epsilon_0$	=	$8.85 \times 10^{-12} \ {\rm C}^2/{\rm J} \ {\rm m}$
Bohr radius:	a	=	$\frac{4\pi\epsilon_0\hbar^2}{me^2} = 0.529 \times 10^{-10} \text{ m}$
Bohr magneton:	$\mu_B$	=	$\frac{e\hbar}{2m} = 5.79 \times 10^{-5} \text{ eV/T}$
Fine structure constant:	$\alpha$	=	$\frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0\hbar c} \approx \frac{1}{137} = 7.30 \times 10^{-3}$

NOTE : The following equations may be helpful.

$$\begin{split} E_n^1 &= \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle \\ | \psi_n^1 \rangle &= \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{(E_n^0 - E_m^0)} | \psi_m^0 \rangle \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} \hat{S}^2 |s \ m_s \rangle &= \hbar^2 s(s+1) |s \ m_s \rangle \qquad \hat{S}_z |s \ m_s \rangle = \hbar m_s |s \ m_s \rangle \\ \hat{S}_{\pm} |s \ m_s \rangle &= \hbar \sqrt{s(s+1) - m_s(m_s \pm 1))} |s \ m_s \pm 1 \rangle \\ \hat{L}^2 |l \ m_l \rangle &= \hbar^2 l(l+1) |l \ m_l \rangle \qquad \hat{L}_z |l \ m_l \rangle = \hbar m_l |l \ m_l \rangle \\ \hat{L}_{\pm} |l \ m_l \rangle &= \hbar \sqrt{l(l+1) - m_l(m_l \pm 1))} |l \ m_l \pm 1 \rangle \\ \vec{J} &= \vec{L} + \vec{S} \end{split}$$

 $\begin{aligned} \hat{J}^{2}|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_{j}\rangle &= \hbar^{2}j(j+1)|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_{j}\rangle \qquad \hat{J}_{z}|l, \ s, \ j \ m_{j}\rangle &= \hbar m_{j}|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_{j}\rangle \\ \hat{S}^{2}|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_{j}\rangle &= \hbar^{2}s(s+1)|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_{j}\rangle \qquad \hat{L}^{2}|l, \ s, \ j \ m_{j}\rangle &= \hbar^{2}l(l+1)|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_{j}\rangle \\ \vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} &= \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^{2} - \hat{S}^{2} - \hat{L}^{2}) = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_{+}\hat{S}_{-} + \hat{L}_{-}\hat{S}_{+}) + \hat{L}_{z}\hat{S}_{z} \end{aligned}$ 

#### **B.4 OBJECTIVES:**

#### Upon completion of this tutorial, you should be able to do the following:

- 1. Identify the degeneracy in the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  in each degenerate subspace corresponding to a principal quantum number n.
- 2. In order to find the first order corrections to the unperturbed energies of the hydrogen atom in the presence of an external magnetic field, you should be able to determine:
  - the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  in both the coupled and uncoupled representation (for a given principal quantum number n).
  - whether the relativistic correction term  $\hat{H}'_r$  is diagonal if the coupled or uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis (for a given principal quantum number n).
  - whether the spin-orbit interaction term  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal if the coupled or uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis (for a given principal quantum number n).
  - whether the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal if the coupled or uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis.
  - whether a "good" angular part of the basis (angular basis) for a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  is the uncoupled representation, the coupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled or the uncoupled states.

The following questions focus on finding the various quantum numbers for a given principal quantum number n.

- 1. Answer the following questions in the context of the hydrogen atom with Coulomb interaction between the electron and the nucleus (spin quantum number  $s = \frac{1}{2}$  for the electron).
  - a. For n = 1, list the possible values of l and the corresponding possible values of  $m_l$ .
  - b. For n = 1, list the possible values of  $m_s$  for  $s = \frac{1}{2}$ .
  - c. For n = 1, list the possible values of j and the corresponding possible values of  $m_j$ .
  - d. For n = 2, list the possible values of l and the corresponding possible values of  $m_l$ .
  - e. For n = 2, list the possible values of  $m_s$  for  $s = \frac{1}{2}$ .
  - f. For n = 2, list the possible values of j and the corresponding possible values of  $m_j$ .
- 2. How many distinct states  $|n \ l \ s \ m_l \ m_s \rangle$  are there in the uncoupled representation for n = 2?
- 3. How many distinct states  $|n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j\rangle$  are there in the coupled representation for n = 2?

#### \*\* Check your answers to questions 1-3: \*\*

1a.  $l = 0; m_l = 0$ 1b.  $m_s = \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}$ 1c.  $j = \frac{1}{2}; m_j = \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}$ 1d.  $l = 0; m_l = 0$  and  $l = 1; m_l = -1, 0, 1$ 1e.  $m_s = \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}$ 1f.  $j = \frac{1}{2}; m_j = \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}$  (appears twice, once for l = 0 and once for l = 1) and  $j = \frac{3}{2}; m_j = \frac{3}{2}, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}, -\frac{3}{2}$ 2. There are eight distinct states in the uncoupled representation.  $|n \ l \ s \ m_l \ m_s\rangle = \{|20\frac{1}{2}0\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |20\frac{1}{2}0 - \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |21\frac{1}{2}1\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |21\frac{1}{2}1-\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |21\frac{1}{2}0-\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |21\frac{1}{2}0-\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |21\frac{1}{2}-1-\frac{1}{2}\rangle\}$ 3. There are eight distinct states in the coupled representation.  $|n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j\rangle = \{|21\frac{1}{2}\frac{3}{2}\frac{3}{2}\rangle, |21\frac{1}{2}\frac{3}{2}\frac{1}{2}, |21\frac{1}{2}\frac{3}{2}-\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |21\frac{1}{2}\frac{3}{2}-\frac{3}{2}\rangle, |21\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}, |21\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}-\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |20\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}-\frac{1}{2}\rangle\}$ 

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint answers for questions 1-3, go back and reconcile any difference you may have.

## B.5 THE HYDROGEN ATOM PLACED IN AN EXTERNAL MAGNETIC FIELD

The Hamiltonian of the hydrogen atom placed in an external magnetic field is

$$\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO} + \hat{H}'_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$$
(B.1)

in which

- $\hat{H}^0 = \frac{\hat{p}^2}{2m} \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0} \left(\frac{1}{r}\right)$  accounts only for the interaction of the electron with the nucleus via Coulomb attraction
- $\hat{H}'_r = -\frac{\hat{p}^4}{8m^3c^2}$  is the relativistic correction term
- $\hat{H}'_{SO} = \left(\frac{e^2}{8\pi\epsilon_0}\right) \frac{1}{m^2 c^2 r^3} (\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S})$  is the spin-orbit interaction term

and combining the relativistic and spin-orbit terms

- $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_{SO} + \hat{H}'_r$  is the fine structure term
- $\hat{H}'_Z = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$  is the Zeeman term in which  $\vec{B}_{ext} = B_{ext}\hat{z}$ .

# B.6 UNPERTURBED HAMILTONIAN FOR HYDROGEN ATOM (ONLY ACCOUNTS FOR THE INTERACTION OF THE ELECTRON WITH THE NUCLEUS VIA COULOMB ATTRACTION)

$$\hat{H}^{0} = \frac{\hat{p}^{2}}{2m} + V(r) = -\frac{\hbar^{2}}{2m}\nabla^{2} - \frac{e^{2}}{4\pi\epsilon_{0}}\left(\frac{1}{r}\right)$$
(B.2)

#### **B.6.1** Degeneracy of the Unperturbed Hamiltonian $\hat{H}^0$

- 4. What is one complete set of quantum numbers that describe the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  given by equation (B.2) (include spin degree of freedom)?
- 5. What is the unperturbed energy corresponding to  $\hat{H}^0$  in equation (B.2) in terms of the principal quantum number n?

6. Based upon your answers to the two preceding questions, should there be degeneracy in the unperturbed spectrum of hydrogen atom given by equation (B.2)? Explain.

7. What is the degeneracy of an energy level with energy  $E_n$  for a given n (including degeneracy due to spin degrees of freedom)?

- 8. Circle **ALL** the representations below in which  $\hat{H}^0$  is a diagonal matrix (fixed n).
  - a. the coupled representation
  - b. the uncoupled representation
  - c. any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same n.
  - d. any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same n.
  - e. Neither the coupled nor the uncoupled representation

The entire infinite dimensional unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal if eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  are chosen as basis states. In each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  (fixed n), the  $\hat{H}^0$ matrix is a constant  $\left(-\frac{13.6 \text{ eV}}{n^2}\right)$  multiplied by the identity matrix of dimension  $2n^2$ . For example, the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix in the degenerate subspace for n = 2 is shown below when the basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

$$\hat{H}^{0} = \begin{bmatrix} -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{4} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{4} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{4} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{4} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{4} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{4} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{4} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{4} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{4} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{4} & 0 \\ \end{bmatrix}$$
(B.3)

$$= -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{4} \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$$
(B.4)

- 9. a. For the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix given above for n = 2, can you tell whether the coupled representation or the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis? Explain why you can or cannot tell.
  - b. Can you tell whether the coupled or uncoupled representation was chosen as the basis if you are given the complete infinite dimensional, diagonal matrix for  $\hat{H}^0$ ? Explain your answer.

• In this tutorial, the radial part of the basis states will always chosen to be  $R_{nl}(r)$  for the hydrogen atom so the choice of a "good" basis focuses on choosing the angular basis appropriately.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ is diagonal if the coupled or the uncoupled representation is chosen as the angular basis for a given n.

**Student 1:** The unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  in equation (B.2) is only diagonal when the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis.

**Student 2:** I disagree that the uncoupled representation is the only basis in which  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal.  $\hat{H}^0$  will also be diagonal when the coupled representation is chosen as the basis.

Student 3: I agree with Student 2. Angular basis states in both the coupled and the uncoupled representations are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  since  $\hat{H}^0$  is spherically symmetric with unperturbed energy only dependent on n. Furthermore, for a fixed n, any complete arbitrary orthogonal basis constructed using linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states can also be chosen as the angular part of the eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  since the unperturbed energy only depends on n as  $E_n = -\frac{13.6 \text{ eV}}{n^2}$ .

**Student 2:** Yes. And since  $\hat{H}^0$  is a diagonal matrix in both the coupled and the uncoupled representations, there is no way to determine whether the basis states were chosen in the coupled or the uncoupled representation in equation (B.3).

**Student 3:** The unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  is identical in both the coupled and uncoupled representations. In fact,  $\hat{H}^0$  is identical so long as, for a fixed n, we choose any complete arbitrary orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled or uncoupled representation.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

In one to two sentences, summarize what you have learned about the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  for the hydrogen atom in equation (B.2) (pertaining to whether  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal if the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states with the same principal quantum number n is chosen as the angular basis).

### \*\* Check your answers to questions 4-9: \*\*

4.  $n, l, m_l, s, m_s$  or  $n, l, s, j, m_j$  (If you omitted s, that is OK because s is fixed to  $s = \frac{1}{2}$  for the electron in the hydrogen atom.)

5. 
$$E_n = -\frac{13.6 \text{eV}}{n^2}$$

6. Yes, there is degeneracy in the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom.

7.  $2\sum_{l=0}^{n-1} (2l+1) = 2n^2$ . (Since for each *n*, there are (2l+1) values of  $m_l$  and the factor of 2 corresponds to the spin degeneracy.)

8.  $\hat{H}^0$  will be diagonal if the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation or the uncoupled representation with the same principal quantum number n is chosen as the angular basis.

9. (a) and (b). The  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix will be a diagonal matrix with the unperturbed energy  $E_n$  along the diagonal if the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation or the uncoupled representation with the same principal quantum number n is chosen as the angular basis. There is no way to distinguish between these bases if we are only given the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix since the basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  in all these cases (so long as we do not take linear superpositions of states with different n).

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint answers for questions 4-9, go back and reconcile any difference you may have.

#### Summary: The Unperturbed Hamiltonian of the Hydrogen Atom

• For a given unperturbed energy  $E_n = -\frac{13.6 \text{eV}}{n^2}$ , there is a  $2n^2$ -fold degeneracy, i.e., there are  $2n^2$  different states with the same energy  $E_n$ .

- For n = 2, there is an 8-fold degeneracy, so 8 distinctly different states have the same energy  $-\frac{13.6 \text{ eV}}{4}$ .

• For a fixed n, the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal if the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states with the same principal quantum number n is chosen as the angular basis.

Unperturbed Hamiltonian	Uncoupled Representation (for a fixed $n$ )	Are States in the Uncoupled Representation the Angular Part of an Eigenstate of $\hat{H}^0$ ?	Coupled Representation (for a fixed n)	Are States in the Coupled Representation the Angular Part of an Eigenstate of $\hat{H}^0$ ?	Is Any Complete Set of Arbitrary Linear Combinations of Orthonormal States (with the same $n$ ) in the Coupled or Uncoupled Representation the Angular Part of an Eigenstate of $\hat{H}^0$	Unperturbed Energy
$\hat{H}^0$	Diagonal	Yes	Diagonal	Yes	Yes	$E_n = -\frac{13.6 \mathrm{eV}}{n^2}$

## B.7 PERTURBATION THEORY FOR THE HYDROGEN ATOM IN AN EXTERNAL MAGNETIC FIELD

- For the hydrogen atom placed in an external magnetic field, we will treat the relativistic correction term  $\hat{H}'_r$ , the spin-orbit coupling term  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  in the Hamiltonian as perturbations on  $\hat{H}^0$  to find the corrections to the unperturbed energies (the Bohr energies  $E_n = -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{n^2}$ ).
- In order to find the corrections to the energies using perturbation theory when the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  possesses degeneracy, we must ensure that the basis states are "good" states.
  - **Definition:** For a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , a "good" basis consists of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  ( $\hat{H}^0$ is diagonal everywhere).
- In order to determine if we have a "good" basis in each case, we can start by determining the matrix elements of the relativistic perturbation  $\hat{H}'_r$ , the spin-orbit perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , and the Zeeman perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  in the coupled and uncoupled representations and check whether the off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  are zero in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .
- Given a perturbation  $\hat{H}'$ , if there are **non-zero off-diagonal matrix elements of**  $\hat{H}'$  in a degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the coupled and the uncoupled representations, neither is a "good" basis for the given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ . In that case, we must diagonalize the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix (in the initial basis) in each degenerate subspace of the  $\hat{H}^0$  matrix explicitly to find a "good" basis.

#### B.7.1 Relativistic Correction

Before discussing the relativistic correction perturbation term, let's begin by considering a perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \zeta \delta(r)$  that is spherically symmetric (in which  $\zeta$  is a constant such that  $\hat{H}'$  has the dimensions of energy). Recall that the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ for the hydrogen atom is also spherically symmetric (with energy only depending on n) and keep this in mind as you consider the following conversation. Also, note that, in general, energies for spherically symmetric potential energies depend on both quantum numbers n and l.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether for the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \zeta \delta(r)$ , the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or both form a "good" angular basis to find the first order corrections to the unperturbed energies of the hydrogen atom for a fixed n.

**Student 1:** When a perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \zeta \delta(r)$  acts on a hydrogen atom with the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m} \nabla^2 - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0} \left(\frac{1}{r}\right)$ , to find the corrections to the energies, neither the coupled nor the uncoupled representations form a "good" angular basis.

**Student 2:** I agree. Since  $\hat{H}'$  only depends on r, it means that n and l are the only "good" quantum numbers. Thus neither  $\{j, m_j\}$  nor  $\{m_l, m_s\}$  is a set of "good" quantum numbers. Neither the coupled nor the uncoupled representation forms a "good" angular basis.

**Student 3:** No, I disagree with both Student 1 and Student 2. Because  $\hat{H}'$  is spherically symmetric, its off-diagonal matrix elements will be zero in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in both the coupled and the uncoupled representations, whichever is chosen as the angular basis for a fixed n.  $\hat{H}'$  will be diagonal whether we use the uncoupled representation  $|m_l, m_s\rangle$  or the coupled representation  $|j, m_j\rangle$  as the basis. This implies that the coupled or uncoupled representation each forms a "good" angular basis to find the corrections to the energies.

Student 4: I agree with Student 3. The reason the off-diagonal matrix ele-
ments of  $\hat{H}'$  are zero in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  is that for each n, the matrix elements  $\langle \psi' | \hat{H}' | \psi \rangle$  can be written as the product of the radial part and the angular part. If we choose the coupled representation, the angular part is  $\langle l, j, m_j | l', j', m'_j \rangle = \delta_{l,l'} \delta_{j,j'} \delta_{m_j,m'_j}$ . If we choose the uncoupled representation, the angular part is  $\langle l, m_l, m_s | l', m'_l, m'_s \rangle = \delta_{l,l'} \delta_{m_l,m'_l} \delta_{m_s,m'_s}$ . Either way, the Kronecker delta implies that all off-diagonal matrix elements are zero for a fixed n. Thus, both the coupled and the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states for the same n and l form a "good" angular basis because  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal and  $\hat{H}' = \zeta \delta(r)$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

10. Is the relativistic correction term  $\hat{H}'_r = -\frac{\hat{p}^4}{8m^3c^2}$  diagonal if the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any complete arbitrary orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states with the same n and l is chosen as the angular basis? Explain. [Hint:  $\hat{H}'_r = -\frac{\hat{p}^4}{8m^3c^2}$ ,  $\hat{H}^0$ , and  $\hat{H}' = \zeta \delta(r)$  are all spherically symmetric and energies for spherically symmetric potential energies only depend on the quantum numbers n and l.]

### B.7.2 Spin-Orbit Interaction

- The spin orbit coupling term in the Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , is proportional to  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$ . We can write  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  as  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 \hat{S}^2 \hat{L}^2)$  or  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_+ \hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_- \hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z \hat{S}_z$ . The expression that will be most beneficial in determining the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  will depend on whether the coupled representation or the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis.
- 11. If the coupled representation is chosen as the basis, which expression for  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  is more useful when evaluating the matrix elements of  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$ ? Explain.
- 12. If the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis, which expression for  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  is more useful when evaluating the matrix elements of  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$ ? Explain.
  - Let's evaluate the matrix elements of  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  in the coupled and the uncoupled representations in order to determine whether  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  is diagonal in each basis. This will help us later in determining a "good" angular basis when the perturbation is  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ (which is proportional to  $\vec{S} \cdot \vec{L}$ ).

**B.7.2.1 Coupled Representation** The spin-orbit coupling term in the Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , is proportional to  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$ . The expression  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)$  is most useful when expressing the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  in the coupled representation.

13. Evaluate the following matrix elements useful for the perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , in which the states are written in the coupled representation  $|n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j\rangle$ .

a. 
$$\langle 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{3}{2} \frac{1}{2} | \frac{1}{2} (\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2) | 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{3}{2} \frac{1}{2} \rangle$$

b.  $\langle 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{3}{2} \frac{1}{2} | \frac{1}{2} (\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2) | 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{3}{2} - \frac{1}{2} \rangle$ 

c.  $\langle 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{3}{2} \frac{3}{2} | \frac{1}{2} (\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2) | 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{3}{2} - \frac{1}{2} \rangle$ 

14. Is  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  (for a fixed *n*) if the coupled representation is chosen as the basis? [Hint: The answers to the preceding question may be helpful.]

**B.7.2.2 Uncoupled Representation** The spin-orbit coupling term in the Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , is proportional to  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$ . The expression  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_+\hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_-\hat{S}_+) + \hat{S}_z\hat{L}_z$  is most useful when expressing the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  in the uncoupled representation.

- 15. Evaluate the following expressions. (The states are written in the uncoupled representation  $|n \ l \ s \ m_l \ m_s \rangle$ ).
  - a.  $\hat{L}_{-}|2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}\ -1\ \frac{1}{2}\rangle$
  - b.  $\hat{L}_+ |2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ -1 \ -\frac{1}{2} \rangle$
  - c.  $\hat{S}_{-}|2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}\ -1\ \frac{1}{2}\rangle$

d.  $\hat{S}_+ |2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ -1 \ \frac{1}{2} \rangle$ 

16. Evaluate the following matrix elements, in which the states are written in the uncoupled representation  $|n \ l \ s \ m_l \ m_s \rangle$ .

a. 
$$\langle 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ -1 \ \frac{1}{2} | (\hat{L}_{+} \hat{S}_{-} + \hat{L}_{-} \hat{S}_{+}) | 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ -1 \ \frac{1}{2} \rangle$$

b. 
$$\langle 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ 0 \ -\frac{1}{2} | (\hat{L}_+ \hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_- \hat{S}_+) | 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ -1 \ \frac{1}{2} \rangle$$

17. Now let's evaluate the following matrix elements useful for the perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ . We use the fact that  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  is proportional to  $\frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_{+}\hat{S}_{-} + \hat{L}_{-}\hat{S}_{+}) + \hat{L}_{z}\hat{S}_{z}$  in the uncoupled representation  $|n \ l \ s \ m_{l} \ m_{s}\rangle$ .

a. 
$$\langle 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ -1 \ \frac{1}{2} | \frac{1}{2} (\hat{L}_+ \hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_- \hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z \hat{S}_z | 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ -1 \ \frac{1}{2} \rangle$$

b. 
$$\langle 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ 0 \ -\frac{1}{2} | \frac{1}{2} (\hat{L}_+ \hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_- \hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z \hat{S}_z | 2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ -1 \ \frac{1}{2} \rangle$$

18. Is  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  (for a fixed *n*) if the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis? [Hint: The answers to the preceding questions may be helpful.]

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  matrix is a diagonal matrix if, for a fixed n, any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states is chosen as the basis.

**Student 1:** Since  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the coupled representation, any linear combination of states in the coupled representation must also be eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ . Thus,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in the coupled representation in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  and also when any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis is constructed with linear combinations of the coupled states.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. For example, in general, a linear combination of energy eigenstates is NOT an energy eigenstate. For example, if  $|\psi_1\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2\rangle$  are eigenstates of the operator  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  with eigenvalues  $E_1$  and  $E_2$ , respectively, then

$$\hat{H}|\psi_1\rangle = E_1|\psi_1\rangle$$

$$\hat{H}|\psi_2\rangle = E_2|\psi_2\rangle.$$

The linear combination of  $|\psi_1\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2\rangle$  gives

$$\hat{H}(|\psi_1\rangle + \psi_2\rangle) = E_1|\psi_1\rangle + E_2|\psi_2\rangle \neq E(|\psi_1\rangle + |\psi_2\rangle).$$

Thus  $\hat{H}(|\psi_1\rangle + \psi_2\rangle) \neq E(|\psi_1\rangle + \psi_2\rangle)$  unless  $E_1 = E_2 = E$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. If we consider  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , which is proportional to  $\frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)$ , then  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the coupled representation  $|n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j\rangle$ . However, in general,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if linear combinations of states in the coupled representation, even with a fixed n, is chosen as the basis. For example, if we consider the states  $|\psi_1\rangle = |2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{3}{2} \ \frac{3}{2}\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2\rangle = |2 \ 0 \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ 

$$\begin{split} \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)|\psi_1\rangle &= \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)\left|2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\right\rangle \\ &= \frac{\hbar^2}{2}\left|2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\right\rangle \\ \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)|\psi_2\rangle &= \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)\left|2\ 0\ \frac{1}{2}\ \frac{1}{2}\ \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle \\ &= 0\left|2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\right\rangle \end{split}$$

But the linear combination of  $|\psi_1\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2\rangle$ , both in the n = 2 subspace, is not an eigenstate.

$$\frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)(|\psi_1\rangle + |\psi_2\rangle) = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)(|2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\rangle + |2\ 0\ \frac{1}{2}\ \frac{1}{2}\ \frac{1}{2}\rangle)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2}|2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\ \frac{3}{2}\rangle$$
$$= \frac{1}{2}|\psi_1\rangle$$
$$\neq \text{Constant}(|\psi_1\rangle + |\psi_2\rangle)$$

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , for a fixed n, when any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states is chosen as the angular basis.

**Student 1:** For a fixed n, the spin-orbit interaction term  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal if the coupled representation is chosen as the basis. However,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if the uncoupled representation or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states is chosen as the basis.

**Student 2:** I disagree. Since  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the coupled representation, then  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  must also be diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled states is chosen as the basis.

Student 3: I disagree with Student 2. For example, the states in the uncoupled representation can be constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation. Therefore, if  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  were to be diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled states is chosen as the basis, then  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  would also be diagonal if the uncoupled representation were chosen as the basis. However, this is not the case because  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the uncoupled representation. But, for a fixed n,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in the coupled representation.

**Student 1:** I agree with Student 3. Also, if a matrix were diagonal if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the **coupled states** is chosen as the angular basis, then that matrix must also be diagonal when any complete orthogonal angular basis is chosen. Therefore, the matrix must also be diagonal if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the **uncoupled states** is chosen as the basis.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Student 1 and Student 3 are correct in the preceding conversation.

In one to two sentences, summarize what you have learned about the spin-orbit interaction term  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , which is proportional to  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  for the hydrogen atom (pertaining to whether  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , for a fixed n, is the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states with the same principal quantum number n is chosen as the basis).

# SUMMARY: Spin-orbit Interaction ( $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ proportional to $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$ )

- For a given n (in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ), the spin-orbit interaction term in the Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , <u>is diagonal</u> if the <u>coupled representation</u> is chosen as the angular basis.
- For a given n (in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ), the spin-orbit interaction term in the Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , <u>is NOT diagonal</u> if the <u>uncoupled representation</u> is chosen as the basis. (You must have found a non-zero off-diagonal matrix element in question 17.)

Hamiltonian Ĥ	Uncoupled Representation (for a fixed $n$ )	Are States in the Uncoupled Representation the Angular Part of Eigenstates of $\hat{H}$ ?	Coupled Representation (for a fixed $n$ )	Are States in the Coupled Representation the Angular Part of Eigenstates of $\hat{H}$ ?	Is Any Arbitrary Linear Combination of Orthonormal States (with the same $n$ and $l$ ) in the Coupled or Uncoupled Representation the Angular Part of an Eigenstate of $\hat{H}$
$\hat{H}^0$	Diagonal	Yes	Diagonal	Yes	Yes
$\hat{H}'_r$	Diagonal	Yes	Diagonal	Yes	Yes
$\hat{H}'_{SO}$	Not Diagonal	No	Diagonal	Yes	No

### \*\* Check your answers to questions 10-18: \*\*

10. For a given n,  $\hat{H}'_r$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  will be diagonal if the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states with the same n and l is chosen as the angular basis.

11. If the coupled representation is chosen as the angular basis,  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2} (\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)$ should be used since  $|j, m_j\rangle$  is an eigenstate of  $\hat{J}^2$ ,  $\hat{S}^2$ , and  $\hat{L}^2$ 

12. If the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis,  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_{+}\hat{S}_{-} + \hat{L}_{-}\hat{S}_{+}) + \hat{L}_{z}\hat{S}_{z}$  should be used since  $|m_{l}, m_{s}\rangle$  is an eigenstate of  $\hat{L}_{z}$  and  $\hat{S}_{z}$  and the raising and lowering operators  $\hat{L}_{\pm}$  and  $\hat{S}_{\pm}$  act on the uncoupled states  $|m_{l}, m_{s}\rangle$ . 13a.  $\frac{1}{2}\hbar^{2}$ 

13b.  $\overline{0}$ 

13c. 0 14. For a fixed n,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal if the coupled representation is chosen as the basis. If the basis states are chosen in the coupled representation  $(|l, j, m_j\rangle)$  in the order  $|\psi_1\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\rangle, |\psi_2\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_3\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_4\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{3}{2}\rangle,$   $|\psi_5\rangle = |1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_6\rangle = |1, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_7\rangle = |0, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$  and  $|\psi_8\rangle = |0, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , the  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ matrix for n = 2 is

**15**a. 0

15b.  $\sqrt{2}\hbar|2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}\ 0\ -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ 15c.  $\hbar|2\ 1\ \frac{1}{2}\ -1\ -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ 15d. 0 16a. 0 16b.  $\sqrt{2}\hbar^2$ 17a.  $-\frac{1}{2}\hbar^2$ 17b.  $\frac{\sqrt{2}}{2}\hbar^2$  18. For a fixed n,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is not diagonal if the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis. If the basis states are chosen in the **uncoupled representation**  $(|l, m_l, m_s\rangle)$  in the order  $|\psi_1\rangle = |0, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_2\rangle = |0, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_3\rangle = |1, 1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_4\rangle = |1, 1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_5\rangle = |1, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_6\rangle = |1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_7\rangle = |1, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, \text{ and } |\psi_8\rangle = |1, -1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, \text{ the } \hat{H}'_{SO}$  matrix is

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint answers to questions 10-18, go back and reconcile any difference you may have.<sup>1</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>For a fixed n,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is also diagonal if an orthonormal basis includes certain **special** linear combinations of states in the coupled representation corresponding to each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ . However,  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is **NOT diagonal** if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same n is chosen as the angular basis. We will not focus on these issues in this tutorial since our goal is to find one "good" basis for perturbation theory.

### B.7.3 Zeeman Effect

If the external magnetic field is chosen to be a uniform, time independent field along the  $\hat{z}$  direction given by  $\vec{B} = B_{ext}\hat{z}$ , the Zeeman term in the Hamiltonian is

$$\hat{H}'_Z = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z). \tag{B.5}$$

Consider the following conversation regarding simplifying the hydrogen atom basis states in the coupled or uncoupled representation.

**Student 1:** When we write states in the coupled or uncoupled representation, we must write all the quantum numbers that represent the state  $|n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j\rangle$  or  $|n \ l \ s \ m_l \ m_s\rangle$ .

Student 2: If we are dealing with an operator acting on the states that only depends on a subset of all the quantum numbers, we can express the states with only the relevant quantum numbers and suppress the other quantum numbers for convenience. Consider  $\hat{H}'_Z = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$ , where the relevant quantum numbers are  $m_l$  and  $m_s$  if n and sare fixed. We can abbreviate the state in the uncoupled representation  $|n \ l \ s \ m_l \ m_s\rangle$  as  $|l, \ m_l, \ m_s\rangle$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. Additionally, if we know we are restricted to a particular set of quantum numbers or can determine the quantum numbers from the context, we can suppress those quantum numbers without loss of generality. For example, if we are considering an electron in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the state in the coupled representation  $|n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j\rangle = |2 \ 1 \ \frac{1}{2} \ \frac{3}{2} \ \frac{3}{2}\rangle$  can be written as  $|l, \ j, \ m_j\rangle = |1, \ \frac{3}{2}, \ \frac{3}{2}\rangle$  since  $s = \frac{1}{2}$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

19. Evaluate the following matrix elements of Â'<sub>Z</sub> in which the states are written in the uncoupled representation |l, m<sub>l</sub>, m<sub>s</sub>⟩.
a. ⟨0, 0, 1/2| μ<sub>B</sub>B<sub>ext</sub>/ (Â<sub>z</sub> + 2Ŝ<sub>z</sub>)|0, 0, 1/2⟩

b. 
$$\langle 0, 0, \frac{1}{2} | \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) | 0, 0, -\frac{1}{2} \rangle$$

c.  $\langle 1, 1, \frac{1}{2} | \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) | 1, 1, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$ 

d. 
$$\langle 1, 1, \frac{1}{2} | \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) | 1, -1, -\frac{1}{2} \rangle$$

20. Is the  $\hat{H}'_Z = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$  matrix a diagonal matrix if the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis? [Hint: The answers to the preceding question may be helpful.]

**B.7.3.2** Coupled Representation In the following table, the angular states for n = 2 are listed in the coupled representation (left), and each state in the coupled representation is given in terms of a linear combination of states in the uncoupled representation (right) using the Clebsch-Gordon table.

	Coupled Representation	Uncoupled Representation
	$ l,~j,~m_{j} angle$	$ l,\ m_l angle s,\ m_s angle$
$ \psi_1 angle$	$\left 0, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$ 0, 0\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_2\rangle$	$\left 0, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$ 0, 0\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_3 angle$	$\left 1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\right\rangle$	$ 1, 1\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_4\rangle$	$\left 1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{3}{2}\right\rangle$	$ 1, -1\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_5\rangle$	$\left 1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$\sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, 0\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle + \sqrt{\frac{1}{3}} 1, 1\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_6 angle$	$\left 1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$-\sqrt{\frac{1}{3}} 1, 0 angle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} ight angle + \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, 1 angle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2} ight angle$
$ \psi_7\rangle$	$\left 1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$\sqrt{\frac{1}{3}} 1, -1\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle + \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, 0\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_8 angle$	$\left 1, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$-\sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, -1\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle + \sqrt{\frac{1}{3}} 1, 0\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$

21. Determine the following matrix elements given in the coupled representation  $(|l, j m_j\rangle)$ . If you need to first express the states in the uncoupled representation  $(|l, m_l\rangle|s, m_s\rangle)$  you can use the preceding table.

a. 
$$\langle \psi_3 | \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) | \psi_3 \rangle = \langle 1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2} | \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) | 1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2} \rangle$$

b. 
$$\langle \psi_5 | \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) | \psi_6 \rangle = \langle 1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{1}{2} | \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) | 1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$$

c. 
$$\langle \psi_5 | \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) | \psi_1 \rangle = \langle 1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{1}{2} | \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) | 0, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$$

22. Is the  $\hat{H}'_Z = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$  matrix a diagonal matrix if the coupled representation is chosen as the basis? [Hint: The answers to the preceding question may be helpful.]

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the  $\hat{H}'_Z$  matrix is a diagonal matrix if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states is chosen as the basis.

**Student 1:** Since states in the uncoupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , any linear combination of states in the uncoupled representation must also be eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . Thus,  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in the uncoupled representation and also when any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis is constructed with a linear combination of a complete set of the uncoupled states.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. If we consider  $\hat{H}'_Z$  which is proportional to  $(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$ , then states in the uncoupled representation  $|n \ l \ s \ m_l \ m_s\rangle$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . However, in general, linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation are NOT eigenstates of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . For example, if we consider the states  $|\psi_1\rangle = |2 \ 0 \ \frac{1}{2} \ 0 \frac{1}{2}\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2\rangle = |2 \ 0 \ \frac{1}{2} \ 0 \ -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ 

$$(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)|\psi_1\rangle = (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)|2 \ 0\frac{1}{2} \ 0\frac{1}{2}\rangle = \hbar |2 \ 0\frac{1}{2} \ 0\frac{1}{2}\rangle$$

$$(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)|\psi_2\rangle = (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)\left|2\ 0\frac{1}{2}\ 0\ -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle = -\hbar\left|2\ 0\frac{1}{2}\ 0\ -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$$

But the linear combination of  $|\psi_1\rangle$  and  $|\psi_2\rangle$  is not an eigenstate.

$$(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)(|\psi_1\rangle + |\psi_2\rangle) = (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) \left( \left| 2 \ 0\frac{1}{2} \ 0\frac{1}{2} \right\rangle + \left| 2 \ 0 \ \frac{1}{2} \ 0 \ -\frac{1}{2} \right\rangle \right)$$

$$= \hbar \left[ \left| 2 \ 0\frac{1}{2} \ 0 \ \frac{1}{2} \right\rangle - \left| 2 \ 0\frac{1}{2} \ 0 \ -\frac{1}{2} \right\rangle \right]$$

$$= \hbar \left[ |\psi_1\rangle - |\psi_2\rangle \right]$$

 $\neq \text{Constant}(|\psi_1\rangle + |\psi_2\rangle)$ 

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the  $\hat{H}'_Z$  matrix is a diagonal matrix if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states is chosen as the angular basis.

**Student 1:** The Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal if the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis. However,  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is not diagonal if the coupled representation or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states is chosen as the angular basis.

**Student 2:** I disagree. Since  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in the uncoupled representation, then  $\hat{H}'_Z$  must also be diagonal if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the uncoupled states is chosen as the basis.

**Student 3:** I disagree with Student 2. For example, the states in the coupled representation can be constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation. Therefore, if  $\hat{H}'_Z$  were to be diagonal when any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the uncoupled states is chosen as the basis, then  $\hat{H}'_Z$  would also be diagonal if the coupled representation were chosen as the basis. However, this is not the case because  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is not diagonal in the coupled representation.

**Student 1:** I agree with Student 3. Also, if a matrix is diagonal if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the **coupled states** is chosen as the basis, then that matrix must also be diagonal when any complete orthonormal basis is chosen. Therefore, the matrix must also be diagonal if any arbitrary complete orthonormal angular basis constructed with a linear combination of the **uncoupled states** is chosen as the angular basis.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

In one to two sentences, summarize what you have learned about the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$  for the hydrogen atom (pertaining to whether  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal if the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states with the same principal quantum number n is chosen as the angular basis).

### **SUMMARY: Zeeman Effect**

- For a given *n*, the Zeeman term in the Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}'_Z = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$ , <u>is</u> diagonal if the uncoupled representation is chosen as the angular basis.
- For a given *n*, the Zeeman term in the Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}'_Z = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$ , **is NOT diagonal** if the **coupled representation** is chosen as the angular basis. (You must have found some non-zero off-diagonal matrix elements in question 21.)

Hamiltonian Ĥ	Uncoupled Representation (for a fixed n)	Are States in the Uncoupled Representation the Angular Part of Eigenstates of $\hat{H}$ ?	Coupled Representation (for a fixed n)	Are States in the Coupled Representation the Angular Part of Eigenstates of $\hat{H}$ ?	Is Any Arbitrary Linear Combination of Orthonormal States (with the same $n$ and $l$ ) in the Coupled or Uncoupled Representation the Angular Part of an Eigenstate of $\hat{H}$
$\hat{H}^0$	Diagonal	Yes	Diagonal	Yes	Yes
$\hat{H}'_r$	Diagonal	Yes	Diagonal	Yes	Yes
$\hat{H}'_{SO}$	Not Diagonal	No	Diagonal	Yes	No
$\hat{H}'_Z$	Diagonal	Yes	Not Diagonal	No	No

### \*\* Check your answers to questions 19-22: \*\*

19a.  $\mu_B B_{ext}$ 

19b. 0

19c.  $2\mu_B B_{ext}$ 

19d. 0

20.  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal if the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis. If the basis states are chosen in the **uncoupled representation**  $(|l, m_l, m_s\rangle)$  in the order  $|\psi_1\rangle = |0, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_2\rangle = |0, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_3\rangle = |1, 1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_4\rangle = |1, 1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_5\rangle = |1, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_6\rangle = |1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_7\rangle = |1, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, \text{ and } |\psi_8\rangle = |1, -1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, \text{ the } \hat{H}'_Z$  matrix is

21a.  $2\mu_B B_{ext}$ 21b.  $-\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\mu_B B_{ext}$ 21c. 0 22.  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is not diagonal if the coupled representation is chosen as the basis. If the basis states are chosen in the <u>coupled representation</u>  $(|l, j, m_j\rangle)$  in the order  $|\psi_1\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\rangle, |\psi_2\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_3\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_4\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{3}{2}\rangle, |\psi_5\rangle = |1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_6\rangle = |1, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_7\rangle = |0, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$  and  $|\psi_8\rangle = |0, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , the  $\hat{H}'_Z$  matrix is

$$\hat{H}'_{Z} = \frac{\mu_{B}B_{ext}}{\hbar}(\hat{L}_{z} + 2\hat{S}_{z}) = \mu_{B}B_{ext} \begin{bmatrix} 2 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{2}{3} & 0 & 0 & -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & -\frac{2}{3} & 0 & 0 & -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -2 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3} & 0 & 0 & \frac{1}{3} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3} & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & -1 \end{bmatrix}$$

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint answers to questions 19-22, go back and reconcile any differences you may have.<sup>2</sup>

 $<sup>{}^{2}\</sup>hat{H}'_{Z}$  is also diagonal if an orthonormal basis includes certain **special** linear combination of states in the uncoupled representation corresponding to each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}'_{Z}$ . However,  $\hat{H}'_{Z}$  is **NOT diagonal** if any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same n is chosen as the basis. We will not focus on these issues in this tutorial since our goal is to find one "good" basis for perturbation theory.

#### B.8 CHOOSING A "GOOD" BASIS

To find the first order corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom in perturbation theory, we must first choose a "good" angular basis for the given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ . Depending on the nature of the perturbation, the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states can form the "good" angular basis. Recall that the determination of a "good" basis depends on both  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ .

23. In the following questions, a perturbation  $\hat{H}'$  acts on a hydrogen atom with the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0}\left(\frac{1}{r}\right)$ . For each of the following perturbations, circle <u>ALL</u> of the representations that form a "good" angular basis. Assume that for all cases, the principal quantum number is fixed to n = 2. (A and C are constants which makes the dimensions of  $\hat{H}'$  that of energy in each case.)

a. 
$$H' = C\delta(r)$$

- i. Coupled representation
- ii. Uncoupled representation
- iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
- b.  $\hat{H}' = C\hat{L}_z$ 
  - i. Coupled representation
  - ii. Uncoupled representation
  - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),

- iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
- c.  $\hat{H}' = C\hat{J}_z$ 
  - i. Coupled representation
  - ii. Uncoupled representation
  - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation

d. 
$$\hat{H}' = C(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$$

- i. Coupled representation
- ii. Uncoupled representation
- iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation

- e.  $\hat{H}' = C(\hat{L}_z + \hat{S}_z)$ 
  - i. Coupled representation
  - ii. Uncoupled representation
  - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
- f.  $\hat{H}' = C(\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S})$ 
  - i. Coupled representation
  - ii. Uncoupled representation
  - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation

g.  $\hat{H}' = C\left(\frac{1}{r^n}\right)$ 

- i. Coupled representation
- ii. Uncoupled representation
- iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation

h.  $\hat{H}' = C\hat{p}^2$ 

- i. Coupled representation
- ii. Uncoupled representation
- iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation
- i.  $\hat{H}' = C\hat{p}^4$ 
  - i. Coupled representation
  - ii. Uncoupled representation
  - iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
  - v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation

j.  $\hat{H}' = C(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) + A(\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S})$ 

- i. Coupled representation
- ii. Uncoupled representation
- iii. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- iv. Any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same l (i.e., states with different l values are not mixed),
- v. Neither coupled nor uncoupled representation

Consider the following conversation regarding determining a "good" angular basis for the perturbations  $\hat{H}' = C(\hat{L}_z + \hat{S}_z)$  and  $\hat{H}' = C\hat{J}_z$  acting on the hydrogen atom with the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0}\left(\frac{1}{r}\right)$ .

**Student 1:** The uncoupled representation forms a "good" basis when the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = C(\hat{L}_z + \hat{S}_z)$  acts on a hydrogen atom with the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m} \nabla^2 - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0} \left(\frac{1}{r}\right).$ 

**Student 2:** I agree. And the coupled representation forms a "good" basis when the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = C\hat{J}_z$  acts on a hydrogen atom with the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0}\left(\frac{1}{r}\right).$ 

**Student 3:** I agree with both Student 1 and Student 2, but both students are overlooking the fact that  $\hat{J}_z = \hat{L}_z + \hat{S}_z$ . The perturbation  $\hat{H}' = C\hat{J}_z$  is identical to the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = C(\hat{L}_z + \hat{S}_z)$ . Therefore, both the coupled and uncoupled representations form a "good" basis for the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = C(\hat{L}_z + \hat{S}_z) = C\hat{J}_z$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Consider the following statement regarding whether any arbitrary orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled or uncoupled representation with the same principal quantum number n forms a "good" angular basis if both the coupled and uncoupled representations form a "good" angular basis.

**Student 1:** Since both the uncoupled and coupled representations form a "good" basis when the perturbation is  $\hat{H}' = C(\hat{L}_z + \hat{S}_z)$ , then any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation with the same *n* must form a "good" basis. Also, any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation with the same *n* must form a "good" basis.

Explain why you agree or disagree with the student.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether for the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = C(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) + A(\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S})$ , the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, both the coupled and uncoupled representations, or neither the coupled nor uncoupled representation form a "good" angular basis to find the first order corrections to the unperturbed energies of the hydrogen atom.

**Student 1:** When the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = C(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) + A(\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S})$  acts on a hydrogen atom with the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0}\left(\frac{1}{r}\right)$ , to find the corrections to the energies, neither the coupled nor the uncoupled representations form a "good" angular basis.

**Student 2:** I disagree. Both the coupled and the uncoupled representations are "good" angular bases since  $C(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$  is diagonal in the coupled representation and  $A(\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S})$  is diagonal in the uncoupled representation.

Student 3: I agree with Student 1. Neither the coupled nor uncoupled representation form a "good" angular basis to find the first order corrections to the unperturbed energies of the hydrogen atom due to the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = C(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) + A(\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S})$ . However, a "good" angular basis will be made up of some special linear combinations of states in the coupled representation that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . These same angular basis states could be expressed as special linear combinations of states in the uncoupled representation.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

\*\* Check your answers to question 23: \*\*
23a. i, ii, iii, iv
23b. ii
23c. i, ii
23d. ii
23e. i, ii
23f. i
23g. i, ii, iii, iv
23h. i, ii, iii, iv
23i. i, ii, iii, iv
23j. v

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint answers to question 23, go back and reconcile any difference you may have.

### APPENDIX C

# FINDING THE SPLITTING IN THE HYDROGEN ATOM ENERGY SPECTRUM DUE TO AN EXTERNAL MAGNETIC FIELD (ZEEMAN EFFECT) TUTORIAL- PART II

Finding the Splitting in the Hydrogen Atom Energy Spectrum Due to an External Magnetic Field (Zeeman Effect)- PART II

The focus in degenerate perturbation theory is on ensuring that  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . The degeneracy in  $\hat{H}^0$  is  $2n^2$  fold for each n. Our focus is always on a fixed n. The radial basis states are always  $R_{nl}(r)$ , which are solutions to the radial part of the time-independent Schrödinger equation for  $\hat{H}^0$ . We will learn how to determine a "good" angular basis.

#### C.1 DEFINITION

For a given unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and perturbation  $\hat{H}'$ , a "good" basis consists of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$  that diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  $(\hat{H}^0$  remains diagonal everywhere since the basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ).

• Once you have a "good" basis for a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ , you can use the same expressions that you use in non-degenerate perturbation theory for perturbative corrections.

### C.2 NOTES FOR THIS TUTORIAL:

- \* If you are not familiar with the steps to determine a "good" basis for finding corrections to the unperturbed energies when the energy spectrum has degeneracy, please work through the pretest, tutorial and posttest for Basics of Degenerate Perturbation Theory before working on this tutorial.
- \* A Hermitian operator  $\hat{Q}$  has the property  $Q_{ij} = (Q_{ji})^*$ . Here \* denotes the complex conjugate.
- \* For the matrix representation of a Hermitian operator  $\hat{Q}$  in a given basis, we will use "=" or "is equal to" instead of "=" or "is represented by" as in the notation below

$$\hat{Q} = \begin{pmatrix} Q_{11} & Q_{12} & Q_{13} \\ Q_{21} & Q_{22} & Q_{23} \\ Q_{31} & Q_{32} & Q_{33} \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{is equivalent to} \quad \hat{Q} \doteq \begin{pmatrix} Q_{11} & Q_{12} & Q_{13} \\ Q_{21} & Q_{22} & Q_{23} \\ Q_{31} & Q_{32} & Q_{33} \end{pmatrix}.$$

\* In this tutorial, "degeneracy" indicates degeneracy in the unperturbed energy eigenvalue spectrum, i.e., the fact that more than one distinct energy eigenstate can have the same energy eigenvalue. For example, if

$$\hat{H}^0 |\psi_a\rangle = E_a |\psi_a\rangle$$
 and  $\hat{H}^0 |\psi_b\rangle = E_a |\psi_b\rangle$ ,

 $|\psi_a\rangle$  and  $|\psi_b\rangle$  are degenerate eigenstates of the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  since they correspond to the same energy  $E_a$ .

- \* We will only consider the bound states of the hydrogen atom.
- \* The unperturbed bound state energies  $E_n$  are given by  $E_n = -\frac{13.6 \text{eV}}{n^2}$ ,  $n = 1, 2, 3, \dots$
- \* For any basis we choose, the radial part of the wavefunctions  $R_{nl}$  (for given quantum numbers n and l) will always be chosen to be the radial part of a complete set of eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ . In other words, our focus will be on the choice of the angular part of the wavefunction in order to find a "good" basis for degenerate perturbation theory for the given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$  for the hydrogen atom.
- \* We will restrict our focus to a finite subspace of the infinite dimensional Hilbert space.

- As an example of a degenerate subspace of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ , only the subspace with the principal quantum number n = 2 will be considered.
- The results can be generalized to any quantum number n.
- \* The external magnetic field will be chosen to be a uniform, time independent field along the  $\hat{z}$  direction given by  $\vec{B} = B_{ext}\hat{z}$ .
- \* We will account for the coupling of the external magnetic field with both the orbital and spin angular momentum.
- \* We will use the following notations interchangeably to write states in the uncoupled representation (in which basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}^2$ ,  $\hat{S}^2$ ,  $\hat{L}_Z$ , and  $\hat{S}_Z$ ) with a given set of quantum numbers (notation for quantum numbers is standard):
  - $-|n \ l \ s \ m_l \ m_s \rangle$
  - $-|l, m_l\rangle|s, m_s\rangle$  (if n is fixed)
  - $-|l, m_l, m_s\rangle$  (if n and s are fixed)

\* 
$$\vec{J} = \vec{L} + \vec{S}$$

- \* We will use the following notations interchangeably to write states in the coupled representation (in which basis vectors are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}^2$ ,  $\hat{S}^2$ ,  $\hat{J}^2$ , and  $\hat{J}_Z$ ) with a given set of quantum numbers (notation for quantum numbers is standard):
  - $|n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j \rangle$
  - $-|l, s, j, m_j\rangle$  (if n is fixed)
  - $-|l, j, m_j\rangle$  (if n and s are fixed)
- \* In both Part I and Part II of this tutorial, we will consider the case in which  $s = \frac{1}{2}$  so this quantum number may be suppressed in writing a state (e.g.,  $|l m_l m_s\rangle$  or  $|l j m_j\rangle$ ).

### C.3 PHYSICAL CONSTANTS

Below is a list of physical constants used in this tutorial.

Planck's constant:	$\hbar$	=	$1.05\times10^{-34}~\mathrm{J~s}$
Mass of the electron:	m	=	$9.11\times 10^{-31}~\rm kg$
Magnitude of charge of an electron:	e	=	$1.60 \times 10^{-19} {\rm C}$
Speed of light:	с	=	$2.99 \times 10^8 \text{ m/s}$
Permittivity of space:	$\epsilon_0$	=	$8.85 \times 10^{-12} \ {\rm C}^2 / {\rm J \ m}$
Bohr radius:	a	=	$\frac{4\pi\epsilon_0\hbar^2}{me^2} = 0.529 \times 10^{-10} \text{ m}$
Bohr magneton:	$\mu_B$	=	$\frac{e\hbar}{2m} = 5.79 \times 10^{-5} \text{ eV/T}$
Fine structure constant:	$\alpha$	=	$\frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0\hbar c} \approx \frac{1}{137} = 7.30 \times 10^{-3}$

NOTE : The following equations may be helpful.

$$\begin{split} E_n^1 &= \langle \psi_n^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle \\ | \psi_n^1 \rangle &= \sum_{m \neq n} \frac{\langle \psi_m^0 | \hat{H}' | \psi_n^0 \rangle}{(E_n^0 - E_m^0)} | \psi_m^0 \rangle \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} \hat{S}^2 |s \ m_s \rangle &= \hbar^2 s(s+1) |s \ m_s \rangle \qquad \hat{S}_z |s \ m_s \rangle = \hbar m_s |s \ m_s \rangle \\ \hat{S}_{\pm} |s \ m_s \rangle &= \hbar \sqrt{s(s+1) - m_s(m_s \pm 1))} |s \ m_s \pm 1 \rangle \\ \hat{L}^2 |l \ m_l \rangle &= \hbar^2 l(l+1) |l \ m_l \rangle \qquad \hat{L}_z |l \ m_l \rangle = \hbar m_l |l \ m_l \rangle \\ \hat{L}_{\pm} |l \ m_l \rangle &= \hbar \sqrt{l(l+1) - m_l(m_l \pm 1))} |l \ m_l \pm 1 \rangle \\ \vec{J} &= \vec{L} + \vec{S} \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} \hat{J}^2|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_j\rangle &= \hbar^2 j(j+1)|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_j\rangle \qquad \hat{J}_z|l, \ s, \ j \ m_j\rangle = \hbar m_j|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_j\rangle \\ \hat{S}^2|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_j\rangle &= \hbar^2 s(s+1)|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_j\rangle \qquad \hat{L}^2|l, \ s, \ j \ m_j\rangle = \hbar^2 l(l+1)|l, \ s, \ j, \ m_j\rangle \\ \vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} &= \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2) = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{L}_+ \hat{S}_- + \hat{L}_- \hat{S}_+) + \hat{L}_z \hat{S}_z \end{split}$$

### C.4 OBJECTIVES:

# Upon completion of this tutorial, you should be able to do the following for the hydrogen atom:

- 1. Identify the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$ .
- 2. Identify the degeneracy in the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  in each degenerate subspace corresponding to a principal quantum number n.
- 3. Determine a "good" basis for finding the corrections to the unperturbed energies of the hydrogen atom for only the fine structure perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ .
- 4. Find the first order corrections to energies due to the fine structure perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{ts}$ .
- 5. Determine a "good" basis for finding the corrections to the unperturbed energies of the hydrogen atom due to the Zeeman effect (including in intermediate, strong, and weak magnetic field).
- 6. Find the first order corrections to energies in the intermediate field Zeeman effect.
- 7. Find the first order corrections to energies in the strong field Zeeman effect.
- 8. Find the first order corrections to energies in the weak field Zeeman effect.

## C.5 THE HYDROGEN ATOM PLACED IN AN EXTERNAL MAGNETIC FIELD

The Hamiltonian of the hydrogen atom placed in an external magnetic field is

$$\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO} + \hat{H}'_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z \tag{C.1}$$

in which

- $\hat{H}^0 = \frac{\hat{p}^2}{2m} \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0} \left(\frac{1}{r}\right)$  accounts only for the interaction of the electron with the nucleus via Coulomb attraction
- $\hat{H}'_r = -\frac{\hat{p}^4}{8m^3c^2}$  is the relativistic correction term
- $\hat{H}'_{SO} = \left(\frac{e^2}{8\pi\epsilon_0}\right) \frac{1}{m^2 c^2 r^3} (\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S})$  is the spin-orbit interaction term

and combining the relativistic and spin-orbit terms

- $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_{SO} + \hat{H}'_r$  is the fine structure term
- $\hat{H}'_Z = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$  is the Zeeman term, in which  $\vec{B}_{ext} = B_{ext}\hat{z}$ .

### C.6 PERTURBATION THEORY

- In order to find the first order corrections to the energies due to a perturbation  $\hat{H}'$ , we must first find a "good" basis for the given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ .
- A "good" basis is defined as one which satisfies the following two conditions:
  - 1. The entire unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal (i.e., basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{H}^0$ ).
    - We know from Part I of this tutorial that the unperturbed Hamiltonian matrix  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal if the coupled or uncoupled representation or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states with the same principal quantum number n is chosen as the angular basis (as a consequence of the spherical symmetry of  $\hat{H}^0$  and the unperturbed energy only depending on n as  $E_n = -\frac{13.6 \text{ eV}}{n^2}$ ).

- 2. The perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}'$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .
  - We always choose  $R_{nl}$  as the radial part of the basis and focus on the angular basis for determining a "good" basis for a given  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'$ .
  - We shall consider several types of perturbing Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}'$ , and determine whether the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, some special orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled or the uncoupled states, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled or the uncoupled states with the same principal quantum number n and the same l diagonalizes  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .
- In Part I, we found:
  - $-\hat{H}^0$  (spherically symmetric with energy only depending on n as  $E_n = -\frac{13.6 \text{ eV}}{n^2}$ ) is diagonal if the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled or the uncoupled representation (with the same n) is chosen as the angular basis.
  - $-\hat{H}'_r$  (spherically symmetric with energy depending on both n and l) is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states with the same n and l in the coupled or the uncoupled representation is chosen as the angular basis.
  - $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if the coupled representation is chosen as the angular basis.
  - $\hat{H}_Z'$  is diagonal if the uncoupled representation is chosen as the angular basis.
#### C.6.1 The Hydrogen Atom in an External Magnetic Field

• In order to find the corrections to the unperturbed energies in the presence of an external magnetic field, we shall consider the following two terms in the Hamiltonian perturbatively:

$$\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z \tag{C.2}$$

in which  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is the fine structure correction term and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is the Zeeman term incorporating the effect of the external magnetic field.

- The perturbative corrections due to these terms are small compared to the unperturbed energies due to  $\hat{H}^0$ , but both terms are important in terms of determining splittings in the energy spectrum so that they should both be considered simultaneously.
- Let's first consider the fine structure. Here is the order in which we shall proceed:
- I. Determining a "good" angular basis and corrections to the energies for **ONLY** the fine structure perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ .
  - The fine structure correction  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is made up of two mechanisms:  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ , in which  $\hat{H}'_r$  is the relativistic correction term and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is the spin-orbit interaction term (due to the coupling of the orbital and spin angular momenta of the electron).
- II. Determining a "good" angular basis and corrections to the energies for **ONLY** the Zeeman perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$ .
  - The Zeeman effect in the hydrogen atom (or any atom) is the splitting of the energy spectrum as a result of placing the atom in an external magnetic field.

- III. Determining a "good" angular basis and corrections to the energies for **BOTH** the fine structure and Zeeman perturbations combined:  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ .
  - In this tutorial we will learn about three cases with  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ :
    - \* CASE 1: The Intermediate Field Zeeman Effect  $(E'_Z \approx E'_{fs})$ 
      - The intermediate field Zeeman effect describes a situation when the corrections to the energies from the fine structure term  $E'_{fs}$  and the Zeeman term  $E'_Z$  are <u>comparable to one another</u> (We will use the notations  $E'_Z \approx E'_{fs}$  to denote the intermediate field Zeeman effect).
  - Along with two limiting cases:
    - \* CASE 2: The Strong Field Zeeman Effect  $(E'_Z \gg E'_{fs})$ 
      - The strong field Zeeman effect describes a situation when the <u>corrections to</u> the energies from the Zeeman term  $E'_Z$  are much larger than the corrections to the energies from the fine structure term  $E'_{fs}$  (We will use the notation  $E'_Z \gg E'_{fs}$  to denote the strong field Zeeman effect).

#### \* CASE 3: The Weak Field Zeeman Effect $(E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z)$

• The weak field Zeeman effect describes a situation when the <u>corrections to the</u> energies from the fine structure term  $E'_{fs}$  are much larger than the corrections to the energies from the Zeeman term  $E'_Z$  (We will use the notation  $E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z$ to denote the weak field Zeeman effect).

# I. Determining the "GOOD" Angular Basis and Corrections to the Energies for ONLY the Fine Structure Perturbation $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ .

As noted, the fine structure perturbation is comprised of two mechanisms: the relativistic correction  $\hat{H}'_r$  and the spin-orbit interaction  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ :

$$\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}.$$
 (C.3)

We shall discuss each separately and then find the first order corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom due to the combined effect of the relativistic correction and the spin-orbit interaction.

#### **Relativistic Correction**

## C.6.2 Finding a "GOOD" Basis for the Relativistic Correction Term as a Perturbation for the Hydrogen Atom

A perturbation  $\hat{H}'_r$  acts on a hydrogen atom with the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0}\frac{1}{r}$  such that the relativistic correction term in the Hamiltonian is

$$\hat{H}'_r = -\frac{\hat{p}^4}{8m^3c^2}.$$
(C.4)

1. For the perturbation  $\hat{H}'_r$ , will a "good" angular basis for finding the corrections to the energies be the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states with the same principal quantum number n and the same l? Explain. Consider the following conversation regarding finding a "good" basis for the relativistic term  $\hat{H}'_r$  as a perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$  for the hydrogen atom.

**Student 1:** We found that for a fixed n the **spherically symmetric** unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal in the coupled or the uncoupled representation, as well as in any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation or the uncoupled representation. Since the relativistic correction  $\hat{H}'_r$  is also spherically symmetric,  $\hat{H}'_r$  will also be diagonal in the coupled or the uncoupled representation, as well as in any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of basis states with the same n and l in the coupled representation or the uncoupled representation.

**Student 2:** I agree.  $\hat{H}^0 = \frac{\hat{p}^2}{2m} - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0}(\frac{1}{r})$  and  $\hat{H}'_r$  is proportional to  $\hat{p}^4$ . Both terms are spherically symmetric because  $[\hat{H}^0, \vec{L}] = 0$  and  $[\hat{H}'_r, \vec{L}] = 0$ . However, the eigenvalues of  $\hat{H}^0$  only depend on n while the eigenvalues of  $\hat{H}'$  depend on both n and l. Thus,  $\hat{H}'_r$  will also be diagonal in both the coupled and the uncoupled representation, as well as any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled representation or the uncoupled representation.

**Student 3:** I disagree with both Student 1 and Student 2. The fact that  $\hat{H}'_r$  is spherically symmetric is not enough information to determine whether the coupled or uncoupled representation or both will form a "good" angular basis.

**Student 4:** I agree with Student 1 and Student 2. For finding the corrections to the energies due to the perturbation  $\hat{H}'_r$ , a "good" angular basis can be chosen to be the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states with the same principal quantum number n and the same l.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

The relativistic correction term  $\hat{H}'_r$  is spherically symmetric and its energy eigenvalues depend on the quantum numbers n and l, and therefore the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states with a fixed n and l in the coupled or the uncoupled representation will form a "good" basis. For example, using the same reasoning as for the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  and the example when  $\hat{H}'$  was proportional to  $\delta(r)$  in Part I of this tutorial, for a given n and l,  $\hat{H}'_r$  will be a diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  because the angular part of the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_r$  will involve  $\langle l, j, m_j | l', j', m'_j \rangle = \delta_{l,l'} \delta_{j,j'} \delta_{m_j,m'_j}$  if we choose the coupled representation or  $\langle l, m_l, m_s | l', m'_l, m'_s \rangle = \delta_{l,l'} \delta_{m_l,m'_l} \delta_{m_s,m'_s}$  if we choose the uncoupled representation. The off-diagonal matrix elements will be zero due to the Kronecker deltas in either case.

## \*\* Check your answers to question 1. \*\*

1. The coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states with the same n and l in the coupled or the uncoupled representation with the same principal quantum number n and the same l will form a "good" angular basis for finding the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom due to the spherically symmetric relativistic correction term  $\hat{H}'_r = -\frac{\hat{p}^4}{8m^3c^2}$ .

If your answer to question 1 does not match with the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences.

## C.6.3 First Order Corrections to the Energy Spectrum of the Hydrogen Atom Due to the Relativistic Correction Term Using Perturbation Theory

Now that we have determined that the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of states in the coupled or the uncoupled representation will form a "good" angular basis for  $\hat{H}'_r$  as the perturbation, we can determine the corrections to the energies.

- Let {|ψ<sub>n</sub>⟩} represent a "good" basis set in which the quantum numbers to describe the angular part of the {|ψ<sub>n</sub>⟩} have been suppressed (those quantum numbers will depend, e.g., on whether we choose the coupled or uncoupled representation for the angular part).
- If  $\{|\psi_n\rangle\}$  forms a "good" basis for  $\hat{H}'_r$  as a perturbation on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ , then the first order correction to the energy due to  $\hat{H}'_r$  is given by (using the fact that  $\hat{p}^2$  is Hermitian, i.e.,  $(\hat{p}^2)^{\dagger} = \hat{p}^2$ )

$$E'_{r} = \langle \psi_{n} | \hat{H}'_{r} | \psi_{n} \rangle = \langle \psi_{n} | -\frac{\hat{p}^{4}}{8m^{3}c^{2}} | \psi_{n} \rangle = -\frac{1}{8m^{3}c^{2}} \langle \hat{p}^{2}\psi_{n} | \hat{p}^{2}\psi_{n} \rangle.$$
(C.5)

Consider the following statement regarding evaluating  $\hat{p}^2 |\psi_n\rangle$ .

**Student 1:** We evaluate  $\hat{p}^2 |\psi_n\rangle$  by considering the Time-Independent Schrödinger Equation or TISE for the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0 |\psi_n\rangle = E_n |\psi_n\rangle$ . Using the TISE  $[\frac{\hat{p}^2}{2m} + V(r)]|\psi_n\rangle = E_n |\psi_n\rangle$ , rearranging and solving for  $\hat{p}^2 |\psi_n\rangle$  gives  $\hat{p}^2 |\psi_n\rangle = 2m[E_n - V(r)]|\psi_n\rangle$ which is helpful in evaluating  $E'_r$  in equation (C.5). Using  $\langle \hat{p}^2 \psi_n | \hat{p}^2 \psi_n \rangle = (2m)^2 \langle \psi_n | [E_n - V(r)]^2 |\psi_n\rangle$ , in which V(r) for the hydrogen atom is proportional to  $\frac{1}{r}$ , we can find the first order corrections to the energies due to  $\hat{H}'_r$  in Eq. (C.5).

Do you agree with Student 1's approach? Explain your reasoning.

Student 1's method is helpful in determining  $\hat{p}^2 |\psi_n\rangle$ . The first order correction to the energy due to  $\hat{H}'_r$  in the "good" basis  $\{|\psi_n\rangle\}$  is given by

$$E'_{r} = -\frac{1}{8m^{3}c^{2}} \langle \hat{p}^{2}\psi_{n} | \hat{p}^{2}\psi_{n} \rangle = -\frac{1}{8m^{3}c^{2}} \langle \psi_{n} | [2m(E_{n} - V(r))]^{2} | \psi_{n} \rangle$$
(C.6)

$$E'_{r} = -\frac{1}{2mc^{2}} \langle \psi_{n} | E_{n}^{2} - 2E_{n}V(r) + (V(r))^{2} | \psi_{n} \rangle.$$
(C.7)

For the Coulomb potential energy  $V(r) = -\frac{1}{4\pi\epsilon_0} \left(\frac{e^2}{r}\right)$ , the first order correction to the energy becomes

$$E'_{r} = -\frac{1}{2mc^{2}} \langle \psi_{n} | \left[ E_{n}^{2} + 2E_{n} \frac{e^{2}}{4\pi\epsilon_{0}} \left(\frac{1}{r}\right) + \left(\frac{e^{2}}{4\pi\epsilon_{0}}\right)^{2} \left(\frac{1}{r^{2}}\right) \right] |\psi_{n}\rangle.$$
(C.8)

It can be shown that using the radial part of the wavefunction  $R_{nl}$  (for a given n and l) for the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  for the hydrogen atom yields

$$\left\langle \frac{1}{r} \right\rangle = \frac{1}{n^2 a}$$
 and  $\left\langle \frac{1}{r^2} \right\rangle = \frac{1}{(l+1/2)n^3 a^2}$ 

with Bohr radius

$$a = \frac{4\pi\epsilon_0\hbar^2}{me^2}.$$

The first order correction to the  $n^{th}$  energy state  $E_n$  due to the relativistic correction is

$$E'_{r} = -\frac{E_{n}^{2}}{2mc^{2}} \left[ \frac{4n}{l+1/2} - 3 \right].$$
 (C.9)

In one to two sentences, summarize what you have learned about the "good" angular basis states for finding the first order corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom due to the relativistic correction  $\hat{H}'_r$  (pertaining to whether the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of a complete set of states with the same principal quantum number n and the same l in the coupled or uncoupled representation form a "good" angular basis or all of them form a "good" angular basis).

#### Summary: Finding a "GOOD" Angular Basis for the Relativistic Correction

- The perturbation matrix due to the relativistic correction  $\hat{H}'_r$  is a diagonal matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in both the coupled and the uncoupled representation, or in any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states with the same principal quantum number n and the same l.
- The coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states with the same principal quantum number n and the same l form a "good" basis for finding corrections to the energies.

Hamiltonian	Uncoupled Representation	Is the Uncoupled Representation	Coupled Representation	Is the Coupled Representation	Is Any Arbitrary Complete Orthonormal Basis Constructed with Linear Combinations	Energy
	(for a fixed $n$ )	a "Good" Basis?	(for a fixed n)	a "Good" Basis?	of a Complete Set of States with the Same $n$ and $l$ in the Coupled or Uncoupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	
$\hat{H}^0$	Diagonal		Diagonal	_	_	$E_n = - \tfrac{13.6 \mathrm{eV}}{n^2}$
$\hat{H}'_r$	Diagonal	Yes	Diagonal	Yes	Yes	$E'_{r} = -\frac{E_{n}^{2}}{2mc^{2}} \left[ \frac{4n}{l+1/2} - 3 \right]$

## **Spin-orbit Interaction**

C.6.4 Finding a "GOOD" Angular Basis for the Spin-orbit Interaction Correction to the Energy Spectrum of the Hydrogen Atom in Perturbation Theory

A perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  acts on a hydrogen atom with the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0}\frac{1}{r}$  such that the spin-orbit interaction term in the Hamiltonian is

$$\hat{H}'_{SO} = \left(\frac{e^2}{8\pi\epsilon_0}\right) \frac{1}{m^2 c^2 r^3} \vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}.$$
(C.10)

2. In each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  should be zero in a "good" basis. Does the coupled or the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states with the same principal quantum number n form a "good" angular basis for finding the corrections to the energies? Explain. Consider the following conversation about finding a "good" angular basis for the hydrogen atom due to the spin-orbit interaction term as the perturbation.

**Student 1:** The spin-orbit interaction term is proportional to  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$ . Does the coupled or uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with their linear combinations form a "good" angular basis for finding the corrections to the energies? **Student 2:** Since  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \hat{L}_x \hat{S}_x + \hat{L}_y \hat{S}_y + \hat{L}_z \hat{S}_z$ , the uncoupled representation must be a "good" basis because the basis states in the uncoupled representation are eigenstates of both  $\hat{S}_z$  and  $\hat{L}_z$ .

**Student 3:** I disagree with Student 2.  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  is diagonal in the coupled representation because  $J^2 = (\vec{L} + \vec{S}) \cdot (\vec{L} + \vec{S}) = \hat{L}^2 + \hat{S}^2 + 2\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  which implies  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{J}^2 - \hat{S}^2 - \hat{L}^2)$ . The basis states in the coupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{J}^2$ ,  $\hat{S}^2$ , and  $\hat{L}^2$  and hence eigenstates of  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$ .

**Student 4** I agree with Student 3.  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  when the coupled representation is chosen as the basis, but not when the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis. The coupled representation forms a "good" basis for the given  $\hat{H}^0$ and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ .

Do you agree with Student 2 or Student 3? Explain.

(If you need further help with why  $\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}$  is diagonal in the coupled representation, see Part I of this tutorial.)

#### \*\* Check your answer to question 2. \*\*

2. The coupled representation forms a "good" angular basis for finding the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom due to the spin-orbit interaction term  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ .

If your answer to question 2 does not match with the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences.

## C.6.5 First Order Corrections to the Energy Spectrum of the Hydrogen Atom in Perturbation Theory Due to the Spin-orbit Interaction

Student 3 is correct in the preceding conversation in stating that the coupled representation will form a "good" angular basis for finding the correction to the energy due to the spin-orbit interaction as a perturbation. The first order corrections to the energies due to the spin-orbit interaction in this "good" basis are given by

$$E'_{SO} = \langle n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j | \hat{H}'_{SO} | n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j \rangle = \left(\frac{e^2}{8\pi\epsilon_0}\right) \frac{1}{m^2 c^2} \langle n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j | \frac{1}{r^3} \vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} | n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j \rangle$$

$$E'_{SO} = A \langle n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j | \frac{1}{r^3} \vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} | n \ l \ s \ j \ m_j \rangle \tag{C.11}$$

where  $A = \left(\frac{e^2}{8\pi\epsilon_0}\right) \frac{1}{m^2 c^2}$ .

Separating the radial  $(R_{nl}(r))$  and angular parts of eigenstates  $\{|\psi\rangle\}$  of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the coupled representation, the angular part is

$$\left\langle l \ s \ j \ m_j \left| \vec{L} \cdot \vec{S} \right| l \ s \ j \ m_j \right\rangle = \left\langle l \ s \ j \ m_j \left| \frac{\hat{J}^2 - \hat{L}^2 - \hat{S}^2}{2} \right| l \ s \ j \ m_j \right\rangle$$

$$= \frac{\hbar^2}{2} [j(j+1) - l(l+1) - s(s+1)]$$
(C.12)

and the radial part is

$$\left\langle n \ l \left| \frac{1}{r^3} \right| n \ l \right\rangle = \frac{1}{l(l+1)(l+1/2)n^3 a^3}.$$
 (C.13)

Thus, combining equations (C.11), (C.12), and (C.13), the first order correction to the energy due to the spin-orbit interaction is

$$E'_{SO} = \frac{E_n^2}{mc^2} \left[ \frac{n(j(j+1) - l(l+1) - 3/4)}{l(l+1)(l+1/2)} \right].$$
 (C.14)

In one to two sentences, summarize what you have learned about the "good" states for finding the first order corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom due to the spin-orbit interaction  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  (pertaining to whether the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of a complete set of states with a fixed principal quantum number n in the coupled or uncoupled representation form a "good" basis).

## Summary: Finding a "GOOD" Angular Basis for the Spin-orbit Interaction <u>Term $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ </u>

- $\hat{H}'_{SO} = A \frac{1}{r^3} (\vec{L} \cdot \vec{S}) = A \frac{1}{r^3} \left[ \frac{1}{2} (\hat{J}^2 \hat{L}^2 \hat{S}^2) \right]$  is diagonal in the each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the coupled representation.
  - The basis states in the coupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{J}^2$ ,  $\hat{L}^2$  and  $\hat{S}^2$  and hence  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if the coupled representation is chosen as the angular basis.
- The coupled representation forms a "good" angular basis for finding the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom due to  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ .

Hamiltonian	Uncoupled Representation (for a fixed n)	Is the Uncoupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Coupled Representation (for a fixed n)	Is the Coupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Is Any Arbitrary Complete Orthonormal Basis Constructed with Linear Combinations of a Complete Set of States with the Same n and l in the Coupled or Uncoupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Energy
$\hat{H}^0$	Diagonal	_	Diagonal	_	_	$E_n = -\frac{13.6\mathrm{eV}}{n^2}$
$\hat{H}'_r$	Diagonal	Yes	Diagonal	Yes	Yes	$E'_r = -\frac{E_a^2}{2mc^2} \left[ \frac{4n}{l+1/2} - 3 \right]$
$\hat{H}'_{SO}$	Not Diagonal	No	Diagonal	Yes	No	$E'_{SO} = \frac{E_n^2}{mc^2} \left[ \frac{n(j(j+1)-l(l+1-3/4))}{l(l+1)(l+1/2)} \right]$

#### **<u>Fine Structure Correction</u>**

## C.6.6 Finding a "Good" Angular Basis for the Fine Structure Correction Term to the Energy Spectrum of the Hydrogen Atom in Perturbation Theory

Consider the following conversation regarding finding a "good" angular basis for fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$  as a perturbation on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ . **Student 1:** The fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is made up of two mechanisms:  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_r$ . The "good" angular basis is one in which both  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  and  $\hat{H}'_r$  are diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 2:** I agree. In the preceding table, the coupled representation is a "good" angular basis for both the relativistic correction term  $\hat{H}'_r$  and the spin-orbit interaction term  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$ , because  $\hat{H}'_r$  and  $\hat{H}'_{SO}$  are both diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the coupled representation. Therefore, the coupled representation forms a "good" angular basis for finding the corrections to the energies due to the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

## C.6.7 First Order Corrections to the Energy Spectrum of the Hydrogen Atom in Perturbation Theory Due to the Fine Structure

Combining the first order corrections to the energies for the hydrogen atom due to the relativistic correction term in equation (C.9) and spin-orbit interaction term from equation (C.14) gives the first order correction to the energies due to the fine structure correction term in the hydrogen atom.

$$E'_{fs} = -\frac{E_n^2}{2mc^2} \left[ \frac{4n}{(j+1/2)} - 3 \right]$$
(C.15)

3. How many distinct energies does the n = 2 state split into? Explain. [Hint: How many possible values of j are there for the n = 2 subspace?]

## \*\* Check your answer to question 3. \*\*

3. For n = 2, there are two possible values of j,  $j = \{\frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\}$ . The energies split into two distinct levels.

l	8	j	$E'_{fs}$	Number of States
0	$\frac{1}{2}$	$\frac{1}{2}$	$-\frac{5E_2^2}{2mc^2}$	2
1	$\frac{1}{2}$	$\frac{1}{2}$	$-\frac{5E_2^2}{2mc^2}$	2
1	$\frac{1}{2}$	$\frac{3}{2}$	$-\frac{E_2^2}{2mc^2}$	4

If your answers to question 3 do not match with the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences.

In one to two sentences, summarize what you have learned about the "good" angular basis states for finding the first order corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom due to the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  (pertaining to whether the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of a complete set of states with a fixed principal quantum number n in the coupled or uncoupled representation form a "good" angular basis).

#### Summary: Finding a "GOOD" Angular Basis for the Fine Structure

• For the entire fine structure perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$ , the coupled representation forms a "good" angular basis because  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  in the coupled representation.

Hamiltonian	Uncoupled Representation (for a fixed $n$ )	Is the Uncoupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Coupled Representation (for a fixed n)	Is the Coupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Is Any Arbitrary Complete Orthonormal Basis Constructed with Linear Combination of a Complete Set of States with the Same n and l in the Coupled or Uncoupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Energy
$\hat{H}^0$	Diagonal	_	Diagonal	_	_	$E_n = -\frac{13.6\mathrm{eV}}{n^2}$
$\hat{H}'_r$	Diagonal	Yes	Diagonal	Yes	Yes	$E'_r = -\frac{E_n^2}{2mc^2} \left[ \frac{4n}{l+1/2} - 3 \right]$
$\hat{H}'_{SO}$	Not Diagonal	No	Diagonal	Yes	No	$E'_{SO} = \frac{E_{h}^{2}}{mc^{2}} \left[ \frac{n(j(j+1)-l(l+1-3/4))}{l(l+1)(l+1/2)} \right]$
$\hat{H}'_{fs} = \\ \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$	Not Diagonal	No	Diagonal	Yes	No	$E'_{fs} = -\frac{E_a^2}{2mc^2} \left[ \frac{4n}{(j+1/2)} - 3 \right]$

## II. Determining a "GOOD" Angular Basis and Corrections to the Energies for ONLY the Zeeman Perturbation $\hat{H}'_Z$ .

#### Zeeman Effect

## C.6.8 Finding a "GOOD" Angular Basis for the Zeeman term as a Perturbation for the Hydrogen Atom

Note: Treating the Zeeman term as the only perturbation on the unperturbed Hamiltonian is a hypothetical case, one should always consider both the Zeeman term and the fine structure term when an external magnetic field is applied to the hydrogen atom. This hypothetical case is presented here to help when later we consider both the fine structure term and the Zeeman term as perturbations for the hydrogen atom.

• A perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  acts on a hydrogen atom with the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 - \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0}\frac{1}{r}$ . The Zeeman perturbation term in the Hamiltonian is

$$\hat{H}'_{Z} = \frac{e}{2m} (\vec{L} + 2\vec{S}) \cdot \vec{B}_{ext} = \frac{\mu_{B} B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_{z} + 2\hat{S}_{z})$$
(C.16)

in which  $\vec{B}_{ext} = B_{ext}\hat{z}$ .

4. In each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , the off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_Z$  will be zero in a "good" basis. Is a "good" angular basis for finding the corrections to the energies the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of the coupled or uncoupled states with the same principal quantum number n? Explain. Consider the following conversation regarding choosing a "good" basis when the perturbation is

 $\hat{H}'_Z = \frac{\mu_B B_{ext}}{\hbar} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z).$ 

**Student 1:** When a perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z = \mu_B B_{ext}(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$  acts on a hydrogen atom, the uncoupled representation is a "good" angular basis for finding the first order corrections to the energies.

**Student 2:** I disagree. We can use either the coupled or the uncoupled representation to find the first order corrections to the energies. Since  $\hat{J}_Z = \hat{L}_z + \hat{S}_z$ , the perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z = \mu_B B_{ext}(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$  is not much different from  $\hat{J}_Z$  and so the coupled representation is also a "good" angular basis.

**Student 3:** I only agree with Student 1.  $\hat{J}_Z$  is diagonal in both the coupled and the uncoupled representation. However,  $\hat{H}' = \mu_B B_{ext}(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z) = \mu_B B_{ex}(\hat{J}_z + \hat{S}_z)$  is not proportional to  $\hat{J}_z$ . Therefore,  $\hat{H}'_Z = \mu_B B_{ext}(\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$  is only diagonal in the uncoupled representation in which the basis states are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}_z$  and  $\hat{S}_z$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

(If you need further help with why  $\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z$  is diagonal in the uncoupled representation and not the coupled representation, refer to the Part I of this tutorial.)

#### \*\* Check your answer to question 4. \*\*

4. The uncoupled representation forms a "good" basis for finding the corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom due to only the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$ .

If your answer to question 4 does not match with the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences.

## C.6.9 First Order Corrections to the Energy Spectrum of the Hydrogen Atom in Perturbation Theory Due to the Zeeman Term

Student 1 and Student 3 are correct in the preceding conversation in stating that the uncoupled representation will form a "good" angular basis for  $\hat{H}'_Z$  on  $\hat{H}^0$ .

5. What are the first order corrections to the energies due to the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  using a "good" basis?

6. How many distinct energies does the n = 2 state split into when we take into account  $\hat{H}'_Z$  as a perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$ ? Explain. [Hint: How many possible values of  $m_l + 2m_s$  are there for n = 2?]

#### \*\* Check your answer to questions 5-6. \*\*

5. The first order corrections to the energies due to only the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  using a "good" basis (the uncoupled representation) is given by

$$E'_Z = \mu_B B_{ext}(m_l + 2m_s) \tag{C.17}$$

6. 5 distinct energies. For the n = 2 subspace, there are three possible values of  $m_l$ (-1, 0, 1) for l = 1 and one possible values of  $m_l$  (0) for l = 0. For each value of l, there are two possible values of  $m_s$   $(\frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2})$ .

$m_l$	$m_s$	Energy $(E'_Z)$
-1	$\frac{1}{2}$	0
-1	$-\frac{1}{2}$	$-2\mu_B B_{ext}$
0	$-\frac{1}{2}$	$-\mu_B B_{ext}$
0	$\frac{1}{2}$	$\mu_B B_{ext}$
1	$-\frac{1}{2}$	0
1	$\frac{1}{2}$	$2\mu_B B_{ext}$
0	$-\frac{1}{2}$	$-\mu_B B_{ext}$
0	$\frac{1}{2}$	$\mu_B B_{ext}$
	$egin{array}{ccc} m_l & & \ -1 & & \ -1 & & \ 0 & & \ 0 & & \ 1 & & \ 1 & & \ 0 & \ 0 & & \ $	$\begin{array}{c c} m_l & m_s \\ \hline -1 & \frac{1}{2} \\ -1 & -\frac{1}{2} \\ 0 & -\frac{1}{2} \\ 0 & \frac{1}{2} \\ 1 & -\frac{1}{2} \\ 1 & \frac{1}{2} \\ 0 & -\frac{1}{2} \\ 0 & \frac{1}{2} \end{array}$

If your answers to questions 5 and 6 do not match with the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences.

In one to two sentences, summarize what you have learned about the "good" states for finding the first order corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom due to only the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  (pertaining to whether the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis found with linear combinations of a complete set of states with a fixed principal quantum number n in the coupled or uncoupled representation form a "good" basis).

## Summary: Finding a "GOOD" Angular Basis for Various Perturbations on $\hat{H}^0$

- $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}_0$  in the uncoupled representation.
  - The basis states in the uncoupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{L}_z$  and  $\hat{S}_z$
- The uncoupled representation forms a "good" angular basis for finding the corrections to the energies due to the Zeeman perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$ .

Hamiltonian	Uncoupled Representation (for a fixed n)	Is the Uncoupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Coupled Representation (for a fixed n)	Is the Coupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Is Any Arbitrary Complete Orthonormal Basis Constructed with Linear Combinations of a Complete Set of States with the Same $n$ and $l$ in the Coupled or Uncoupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Energy
$\hat{H}^0$	Diagonal	_	Diagonal	_	_	$E_n = -\frac{13.6\mathrm{eV}}{n^2}$
$\hat{H}'_r$	Diagonal	Yes	Diagonal	Yes	Yes	$E_r' = -\frac{E_n^2}{2mc^2} \left[ \frac{4n}{l+1/2} - 3 \right]$
$\hat{H}'_{SO}$	Not Diagonal	No	Diagonal	Yes	No	$E'_{SO} = \frac{E_n^2}{mc^2} \left[ \frac{n(j(j+1)-l(l+1-3/4))}{l(l+1)(l+1/2)} \right]$
$\hat{H}'_{fs} = \\ \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$	Not Diagonal	No	Diagonal	Yes	No	$E'_{fs} = -\frac{E_a^2}{2mc^2} \left[ \frac{4n}{(j+1/2)} - 3 \right]$
$\hat{H}'_Z$	Diagonal	Yes	Not Diagonal	No	No	$E'_Z = \mu B_{ext}(m_l + 2m_s)$

## III. Determining a "GOOD" Angular Basis and Corrections to the Energies due to BOTH the Fine Structure and the Zeeman Perturbations $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ .

As we work through the remainder of the tutorial, we will fill in the following flowchart after each section regarding the intermediate, strong, and weak field Zeeman effect.

## Determining a "GOOD" Angular Basis and Corrections to the Energies due to BOTH the Fine Structure and Zeeman Terms



CASE 1: Intermediate Field Zeeman Effect  $(E'_{fs} \approx E'_Z)$ , when the fine structure term is comparable to the Zeeman term in  $\hat{H}'$ )

## C.6.10 Finding a "Good" Angular Basis for the Intermediate Field Zeeman Effect

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the coupled or uncoupled representation forms a "good" angular basis for the intermediate field Zeeman effect (in order to find the first order corrections to the energies).

**Student 1:** In the intermediate field Zeeman effect, we must treat  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  and  $\hat{H}'_{Z}$  on an equal footing. Does the coupled or uncoupled representation form a "good" angular basis?

Student 2: Since the coupled representation is a "good" angular basis for the fine structure term and the uncoupled representation is a "good" angular basis for the Zeeman term, both the coupled and uncoupled representation form "good" angular bases and are equally appropriate to find the first order corrections to the energies for  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ .

**Student 3:** I disagree with Student 2. You cannot consider different bases for different parts of  $\hat{H}'$ . If we choose the coupled representation,  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  since  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is not diagonal in the coupled representation. Similarly, if we choose the uncoupled representation,  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$ , is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  since  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is not diagonal in the uncoupled representation. Neither of these representations forms a "good" basis.

Explain why you agree or disagree with Student 2 or Student 3.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether to choose the coupled representation or uncoupled representation as the angular basis for finding the corrections to the energies in the intermediate field Zeeman effect.

**Student 1:** In the intermediate field Zeeman effect, neither the coupled nor uncoupled representation forms a "good" angular basis. How do we determine the "good" angular basis?

**Student 2:** We can express  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_Z$  initially in either the coupled or uncoupled representation which will not be a "good" angular basis. Then, a "good" angular basis is found by diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Thus, the "good" angular basis states will be linear combinations of the originally chosen angular basis states.

Do you agree with Student 2? Explain.

The angular basis states for n = 2 are listed below in the coupled representation (left), and each state in the coupled representation is given in terms of a linear combination of states in the uncoupled representation (right) using the Clebsch-Gordon table (s = 1/2). Using the following table, the perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  in the coupled representation is given on the next page, in which  $\gamma = \left(\frac{\alpha}{8}\right)^2 13.6$  eV,  $\alpha = \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0\hbar c}$ ,  $\beta = \mu_B B_{ext}$ and the angular basis states are chosen in the order  $|\psi_1\rangle = |0, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_2\rangle = |0, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle,$  $|\psi_3\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\rangle, |\psi_4\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{3}{2}\rangle, |\psi_5\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_6\rangle = |1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_7\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle,$ and  $|\psi_8\rangle = |1, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ :

	Coupled Representation	Uncoupled Representation
	$ l,~j,~m_{j} angle$	$ l,\ m_l angle s,\ m_s angle$
$ \psi_1\rangle$	$\left 0, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$ 0, 0\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_2\rangle$	$\left 0, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$ 0, 0\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_3 angle$	$\left 1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\right\rangle$	$\left 1, 1\right\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_4\rangle$	$\left 1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{3}{2}\right\rangle$	$ 1, -1\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_5\rangle$	$\left 1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$\left  \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}}  1, 0\rangle \left  \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} \right\rangle + \sqrt{\frac{1}{3}}  1, 1\rangle \left  \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2} \right\rangle \right $
$ \psi_6 angle$	$\left 1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$-\sqrt{\frac{1}{3}} 1, 0\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle + \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, 1\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_7\rangle$	$\left 1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$	$\sqrt{\frac{1}{3}} 1, \overline{-1}\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle + \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, 0\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$
$ \psi_8\rangle$	$1, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}$	$-\sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, -1\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle + \sqrt{\frac{1}{3}} 1, 0\rangle \left \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle$

$$\hat{H'} = - \begin{bmatrix} 5\gamma - \beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 5\gamma + \beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \gamma - 2\beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \gamma + 2\beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \gamma - \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 5\gamma - \frac{1}{3}\beta & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \gamma + \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 5\gamma + \frac{1}{3}\beta \end{bmatrix}$$

Consider the following conversation regarding diagonalizing the  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_{fs} + \hat{H}'_{Z}$  matrix in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  for the intermediate field Zeeman effect.

**Student 1:** In the case of n = 2,  $\hat{H}^0$  possesses an eight-fold degeneracy, which means that in order to find a "good" angular basis for the correction to the n = 2 energy spectrum, we must diagonalize the entire 8 x 8  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the n = 2 degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 2:** While it is true that we must diagonalize the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ , we are fortunate that the symmetry of the hydrogen atom yields many zero off-diagonal matrix elements. Therefore,  $\hat{H}'$  will be block diagonal in the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. We must make an effort to diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  only in those block diagonal subspaces with smaller dimensions than the original  $8 \times 8 \hat{H}'$  matrix in order to diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}'$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  to obtain the "good" angular basis set.

**Student 4:** I agree with Student 1, Student 2, and Student 3. When I calculate the  $\hat{H}'$  matrix for n = 2 in the coupled representation and the angular basis states are chosen in the order  $|\psi_1\rangle = |0, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_2\rangle = |0, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_3\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\rangle, |\psi_4\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{3}{2}\rangle, |\psi_5\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_6\rangle = |1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_7\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, \text{ and } |\psi_8\rangle = |1, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, \text{ I get the block diagonal matrix } \hat{H}'$  below

$$\hat{H'} = - \begin{bmatrix} 5\gamma - \beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 5\gamma + \beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \gamma - 2\beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \gamma + 2\beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \begin{bmatrix} \gamma - \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta \\ \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 5\gamma - \frac{1}{3}\beta \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ \gamma + \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \gamma + \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta \\ \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 5\gamma + \frac{1}{3}\beta \end{bmatrix}$$

We will only need to diagonalize the 2 × 2 matrices  $-\begin{bmatrix} \gamma - \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta \\ \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 5\gamma - \frac{1}{3}\beta \end{bmatrix}$  and

$$-\left[\begin{array}{cc} \gamma + \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta \\ \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 5\gamma + \frac{1}{3}\beta \end{array}\right] \text{ to obtain the "good" angular basis.}$$

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

## C.6.11 First Order Corrections to the Energy Spectrum of the Hydrogen Atom in Perturbation Theory for the Intermediate Field Zeeman Effect

Consider the following conversation regarding whether choosing the coupled representation or the uncoupled representation as the initial angular basis and then carrying out a change of basis by diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  affects the corrections to the energies in the intermediate field Zeeman effect.

**Student 1:** When calculating the first order corrections to the energies in the intermediate field Zeeman effect, we can choose either the coupled or the uncoupled representation as the initial angular basis even if we know it is not a "good" angular basis. Then, a "good" angular basis will be found by diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . After diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$ , the new basis is "good" and the first order corrections to the energies are the diagonal matrix elements.

**Student 2:** I disagree. Since the diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  will depend on the choice of initial basis, a different choice of the initial basis in which we diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  will change the first order corrections to the energies.

**Student 3:** I disagree with Student 2. After diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H^0}$ , a "good" basis is obtained and the first order correction to the energy will be the same regardless of which basis, e.g., the coupled or uncoupled representation, you had initially chosen. In a "good" basis, you will end up with the same diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  which are the first order corrections to the energies.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

In one or two sentences, summarize what you have learned about the "good" angular basis states for finding the first order corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom due to the intermediate field Zeeman effect (pertaining to whether the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of a complete set of states with a fixed principal quantum number n in the coupled or uncoupled representation form a "good" angular basis).

Shortly, we shall calculate the first order corrections to the energies due to the intermediate field Zeeman effect. But before we do so, let's first consider the limiting cases when one perturbation is stronger than the other.

Review the following flowchart concerning a "good" angular basis and corrections to the energies for the intermediate field Zeeman effect. Using the intermediate field Zeeman effect as a guide, attempt to fill in the steps required to determine a "good" angular basis and corrections to the energies due to both the fine structure  $(\hat{H}'_{fs})$  and Zeeman  $(\hat{H}'_Z)$  terms for the strong field Zeeman effect  $(E_Z \gg E'_{fs})$  and the weak field Zeeman effect  $(E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z)$ . You can add or remove boxes in the flowchart if necessary.

# Determining a "GOOD" Angular Basis and Corrections to the Energies due to BOTH the Fine Structure and Zeeman Term



# $\label{eq:summary:Finding a "GOOD" Angular Basis for the Intermediate Field Zeeman} \\ \underline{\text{Effect } \hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}}$

- Neither the coupled nor the uncoupled representation forms a "good" angular basis when  $E'_Z \approx E'_{fs}$ .
- To find a "good" angular basis for the intermediate field Zeeman effect  $E'_Z \approx E'_{fs}$ :
  - First choose either the coupled or the uncoupled representation as the basis.
  - Diagonalize  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .
  - The "good" basis will be a special linear combinations of the originally chosen basis set.

#### C.6.12 Limiting Cases

Consider the following conversation regarding finding a "good" basis when treating the perturbation in two steps.

**Student 1:** If we have a perturbation that has two terms in which one perturbation is stronger than the other, we can first take into account the correction due to the stronger perturbation and then take into account the weaker perturbation as a second perturbation. **Student 2:** I agree. In the first step, we must find a "good" basis for  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_{strong}$ , so  $\hat{H}'_{strong}$  must be diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Then in the second step, treat  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$  as the unperturbed Hamiltonian and  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  as perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$ . A "good" basis for step 2 is one in which  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$ .

**Student 3:** I disagree with Student 2. You cannot find one "good" basis for step 1 and a different "good" basis for step 2.

**Student 4:** I agree with Student 1 and Student 2. It is appropriate to use a two step perturbation theory when one part of the perturbation is stronger than another if the error due to this two step process will be negligible. If the basis after step 1 is not a "good" basis for step 2, we would need to diagonalize  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$  to find a "good" basis in step 2.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

- Summary of Two-Step Approximation
  - STEP 1: First consider only the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{strong}$  as a perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$ .
    - \* Choose a basis in which  $\hat{H}^0$  is diagonal and  $\hat{H}'_{strong}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .
    - \* Determine the first order corrections to the energies  $E'_{strong}$  due to the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{strong}$ .
  - STEP 2: Consider the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  as a perturbation on the new unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$ .
    - \* Treat as the new unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$ .
    - \* Treat  $E^0_{strong} = E^0 + E'_{strong}$  as the new unperturbed energies.
    - \* Determine the degeneracy of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$  (i.e., how many distinct states have the same energy  $E^0_{strong,i}$ ).
    - \* Determine if  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$ .
      - · If  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  is already diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$  then the basis is "good" and the diagonal elements of  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  will give the corrections  $E'_{weak}$ .
      - · If  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  is not diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{strong}$ , diagonalize  $\hat{H}'_{weak}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{strong}$  to find a "good" basis.

Consider the following conversation regarding approximating the corrections to the energy when one perturbation is stronger than the other.

**Student 1:** When the hydrogen atom is placed in an external magnetic field, we must consider both the Zeeman term and the fine structure term in the Hamiltonian as perturbations. Therefore, neither the coupled nor the uncoupled representation form a "good" basis. We must diagonalize the entire  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  matrix in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 2:** That is true. However, if one term is much stronger than the other, we can approximate the first order corrections to the energy using perturbation theory in two steps. In the first step, consider only the stronger perturbation. Then, as the second step, consider the weaker perturbation. This two-step approximation may simplify the process for finding a "good" basis and provide an alternative to diagonalizing the entire  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  matrix in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. We will find that in the limiting case, the first order corrections to the energies obtained using this two-step approximation match with the first order corrections to the energies obtained by diagonalizing the entire  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  matrix in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  as in the intermediate field Zeeman effect when we take the appropriate limit.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

All the students are correct in the preceding conversation. However, we will focus on the limiting cases and use the method described by Student 2 and Student 3.

- When  $E'_Z \gg E'_{fs}$  or  $E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z$ , we can use a two step approximation to find the first order corrections to the energies of the hydrogen atom.
- Two-Step Approximation for the Strong and Weak Field Zeeman Effect
  - CASE 2: Strong Field Zeeman Effect  $(E'_Z \gg E'_{fs})$ 
    - \* The Zeeman term dominates.
    - **STEP 1:** Treat only  $\hat{H}'_Z$  as the perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$ .
    - STEP 2: Now, treat  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  as the perturbation on the new unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  after the first step.
  - CASE 3: Weak Field Zeeman Effect  $(E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z)$ 
    - \* The fine structure term dominates.
    - **STEP 1:** Treat only  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  as the perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$ .
    - **STEP 2:** Now, treat  $\hat{H}'_Z$  as the perturbation on the new unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  after the first step.

CASE 2: Strong Field Zeeman Effect: Perturbation Theory in Two Steps to Find the Corrections to Energy Spectrum

# C.6.12.1 Finding a "GOOD" Basis for the Strong Field Zeeman Effect in the Hydrogen Atom <u>STEP 1:</u>

For the case  $E'_Z \gg E'_{fs}$ , in step 1, we treat only  $\hat{H}'_Z$  as the perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$ .

- 7. For the case  $E'_Z \gg E'_{fs}$ , what is a "good" angular basis for step 1 when we only consider  $\hat{H}'_Z$  as perturbation? Explain.
- 8. Write an expression for the first order corrections to the energies due to only the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  acting on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$  (once you have found a "good" basis). Here the first order corrections are the exact results for the energies for the Hamiltonian  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  after STEP 1 since  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  commute (so  $\hat{H}^0$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  can be diagonalized simultaneously in a "good" basis).

#### <u>STEP 2:</u>

In the strong field when  $E'_Z \gg E'_{fs}$ , in step 2, the unperturbed Hamiltonian includes the Zeeman term and becomes

$$\hat{H}_{Z}^{0} = \hat{H}^{0} + \hat{H}_{Z}' = -\frac{\hbar^{2}}{2m}\nabla^{2} - \frac{e^{2}}{4\pi\epsilon_{0}r} + \frac{e}{2m}B_{ext}(\hat{L}_{z} + 2\hat{S}_{z}).$$
(C.18)

9. Is the  $\hat{H}_Z^0$  matrix a diagonal matrix if the coupled representation or the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis? Explain your reasoning. Your answer should be consistent with your response to question 7 above.
Now for the n = 2 subspace, take a look at the  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  and  $\hat{H}_{fs}'$  matrices given below in which  $E_2 = -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{4}$  and the basis vectors are chosen in the **uncoupled representation**  $(|l, m_l, m_s\rangle)$  in the order  $|\psi_1\rangle = |0, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, \psi_2\rangle = |1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_3\rangle = |1, 1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_4\rangle =$  $|1, 1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_5\rangle = |1, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_6\rangle = |1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_7\rangle = |1, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, \text{ and } |\psi_8\rangle = |1, -1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle.$ Then answer questions 10-13 for the Strong field Zeeman effect.

 $\hat{H}_{Z}^{0} = \hat{H}^{0} + \hat{H}_{Z}^{\prime}$  $\hat{H}'_{fs} = \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO} = \hat{H}'_{fs} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} \begin{bmatrix} 15 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 15 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 3 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 11 & 4\sqrt{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 4\sqrt{2} & 7 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 4\sqrt{2} & 11 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 3 \end{bmatrix}$ (C.20)

585

- 10. Determine the degeneracy in the energy eigenvalues of the "new" unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  after accounting for the stronger perturbation. Then circle the corresponding degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  (for the n = 2 subspace) in the preceding matrix representation in equation (C.19).
- 11. Identify the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in equation (C.20) that correspond to each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  in equation (C.19) and determine whether  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in any of these subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$ .
- 12. Determine whether the uncoupled representation chosen as the basis in question 9 is a "good" basis for the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  and the perturbation  $\hat{H}_{fs}'$ . Explain how you made the determination.

#### \*\* Check your answers to questions 7-12. \*\*

7. The uncoupled representation forms a "good" basis when only the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is the perturbation on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ .

8. As we determined in equation (C.17), the first order corrections to the energies due to the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  in the uncoupled representation are  $E'_Z = \mu_B B_{ext}(m_l + 2m_s)$ .

9.  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  is diagonal if the uncoupled representation is chosen as the basis.

10.  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  possesses three two-fold degeneracies (see equation C.19) in the n = 2 subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . There are two distinct states that share the new unperturbed energies  $E_2 + \mu B_{ext}$ ,  $E_2 - \mu B_{ext}$ , and  $E_2$ .

11. The perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  treated as the unperturbed Hamiltonian in step 2 of perturbation theory.

12. Yes. The uncoupled representation is a "good" angular basis in this case since  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$ .

If your answers to questions 7-12 do not match with the checkpoint answers, go back and reconcile any differences.

For the following conversation, consider the n = 2 subspace for which the unperturbed Hamiltonian for the strong field Zeeman effect is  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  after the first step for the strong field Zeeman effect  $(E'_Z \gg E'_{fs})$ .

**Student 1:** In the limit  $E'_Z \gg E'_{fs}$ , we can only take the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  as the perturbation first when we are using the two-step approximation. Then, after the first step, consider the unperturbed Hamiltonian as  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  with unperturbed energies  $E^0_n = E_n + \mu B_{ext}(m_l + 2m_s)$ , and consider the degeneracy left in  $E^0_n$  to determine the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$ . In the second step, treat the fine structure part  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  as the perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$ .

Student 2: What is the degeneracy left in the hydrogen atom energy spectrum when it is placed in a strong external magnetic field after accounting for only the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  as the perturbation in the first step?

Student 3: In the n = 2 subspace, the  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  matrix is the following if the basis states are chosen in the uncoupled representation  $(|l, m_l, m_s\rangle)$  in the order  $|\psi_1\rangle = |0, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2\rangle = |0, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_3\rangle = |1, 1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_4\rangle = |1, 1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_5\rangle = |1, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_6\rangle = |1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_7\rangle = |1, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_8\rangle = |1, -1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ 

 $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  has three separate two-fold degeneracies for the energies  $E_2 + \mu_B B_{ext}, E_2 - \mu_B B_{ext}$ , and  $E_2$  as indicated by the boxed, underlined, and circled matrix elements of  $\hat{H}_Z^0$  above.

**Student 4:** I agree with both Student 1 and Student 3. By considering the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  first, some of the degeneracies are broken and the eight-fold degeneracy in the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$  has become three separate two-fold degeneracies plus two nondegenerate levels in the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Consider the following conversation regarding the case  $E'_Z \gg E'_{fs}$  and treating the perturbation in two steps with the stronger Zeeman term considered as part of the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  to find the corrections due to the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ .

**Student 1:** Even in a two step process, how can we find a "good" basis easily when both the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  and the Zeeman term  $\hat{H}'_Z$  are present? The "good" basis is one in which there are no off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . Since  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in the coupled representation and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in the uncoupled representation, neither the coupled nor the uncoupled representation could possibly form a "good" basis when we have  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$ .

**Student 2:** I agree. In step 1, when we only consider  $\hat{H}'_Z$  as the perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$ , we choose the uncoupled representation as the "good" basis. Once the uncoupled representation is chosen as the "good" basis, we are guaranteed to have off-diagonal matrix elements in the weaker fine structure perturbation matrix  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ . Thus, the "good" basis for step 1 cannot be a "good" basis for step 2.

**Student 3:** Actually, once we treat the stronger Zeeman perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  in the first step, we lift some of the degeneracy in the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$ . There is still degeneracy in the energy spectrum  $E_n^0 = E_n + \mu_B B_{ext}(m_l + 2m_s)$  after the first step, but now the degeneracy is present in smaller subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0$ . For example, for the n = 2 subspace in step 2,  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  in the uncoupled representation is



In the uncoupled representation,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is not diagonal in the entire n = 2 subspace, but it is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$ . In the  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  matrix below, the elements of the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$  corresponding to the degenerate energy  $E_2 + \mu_B B_{ext}$  are boxed. We see that  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in the 2 × 2 subspace corresponding to the degenerate energy  $E_2 + \mu_B B_{ext}$ .

$$\dot{H}_{fs}^{*} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^{2}}{192} \begin{bmatrix} 15 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 15 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 3 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 11 & 4\sqrt{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 4\sqrt{2} & 7 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 7 & 4\sqrt{2} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 4\sqrt{2} & 11 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 3 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Similarly,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z$  for the degenerate energies  $E_2$ and  $E_2 - \mu_B B_{ext}$ . Therefore, the uncoupled representation does form a "good" basis in this two step process.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Consider the following conversation regarding choosing the basis states in a different order to easily determine a "good" basis for the strong field Zeeman effect  $(E'_Z \gg E'_{fs})$ .

**Student 1:** In the strong field Zeeman effect, for the n = 2 subspace, we chose basis states in the uncoupled representation  $(|l, m_l, m_s\rangle)$  in the order  $|\psi_1\rangle = |0, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_2\rangle =$  $|0, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_3\rangle = |1, 1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_4\rangle = |1, 1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_5\rangle = |1, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\psi_6\rangle = |1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle,$  $|\psi_7\rangle = |1, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle,$  and  $|\psi_8\rangle = |1, -1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$  to write the  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  matrix in equation (C.19) and the  $\hat{H}_{fs}'$  matrix in equation (C.20). Can we choose to write the basis states in a different order to make the  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  matrix such that the degenerate eigenvalues along the diagonal are adjacent? Doing so may make it easier to determine if we have a "good" basis.

Student 2: Yes. Suppose we choose the basis states in the order  $|\phi_1\rangle = |0, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\phi_2\rangle = |1, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\phi_3\rangle = |0, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\phi_4\rangle = |1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\phi_5\rangle = |1, 1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\phi_6\rangle = |1, -1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\phi_7\rangle = |1, 1, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, \text{ and } |\phi_8\rangle = |1, -1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, \text{ then in the } n = 2 \text{ subspace, the } \hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  matrix is

	$E_2 + \mu_B B_{ext}$	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	0	$E_2 + \mu_B B_{ext}$	0	0	0	0	0	0
	0	0	$E_2 - \mu_B B_{ext}$	0	0	0	0	0
H8 -	0	0	0	$E_2 - \mu_B B_{ext}$	0	0	0	0
	0	0	0	0	$E_2$	0	0	0
	0	0	0	0	0	$E_2$	0	0
	0	0	0	0	0	0	$E_2 + 2\mu_B B_{ext}$	0
	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	$E_2 - 2\mu_B B_{ext}$

The degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  are boxed. Each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}_Z^0$  is now diagonal. **Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. In order to determine if the "good" basis for step 1 is also a "good" basis for step 2, we must check that  $\hat{H}_{fs}'$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$ . When basis states are chosen in the order  $|\phi_1\rangle = |0, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\phi_2\rangle = |1, 0, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\phi_3\rangle = |0, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\phi_4\rangle = |1, 0, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\phi_5\rangle = |1, 1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\phi_6\rangle = |1, -1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\phi_7\rangle = |1, 1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, \text{and } |\phi_8\rangle = |1, -1, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, \text{the } \hat{H}_{fs}'$  matrix is

Now we can more easily see that  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$ .

**Student 4:** I disagree with Student 2 and Student 3. We are not permitted to write the basis states in any order we choose. If we change the order of the basis states, we change the first order corrections to the energies. Since the first order corrections to the energies are

the diagonal matrix elements of the perturbation in a "good" basis, writing the basis states in a different order will produce incorrect first order corrections to the energies.

**Student 3:** No! Reordering the basis states just changes the order in which the unperturbed energies and their corrections appear, but corrections to each unperturbed energy will be the same. Remember that we need to reorder both  $\hat{H}_Z^0$  and  $\hat{H}_{fs}'$  matrices since the basis vectors must be chosen in the same order for all matrices.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Consider the following conversation regarding the off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}_Z^0$  in the strong field Zeeman effect  $(E'_Z \gg E'_{fs})$ .

**Student 1:** Since  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in the uncoupled representation and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in the coupled representation, we were fortunate that after the first step in our two-step approximation, the off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  were zero in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  in the uncoupled representation after step 1.

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. Considering  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  as the new unperturbed Hamiltonian after the first step, the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}_Z'$  breaks some of the degeneracy in the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$ . In the second step in perturbation theory, the non-zero off-diagonal matrix elements of the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}_{fs}'$  are NOT in the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  when we consider the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$  and the uncoupled representation as the basis.

**Student 3:** You are correct. We got lucky! After the first step, if the off-diagonal matrix elements of the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  were not zero in the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$ , we would need to determine the "good" basis by diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  in the second step. The uncoupled representation would not have been a "good" basis.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

C.6.12.2 Finding Corrections to the Energies for the Strong Field Zeeman Effect After the first step, the unperturbed Hamiltonian including the Zeeman term is

$$\hat{H}_{Z}^{0} = \hat{H}^{0} + \hat{H}_{Z}' = -\frac{\hbar^{2}}{2m}\nabla^{2} - \frac{e^{2}}{4\pi\epsilon_{0}r} + \frac{e}{2m}B_{ext}(L_{z} + 2S_{z})$$
(C.21)

and the corresponding unperturbed energies are

$$E_Z^0 = -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{n^2} + \mu_B B_{ext}(m_l + 2m_s)$$
(C.22)

13. After step 2, find one of the first order corrections to the energies due to the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  for the hydrogen atom placed in a strong external magnetic field for the n = 2 subspace.

## \*\* Check your answers to question 13. \*\*

13. The first order corrections to the energies due to the fine structure term for the hydrogen atom placed in a strong external magnetic field for the n = 2 subspace are the diagonal elements of  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in equation (??).

$E'_{3} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^{2}}{192} (15) \qquad E'_{4} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^{2}}{192} (7)$ $E'_{5} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^{2}}{192} (11) \qquad E'_{6} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^{2}}{192} (11)$ $E'_{7} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^{2}}{192} (3) \qquad E'_{8} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^{2}}{192} (3)$	$E'_1 = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} (15)$	$E'_2 = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} (7)$
$E'_{5} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^{2}}{192} (11) \qquad E'_{6} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^{2}}{192} (11)$ $E'_{7} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^{2}}{192} (3) \qquad E'_{8} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^{2}}{192} (3)$	$E'_3 = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} (15)$	$E'_4 = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} (7)$
$E'_{7} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} (3)$ $E'_{8} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} (3)$	$E'_5 = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} (11)$	$E'_6 = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} (11)$
	$E'_{7} = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} (3)$	$E'_8 = \frac{(-13.6 \text{ eV})\alpha^2}{192} (3)$

If your answers to question 13 do not match with the checkpoint answers, go back and reconcile any differences.

In one to two sentences, summarize what you have learned about the "good" angular basis states for finding the first order corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom due to the strong field Zeeman effect (pertaining to whether the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of a complete set of states with a fixed principal quantum number n in the coupled or uncoupled representation form a "good" angular basis).

# Summary: Finding a "GOOD" Angular Basis for the Strong Field Zeeman Effect $(E'_Z \gg E'_{fs})$

- We can use a two step process in perturbation theory to find corrections to the hydrogen atom energy spectrum when  $E'_Z \gg E'_{fs}$ .
- Step 1: Treat the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  as a perturbation on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ .
  - $-\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in the uncoupled representation.
- Step 2: Treat the fine structure part of the Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ , as a perturbation on the new unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$ .
  - In the uncoupled representation,  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$  (even though  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  has off-diagonal matrix elements in the uncoupled representation, they are not in the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$ ).
  - The uncoupled representation forms a "good" angular basis for finding the corrections to the energies.

Review the following flowchart concerning the "good" basis and how to find the corrections to the energies for the intermediate and strong field Zeeman effect. Using the intermediate and strong field Zeeman effect as a guide, attempt to fill in the steps required to determine a "good" basis and corrections to the energies due to both the fine structure  $(\hat{H}'_{fs})$  and Zeeman  $(\hat{H}'_Z)$  terms for the the weak field Zeeman effect  $(E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z)$ . You may add or remove boxes in the flowchart if necessary.

## Determining a "GOOD" Angular Basis and Corrections to the Energies due to BOTH the Fine Structure and Zeeman Effect



CASE 3: Weak Field Zeeman Effect: Perturbation Theory in Two Steps to Find the Corrections to the Energy Spectrum

# C.6.12.3 Finding a "GOOD" Basis for the Weak Field Zeeman Effect $(E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z)$ <u>STEP 1:</u>

In step 1, for the case  $E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z$ , we treat only  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  as the perturbation on  $\hat{H}^0$ .

14. For the case  $E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z$ , what is the "good" angular basis for step 1 when we ignore  $\hat{H}'_Z$ ? Explain. 15. Write an expression for the first order corrections to the energies due to the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ .

#### **STEP 2:**

In the weak field when  $\hat{H}'_{fs} \gg \hat{H}'_Z$ , in step two, the unperturbed Hamiltonian including the fine structure term becomes

$$\hat{H}_{fs}^{0} = -\frac{\hbar^{2}}{2m}\nabla^{2} - \frac{e^{2}}{4\pi\epsilon_{0}r} - \frac{\hat{p}^{4}}{8m^{3}c^{2}} + \left(\frac{e^{2}}{8\pi\epsilon_{0}}\right)\frac{1}{m^{2}c^{2}r^{3}}\vec{L}\cdot\vec{S}.$$
(C.23)

16. For  $\hat{H}_{fs}^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$ , is  $\hat{H}_{fs}^0$  diagonal if the angular basis is chosen to be the coupled representation, uncoupled representation, or neither? Explain your reasoning.

Now for the n = 2 subspace, take a look at the  $\hat{H}_{fs}^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  matrices given below in the <u>coupled</u> <u>representation</u>  $(|l, j, m_j\rangle)$  in which  $E_2 = -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{4}$  and the basis states are chosen in the order  $|\Phi_1\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\rangle, |\Phi_2\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\Phi_3\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\Phi_4\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{3}{2}\rangle,$  $|\Phi_5\rangle = |1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\Phi_6\rangle = |1, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\Phi_7\rangle = |0, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$  and  $|\Phi_8\rangle = |0, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ . Then, answer questions 16-20 for the weak field Zeeman effect.

$$\hat{H}_{fs}^{0} = \hat{H}^{0} + \hat{H}_{fs}'$$

$$\hat{H}'_{Z} = \mu_{B} B_{ext} \begin{bmatrix} 2 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{2}{3} & 0 & 0 & -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & -\frac{2}{3} & 0 & 0 & -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -2 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3} & 0 & 0 & \frac{1}{3} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3} & 0 & 0 & -\frac{1}{3} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & -1 \end{bmatrix}$$
(C.25)

17. In step 2, determine the degeneracy of the "new" unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_{fs}^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  after accounting for the stronger perturbation and circle the corresponding degenerate subspaces in  $\hat{H}_{fs}^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  for the n = 2 subspace in the preceding matrix representation in equation (C.24).

- 18. Identify the matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_Z$  in equation (C.25) that correspond to each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  in equation (C.24) and determine whether  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in any of these subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_{fs}$ .
- 19. Determine whether the basis chosen in question 16 is a "good" angular basis for the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_{fs}^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_{fs}'$  and the perturbation  $\hat{H}_Z'$ . Explain how you made the determination.

#### \*\* Check your answers to questions 14-19. \*\*

14. The coupled representation forms a "good" basis when only the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is the perturbation on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ 

15. As we determined in equation (C.15), the first order corrections to the energies due to the fine structure term  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in the coupled representation are  $E'_{fs} = \frac{E_n^2}{2mc^2} \left[3 - \frac{4n}{j+1/2}\right]$ . 16. For a fixed n,  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  if the coupled representation is chosen as the angular basis.

17.  $\hat{H}_{fs}^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  possesses two four-fold degeneracies in the n = 2 subspace. There are four distinct states that share the new unperturbed energies  $E_2 - \frac{5E_2^2}{mc^2}$  and  $E_2 - \frac{E_2^2}{mc^2}$ . 18. The perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}_{fs}^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  treated as the unperturbed Hamiltonian in step 2 of perturbation theory.

19. Yes. The coupled representation is a "good" angular basis. In the second step, the new perturbation term  $\hat{H}_{fs}^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in the coupled representation for a fixed n and the perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}_{fs}^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$ .

If your answers to questions 14-19 do not match with the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences. Consider the following conversation regarding the weak field Zeeman effect  $(E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z)$  and finding a "good" basis for the two-step process in the weak field Zeeman effect  $(E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z)$ . **Student 1:** Since  $\hat{H}'_Z = \mu_B B_{ext} (\hat{L}_z + 2\hat{S}_z)$ , we cannot use the coupled representation as the angular basis.  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is not diagonal in the coupled representation. To find the first order corrections to the energies, we must use the uncoupled representation since  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in the uncoupled representation.

**Student 2:** I don't see how either the coupled or uncoupled representation form a "good" angular basis when we have both  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . They simply cannot be diagonalized simultaneously in either basis. We must choose linear combinations of the states in the coupled or uncoupled representation so that the basis diagonalizes the sum of  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  and  $\hat{H}'_Z$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ .

Student 3: I agree with Student 2 only for the intermediate field Zeeman effect with  $E'_{fs} \approx E'_Z$ . In the weak field Zeeman effect in which  $E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z$ , we can use the two step approximation by considering only the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  in the first step. In the second step, we consider the "new" unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  and the perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$ . If the coupled representation is chosen as the angular basis, then in the n = 2 subspace, the  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  matrix is (the basis vectors are chosen the same order as in questions 17-19):

**Student 4:** I agree with Student 3.  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  shown for the n = 2 subspace in the following matrix. Therefore, the coupled representation is a "good" basis in the limit  $E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z$ . When we use a two step process in the limit  $\hat{H}'_{fs} \gg \hat{H}'_Z$ , some degeneracy is lifted in the first step.

	2 0	0	0	0	$0 - \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}$	0	0	0 0
$\dot{H}'_{T} = \mu_{R}B_{rel}$	0	0	- <u>2</u> 0	0 2	0	$-\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}$	0	0 0
	0	$-\frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}$	0	0	1/3	0	0	0
	0	0		0	0	$-\frac{1}{3}$	0	0
	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	$^{-1}$

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Consider the following conversation regarding the off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_Z$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}_{fs}^0$  in the weak field Zeeman effect  $(E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z)$ .

**Student 1:** Since  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in the uncoupled representation and  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in the coupled representation for a fixed n, we were fortunate that, after the first step in our approximation, the off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_Z$  are zero in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. The stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  breaks some of the degeneracy in the energy spectrum of  $\hat{H}^0$ . When we consider  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  as the new unperturbed Hamiltonian in step 2, the non-zero off-diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'_Z$  are not in the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$ .

**Student 3:** You are correct. We got lucky! In step 2, if the off-diagonal matrix elements of the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  were non-zero in any of the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$ , we would have needed to determine the "good" basis by diagonalizing  $\hat{H}'_Z$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  that is not diagonal already after the first step.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

C.6.12.4 Finding Corrections to the Energies for the Weak Field Zeeman Effect  $(E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z)$  After the first step, the unperturbed Hamiltonian including the fine structure term is

$$\hat{H}_{fs}^{0} = -\frac{\hbar^{2}}{2m}\nabla^{2} - \frac{e^{2}}{4\pi\epsilon_{0}r} - \frac{\hat{p}^{4}}{8m^{3}c^{2}} + \left(\frac{e^{2}}{8\pi\epsilon_{0}}\right)\frac{1}{m^{2}c^{2}r^{3}}\vec{L}\cdot\vec{S}$$
(C.26)

and the corresponding unperturbed energies are

$$E_{njm_j} = -\frac{13.6\text{eV}}{n^2} + \frac{E_n^2}{mc^2} \left[ 3 - \frac{4n}{j+1/2} \right]$$
(C.27)

20. After step 2, find one of the first order corrections to the energies due to the weaker perturbation  $\hat{H}'_Z$  for the hydrogen atom placed in a weak external magnetic field for the n = 2 subspace.

## \*\* Check your answers to question 20. \*\*

20. The first order corrections to the energies due to the Zeeman term only for the hydrogen atom placed in a weak external magnetic field for the n = 2 subspace are the diagonal elements of  $\hat{H}'_Z$ 

$E'_1$	=	$2\mu_B B_{ext}$
$E'_2$	=	$\frac{2}{3}\mu_B B_{ext}$
$E'_3$	=	$-\frac{2}{3}\mu_B B_{ext}$
$E'_4$	=	$-2\mu_B B_{ext}$
$E'_5$	=	$\frac{1}{3}\mu_B B_{ext}$
$E'_6$	=	$-\frac{1}{3}\mu_B B_{ext}$
$E'_7$	=	$\mu_B B_{ext}$
$E'_8$	=	$-\mu_B B_{ext}$

If your answer to question 20 does not match with the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences.

In one to two sentences, summarize what you have learned about the "good" angular basis for finding the first order corrections to the energy spectrum of the hydrogen atom due to the weak field Zeeman effect (pertaining to whether the coupled representation, the uncoupled representation, or any arbitrary complete orthonormal basis constructed with linear combinations of a complete set of states with a fixed principal quantum number n in the coupled or uncoupled representation form a "good" angular basis).

# Summary: Finding a "GOOD" Angular Basis for the Weak Field Zeeman Effect $(E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z)$

- We can use a two step process for perturbation theory to find the corrections to the hydrogen atom energy spectrum for  $E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z$ .
- Step 1: Treat the stronger perturbation  $\hat{H}'_{fs}$  as the entire perturbation on the unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0$ .
  - $-\hat{H}'_{fs}$  is diagonal in the coupled representation for a fixed n (in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ ).
- Step 2: Treat the Zeeman part of the Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}'_Z$ , as the perturbation on the new unperturbed Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$ .
  - In the coupled representation,  $\hat{H}'_Z$  is diagonal in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  (even though  $\hat{H}'_Z$  has off-diagonal matrix elements in the coupled representation, they are not in the degenerate subspaces of  $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$ ).
  - See equation (C.25) as an example for the n = 2 subspace.
  - The coupled representation forms a "good" angular basis for finding the corrections to the energies.

Fill in the following flowchart concerning a "good" angular basis and how to find the corrections to the energies for the intermediate  $(E'_{fs} \approx E'_Z)$ , strong  $(E'_Z \gg E'_{fs})$ , and weak field Zeeman effect  $(E'_{fs} \gg E'_Z)$ .

# $\frac{\text{Determining a "GOOD" Angular Basis and}}{\text{Corrections to the Energies Due to BOTH the Fine}}$ Structure and Zeeman Effect



## Determining a "GOOD" Angular Basis and Corrections to the Energies Due to BOTH the Fine Structure and Zeeman Effect



Fill in the following table for the Strong Field Zeeman Effect.

# **Strong Field Zeeman Effect**

	Hamiltonian	Is the Matrix Diagonal or Non-Diagonal in the Uncoupled Representation? (for a fixed n)	Is the Uncoupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Is the Matrix Diagonal or Non-Diagonal in the Coupled Representation? (for a fixed n)	Is the Coupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Energy/ Energy Correction (Using the "Good" Basis)
	Unperturbed $\hat{\mu}^0$					
Step 1	Π					
	Perturbation					
	$\hat{H}'_Z$					
	Unperturbed					
	$\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'$					
Step 2						
	Perturbation					
	$\hat{H}'_{fs}$					

Fill in the following table for the Weak Field Zeeman Effect.

# Weak Field Zeeman Effect

	Hamiltonian	Is the Matrix Diagonal or Non-Diagonal in the Uncoupled Representation? (for a fixed n)	Is the Uncoupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Is the Matrix Diagonal or Non-Diagonal in the Coupled Representation? (for a fixed n)	Is the Coupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Energy/ Energy Correction (Using the "Good" Basis)
Step 1	Unperturbed $\hat{H}^0$					
	Perturbation $\hat{H}'_{fs}$				-	
Step 2	$\begin{array}{c} \text{Unperturbed} \\ \hat{H}_{fs}^{0} = \hat{H}^{0} + \hat{H}_{fs}^{\prime} \end{array}$					
	Perturbation $\hat{H}'_Z$					

## \*\* Check your answers to questions in the preceding tables.\*\*

# **Strong Field Zeeman Effect**

	Hamiltonian	Is the Matrix Diagonal or Non-Diagonal in the Uncoupled Representation? (for a fixed n)	Is the Uncoupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Is the Matrix Diagonal or Non-Diagonal in the Coupled Representation? (for a fixed n)	Is the Coupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Energy/ Energy Correction (Using the "Good" Basis)
Step 1	Unperturbed $\hat{H}^0$	Diagonal	Yes, because $\hat{H}'_Z$ is diagonal in each degenerate	Diagonal	No, because $\hat{H}'_Z$ is not diagonal	$E^0 = -\frac{13.6\mathrm{eV}}{n^2}$
	Perturbation $\hat{H}'_Z$	Diagonal	subspace of $\hat{H}^0$ . (actually both $\hat{H}^0$ and $\hat{H}'_Z$ can be diagonalized simultaneously since $[\hat{H}^0, \hat{H}'_Z] = 0$ ).	subspace of $\hat{H}^0$ . actually both $\hat{H}^0$ Non-Diagonal is ubspace of $\hat{H}_Z^0$ and $\hat{H}_Z'$ can be diagonalized simultaneously nce $[\hat{H}^0, \hat{H}_Z'] = 0)$ .	in each degenerate subspace of $\hat{H}^0$ .	$E'_Z = \mu_B B_{ext}(m_l + 2m_s)$
	Unperturbed $\hat{H}^0_Z = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$	Diagonal	Yes, because $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ is diagonal	Non-Diagonal	No, because $\hat{H}'_Z$ is not diagonal	$E_Z^0 = E^0 + E_Z'$ $= E^0 + \mu_B B_{ext}(m_l + 2m_s)$
Step 2	Perturbation $\hat{H}_{fs}'$	Non-diagonal	in each degenerate subspace of $\hat{H}_Z^0 = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}_Z'.$	Diagonal	in each degenerate subspace of $\hat{H}^0$ .	Use Clebsch-Gordon table to express uncoupled states in the coupled basis to determine $E'_{fs}$

# Weak Field Zeeman Effect

	Hamiltonian	Is the Matrix Diagonal or Non-Diagonal in the Uncoupled Representation? (for a fixed n)	Is the Uncoupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Is the Matrix Diagonal or Non-Diagonal in the Coupled Representation? (for a fixed n)	Is the Coupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Energy/ Energy Correction (Using the "Good" Basis)
Step 1	Unperturbed $\hat{H}^0$	Diagonal	No, because $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ is not diagonal in each degenerate	Diagonal	Yes, because $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ is diagonal in each degenerate	$E^0 = -\frac{13.6 \text{eV}}{n^2}$
	Perturbation $\hat{H}'_{fs}$	Non-Diagonal	subspace of $\hat{H}^0$ .	Diagonal	subspace of $\hat{H}^0$ .	$E'_{fs} = \frac{E_n^2}{2mc^2} \left[ 3 - \frac{4n}{(j+1/2)} \right]$
	Unperturbed $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}$	Non-Diagonal	No, because $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ is not diagonal	Diagonal	Yes, because $\hat{H}'_Z$ is diagonal	$E_{fs}^{0} = E^{0} + E'_{fs}$ $= E^{0} - \frac{E_{a}^{2}}{2mc^{2}} \left[ \frac{4n}{(j+1/2)} - 3 \right]$
Step 2	Perturbation $\hat{H}'_Z$	Diagonal	in each degenerate subspace of $\hat{H}^0$ .	Non-Diagonal	in each degenerate subspace of $\hat{H}^0_{fs} = \hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_{fs}.$	Use Clebsch-Gordon table to express coupled states in the uncoupled basis to determine $E'_Z$

## Summary: Finding a "GOOD" Basis for the Zeeman Effect in the Hydrogen Atom

- Intermediate Field Zeeman Effect  $(E_Z'\approx E_{fs}')$ 
  - Neither the coupled nor the uncoupled representation forms a "good" basis for finding corrections to the energies.
  - One needs to diagonalize  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  in each degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$  explicitly to find the "good" basis.
- Strong Field Zeeman Effect  $(E_Z' \gg E_{fs}')$ 
  - We can carry out perturbation theory in two steps.
  - The uncoupled representation forms a "good" basis for finding corrections to the energies.
- Weak Field Zeeman Effect  $(E_{fs}'\gg E_Z')$ 
  - We can carry out perturbation theory in two steps.
  - The coupled representation forms a "good" basis for finding corrections to the energies.

Hamiltonian	Uncoupled Representation (for a fixed n)	Is Uncoupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Coupled Representation (for a fixed $n$ )	Is Coupled Representation a "Good" Basis?	Is Any Arbitrary Complete Orthonormal Basis Found with Linear Combinations of a Complete Set of the Coupled or Uncoupled States a "Good" Basis? (with the same n and l)	Unperturbed Energy	First Order Correction to the Energy
$\hat{H}^0$	Diagonal	_	Diagonal	_	_	$E_n = -\frac{13.6 \mathrm{eV}}{n^2}$	-
$\hat{H}'_r$	Diagonal	Yes	Diagonal	Yes	Yes	$E_n$	$E_r' = -\frac{E_n^2}{2mc^2} \left[ \frac{4n}{l+1/2} - 3 \right]$
$\hat{H}'_{SO}$	Not Diagonal	No	Diagonal	Yes	No	$E_n$	$E_{SO}' = \frac{E_{h}^{2}}{mc^{2}} \left[ \frac{n(j(j+1)-l(l+1-3/4))}{l(l+1)(l+1/2)} \right]$
$\hat{H}'_{fs} = \\ \hat{H}'_r + \hat{H}'_{SO}$	Not Diagonal	No	Diagonal	Yes	No	$E_n$	$E_{fs}' = -\frac{E_n^2}{2mc^2} \left[ \frac{4n}{(j+1/2)} - 3 \right]$
$\hat{H}'_Z$	Diagonal	Yes	Not Diagonal	No	No	$E_n$	$E'_Z = \mu B_{ext} (m_l + 2m_s)$
$\hat{H}_Z^0 =$ $\hat{H}^0 + \hat{H}'_Z$	Diagonal	Yes	Not Diagonal	No	No	$E_n + \mu B_{ext}(m_l + 2m_s)$	Diagonal matrix elements of $\hat{H}'_{fs}$ in the uncoupled representation
$\hat{H}_{fs}^{0} =$ $\hat{H}^{0} + \hat{H}'_{fs}$	Not Diagonal	No	Diagonal	Yes	No	$E_n + \frac{E_n^2}{2mc^2} \left[ 3 - \frac{4n}{(j+1/2)} \right]$	Diagonal matrix elements of $\hat{H}'_Z$ in the coupled representation

### C.7 FINDING FIRST ORDER ENERGY CORRECTIONS FOR THE INTERMEDIATE FIELD ZEEMAN EFFECT CONTINUED

Reconsider the following perturbing Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  in the coupled representation  $(|l, j, m_j\rangle)$  when  $E'_{fs} \approx E'_Z$ .

$$\hat{H'} = - \begin{bmatrix} 5\gamma - \beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 5\gamma + \beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \gamma - 2\beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \gamma + 2\beta & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \gamma - \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 5\gamma - \frac{1}{3}\beta & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \gamma + \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 5\gamma + \frac{1}{3}\beta \end{bmatrix}$$
(C.28)

in which  $\gamma = \left(\frac{\alpha}{8}\right)^2 13.6 \text{ eV}$ ,  $\alpha = \frac{e^2}{4\pi\epsilon_0\hbar c}$ ,  $\beta = \mu_B B_{ext}$  and the basis states are chosen in the order of  $|\psi_1\rangle = |0, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_2\rangle = |0, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_3\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{3}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_4\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{3}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_5\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_6\rangle = |1, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_7\rangle = |1, \frac{3}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ , and  $|\psi_8\rangle = |1, \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ .

21. Explain in words how to find a "good" basis and corrections to the energies for the intermediate field Zeeman effect  $(E'_{fs} \approx E'_Z)$ .

**OPTIONAL:** The final three questions in this tutorial are optional.

22. Determine the first order corrections to the energies for the intermediate field Zeeman effect  $(E'_{fs} \approx E'_Z)$  in which the perturbation  $\hat{H}' = \hat{H}'_Z + \hat{H}'_{fs}$  in the coupled representation is given in equation (C.28).

The energy levels for the n = 2 states of the hydrogen atom in the intermediate field Zeeman effect are given below.

$\epsilon_1$	=	$E_2 - 5\gamma + \beta$
$\epsilon_2$	=	$E_2 - 5\gamma - \beta$
$\epsilon_3$	=	$E_2 - \gamma + 2\beta$
$\epsilon_4$	=	$E_2 - \gamma - 2\beta$
$\epsilon_5$	=	$E_2 - 3\gamma + \beta/2 + \sqrt{4\gamma^2 + (2/3)\gamma\beta + \beta^2/4}$
$\epsilon_6$	=	$E_2 - 3\gamma + \beta/2 - \sqrt{4\gamma^2 + (2/3)\gamma\beta + \beta^2/4}$
$\epsilon_7$	=	$E_2 - 3\gamma - \beta/2 + \sqrt{4\gamma^2 - (2/3)\gamma\beta + \beta^2/4}$
$\epsilon_8$	=	$E_2 - 3\gamma - \beta/2 - \sqrt{4\gamma^2 - (2/3)\gamma\beta + \beta^2/4}$

Table 48: Energy Levels in the Intermediate Field Zeeman Effect (n = 2)

23. Use the appropriate Taylor series expansion to check that the corrections to the energies in the intermediate field Zeeman effect are consistent with the corrections found in the limiting cases of the strong and weak field Zeeman effects earlier. 24. Below is a graph of the splitting of the energy levels of the hydrogen atom for the weak, intermediate, and strong field Zeeman effect for the n = 2 subspace. Discuss whether the graph is consistent with what you have learned. Be sure to state whether the number of states is consistent in each regime (weak, strong, and intermediate field Zeeman effect).



1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Griffiths, David J. Introduction to Quantum Mechanics. 2nd ed. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson Prentice Hall, 2005. pg. 249

#### \*\* Check your answers to questions 21-24. \*\*

21. To find a "good" basis, we must diagonalize  $\hat{H}'$  in the degenerate subspace of  $\hat{H}^0$ . This requires diagonalizing the 2 × 2 block diagonals  $-\begin{bmatrix} \gamma - \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta \\ \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 5\gamma - \frac{1}{3}\beta \end{bmatrix}$  and  $-\begin{bmatrix} \gamma + \frac{2}{3}\beta & \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta \\ \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3}\beta & 5\gamma + \frac{1}{3}\beta \end{bmatrix}$ . The "good" basis will be  $\{|\psi_1\rangle, |\psi_2\rangle, |\psi_3\rangle, |\psi_4\rangle, a|\psi_5\rangle + b|\psi_6\rangle, c|\psi_5\rangle + d|\psi_6\rangle, e|\psi_7\rangle + f|\psi_8\rangle, g|\psi_7\rangle + h|\psi_8\rangle$ , in which a, b, c, d, e, f, g, and h are obtained by diagonalizing the block diagonals. The corrections to the energies in Table 48 are the diagonal matrix elements of  $\hat{H}'$  in the

The corrections to the energies in Table 48 are the diagonal matrix elements of H' in the "good" basis.

22.

$$\begin{array}{rcl} E_{1}' &=& 5\gamma - \beta \\ E_{2}' &=& 5\gamma + \beta \\ E_{3}' &=& \gamma - 2\beta \\ E_{4}' &=& \gamma + 2\beta \\ E_{5}' &=& 3\gamma - \beta/2 - \sqrt{4\gamma^{2} + (2/3)\gamma\beta + \beta^{2}/4} \\ E_{6}' &=& 3\gamma - \beta/2 + \sqrt{4\gamma^{2} + (2/3)\gamma\beta + \beta^{2}/4} \\ E_{7}' &=& 3\gamma + \beta/2 - \sqrt{4\gamma^{2} - (2/3)\gamma\beta + \beta^{2}/4} \\ E_{8}' &=& 3\gamma + \beta/2 + \sqrt{4\gamma^{2} - (2/3)\gamma\beta + \beta^{2}/4} \end{array}$$

23. In the strong field limit  $(\beta \gg \gamma)$ ,  $\sqrt{4\gamma^2 \pm \frac{2}{3}\gamma\beta + \frac{1}{4}\beta^2} \approx \frac{1}{2}\beta \pm \frac{2}{3}\gamma$ .

$$E'_{1} = E_{2} - 5\gamma + \beta$$

$$E'_{2} = E_{2} - 5\gamma - \beta$$

$$E'_{3} = E_{2} - \gamma + 2\beta$$

$$E'_{4} = E_{2} - \gamma - 2\beta$$

$$E'_{5} = E_{2} + \beta - \frac{7}{3}\gamma$$

$$E'_{6} = E_{2} - \frac{11}{3}\gamma$$

$$E'_{7} = E_{2} - \frac{11}{3}\gamma$$

$$E'_{8} = E_{2} - \beta - \frac{7}{3}\gamma$$

In the weak field limit  $(\gamma \gg \beta)$ ,  $\sqrt{4\gamma^2 \pm \frac{2}{3}\gamma\beta + \frac{1}{4}\beta^2} \approx 2\gamma \pm \frac{1}{6}\beta$ .

 $E_{1}' = E_{2} - 5\gamma + \beta$   $E_{2}' = E_{2} - 5\gamma - \beta$   $E_{3}' = E_{2} - \gamma + 2\beta$   $E_{4}' = E_{2} - \gamma - 2\beta$   $E_{5}' = E_{2} - \gamma + \frac{2}{3}\beta$   $E_{6}' = E_{2} - \gamma + \frac{2}{3}\beta$   $E_{7}' = E_{2} - \gamma - \frac{2}{3}\beta$   $E_{8}' = E_{2} - 5\gamma - \frac{1}{3}\beta$ 

24. In the strong field, we found a two-fold degeneracy remaining in the energy spectrum after the two step approximation. In the weak field, we found no degeneracy remaining in the energy spectrum after the two step approximation. The results are consistent.

If your answers to questions 21-24 do not match with the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences.
## APPENDIX D

## SYSTEM OF IDENTICAL PARTICLES QUANTUM INTERACTIVE LEARNING TUTORIAL

## D.1 SYSTEM OF IDENTICAL PARTICLES PRETEST

## Identical Particles Pretest

Notes:

- Do not consider spin of the particles unless explicitly stated in the problem.
- $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$  are the single-particle Hamiltonians in the product space.
- $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}$ , etc. are the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a non-interacting system.
- For all problems, assume the particles are confined in one spatial dimension.
- 1. Write the Hamiltonian **H** for a system of N <u>non-interacting</u>, identical particles in the product space in terms of the Hamiltonian for the  $i^{th}$  particle (i = 1, 2, ..., N).

- 2. For a system of three non-interacting identical particles, write a properly normalized three-particle stationary state wavefunction in the position representation where <u>all</u> three particles are in different single-particle states for the following three cases: indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and identical particles treated as distinguishable. If there is no such possible three-particle stationary state wavefunction for the given system of three particles, state the reason. Ignore the spin of the particles and only consider the spatial part of the wavefunction.
  - a. The three non-interacting identical particles are fermions.

b. The three non-interacting identical particles are bosons.

c. The three non-interacting identical particles are distinguishable.

- 3. For a system of three non-interacting identical particles, write a properly normalized three-particle stationary state wavefunction in the position representation when two of the particles are in same single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$  for the following three cases: indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and identical particles treated as distinguishable. If there is no such possible three-particle stationary state wavefunction for the given system of three particles, state the reason. Ignore the spin of the particles and only consider the spatial part of the wavefunction (assume  $n_1 \neq n_2 \neq n_3$ ).
  - a. The three non-interacting identical particles are fermions.

b. The three non-interacting identical particles are bosons.

c. The three non-interacting identical particles are distinguishable.

- 4. Consider a system of non-interacting identical particles. For each of the following wavefunctions, identify whether it is a possible wavefunction for a system of identical fermions, identical bosons, both a system of identical fermions and a system of identical bosons, or neither a system of identical fermions or bosons. Ignore the spin of the particles and only consider the spatial part of the wavefunction. Be sure to explain your reasoning.
  - a.  $\Psi(x) = \psi_{n_1}(x)\psi_{n_2}(x)$ 
    - i. Identical fermions
    - ii. Identical bosons
    - iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
    - iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
  - b. Explain your reasoning.

c. 
$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$$

- i. Identical fermions
- ii. Identical bosons
- iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
- iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- d. Explain your reasoning.
- e.  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ 
  - i. Identical fermions
  - ii. Identical bosons
  - iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
  - iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- f. Explain your reasoning.

g.  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ 

- i. Identical fermions
- ii. Identical bosons
- iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
- iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- h. Explain your reasoning.

i. 
$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)]$$

- i. Identical fermions
- ii. Identical bosons
- iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
- iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- j. Explain your reasoning.
- k.  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_1) \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)]$ 
  - i. Identical fermions
  - ii. Identical bosons
  - iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
  - iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- l. Explain your reasoning.

m.  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)]$ 

- i. Identical fermions
- ii. Identical bosons
- iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
- iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- n. Explain your reasoning.

o.  

$$\begin{aligned}
\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_1) \\
&+ \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)]
\end{aligned}$$

- i. Identical fermions
- ii. Identical bosons
- iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
- iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- p. Explain your reasoning.

q.  
$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_1) + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)]$$

- i. Identical fermions
- ii. Identical bosons
- iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
- iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- r. Explain your reasoning.

5. For a system of three non-interacting identical particles, there are four distinct single-particle states ψ<sub>n1</sub>(x), ψ<sub>n2</sub>(x), ψ<sub>n3</sub>(x), and ψ<sub>n4</sub>(x) available to each single particle. How many different three-particle states can you construct if the particles are

a. Fermions? (Ignore spin).

b. Bosons? (Ignore spin).

c. Distinguishable particles? (Ignore spin).

6. For a system of two non-interacting identical particles in a one-dimensional infinite square well, the total energy of the two particle system is  $E_{n_1,n_2} = (n_1^2 + n_2^2)E_1$ , in which  $E_1$  is the single-particle ground state energy. The total energy of the system is  $E = 338E_1$ . Assume that all of the possible three-particle states with this total energy  $338E_1$  are equally probable.

Note: The only possible integers  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  whose squares sum to 338 are given below.

$$338 = 7^2 + 17^2 = 13^2 + 13^2$$

a. If the particles are indistinguishable fermions and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?

b. If the particles are indistinguishable bosons and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?

c. If the particles are distinguishable and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?

- 7. Suppose a system with eleven single-particle states has 7 particles. The degeneracy of the lowest energy states with energy  $E_1$  is  $d_1 = 4$  and the degeneracy of the firstexcited states with energy  $E_2$  is  $d_2 = 7$ . If the total energy of the system is such that 3 particles are in the lowest energy states and 4 particles are in the first-excited states, what is the number of distinct seven-particle states Q(3, 4) corresponding to this particular arrangement (3, 4):
  - a. if the particles are indistinguishable fermions? Ignore spin.
  - b. if the particles are indistinguishable bosons? Ignore spin.
  - c. if the particles are distinguishable? Ignore spin.

Notes:

- For the remaining problems, consider the spin of the particles.
- $|s, m_s\rangle$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}^2$  and  $\hat{S}_z$ .  $|s_i, m_{s_i}\rangle$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}_i^2$  and  $\hat{S}_{iz}$  for i = 1, 2, 3.
- We will use the following abbreviated notation for a spin-1/2 particle in the uncoupled representation

$$|\uparrow\rangle_1 = |s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle = |1/2, 1/2\rangle_1,$$
 and  $|\downarrow\rangle_1 = |s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle = |1/2, -1/2\rangle_1$   
 $|\uparrow\rangle_2 = |s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle = |1/2, 1/2\rangle_2,$  and  $|\downarrow\rangle_2 = |s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle = |1/2, -1/2\rangle_2$ 

$$|\uparrow\rangle_3 = |s_3, m_{s_3}\rangle = |1/2, 1/2\rangle_3$$
, and  $|\downarrow\rangle_3 = |s_3, m_{s_3}\rangle = |1/2, -1/2\rangle_3$ 

• The following information may be helpful for a system of two particles:

$$\vec{S} = \vec{S}_1 + \vec{S}_2$$
$$\vec{S}_z = \vec{S}_{1z} + \vec{S}_{2z}$$

• For a system of two spin-1/2 particles  $(s_1 = \frac{1}{2} \otimes s_2 = \frac{1}{2})$ , basis states in the coupled representation  $|s, m_s\rangle$  are written in terms of the uncoupled representation as follows:

$ 1, 1\rangle$	=	$ \uparrow\uparrow\rangle$	=	$ \uparrow\rangle_1 \uparrow\rangle_2$
$ 1, -1\rangle$	=	$ \downarrow\downarrow\rangle$	=	$ \downarrow\rangle_1 \downarrow\rangle_2$
$ 1, 0\rangle$	=	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\left( \uparrow\downarrow\rangle+ \downarrow\uparrow\rangle\right)$	=	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\left( \uparrow\rangle_{1} \downarrow\rangle_{2}+ \downarrow\rangle_{1} \uparrow\rangle_{2}\right)$
0, 0 angle	=	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\left( \uparrow\downarrow\rangle- \downarrow\uparrow\rangle\right)$	=	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\left( \uparrow\rangle_{1} \downarrow\rangle_{2}- \downarrow\rangle_{1} \uparrow\rangle_{2}\right)$

In the following table, for spin degrees of freedom for two spin-1 particles (s<sub>1</sub> = 1⊗s<sub>2</sub> = 1) in the coupled representation the product states, |s, m<sub>s</sub>⟩, (left) are given in terms of a linear combination of the product states in the uncoupled representation, |s<sub>1</sub>, m<sub>s1</sub>⟩<sub>1</sub>|s<sub>2</sub>, m<sub>s2</sub>⟩<sub>2</sub>, (right) using the Clebsch-Gordon table.

Γ

Product states in Coupled Representation	Written in terms of product states in Uncoupled Representation
$ s,\ m_s angle$	$\sum_{m_{s_1}+m_{s_2}=m_s} C^{s_1,s_2,s}_{m_{s_1},m_{s_2},m_s}  s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle_1  s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle_2$
$ 2, 2\rangle$	$ 1, 1 angle_1  1, 1 angle_2$
$ 2, 1\rangle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2 +  1, 0\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2)$
1, 1 angle	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2 -  1, 0\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2)$
$ 2, 0\rangle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} 1, 1\rangle_{1} 1, -1\rangle_{2} + \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, 0\rangle_{1} 1, 0\rangle_{2} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} 1, -1\rangle_{1} 1, 1\rangle_{2}$
1, 0 angle	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 1\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 -  1, -1\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2)$
0, 0 angle	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} 1, 1\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 - \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} 1, 0\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2 + \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} 1, -1\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2$
$ 2, -1\rangle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 0\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 +  1, -1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2)$
$ 1,\ -1 angle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 0\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 -  1, -1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2)$
$ 2, -2\rangle$	$ 1, -1\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2$

8. Consider a system of <u>three non-interacting identical spin-1/2 particles</u>. If two of the particles are in the spin up state (| ↑⟩) and one of the particles is in the spin down state (| ↓⟩), construct a completely symmetric spin state for the three particles. If no such spin state exists, state the reason why.

9. Write one possible spin part of the wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting spin-<u>1/2 particles</u> whose spatial part of the wavefunction is  $\psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$ . If it is not possible to write a spin part of the wavefunction with the given spatial part of the wavefunction, write not possible and state the reason.

10. Write one possible spin part of the wavefunction for a system of <u>two non-interacting</u> <u>spin-1/2 particles</u> whose spatial part of the wavefunction is  $\psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ . If it is not possible to write a spin part of the wavefunction with the given spatial part of the wavefunction, write not possible and state the reason. 11. Consider a system with <u>three non-interacting identical spin-1 particles</u>. If the three particles are in different spin states, construct a completely symmetric spin state for the three particles. If no such spin state exists, state the reason why.

12. Write one possible spatial part of the wavefunction for <u>two non-interacting identical</u> <u>spin-1 particles</u> whose spin part of the wavefunction (expressed in terms of the <u>uncou-</u> <u>pled representation</u>) is  $\chi(m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[|1 \ 1\rangle_1 |1 \ 0\rangle_2 + |1 \ 0\rangle_1 |1 \ 1\rangle_2]$ . If it is not possible to write a spatial part of the wavefunction with the given spin part of the wavefunction, write not possible and state the reason.

13. Write one possible spatial part of the wavefunction for <u>two non-interacting identical</u> <u>spin-1 particles</u> whose spin part of the wavefunction (expressed in terms of the <u>coupled</u> <u>representation</u>) is  $\chi(m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[|2 \ 2\rangle - |1 \ 1\rangle]$ . If it is not possible to write a spatial part of the wavefunction with the given spin part of the wavefunction, write not possible and state the reason.

# D.2 SYSTEM OF IDENTICAL PARTICLES PRETEST Identical Particles Posttest

## Notes:

- Do not consider spin of the particles unless explicitly stated in the problem.
- $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$  are the single-particle Hamiltonians in the product space.
- $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}$ , etc. are the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a non-interacting system.
- For all problems, assume the particles are confined in one spatial dimension.
- 1. Write the Hamiltonian  $\mathbf{H}$  for a system of N <u>non-interacting</u>, identical particles in the product space in terms of the Hamiltonian for the  $i^{th}$  particle (i = 1, 2, ..., N).
- 2. For a system of three non-interacting identical particles, write a properly normalized three-particle stationary state wavefunction in the position representation where <u>all</u> three particles are in different single-particle states for the following three cases: indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and identical particles treated as distinguishable. If there is no such possible three-particle stationary state wavefunction for the given system of three particles, state the reason. Ignore the spin of the particles and only consider the spatial part of the wavefunction.
  - a. The three non-interacting identical particles are fermions.
  - b. The three non-interacting identical particles are bosons.
  - c. The three non-interacting identical particles are distinguishable.

- 3. For a system of three non-interacting identical particles, write a properly normalized three-particle stationary state wavefunction in the position representation when <u>two</u> of the particles are in same single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$  for the following three cases: indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and identical particles treated as distinguishable. If there is no such possible three-particle stationary state wavefunction for the given system of three particles, state the reason. Ignore the spin of the particles and only consider the spatial part of the wavefunction.
  - a. The three non-interacting identical particles are fermions.

b. The three non-interacting identical particles are bosons.

c. The three non-interacting identical particles are distinguishable.

4. Consider a system of non-interacting identical particles. For each of the following wavefunctions, identify whether it is a possible wavefunction for a system of identical fermions, identical bosons, both a system of identical fermions and a system of identical bosons, or neither a system of identical fermions or bosons. Ignore the spin of the particles and only consider the spatial part of the wavefunction (assume  $n_1 \neq n_2 \neq n_3$ ). Be sure to explain your reasoning.

a.  $\Psi(x) = \psi_{n_1}(x)\psi_{n_2}(x)$ 

- i. Identical fermions
- ii. Identical bosons
- iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
- iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- b. Explain your reasoning.

c. 
$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$$

- i. Identical fermions
- ii. Identical bosons
- iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
- iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- d. Explain your reasoning.
- e.  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ 
  - i. Identical fermions
  - ii. Identical bosons
  - iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
  - iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- f. Explain your reasoning.

g.  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ 

- i. Identical fermions
- ii. Identical bosons
- iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
- iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- h. Explain your reasoning.

i. 
$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)]$$

- i. Identical fermions
- ii. Identical bosons
- iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
- iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- j. Explain your reasoning.

k. 
$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_1) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)]$$

- i. Identical fermions
- ii. Identical bosons
- iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
- iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- l. Explain your reasoning.

m.  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)]$ 

- i. Identical fermions
- ii. Identical bosons
- iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
- iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- n. Explain your reasoning.

o.  

$$\begin{aligned}
\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_1) \\
&+ \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)]
\end{aligned}$$

- i. Identical fermions
- ii. Identical bosons
- iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
- iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- p. Explain your reasoning.

q.  
$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_1) + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)]$$

- i. Identical fermions
- ii. Identical bosons
- iii. Both identical fermions and identical bosons
- iv. Neither identical fermions nor identical bosons
- r. Explain your reasoning.

5. For a system of two non-interacting identical particles, there are five distinct single-particle states ψ<sub>n1</sub>(x), ψ<sub>n2</sub>(x), ψ<sub>n3</sub>(x), ψ<sub>n4</sub>(x), and ψ<sub>n5</sub>(x) available to each single particle. How many different two-particle states can you construct if the particles are

a. Fermions? (Ignore spin).

b. Bosons? (Ignore spin).

c. Distinguishable particles? (Ignore spin).

6. For a system of three non-interacting identical particles in a one-dimensional infinite square well, the total energy of the three particle system is  $E_{n_1,n_2,n_3} = (n_1^2 + n_2^2 + n_3^2)E_1$ , in which  $E_1$  is the single-particle ground state energy. The total energy of the system is  $E = 75E_1$ . Assume that all of the possible three-particle states with this total energy  $75E_1$  are equally probable.

Note: The only possible integers  $n_1$ ,  $n_2$  and  $n_3$  whose squares sum to 75 are given below.

$$75 = 1^2 + 5^2 + 7^2$$
  
$$75 = 5^2 + 5^2 + 5^2$$

- a. How many distinct three-particle states can you construct if the particles are
  - i. Indistinguishable fermions? Explain your reasoning.
  - ii. Indistinguishable bosons? Explain your reasoning.
  - iii. Identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable? Explain your reasoning.
- b. If the particles are indistinguishable fermions and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?
- c. If the particles are indistinguishable bosons and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?
- d. If the particles are distinguishable and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what energies might you obtain and with what probabilities?

7. Suppose a system with nine single-particle states has 8 particles. The degeneracy of the lowest energy states with energy  $E_1$  is  $d_1 = 5$  and the degeneracy of the firstexcited states with energy  $E_2$  is  $d_2 = 4$ . If the total energy of the system is such that 3 particles are in the lowest energy states and 5 particles are in the first-excited states, what is the number of distinct eight-particle states Q(3,5) corresponding to this particular arrangement (3,5):

a. if the particles are indistinguishable fermions? Ignore spin.

- b. if the particles are indistinguishable bosons? Ignore spin.
- c. if the particles are distinguishable? Ignore spin.

Notes:

- For the remaining problems, consider the spin of the particles.
- $|s, m_s\rangle$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}^2$  and  $\hat{S}_z$ .  $|s_i, m_{s_i}\rangle$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}_i^2$  and  $\hat{S}_{iz}$  for i = 1, 2, 3.
- We will use the following abbreviated notation for a spin-1/2 particle in the uncoupled representation

$$|\uparrow\rangle_1 = |s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle = |1/2, 1/2\rangle_1,$$
 and  $|\downarrow\rangle_1 = |s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle = |1/2, -1/2\rangle_1$   
 $|\uparrow\rangle_2 = |s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle = |1/2, 1/2\rangle_2,$  and  $|\downarrow\rangle_2 = |s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle = |1/2, -1/2\rangle_2$ 

$$|\uparrow\rangle_3 = |s_3, m_{s_3}\rangle = |1/2, 1/2\rangle_3$$
, and  $|\downarrow\rangle_3 = |s_3, m_{s_3}\rangle = |1/2, -1/2\rangle_3$ 

• The following information may be helpful for a system of two particles:

$$\vec{S} = \vec{S}_1 + \vec{S}_2$$
$$\vec{S}_z = \vec{S}_{1z} + \vec{S}_{2z}$$

• For a system of two spin-1/2 particles  $(s_1 = \frac{1}{2} \otimes s_2 = \frac{1}{2})$  basis states in the coupled representation  $|s, m_s\rangle$  are written in terms of the uncoupled representation as follows:

$ 1, 1\rangle$	=	$ \uparrow\uparrow\rangle$	=	$ \uparrow\rangle_1 \uparrow\rangle_2$
$ 1, -1\rangle$	=	$ \downarrow\downarrow\rangle$	=	$ \downarrow\rangle_1 \downarrow\rangle_2$
$ 1, 0\rangle$	=	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\left( \uparrow\downarrow\rangle+ \downarrow\uparrow\rangle\right)$	=	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\left( \uparrow\rangle_{1} \downarrow\rangle_{2}+ \downarrow\rangle_{1} \uparrow\rangle_{2}\right)$
0, 0 angle	=	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\left( \uparrow\downarrow\rangle- \downarrow\uparrow\rangle\right)$	=	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\left( \uparrow\rangle_{1} \downarrow\rangle_{2}- \downarrow\rangle_{1} \uparrow\rangle_{2}\right)$

In the following table, for spin degrees of freedom for two spin-1 particles (s<sub>1</sub> = 1⊗s<sub>2</sub> = 1) in the coupled representation the product states, |s, m<sub>s</sub>⟩, (left) are given in terms of a linear combination of the product states in the uncoupled representation, |s<sub>1</sub>, m<sub>s1</sub>⟩<sub>1</sub>|s<sub>2</sub>, m<sub>s2</sub>⟩<sub>2</sub>, (right) using the Clebsch-Gordon table.

Γ

Product states in Coupled Representation	Written in terms of product states in Uncoupled Representation
$ s,\ m_s angle$	$\sum_{m_{s_1}+m_{s_2}=m_s} C^{s_1,s_2,s}_{m_{s_1},m_{s_2},m_s}  s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle_1  s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle_2$
$ 2, 2\rangle$	$ 1, 1 angle_1  1, 1 angle_2$
$ 2, 1\rangle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2 +  1, 0\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2)$
1, 1 angle	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2 -  1, 0\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2)$
$ 2, 0\rangle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} 1, 1\rangle_{1} 1, -1\rangle_{2} + \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, 0\rangle_{1} 1, 0\rangle_{2} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} 1, -1\rangle_{1} 1, 1\rangle_{2}$
1, 0 angle	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 1\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 -  1, -1\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2)$
0, 0 angle	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} 1, 1\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 - \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} 1, 0\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2 + \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} 1, -1\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2$
$ 2, -1\rangle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 0\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 +  1, -1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2)$
$ 1,\ -1 angle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 0\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 -  1, -1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2)$
$ 2, -2\rangle$	$ 1, -1\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2$

8. Consider a system with <u>three non-interacting identical spin-1/2 particles</u>. If two of the particles are in the spin up state (| ↑⟩) and one of the particles is in the spin down state (| ↓⟩), construct a completely symmetric spin state for the three particles. If no such spin state exists, state the reason why.

9. Write one possible spin part of the wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting spin-<u>1/2 particles</u> whose spatial part of the wavefunction is  $\psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$ . If it is not possible to write a spin part of the wavefunction with the given spatial part of the wavefunction, write not possible and state the reason.

10. Write one possible spin part of the wavefunction for a system of <u>two non-interacting</u> <u>spin-1/2 particles</u> whose spatial part of the wavefunction is  $\psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ . If it is not possible to write a spin part of the wavefunction with the given spatial part of the wavefunction, write not possible and state the reason. 11. Consider a system of <u>three non-interacting identical spin-1/2 particles</u>. If two of the particles are in the spin up state (| ↑⟩) and one of the particles is in the spin down state (| ↓⟩), construct a completely antisymmetric spin state for the three particles. If no such spin state exists, state the reason why.

12. Write one possible spatial part of the wavefunction for two non-interacting identical <u>spin-1/2 particles</u> whose spin part of the wavefunction is  $\chi(m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = |\uparrow\downarrow\rangle$ . If it is not possible to write a spatial part of the wavefunction with the given spin part of the wavefunction, write not possible and state the reason.

13. Write one possible spatial part of the wavefunction for two non-interacting identical spin-<u>1/2 particles</u> whose spin part of the wavefunction is  $\chi(m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle]$ . If it is not possible to write a spatial part of the wavefunction with the given spin part of the wavefunction, write not possible and state the reason. 14. Consider a system with <u>three non-interacting identical spin-1 particles</u>. If the three particles are in different spin states, construct a completely antisymmetric spin state for the three particles. If no such spin state exists, state the reason why.

15. Write one possible spin part of the wavefunction for two non-interacting identical spin-<u>1 particles</u> whose spatial part of the wavefunction is  $\psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$ . If it is not possible to write a spin part of the wavefunction with the given spatial part of the wavefunction, write not possible and state the reason.

16. Write one possible spin part of the wavefunction for two non-interacting identical spin-1 particles whose spatial part of the wavefunction is  $\psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$ . If it is not possible to write a spin part of the wavefunction with the given spatial part of the wavefunction, write not possible and state the reason.

## D.3 SYSTEM OF IDENTICAL PARTICLES TUTORIAL

## Identical Particles Tutorial

## D.4 NOTES FOR THIS TUTORIAL:

- We will only consider systems of non-interacting identical particles.
- The word "identical" in this tutorial will refer to one type of particle (all particles with the same properties). For example, all electrons are identical.
- Assume that all systems with more than one particle consist of identical particles. For example, a system of fermions is made up of identical fermions (e.g., electrons) and a system of bosons is made up of identical bosons (e.g., Helium-4 atoms).
- Identical particles (particles of one type with the same properties) are in general indistinguishable (e.g., you cannot distinguish which particle is in which single particle stationary state). Exchanging these indistinguishable particles with each other does not produce a distinctly different many-particle state.
- Assume that particles are restricted to one spatial dimension (spatial coordinate given by x) for convenience.
- We will use the notation  $\hat{H}_i$  to denote the Hamiltonian in the *M*-dimensional Hilbert space for the  $i^{th}$  particle. We will use the boldface notation  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$  to denote the Hamiltonian of the  $i^{th}$  particle in the  $M^N$ -dimensional Hilbert space for the *N* particle system.
- Unless otherwise stated, the single-particle wavefunction,  $\psi_n(x)$ , in this tutorial refers to the normalized single-particle stationary state wavefunction.
- The N-particle wavefunction,  $\psi(x_1, x_2, \cdots, x_N) = \psi_{n_1, n_2, \cdots, n_N}(x_1, x_2, \cdots, x_N)$ , in this tutorial refers to the <u>many-particle stationary state</u> wavefunction with coordinates  $x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_N$  for different particles.

- The wavefunction of a system of two non-interacting identical particles has terms such as  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , where  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  are the single-particle wavefunctions for particles in states  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  and coordinates  $x_1$  and  $x_2$ , respectively.
  - Remark:  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  should be regarded as any single-particle wavefunctions for particles 1 and 2, respectively (i.e., in general,  $\psi_{n_1}$  does not refer to the ground state and  $\psi_{n_2}$  does not refer to the first-excited state wavefunction).
- Here, for convenience, we will refer to all direct products of single-particle states as "basis states". Please note that for identical fermions, only completely antisymmetric linear combinations of these basis states are allowed, while for bosons only completely symmetric linear combinations are allowed. For distinguishable particles, all basis states are allowed.
- The energy of the system of N non-interacting identical particles is given by  $E = E_{n_1} + E_{n_2} + \dots + E_{n_N} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} E_{n_i}$ , in which  $E_{n_i}$  is the energy corresponding to the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_i}$ .
- Unless otherwise specified, there is no degeneracy in the energy spectrum of the singleparticle states. That is  $E_{n_i} \neq E_{n_j}$  for  $n_i \neq n_j$ , in which  $E_{n_i}$  is the energy corresponding to the single-particle state with wavefunction  $\psi_{n_i}$  and  $E_{n_j}$  is the energy corresponding to the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_j}$ .
- <u>Unless otherwise specified</u>, assume that the particles are spinless for the purposes of constructing the many-particle wavefunction and ignore the spin part of the wavefunction.
- The product notation, e.g,  $\prod_{i=1}^{N} x_i$ , will be used to represent the product of  $x_i$  for i = 1, 2, ..., N (i.e.  $\prod_{i=1}^{N} x_i = x_1 x_2 x_3 \cdots x_N$ ).

## D.5 OBJECTIVES

#### Upon completion of this tutorial, you should be able to do the following:

- 1. Determine the form of the Hamiltonian for non-interacting identical particles.
- 2. Determine the basis states in the product space for a system of non-interacting identical particles
- 3. Determine the form of the wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical particles if the particles are indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, or a hypothetical case in which identical particles can be treated as distinguishable.
- 4. Construct the wavefunction for the ground state and first-excited state for a specific two-particle system for two non-interacting identical particles (particles of one type with the same properties) if the particles are:
  - Indistinguishable bosons
  - Indistinguishable fermions
  - Hypothetical case: Identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable
- 5. Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States
  - a. CASE 1: The total energy of the many-particle system is not fixed, but a fixed number of single-particle states are available to the system:
    - i. Calculate the number of distinct many-particle states if you have two particles, three particles, or N particles  $(N \gg 1)$  in the following cases:
    - Particles are indistinguishable bosons
    - Particles are indistinguishable fermions
    - Hypothetical case: Identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable
    - ii. Compare the results for the cases of indistinguishable bosons and indistinguishable fermions to the results for the hypothetical case when identical particles can be treated as distinguishable.
  - b. CASE II: The total energy of the many-particle system is fixed:
    - i. Calculate the number of distinct many-particle states if you have two particles or three particles in the following cases:
      - Particles are indistinguishable bosons

- Particles are indistinguishable fermions
- Hypothetical case: Identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable
- ii. Compare the results for the cases of indistinguishable bosons and indistinguishable fermions to the results for the hypothetical case when identical particles can be treated as distinguishable.
- iii. For a system of two non-interacting identical particles, determine the probability of obtaining a particular value of the energy of a particle when the single-particle energy is measured at random and the total energy is fixed for a specified manyparticle system if the particles are:
  - Indistinguishable bosons
  - Indistinguishable fermions
  - Hypothetical case: Identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable
- iv. Compare the results for the cases of indistinguishable bosons and indistinguishable fermions to the results for the hypothetical case when identical particles can be treated as distinguishable.
- c. CASE III: The single-particle states have degeneracy and the total energy of the many-particle system is fixed by fixing the number of particles in each group of degenerate single-particle states with a given energy.
  - i. Calculate the number of distinct many-particle states in the following cases:
    - Particles are indistinguishable bosons
    - Particles are indistinguishable fermions
    - Hypothetical case: Identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable.
- 6. Determine the wavefunction including spin for a system of non-interacting identical particles if the particles are indistinguishable fermions or bosons.
- 7. Construct the wavefunction for the ground state and first-excited state for specific manyparticle system for many non-interacting identical particles if the particles are:
  - Indistinguishable bosons
  - Indistinguishable fermions.

8. Determine the form of the wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical particles in the limiting case when identical particles can be treated as distinguishable.

## D.6 BASICS FOR A SYSTEM OF N NON-INTERACTING PARTICLES

#### D.6.1 Hamiltonian for a System of Non-interacting Particles

- Before we determine the form of the stationary state wavefunction for a system of N non-interacting identical particles, let's determine the form of the Hamiltonian for a system of non-interacting particles in terms of the single-particle Hamiltonian.
- We will use the notation  $\hat{H}_i$  to denote the Hamiltonian in the *M*-dimensional Hilbert space for the  $i^{th}$  particle. We will use the boldface notation  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$  to denote the Hamiltonian of the  $i^{th}$  particle in the  $M^N$ -dimensional Hilbert space for the many-particle system.
- The following question and conversations will guide you as you think about the Hamiltonian for a system of N non-interacting identical particles in which each particle is in a M-dimensional space.
- 1. For a system of N <u>non-interacting</u> particles, write the Hamiltonian of the system in the product space  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$ , in terms of  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$ , the Hamiltonian for the  $i^{th}$  particle (i = 1, 2, ..., N) in the product space.

Consider the following conversation regarding constructing the Hamiltonian for a system of N **<u>non-interacting</u>** identical particles in which each particle is in a M-dimensional space.

Student 1: The Hamiltonian for the non-interacting N-particle system in the  $M^N$ -dimensional product space is  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 \otimes \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2 \otimes \hat{\mathbf{H}}_3 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{\mathbf{H}}_N$ , in which  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i = \hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_{i-1} \otimes \hat{H}_i \otimes \hat{I}_{i+1} \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_N$  is the Hamiltonian of the  $i^{th}$  particle in the  $M^N$ -dimensional space. The single-particle Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}_i$ , and the identity operator,  $\hat{I}_i$ , are for the  $i^{th}$  particle in the M-dimensional space.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. The Hamiltonian  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}$  for non-interacting particles in the  $M^N$ -dimensional product space is  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{H}_1 \otimes \hat{H}_2 \otimes \hat{H}_3 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{H}_N$ .

**Student 3:** I disagree with Student 1 and Student 2. If we know the single-particle Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_i$  for the  $i^{th}$  particle in the system in the *M*-dimensional space, then the Hamiltonian for a system of *N* non-interacting identical particles in the  $M^N$ -dimensional product space has the form  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{H}_1 + \hat{H}_2 + \cdots + \hat{H}_N$ .

**Student 4:** I disagree with Student 1, Student 2, and Student 3. Since the Hamiltonian for the system must be in the  $M^N$ -dimensional product space,  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2 + \cdots + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_N$ . The single-particle Hamiltonian for the  $i^{th}$  particle in the  $M^N$ -dimensional product space is  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i = \hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \cdots \hat{I}_{i-1} \otimes \hat{H}_i \otimes \hat{I}_{i+1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_N$ , where the boldface notation  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$  is for the  $M^N$ -dimensional product space. The sum of the M-dimensional singleparticle Hamiltonians  $\hat{H}_1 + \hat{H}_2 + \cdots + \hat{H}_N$  is only M-dimensional and is not in the  $M^N$ -dimensional product space.

Consider the following conversation regarding constructing the Hamiltonian for a system of N <u>non-interacting</u> identical particles in which each particle is in a M-dimensional space.

**Student 1:** If we know the single-particle Hamiltonian  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$  for the  $i^{th}$  particle in the system in the  $M^N$ -dimensional space, then the Hamiltonian for a system of Nnon-interacting identical particles has the form  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = (\hat{H}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \hat{I}_3 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_N) + (\hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{H}_2 \otimes \hat{I}_3 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_N) + (\hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_{N-2} \otimes \hat{H}_{N-1} \otimes \hat{I}_N) + (\hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{I}_{N-1} \otimes \hat{H}_N)$ , with the single-particle Hamiltonian,  $\hat{H}_i$ , and the identity operator,  $\hat{I}_i$ , for the  $i^{th}$  particle in the M-dimensional space.

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. Since the particles are non-interacting, the Hamiltonian  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$  for the  $i^{th}$  particle is not entangled with the Hamiltonian  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_j$  for the  $j^{th}$  particle. A short hand notation for the sum is  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \hat{\mathbf{H}}_i = \hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_3 + \dots + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_N$ .

\*\* CHECKPOINT: Check your answer to question 1. \*\*  
1. 
$$\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \hat{\mathbf{H}}_i = \hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_3 + \dots + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_N$$

If your answer does not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any difference you may have with the checkpoint answer.

Consider the following conversation regarding two non-interacting identical particles in a one-dimensional infinite square well.

**Student 1:** In an infinite square well, we are only permitted to have one-particle in the well. If the system has two non-interacting identical particles, we MUST have two infinite square wells in order to place each particle.

**Student 2:** I disagree. We can have two non-interacting identical particles in the same infinite square well. If the particles are non-interacting and confined to a well of width a, the Hamiltonian for each particle in the product space will be  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i = \frac{\hat{p}_i^2}{2m} + V(x_i)$ , in which

$$V(x_i) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } 0 \le x_i \le a \\ \infty & \text{otherwise} \end{cases} \quad (i = 1, 2).$$

The Hamiltonian for the system of two non-interacting identical particles in the same well in the product space is  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2 = \hat{H}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2 + \hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{H}_2$ , where  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1$  and  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_2$  are the single-particle Hamiltonians in the product space and  $\hat{H}_1$  and  $\hat{H}_2$  are the single-particle Hamiltonians in the subspaces for the individual particles.

Summary of the Hamiltonian for a System of N Non-interacting Particles.

• The Hamiltonian **H** for a system of N non-interacting particles in the product space is the sum of the Hamiltonians for each particle in the product space,  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{i} =$  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{3} + \dots + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{N}$  with  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{i} = \hat{I}_{1} \otimes \hat{I}_{2} \otimes \dots \otimes \hat{I}_{i-1} \otimes \hat{H}_{i} \otimes \hat{I}_{i+1} \otimes \dots \otimes \hat{I}_{N}$ .

D.6.2 Determining Whether the Basis States in the Product Space for a System of N Non-Interacting Identical Particles Should be Written in Terms of the Sum or Product of the Single-Particle Stationary State Wavefunctions

- Now that we know the form of the Hamiltonian **H** for a system of N non-interacting identical particles in terms of the single-particle Hamiltonian  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$  in the product space, let's think about the form of the stationary state wavefunction for this system.
- The form of the stationary state wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical particles will depend on the type of particle. We will consider three cases:
- Indistinguishable fermions
- Indistinguishable bosons
- Hypothetical case: Identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable.
- Here, for convenience, we will refer to all direct products of single-particle states as "basis states". Please note that for identical fermions, only completely antisymmetric linear combinations of these basis states are allowed, while for bosons only completely symmetric linear combinations are allowed. For distinguishable particles, all basis states are allowed.
- Let's consider the appropriate basis states, e.g., whether the wavefunction for a system of N non-interacting identical particles can be written in terms of the sum or the product of the single-particle wavefunctions of individual particles.

2. Explain why you agree or disagree with the following student. If you disagree, write a correct statement.

**Student 1:** The wavefunction  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  describes a particle in a single-particle state denoted by quantum number  $n_1$  specifying a single-particle energy and coordinate  $x_1$ .

3. Write the right-hand side without operators if possible in the following questions for a system of two non-interacting identical particles, whose single-particle wavefunctions satisfy the Time Independent Schrödinger Equation (TISE),  $\hat{H}_i \psi_{n_j}(x_i) = E_{n_j} \psi_{n_j}(x_i)$  for the  $i^{th}$  particle with coordinate  $x_i$  in the single-particle state given by  $n_j$ . Assume  $n_1 \neq n_2$ . If it is not possible to write the right-hand side without operators and without encountering difficulties or inconsistencies, explain why.

a. 
$$\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] =$$
 \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  
b.  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] =$  \_\_\_\_\_\_\_  
c.  $(\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2})[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] =$  \_\_\_\_\_\_  
d.  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] =$  \_\_\_\_\_\_  
e.  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] =$  \_\_\_\_\_\_  
f.  $(\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) =$  \_\_\_\_\_\_  
g.  $(\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2})[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] =$  \_\_\_\_\_\_

h. 
$$(\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2)[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)] =$$

4. Circle all of the following wavefunctions " $\Psi$ " (taken from question 3) that are "possible" two-particle stationary state wavefunctions. Ignore normalization. (Hint: The wavefunction  $\Psi$  should satisfy  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}\Psi = E\Psi$  in which  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2$  is the Hamiltonian in the product space and  $E = E_1 + E_2$  is the energy, respectively, of the two-particle system.)

a. 
$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$$

b.  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ 

c. 
$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$$

d.  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ 

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the basis states for constructing the two-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting identical particles can be written in terms of the sum of the single-particle wavefunctions.

Student 1: The basis states that can be used to construct a two-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting identical particles can be written in terms of the sum of the single-particle wavefunctions,  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ . Student 2: I disagree. The sum of the single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  is not in the Hilbert space of the two-particle system. When the two-particle Hamiltonian  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2$  acts on the state  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , there are inconsistencies. Consider terms of the type  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  when  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2$  acts on  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ .

**Student 1:** Isn't  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1}\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) = 0$ ?

**Student 2:** No. The single-particle Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_1$  only acts on the wavefunction corresponding to particle one. The wavefunction  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  can be written as  $1 \cdot \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ . The wavefunction corresponding to particle one is "1", which is not normalizable.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. The sum of the single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  cannot be a basis state for a two-particle system.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the basis states for constructing the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of two non-

interacting identical particles can be written in terms of the product of the singleparticle wavefunctions.

**Student 1:** The basis states used to construct a two-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting identical particles can be written in terms of the product of the single-particle wavefunctions, such as  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ .

Student 2: I agree with Student 1. Also, if we consider terms of the type

 $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  in the wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting identical particles, then it satisfies the TISE, as follows:

$$\begin{aligned} \hat{\mathbf{H}}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) &= (\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= (\hat{H}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + (\hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{H}_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= \hat{H}_1\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\hat{I}_2\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \hat{I}_1\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\hat{H}_2\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= \hat{H}_1\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \hat{H}_2\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= [\hat{H}_1\psi_{n_1}(x_1)]\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)[\hat{H}_2\psi_{n_2}(x_2)] \\ &= E_{n_1}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)E_{n_2}\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= E_{n_1}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + E_{n_2}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= (E_{n_1} + E_{n_2})\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= E\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) & \text{ in which } E = E_{n_1} + E_{n_2}. \end{aligned}$$
Consider the following conversation regarding whether the basis states consisting of the product of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions span the product space of the many-particle system.

Student 1: The products of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions are solutions to the TISE and therefore, they must be basis states for the system of N non-interacting identical particles.

**Student 2:** I agree. A complete set of energy eigenstates  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  will span the product space and will form a suitable basis.

**Student 3:** I agree with both Student 1 and Student 2. Since the products of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions form a complete set of energy eigenstates for the many-particle system, they must span the product space for the many-particle system.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Summarize in your own words whether the sums or products of the single-particle wavefunctions can form a suitable basis for N non-interacting identical particles in the product space.

• The following conversation and questions will help you learn about the notation for the stationary state wavefunction for a system of N non-interacting identical particles

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the single-particle wavefunctions in the basis states should have the same or different coordinates to properly specify a three-particle wavefunction for a system of three non-interacting identical particles.

**Student 1:** We must assign a different coordinate to each identical particle. The wavefunction will have basis states such as  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$ .

**Student 2:** No. I disagree with Student 1. When the particles are indistinguishable, we can't possibly distinguish their individual coordinates. So the wavefunction will have basis states such as  $\psi_{n_1}(x)\psi_{n_2}(x)\psi_{n_3}(x)$ .

- 5. After each statement, explain why you agree or disagree with the following students. If you disagree, write a correct statement.
  - a. **Student 1:**  $\psi_{n_1}(x)\psi_{n_2}(x)$  is a basis state that can be used to construct the two-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting particles. Particle 1 is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_1$  and particle 2 is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_2$ .
  - b. Student 2:  $\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)$  is a basis state that can be used to construct the two-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting particles. Particle 1 with coordinate  $x_2$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_1$  and particle 2 with coordinate  $x_1$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_2$ .
  - c. Student 3:  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  is a basis state that can be used to construct the two-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting particles. Particle 1 with coordinate  $x_1$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_1$  and particle 2 with coordinate  $x_2$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_2$ .
  - d. **Student 4:**  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$  is a basis state that can be used to construct the three-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of three non-interacting particles. Particle 1 with coordinate  $x_1$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_1$ , particle 2 with coordinate  $x_2$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_2$ , and particle 3 with coordinate  $x_3$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_3$ .
- 6. In your own words, describe what the symbols  $x_1$ ,  $x_2$ , and  $x_3$  in the basis state  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$  mean to you. (Labels representing the single-particle states are  $n_1$ ,  $n_2$  and  $n_1$ , respectively, with two of the labels being the same.)

Consider the following conversation regarding whether a different ordering of the single-particle wavefunctions in the basis states yields a different basis state for a system of non-interacting identical particles.

**Student 1:** For a system of two non-interacting identical particles, the terms  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  represent two different basis states.

**Student 2:** No. I disagree with Student 1. When writing the basis states, different orderings of the single-particle wavefunctions does not produce a different basis state. Both terms  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  represent the same basis state in which particle 1 with coordinate  $x_1$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_1$ , and particle 2 with coordinate  $x_2$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_2$ .

## \*\* CHECKPOINT: Check your answers to questions 2-6. \*\*

#### 2. Student 1 is correct.

3a. There is an inconsistency in the term  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1[\psi_{n_2}(x_2)]$ . The single-particle Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_1$  can only act on the wavefunction in the part of the Hilbert space corresponding to particle 1 but this term has a wavefunction "1" corresponding to particle 1 which is not possible (in other words,  $\hat{H}_1$  acts on "1" for the wavefunction which is not a possible wavefunction since it is not normalizable)

3b. There is an inconsistency in the term  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_2[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)]$ . The single-particle Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_2$  can only act on the wavefunction in the part of the Hilbert space corresponding to particle 2 but this term has a wavefunction "1" corresponding to particle 2 which is not possible (in other words,  $\hat{H}_1$  acts on "1" for the wavefunction which is not a possible wavefunction since it is not normalizable)

 $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] \text{ is undefined as the term } \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2}\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1}) = (\hat{I}_{1} \otimes \hat{H}_{2})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1}) = [\hat{I}_{1}\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})][\hat{H}_{2}1] \text{ and } 1 \text{ is not a normalizable wavefunction for particle } 2.$  $3c. <math>(\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2})[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] \text{ is undefined by reasoning as in a and b.}$  $3d. <math>\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] = E_{n_{1}}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})]$  3e.  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] = E_{n_{2}}[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})]$ 3f.

$$\begin{aligned} \hat{\mathbf{H}}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) &= (\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= (\hat{H}_1 \otimes \hat{I}_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + (\hat{I}_1 \otimes \hat{H}_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= \hat{H}_1\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\hat{I}_2\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \hat{I}_1\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\hat{H}_2\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= [\hat{H}_1\psi_{n_1}(x_1)]\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)[\hat{H}_2\psi_{n_2}(x_2)] \\ &= E_{n_1}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)E_{n_2}\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= E_{n_1}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + E_{n_2}\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= (E_{n_1} + E_{n_2})\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \\ &= E\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \end{aligned}$$

3g.

$$\begin{aligned} (\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2})[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] &= E_{n_{1}}\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \\ &+ E_{n_{2}}\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2}) \\ &+ E_{n_{2}}\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \\ &+ E_{n_{1}}\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2}) \end{aligned}$$

$$= (E_{n_{1}} + E_{n_{2}})[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \\ &+ \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \\ = E[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \\ &+ \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \end{aligned}$$

3h.

$$\begin{aligned} (\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2})[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] &= E_{n_{1}}\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \\ &\quad -E_{n_{2}}\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2}) \\ &\quad +E_{n_{2}}\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \\ &\quad -E_{n_{1}}\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2}) \end{aligned}$$

$$= (E_{n_{1}} + E_{n_{2}})[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \\ &\quad -\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \end{aligned}$$

$$= E[\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \\ &\quad -\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})]$$

4. b, c, and d. The wavefunctions in the preceding question f, g, and h, which are products of the single-particle wavefunctions, all satisfy the TISE for  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2$  and are possible many-particle stationary state wavefunctions.

5a. Student 1 is incorrect. The coordinates for each particle must be unique in the basis states (e.g., particle 1 has coordinate  $x_1$  and particle 2 has coordinate  $x_2$ ). 5b. Student 2 is incorrect.  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)$  is a basis state that can be used to construct the two-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting particles. Particle 1 with coordinate  $x_1$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_2$  and particle 2 with coordinate  $x_2$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_1$ . 5c. Student 3 is correct.

5d. Student 4 is correct.

56. For the system of three non-interacting particles, particle 1 with coordinate  $x_1$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_1$ , particle 2 with coordinate  $x_2$  is in a singleparticle state denoted by  $n_2$ , and particle 3 with coordinate  $x_3$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_1$ .

If your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answers.

## Summary of the Basis States for a System of N Non-Interacting Particles.

• The basis states used to construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of N non-interacting identical particles are written in terms of products of the single-particle wavefunctions (NOT the sum of the single-particle wavefunctions) with different coordinates  $x_i$  for each particle.

# **D.6.3** Stationary State Wavefunction for a System of *N* Identical Particles which are Indistinguishable

- Now that we know that the products of the single-particles wavefunctions form appropriate basis states for the product space, let's focus on how to use these basis states to construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction (i.e., the form of the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for identical particles which reflects indistinguishability).
- A system of identical particles which are indistinguishable can consist of either a system of identical fermions or identical bosons.



Consider the following conversation regarding identical particles which are indistinguisble.

**Student 1:** If we have two identical fermions, we can paint one fermion red and the other fermion green. Then, all we need to do is to keep track of the color to keep track of each fermion.

**Student 2:** In general, in quantum mechanics, if two particles in a system are identical fermions, we couldn't paint one red and the other green. Quantum particles are truly indistinguishable. There is no measurement we can perform that could distinguish one identical fermion from the other. For example, there is no measurement that can distinguish which fermion was in which single-particle state and had which coordinate. The wavefunction must reflect the fact that we cannot attach identifiers to each identical fermion.

Student 3: Yes. Similarly, if both particles are identical bosons, we couldn't paint one red and the other green either. In general, when the single-particle wavefunctions for the two identical bosons overlap, there is no measurement we can perform that could distinguish one boson from the other, for example, which boson had which coordinate and was in which single-particle state.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Consider the following conversation regarding the spin of identical particles regardless of whether the particles are fundamental particles (indivisible or composite).

**Student 1:** When we have a system of identical particles, all particles have the same intrinsic properties such as mass, charge, and spin.

Student 2: I agree. Also, the property of spin differentiates a boson from a fermion. The spin of a boson must be an integer. For example, Helium-4 is a boson since it has integer spin. The spin of a fermion must be a half-integer. For example, an electron, proton, and neutron are fermions with spin 1/2.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the coordinates of each particle should be the same or different in the wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical particles which are indistinguishable.

**Student 1:** For a system of three identical particles, the wavefunction will have terms such as

 $\psi_{n_1}(x)\psi_{n_2}(x)\psi_{n_3}(x)$  in which  $\psi_{n_1}(x),\psi_{n_2}(x)$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}(x)$  are the single-particle wavefunctions with the same coordinate for all three particles since the particles are indistinguishable.

**Student 2:** I disagree. Even though the particles are indistinguishable, we must still assign a different coordinate to each particle in a given state. The wavefunction will have terms such as  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$ .

**Student 3:** No. I agree with Student 1 and disagree with Student 2. When the particles are indistinguishable, we can't possibly distinguish their individual coordinates. So the wavefunction will have terms such as  $\psi_{n_1}(x)\psi_{n_2}(x)\psi_{n_3}(x)$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Student 2 is correct in the preceding conversation.

- The coordinates do not account for the indistinguishability of the particles, rather the indistinguishability is reflected in the way the many-particle wavefunction is written (either as a completely symmetric or antisymmetric wavefunction).
- The wavefunction for indistinguishable fermions has different properties than the wavefunction for indistinguishable bosons.
- Before considering the wavefunction for indistinguishable fermions or indistinguishable bosons, let's review how to determine whether a many-particle wavefunction is completely symmetric versus antisymmetric with respect to the exchange of any two particles.

### Symmetric Wavefunction: A symmetric wavefunction of two-particles

 $\Psi(x_1, x_2)$  produces the same wavefunction (with the same sign) when the two particles are exchanged. Therefore,

$$\Psi(x_2, x_1) = \Psi(x_1, x_2).$$

A completely symmetric wavefunction for N particles

 $\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, \dots, x_i, \dots, x_j, \dots, x_N)$  produces the same wavefunction (with the same sign) when any two particles labeled by  $x_i$  and  $x_j$  are exchanged:

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, \dots, x_j, \dots, x_i, \dots, x_N) = \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, \dots, x_i, \dots, x_j, \dots, x_N).$$

The following permutations of coordinates of the particles underlined are all examples of the consequences of exchanging particles for a completely symmetric wavefunction (i.e., the many-particle wavefunction is unchanged)

i. One permutation

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, \dots, x_N) = \Psi(x_2, x_1, x_3, \dots, x_N)$$
 (Permuting  $x_1$  and  $x_2$ )

ii. Two total permutations

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, x_3, x_4, \dots, x_N) = \Psi(\underline{x_2}, \underline{x_1}, x_3, x_4, \dots, x_N)$$
(First permutation:  
Permuting  $x_1$  and  $x_2$ )  
$$= \Psi(x_2, \underline{x_3}, \underline{x_1}, x_4, \dots, x_N)$$
(Second permutation:  
Permuting  $x_1$  and  $x_3$ )

iii. Three total permuations

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, x_4, \dots, x_N) = \Psi(\underline{x_2}, \underline{x_1}, x_3, x_4, \dots, x_N)$$
(First permutation:  
Permuting  $x_1$  and  $x_2$ )  
$$= \Psi(x_2, \underline{x_3}, \underline{x_1}, x_4, \dots, x_N)$$
(Second permutation:  
Permuting  $x_1$  and  $x_3$ )  
$$= \Psi(\underline{x_3}, \underline{x_2}, x_1, x_4, \dots, x_N)$$
(Third permutation:  
Permuting  $x_2$  and  $x_3$ )

Continuing in this manner, you can perform any number of permutations to show that the many-particle is unchanged for each exchange of particles. • The wavefunction for <u>indistinguishable bosons</u> must be a <u>completely symmetric</u> wavefunction with respect to exchange of any two particles.

Antisymmetric Wavefunction: An antisymmetric wavefunction of twoparticles  $\Psi(x_1, x_2)$  produces a wavefunction that is related to the original wavefunction as follows when the two particles are exchanged:

$$\Psi(x_2, x_1) = -\Psi(x_1, x_2).$$

A completely **antisymmetric wavefunction** of N particles  $\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, \ldots, x_N)$  produces a wavefunction that is related to the original wavefunction as follows when two particles are exchanged. The following permutations of the coordinates are all examples of the consequences of exchanging particles for a completely antisymmetric wavefunction i. One permutation

$$\Psi(\underline{x_1}, \underline{x_2}, x_3, \dots, x_N) = -\Psi(\underline{x_2}, \underline{x_1}, x_3, \dots, x_N)$$
 (Permuting  $x_1$  and  $x_2$ )

ii. Two total permutations

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, x_4, \dots, x_N) = -\Psi(\underline{x_2}, \underline{x_1}, x_3, x_4, \dots, x_N)$$
(First Permutation:  
Permuting  $x_1$  and  $x_2$ )  
$$= -[-\Psi(x_2, \underline{x_3}, \underline{x_1}, x_4, \dots, x_N)]$$
(Second Permutation:  
Permuting  $x_1$  and  $x_3$ )  
$$= \Psi(x_2, x_3, x_1, x_4, \dots, x_N)$$
(Simplifying  $-1 \times -1$   
for two permutations)

#### iii. Three total permutations

$$\begin{split} \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, x_4, \dots, x_N) &= -\Psi(\underline{x_2}, \underline{x_1}, x_3, x_4, \dots, x_N) & (\text{First Permutation:} \\ & \text{Permuting } x_1 \text{ and } x_2) \\ &= -[-\Psi(x_2, \underline{x_3}, \underline{x_1}, x_4, \dots, x_N)] & (\text{Second Permutation:} \\ & \text{Permuting } x_1 \text{ and } x_3) \\ &= \Psi(x_2, x_3, x_1, x_4, \dots, x_N) & (\text{Simplifying } -1 \times -1 \\ & \text{for two permutations}) \\ &= -\Psi(\underline{x_3}, \underline{x_2}, x_1, x_4, \dots, x_N) & (\text{Third Permutation:} \end{split}$$

Permuting  $x_2$  and  $x_3$ )

Continuing in this manner, you can perform any number of permutations to show that the many-particle wavefunction develops a plus or minus sign for each exchange of particles depending upon whether the number of exchanges was even or odd, respectively.

• The wavefunction for <u>indistinguishable fermions</u> must be a <u>completely antisym</u>metric wavefunction with respect to the exchange of any two particles. Consider the following conversation regarding the only two ways of constructing a wavefunction for identical particles which are indistinguishable (either completely symmetric or completely antisymmetric with respect to exchange of any two particles). **Student 1:** Since there is no measurement we can perform to distinguish different identical particles in a system consisting of N identical particles, the wavefunction must reflect this symmetry.

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. There are two possible ways to construct the wavefunction for a system of N non-interacting indistinguishable particles from the single-particle wavefunctions for that system. The wavefunction could be either completely symmetric or completely antisymmetric with respect to exchange of two particles because it is  $|\psi|^2$  that determines the measurable properties and the overall sign of the many-particle wavefunction is not important.

Consider the following conversation regarding the eigenvalues of the "permutation operator."

**Student 1:** Let's consider the permutation operator  $\hat{P}_{ij}$  acting on a many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles. The permutation operator  $\hat{P}_{ij}$  acting on the many-particle stationary state wavefunction exchanges particle *i* and particle *j* in the many-particle stationary state wavefunction.

**Student 2:** I agree. If the permutation operator  $\hat{P}_{ij}$  is applied twice, the original wavefunction is obtained. That is,

$$\hat{P}_{ij}^2\Psi(x_1, x_2, \dots, x_i, \dots, x_j, \dots, x_N) = \Psi(x_1, x_2, \dots, x_i, \dots, x_j, \dots, x_N).$$

Therefore,  $\hat{P}_{ij}^2 = \hat{I}$ , in which  $\hat{I}$  is the identity operator. Thus, the eigenvalues of the permutation operator  $\hat{P}_{ij}$  are  $\pm 1$ . The eigenvalue 1 corresponds to the completely symmetric bosonic wavefunction and the eigenvalue -1 corresponds to the completely antisymmetric fermionic wavefunction.

## D.6.3.1 Stationary State Wavefunction for a System of N Indistinguishable Fermions

- Now let's consider the case in which the identical particles are indistinguishable fermions.
- We will begin with a system of two fermions and then consider a system of three fermions and finally consider a system of N fermions.
- 7. Consider a system of two non-interacting identical fermions in which  $\psi_{n_1}(x)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x)$  are the single-particle wavefunctions for the system and  $n_1 \neq n_2$ . Choose all of the following normalized wavefunctions that are appropriate for a system of two non-interacting fermions considering that indistinguishable fermions must have a completely antisymmetric wavefunction.
  - a.  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)$  (same coordinate)
  - b.  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ c.  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$
  - d.  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$
  - e.  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  (same state label  $n_1$ )

Consider the following conversation regarding the wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting indistinguishable fermions.

**Student 1:** For a system of two non-interacting indistinguishable fermions, the wavefunction describing the system is  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , in which  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  are the single-particle wavefunctions for the two-particles.

**Student 2:** I disagree. If the system consists of two fermions, there is no way to distinguish which fermion is in the state labeled by  $n_1$  and which is in the state labeled by  $n_2$ . The wavefunction must reflect this symmetry.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. The wavefunction describing a system of noninteracting indistinguishable fermions must be completely antisymmetric. Therefore, the normalized wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting fermions must be  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)].^1$ 

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether the Pauli exclusion principle and identical fermions having a completely antisymmetric wavefunction are consistent with each other.

**Student 1:** The fact that a wavefunction for a system of fermions must be completely antisymmetric is consistent with the Pauli exclusion principle.

**Student 2:** I thought the Pauli exclusion principle states that no two fermions can be in the same single-particle state. How is that consistent with the wavefunction being completely antisymmetric?

**Student 1:** Let's suppose we have two fermions in the same single-particle state. Then  $n_1 = n_2$  and the wavefunction would be

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)] = 0.$$

Thus  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = 0$  is not a possible wavefunction.

**Student 3:** The same is true for a system of more than two indistinguishable fermions. Since a system of fermions has a completely antisymmetric wavefunction, no two fermions can be in the same single-particle state. If you try to put two or more fermions in the same state, the wavefunction will be zero for the *N*-fermion system.

Explain why you agree or disagree with Student 1 and Student 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions must always be completely antisymmetric. This must also be true when the system includes interactions between the indistinguishable fermions so that the stationary state wavefunction cannot be expressed as  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$ .

Consider the following conversation regarding whether different orderings of the singleparticle stationary state wavefunctions yield different many-particle wavefunctions.

Student 1: The basis states for a system of non-interacting identical fermions with only two available single-particle states  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  are  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ , and  $\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)$ . The normalized many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of two indistinguishable fermions is  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{4}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)].$ 

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. The terms  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  are two ways to write the same basis state. Changing the order of the single-particle wavefunctions does not give a different basis state.

Student 3: I agree with Student 2. The expression  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{4}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)] = \frac{1}{\sqrt{4}}[2\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - 2\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)] = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ , which is not a properly normalized wavefunction. The normalization factor should be  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with Student 1 and Student 3.

8. Is the completely antisymmetric wavefunction  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$  a stationary state wavefunction for the two-fermion system? Explain.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether, after antisymmetrizing the wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting fermions, the state remains a stationary state wavefunction of the many-particle system with  $n_1 \neq n_2$ .

**Student 1:** When we completely antisymmetrize the wavefunction for two fermions, the wavefunction is  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$ . However, since this is a linear superposition of two basis states, it is not a stationary state wavefunction for the two-particle system.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1's claim that  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$  is not a stationary state wavefunction for the two-particle system. If we completely antisymmetrize the wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting fermions, then this completely antisymmetric wavefunction

 $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$  constructed from products of singleparticle wavefunctions is a stationary state wavefunction for the two-particle system. That is,

$$\begin{aligned} \hat{\mathbf{H}}\Psi(x_1, x_2) &= \hat{\mathbf{H}} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)] \right\} \\ &= E_1 \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)] \right\} \\ &\quad + E_2 \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)] \right\} \\ &= E \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)] \right\} \\ &= E\Psi(x_1, x_2). \end{aligned}$$

This is true because each basis state in the product space satisfies the TISE with the same energy  $E = E_1 + E_2$ 

Use the following questions to check your answer to the preceding question about the conversation.

9. Consider a system of two non-interacting identical fermions. As we learned, the Hamiltonian for a system of two non-interacting identical particles is given by  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2$ . Using the TISE, determine whether the completely antisymmetric wavefunction  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$  is a stationary state wavefunction for the two fermion system.

$$\hat{\mathbf{H}}\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \hat{\mathbf{H}}\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]\} =$$

10. What is the energy for a system of two non-interacting identical fermions in which one fermion is in a single-particle state labeled by  $n_1$  with energy  $E_{n_1}$  and the other fermion is in a single-particle state labeled by  $n_2$  with energy  $E_{n_2}$ ?

- Now, let's construct the completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of more than one non-interacting, indistinguishable fermion.
- We will begin with a system of two indistinguishable fermions followed by a system of three indistinguishable fermions.
- 11. Starting with the expression  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , construct the completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting, indistinguishable fermions by permuting the <u>coordinates</u> (hold  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  fixed) and combining the terms with different permutations to make the wavefunction completely antisymmetric.
- 12. Starting with the expression  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , construct the completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting, indistinguishable fermions by permuting the labels  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  for the states (hold  $x_1$  and  $x_2$  fixed) and combining the terms with different permutations to make the wavefunction completely antisymmetric.
- Compare your answers to questions 11 and 12 and state the reasoning for what you found.

Consider the following conversation regarding constructing a completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of two indistinguishable fermions starting with the expression  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ .

Student 1: If we start with the expression  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , we can construct a completely antisymmetric wavefunction by interchanging the two single-particle wavefunction labels, multiplying the new permutation by -1 and then summing over all the permutations, which in this case is just two permutations. If we permute  $\underline{n_1}$  and  $\underline{n_2}$  in  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , the new term is  $-\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ . After normalization, the completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of two identical fermions is  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)].$ 

Student 2: If we start with the expression  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , we can construct a completely antisymmetric wavefunction by interchanging the coordinates, multiplying the new permutation by -1 and then summing over all the permutations, which in this case is just two permutations. If we permute  $\underline{x_1}$  and  $\underline{x_2}$  in  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , the new term is  $-\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)$ . The sum of the terms after normalization for the completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of two identical fermions is  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)].$ 

**Student 3:** I agree with both Student 1 and Student 2. Both students constructed the same completely antisymmetric wavefunction. The single-particle wavefunctions are not operators, so we can switch the order of single-particle wavefunctions, i.e.,  $\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1) = \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ . The completely antisymmetric wavefunction can be generated by interchanging either the coordinates or the labels for the states.

Consider the following conversation regarding constructing a completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions by switching both the coordinates and the labels for the states.

**Student 1:** If we interchange **both** the labels for the states and the coordinates, the resulting wavefunction is a completely antisymmetric wavefunction for the system of identical fermions.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. Let's consider a system of two indistinguishable fermions. If we start with the basis state  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  and interchange two singleparticle wavefunction labels and multiply the new permutation by -1, the new term is  $-\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ . Now if we interchange the coordinates of the two-particles and multiply the new permutation by -1, the new term is  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ . By switching both the coordinates and the labels, we recovered the original expression and did not generate a new term. The original expression  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  that we got back by exchanging both the labels for the states and the coordinates is not antisymmetric and therefore it cannot be the wavefunction for a system of two indistinguishable fermions.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. For a system of indistinguishable fermions, we cannot generate a completely antisymmetric wavefunction by switching **both** the coordinates and the labels for the states. We should only permute one of them to generate a completely antisymmetric wavefunction.

14. Starting with the expression ψ<sub>n1</sub>(x<sub>1</sub>)ψ<sub>n2</sub>(x<sub>2</sub>)ψ<sub>n3</sub>(x<sub>3</sub>), construct the completely antisymmetric wavefunction for the system of three indistinguishable fermions. Hint: Switch either the coordinates or the states (but not both) two at a time and remember to make the wavefunction completely antisymmetric by multiplying the new permutation by -1 each time you interchange two particles. Two interchanges will produce -1 × -1 =1 times the new permutation. Then sum all of the permutations and normalize the completely antisymmetric wavefunction.

Consider the following conversation regarding the number of terms and the normalization factor for a completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions.

**Student 1:** When constructing the completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of three indistinguishable fermions, how do I know that I have found all the possible permutations?

**Student 2:** In general, for a system of N indistinguishable fermions, there are N! permutations of the labels. For example, there are N! permutations of the coordinates  $x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_N$  or N! permutations of the labels for the single-particle states

 $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}, \ldots, \psi_{n_N}$ . The normalization factor is  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{N!}}$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. For a system of three indistinguishable fermions, the completely antisymmetric wavefunction will have 3! = 6 terms and the normalization factor will be  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with Student 2 and Student 3.

Consider the following conversation regarding a method for constructing completely antisymmetric wavefunctions for indistinguishable fermions.

**Student 1:** To find the completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of three indistinguishable fermions, we start with the expression  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$  and then find all possible permutations of either the coordinates  $(x_1, x_2, x_3)$  or the state indices  $(n_1, n_2, n_3)$ . Each time we interchange two labels, we multiply the new permuted term by -1. Once we find all the permutations, we add them and normalize the completely antisymmetric wavefunction obtained.

Student 2: Although I agree with Student 1's method for more than two-particles, it can be easy to make a mistake with the sign of each term or omit a term altogether. A more systematic approach to help eliminate these sign mistakes is to use the "Slater determinant". For three-particles, the Slater determinant is

$$A \begin{vmatrix} \psi_{n_1}(x_1) & \psi_{n_2}(x_1) & \psi_{n_3}(x_1) \\ \psi_{n_1}(x_2) & \psi_{n_2}(x_2) & \psi_{n_3}(x_2) \\ \psi_{n_1}(x_3) & \psi_{n_2}(x_3) & \psi_{n_3}(x_3) \end{vmatrix} = A[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) - \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) \\ -\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) \\ +\psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) - \psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)]$$

in which A is the normalization constant which needs to be found separately. Here,  $A = \frac{1}{\sqrt{N!}} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}$  for a system of three fermions since each single-particle state is itself normalized. The Slater determinant can equivalently be expressed as

$$A \begin{vmatrix} \psi_{n_1}(x_1) & \psi_{n_1}(x_2) & \psi_{n_1}(x_3) \\ \psi_{n_2}(x_1) & \psi_{n_2}(x_2) & \psi_{n_2}(x_3) \\ \psi_{n_3}(x_1) & \psi_{n_3}(x_2) & \psi_{n_3}(x_3) \end{vmatrix} = A[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) - \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_2) \\ = -\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_1) \\ + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_1)].$$

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. The wavefunction is the same using either form of the Slater determinant since the rows and columns are transposed. Also, the Slater determinant works for a system of any number of fermions although even this method can become tedious when applied to more than three fermions.

15. Using the Slater determinant, determine the stationary state wavefunction of a system of two fermions and check your answer to question 7.

Consider the following conversation regarding the Slater determinant and the Pauli exclusion principle for a system of two identical fermions.

**Student 1:** The Slater determinant yields a many-particle wavefunction which is consistent with the Pauli exclusion principle. For example, for a system of two fermions, if we put both fermions in the same single-particle state, then

$$\begin{vmatrix} \psi_{n_1}(x_1) & \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \\ \psi_{n_1}(x_1) & \psi_{n_1}(x_2) \end{vmatrix} = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1) = 0$$

which is not a possible wavefunction since zero represents the absence of a wavefunction. **Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. We can extend the Slater determinant method to find the many-particle wavefunction for a system with more than two particles. Consistent with Pauli's exclusion principle, having two particles in the same single-particle state produces two columns or rows with the same entries so the Slater determinant of the many-particle wavefunction is zero, which is not a possible wavefunction.

## \*\*CHECKPOINT: Check your answers to questions 7-14. \*\*

**7**. d

8. Yes, the completely antisymmetric wavefunction  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$  is a stationary state wavefunction for the two fermion system as it satisfies the TISE,  $\hat{H}\Psi(x_1, x_2) = E\Psi(x_1, x_2)$ 

$$\begin{aligned} \hat{\mathbf{H}}\Psi(x_{1},x_{2}) &= \left(\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2}\right) \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &= \left.\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] \right\} - \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &+ \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] \right\} - \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &= E_{n_{1}} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] \right\} - E_{n_{2}} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &+ E_{n_{2}} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{1}}\left\{ x_{2}\right\}\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &= E_{n_{1}} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &= E_{n_{1}} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &= E_{n_{1}} + E_{n_{2}} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \right\} \\ &= E \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &= E \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &= E \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &= E \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &= E \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &= E \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &= E \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &= E \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &= E \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) - \psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})] \right\} \\ &= E \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2$$

10.  $E = E_{n_1} + E_{n_2}$ 11.  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$ 12.  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$ 

13. The completely antisymmetric wavefunction for the system of two fermions is the same if we permute either the coordinates or the labels for the states (but NOT both simultaneously). 14.

Permutation	Switch	New Permutation
$\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$	$n_1 \leftrightarrow n_2$	$-\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$
$-\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)$	$n_1 \leftrightarrow n_3$	$\psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)$
$\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$	$n_2 \leftrightarrow n_3$	$-\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)$
$-\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$	$n_1 \leftrightarrow n_3$	$\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$
$\psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)$	$n_1 \leftrightarrow n_2$	$-\psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$

Adding the different permutations, we get the completely antisymmetric wavefunction

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) + \psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) - \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) - \psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)]$$

15. 
$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$$

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answers.

#### Summary for the Properties of the Wavefunction for Fermions

• The wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions is completely antisymmetric with respect to exchange of any two particles.

# D.6.3.2 Stationary State Wavefunction for a System of N Indistinguishable Bosons

• Now let's consider the case in which the particles are indistinguishable bosons.

- 16. Consider a system of two non-interacting, indistinguishable bosons in which  $\psi_{n_1}(x)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x)$  are the single-particle wavefunctions for the system  $(n_1 \neq n_2)$ . Choose all of the following wavefunctions that are appropriate for a system of two non-interacting indistinguishable bosons considering that bosons must have a completely symmetric wavefunction.
  - a.  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)$
  - b.  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$
  - c.  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$
  - d.  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$
  - e.  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  (same label  $n_1$  for the states)

Consider the following conversation regarding the wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting indistinguishable bosons.

**Student 1:** For a system of two non-interacting, indistinguishable bosons, if the bosons are in the same single-particle state, say  $\psi_{n_1}$ , the wavefunction describing the two-particle system is  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ .

**Student 2:** I disagree. If the system consists of two indistinguishable bosons, the bosons cannot be in the same single-particle state. So,  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  is not a possible wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting, indistinguishable bosons.  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  is the wavefunction for distinguishable particles only.

Consider the following conversation regarding two indistinguishable bosons in the same single-particle state.

**Student 1:** If we have a system consisting of two indistinguishable bosons, then the Pauli exclusion principle tells us that the bosons must be in different single-particle states.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. The Pauli exclusion principle applies only to fermions. Since the wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable bosons is symmetric with respect to exchange of two particles, the wavefunction is not zero when the indistinguishable bosons are in the same single-particle state.

Student 3: I agree with Student 2. The antisymmetrized wavefunction for two indistinguishable fermions in the same single-particle state is zero, which is not a possible wavefunction consistent with the Pauli's exclusion principle. However, for two indistinguishable bosons, if both bosons are in state  $n_1$ , then the normalized two-particle wavefunction would be  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ .

Consider the following conversation regarding two indistinguishable bosons having the same two-particle stationary state wavefunction as a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable.

**Student 1:** For two indistinguishable bosons, if both bosons are in state  $n_1$ , then the normalized two-particle wavefunction is  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ .

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. The wavefunction  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  is not a possible stationary state wavefunction for a system of bosons. The wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable bosons must be completely symmetric and we must have a sum of terms in the wavefunction for it to be completely symmetric. The wavefunction  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  is only possible for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 1 and disagree with Student 2. A completely symmetric wavefunction does not necessarily have to be written in terms of a sum. The wavefunction  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  is completely symmetric with respect to exchange of the two particles. If all of the indistinguishable bosons are in the same single-particle state, then the many-particle wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable bosons is the same as the wavefunction for a system of identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

17. Check whether the wavefunction  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  satisfies the TISE and is symmetric with respect to exhange of the two particles.

Consider the following conversation regarding the wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting indistinguishable bosons when  $n_1 \neq n_2$ .

**Student 1:** For a system of two non-interacting indistinguishable bosons, if the two bosons are in different single-particle states, the wavefunction describing the two-particle system is  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ , in which  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  are the single-particle wavefunctions for the two-particles.

**Student 2:** I disagree. If the system consists of two bosons, there is no way to distinguish which boson is in the single-particle state denoted by  $n_1$  and which is in the single-particle state denoted by  $n_2$ . The wavefunction must reflect this symmetry.

**Student 3:** The wavefunction describing a system of non-interacting indistinguishable bosons must be completely symmetric.<sup>2</sup> Therefore, the two-particle wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting, indistinguishable bosons, where the bosons are in different single-particle states, must be  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>The wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable bosons must always be completely symmetric. This must also be true when the system includes interactions between the indistinguishable bosons so that the stationary state wavefunction cannot be expressed as  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$ .

- 18. Does the two-particle wavefunction  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)+\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$  satisfy the TISE for a two-particle system? Explain.
- 19. What is the energy for a system of two non-interacting identical bosons in which one boson is in a single-particle state labeled by  $n_1$  and the other boson is in a single-particle state labeled by  $n_2$ ?
- 20. For a system of <u>two</u> non-interacting, indistinguishable bosons, how many terms will be present in the two-particle wavefunction for the system if the bosons are in <u>different</u> single-particle states?

21. For a system of <u>two</u> non-interacting, indistinguishable bosons, how many terms will be present in the two-particle wavefunction for the system if the bosons are in the <u>same</u> single-particle state?

22. For a system of <u>three</u> non-interacting, indistinguishable bosons, how many terms will be present in the three-particle wavefunction for the system if <u>two of the three bosons are</u> in the same single-particle stationary state?

Consider the following conversation regarding the normalization factor for a system of indistinguishable bosons.

**Student 1:** For a system of N non-interacting, indistinguishable bosons, the normalization factor must be  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{N!}}$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. To ensure we have a symmetric wavefunction, the many-particle wavefunction will be the sum of all the permutations of the product of the single-particle wavefunctions. Since there are N! ways to permute the N single-particle wavefunctions, the normalization factor will be  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{N!}}$ .

**Student 3:** I disagree with both Student 1 and Student 2. The normalization factor will be  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{N!}}$  only if all the bosons are in different single-particle states. If we have all of the bosons in one single-particle state,  $\prod_{i=1}^{N} \psi_n(x_i)$  is a valid many-particle state, e.g.,  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$  is an appropriately symmetrized wavefunction and the overall normalization factor for  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$  is 1 since all three particles are in the same single-particle state given by the label  $n_1$ . We must be careful not to over count the number of unique permutations of the N single-particle states.

- 23. Construct the completely symmetric normalized three-particle wavefunction for the system of three non-interacting, indistinguishable bosons in the following cases:
  - a. All the bosons are in different states.

b. Two of the bosons are in the same state  $\psi_{n_1}$ .

c. All the bosons are in the same state  $\psi_{n_1}$ .

## \*\*CHECKPOINT: Check your answers to questions 16-23. \*\*

16. c and e

17. Yes, the wavefunction  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  is symmetric with respect to exchange of the two particles and satisfies the TISE.

$$\hat{\mathbf{H}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)] = (E_{n_1} + E_{n_2})[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)] = E[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)]$$

18. Yes, the completely symmetric wavefunction  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)+\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$ is a stationary state wavefunction for the two boson system as it satisfies the TISE,  $\hat{H}\Psi(x_1, x_2) = E\Psi(x_1, x_2).$ 

$$\begin{aligned} \hat{\mathbf{H}}\Psi(x_{1},x_{2}) &= (\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2}) \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \right\} \\ &= \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] \right\} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \right\} \\ &\quad + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] \right\} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \right\} \\ &= E_{n_{1}} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] \right\} + E_{n_{2}} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \right\} \\ &\quad + E_{n_{2}} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2})] \right\} + E_{n_{1}} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \right\} \\ &= \left( E_{n_{1}} + E_{n_{2}} \right) \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \right\} \\ &= E \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) + \psi_{n_{2}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{2})] \right\} \\ &= E \left\{ \Psi(x_{1}, x_{2} \right\} \end{aligned}$$

**19**  $E = E_{n_1} + E_{n_2}$ 

20. There must be two terms to satisfy the symmetrization requirement for bosons.  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$ 

21. One. For example, if both bosons are in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$ , the manyparticle stationary state wavefunction is  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ 

22. There must be three terms to satisfy the symmetrization requirement for bosons. For example, if two of the three bosons are in the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$ , the manyparticle stationary state wavefunction is  $\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) +$
$$\begin{split} \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)] \\ 23a. \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_2) \\ &\quad + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_1) \\ &\quad + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_1)] \end{split}$$

$$\begin{aligned} 23b. \quad \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)] \\ c. \quad \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) \end{split}$$

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answer.

#### Summary of Properties of the Wavefunction for Bosons

• The wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable bosons is completely symmetric with respect to exchange of any two particles.

# D.6.3.3 Hypothetical Case: Stationary State Wavefunction for a System of N Non-Interacting Identical Particles if They Could Be Treated as Distinguishable

- Let's contrast the cases of indistinguishable fermions and indistinguishable bosons with a hypothetical case in which the identical particles could be treated as distinguishable.
- We compare the resulting many-particle stationary state wavefunctions to what was obtained for indistinguishable fermions and indistinguishable bosons to learn why care must be taken to ensure that the many-particle wavefunction reflects the indistinguishability of the particles.
- If identical particles (particles of one type with the same properties) could be treated as **distinguishable**, we can assign a distinct label (e.g., red, blue, etc.) to distinguish each particle from the other particles in the system even though the particles have the same properties.

Consider the following conversation regarding the symmetrization requirements of the wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting identical particles if they could be treated as **distinguishable**.

**Student 1:** For a system of two non-interacting identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable, we must still symmetrize the wavefunction.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. Since the particles can be treated as distinguishable, we can determine which particle is in which single-particle state. There is no requirement to symmetrize the wavefunction.

- 24. Consider a system of two non-interacting, identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable, in which  $\psi_{n_1}$  and  $\psi_{n_2}$  are the single-particle wavefunctions for the system  $(n_1 \neq n_2)$ . Choose all of the following wavefunctions that are appropriate two-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a system of two non-interacting, identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable.
  - a.  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)$  (same label  $x_1$ )

b. 
$$\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$$

- c.  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  (same label  $n_1$ )
- d.  $\psi_{n_1}(x)\psi_{n_1}(x)$  (same label x)

Consider the following conversation regarding the appropriate wavefunctions for a system of two non-interacting identical particles that can be treated as **distinguishable**.

**Student 1:** For a system of two non-interacting identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable, the wavefunction describing the system can be

 $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  in which  $n_1 \neq n_2$ .  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  means that particle 1 with coordinate  $x_1$  is in a single-particle energy state denoted by  $n_1$ . Similarly,  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  means that particle 2 with coordinate  $x_2$  is in a single-particle energy state denoted by  $n_2$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. Additionally,  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  is also a valid wavefunction for two identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable as there is nothing prohibiting both particles from occupying the same single-particle state with label  $n_1$ .

**Student 3:** Only for the case when both particles are in the same single-particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$  is the two-particle wavefunction  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  the same as for the case of identical bosons.

Consider the following conversation regarding constructing a wavefunction for a system of N non-interacting identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable from the corresponding single-particle wavefunctions  $\psi_{n_i}$ ,  $i = 1, 2, ..., \infty$ .

Student 1: For a system of N non-interacting identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable, a stationary state wavefunction describing the system must be a product of the single-particle wavefunctions, i.e.,

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, \dots, x_N) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\cdots\psi_{n_N}(x_N),$$

in which the  $n_i$  need not be different. **Student 2:** How can the stationary state wavefunction describing the system be the product of the single-particle wavefunctions  $\Psi(x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_N) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\cdots\psi_{n_N}(x_N)$  when the Hamiltonian for a system of the N non-interacting identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable is the sum of the Hamiltonian of each particle  $\hat{\mathbf{H}} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \hat{\mathbf{H}}_i$ ?

**Student 3:** Let's consider the stationary state wavefunction to be the product of the single-particle wavefunctions  $\Psi(x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_N) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)\cdots\psi_{n_N}(x_N)$ .

From the TISE,  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}\Psi = E\Psi$ , where  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}$  is the Hamiltonian,  $\Psi$  is a stationary state wavefunction, and E is the energy of the many-particle system. Thus,

$$\begin{aligned} \hat{\mathbf{H}}\Psi(x_{1}, x_{2}, \dots, x_{N}) &= \sum_{i=1}^{N} \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{i}\Psi(x_{1}, x_{2}, \dots, x_{N}) \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{N} \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{i} \left(\prod_{j=1}^{N} \psi_{n_{j}}(x_{j})\right) \\ &= (\hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2} + \dots + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{N})(\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \dots \psi_{n_{N}}(x_{N})) \\ &= \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{1}(\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \dots \psi_{n_{N}}(x_{N})) + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{2}(\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \dots \psi_{n_{N}}(x_{N})) \\ &+ \dots + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_{N}(\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \dots \psi_{n_{N}}(x_{N})) \\ &= E_{n_{1}}(\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \dots \psi_{n_{N}}(x_{N})) \\ &= (E_{n_{1}} + E_{n_{2}} + \dots + E_{n_{N}})(\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \dots \psi_{n_{N}}(x_{N})) \\ &= (E_{n_{1}} + E_{n_{2}} + \dots + E_{n_{N}})(\psi_{n_{1}}(x_{1})\psi_{n_{2}}(x_{2}) \dots \psi_{n_{N}}(x_{N})) \\ &= (E_{n_{1}} + E_{n_{2}} + \dots + E_{n_{N}})\left(\prod_{i=1}^{N} \psi_{n_{i}}(x_{i})\right) \\ &= \left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} E_{n_{i}}\right)\left(\prod_{j=1}^{N} \psi_{n_{j}}(x_{j})\right) \end{aligned}$$

$$= E\left(\prod_{i} = 1^{N}\psi_{n_{j}}(x_{j})\right)$$
$$= E\Psi(x_{1}, x_{2}, \dots, x_{N})$$

which is the constant E times the same wavefunction and so  $\prod_{i=1}^{N} \psi_{n_i}(x_i)$  is a manyparticle stationary state wavefunction. Therefore, stationary state wavefunctions for a system of N non-interacting particles which can be treated as distinguishable are products of the single-particle wavefunctions.

Explain why you agree or disagree with Student 1 and Student 3.

25. Write the wavefunction for a system of two **non-interacting**, identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable in which particle 1 is in the single-particle state labeled by  $n_1$  and particle 2 is in a single-particle state labeled by  $n_2$  with  $n_1 \neq n_2$ . Do not forget to use appropriate coordinates for each particle.

26. Is the wavefunction in question 25 a stationary state wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable? Explain.

27. What is the energy for a system of two **non-interacting** identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable in which particle 1 is in the single-particle state labeled by  $n_1$  and particle 2 is in a single-particle state labeled by  $n_2$ ?

28. Compare your answer for question 27 to the energy for a system of two indistinguishable particles (questions 10 and 19 for fermions and bosons, respectively) where one particle is in a single-particle state labeled by  $n_1$  and the other particle is in a single-particle state labeled by  $n_2$ .

29. For a system of N <u>non-interacting</u> identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable, write the stationary state wavefunction for the N-particle system, in which  $\psi_{n_i}$  is the single-particle wavefunction for the  $i^{th}$  particle. Do not forget to use appropriate coordinates for each particle.

30. Write the stationary state wavefunctions for a system of two non-interacting indistinguishable fermions and a system of two indistinguishable bosons (for the distinct singleparticle states  $\psi_{n_1}$  and  $\psi_{n_2}$ ) and compare to the stationary state wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable in question 25.

#### \*\* Checkpoint: Check your answer to questions 24-30. \*\*

24. b and c

25. 
$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$$

26. Yes.  $\hat{\mathbf{H}}\Psi = (\hat{\mathbf{H}}_1 + \hat{\mathbf{H}}_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) = (E_{n_1} + E_{n_2})\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) = E\Psi(x_1, x_2)$ 27.  $E = E_{n_1} + E_{n_2}$ 

28. The energy of a system of two identical particles which are indistinguishable fermions or bosons is the same as the energy for a system of two identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable, for which  $E = E_{n_1} + E_{n_2}$  for all three cases. 29.  $\Psi(x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_N) = \prod_{i=1}^N \psi_{n_i}(x_i) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\cdots\psi_{n_N}(x_N)$ .

30. The stationary state wavefunctions for two non-interacting identical particles occupying the two distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}$  and  $\psi_{n_2}$  are given in the following chart

~-				
	System	Stationary State Wavefunction		
	Distinguishable Particles	$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$		
		or $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$		
	Indistinguishable Fermions	$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$		
	Indistinguishable Bosons	$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)]$		
The wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable particles must reflect sym-				

metrization requirements.

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answer.

#### Summary of the Properties of the Wavefunction for Distinguishable Particles

- There is no symmetrization requirement for the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable.
- The wavefunction for a system of non-interacting identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable is the product of the single-particle wavefunctions:

• 
$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, \dots, x_N) = \prod_{i=1}^{N} \psi_{n_i}(x_i).$$

In two to three sentences, summarize the properties of the wavefunction for identical particles (particles of the same type with the same properties). Be sure to describe the properties of indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and identical particles if they could be treated as distinguishable. <u>Fill in the table below</u> with the properties of an N-particle system consisting of identical particles.

IDENTICAL PARTICLES							
How would you explain to someone why in an N-particle quantum system consisting of identical particles, the particles must be treated as indistinguishable?							
Type of Particle	Properties						
	What is the constraint on the spin of a fermion?						
INDISTINGUISHABLE FERMIONS	Give an example of a physical system consisting of identical fermions in which the fermions must be treated as indistinguishable.						
	What is the symmetrization requirement of the N-particle wavefunction (i.e. Completely symmetric, Completely antisymmetric, or No requirement)?						
	What is the constraint on the spin of a boson?						
INDISTINGUISHABLE BOSONS	Give an example of a physical system consisting of identical bosons in which the bosons must be treated as indistinguishable.						
	What is the symmetrization requirement of the N-particle wavefunction (i.e. Completely symmetric, Completely antisymmetric, or No requirement)?						
HYPOTHETICAL CASE: DISTINGUISHABLE PARTICLES	What is the symmetrization requirement of the <i>N</i> -particle wavefunction (i.e. Completely symmetric, Completely antisymmetric, or No requirement)?						

Construct the wavefunction for the following systems of three non-interacting particles with correct normalization. Use the labels  $n_1$ ,  $n_2$ , and  $n_3$  to represent the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions of the system when necessary. If no suchwavefunction is permissible, mark the box with an X.

	All 3 particles in the	2 particles in the same single-particle	All 3 particles in different
	same single-particle state	state labeled by $n_1$	single-particle states labeled by
	labeled by $n_1$ .	1 particle in a different single-particle	$n_1, n_2, \text{ and } n_3.$
		state labeled by $n_2$ .	
INDISTINGUISHABLE FERMIONS			
INDISTINGUISHABLE BOSONS			
HYPOTHETICAL CASE: DISTINGUISHABLE PARTICLES			

# \*\* Check your answers in the preceding tables.\*\*

IDENTICAL PARTICLES							
How would you explain to someone why in an N-particle quantum system consisting of identical particles, the particles must be treated as indistinguishable?							
Nature is found to behave in this manner. A system of identical particles consists of $N$ particles in which all the particles							
are of the same type with the same properties and the particles must be treated as indistinguishable.							
Type of Particle	Properties						
	What is the constraint on the spin of a fermion?						
	The $N$ fermions must all be the same half-integer spin particle.						
INDISTINGUISHABLE FERMIONS	Give an example of a physical system consisting of identical fermions in which the fermions must be treated as indistinguishable.						
	Electrons in a metal.						
	What is the symmetrization requirement of the N-particle wavefunction (i.e. Completely symmetric, Completely antisymmetric,						
	or No requirement)?						
	Completely antisymmetric						
	What is the constraint on the spin of a boson?						
	The $N$ bosons must all be the same integer spin particle.						
INDISTINGUISHABLE	Give an example of a physical system consisting of identical bosons in which the bosons must be treated as indistinguishable.						
BOSONS	II. 4 store for which there is seen a state simply working for sting (i.e. the summary store has been						
	He-4 atoms for which there is overlap of the single-particle wavefunctions (i.e., the average separation between stome is less than the de Broglie wavelength)						
	What is the symmetrization requirement of the N-particle wavefunction (i.e. Completely symmetric. Completely antisymmetric.						
	or No requirement)?						
	Completely symmetric						
[	What is the commetrization requirement of the N particle wavefunction (i.e. Completely commetries Completely anticommetries						
HYPOTHETICAL CASE-	or No requirement)?						
DISTINGUISHABLE	or to toleromony.						
PARTICLES No Requirement							

	All 3 Particles in the	2 particles in the same single-particle	All 3 particles in different
	same single-particle state	state labeled by $n_1$	single-particle states labeled by
	labeled by $n_1$ .	1 particle in a different single-particle	$n_1, n_2$ , and $n_3$ .
		state labeled by $n_2$ .	
INDISTINGUISHABLE FERMIONS	Х	Х	$\begin{aligned} &\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) - \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_2) \\ &-\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_1) \\ &+\psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_1)] \end{aligned}$
INDISTINGUISHABLE BOSONS	$\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$	$\begin{split} & \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3) \\ & +\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3) \\ & +\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)] \end{split}$	$\begin{split} & \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_2) \\ & \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_3) + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_1) \\ & + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_1)] \end{split}$
HYPOTHETICAL CASE: DISTINGUISHABLE PARTICLES	$\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$	$\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)^3$	$\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)^4$

<sup>3</sup> There are two other possibilities:  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_3)$ <sup>4</sup> There are five other possibilities:  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)$ ,  $\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_3)$ ,  $\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_3)\psi_{n_3}(x_1)$ ,  $\psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)$ , and  $\psi_{n_1}(x_3)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)\psi_{n_3}(x_1)$ 

## Summary of the Properties of the Wavefunction for Non-Interacting Identical Particles

- Indistinguishable Fermions
- The basis states used to construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable fermions are written in terms of the products of single-particle wavefunctions.
- The coordinate corresponding to each particle is different in the many-particle stationary state wavefunction.
- The many-particle wavefunction describing a system of indistinguishable fermions must be completely antisymmetric with respect to exchange of any two particles.
- Indistinguishable Bosons
- The basis states used to construct the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of N indistinguishable bosons are written in terms of the products of single-particle wavefunctions.
- The coordinate corresponding to each particle is different in the many-particle stationary state wavefunction.
- The many-particle wavefunction describing a system of indistinguishable bosons must be completely symmetric with respect to exchange of any two particles.
- Hypothetical Case: Identical Particles if they could be treated as Distinguishable
- The basis states for the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable can be written in terms of the product of the single-particle wavefunctions.
- The coordinate corresponding to each particle is different in the many-particle stationary state wavefunction.
- There is no symmetrization requirement for the many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable.

### D.7 EXAMPLES OF FINDING MANY-PARTICLE STATIONARY STATE WAVEFUNCTIONS AND ENERGIES

#### D.7.1 One-Dimensional Infinite Square Well (Ignoring spin)

**Recall:** The single-particle wavefunctions for the infinite square well are

$$\psi_n(x) = \sqrt{\frac{2}{a}} \sin\left(\frac{n\pi}{a}x\right) \qquad 0 < x < a \qquad n = 1, 2, 3, \dots$$

and the single-particle energies are given by

$$E_n = n^2 \left(\frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2}\right) = n^2 E_1.$$

31. Suppose we have two non-interacting particles, both of mass m, in a one-dimensional infinite square well of width a (the well is between x = 0 and x = a). Find the ground state and first-excited state energies of the many-particle system for the following cases:
a. Indistinguishable fermions. (Ignore spin)

b. Indistinguishable bosons. (Ignore spin)

c. Hypothetical case: Identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable. (Ignore spin)

- 32. Construct the ground state and first-excited state wavefunctions for two noninteracting particles in that infinite square well for the following cases:
  - a. Indistinguishable fermions. (Ignore spin)
  - b. Indistinguishable bosons. (Ignore spin)
  - c. Hypothetical case: Identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable. (Ignore spin)

Consider the following conversation regarding finding the ground state energy of the many-particle system in a one-dimensional infinite square well of width a (ignore spin). **Student 1:** For a system of two non-interacting identical particles, the energy is  $E_{n_1,n_2} = E_{n_1} + E_{n_2} = \left(\frac{n_1^2 \pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2}\right) + \left(\frac{n_2^2 \pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2}\right) = (n_1^2 + n_2^2) \left(\frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2}\right) = (n_1^2 + n_2^2) E_1.$ **Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. The ground state energy for a system of two identical particles corresponds to the case in which both particles are in the single-particle state labeled by  $n_1 = n_2 = 1$ . Thus, the ground state energy of the two-particle system is  $E_{1,1} = (1^2 + 1^2) E_1 = 2E_1$ 

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2 only for the cases in which the two particles are indistinguishable bosons or particles which can be treated as distinguishable. In both cases, the particles are permitted to occupy the same lowest single-particle state labeled by  $n_1 = n_2 = 1$ . However, two indistinguishable fermions cannot occupy the same single-particle state. The ground state energy for a system of two indistinguishable fermions is  $E_{1,2} = E_{2,1} = (1^2 + 2^2) E_1 = 5E_1$ .

Consider the following conversation regarding finding the first-excited state energy of the many-particle system in a one-dimensional infinite square well of width a (ignore spin).

**Student 1:** For a system of two non-interacting identical particles, the first-excited state energy is  $E_{1,2} = (1^2 + 2^2) E_1 = 5E_1$ .

Student 2: I agree with Student 1 only for the cases in which the identical particles are indistinguishable bosons or identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable. The ground state for a system of two indistinguishable fermions corresponds to the case in which one fermion is in the single-particle state labeled by  $n_1 = 1$  and the other fermion is in the single-particle state labeled by  $n_2 = 2$ . The first-excited state energy for a system of two identical fermions corresponds to the case in which one fermion is in the single-particle state labeled by  $n_1 = 1$  and the other fermion is in the single-particle state labeled by  $n_1 = 1$  and the other fermion is in the single-particle state labeled by  $n_1 = 1$  and the other fermion is in the single-particle state labeled by  $n_2 = 3$ . Thus, the first-excited state energy for a system of two fermions is  $E_{1,3} = (1^2 + 3^2) E_1 = 10E_1$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Consider the following conversation about finding the ground state wavefunction of the many-particle system involving a one-dimensional infinite square well of width a (ignore spin).

**Student 1:** For a system of two non-interacting identical particles, the ground state wavefunction is  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_1(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1 only for the cases in which the identical particles are indistinguishable bosons or particles which can be treated as distinguishable since in both cases the particles are permitted to be in the same single-particle state. However, two indistinguishable fermions must be in different single-particle states and the ground state wavefunction for a system of two indistinguishable fermions must be completely antisymmetric.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. The ground state wavefunction for a system of two indistinguishable fermions is  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_1(x_1)\psi_2(x_2) - \psi_2(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)].$ 

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Consider the following conversation regarding finding the first-excited state wavefunction of the many-particle system in a one-dimensional infinite square well of width a (ignore spin).

**Student 1:** For a system of two non-interacting identical particles, the first-excited state wavefunction is  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_1(x_1)\psi_2(x_2)$ .

Student 2: I agree with Student 1 only if the particles can be treated as distinguishable.Student 3: I agree with Student 2. Also, the first-excited state wavefunction for a system of two indistinguishable bosons ignoring spin is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \psi_1(x_1)\psi_2(x_2) + \psi_2(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) \right].$$

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 3. Furthermore, the first-excited state wavefunction for a system of two indistinguishable fermions ignoring spin is

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \psi_1(x_1) \psi_3(x_2) - \psi_3(x_1) \psi_1(x_2) \right].$$

#### \*\*CHECKPOINT: Check your answers to questions 31-32. \*\*

31a. Ground state:  $E = E_1 + E_2 = \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} + \frac{4\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} = \frac{5\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} = 5E_1$ First excited state:  $E = E_1 + E_3 = \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} + \frac{9\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} = \frac{5\pi^2 \hbar^2}{ma^2} = 10E_1$ 31b. Ground state:  $E = E_1 + E_1 = \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} + \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} = \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{ma^2} = 2E_1$ First excited state:  $E = E_1 + E_2 = \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} + \frac{4\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} = \frac{5\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} = 5E_1$ 31c. Ground state:  $E = E_1 + E_1 = \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} + \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} = \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} = 2E_1$ First excited state:  $E = E_1 + E_2 = \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} + \frac{4\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} = \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{ma^2} = 2E_1$ First excited state:  $E = E_1 + E_2 = \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} + \frac{4\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} = \frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2} = 2E_1$ 

32a. Ground state:

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \psi_1(x_1) \psi_2(x_2) - \psi_1(x_2) \psi_2(x_1) \right] \\ = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \frac{2}{a} \sin\left(\frac{\pi}{a} x_1\right) \sin\left(\frac{2\pi}{a} x_2\right) - \frac{2}{a} \sin\left(\frac{\pi}{a} x_2\right) \sin\left(\frac{2\pi}{a} x_1\right) \right]$$

First excited:

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \psi_1(x_1) \psi_3(x_2) - \psi_1(x_2) \psi_3(x_1) \right] \\ = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \frac{2}{a} \sin\left(\frac{\pi}{a} x_1\right) \sin\left(\frac{3\pi}{a} x_2\right) - \frac{2}{a} \sin\left(\frac{\pi}{a} x_2\right) \sin\left(\frac{3\pi}{a} x_1\right) \right]$$

32b. Ground state:

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_1(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)$$
$$= \frac{2}{a}\sin\left(\frac{\pi}{a}x_1\right)\sin\left(\frac{\pi}{a}x_2\right)$$

First excited:

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \psi_1(x_1) \psi_2(x_2) + \psi_1(x_2) \psi_2(x_1) \right] \\ = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ \frac{2}{a} \sin\left(\frac{\pi}{a} x_1\right) \sin\left(\frac{2\pi}{a} x_2\right) + \frac{2}{a} \sin\left(\frac{\pi}{a} x_2\right) \sin\left(\frac{2\pi}{a} x_1\right) \right]$$

32c. Ground state:

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_1(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)$$
$$= \frac{2}{a}\sin\left(\frac{\pi}{a}x_1\right)\sin\left(\frac{\pi}{a}x_2\right)$$

First excited:

or

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_1(x_1)\psi_2(x_2)$$
  
=  $\frac{2}{a}\sin\left(\frac{\pi}{a}x_1\right)\sin\left(\frac{2\pi}{a}x_2\right)$   
$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_2(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)$$
  
=  $\frac{2}{a}\sin\left(\frac{2\pi}{a}x_1\right)\sin\left(\frac{\pi}{a}x_2\right)$ 

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answers.

### D.8 COUNTING THE NUMBER OF DISTINCT MANY-PARTICLE STATES

- Now that we know how to construct stationary state wavefunctions from the singleparticle wavefunctions for indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and identical particles if they could be treated as distinguishable, let's determine the number of distinct many-particle states for the three different cases, beginning with indistinguishable fermions.
- We will only consider systems in which there is no degeneracy in the single-particle wavefunctions (i.e.,  $E_{n_i} \neq E_{n_j}$  in which  $E_{n_i}$  is the energy corresponding to the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_i}$  and  $E_{n_j}$  is the energy corresponding to the single-particle state  $\psi_{n_j}$ )
- Recall: The number of ways to arrange K identical objects among N available slots is  $\binom{N}{K} = \frac{N!}{K!(N-K)!}$

CASE I: A Fixed Number of Single Particle States are Available to the System (but the Total Energy of the Many-Particle System is NOT Fixed).

# D.8.1 Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States for IN-DISTINGUISHABLE FERMIONS (no constraints on the total energy of the many-particle system)

33. Suppose you have two indistinguishable fermions and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ . How many distinct two-particle states can you construct (neglecting spin)? Think about how you could use the diagram below to answer this question by placing the fermions into the single-particle states.



Consider the following conversation regarding the number of distinct two-particle states for a system of two indistinguishable fermions and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ .

**Student 1:** For a system of two fermions and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ , there are three available single-particle states for the first fermion. That leaves two single-particle states for the second fermion since the second fermion cannot occupy the same single-particle state as the first fermion. The number of two-particle states is  $3 \times 2 = 6$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. Here is the diagrammatic representation for the 6 distinct two-particle states:



**Student 3:** I disagree with Student 1 and Student 2. You are overcouting the number of distinct two-particle states. Since the fermions are indistinguishable, we cannot distinguish which fermion is in which single-particle state. We can only tell that one fermion is in single-particle state  $\psi_{n_2}$  and another fermion in single-particle state  $\psi_{n_3}$ . But there is no way to tell which fermion is in which single-particle state. This indistinguishability is reflected in the antisymmetrized wavefunction. There are 3 distinct two-particle states. Here is the diagrammatic representation for the 3 distinct two-particle states:



Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Consider the following conversation regarding the number of distinct two-particle states that you can construct for a system of two indistinguishable fermions and three distinct single-particle states.

**Student 1:** The Pauli exclusion principle forbids two fermions from occupying the same single-particle state. Each single-particle state can either have one or zero fermions.

**Student 2:** I agree. There are three distinct single-particle states available to the fermions and we must choose any two for the fermions to occupy. The number of distinct two-particle states for a system of two indistinguishable fermions and three distinct single-particle states is  $\binom{3}{2} = \frac{3!}{2!(3-2)!} = 3$ .

34. Suppose you have three indistinguishable fermions and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ . How many distinct three-particle states can you construct (neglecting spin)? If you would like, you can think about how you could use the diagram below to answer this question by placing the fermions into the corresponding states.



Consider the following conversation regarding the number of distinct three-particle states for a system of three indistinguishable fermions.

**Student 1:** For a system of three indistinguishable fermions and three available single-particle states, there is only one distinct three-particle state. There must be one fermion is each single-particle state.

**Student 2:** I agree. There are three distinct single-particle states available to the fermions and we must choose three single-particle states for the fermions to occupy. The number of distinct three-particle states for a system of three indistinguishable fermions and three distinct single-particle states is  $\binom{3}{3} = \frac{3!}{3!(3-3)!} = 1$ .

35. Suppose you have N indistinguishable fermions  $(N \gg 1)$  and three distinct singleparticle states  $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ . How many distinct N-particle states can you construct (neglecting spin)?

Consider the following conversation regarding the number of distinct three-particle states for a system of N ( $N \gg 1$ ) indistinguishable fermions.

**Student 1:** For a system of N fermions  $(N \gg 1)$  and three distinct single-particle states, there is no possible way to place the fermions into the three distinct single-particle states such that no two particles are in the same single-particle state. Therefore, this situation is impossible.

**Student 2:** I agree. We need at least as many distinct single-particle states available in a situation as the number of fermions in order for such a many-particle system to be possible.

36. Suppose you have N fermions  $(N \gg 1)$  and M distinct single-particle states  $(M \gg 1)$ . How many distinct N-particle states can you construct (neglecting spin)?

In two to three sentences, describe in words how to determine the number of distinct N-particle states for N indistinguishable fermions and M distinct single-particle states when there are no constraints on the total energy of the many-particle system.

Let's connect the number of distinct single-particle states with the number of possible many-particle stationary state wavefunctions for fermions.

37. Write all the possible two-particle stationary state wavefunctions you found for two indistinguishable fermions in three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$  in question 33.



35. 0. There cannot be more fermions than available single-particle states since that would mean there would be more than one fermion in at least one single-particle state, which is not permitted.

36. The number of distinct N-particle states for a system of N fermions with M available single-particle states is  $\begin{cases}
\binom{M}{N} & M \ge N \\
0 & M < N
\end{cases}$ 

37.

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$$
$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2) - \psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_1}(x_1)]$$
$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2) - \psi_{n_3}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$$

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answers. Summary for Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States of INDISTINGUISHABLE FERMIONS for a Fixed Number of Single-Particle States (no constraints on the total energy of the many-particle system)

- The number of distinct N-particle states for a system of N indistinguishable fermions with M available single-particle states when  $N \leq M$  is  $\binom{M}{N}$ .
- The number of distinct N-particle states for a system of N indistinguishable fermions with M available single-particle states when N > M is 0.

# D.8.2 Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States for IN-DISTINGUISHABLE BOSONS (no constraints on the total energy of the many-particle system)

38. Suppose you have two indistinguishable bosons and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ . How many distinct two-particle states can you construct (neglecting spin)? Think about how you could use the diagram below to answer this question by placing the bosons into the corresponding single-particle states.

 $\begin{array}{c} & \psi_{n_1} \\ \\ \hline \\ \psi_{n_2} \\ \\ \psi_{n_3} \end{array} \end{array}$ 

Consider the following conversation regarding the number of distinct two-particle states for a system of two indistinguishable bosons and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$  available.

**Student 1:** For a system of two bosons and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ , there are three available states for the first boson and three available states for the second boson. The number of two-particle states is  $3 \times 3 = 9$ .

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. You are overcounting since you are not taking into account the fact that bosons are indistinguishable. If the bosons are in the same single-particle state, there are three possibilities as follows:



But, if the bosons are in different single-particle states, there are three possibilities since bosons are indistinguishable and swapping the two bosons in the two single-particle states in each of the following situations does not produce a new two-particle state:



There are 6 distinct two-particle states for a system of two bosons and three distinct single-particle states.

Consider the following conversation about a method for determining the number of distinct ways two indistinguishable bosons can be arranged in the three distinct singleparticle states.

**Student 1:** For a system of two bosons, there can be more than one boson in a given single-particle state. We can treat the single-particle states as bins to be filled with bosons and dividers to separate the different single-particle states or bins. For example, if the system had two bosons in the first single-particle state then the first bin would have two bosons. For a system with three single-particle states available, we would need two dividers between the three single-particle states. In the case of three single-particle states and two bosons, we must find the number of possible arrangements of the two bosons and two dividers.

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. Furthermore, since the two dividers cannot be distinguished from one another and the bosons cannot be distinguished from one another, we can permute the indistinguishable dividers with the indistinguishable bosons to find all possible ways to permute two bosons in the three single-particle states as follows: Two Bosons in the First State



One Boson in the First State and One Boson in the Third State



**Student 3:** I agree with both Student 1 and Student 2. The number of distinct manyparticle states comes from the number of ways the two bosons and two dividers can be permuted. We have a total of four objects (two bosons and two dividers) and we can find the number of ways to permute the two bosons or equivalently the number of ways to permute the two dividers among the four objects. The number of distinct two-particle states is  $\binom{4}{2} = \frac{4!}{2!(4-2)!} = 6.$ 

**Student 2:** Yes! Since the dividers are indistinguishable, permuting them with each other does not give us a new two-particle state. Similarly, since the bosons are indistinguishable, permuting them with each other does not give us a new two-particle state.

39. Suppose you have three indistinguishable bosons and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ . How many distinct three-particle states can you construct (neglecting spin)? If you would like, you can think about how you could use the diagram below to answer this question by placing the bosons into the corresponding states.



Consider the following conversation regarding determining the number of distinct ways three indistinguishable bosons can be arranged in the three distinct single-particle states.

**Student 1:** Using the bin and divider method, we have three bosons and three bins or single-particle states constructed with two dividers. There are five total objects, three bosons and two dividers, and we must calculate the number of distinct permutations remembering that the bosons are indistinguishable and the dividers are indistinguishable. **Student 2:** I agree. We can find the number of ways to permute the three bosons among the five total objects or equivalently the number of ways to permute the two dividers among the five total objects. When we calculate the number of ways to place the two dividers between the three bins, we get  $\binom{5}{2} = \frac{5!}{2!(5-2)!} = \frac{5!}{2!3!} = 10$ . If instead, we calculate the number of ways to place the three bosons among the two dividers, we get  $\binom{5}{3} = \frac{5!}{3!(5-3)!} = \frac{5!}{3!2!} = 10$ . Either way it is the same!

40. Suppose you have N bosons  $(N \gg 1)$  and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ . How many distinct N-particle states can you construct (neglecting spin)?

Consider the following conversation regarding determining the number of distinct ways N indistinguishable bosons can be arranged in the three distinct single-particle states.

**Student 1:** Using the bin and divider method, there are N + 2 total objects to be permuted out of which the N bosons are indistinguishable from each other and the two dividers are indistinguishable from each other. We must calculate the number of distinct arrangements.

Student 2: I agree. When we calculate the number of ways to place the two dividers among the N bosons, we get

$$\binom{N+2}{2} = \frac{(N+2)!}{2![(N+2)-2)]!} = \frac{(N+2)!}{2!N!} = \frac{(N+2)(N+1)}{2}$$

. If instead, we calculate the number of ways to place the N bosons among the two dividers, we get

$$\binom{N+2}{M} = \frac{(N+2)!}{N![(N+2)-N)]!} = \frac{(N+2)!}{N!2!} = \frac{(N+2)(N+1)}{2}$$

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

.

41. Suppose you have N bosons  $(N \gg 1)$  and M distinct single-particle states  $(M \gg 1)$ . How many distinct N-particle states can you construct (neglecting spin)?

Consider the following conversation regarding determining the number of distinct ways N indistinguishable bosons can be arranged in the M distinct single-particle states.

**Student 1:** Using the bin and divider method, there are N + M - 1 total objects that must be permuted, out of which N bosons are indistinguishable from each other and the M - 1 dividers are indistinguishable from each other. We must calculate the number of distinct arrangements.

**Student 2:** I agree. When we choose the number of ways to place the M - 1 indistinguishable dividers among the N bosons, we get

$$\binom{N+M-1}{M-1} = \frac{(N+M-1)!}{(M-1)![(N+M-1)-(M-1))]!} = \frac{(N+M-1)!}{(M-1)!N!}$$

. If instead we choose the number of ways to place the N bosons among M-1 dividers, we get

$$\binom{N+M-1}{N} = \frac{(N+M-1)!}{N![(N+M-1)-N)]!} = \frac{(N+M-1)!}{N!(M-1)!}$$

. Either way it is the same!

In two to three sentences, describe how to determine the number of distinct N-particle states for N indistinguishable bosons and M distinct one-particle states.

Let's connect the number of distinct many-particle states with the number of possible many-particle stationary state wavefunctions for bosons.

42. Write the two-particle stationary state wavefunctions for the two indistinguishable bosons in three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$  in question 38.



If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answers.
Summary for Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States of INDISTINGUISHABLE BOSONS for a Fixed Number of Single-Particle States (no constraints on the total energy of the many-particle system)

• The number of distinct N-particle states for a system of N indistinguishable bosons

with M available single-particle states is  $\binom{N+M-1}{N} = \binom{N+M-1}{M-1} = \frac{(N+M-1)!}{N!(M-1)!}$ 

D.8.3 Hypothetical Case: Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States for IDENTICAL PARTICLES IF THEY COULD BE TREATED AS DISTINGUISHABLE (no constraints on the total energy of the many-particle system)

- Now that we know how to determine the number of distinct many-particle states for indistinguishable fermions and indistinguishable bosons, let's consider a contrasting case in which the particles can be treated as distinguishable.
- Next, compare the resulting number of many-particle states to what was obtained for indistinguishable fermions and indistinguishable bosons to learn why care must be taken to ensure that the many-particle wavefunction reflects the indistinguishability of the particles.
- 43. Suppose you have two identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ . How many distinct two-particle states can you construct (neglecting spin)? Think about how you could use the diagram below to answer this question by placing the distinguishable particle into the single-particle states.



Consider the following conversation regarding the number of distinct two-particle states for a system of two identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ .

**Student 1:** The first particle can be placed in one of the three states so there are three possibilities. The same is true about the second particle since there is no restriction on how many particles can be placed in a given single-particle state. Thus, the total number of distinct two-particle states for the system of two identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable with three available single-particle states is  $3 \times 3 = 9$ .

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. You are double counting when the particles occupy the same two single-particle states. For example, you are counting the states  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  and  $\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)$  as two distinctly different states. However, there must be only one distinctly different state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$  in which one particle is in the state labeled by  $\psi_{n_1}$  and the other particle is in the state labeled by  $\psi_{n_2}$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 1. There are three two-particle states when the particles are in the same single-particle state and six two-particle states when the particles are in different single-particle states. Since the particles can be treated as distinguishable, we know which particles is in which state.  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  is the stationary state wavefunction corresponding to particle 1 in the single particle state  $\psi_{n_1}$  and particle 2 in the single particle state  $\psi_{n_2}$ . Also, particle 1 in state  $\psi_{n_1}$  and particle 2 in state  $\psi_{n_1}$ is different than particle 2 in state  $\psi_{n_1}$  and particle 1 in state  $\psi_{n_1}$ . These are two possible stationary state wavefunctions and must be determined as two distinct two-particle states as illustrated in the diagram below.



Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Student 1 and Student 3 are correct in the previous conversation. Let's extend the rationale to three identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable.

44. Suppose you have three identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ . How many distinct three-particle states can you construct (neglecting spin)? If you would like, think about how you could use the diagram below to answer this question by placing the distinguishable particles into the single-particle states.



Consider the following conversation regarding the number of distinct three-particle states for a system of three identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}$ ,  $\psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ .

**Student 1:** The first particle can be placed in one of the three states so there are three possibilities. The same is true for the second particle and the third particle since there is no restriction on how many particles we can place in a given single-particle state. The total number of distinct three-particle states for the system of three identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable with three available single-particle states is  $3 \times 3 \times 3 = 27$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. The total number of distinct three-particle states for the system of three identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable with three available single-particle states is

[Three single-particle states]<sup>(Three Particles)</sup> =  $3^3 = 27$ .

Student 3: I agree with both Student 1 and Student 2. And in general, the total number of distinct states for a system of identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable is

[Number of Single-Particle States]<sup>(Number of Particles)</sup>.

45. Suppose you have N identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable  $(N \gg 1)$ and three distinct single-particle states  $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$ . How many distinct N-particle states can you construct (neglecting spin)?

46. Suppose you have N identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable  $(N \gg 1)$ and M distinct single-particle states  $(M \gg 1)$ . How many distinct N-particle states can you construct? In two to three sentences, summarize how to determine the number of distinct N-particle states for N identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable and M distinct single-particle states.

Rank the number of distinct N-particle states for identical particles if they are indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, or identical particles that can be treated as distinguishable for N identical particles  $(N \gg 1)$  and M distinct single-particle states  $(M \gg 1)$ . Let's connect the number of distinct single-particle states with the number of possible stationary state wavefunctions for identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable.

- 47. Write all of the possible two-particle stationary state wavefunctions you found for two identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable in three distinct single-particle states given by the wavefunctions  $\psi_{n_1}, \psi_{n_2}$ , and  $\psi_{n_3}$  in question 43 for the following situations:
  - Both particles are in the same single-particle state: (Hint: There are three possible two-particle stationary state wavefunctions).

• Two particles are in different single-particle states: (Hint: There are six possible two-particle stationary state wavefunctions).



Two particles in different states:  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$   $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)$   $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$   $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_3}(x_2)$   $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_{n_3}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ 

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answers.

Summary for Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States of IDENTICAL PARTICLES IF THEY COULD BE TREATED AS DISTIN-GUISHABLE for a Fixed Number of Single-Particle States (no constraints on the total energy of the many-particle system)

• The number of distinct N-particle states for a system of N identical particles if they could be treated as distinguishable with M available single-particle states is  $M^N$ .

To summarize what you have learned about determining the number of distinct many-particle states for a fixed number of single-particle states (total energy of the many-particle system is not fixed), <u>fill in the following table</u> with how many disinct many-particle states you can construct for the given situation.

Identical Particles		
INDISTINGUISHABLE FERMIONS	<ul><li>5 particles and 7 distinct single-particle states</li><li>5 particles and 3 distinct single-particle states</li></ul>	
INDISTINGUISHABLE BOSONS	<ul><li>5 particles and 7 distinct single-particle states</li><li>5 particles and 3 distinct single-particle states</li></ul>	
HYPOTHETICAL CASE: DISTINGUISHABLE PARTICLES	5 particles and 7 distinct single-particle states 5 particles and 3 distinct single-particle states	

In two to three sentences, summarize how to determine the number of distinct N-particle states for N identical particles and M distinct single-particle states. Be sure to describe the cases of indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and the hypothetical case of identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable.

Review your answers to the questions in the preceding table for the given system of identical particles for a fixed number of single-particle states (no constraints on the total energy of the many-particle system).

Identical Particles		
	5 particles and 7 distinct single-particle states	
INDISTINGUISHABLE	$\binom{7}{5} = 21$	
FERMIONS	5 particles and 3 distinct single-particle states	
	None, there are more particles than available states.	
	5 particles and 7 distinct single-particle states	
INDISTINGUISHABLE	$\binom{11}{5} = \binom{11}{6} = 462$	
BOSONS	5 particles and 3 distinct single-particle states	
	$\binom{7}{5} = \binom{7}{2} = 21$	
	5 particles and 7 distinct single-particle states	
HYPOTHETICAL CASE:		
DISTINGUISHABLE	$7^5 = 16,807$	
PARTICLES	5 particles and 3 distinct single-particle states	
	$3^5 = 243$	

## Summary of CASE I: Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States for a Fixed Number of Single-Particle States (no constraints on the total energy of the

#### many-particle system)

- Indistinguishable Fermions
- The number of distinct N-particle states for a system of N indistinguishable <u>fermions</u> with M available single-particle states when  $N \leq M$  is  $\binom{M}{N}$ .
- The number of distinct N-particle states for a system of N indistinguishable fermions with M available single-particle states when N > M is 0 (such a state is NOT possible).
- Indistinguishable Bosons
- The number of distinct N-particle states for a system of N indistinguishable bosons with M available single-particle states is

$$\binom{N+M-1}{N} = \binom{N+M-1}{M-1} = \frac{(N+M-1)!}{N!(M-1)!}$$

- Identical Particles which are Distinguishable
- The number of distinct N-particle states for a system of N identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable with M available single-particle states is  $M^N$ .

# CASE II: Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States when the Total Energy of the Many-Particle System is Fixed (Ignore spin).

- Let's consider three non-interacting identical particles of mass m in a onedimensional infinite square well of width "a".
- Recall that the total energy of the many-particle system can be written in terms of the single-particle energy as

$$E = E_{n_1} + E_{n_2} + E_{n_3} = (n_1^2 + n_2^2 + n_3^2) \left(\frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2}\right) = (n_1^2 + n_2^2 + n_3^2) E_1.$$

Here  $n_1, n_2, n_3$  are positive integers that label the single-particle states in which the three particles can be placed.

- Suppose the total energy is  $E = 243 \left(\frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2}\right) = 243E_1$
- Note: The only possible integers  $n_1, n_2$ , and  $n_3$  whose squares sum to 243 are given below.

$$243 = 1^{2} + 11^{2} + 11^{2}$$
$$243 = 3^{2} + 3^{2} + 15^{2}$$
$$243 = 5^{2} + 7^{2} + 13^{2}$$
$$243 = 9^{2} + 9^{2} + 9^{2}$$

48. List all of the combinations of three positive integers  $(n_1, n_2, n_3)$  whose squares sum to 243. For example, two combinations would be (1, 11, 11) and (11, 1, 11).

# D.8.4 Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States for Three INDISTINGUISHABLE FERMIONS in a One-

Dimensional Infinite Square Well with a Fixed Total Energy for the Many-Particle System

- 49. Suppose you have three indistinguishable fermions and the total energy of the threeparticle system is  $E = 243 \left(\frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2}\right) = 243E_1$ . How many distinct three-particle states can you construct? [Hint: Consider the combinations in question 48 that are possible for indistinguishable fermions and the antisymmetric requirement for the wavefunction.]
- 50. Write all of the possible three-particle stationary state wavefunctions for the system of three indistinguishable fermions in the one-dimensional infinite square well with total energy  $E = 243E_1$ . (The Slater determinant may be helpful.)

Consider the following conversation regarding the number of distinct three-particle states you can construct for a system of three indistinguishable fermions with a total energy of  $E = 243E_1$ .

**Student 1:** For a system of three indistinguishable fermions with a total energy of  $E = 243E_1$ , there is only one three-particle state. There is one fermion in the single-particle state  $\psi_5$ , one fermion in the state  $\psi_7$ , and one fermion in the state  $\psi_{13}$ .

Student 2: I disagree with Student 1. There are four disinct three-particle states for the three fermions:  $\psi_1(x_1)\psi_{11}(x_2)\psi_{11}(x_3)$ ,  $\psi_3(x_1)\psi_3(x_2)\psi_{15}(x_3)$ ,  $\psi_5(x_1)\psi_7(x_2)\psi_{13}(x_3)$ , and  $\psi_9(x_1)\psi_9(x_2)\psi_9(x_3)$ .

Student 3: I agree with Student 1. There cannot be more than one fermion in each single-particle state. The combination (9,9,9) is a system with three fermions in the state  $\psi_9$ . The combinations (3,3,15), (3,15,3), and (15,3,3) have two fermions in the state  $\psi_3$  and the combinations (1,11,11), (11,1,11), and (11,11,1) have two fermions in the state  $\psi_{11}$ . None of these are possible for fermions.

**Student 1:** I agree with Student 3. A system of indistinguishable fermions must satisfy the antisymmetrization requirement, so there is only one distinct three-particle state, corresponding to the combinations (5, 7, 13), (5, 13, 7), (7, 5, 13), (7, 13, 5),

(13, 5, 7), and (13, 7, 5).

Consider the following conversation regarding the number of three-particle states you can construct for a system of three indistinguishable fermions with total energy of  $E = (5^2 + 7^2 + 13^2) \left(\frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2}\right) = 243E_1.$ 

**Student 1:** How can there only be one distinct three-particle state for a system of three indistinguishable fermions corresponding to the six combinations (5, 7, 13),

(5, 13, 7), (7, 5, 13), (7, 13, 5), (13, 5, 7), and (13, 7, 5)?

Student 2: Since the fermions are indistinguishable, we cannot say which fermion is in which single-particle state. All we can say is that one fermion is in the singleparticle state  $\psi_5$ , one fermion is in the single-particle state  $\psi_7$ , and one fermion is in the single-particle state  $\psi_{13}$ . The stationary state wavefunction for the three indistinguishable fermions must be completely antisymmetric. The six combinations (5,7,13), (5,13,7), (7,5,13), (7,13,5), (13,5,7), and (13,7,5) correspond to the labels for the products of the single-particle states to be summed to obtain the three-particle stationary state wavefunction.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. To find the three-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of three indistinguishable fermions, we must ensure that the wavefunction is completely antisymmetric and normalized. The normalization factor is  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{3!}}$ . We can use the Slater determinant to ensure that we include all the terms with the correct sign and obtain

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} \begin{vmatrix} \psi_5(x_1) & \psi_7(x_1) & \psi_{13}(x_1) \\ \psi_5(x_2) & \psi_7(x_2) & \psi_{13}(x_2) \\ \psi_5(x_3) & \psi_7(x_3) & \psi_{13}(x_3) \end{vmatrix} = \frac{\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} [\psi_5(x_1)\psi_7(x_2)\psi_{13}(x_3) - \psi_5(x_1)\psi_{13}(x_2)\psi_7(x_3) \\ -\psi_7(x_1)\psi_5(x_2)\psi_{13}(x_3) + \psi_7(x_1)\psi_{13}(x_2)\psi_5(x_3) \\ +\psi_{13}(x_1)\psi_5(x_2)\psi_7(x_3) - \psi_{13}(x_1)\psi_7(x_2)\psi_5(x_3)].$$

Explain why you agree or disagree with Student 2 and Student 3.

\*\*CHECKPOINT: Check your answers to questions 48-50. \*\*

48.

$$(3, 3, 15), (3, 15, 3), (15, 3, 3)$$
  
 $(1, 11, 11), (11, 1, 11), (11, 11, 1)$   
 $(5, 7, 13), (5, 13, 7), (7, 5, 13), (7, 13, 5), (13, 5, 7), (13, 7, 5)$ 

49. 1. Two or more fermions in the same single-particle state are not possible.Identical fermions must satisfy the antisymmetrization requirement.50.

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} [\psi_5(x_1)\psi_7(x_2)\psi_{13}(x_3) - \psi_5(x_1)\psi_{13}(x_2)\psi_7(x_3) \\ -\psi_7(x_1)\psi_5(x_2)\psi_{13}(x_3) + \psi_7(x_1)\psi_{13}(x_2)\psi_5(x_3) \\ +\psi_{13}(x_1)\psi_5(x_2)\psi_7(x_3) - \psi_{13}(x_1)\psi_7(x_2)\psi_5(x_3)]$$

If your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answers.

## D.8.5 Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States for Three INDISTINGUISHABLE BOSONS in a One-

Dimensional Infinite Square Well with a Fixed Total Energy for the Many-Particle System (Ignore Spin)

- 51. Suppose you have three indistinguishable bosons and the total energy of the threeparticle system is  $E = 243E_1$ . How many distinct three-particle states can you construct? [Hint: Consider the combinations in question 48 that are possible for indistinguishable bosons.]
- 52. Write all of the possible three-particle stationary state wavefunctions for the system of three indistinguishable bosons in the one-dimensional infinite square well with total energy  $E = 243E_1$ .

Consider the following conversation regarding the number of three-particle states you can construct for a system of three indistinguishable bosons with total energy  $E = 243E_1$ .

**Student 1:** For a system of three indistinguishable bosons with a total energy of  $E = 243E_1$ , there is only one three-particle state. There is one boson in the state  $\psi_5$ , one boson in the state  $\psi_7$ , and one boson in the state  $\psi_{13}$ .

Student 2: I disagree with Student 1. It is possible for bosons to occupy the same single-particle state. Since the bosons are indistinguishable, there are four disinct three-particle states for the three bosons with the total energy E.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. All three bosons could be in the state  $\psi_9$ . There could also be two bosons in state  $\psi_3$  and one boson in state  $\psi_{15}$ , two bosons in state  $\psi_{11}$  and one boson in state  $\psi_1$ , or one boson in each of the states  $\psi_5$ ,  $\psi_7$ , and  $\psi_{13}$ .

### \*\*CHECKPOINT: Check your answers to questions 51-52. \*\*

**51**. 4.

52.

$$\begin{split} \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \psi_9(x_1)\psi_9(x_2)\psi_9(x_3) \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} [\psi_3(x_1)\psi_3(x_2)\psi_{15}(x_3) + \psi_3(x_1)\psi_{15}(x_2)\psi_3(x_3) + \\ \psi_{15}(x_1)\psi_3(x_2)\psi_3(x_3)] \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} [\psi_1(x_1)\psi_{11}(x_2)\psi_{11}(x_3) + \psi_{11}(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_{11}(x_3) + \\ \psi_{11}(x_1)\psi_{11}(x_2)\psi_1(x_3)] \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} [\psi_5(x_1)\psi_7(x_2)\psi_{13}(x_3) + \psi_5(x_1)\psi_{13}(x_2)\psi_7(x_3) \\ &\quad + \psi_7(x_1)\psi_5(x_2)\psi_{13}(x_3) + \psi_7(x_1)\psi_{13}(x_2)\psi_5(x_3) \\ &\quad + \psi_{13}(x_1)\psi_5(x_2)\psi_7(x_3) + \psi_{13}(x_1)\psi_7(x_2)\psi_5(x_3)] \end{split}$$

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answer.<sup>5</sup>

 $<sup>^{5}</sup>$ Note, the four states can be regarded as a basis for the three-particle system and any linear superposition of the four states listed in question 52 would also be a three-particle stationary state wavefunction for the system of three indistinguishable bosons due to the degeneracy in the energy spectrum. However, in this tutorial we will not focus on the linear superposition of these states.

D.8.6 Hypothetical Case: Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States for Three IDENTICAL PARTICLES IF THEY COULD BE TREATED AS DISTINGUISHABLE in a One-Dimensional Infinite Square Well with a Fixed Total Energy for the Many-Particle System (Ignore spin)

- 53. Suppose you have three identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable and the total energy of the three-particle system  $E = 243E_1$ . How many distinct three-particle states can you construct if the total energy of the many-particle system is fixed? [Hint: Consider the combinations in question 48 that are possible for identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable.]
- 54. Write four possible three-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a system of three identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable in the one-dimensional infinite square well with total energy  $E = 243E_1$ .

Consider the following conversation regarding the number of three-particle states you can construct with a total energy  $E = 243E_1$  for a system of three identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable.

**Student 1:** For a system of three identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable with a total energy  $E = 243E_1$ , there are four distinct three-particle states with wavefunctions:  $\psi_1(x_1)\psi_{11}(x_2)\psi_{11}(x_3)$ ,  $\psi_3(x_1)\psi_3(x_2)\psi_{15}(x_3)$ ,

 $\psi_5(x_1)\psi_7(x_2)\psi_{13}(x_3)$ , and  $\psi_9(x_1)\psi_9(x_2)\psi_9(x_3)$ .

Student 2: I disagree with Student 1. Since the particles can be treated as distinguishable, we can tell which particle is in which single-particle state. For example, there are three distinct many-particle states corresponding to the particles in the single-particle states  $\psi_3$ ,  $\psi_3$ , and  $\psi_{15}$ :  $\psi_3(x_1)\psi_3(x_2)\psi_{15}(x_3)$ ,  $\psi_3(x_1)\psi_{15}(x_2)\psi_3(x_3)$ , and  $\psi_{15}(x_1)\psi_3(x_2)\psi_3(x_3)$ . Similarly, there are three distinct states corresponding to the particles in the single-particle states  $\psi_1, \psi_{11}$ , and  $\psi_{11}$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. There is one distinct many-particle state corresponding to all three particles in the single-particle state  $\psi_9$  and six distinct many-particle states corresponding to the particles in the single-particle states  $\psi_5$ ,  $\psi_7$ , and  $\psi_{13}$  because the particles can be treated as distinguishable.

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 3. There are 13 distinct many-particle states for the system of three identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable with energy  $E = 243E_1$ .

#### \*\*CHECKPOINT: Check your answers to questions 53-54. \*\*

53. 13. There are 13 combinations that are distinct for identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable.

54.

$$\begin{split} \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \psi_9(x_1)\psi_9(x_2)\psi_9(x_3) \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \psi_3(x_1)\psi_3(x_2)\psi_{15}(x_3) \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \psi_3(x_1)\psi_{15}(x_2)\psi_3(x_3) \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \psi_{15}(x_1)\psi_3(x_2)\psi_3(x_3) \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \psi_1(x_1)\psi_{11}(x_2)\psi_{11}(x_3) \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \psi_{11}(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)\psi_{11}(x_3) \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \psi_5(x_1)\psi_7(x_2)\psi_{13}(x_3) \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \psi_5(x_1)\psi_{13}(x_2)\psi_7(x_3) \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \psi_7(x_1)\psi_5(x_2)\psi_{13}(x_3) \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \psi_7(x_1)\psi_5(x_2)\psi_7(x_3) \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \psi_{13}(x_1)\psi_5(x_2)\psi_7(x_3) \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \psi_{13}(x_1)\psi_7(x_2)\psi_5(x_3) \end{split}$$

If your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answers.<sup>6</sup> In two or three sentences, compare the hypothetical case if particles could be treated as distinguishable to the case of indistin-

 $<sup>^{6}</sup>$ Note, the thirteen states can be regarded as a basis for the three-particle system and any linear superposition of the thirteen states listed in question 54 is a three-particle stationary state wavefunction for the system of three distinguishable particles due to the degeneracy in the energy spectrum. However, in this tutorial we will not focus on linear superpositions of these states.

guishable fermions and bosons.

### Summary of CASE II: Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States for a Many-Particle System with Fixed Energy (Ignore spin)

To summarize what you have learned about determining the number of distinct manyparticle states for a many-particle system with fixed energy, answer the following questions in the table below for a system of two particles in a one-dimensional infinite square well with fixed total energy  $E = 200 \left(\frac{\pi^2 \hbar^2}{2ma^2}\right) = 200E_1$ .

- a. What are the possible combinations (i.e., what are the possible combinations of
- $(n_1, n_2)$  that yield a total energy of  $200E_1$  for the two-particle system)?
- b. How many disinct two-particle states can you construct?

Note: The only possible integers  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  whose squares sum to 200 are given below

$$200 = 10^2 + 10^2$$
$$200 = 2^2 + 14^2$$

Identical Particles		
INDISTINGUISHABLE FERMIONS	<ul> <li>(a) Possible combinations (n<sub>1</sub>, n<sub>2</sub>)</li> <li>(b) How many distinct two-particle states?</li> </ul>	
INDISTINGUISHABLE BOSONS	<ul> <li>(a) Possible combinations (n<sub>1</sub>, n<sub>2</sub>)</li> <li>(b) How many distinct two-particle states?</li> </ul>	
HYPOTHETICAL CASE: DISTINGUISHABLE PARTICLES	<ul> <li>(a) Possible combinations (n<sub>1</sub>, n<sub>2</sub>)</li> <li>(b) How many distinct two-particle states?</li> </ul>	

## Summary of CASE II: Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States for a Many-Particle System with Fixed Energy (Ignore Spin)

Identical Particles		
	(a) Possible combinations $(n_1, n_2)$	
INDISTINGUISHABLE	(2, 14), (14, 2)	
FERMIONS	(b) How many distinct two-particle states?	
	1	
	(a) Possible combinations $(n_1, n_2)$	
INDISTINGUISHABLE	(2, 14), (14, 2), (10, 10)	
BOSONS	(b) How many distinct two-particle states?	
	2	
	(a) Possible combinations $(n_1, n_2)$	
HYPOTHETICAL CASE:		
DISTINGUISHABLE	(2, 14), (14, 2), (10, 10)	
PARTICLES	(b) How many distinct two-particle states?	
	3	

Check your answers to the questions in the preceding table.

55. Suppose that for a system of two non-interacting identical particles in a one-

dimensional infinite square well, the total energy of the two-particle system is  $E_{n_1,n_2} = (n_1^2 + n_2^2)E_1$ , in which  $E_1$  is the ground state energy for the single-particle system. The total energy of the two-particle system is  $E = 50E_1$ . Assume all of the possible combinations are equally probable.<sup>7</sup>

Note: The only possible integers  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  whose squares sum to 50 are given below.

$$50 = 1^2 + 7^2 \\ = 5^2 + 5^2$$

- a. If the particles are indistinguishable fermions and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what single-particle energies might you obtain and with what probability? Explain.
- b. If the particles are indistinguishable bosons and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what single-particle energies might you obtain and with what probability? Explain.
- c. Hypothetical case: If the particles could be treated as distinguishable and you randomly measure the energy of one particle, what single-particle energies might you obtain and with what probability? Explain.

Briefly describe how the probability of the possible values of energy differs in the case of indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and the hypothetical case in which particles can be treated as distinguishable.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Due to the degeneracy of the two-particle system, any linear combination of degenerate two-particle stationary states is a two-particle stationary state with the same energy. However, in this tutorial we will not focus on linear superpositions of these states.

Consider the following conversation regarding the possible outcomes if you measure the energy of a single particle and the corresponding probability if the particles are indistinguishable fermions.

**Student 1:** For a system of two indistinguishable fermions in which the total energy of the two-particle system is  $E = 50E_1$ , there are two possible combinations: (1,7) and (7,1). The two combinations contribute to the completely antisymmetric wavefunction in which one fermion is in the state  $\psi_1$  and one fermion is in the state  $\psi_7$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. Additionally, the fermions could have the combination (5, 5) in which both fermions are in the single-particle state  $\psi_5$ . Therefore, if you randomly measure the energy you could obtain the energies  $E_1$ ,  $49E_1$ , or  $25E_1$  with equal probability 1/3.

**Student 1:** I disagree with Student 2. The fermions cannot be in the same singleparticle state  $\psi_5$ . One fermion must be in the single-particle state  $\psi_1$  and one fermion must be in the single-particle state  $\psi_7$ . If you randomly measure the energy, you could obtain the energy  $E_1$  or  $49E_1$  with equal probability of 1/2.

Consider the following conversation regarding the possible outcomes if you measure the energy of a single particle and the corresponding probability if the particles are indistinguishable bosons.

Student 1: For a system of two indistinguishable bosons in which the total energy of the two-particle system is  $E = 50E_1$ , there are three possible combinations: (1,7), (7,1), and (5,5). The combinations (1,7) and (7,1) correspond to the completely symmetric state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_1(x_1)\psi_7(x_2) + \psi_7(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)]$ . The combination (5,5) corresponds to two bosons in the same state  $\psi_5$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. It is equally probable that the bosons are in the same state  $\psi_5$  or one boson is in the state  $\psi_1$  and the other boson is in the state  $\psi_7$ . If you randomly measure the energy you could obtain the energies  $E_1$ ,  $49E_1$ , or  $25E_1$ .

Student 3: I agree with Student 2. Since the three combinations are equally likely, the probability that the system has the combination (1,7), (7,1), or (5,5) is 1/3. For the combination (1,7), the probability of obtaining  $1^2E_1$  is 1/2. Similarly, the probability of obtaining  $E_1$  for the combination (7,1) is 1/2. Therefore, the probability of obtaining  $E_1$  is  $(1/3) \times (1/2) + (1/3) \times (1/2) = 1/3$ . By the same reasoning, the probability of obtaining  $49E_1$  is  $(2/3) \times (1/2) = 1/3$ . The probability of the system with the combination (5,5) is 1/3 and for bosons with the combination (5,5), the probability of being in state  $\psi_5$  is 1. Thus, the probability of obtaining  $25E_1$  is  $(1/3) \times 1 = 1/3$ .

**Student 1:** I agree with Student 2, but disagree with Student 3. The probability of the bosonic system having the combination (5,5) is 1/2 and the probability of having the combinations (1,7) and (7,1), which correspond to one two-particle state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_1(x_1)\psi_7(x_2) + \psi_7(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)]$  is 1/2. The probability of obtaining  $E_1$  is  $(1/2) \times (1/2) = 1/4$ , the probability of obtaining  $49E_1$  is  $(1/2) \times (1/2) = 1/4$ , and the probability of obtaining  $25E_1$  is  $(1/2) \times 1 = 1/2$ .

#### Hypothetical Case: Treating the identical particles as distinguishable.

Consider the following conversation regarding the possible outcomes if you measure the energy of a single particle and the corresponding probability if <u>identical particles could</u> be treated as distinguishable.

**Student 1:** For a system of two identical particles if they could be treated as distinguishable, there are three possible combinations (1,7), (7,1) and (5,5) if the total energy of the two-particle system is  $E = 50E_1$ . Each combination is equally probable with probability 1/3.

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. If identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable are in the combination (1,7) and you measure the energy, you could obtain the energy  $E_1$  with probability  $(1/3) \times (1/2) = 1/6$  and the energy  $49E_1$  with probability  $(1/3) \times (1/2) = 1/6$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 1 and Student 2. If identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable are in the combination (7,1) and you measure the energy, you could obtain the energy  $E_1$  with probability  $(1/3) \times (1/2) = 1/6$  and the energy  $49E_1$  with probability  $(1/3) \times (1/2) = 1/6$ .

**Student 1:** I agree with Student 2 and Student 3. If identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable are in the combination (5, 5) and you measure the energy you would obtain the energy,  $25E_1$  with probability  $(1/3) \times 1 = 1/3$ .

Student 2: To sum up, if you randomly measure the energy, you could obtain the energy  $E_1$  with probability  $(1/3) \times (1/2) + (1/3) \times (1/2) = 1/3$ , the energy  $49E_1$  with probability  $(1/3) \times (1/2) + (1/3) \times (1/2) = 1/3$ , and the energy  $25E_1$  with probability  $(1/3) \times 1 = 1/3$ .

## \*\*CHECKPOINT: Check your answers to question 55. \*\*

a.  $E_1$  with probability  $\frac{1}{2}$  or  $49E_1$  with probability  $\frac{1}{2}$ 

b.  $E_1$  with probability  $\frac{1}{4}$ ,  $49E_1$  with probability  $\frac{1}{4}$  or  $25E_1$  with probability  $\frac{1}{2}$ 

c.  $E_1$  with probability  $\frac{1}{3}$ ,  $49E_1$  with probability  $\frac{1}{3}$  or  $25E_1$  with probability  $\frac{1}{3}$ 

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answer.

# D.9 DETERMINING THE NUMBER OF DISTINCT MANY-PARTICLE STATES WHEN THE TOTAL ENERGY OF THE MANY-PARTICLE SYSTEM IS FIXED AND THE SINGLE-PARTICLE STATES HAVE DEGENERACY

- Here, we will consider a system of identical particles in which there is degeneracy in the single-particle energy spectrum and there are constraints on the number of particles in different single-particle states with a certain energy. We will focus on the spatial part of the wavefunction and ignore the spin degrees of freedom.
- We will consider a group of degenerate states together and the arrangement  $(N_1, N_2, N_3, \ldots, N_n, \ldots)$  is such that for all of the single-particle states with energy  $E_i$ , the total number of particles is  $N_i$ . We will use the notation  $Q(N_1, N_2, N_3, \ldots, N_n, \ldots)$  to represent the number of distinct many-particle states for a given arrangement  $(N_1, N_2, N_3, \ldots, N_n, \ldots)$ .
- If there are no particles with energy greater than  $E_m$ , then for the arrangement  $(N_1, N_2, N_3, \ldots, N_n, \ldots)$ , we only list the number of particles  $(N_m)$  up to and including the highest occupied energy level  $E_m$ .
- For example, (3, 4) denotes that there are three particles in the single-particle states with the lowest energy  $E_1$ , four particles in the single-particle states with the first-excited state energy  $E_2$ , and zero particles in the single-particle states with higher energy.
- We will use the symbol  $d_i$  to represent the degeneracy corresponding to the energy  $E_i$ .
- For example, if  $d_i = 5$  then there are five degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_i$ .
- We will ignore the spin degrees of freedom and only consider the spatial part of the wavefunction.

56. Suppose a system with ten single-particle states has 4 particles. The degeneracy of the lowest single-particle stationary states with energy  $E_1$  is  $d_1 = 4$  and the degeneracy of the first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$  is  $d_2 = 6$ . If the energy of the system is such that 2 particles occupy the lowest single-particle stationary states and 2 particles occupy the first-excited single-particle states, what is the number of distinct four-particle states Q(2, 2) corresponding to this particular arrangement (2, 2):

a. if the particles are indistinguishable fermions? Ignore spin.

b. if the particles are indistinguishable bosons? Ignore spin.

c. (Hypothetical case) if the identical particles can be treated as distinguishable? Ignore spin.

Consider the following conversation regarding the number of distinct four-particle states Q(2,2) corresponding to the arrangement (2,2) for a system of identical particles in which the degeneracy of the lowest energy single-particle states with energy  $E_1$  is  $d_1 = 4$  and the degeneracy of the first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$  is  $d_2 = 6$ .

**Student 1:** In the given example, since the lowest energy single-particle states with energy  $E_1$  have degeneracy  $d_1 = 4$  and the degeneracy of the first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$  is  $d_2 = 6$ , there are a total of 10 available single-particle states. We must determine all the permutations of the four particles among the 10 single-particle states.

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1 only in the case in which there is no constraint on the total energy of the system. However, in this example, the permutations of the four particles must be consistent with the fixed total energy of the system. Therefore, only two particles with energy  $E_1$  and two particles with energy  $E_2$  are permitted.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. To determine the number of ways to arrange the two identical particles in the single-particle states with energy  $E_1$ , we find the number of ways to arrange the two identical particles when there are four single-particle state available. We can use the following diagram to arrange the two identical particles in the four single-particle states with energy  $E_1$ :

 Student 2: I agree with Student 3. Similarly to determine the number of ways to arrange the two identical particles in the first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$ , we find the number of ways to arrange the two identical particles when there are six single-particle states available. We can use the following diagram to arrange the two identical particles in the six single-particle states with energy  $E_2$ :



Then combine the number of ways to arrange the particles in the lowest energy singleparticle states with the number of ways to arrange the particles in the first-excited single-particle states to find the total number of distinct four-particle states.

Consider the following three conversations regarding the number of distinct four-particle states Q(2, 2) corresponding to the arrangement (2, 2) for a system of <u>indistinguishable</u> fermions in which the degeneracy of the lowest energy single-particle states with energy  $E_1$  is  $d_1 = 4$  and the degeneracy of the first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$  is  $d_2 = 6$ . Two students consider the number of ways two indistinguishable fermions can be arranged in the lowest energy single-particle states.

Consider the following conversation in which three students consider the number of ways two indistinguishable fermions can be arranged in the lowest energy single-particle states.

**Student 1:** For the lowest energy single-particle states with energy  $E_1$ , which have degeneracy  $d_1 = 4$ , we must find the number of ways to arrange the two indistinguishable fermions among the four degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_1$ .



Student 2: I agree with Student 1. There are four states in which to arrange the two fermions. Since there can only be one or zero fermions in each degenerate state, there are  $\binom{4}{2} = 6$  ways to arrange the two fermions among the lowest energy single-particle states with energy  $E_1$ .
Consider the following conversation in which two students consider the number of ways in which two indistinguishable fermions can be arranged in the first-excited single-particle states.

**Student 1:** For the first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$  which have degeneracy  $d_2 = 6$ , we must find the number of ways to arrange the two indistinguishable fermions among the six degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_2$ .

Student 2: I agree with Student 1. There are six states in which to arrange the two fermions. Since there can only be one or zero fermions in each degenerate state, there are  $\binom{6}{2} = 15$  ways to arrange the two fermions among the first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$ .

Consider the following conversation regarding the total number of distinct four-particle states Q(2,2) corresponding to the arrangement (2,2) for a system of <u>indistinguishable</u> fermions.

**Student 1:** Since there are 6 ways to arrange the two indistinguishable fermions among the four degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_1$  and 15 ways to arrange the two indistinguishable fermions among the six degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_2$ , there are a total of 6 + 15 = 21 distinct four-particle states corresponding to the arrangment of two fermions in the lowest energy states and two fermions in the first-excited states.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. The total number of distinct four-particle states Q(2,2) corresponding to the arrangement of two fermions in the lowest energy states and two fermions in the first-excited states is the product of the number of ways to arrange the indistinguishable fermions in the four degenerate states with energy  $E_1$  and the six degenerate states with energy  $E_2$ , not the sum. The number of distinct four-particle states corresponding to the arrangement of two fermions in the lowest energy states and two fermions in the first-excited states of the system is  $6 \times 15 = 90$ .

Do you agree with Student 1 or Student 2? Explain your reasoning.

Consider the following conversation regarding the number of distinct N-particle states  $Q(N_1, N_2, N_3, \ldots, N_n, \ldots)$  for a system of <u>indistinguishable fermions</u> in which  $N_n$  particles are in the  $n^{\text{th}}$  single-particle states with energy  $E_n$ , which have degeneracy  $d_n$ .

Student 1: For each set of degenerate single-particle states, we must find the number of ways to arrange the  $N_n$  fermions among the  $d_n$  degenerate states. Since each state can contain at most one fermion, the number of ways to choose the  $N_n$  occupied states is  $\binom{d_n}{N_n}$  in which  $N_n \leq d_n$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. The total number of distinct *N*-particle states is the product of the number of ways to arrange the fermions into each single-particle state and is given by

$$\prod_{n} \frac{d_{n}!}{N_{n}!(d_{n}-N_{n})!} = \binom{d_{1}}{N_{1}}\binom{d_{2}}{N_{2}}\binom{d_{3}}{N_{3}}\cdots$$

Consider the following two conversations regarding the number of distinct four-particle states Q(2, 2) corresponding to the arrangement (2, 2) for a system of <u>indistinguishable</u> <u>bosons</u> in which the degeneracy of the lowest energy single-particle states with energy  $E_1$  is  $d_1 = 4$  and the degeneracy of the first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$  is  $d_2 = 6$ . Three students consider the number of ways two indistinguishable bosons can be arranged in the lowest energy single-particle states.

Consider the following conversation in which three students consider the number of ways in which two indistinguishable bosons can be arranged among the lowest energy single-particle states.

**Student 1:** For the lowest energy single-particle states with energy  $E_1$  which have degeneracy  $d_1 = 4$ , we must find the number of ways to arrange the two indistinguishable bosons among the four degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_1$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. Using the bin and divider method, there are two indistinguishable bosons and three indistinguishable dividers between the four degenerate states. There are five total objects that must be permuted.

**Student 3:** I agree with both Student 1 and Student 2. When we calculate the number of ways to permute the three indistinguishable dividers with the two bosons, we get  $\binom{5}{3} = 10$ . There are 10 ways to arrange the two indistinguishable bosons in the lowest energy single-particle states with energy  $E_1$ .

Consider the following conversation in which three students consider the number of ways two indistinguishable bosons can be arranged among the first-excited single-particle states and the total number of distinct four-particle states Q(2, 2) corresponding to the arrangement (2, 2) for a system of indistinguishable bosons.

**Student 1:** For the first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$  which have degeneracy  $d_2 = 6$ , we must find the number of ways to arrange the two indistinguishable bosons among the six degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_2$ .



**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. Using the bin and divider method, there are two indistinguishable bosons and five indistinguishable dividers between the six degenerate states. There are seven total objects to be permuted, two indistinguishable bosons and five indistinguishable dividers. When we calculate the number of ways to permute the five indistinguishable dividers with the two bosons, we get  $\binom{7}{2} = 21$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with both Student 1 and Student 2. There are 10 ways to arrange the two indistinguishable bosons among the lowest stationary states with energy  $E_1$ and 21 ways to arrange the two indistinguishable bosons among the first-excited singleparticle states with energy  $E_2$ . The total number of distinct four-particle states Q(2, 2)corresponding to the arrangement (2, 2) is  $10 \cdot 21 = 210$ .

Consider the following conversation regarding the number of distinct N-particle states  $Q(N_1, N_2, N_3, \ldots, N_n, \ldots)$  for a system of <u>indistinguishable bosons</u> in which  $N_n$  particles are in the  $n^{\text{th}}$  single-particle states with energy  $E_n$ , which has degeneracy  $d_n$ .

**Student 1:** For each set of degenerate single-particle states, we must find the number of ways to arrange the  $N_n$  bosons among the  $d_n$  degenerate states. Using the bin and divider method, there are  $N_n$  indistinguishable bosons and  $d_n - 1$  indistinguishable dividers between the  $d_n$  degenerate states. There are  $N_n + d_n - 1$  total objects that must be permuted. When we calculate the number of ways to permute the  $d_n - 1$  indistinguishable dividers with the  $N_n$  bosons, we get  $\binom{N_n+d_n-1}{d_n-1} = \binom{N_n+d_n-1}{N_n}$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. The total number of distinct *N*-particle states is the product of the ways to arrange the bosons into each group of degenerate single-particle states and is given by

$$\prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{(N_n + d_n - 1)!}{N_n!(d_n - 1)!} = \binom{N_1 + d_1 - 1}{d_1 - 1} \binom{N_2 + d_2 - 1}{d_2 - 1} \binom{N_3 + d_3 - 1}{d_3 - 1} \cdots$$

### Hypothetical Case: Treating the identical particles as distinguishable.

Consider the following two conversations regarding the number of distinct four-particle states Q(2, 2) corresponding to the arrangement (2, 2) for a system of <u>identical particles</u> which can be treated as distinguishable, in which the degeneracy of the lowest energy single-particle states with energy  $E_1$  is  $d_1 = 4$  and the degeneracy of the first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$  is  $d_2 = 6$ . Three students consider the number of ways two identical particles can be arranged in the lowest energy single-particle states if they can be treated as distinguishable.

In the following conversation three students consider the number of ways two distinguishable particles can be arranged among the lowest energy single-particle states. **Student 1:** For the lowest energy single-particle states with energy  $E_1$  which has degeneracy  $d_1 = 4$ , we must find the number of ways to arrange the two distinguishable

particles among the four degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_1$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. Since the particles can be treated as distinguishable, we need to take into account which particles we are choosing, i.e., there are  $\binom{4}{2} = 6$  different two particle combinations to arrange in the lowest energy single-particle states with energy  $E_1$ . Within the 4-fold degenerate lowest energy single-particle states, there are four degenerate single-particle states available to the first particle and four degenerate single-particle states for the second particle. There are  $4^2$  ways to arrange the two particles.

**Student 3:** I agree with both Student 1 and Student 2. There is a total of  $6 \cdot 16 = 96$  ways to arrange two of the four identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable in the lowest energy single-particle states.

Consider the following conversation in which three students consider the number of ways two distinguishable particles can be arranged among the first-excited single-particle states and the total number of distinct four-particle states Q(2, 2) corresponding to the arrangement (2, 2) for a system of distinguishable particles.

**Student 1:** For the set of degenerate first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$  which has degeneracy  $d_2 = 6$ , we must find the number of ways to arrange the two distinguishable particles among the six degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_2$ .



Student 2: I agree with Student 1. If the particles can be treated as distinguishable, we need to take into account which particles we are choosing. Since we chose two particles for the lowest energy single-particle states, there are two identical particles remaining for the first-excited single-particle states. There is only  $\binom{4-2}{2} = \binom{2}{2} = 1$  two particle combination to arrange among the first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$ . Within the 6-fold degenerate first-excited single-particle states, there are six degenerate single-particle states available to the first particle and six degenerate single-particle states for the second particle. There are  $6^2 = 36$  ways to arrange the two particles.

**Student 3:** I agree with both Student 1 and Student 2. There are 96 ways to arrange two particles among the lowest energy single particle stationary states first and 36 ways to arrange the remaining two particles among the first-excited single-particle states. The number of distinct four-particle states corresponding to the arrangement (2, 2) for a system of identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable is  $96 \cdot 36 = 3456$ .

Consider the following conversation regarding the number of distinct N-particle states  $Q(N_1, N_2, N_3, \ldots, N_n, \ldots)$  for a system of N <u>identical particles which can be treated as</u> <u>distinguishable</u> in which  $N_n$  particles are in the  $d_n$ -fold degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_n$ .

Student 1: To determine the number of distinct N-particle states for a system of N identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable in which  $N_n$  particles are in the  $d_n$ -fold degenerate single-particle states with energy  $E_n$ , we can first choose which of the N particles are in the set of degenerate states with energy  $E_n$  and then multiply by the number of ways to arrange the particles among the single-particle states.

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. If there are  $N_1$  particles in the  $d_1$ -fold degenerate lowest stationary state, then there are  $\binom{N}{N_1}$  ways to choose the  $N_1$  particles in the lowest stationary state and there are  $d_1^{N_1}$  ways to arrange the  $N_1$  particles among the  $d_1$  degenerate lowest single-particle states.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. If there are  $N_2$  particles in the  $d_2$ -fold degenerate first-excited single-particle states, then there are  $N - N_1$  particles from which to choose the  $N_2$  particles in the first-excited single-particle states. Then, there are  $d_2$  states available to the  $N_2$  particles so there are  $d_2^{N_2}$  ways to arrange the particles in the first-excited single-particle states. **Student 1:** I agree with both Student 2 and Student 3. We can continue this way and the total number of distinct N-particle states for a system of N identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable is

$$\begin{bmatrix} \binom{N}{N_1} d_1^{N_1} \end{bmatrix} \cdot \begin{bmatrix} \binom{N-N_1}{N_2} d_2^{N_2} \end{bmatrix} \cdot \begin{bmatrix} \binom{N-N_1-N_2}{N_3} d_3^{N_3} \end{bmatrix} \cdots$$
$$= \begin{bmatrix} \frac{N!}{N_1!(N-N_1)!} d_1^{N_1} \end{bmatrix} \cdot \begin{bmatrix} \frac{(N-N_1)!}{N_2!(N-N_1-N_2)!} d_2^{N_2} \end{bmatrix} \cdot \begin{bmatrix} \frac{(N-N_1-N_2)!}{N_3!(N-N_1-N_2-N_3)!} d_3^{N_3} \end{bmatrix} \cdots$$
$$= N! \frac{d_1^{N_1} d_2^{N_2} d_3^{N_3} \cdots}{N_1!N_2!N_3! \cdots}$$
$$= N! \prod_n \frac{d_n^{N_n}}{N_n!}$$

# Summary for Determining the Number of Distinct Many-Particle States when the Total Energy of the Many-Particle System is Fixed and the Single-Particle States have Degeneracy

To summarize what you have learned about determining the number of distinct manyparticle states for a many-particle system with fixed energy and in which the singleparticle states have degeneracy, answer the following question.

- 57. Suppose a system with six single-particle states has 6 particles. The degeneracy of the lowest single-particle states with energy  $E_1$  is  $d_1 = 3$  and the degeneracy of the first-excited single-particle states with energy  $E_2$  is  $d_2 = 3$ . If the system has the arrangement (2, 4) such that 2 particles are in the lowest single-particle states and 4 particles are in the first-excited single-particle states, what is the number of distinct six-particle states Q(2, 4) corresponding to this particular arrangement (2, 4):
  - a. if the particles are indistinguishable fermions? Ignore spin.
  - b. if the particles are indistinguishable bosons? Ignore spin.
  - c. (Hypothetical case) if the identical particles can be treated as distinguishable? Ignore spin.

Compare the number of distinct four-particle states Q(2,4) for the cases in which the 6 particles are indistinguishable fermions, indistinguishable bosons, and the hypothetical case in which particles can be treated as distinguishable particles.

\*\*CHECKPOINT: Check your answers to questions 56-57. \*\*

56a. 
$$\binom{4}{2} \cdot \binom{6}{2} = 6 \times 15 = 90$$
  
or equivalently  $\prod_{n} \frac{d_{n}!}{N_{n}!(d_{n} - N_{n})!} = \left(\frac{4!}{2!(4 - 2)!}\right) \left(\frac{6!}{2!(6 - 2)!}\right) = 90$   
56b.  $\binom{2+4-1}{2} \cdot \binom{2+6-1}{2} = \binom{5}{2} \cdot \binom{7}{2} = 10 \times 21 = 210$   
or equivalently  $\prod_{n} \frac{(N_{n}+d_{n}-1)!}{N_{n}!(d_{n}-1)!} = \left(\frac{(2+4-1)!}{2!(4-1)!}\right) \left(\frac{(2+6-1)!}{2!(6-1)!}\right) = 210$   
56c.  $\left[\binom{4}{2} \cdot 4^{2}\right] \left[\binom{4-2}{2} \cdot 6^{2}\right] = 96 \times 36 = 3456$   
or equivalently  $N! \prod_{n} \frac{d_{n}N_{n}}{N_{n}!} = 4! \left(\frac{4^{2}}{2!}\right) \left(\frac{6^{2}}{2!}\right) = 3456$   
57a. 0. There cannot be four fermions in the second single-particle state with  
energy  $E_{2}$  since it has degeneracy  $d_{2} = 3$ . There must at least as many available  
states as the number of fermions.  
57b.  $\binom{2+3-1}{2} \cdot \binom{4+3-1}{4} = \binom{4}{2} \cdot \binom{6}{4} = 6 \times 15 = 90$   
or equivalently  $\prod_{n} \frac{(N_{n}+d_{n}-1)!}{N_{n}!(d_{n}-1)!} = \left(\frac{(2+3-1)!}{2!(3-1)!}\right) \left(\frac{(4+3-1)!}{4!(3-1)!}\right) = 90$   
57c.  $\left[\binom{6}{2} \cdot 3^{2}\right] \left[\binom{6-2}{4} \cdot 3^{4}\right] = [15 \cdot 9][1 \cdot 81] = 10, 935$   
or equivalently  $N! \prod_{n} \frac{d_{n}N_{n}}{N_{n}!} = 6! \left(\frac{3^{2}}{2!}\right) \left(\frac{3^{4}}{4!}\right) = 10, 935$ 

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answer.

## D.10 STATIONARY STATE WAVEFUNCTION FOR A SYSTEM OF N NON-INTERACTING PARTICLES (INCLUDING SPIN)

- When considering the spin part of the wavefunction for a single-particle, we will use the notation  $|s_i, m_{s_i}\rangle$  (in which  $s_i$  and  $m_{s_i}$  are the quantum numbers corresponding to the total spin and z-component of the spin for the  $i^{th}$  particle, respectively).
- The states  $|s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}_1^2$  and  $\hat{S}_{1z}$  and the states  $|s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle$  are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}_2^2$  and  $\hat{S}_{2z}$ .
- When considering the spin part of the wavefunction for the two particles in the uncoupled representation in the product space, we will use the notation |s<sub>1</sub>, m<sub>s1</sub>⟩<sub>1</sub>|s<sub>2</sub>, m<sub>s2</sub>⟩<sub>2</sub> for the basis states.
- <u>Unless otherwise specified</u>, we will consider only systems of spin-1/2 particles confined in one spatial dimension.
- Even though the spatial and spin parts of the wavefunction can be entangled in many situations, we will only consider separable many-particle wavefunctions in onedimension that can be written as the product of the spatial part of the wavefunction  $\psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, ...)$  and the spin part of the wavefunction

 $\chi(m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}, m_{s_3}, \ldots)$ 

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, \dots, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}, m_{s_3}, \dots) = \psi(x_1, x_2, x_3, \dots)\chi(m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}, m_{s_3}, \dots)$$

**Recall:** The eigenstates of the z-component of spin for a spin-1/2 system  $|s_i m_{s_i}\rangle_i$  can be  $\left\{ \left| \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} \right\rangle_i, \left| \frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2} \right\rangle_i \right\}$  (since for  $s_i = \frac{1}{2}, m_{s_i} = \frac{1}{2}$  or  $-\frac{1}{2}$ ). For a system of two spin-1/2 particles, e.g. electrons, we will use the following notation for the spin state of each particle since it can have spin "up" or spin "down":

Spin "Up" 
$$|\uparrow\rangle_i = \left|\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right\rangle_i$$
 Spin "Down"  $|\downarrow\rangle_i = \left|\frac{1}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle_i$ 

• When considering the spin part of the wavefunction for the two spin-1/2 particles  $(s_1 = 1/2 \otimes s_2 = 1/2)$  in the **uncoupled representation** in the product space, we will use the notation  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ , and  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  for the basis states.

- We will also use the notation in the **coupled representation**  $|s, m_s\rangle$  in which the quantum numbers s and  $m_s$  correspond to the total spin angular momentum and the z component of the total spin angular momentum including both spins, respectively (we will use the notation that a state in the coupled representation will not have a subscript whereas states in the uncoupled representation will have a subscript indicating the particle associated with each spin state).
- The states  $|s, m_s\rangle$  in the coupled representation are eigenstates of  $\hat{S}^2$  and  $\hat{S}_z$  where  $\vec{S} = \vec{S}_1 + \vec{S}_2$ .
- For a system of two spin-1/2 particles  $(s_1 = 1/2 \otimes s_2 = 1/2)$ , the total spin quantum number  $s = s_1 + s_2 = 1/2 + 1/2 = 1$  or  $s = |s_1 - s_2| = |1/2 - 1/2| = 0$ .
- If the total spin quantum number is s = 1 then the corresponding  $m_s = -1, 0, 1$ and the states in the coupled representation are given by  $|s, m_s\rangle = \{|1, 1\rangle, |1, 0\rangle, |1, -1\rangle\}$ . If s = 0, then the corresponding  $m_s = 0$  and the state in the coupled representation is given by  $|s, m_s\rangle = |0, 0\rangle$ .
- We will use the following abbreviated notation for a complete set of normalized states for a system of two spin-1/2 particles in the coupled representation  $|s, m_s\rangle$  written in terms of the uncoupled representation.

$ 1, 1\rangle$	=	$ \uparrow\uparrow\rangle$	=	$ \uparrow\rangle_1 \uparrow\rangle_2$
$ 1, -1\rangle$	=	$ \downarrow\downarrow\rangle$	=	$ \downarrow\rangle_1 \downarrow\rangle_2$
$ 1, 0\rangle$	=	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\left( \uparrow\downarrow\rangle+ \downarrow\uparrow\rangle\right)$	=	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\left( \uparrow\rangle_{1} \downarrow\rangle_{2}+ \downarrow\rangle_{1} \uparrow\rangle_{2}\right)$
0, 0 angle	=	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\left( \uparrow\downarrow\rangle- \downarrow\uparrow\rangle\right)$	=	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\left( \uparrow\rangle_{1} \downarrow\rangle_{2}- \downarrow\rangle_{1} \uparrow\rangle_{2}\right)$

• If you are not familiar with the formalism of addition of angular momentum (including how to write a complete set of basis states in the coupled and uncoupled representations or how to write various operators in the coupled and uncoupled representations), please work through the pretest, warm-up, tutorial and posttest for the Addition of Angular Momentum Tutorial (since it would help you in writing the spin part of the many-particle state in a particular representation). 58. For the spin part of the wavefunction (spin state) of a two-particle system  $(s_1 = 1/2 \otimes s_2 = 1/2)$  given below in the uncoupled representation, identify whether the spin state is symmetric, antisymmetric, or neither symmetric nor antisymmetric with respect to exchange of the two particles. Labels 1 and 2 denote particles 1 and 2, respectively. Explain your reasoning.

a.  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ 

b.  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ 

c. 
$$C_1 \uparrow \rangle_1 \uparrow \rangle_2 + C_2 \downarrow \rangle_1 \downarrow \rangle_2$$
 (with  $C_1 \neq C_2$  and  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 = 1$ )

d.  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2-|\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ 

e.  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ 

f.  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ 

g.  $C_1 \uparrow \rangle_1 \downarrow \rangle_2 + C_2 \downarrow \rangle_1 \uparrow \rangle_2$  (with  $C_1 \neq \pm C_2$  and  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 = 1$ )

h.  $C_1 \uparrow \rangle_1 \uparrow \rangle_2 + C_2 \downarrow \rangle_1 \downarrow \rangle_2 + \frac{C_3}{\sqrt{2}} (|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2 + |\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2) \text{ (with } |C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 = 1)$ 

59. Based on your answer to 58, in the uncoupled representation  $(s_1 = 1/2 \otimes s_2 = 1/2)$ , are the spin states  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2 + |\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  and  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2 - |\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  an appropriate spin part of the wavefunction for a system of two indistinguishable spin-1/2 particles for writing a completely symmetric/antisymmetric wavefunction? Explain your reasoning.

- 60. For the spin part of the wavefunction (spin state) for  $(s_1 = 1/2 \otimes s_2 = 1/2)$  of a twoparticle system given below in the coupled representation and expressed in terms of the uncoupled representation, identify whether the spin state is symmetric, antisymmetric, or neither symmetric nor antisymmetric with respect to exchange of the two particles. Explain your reasoning.
  - a.  $|1, 1\rangle = |\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$
  - b.  $|1, -1\rangle = |\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$
  - c.  $|1, 0\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$
  - d.  $|0, 0\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$
  - e.  $C_1|1, 0\rangle + C_2|0, 0\rangle = \frac{C_1}{\sqrt{2}} (|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle) + \frac{C_2}{\sqrt{2}} (|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  (with  $C_1 \neq 0, C_2 \neq 0$ , and  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 = 1$ )
  - f.  $C_1|1, 1\rangle + C_2|1, -1\rangle + C_3|1, 0\rangle = C_1|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle + C_2|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle + \frac{C_3}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  (with  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 = 1$ )

61. Based on your answer to question 60, in the coupled representation, are the spin states  $|1, 1\rangle, |1, -1\rangle, |1, 0\rangle, |0, 0\rangle$ , and  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}[|1, 1\rangle + |1, -1\rangle + |0, 0\rangle]$  an appropriate spin part of the wavefunction for a system of two indistinguishable spin-1/2 particles for writing a completely symmetric/antisymmetric wavefunction? Explain your reasoning.

Consider the following conversation regarding whether a spin state in the coupled representation is symmetric or antisymmetric for a system of two spin-1/2 particles  $(s_1 = 1/2 \otimes s_2 = 1/2).$ 

**Student 1:** The spin state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2\rangle - |\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2)$  is symmetric since exchanging the particles results in the same spin state.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. The spin state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$ =  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2\rangle - |\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2)$  is antisymmetric. If we exchange the particles, we get  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (|\uparrow\rangle_2|\downarrow\rangle_1\rangle - |\downarrow\rangle_2|\uparrow\rangle_1) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (|\downarrow\uparrow\rangle - |\uparrow\downarrow\rangle) = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle).$ 

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. The antisymmetric spin state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  is referred to as the "singlet" state since it corresponds to the total spin quantum number s = 0 for a system of two spin-1/2 particles for which the only possibility for  $m_s$  is  $m_s = 0$ .

Consider the following conversation regarding whether a spin state in the coupled representation for a system of two spin-1/2 particles  $(s_1 = 1/2 \otimes s_2 = 1/2)$  is symmetric or antisymmetric.

**Student 1:** The spin state  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle = |\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$  is symmetric since exchanging the two particles results in the same spin state  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle = |\uparrow\rangle_2|\uparrow\rangle_1$ . Similarly, the spin state  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle = |\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  is symmetric.

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. The spin state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$ 

 $=\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2\rangle+|\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2)$  is also symmetric since exchanging the two particles results in the same spin state.

**Student 3:** The spin states  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$ ,  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle\rangle$ , and  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  are all symmetric and referred to as the "triplet" states since they correspond to the total spin quantum number s = 1 for a system of two spin-1/2 particles with  $m_s = +1, -1, 0$ , respectively.

Consider the following conversation regarding choosing states for a system of two spin-1/2 particles with regard to symmetrization requirements.

**Student 1:** In the uncoupled representation, the two-particle spin states  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ , and  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$  are all appropriate choices for spin part of the wavefunction to satisfy the symmetrization requirement.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. In order to satisfy the symmetrization requirement of the wavefunction, we must choose spin states which are either symmetric or antisymmetric. In the uncoupled representation, the two-particle spin states  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  and  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$  are neither symmetric nor antisymmetric. For example, exchanging particles 1 and 2 transforms the state  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  to  $|\uparrow\rangle_2|\downarrow\rangle_1 = |\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$  but  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2 \neq \pm |\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$  so  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  is neither symmetric nor antisymmetric. The same is true for the spin state  $|\downarrow\rangle_1\uparrow\rangle_2$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. The two-particle spin states  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$ ,  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle\rangle$ , and  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  in the coupled representation expressed in terms of states in the uncoupled representation, are symmetric. The two-particle spin state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  is antisymmetric. Therefore, the two-particle spin states  $|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$ ,  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$ ,

 $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$ , and  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  are all appropriate choices for spin part of the two-particle wavefunction with suitable spatial wavefunction to satisfy the symmetrization requirement.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

62. Write four possible two-particle wavefunctions including spin for a system of two noninteracting indistinguishable fermions in single-particle states labeled by  $n_1$  and  $n_2$ . Consider the following conversation regarding constructing a completely antisymmetric wavefunction for a system of indistinguishable non-interacting fermions.

**Student 1:** For a system of two fermions, the two-particle wavefunction, which is made up of the product of the spatial part and spin part of the wavefunction, must be antisymmetric.

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 1. We must only ensure that the spatial part of the two-particle wavefunction is antisymmetric. The spatial part of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction must be  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$ . The spin part of the two-particle wavefunction can be either the antisymmetric singlet state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  or one of the three symmetric triplet states  $\{|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle, |\downarrow\downarrow\rangle, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)\}$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2 in that the spatial part of the two-particle wavefunction must be antisymmetric. However, we must also choose the antisymmetric singlet state as the spin part of the two-particle wavefunction.

**Student 4:** I disagree with both Student 2 and Student 3. The overall two-particle wavefunction must be antisymmetric. If the spatial part of the two-particle wavefunction is symmetric  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$ , the spin part of the two-particle wavefunction must be the antisymmetric singlet state  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$ .

**Student 1:** I agree with Student 4. Additionally, the spatial part of the two-particle wavefunction could be antisymmetric  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_1}(x_2)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)]$  which would imply that the spin part of the two-particle wavefunction can be one of the symmetric triplet states  $\{|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle, |\downarrow\downarrow\rangle, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)\}$ . In either case, the product of one symmetric and one antisymmetric wavefunction produces an overall antisymmetric two-particle wavefunction.

**Student 4:** I agree with Student 1. However, remember that a linear combination of the triplet states such as  $C_1|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle + C_2|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle + \frac{C_3}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  is a completely symmetric spin state. This state is normalized if we choose  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 = 1$ .

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

63. Fill in all the possibilities in the table below based on what you learned about the symmetric/antisymmetric characteristic (with respect to exchange of two particles) of the many-particle wavefunction for a system of identical particles.

Type of Particle	Spatial Part of	Spin part of	Complete
	the Many-Particle	the Many-Particle	Many-Particle
	Wavefunction	Wavefunction	Wavefunction
	(Symmetric/Antisymmetric)	(Symmetric/Antisymmetric)	(Symmetric/Antisymmetric)
Indistinguishable			
Fermions			
Indistinguishable			
Bosons			

### \*\*CHECKPOINT: Check your answers to questions 58-63. \*\*

- 58a. Symmetric
- 58b. Symmetric
- 58c. Symmetric
- 58d. Symmetric
- 58e. Neither symmetric nor antisymmetric
- 58f. Neither symmetric nor antisymmetric
- 58g. Neither symmetric nor antisymmetric
- 58h. Symmetric

59. The spin states  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  and  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$  are neither symmetric nor antisymmetric. It is not possible to combine either of these two spin states individually with the spatial part of the wavefunction to produce a wavefunction that is either completely symmetric or completely antisymmetric.

The spin states  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2$ ,  $|\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$ , and  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2 + |\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  are symmetric and the spin state  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2 - |\downarrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2$  is antisymmetric and could be combined with the spatial part of the wavefunction to produce a wavefunction that is either completely symmetric or completely antisymmetric.

- 60a. Symmetric
- 60b. Symmetric
- 60c. Symmetric
- 60d. Antisymmetric
- 60e. Neither symmetric nor antisymmetric
- 60f. Symmetric

61. The spin states  $C_1|1, 0\rangle + C_2|0, 0\rangle$  is neither symmetric nor antisymmetric. It is not possible to combine this spin states individually with the spatial part of the wavefunction to produce a wavefunction that is either completely symmetric or completely antisymmetric. The spin states  $|1, 1\rangle$ ,  $|1, -1\rangle$ ,  $|1, 0\rangle$ , and  $C_1|1, 1\rangle + C_2|1, -1\rangle + C_3|1, 0\rangle$  in the coupled representation are symmetric. The spin state  $|0, 0\rangle$  is antisymmetric. Therefore it is possible to combine these spin states with the spatial part of the wavefunction to produce a wavefunction that is either completely symmetric or completely antisymmetric.

62. The following are examples of a two-particle wavefunction including spin for a system of two non-interacting indistinguishable fermions in single-particle states labeled by  $n_1$  and  $n_2$ 

$$\begin{split} \Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) &= \left[\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\}\right] [|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle] \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) &= \left[\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\}\right] [|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle] \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) &= \left[\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\}\right] \\ &= \left[\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle\}\right] \\ \Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) &= \left[\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) - \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\}\right] \\ &= \left[\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle + |\downarrow\downarrow\rangle\}\right] \end{split}$$

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2, m_{s_1}, m_{s_2}) = \left[\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2) + \psi_{n_2}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)\}\right] \\ \left[\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \{|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle\}\right]$$

	Type of Particle	Spatial Part of	Spin part of	Complete
		the Wavefunction	the Wavefunction	Wavefunction
		(Symmetric/	(Symmetric/	(Symmetric/
63. –		Antisymmetric)	Antisymmetric)	Antisymmetric)
	Indistinguishable	Symmetric	Antisymmetric	Antisymmetric
	Fermions	Antisymmetric	Symmetric	
	Indistinguishable	Symmetric	Symmetric	Symmetric
	Bosons	Antisymmetric	Antisymmetric	

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answer.

64. Consider a system with three identical non-interacting spin-1/2 particles. If two of the particles are in the spin up state and one of the particles is in the spin down state, construct a <u>completely symmetric</u> spin state for the three particle system. If no such spin state exists, state the reason why. (Hint: Start with the basis state  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2|\downarrow\rangle_3$ .)

65. Consider a system with three identical non-interacting spin-1/2 particles. If two of the particles are in the spin up state and one of the particles is in the spin down state, construct a <u>completely antisymmetric</u> spin state for the three particle system. If no such spin state exists, state the reason why. (Hint: Start with the basis state  $|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2|\downarrow\rangle_3$ .)

64.  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}[|\uparrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2|\downarrow\rangle_3+|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2|\uparrow\rangle_3+|\downarrow\rangle_1|\uparrow\rangle_2|\uparrow\rangle_3]$ 

65. It is not possible to construct a <u>completely antisymmetric</u> spin state for a system with two particles in the same spin state.

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answer.

# D.11 EXAMPLES OF FINDING THE MANY-PARTICLE STATIONARY STATE WAVEFUNCTIONS AND ENERGIES (INCLUDING SPIN)

In this section and the next, we shall focus on determining the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of non-interacting particles placed in a one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential well. Previously, we considered the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of non-interacting particles placed in an infinite square well potential. Take a moment to think about the form of the many-particle stationary state wavefunction for a system of identical fermions or bosons in these two systems and whether the different potential energy terms affect the form of the manyparticle stationary state wavefunction.

### D.11.1 One-Dimensional Harmonic Oscillator - Two Spin-1/2 Fermions

Two identical non-interacting spin-1/2 fermions are placed in a one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well with Hamiltonian  $\hat{H}_i = \frac{\hat{p}_i^2}{2m} + \frac{1}{2}m\omega^2 \hat{x}_i^2$ . The single-particle energies are given by

$$E_n = \left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right)\hbar\omega. \qquad n = 0, 1, 2, \dots$$

For the following questions, you can denote the spatial state of the  $i^{th}$  particle in the  $n_i^{th}$  single-particle state of the oscillator by  $\psi_{n_i}(x_i)$ .

- 66. Find the two-particle ground state and <u>first-excited state</u> energies of the two-particle system if the particles are
  - a. Indistinguishable fermions with spin-1/2 in a total spin s = 0 state.
  - b. Indistinguishable fermions with spin-1/2 in a total spin s = 1 state.

67. Construct the spatial part of the two-particle ground state and <u>first-excited state</u> for two non-interacting particles in the one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well if the particles are

a. Indistinguishable fermions with spin-1/2 in a total spin s = 0 state.

b. Indistinguishable fermions with spin-1/2 in a total spin s = 1 state.

Consider the following conversation regarding the two-particle ground state and ground state energy for two indistinguishable fermions with spin-1/2 in a total spin s = 0 state placed in a one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well.

Student 1: For the two-particle ground state for a system of two indistinguishable fermions with spin-1/2 in a total spin S = 0 state, both fermions are in the singleparticle spatial state  $\psi_0$ , so  $n_1 = n_2 = 0$ . The many-particle ground state energy is  $E_{00} = E_0 + E_0 = \hbar\omega$ .

Student 2: I disagree with Student 1. The two fermions cannot both be in the same single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$ . For the two-particle ground state, one fermion is in the lowest single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$  and the other fermion is in the first-excited single-particle spatial state  $\psi_1$ , so  $n_1 = 0$  and  $n_2 = 1$  or  $n_1 = 1$  and  $n_2 = 0$ . The two-particle ground state energy is  $E_{10} = E_1 + E_0 = 2\hbar\omega$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 1 and disagree with Student 2. For a system of indistinguishable fermions, the overall two-particle state must be antisymmetric. Since the fermions are in the total spin s = 0 antisymmetric singlet state  $|\chi\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - \downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$ , the spatial part of the many-particle state must be symmetric. Two fermions in the same single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$  correspond to the symmetric spatial state  $\psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)$  **Student 1:** I agree with Student 3. The overall two-particle ground state including both spatial and spin parts is  $\Psi_{00} = [\psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - \downarrow\uparrow\rangle)]$ . In the total spin s = 0 state, the two fermions can be in the same single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$  since the fermions are in different spin states with the two-particle spin-state  $|\chi\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - \downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  being antisymmetric.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each student.

Consider the following conversation regarding the two-particle <u>first-excited state</u> and <u>first-excited state energy</u> for two <u>indistinguishable fermions</u> with spin-1/2 in a total spin s = 0 state placed in a one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well.

**Student 1:** For a system of indistinguishable fermions, the overall two-particle state must be antisymmetric. Since the fermions are in the total spin s = 0 antisymmetric singlet state  $|\chi\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - \downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$ , the spatial part of the two-particle state must be symmetric.

Student 2: In the two-particle first-excited spatial state for a system of two indistinguishable fermions with spin-1/2 in a total spin s = 0 state, one fermion is in the lowest single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$  and the other fermion is in the first-excited single-particle spatial state  $\psi_1$ , so  $n_1 = 1$  and  $n_2 = 0$  or  $n_1 = 0$  and  $n_2 = 1$ . The two-particle firstexcited state energy is  $E_{10} = E_1 + E_0 = 2\hbar\omega$ .

Student 3: I agree with Student 1 and Student 2. The spatial part of the twoparticle first-excited state is symmetric and given by  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2))$ . The overall two-particle first-excited state including both spatial and spin parts is  $\Psi_{01} = [\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2))][\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - \downarrow\uparrow\rangle)].$ 

Consider the following conversation regarding the two-particle ground state and ground state energy for two indistinguishable fermions with spin-1/2 in a total spin s = 1 state placed in a one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well.

Student 1: For the two-particle ground state for a system of two indistinguishable fermions with spin-1/2 in a total spin S = 1 state, both fermions are in the singleparticle spatial state  $\psi_0$ , so  $n_1 = n_2 = 0$ . The two-particle ground state energy is  $E_{00} = \hbar \omega$ .

Student 2: I disagree. For a system of indistinguishable fermions, the overall twoparticle state including both spatial and spin parts must be antisymmetric. Since the fermions are in a total spin s = 1 symmetric triplet state, the spatial part of the two-particle state must be antisymmetric. The two fermions cannot be in the same single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$  because that is a symmetric state.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. The two-particle ground state must include the antisymmetric spatial state in which one fermion is in the single-particle state  $\psi_0$  and the other fermion is in the single-particle spatial state  $\psi_1$ , so  $n_1 = 1$  and  $n_2 = 0$  or  $n_1 = 0$  and  $n_2 = 1$ .

**Student 2:** Right! The antisymmetric spatial part of the two-particle ground state is  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) - \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2))$ . One possible two-particle ground state including both spatial and spin parts is  $\Psi_{00} = [\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) - \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2))][|\uparrow\uparrow\rangle]$ . The two-particle ground state energy is  $E_{10} = 2\hbar\omega$ .

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. Additionally, if the spatial part of two-particle ground state is  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) - \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2))$ , then the spin part of the wavefunction could be  $|\downarrow\downarrow\rangle$ ,  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$ , or  $C_1|\uparrow\rangle + C_2|\downarrow\rangle + \frac{C_3}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle)$  in which  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 = 1$ .

Consider the following conversation regarding the two-particle <u>first-excited state</u> and <u>first-excited state energy</u> for two <u>indistinguishable fermions</u> with spin-1/2 in a total spin s = 1 state placed in a one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well.

**Student 1:** The two-particle first-excited state energy for two spin-1/2 fermions in a total spin s = 1 state is  $E_{11} = 3\hbar\omega$ , in which both fermions are in the same single-particle spatial state  $\psi_1$ .

**Student 2:** I disagree. In the total spin s = 1 state, both fermions are in the same spin state and therefore cannot be in the same single-particle spatial state  $\psi_1$ .

**Student 3:** I disagree with Student 1's reasoning. Since the fermions are in a total spin s = 1 symmetric triplet state, the spatial part of the two-particle state must be antisymmetric so that the overall two-particle state is antisymmetric. The two fermions cannot be in the same spatial state  $\psi_1$  because this would mean that both the spatial part and spin part of the wavefunction are symmetric, which is not allowed. I disagree with Student 2's reasoning, as it does not hold for the triplet state  $|\chi\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\rangle_1|\downarrow\rangle_2 + |\uparrow\rangle_2|\downarrow\rangle_1).$ 

Student 4: In the two-particle first-excited state for a system of two indistinguishable fermions with spin-1/2 in a total spin s = 1 state, one fermion is in the single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$  and the other fermion is in the single-particle spatial state  $\psi_2$ , so  $n_1 = 2$ and  $n_2 = 0$  or  $n_1 = 0$  and  $n_2 = 2$ . The spatial part of the two-particle first-excited state is antisymmetric and given by  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\psi_0(x_1)\psi_2(x_2) - \psi_2(x_1)\psi_0(x_2))$ . Neglecting various superpositions, one of the three possible two-particle first-excited state including both spatial and spin parts is  $\Psi_{01} = [\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\psi_0(x_1)\psi_2(x_2) - \psi_2(x_1)\psi_0(x_2))][\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + \downarrow\uparrow\rangle)]$ . The two-particle first-excited state energy is  $E_{20} = 3\hbar\omega$ .

### \*\*CHECKPOINT: Check your answers to questions 66-67. \*\*

66a. Ground state:  $E_{00} = \hbar \omega$ First-excited state:  $E_{01} = 2\hbar \omega$ 66b. Ground state:  $E_{01} = 2\hbar \omega$ First-excited state:  $E_{02} = 3\hbar \omega$ 67a. Ground state:  $\Psi_{00} = \psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)$ First-excited state:  $\Psi_{01} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2))$ 67b. Ground state:  $\Psi_{01} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) - \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2))$ First-excited state:  $\Psi_{02} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\psi_0(x_1)\psi_2(x_2) - \psi_2(x_1)\psi_0(x_2))$ 

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answer.

#### D.11.2 One-Dimensional Harmonic Oscillator - Two Spin-1 Bosons

Two identical non-interacting spin-1 bosons  $(s_1 = 1 \otimes s_2 = 1)$  are placed in a onedimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well with Hamiltonian  $\hat{H} = \frac{\hat{p}^2}{2m} + \frac{1}{2}m\omega^2 \hat{x}^2$ . The single-particle energies are given by

$$E_n = \left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right)\hbar\omega.$$
  $n = 0, 1, 2, \dots$ 

- For a spin-1 boson,  $|s_i, m_{s_i}\rangle = \{|1, -1\rangle, |1, 0\rangle, |1, 1\rangle\}$  for each particle.
- When considering the spin part of the wavefunction for the two spin-1 particles  $(s_1 = 1 \otimes s_2 = 1)$  in the uncoupled representation in the product space, we will use the notation  $|1, 1\rangle_1 |1, 1\rangle_2$ ,  $|1, 1\rangle_1 |1, 0\rangle_2$ ,  $|1, 1\rangle_1 |1, -1\rangle_2$ ,  $|1, 0\rangle_1 |1, 1\rangle_2$ ,  $|1, 0\rangle_1 |1, 0\rangle_2$ ,  $|1, 0\rangle_1 |1, -1\rangle_2$ ,  $|1, 0\rangle_1 |1, -1\rangle_2$  for the basis states.
- In the following table, for two identical non-interacting spin-1 bosons ( $s_1 = 1 \otimes s_2 = 1$ ), the product states for spin degrees of freedom in the coupled representation  $|s, m_s\rangle$  (left) are given in terms of a linear combination of product states in the uncoupled representation  $|s_1, m_{s_1}\rangle_1 |s_2, m_{s_2}\rangle_2$  (right) using the Clebsch-Gordon table.

Product states in Coupled Representation	Written in terms of product states in Uncoupled Representation
$ s,\ m_s angle$	$\sum_{m_{s_1}+m_{s_2}=m_s} C^{s_1,s_2,s}_{m_{s_1},m_{s_2},m_s}  s_1, \ m_{s_1}\rangle_1  s_2, \ m_{s_2}\rangle_2$
$ 2, 2\rangle$	$ 1, 1 angle_1  1, 1 angle_2$
2, 1 angle	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2 +  1, 0\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2)$
$ 1,\ 1 angle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2 -  1, 0\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2)$
2, 0 angle	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} 1, 1\rangle_{1} 1, -1\rangle_{2} + \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}} 1, 0\rangle_{1} 1, 0\rangle_{2} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} 1, -1\rangle_{1} 1, 1\rangle_{2}$
1, 0 angle	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 1\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 -  1, -1\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2)$
0, 0 angle	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} 1, 1\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 - \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} 1, 0\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2 + \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} 1, -1\rangle_1 1, 1\rangle_2$
$ 2, -1\rangle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 0\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 +  1, -1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2)$
$ 1, -1\rangle$	$\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}( 1, 0\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2 -  1, -1\rangle_1 1, 0\rangle_2)$
$ 2, -2\rangle$	$ 1, -1\rangle_1 1, -1\rangle_2$

68. Find the two-particle ground state and <u>first-excited state</u> energies of the two-particle system if the particles are indistinguishable bosons with spin 1.

69. Construct at least two possible overall two-particle ground state wavefunctions (including both spatial and spin parts) for two non-interacting particles in the one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well if the particles are indistinguishable bosons with spin 1.

70. Construct at least two possible overall two-particle <u>first-excited state</u> wavefunctions (including both spatial and spin parts) for two non-interacting particles in the onedimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well if the particles are indistinguishable bosons with spin 1. Consider the following conversation regarding the two-particle ground state and ground state energy for two non-interacting indistinguishable bosons with spin 1  $(s_1 = 1 \otimes s_2 = 1)$  placed in a one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well. **Student 1:** The two-particle ground state for a system of two indistinguishable bosons with spin 1  $(s_1 = 1 \otimes s_2 = 1)$  must be symmetric. There are two possibilities for the two-particle ground state: both the spatial part and the spin part are symmetric or both the spatial part and spin part are antisymmetric.

Student 2: While that is generally the case, the two-particle ground state must be a state with the lowest energy. The lowest energy occurs when both bosons are in the same single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$ . Therefore, the spatial part of the two-particle ground state is the symmetric state  $\psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)$ . The two-particle ground state energy is  $E_{00} = \hbar\omega$ .

Student 3: I agree with Student 2. Since the spatial part of the two-particle ground state is symmetric, the spin part of the two-particle ground state must also be symmetric. Six possible symmetric combinations for the spin part of the many-particle state for two indistinguishable spin-1 bosons  $(s_1 = 1, s_2 = 1)$  in coupled representation are  $|2, 2\rangle$ ,  $|2, 1\rangle$ ,  $|2, 0\rangle$ ,  $|0, 0\rangle$ ,  $|2, -1\rangle$ , and  $|2, -2\rangle$  in the preceding table. One possible overall two-particle ground state including both spatial and spin parts is  $\Psi_{00} = [\psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][|2, 2\rangle].$ 

Student 2: I agree with Student 3. We can also construct a completely symmetric spin state by taking a linear combination of these symmetric states.  $C_1|2, 2\rangle + C_2|2, 1\rangle + C_3|2, 0\rangle + C_4|0, 0\rangle + C_5|2, -1\rangle + C_6|2, -2\rangle$  where  $|C_1|^2 + |C_2|^2 + |C_3|^2 + |C_4|^2 + |C_5|^2 + |C_6|^2 = 1$  will yield a normalized state.

Consider the following conversation regarding the two-particle <u>first-excited state</u> and <u>first-excited state energy</u> for two <u>non-interacting indistinguishable spin-1 bosons</u> ( $s_1 = 1 \otimes s_2 = 1$ ) placed in a one-dimensional harmonic oscillator potential energy well.

**Student 1:** If the two-particle first-excited state energy is  $E_{01} = 2\hbar\omega$ , one boson is in the single-particle spatial state  $\psi_0$  and the other boson is in the single-particle spatial state  $\psi_1$ . The spatial part of the two-particle first-excited state MUST be  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)]$  since the overall wavefunction should be symmetric. Therefore, the spin part of the two-particle first-excited state must be a symmetric spin state.

**Student 2:** The spatial part of the two-particle first-excited state can also be  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}[\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) - \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)]$  in which case the spin part of the two-particle first-

excited state must be an antisymmetric spin state.
In the preceding conversation, Student 1 is correct that both the spatial and spin part of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction can be symmetric to produce an overall symmetric first-excited state wavefunction for the two bosons. However, it is also possible that both the spatial and spin parts of the two-particle stationary state wavefunction can be antisymmetric resulting in an overall symmetric first-excited state wavefunction for the two bosons as stated by Student 2.

## \*\*CHECKPOINT: Check your answers to questions 68-69. \*\*

68. Ground state:  $E_{00} = \hbar \omega$ 

First-excited state:  $E_{01} = 2\hbar\omega$ 

69. We will use the following notation,  $|s_{i}, m_{s_{i}}\rangle_{i}$  represents the spin state of particle *i*.

Ground State:

$$\begin{split} \Psi_{00} &= \psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][|1, 1\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2] \\ \Psi_{00} &= \psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|1, 1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2 + |1, 0\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2)] \\ \Psi_{00} &= \psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}|1, 1\rangle_1|1, -1\rangle_2 + \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}}|1, 0\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2 \\ &\quad +\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}|1, -1\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2] \\ \Psi_{00} &= \psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}|1, 1\rangle_1|1, -1\rangle_2 - \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}|1, 0\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2 \\ &\quad +\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}|1, -1\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2] \\ \Psi_{00} &= \psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|1, 0\rangle_1|1, -1\rangle_2 + |1, -1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2)] \\ \Psi_{00} &= \psi_0(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|1, 0\rangle_1|1, -1\rangle_2] \end{split}$$

70. We will use the following notation,  $|s, m_s\rangle_i$  represents the spin state of particle

i.

First-excited state:

$$\begin{split} \Psi_{01} &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][|1, 1\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2] \\ \Psi_{01} &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|1, 1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2 + |1, 0\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2)] \\ \Psi_{01} &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}|1, 1\rangle_1|1, -1\rangle_2 \\ &+ \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}}|1, 0\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2 + \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}|1, -1\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2] \\ \Psi_{01} &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}|1, 1\rangle_1|1, -1\rangle_2 \\ &- \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}|1, 0\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2 + \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}|1, -1\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2] \\ \Psi_{01} &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|1, 0\rangle_1|1, -1\rangle_2 + \\ &|1, -1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2)] \\ \Psi_{01} &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) + \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|1, 1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2 \\ &- |1, 0\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2)] \\ \Psi_{01} &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) - \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|1, 1\rangle_1|1, -1\rangle_2 \\ &- |1, -1\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2)] \\ \Psi_{01} &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) - \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|1, 0\rangle_1|1, -1\rangle_2 \\ &- |1, -1\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2)] \\ \Psi_{01} &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) - \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|1, 0\rangle_1|1, -1\rangle_2 \\ &- |1, -1\rangle_1|1, 1\rangle_2)] \\ \Psi_{01} &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\psi_0(x_1)\psi_1(x_2) - \psi_1(x_1)\psi_0(x_2)][\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|1, 0\rangle_1|1, -1\rangle_2 \\ &- |1, -1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2)] \end{split}$$

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answer. 71. Consider a system with three identical non-interacting spin-1 particles. If the three particles are in different spin states, construct a completely symmetric spin state for the three particles starting with the basis state  $|1, 1\rangle_1 |1, 0\rangle_2 |1, -1\rangle_3$ . If no such spin state exists, state the reason why.

72. Consider a system with three identical non-interacting spin-1 particles. If the three particles are in different spin states, construct a completely antisymmetric spin state for the three particles starting with the basis state  $|1, 1\rangle_1|1, 0\rangle_2|1, -1\rangle_3$ . If no such spin state exists, state the reason why.

\*\*CHECKPOINT: Check your answers to questions 71-72. \*\*

$$\begin{aligned} &71. \quad \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}[|1, 1\rangle_{1}|1, 0\rangle_{2}|1, -1\rangle_{3} + |1, 1\rangle_{1}|1, 0\rangle_{3}|1, -1\rangle_{2} + |1, 1\rangle_{2}|1, 0\rangle_{3}|1, -1\rangle_{1} + \\ &|1, 1\rangle_{2}|1, 0\rangle_{1}|1, -1\rangle_{3} + |1, 1\rangle_{3}|1, 0\rangle_{1}|1, -1\rangle_{2} + |1, 1\rangle_{3}|1, 0\rangle_{2}|1, -1\rangle_{1}] \\ &72. \quad \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}[|1, 1\rangle_{1}|1, 0\rangle_{2}|1, -1\rangle_{3} - |1, 1\rangle_{1}|1, 0\rangle_{3}|1, -1\rangle_{2} + |1, 1\rangle_{2}|1, 0\rangle_{3}|1, -1\rangle_{1} - \\ &|1, 1\rangle_{2}|1, 0\rangle_{1}|1, -1\rangle_{3} + |1, 1\rangle_{3}|1, 0\rangle_{1}|1, -1\rangle_{2} - |1, 1\rangle_{3}|1, 0\rangle_{2}|1, -1\rangle_{1}] \end{aligned}$$

If any of your answers do not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any differences you may have with the checkpoint answer. OPTIONAL: This final optional section of this tutorial deals with examples of limiting cases when identical paticles can be treated as distinguishable.

## D.12 LIMITING CASE: WHEN IDENTICAL PARTICLES CAN BE TREATED AS DISTINGUISHABLE

- So far we considered the distinguishable particle case as a hypothetical case for contrast with the cases of identical fermions and identical bosons. Now we will learn about some limiting cases in which identical microscopic particles can be treated as distinguishable.
- In limiting situations in which identical particles (particles of one type with the same properties) can be treated as distinguishable, you can distinguish which particle is in which single-particle stationary state. Exchanging distinguishable particles in different single-particle states with each other produces a distinctly different many-particle state.

Consider the following conversation regarding identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable versus indistinguishable.

**Student 1:** In general, in quantum mechanics, if two particles in a system are identical, we couldn't paint one red and the other green. Quantum particles are truly indistinguishable. There is no measurement we can perform that could distinguish one identical particle from the other. For example, there is no measurement that can distinguish which fermion was in which single-particle state and had which coordinate.

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. Identical particles are indistinguishable. However, under certain circumstances, for example, when the overlap of the single-particle wavefunctions is negligible, we can treat the particles as distinguishable.

Explain why you agree or disagree with the students.

Consider the following conversation regarding when identical particles (particles of the same type with the same properties) can be treated as distinguishable.

**Student 1:** In nature, aren't all identical microscopic particles with the same properties, e.g., electrons, indistinguishable? How can we consider the identical particles as distinguishable?

**Student 2:** That is a good question! In certain limits, microscopic identical particles can be treated as distinguishable. For example, when the overlap of the single-particle wavefunctions of the identical fermions or identical bosons is negligible, we can treat them as distinguishable particles. As an example, if we are considering electrons in two metal blocks with a macroscopic separation between them, then there is negligible overlap in their single-particle wavefunctions and the electrons in the two metal blocks can be treated as distinguishable from those in the other block.

**Student 3:** I agree with Student 2. Also, in the classical limit, for a system of electrons at "high" temperature, the de Broglie wavelength of the electron in a material becomes small compared to the average separation between the particles. The overlap of the single-particle wavefunctions for the electrons becomes negligible and the electrons can be treated as distinguishable.

Explain why you agree or disagree with Student 2 and Student 3.

- 73. Consider a system of two non-interacting, identical particles in the limiting case in which they can be treated as distinguishable.  $\psi_{n_1}(x)$  and  $\psi_{n_2}(x)$  are the single-particle wavefunctions for the system  $(n_1 \neq n_2)$ . Choose all of the following wavefunctions that are appropriate two-particle stationary state wavefunctions for a system of two non-interacting, identical particles if they can be treated as distinguishable.
  - a.  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_1)$  (same label  $x_1$ )

b. 
$$\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$$

- c.  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  (same label  $n_1$ )
- d.  $\psi_{n_1}(x)\psi_{n_1}(x)$

Consider the following conversation regarding appropriate wavefunctions for a system of two non-interacting identical particles in the limiting case in which they can be treated as distinguishable.

**Student 1:** For a system of two non-interacting identical particles which can be treated as distinguishable, the wavefunction describing the system can be

 $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$ . Here  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  means that particle 1 with coordinate  $x_1$  is in a singleparticle state denoted by  $n_1$ . Similarly,  $\psi_{n_2}(x_2)$  means that particle 2 with coordinate  $x_2$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_2$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. In this limiting case, we can treat the identical particles independently and we can just multiply their single-particle wavefunctions. There is no need to symmetrize or antisymmetrize the many-particle stationary state wavefunction.

Explain why you agree or disagree with the students.

Consider the following conversation regarding the appropriate wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting <u>identical fermions</u> which can be treated as distinguishable.

**Student 1:** For a system of two non-interacting identical fermions which can be treated as distinguishable, it is possible for the wavefunction describing the system to be  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ . Here  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  means that particle 1 with coordinate  $x_1$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_1$ . Similarly,  $\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  means that particle 2 with coordinate  $x_2$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_1$ .

Student 2: I disagree with Student 1. Two fermions can never be in the same singleparticle state even in limiting cases for which fermions can be treated as distinguishable. Student 3: I agree with Student 2. In limiting cases where fermions can be treated as distinguishable, the average occupancy of each single-particle state is less than 1. In this case, we can treat the fermions independently and we can just multiply their single-particle wavefunctions in which all the single-particle states have different indices. There is no need to antisymmetrize the many-particle stationary state wavefunction.

Explain why you agree or disagree with the students.

Consider the following conversation regarding the appropriate wavefunction for a system of two non-interacting <u>identical bosons</u> which can be treated as distinguishable.

**Student 1:** For a system of two non-interacting identical bosons which can be treated as distinguishable, the wavefunction describing the system can be  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$ .  $\psi_{n_1}(x_1)$  means that particle 1 with coordinate  $x_1$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_1$ . Similarly,  $\psi_{n_1}(x_2)$  means that particle 2 with coordinate  $x_2$  is in a single-particle state denoted by  $n_1$ .

**Student 2:** I agree with Student 1. There is nothing that prohibits two bosons from occupying the same single-particle state. In the limiting case in which identical bosons can be treated as distinguishable, the stationary state wavefunction is the product of the single-particle stationary state wavefunctions.

**Student 3:** While I agree with Student 2 that nothing forbids two identical bosons from occupying the same single-particle state, in the limit in which identical bosons can be treated as distinguishable, the average number of bosons in any given single-particle state is less than 1.

**Student 4:** I agree with Student 3. In this limiting case, we can just multiply their single-particle wavefunctions in which all the single-particle states have different indices. There is no need to symmetrize the many-particle stationary state wavefunction.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each students.

Consider the following conversation regarding a physical system in which two noninteracting identical bosons can be treated as distinguishable.

**Student 1:** If we consider two He-4 atoms separated by a distance greater than the de Broglie wavelength such that there is negligible overlap in their single-particle wavefunctions, we can treat the He-4 atoms as distinguishable and treat each atom independently.

**Student 2:** I agree. For example, if we treat each He-4 atom as a separate system and each is in its OWN ground state, the two-particle stationary state wavefunction would be the product of the single-particle ground state wavefunctions for each He-4 atom.

**Student 3:** I disagree with Student 2. If both He-4 atoms are in their ground states, then the He-4 atoms are in the same single-particle state  $\psi_1$ . The two-particle stationary state wavefunction would be  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_1(x_1)\psi_1(x_2)$ .

**Student 2:** I disagree with Student 3. Even though the He-4 atoms are both in their respective ground states, the He-4 atoms are not in the SAME single-particle state because they are separated spatially by a macroscopic distance. They are essentially two different systems. There is no overlap in these ground state wavefunctions for the two He-4 atoms.

**Student 1:** I agree with Student 2. Perhaps using identifiers for the two ground states would help. For example, the two-particle stationary state wavefunction would be  $\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \psi_1(x_1)\psi'_1(x_2)$  in which  $\psi_1(x_1)$  is the ground state of the first He-4 atom and  $\psi'_1(x_2)$  is the ground sate of the second He-4 atom.

Explain why you agree or disagree with each students.

## \*\*CHECKPOINT: Check your answer to question 73. \*\*

**73**. b

If your answer does not match the checkpoint, go back and reconcile any difference you may have with the checkpoint answer.

Review the following flowchart which summarizes the properties of non-interacting identical particles



\* In certain circumstances, e.g., when the overlap of the wavefunctions of the identical particles is negligible, we can treat them as distinguishable. In this limiting case, the average occupancy of each single-particle state is less than 1 and Pauli's exclusion principle is not violated.

\* In certain circumstances, e.g., when the overlap of the wavefunctions of the identical particles is negligible, we can treat them as distinguishable. In this limiting case, the average occupancy of each single-particle state is less than 1 and Pauli's exclusion principle is not violated.